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THE CRAFT OF THE ANCIENT HISTORIAN:

ESSAYS IN HONOR OF CHESTER G. STARR





Introduction 
Chester G. Starr as a Historian

E. Badian 
Harvard University

It is an honour and a pleasure for me to have been 
asked to write an introduction to this volume that pays 
a well-deserved tribute to Chester G. Starr. If any 
scholar in our field were asked who is the most dis
tinguished ancient historian in our hemisphere, there 
would be little doubt of the answer. If the respondent 
himself .lived in this hemisphere, he might (scholars 
being rather like ancient Greek aristocrats) put him
self first, in some corner of the field, but he would put 
Professor Starr second. Over the whole range of Greek 
and Roman history, however, there could be no hesitation 
as to who deserves the prize. This was so clear even 
more than ten years ago that, when a group of ancient 
historians from the United States and Canada, at Harvard 
in May 1974, decided to formalize what had up to that 
point been an informal annual meeting into the Associa
tion of Ancient Historians, my nomination of Chester G. 
Starr to be the first President of the Association was 
accepted with unanimous enthusiasm.

Recognition overseas goes back much farther, to a 
time when he was only in his forties. When the Journal 
of Roman Studies decided to celebrate its jubilee Tin 
T960 with a Jubilee Volume that included progress re
ports on research in various areas of Roman studies over 
those fifty years, it was Starr who was chosen to write 
the essay on the Roman Empire -- a choice all the more 
surprising in view of the considerable insularity of 
British scholarship at that time. In 1972, again, there 
appeared the first part of the first volume of what was 
at that time advertised as a set of commissioned 
Forschungsberichte covering the field of Roman studies, 
dedicated as a Festschrift to Joseph Vogt and entitled 
Aufstieg und Niedergang der romischen Welt. It looked 
as IT that work might become In important point of 
reference and starting-point for all future research. 
The introductory essay to the whole enterprise, "The 
Roman Place in History," was entrusted to Chester G. 
Starr.

Information on Starr's career, from how he came to 
be interested in history, through his studies and his 
service in Italy in the Second World War, which might 
well have moved his main interest away from ancient
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history,^ to his academic posts and distinctions 
through 1978 is collected in the editors' brief intro
duction to an ample selection from his articles and 
reviews published in 1979.2 It need not be repeated 
here. His early development was phenomenally quick: a
B.A. before he was twenty; his first short article a year 
later (Essays 1935, 1); a Ph.D. from Cornell at twenty- 
three. His thesis, on the Roman Imperial navy, was later 
published (Essays 1941, 1) and is still the standard 
work on the subject.

The Roman Imperial Navy at once demonstrated 
Starr's skill at handling widely scattered sources and 
shows the wide historical reading outside the ancient 
field that is equally characteristic of his mature work; 
also, not least, the stubborn common sense that has left 
him totally unimpressed with theories that fail to 
account for known facts, however eminent their pro
pounders. The view that the Roman Imperial navy started 
as the Emperor's private property, manned by his slaves, 
was demolished once and for all (for those who would 
read) in a few pages, and the thin evidence is pulled 
together to show many of the features of a coherent 
picture. Yet this early work, on a topic presumably not 
chosen by the author himself, is not fully satisfactory. 
Not only does it contain the only major error of fact I 
have ever spotted in any work of his, but the last part 
-- a kind of long afterthought -- on the actual uses of 
the navy tends to lose itself in general history. And, 
as indeed later works have made clear, we cannot at 
present provide, or foresee, a really satisfactory 
solution to the puzzle of the detailed organization of 
the navy, with its peculiar blend of military and naval 
ranks, or to the problems of the origins of some of the 
provincial fleets and the siting of naval stationes; 
though on this last issue Starr delivered one of those 
methodological disquisitions that were to become common 
in his later work and that ought to be basic to all 
future investigations. This first one, alas, was not 
always heeded, and he has at times had to repeat it.

Both this book and his first major article ("Rhodes 
and Pergamum, 201-200 B.C.": Essays 205), oddly enough, 
proved dead ends in terms of Starr's own mature in
terests. The second edition of the book (1960) has three 
pages of additional bibliography, and there were, as 
there always are, "spin-off" articles from the thesis, 
including an important one on the much-debated problem 
of the construction of the ancient warship (Essays 59: 
1940) which, while not yet fully mature in judging the
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evidence of art or indeed fully acquainted with it, 
showed what was to emerge as one of his characteristic 
skills: the ability to look at ancient art and to
interpret and evaluate what he sees. The article 
demolished Tarn's widely accepted theories and, for a 
whole generation, remained much the best discussion of 
the whole subject, to be superseded only by the full- 
scale investigation by J.S. Morrison and R.T. Williams, 
Greek Oared Ships (Cambridge, 1968). As late as 1967 
there was an essay developing some early views on what 
had been interpreted as naval symbolism on Greek Im
perial coins (Essays 278), which arose out of a review 
of D. Kienast"rs studies on the Roman navy, a work 
following up Starr's own (see Essays 285). But Starr 
never again attempted any work based chiefly on proso- 
pographical studies, or indeed on epigraphy, Greek or 
Latin. Nor did he ever again publish a special study 
devoted to a purely Hellenistic subject.

By the time he returned from his military service 
his interests were in process of transformation. Two 
articles -- on Epictetus (Essays 248: 1949) and on what, 
with significant irony, he called "The Perfect Demo
cracy of the Roman Empire" (Essays 262: 1952) -- showed 
an involvement in the problem of tyranny: the disguises
under which it parades as "real" freedom and the ways in 
which thinking human beings adapt to it and try to save 
their dignity and self-respect under it. No intelligent 
observer of the contemporary scene, whether in the 1930s 
and 1940s or today, can ever escape this, or ought to. 
As he discovered, under the Roman Empire, even when it 
is not the tyranny of men like Nero or Domitian, "all 
political meaning [of freedom and democracy] is boiled 
off and replaced by the weak syrup of social and economic 
justice."

These articles also gave the first public indica
tion of the theme of his first major book, occupying him 
at the time. The War, with its enforced break in purely 
scholarly activity, seems to have given him time to 
reassess his interests and his skills. The result, 
finally published only in 1954, clearly after much 
reflection, was Civilization and the Caesars (Essays 
1954, 1). This book established him as the leading 
historian he has never ceased to be, and it showed, in 
various proportions, all the features that were to 
remain characteristic of his major works. It was the 
first of his histories of the Roman Empire, which 
(incidentally) have also shown, as have his histories of 
early Greece, that the historian must ask a question
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(great or small) and trace the answer to it through the 
existing sources, but that, at least beyond the textbook 
level, there can only be histories of any major span of 
human experience, not a history. In Civilization and 
the Caesars we see that Starr had become conscious of his 
special gift for tracing the development of human atti
tudes and horizons through a scrupulously careful, yet 
imaginative, interpretation of literature linked with 
the visual arts. If there is any approach to ancient 
history that may be called characteristic of Chester 
Starr, through all his major and many of his minor works, 
it is this combination.^

At the time when this book appeared it was not yet 
as fashionable as it has since become to devote one's 
attention to the later Roman Empire. In the book he 
notes (p. 286) that the later reliefs on the Arch of 
Constantine are usually regarded as "a mark of that 
barbaric decay with which many historians of art still 
condemn fourth-century sculpture"; and in 1956 (Essays 
288) he could still write that the fourth century A.D., 
though "one of the most interesting eras of ancient 
history," had been "curiously neglected by modern 
scholars" (which a younger generation of scholars will 
find hard to realize) and that it should not be regarded 
in terms of a simple struggle between pagans and Chris
tians .

Starr's contempt, in fact, is reserved for the 
early Empire, and especially for the happy age of the 
Good Emperors, when (Civilization 203) "classical 
civilization was treading a dreary path which led to the 
pompous sterility of the second century." (The phrase 
is taken up in a later chapter heading.) Classical 
civilization was played out, "incapable of further 
advance," and men, isolated from traditional social 
supports, and dissatisfied with Imperial ideology, had 
developed their individuality, but were searching for 
something to take the place of what they had lost. 
Marcus Aurelius becomes (p. 277) "a weary, fearful man, 
crying desperately for certainty," with a philosophy 
"empty of content." Classical civilization "inevitably 
declined," and the social and economic deterioration of 
the Empire is ascribed "principally" to this spiritual 
decline. The new "fertility," which contrasts with the 
"sterility" and which made the third and fourth cen
turies not a period of decline, but "one of the greatest 
phases" in the "psychological development of humanity," 
is the acceptance of human individuality, which had been 
won out of the decay of Classicial society, on a higher
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level, together with the recognition of man's links to 
a divine power and "the capability of intimate union 
with his brothers" as the more satisfactory form of 
social support; this was the basis of medieval and 
modern civilizations (pp. 281-83), embodied (we later 
find) in Christianity. It is Christianity which is 
discovered (p. 308) to have been the intellectual and 
artistic goal ever since the days of Augustus, indeed 
ultimately "the destination toward which ancient civil
ization had long been working" (p. 282).

Starr's interest in, and concentration on, pro
gress and development in history -- his ability to seize 
on disparate indications of it and, like a magnet 
working on iron filings, make them all point in the same 
direction -- has remained his principal and most ex
citing gift ever since. It provides the main theme of 
his most important works and is what makes them both 
fascinating and significant. If there is one lacuna in 
his wide-ranging sympathies, which can understand 
(though, of course, not approve of) Roman imperial 
exploitation and the games of the arena, it is that 
(perhaps) most curious feature in an ancient historian: 
impatience with backward-looking epochs and elements in 
human culture. Even his appreciation of Aurelius Victor 
seems in part due to the fact that he "did not fully 
belong to the old aristocracy embodied in the circles of 
the Symmachi and others" (Essays p. 580).

His thoroughly Hegelian interpretation of a vast 
stretch of Roman history in this book was not, of course, 
wholly new. But what makes the book a significant piece 
of historical writing, whether or not one agrees with 
the interpretation, is that it is a powerful and per
sonal interpretation, like (for example Gibbon's or 
Mommsen's or Eduard Meyer's, and that it is not empty 
rhetoric: it is based on the strict craftsmanship of a
scholar who takes the duties of the historian as seri
ously as anyone ever has. As he was to put it in his next 
major work (The Origins of Greek Civilization [Essays 
1961, 1] 222Y~: "The step from historian to philoso Pher
is deceptively easy, and often is fatal to the prac
ticing historian. The saving grace of the historical 
discipline is its base upon specific fact in specific 
time.

That was in the context of his rejection of the 
Darwinian model of slow evolution as appropriate for the 
historian: in historical change, he reminds us, sudden
leaps alternate with slow development, and he posits
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such a "leap" around the year 700 B.C. (It should 
perhaps be added that biologists too are by now no longer 
quite so certain about the Darwinian model.) In Origins 
the pattern is very different from that of hii first 
major history. An innocuous trace of the earlier 
Hegelianism would not be noticed by those not familiar 
with the earlier work. The civilization of Mycenae 
lapses into disintegration and, after its destruction 
by the Dorian invaders, arises anew on the higher level 
(we might say) of the Classical pol is, with the megaron- 
based temple taking the place of the megaron-based 
Mycenaean palace as the characteristic public building 
(p. 246).^ The word "inevitable" is not, as far as I can 
see, applied to any historical event. Indeed, it is 
almost explicitly excluded by Starr's actual patterns. 
It was the Dorian invasion, coming when it did, that 
provided "a vital condition for the emergence of Greek 
civilization .... Greek civilization would never have 
arisen if that disruption had not occurred" (pp. 73-74). 
And the development of pol is civilization was by no 
means the inevitable answer to the challenges and the 
stresses that produced it: it is unique and, in a sense,
unexpected. The polis was built by Greeks, "surely as 
architects had thrown up the temple type" (p. 348). This 
stress on the sometimes decisive importance of his
torical accident, and on human choice, marks the long 
road that Starr had travelled since his first vision of 
the Roman Empire: I can find nothing like it in the
teleology of the earlier book.5

It was about the same time that, in a passage that 
must surely be read closely together with the one just 
quoted (Origins 222), he wrote, in his survey of the 
historiography of the Roman Empire (Essays 301 [1960] at 
p. 305):

I would not have the reader judge that I 
belong to the school of subjective, ideal
istic historiography. History, though 
fashioned by men who inevitably react to 
contemporary passions and concerns, is 
basically a reconstruction of past actual
ity. Clio is a stern-minded lady, who in
sistently drags her followers back to con
crete facts, specifically located in time 
and space ....

Whether consciously or not, he was dissociating himself 
from the philosophical premises of his first major work, 
while reasserting the need for that historical crafts
manship which had, of course, helped to make that book
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as important as it is. He was never to return to them. 
By 1960, maturity and a properly historical vision were 
added to mastery of technique.

In the light of this, it is interesting to compare 
his most recent work on the Roman Empire® with his first. 
The theme set is different, of course. This time the 
study is one of institutions, not of civilization. Yet 
comparisons impose themselves. Starr's basic assess
ment of Roman culture has not changed significantly over 
a generation. Both the disdain for the classicism of the 
second century and the admiration for the new spirit 
shown in_ the third and fourth (with Christianity "its 
most perfect exposition") are there (134-39), but the 
evaluation of the development is subtly altered (136): 
there is no antithesis to Classical culture in the 
despairing isolation of the individual of the early 
Empire, to be raised to the new synthesis by Christian
ity. The development now sketched (with due recognition 
for complexity and precursors) might be called almost 
linear: the new spirit, ultimately embodied in Chris
tianity, both emancipates the individual and gives him 
the two supports (divine and human) noted in the earlier 
work. The new spirit announces itself, distantly, in 
Vergil and Seneca and (to our surprise, perhaps) Marcus 
Aurelius (137) , but Christianity is no longer the telos 
towards which the whole of ancient civilization was 
moving. Starr's historical conception has^shed its 
remnants of theology.

It has also shed its idealism. The spiritual 
decline is no longer a major cause of social and economic 
disintegration. And inevitability has been forgotten. 
The cultural decline "centered on men's inability [my 
emphasis] to engage in original, fresh thinking within 
classical frames." Exceptions, in both literature and 
architecture, are duly recognized. In any case, in
ability is contingent, not necessary: more men might
have proved able to do what some undoubtedly did. The 
change in vision could hardly be clearer.

Starr's judgment on imperial autocracy, at least 
in the early Empire, seems also to have softened. He 
rightly stresses the difference between that period and 
modern autocracies, and he concludes that in his view 
(p. 48) "most rulers sincerely believed and acted as if 
their powers were to be used responsibly for the benefit 
of the state." In particular, the administration of 
justice, though (like all human efforts) imperfect and 
impaired by personal and class privilege, long remained
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at an acceptable (and generally accepted) level. The 
argument that the Empire was the "perfect democracy" is 
now not exposed as essentially fraudulent, as it had 
been in 1952; it is merely characterized as "interest
ing." Starr quotes with approval the recent view that 
the Emperor's authority was "legitimate" because based 
on the consent of the majority of most classes, and an 
earlier view that "the might to govern must of necessity 
carry with it the right to govern; and in this sense ... 
Might does actually make Right."

These are large and complex issues, of major im
portance for historical interpretation, and legality 
easily becomes involved with morality. My point here is 
merely to stress and try to document some of the major 
changes in Starr's thought over the years: changes
arrived at by constant questioning of accepted views, 
including those at any one time accepted by himself, and 
no doubt going with an increasing realization of the 
complexity of the considerations that must go into a 
major historical judgment.

Starr's interest in methodology can be glimpsed 
even in his thesis, but it seems to have been his turn 
towards early Greek history that intensified that in
terest, in view of (in the first instance) the technical 
complexity of the problems that had to be faced. His 
first two articles in that field at once show this. He 
discovered (Essays 87: 1955) that one of the unques
tioned "facts" of historians ancient and modern, the 
thalassocracy of Minoan kings, was a concept of modern 
anachronism based upon ancient -- not an infrequent 
state of affairs in our discipline, where the theories 
of ancient writers are easily confused with the facts at 
their disposal. His investigation of the origin of the 
polis (Essays 122: 1957), a first essay soon developed 
into the much fuller treatment in the book of 1961, 
showing him the "intriguing problems" in that field, and 
the scarcity of evidence. The book itself, inevitably, 
has many methodological discussions, most important 
perhaps the polemic against the presumed cultural 
transformation due to the "Nordic blood" of the Dorian 
invaders.

That touches upon one of the most terrible errors 
in the history of scholarship: the model for prehistory
developed chiefly by nineteenth-century German 
scholars, according to which a new language and material 
culture go together with large-scale migration and 
infusion of new "blood" (or physical make-up of a
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population); a change in material culture or language 
therefore suffices for the hypothesis of a racial 
transformation. For anyone actually looking at the 
spread of language and techniques in the real world, 
ancient or modern -- the war galley or the steamship; the 
Greek language or the English -- it is at once obvious 
that the model is false (cf. Origins 17): the phenomena
are essentially independent, ana may or may not (any or 
all of them) go together. Yet this patently erroneous 
scholarly theory became one of the major ingredients in 
the development of modern racist ideologies leading to 
the Nazi movement. Discredited (one hopes) politic
ally, it-keeps creeping back into scholarly works, and 
even the new Cambridge Ancient History provides in
stances. Starr' s treatment oT the Dorians and his 
associated discussion should be required reading for 
archaeologists and linguists constructing models for 
prehistory. Indeed, on the particular point one might 
go even beyond Starr. The fact of the Dorian invasions 
(a convenient term, obviously not wholly accurate) will 
no doubt continue to be accepted, even though from time 
to time fashionably questioned. A widespread trail of 
destruction bears witness to it. Starr suggests that 
the invaders performed a necessary task, as scavengers 
(as it were): the degenerate remnants of Mycenaean
civilization had to be thus removed (see his pp. 73-74, 
quoted F. 6 above). But I see no reason to believe even 
this. One is equally entitled to hold th£t a new 
beginning would in any case have followed: that even
this limited and innocuous justification of the in
vasions in purely historical terms is an example of the 
type of historical optimism that tries to find the 
redeeming seeds of progress in horror and disaster. The 
Dorian invasions may perhaps be judged to be historic
ally irrelevant.

Other methodological discussions, though they do 
not have such far-ranging implications, are academic
ally no less important. Starr's treatment of myth and 
epic must take its place beside Finley's discussions of 
the value of epic in the constant and (it seems) vain 
struggle to discredit their use as "evidence" for the 
detailed reconstruction of prehistory, whether for pur
poses of validating Marxist mythology, as in George 
Thomson, or through ineradicable scholarly fundament
alism, as in much of the work on prehistory by N.G.L. 
Hammond. The tendency to treat myth and reconstruction 
based on it, as reported by ancient sources, as "fact" 
known to them, and to combine such testimony with
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selected archaeological evidence in order to give sat
isfying names to the anonymous world which is unfor
tunately all that archaeology by itself reveals, is 
nowhere more patent and more recurring than in the early 
history of Sparta. A review of G.L. Huxley's book on 
this (Essays 160) inspired a devastating detailed anal
ysis of the "evidence" thus used (Essays 144) which, 
taken together with the relevant discussions in Ori
gins , should greatly lighten the task of future re
viewers of the essentially fundamentalist reconstruc
tions that will undoubtedly continue to be produced.'

Many more of Starr's theoretical discussions might 
be quoted; for example, that on the dangers of recon
structing human history solely from the artifacts dis
covered by archaeology (16ff.) , or, in the light of very 
topical scholarly pronouncements, his warning (167) 
against enthusiastically positing parallels between 
Homer and Oriental epic: "It is fantastic to jump from
the level of trivial similarities to assert that the 
Greek epic was based ... upon an Oriental back
ground" -- whether in Mesopotamia (one might add) or in 
Asia Minor itself. These valuable insights tend to be 
overlooked in the fascinating historical panorama which 
is, of course, the principal and well-known merit of the 
book. It has seemed to me important to pick them out for 
special comment and to stress the fact that it was 
apparently the turn to early Greek history that inspired 
deep and varied thought on the sources and methods of 
those reconstructing ancient history.

It will again be of interest to compare Starr's 
early version of the development of Greece to its 
Classical form with his account, again from a different 
point of view, of the same period a generation later: 
his Social and Economic Growth of Early Greece (Essays 
1977, I) . The later book shows the influence of a great 
deal of wider reading, outside the field of archaeology 
and ancient history. While recognizing that the quan
titative methods associated with such histories of more 
recent periods cannot be applied, and incidentally 
warning us that the quantitative bases even of those 
histories are not always reliable and devoid of imagin
ative extrapolation (13f.) -- no less so than the
"qualitative, impressionistic, even subjective" inter
pretations with which we are familiar -- he finds a 
little scope for quantification in archaeological data 
and draws attention to the possibility of the careful 
use of modern studies for "parameters of the possible." 
The book, clearly written for the educated general
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reader and the colleague in other academic disciplines 
(it is the only one of his books that begins with a 
survey of the sources), is valuable for giving us 
Starr's "personal point of view" (17 f f .) on his "general 
conceptual framework." A few trenchant pages expose the 
anachronism of much nineteenth- and twentieth-century 
theory, with a brief summary of the great debate between 
the "primitivists" and the "modernizers" in interpreta
tions of the ancient economy. That debate, it seems, 
will never end, even though Starr rightly describes it 
as "absolutely meaningless." At present, "modernism" 
seems to be making a comeback, in Roman perhaps even more 
than in Greek history, as a reaction against the moder
ate and eclectic "primitivism" of Finley and of Starr 
himself, which seems to me the only correct view. It 
might be added that "modernism" in the economic and 
social field (Starr draws attention to "class" theories 
based on nineteenth-century experience) can be paral
leled by similar interpretations of politics and law, in 
both Greek and Roman history. Solon seen as a Keynesian 
economist closely corresponds to the "party system" in 
Athenian politics, to "radical democracy" under 
Pericles or in the fourth century, and to concepts such 
as "sovereignty" and "international law" applied to 
Greek city states and to the Roman Republic. Starr's 
approach shows that they do nothing to help in con
structing a meaningful picture of a society in which 
they are "meaningless": his own model is unencumbered
by all such ballast, and none the less challenging and 
appealing.

The discussion of the "motive forces in economic 
development" (chapter II) again invites comparison with 
Origins of Greek Civilization, to see where Starr has 
changed his mind in the light of further reflection. An 
obvious difference concerns the common assumption of a 
"population explosion" in the eighth century. Accepted 
as one of the main causes of the speeding up of develop
ment just before 700 B.C. in the earlier book (see pp. 
312f. , 356) , it is now treated with more caution. Starr 
now recognizes (what some of his critics have failed to 
understand) that it is hazardous to base diagnoses of 
population explosions on the chance records (settle
ments, wells, cemeteries) of archaeological finds. The 
settling of previously nomadic populations (he cites a 
striking nineteenth-century parallel, and more could no 
doubt be adduced from the Vlach country) or changes in 
burial habits could account for most of those. There is, 
as he now puts it, "no bar" to such a theory, but there 
is also no necessity for it. Recently, as it happens,
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Snodgrass has made such demographic factors, deduced 
from archaeology, a basic part of his own reconstruction 
of this period; Starr's caution must be borne in mind 
when evaluating this and similar views. His reminder 
that we cannot quantify the population either of one 
area or of Greece as a whole at this time, and only 
rarely later do we find figures even for citizens (not 
to mention a total of inhabitants) of any city, is again 
a useful antidote for much extravagant guesswork in the 
footsteps of Julius Beloch.

The other, and perhaps more important, point on 
which Starr has changed his mind is in the importance he 
now assigns to the upper classes in promoting develop
ment. He coins the term "semi-aristocrats," who, to
gether with the hereditary aristocracy, constitute the 
"leading classes" in Greek society. Chapter VI is 
wholly devoted to discussing them. He can see the proper 
differentiation of an aristocracy only in the eighth 
century (though he admits the dearth of evidence earli
er) and, as in the earlier work still denies the 
possibility of social differentiation "in the dim cen
turies before 800" on largely a priori grounds. However 
this may be, the assumption of a (within the Greek 
sphere) cosmopolitan aristocracy of birth and landed 
wealth by about 800 can hardly be questioned: in Origins 
the literary evidence from the seventh century is col- 
lected and interpreted. The type of the "semi
aristocrats" is exemplified by Hesiod, a "middling 
farmer" writing for others of his kind and comparable to 
the kulaks and similar recent classes. These men, if 
socially ambitious, were called kakoi by the aristo
crats whose way of life they tried to imitate; and they 
are the ones chiefly seen by Starr as the oppressors and 
exploiters. The culture of these classes is investi
gated in detail, and Starr makes the important point 
that it must not be distinguished in principle from the 
culture of the peasantry, which they "exemplified ... in 
a more conscious manner" (130).

This concept of the "leading classes" goes much 
further than what was said in Origins even though the 
elements of it (and even the phrase) can be found there 
and pieced together. There, the aristocrats are still 
the oppressors (for example, pp. 313ff.) and Hesiod is 
still, explicitly, a peasant (for example, p. 313), even 
though we are rightly warned not to assume a great 
cultural difference between him and the aristocrat 
Archilochus (p. 310, cf. p. 276). There has been a shift 
from the stress on the essential unity of the whole of
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society even by 650, from an attack on historians who 
"are much too easily carried away by the pretensions of 
the voluble governing circles to be the font of all 
desirable change, the arbiters of intellect" (Origins 
309) to the attack (Economic and Social Growth 128) on 
egalitarians who are opposed to elites: Starr now
explicitly suggests that these leading classes "were 
vital forces in the great social, economic, and in
tellectual progress of the era." The place of the new 
concept does not appear altogether clearly in the final 
chapter (VIII: Economic and Social Tensions), but the
shift of focus, whatever the details of its working out, 
corresponds (perhaps) to a similar phenomenon that we 
observed in Starr's attitude to the Roman emperor.

It was also during that extremely fertile period 
when he was turning his attention to early Greece that 
Starr wrote his important methodological essay entitled 
"An Overdose of Slavery" (Essays A3: 1958). This essay 
touches on an aspect of social and economic history that 
has perhaps attracted even more attention since that 
article appeared than it already did before: the place
of slavery in Greek and Roman life. The article clearly 
exposes the reasons (from doctrine to anachronistic 
comparison) that have led to the common overstatement of 
the importance of ancient slavery. He shows that the 
evidence simply does not support the assertion that even 
industry and commerce, let alone agriculture, primarily 
depended on slaves, except in a few unusual periods, 
notably the later Roman Republic. He powerfully re
validates Eduard Meyer's strong statement of the fact 
that, except for a numerically small upper class, an
cient populations, free as well as slave, had to work for 
a living, different though the organization of labour 
notoriously was. Essentially, Finley's sensible ap
proach has since established similar conclusions, 
though the historiographical background is obscured by 
the private vendettas of his recent book Ancient Slavery 
and Modern Ideology (New York, 1980). But the study of 
slavery^ for reasons perhaps more political than aca
demic, has now become a major industry, with schools and 
congresses of its own, and the ancient field must be 
fitted into a general scheme of the history and socio
logy of slavery which (if truth be told) will not 
accommodate all the periods thus lumped together with 
noticeably greater comfort. Soon after Starr's article 
appeared, it was followed, in the same journal, by a 
"refutation" essentially calling for more doses of 
anachronism; and this is readily picked up by reviewers 
of Starr's work. The assertion that slaves were basic
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to Athenian agriculture right down to the level of the 
small peasant who was its mainstay seems at present to 
have attained the status of orthodoxy, after its enun
ciation by Michael Jameson and eager acceptance by 
G.E.M. de Ste. Croix. I do not see that it rests on much 
more than faulty conceptualization (failure to dis
tinguish between slaves who simply shared in the work of 
the household and slaves who were kept purely for 
agricultural service), arguments from silence and mis
understanding of Greek. Starr's article remains one of 
the bases on which serious work in this area will have 
to be rebuilt.

His observation of the very different speeds of 
human development in his treatment of early Greek his
tory (see discussion above) led him next into a series 
of inquiries into historical time and its discovery by 
the Greeks. The result was a gem of a book, The 
Awakening of the Greek Historical Spirit (Essays 1968, 
1), in which he traces the development of Greek thought 
from undifferentiated mythical thinking to the dif
ferentiation into philosophical and historical thought. 
The latter appears very gradually, with the appre
hension of past time as real and different, yet con
nected with the present, and it goes with the recogni
tion of differences among human beings, their customs 
and their ways of life. Historical research, yielding 
historical truth, seems to be a tender plant, always 
under attack from the various points of view of philo
sophers and sophists, and even the Father of History is 
not yet quite certain of it, but concepts of time and 
truth and objectivity close to those of modern histori
ans ultimately gain acceptance and make history pos
sible. A series of articles, both philosophical (Essays 
31) or historical-philosophical (Essays 1631 and 
strictly historical (Essays 186 and 175), marks his 
developing work on the various aspects of this subject 
and supplements what could not be put into the book. 
Most fascinating, perhaps, is his observation that 
Greek coinage, as late as the fifth century, rarely 
shows references to an actual historical event, no doubt 
because the Greek citizen did not require it. The 
mythical past, of course, was regarded as history, and 
the paintings in the Stoa Poikile (we might add) could 
comfortably put battles that every citizen still remem
bered alongside the Amazonomachy.

Starr's interest in coins as evidence for history 
and civilization had already been demonstrated, both in 
that article (Essays 186: 1966) and in one on which he
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must have been working at the very same time, dealing 
with the symbolism of Greek Imperials (Essays 278: 
1967). It was nevertheless a surprise to those who had 
always been following his work when he next produced an 
outstanding technical contribution to numismatics. Not 
many "pirates" invading that well-guarded discipline 
from the direction of history would get away with this. 
But Starr's organization of an important period of 
Athenian coinage never before properly sorted (Athenian 
Coinage, 480-449 B.C.: Essays 1970, 1) applied his
skill at looking at ancient artifacts and interpreting 
what he saw -- a skill that he had many times applied to 
his research on ancient civilization -- and his trained 
ability to make sense of scattered evidence to a purely 
technical problem rivalling in difficulty any histor
ical problem he had tackled; and his lucid analysis won 
the instant approval of responsible experts.

This success in a sense, confirms his competence 
at analyzing ancient art and interpreting it. What is 
truly remarkable about his writing of Kulturgeschichte 
is that, although not a specialist trained Th the 
Classical literatures or in Classical art, but a his
torian both by training and by inclination, he will hold 
his own with any specialists in the languages or in art 
history in actual grasp of their own fields. There are 
still historians about who have been trained in one of 
these areas, since ancient history is still often taught 
in Classics Departments, though decreasingly so (see 
Essays 1962, 3 for discussion of this). But I do not 
know of any other scholar, writing in any Western 
language, who reads widely in all periods of history and 
other social sciences and brings their lessons to bear
on our field and who yet bases his serious work on a
fully professional understanding of the original 
sources, literary and artistic. We have come to take it 
so much for granted in Chester Starr's case that we do 
not fully realize how unique he is in this. In his 
works, as in those of Rostovtzeff, the plates are an 
integral part of the exposition, not merely pretty 
pictures increasing the price.®

Moreover, his versatility, even beyond the central 
areas of Greek and Roman art, never ceases to surprise. 
Just as he had "invaded" a specialist preserve to sort
out Athenian coinage for the numismatists, so he next
turned his attention to an even more complex area, which 
probably no scholar before him had dared to survey as a 
whole: the meeting of Greek and Oriental arts in Asia
Minor. This is certainly one of his most important
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works, yet has been singularly unfortunate in the cir
cumstances of its publication. While various short 
monographs on more conventional and less important 
topics have been properly published and circulated, 
this major study of the meeting of ancient civilizations 
in the fourth century B.C. did not :,(it seems) find a 
publisher. It had to be split into two parts and was 
printed in two volumes of Iranica Antigua (11 [1976] and 
12 [1977] -- the latter considerably delayed), where not 
all who could profit from it will find it.9 His tracing 
of the Greek, native and Persian elements in local art 
in Asia Minor (based, as always, on incredible erudition 
cutting across traditional disciplines and on a trained 
eye and memory) cannot be briefly summed up. But it is 
not for nothing that he had written a textbook on the 
Near East (Essays 1973, 1). He completely emancipates 
himself from the Hellenocentric interpretation of the 
monuments he discusses (hence even playfully defends 
himself against the possibility of being thought philo- 
barbaros [LA 12, 106] in praising the "magnificent unity 
oT concept and style" of Achaemenid culture) and shows 
that fourth-century Asia Minor had developed a syn
cretism of Greek and Persian influences, in native 
interpretations guided by native aristocratic taste and 
not by political power (which the Persians did not use 
for cultural purposes). This spontaneous and continu
ing process was in the end shattered by the Macedonian 
invasion, which forcibly removed the Persian element. 
The monograph (for such it is) is a masterpiece of 
coordination of political and institutional history, of 
use of literary and artistic evidence, in Starr's cus
tomary manner , but in an unusual field. Its conclusion, 
however, must be called spectacular, and its republica
tion (perhaps with appendices, which only the author 
would be competent to provide, to bring it up to date) 
would be a major service to scholarship.

A waspish reviewer once called Chester G. Starr 
a "modern Diodorus." There is indeed one sphere where 
the two are comparable, but it must be said that even as 
a writer of textbooks Starr is vastly superior: his
books, particularly the elementary textbooks on the 
Greeks and the Romans that appeared at the same time and 
are still the best available books at high school and 
college basic survey level (Essays 1971, 1 and 2), show 
all his skill at lively generalization tied to the 
striking fact, and at fitting pictures to narrative, 
which we find in his scholarly works. It is no wonder 
that he is known as an outstanding teacher. Like the 
Greeks he so much loves (yet with proper historical
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detachment, as his work on Asia Minor has shown), he is 
one of those rare historians who are "never dull." 
Meticulous in his scholarship (in what the Germans call 
Geschichtsforschung and English-speaking historians 
who lack the aptitude and the application for it call 
antiquarianism), where (as even this brief survey has 
shown) he can hold his own with any specialist, he is 
never satisfied unless he can proceed to Geschichts- 
schreibung. His comment on a work that unsuccessfully 
tries tobase the history of the Greek Dark Ages on 
archaeological discoveries is characteristic: "the
history of the age is still to be made when one has read 
it" (Ess.ays p. 83). 10 That review also contains a 
moving personal confession. He believes that "the 
historical temperament is something given, and not 
mechanically acquired ... one cannot lightly embark on 
historical pursuits." The pursuit "may be maddening in 
its obscurities, but always it stimulates the mind and 
deepens the historian's sympathetic appreciation of the 
achievements -- and disasters -- of the human race."

Chester G. Starr's work bears splendid witness to 
that. Now that he will be able to devote his full time 
to it. we may expect even more of it, of the same high 
quality, at whatever level and for whatever audience he 
chooses to write. We can only wait and wonder what he 
will next choose to illuminate with that brillant light 
of his. There are many problems and areas that_seem to 
await his touch, from the Etruscans to Western contacts 
with the more distant Orient. Or perhaps he will still 
come to extend his sympathy even to the age that produced 
the Second Sophistic. Whatever he decides to do, nihil 
quod tetigerit non ornabit.
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Notes
1. He edited and in part wrote the history of 

that campaign. For details on this and the other works 
mentioned to this point, see next note.

2. Chester G. Starr, Essays on Ancient History, 
ed. Arther Ferrill and Thomas Kelly (Leiden, 1979;. 
This work will henceforth be cited as Essays. Items 
republished there will be cited as Essays with the first 
page in that volume and, where it is of interest, the 
year of the first publication. Items listed in the 
bibliography in Essays pp. 1-12, but not reproduced, 
will be cited as Essays with the year and the item number 
under the year. (The bibliography is organized by 
years, and items, though not numbered, should be easy to 
count.) Page numbers only will be used to refer to the 
last work mentioned in the text at any point. To avoid 
a clutter of footnotes, all these simple references will 
be put in parentheses in the text. Essays, in each case, 
gives full bibliographical details"! which I have not 
repeated.

Starr's contribution to the JRS Jubilee 
Volume will be found in Essays 301 and his introduction 
to ANRW in Essays 213. His work on the Italian campaign 
(which I have never managed to see) is listed Essays 
1948, 1. For years after, he would review works on the 
two World Wars and in related areas: see Essays 1949,
3; 1950, 2 and 3; 1951, 1; 1952, 2; 1953,"171955, 4; 
1957, 5 and 7; cf. 1967, 3 (an Italian work on the 
American Civil War).

Since the arrangement adopted in Essays in
evitably obscures connections apparent in Starr's work, 
I have tried in this Introduction to reestablish some of 
them.

3. It is characteristic of Starr that he does not 
denigrate what he himself has not chosen to do. In a 
remarkable judgment in his paper for the Jubilee Volume 
(see n. 2 above), he expresses what he himself calls the 
"unexpected conclusion" (Essays p.310) that the main 
desideratum in the writing of the history of the Roman 
Empire is "a political history ... which is solid and 
well buttressed" and the work of a single mind. Perhaps 
he will still give us this work.
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4. The importance of the temple as character
istic of the emergence of the polis has recently been 
stressed (from a rather different point of view and, as 
far as I can see, without knowledge of Starr's book) by
A.M. Snodgrass, who would put the major development a 
little earlier than Starr. But neither of these schol
ars (certainly not Starr) would claim strict precision 
for archaeological dating.

5. It should not be thought, of course, that he 
falls into what he later (Essays 31 [1966] at p. 41) 
called "the trap of denying creativity to mankind" -- as 
will be obvious to anyone who read the book. But there 
is no escaping the impression that he seems to think of 
the main lines of that creativity as determined.

6 . The Roman Empire 27 B.C.-A.D. 176. A Study in 
Survival (Oxford” 1982). (Too recent to be listed in 
EssaysTJ

7. The problem is taken up in an Italian lecture 
on the history of archaic Greece (Essays 103: 1964), 
where further examples of the misuse of such evidence 
are given and discussed in detail. It is a pity that the 
editors of Essays did not have that article translated 
into English (or manage to secure the original English 
version of it). That would have made an important 
methodological discussion far more useful to English- 
speaking students.

8 . It is regrettable that the volume of Essays 
gives a distorted impression of Starr's work by not in
cluding a single illustration, even where the original 
article depended on them. That volume, for this and 
other reasons, can only serve as a useful reminder for 
those who already know his work.

9. To make misfortune worse, the second part 
appeared too late to be listed in Essays and the editors, 
no doubt wisely, did not hazard a guess as to the volume 
in which it would appear. They also listed the first 
part as a monograph, instead of as an article, so that 
no page numbers are given. It may be helpful if I give 
the correct references here, since the work is in any 
case not easy to find:

IIGreeks and Persians in the Fourth Century
B.C. A Study in Cultural Contacts before 
Alexander," Part I, Iranica Antigua 11 (1976) 
pp. 39-99; Part II, Iranica Antiqua 12 (1977 
[1979]) pp. 49-116.
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10. Cf. also Essays p. 30: "My conclusion must be 
that in far too many essays and volumes on Ancient 
history the process of generalization is unduly lim
ited ."
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Human Nature as Cause in Ancient Historiography
Meyer Reinhold 

Visiting University Professor 
Boston University

A number of ancient historians consciously and ex
plicitly isolated "human nature" as specific causative 
factor, or subjected events to analyses based on the 
presumed existence of such an operant force. The present 
study engages this delimited aspect of ancient historio
graphy. A.W.H. Adkins, who has illuminated many other 
aspects of human nature in Greek thought, acknowledges 
that "of the making of books on human nature there is no 
end, and will be no end,"l a subject that David Hume 
called one of "unspeakable importance. " 2

The concept human nature A.vdpcoTiCvri) was in
vented in the mid-fifth century B.C. by the later pre- 
socratic philosophers -- and it has remained in our 
intellectual baggage ever since. The nature of human 
nature was enunciated by Greek phys ikoi aprioristical- 
ly, in line with the fashionable tendency of the time to 
propound one-key theories of phenomena based on specu
lative deductive generalizations. Thinkers such as 
Democritus of Abdera, Prodicus of Ceos, Diogenes of 
Apollonia (all of whom wrote treatises on "the nature of 
man") strove in this sphere, too, to reduce the com
plicated phenomenon of man to some primary essence, 
uniform human nature. Thus they employed here the same 
bold reductionism they applied to the physical universe. 
As Werner Jaeger pointed out, this link between the 
physis of the universe and the phys is of man was "a most 
momentous departure" in man's intellectual history. 
"The idea of human nature now formulated for the first 
time...was a great and fundamental discovery of the 
Greek mind."3

But such philosophical monism tended to cast on 
human thought the straitjacket of a one-key explanation 
of human nature as an unchangeable universal substance. 
Even medical practitioners began speedily to be influ
enced by such theories of human nature as a basic given, 
but they were just as speedily challenged. About 420- 
400 B.C. there appeared a remarkable manifesto from the 
Hippocratic school of medicine that sharply assailed 
philosophical abstractions in the field of medicine. In 
the treatise "On the Ancient Medicine," for example, the 
author warned that such monistic generalizations, while
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appropriate to philosophy and literature, do not belong 
to meaicine. In the Hippocratic essay "On the Nature or 
Man" (of the second half of the fifth century), the 
author rejects all talk of human nature not based on 
rational empiricism, on the accumulation of observed 
data. Momentous these words, too. For the possibility 
of prognosis in illness was introduced through such 
empirical data patiently accumulated by itinerant Greek 
doctors.̂

In this intellectual milieu the Sophists formu
lated conceptions of a common nature of man from observed 
social behavior both in Greek cities and among non- 
Hellenes. For example, in the 430s and 420s the Sophist 
Antiphon in his essay "On Truth" expressed the view that 
all men are members of the human race and that, based on 
observed behavior, human nature is an absolute fixed 
norm. "We are all," he wrote, "by nature alike in all 
respects, non-Hellenes as well as Hellenes. We can 
observe those factors among the nature of things that are 
independent of the will of men." Similarly, other 
Sophists tended to describe human nature as a static 
essence. To the Sophists human nature in the raw 
exhibited proneness of all humans to self-interest, 
sometimes enlightened, sometimes ruthless. Typical is 
the statement of Hippias that "it is human nature for the 
stronger to rule the weaker and to lead, and for the 
weaker to submit and follow." The most extreme formula
tion of human nature in the raw is the famous dictum of 
the Sophist Thrasymachus, preserved by Plato, that in
justice is the fulfillment of man's true nature.5

It was in the midst of this ferment of ideas that 
the writing of history was invented, and the first to use 
the concept human nature as motive force in history was 
not Herodotus, but Thucydides.® His History of the 
Peloponnesian War reflects an interpretation oT~his- 
torical events and movements that resembles the theory 
and practice of the Hippocratic school as well as the 
thinking of some Sophists. The communis opinio has long 
been that Thucydides derived his "human nature directly 
from the Hippocratic doctors. While his procedures and 
conclusions most closely resemble theirs, we cannot 
posit as certainty that Thucydides was a disciple of 
Hippocrates or that they even met, though some scholars 
have maintained this. Nor should we conclude that 
Thucycdides1 conception of human nature as a constant 
was derived directly from the Presocratics or the 
Sophists. Such speculation was common property at the 
end of the fifth century.^
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Thucydides' terminology for "human nature" (whe
ther to express his own view or attributed to speakers 
in his many contrived speeches) is characteristically 
varied: f| dvdpojneia cpuais (1.76.3, 2.50.1); rj cpuaus
Avdpantiov (3.82.2; cp. 5.105.2); 6  AvOpcSneios t p 6 t x o q

(1.76.2); T t £ c o u x e  d v d p c o T i O Q  (3.39.5); n e c p d K a a t  ti& v t e q

(3.45.3). (On t 6  dvdpcSu i vov see below.) The bedrock 
of human behavior for Thucydides, the basic motivating 
factor in all history is a constant, relatively un
changing universal human nature, what Pouncey has aptly 
called the "architectonic concept" of his history.®

The root characteristics of raw human nature for 
Thucydides* are self-aggrandizement, greed, naked ag
gression, lust for power, desire to dominate others, and 
propensity to tyrannical behavior. This primitive core 
of human nature is always latent in man as fixed, 
ineluctable norm of behavior, the "real" nature of man 
lurking beneath appearances. This dark side of man is 
ineradicable by law, religion, or any other restraint, 
operating through a mix of expediency, fear, and pursuit 
of honor.9 Accordingly, it is "natural" for all to be 
ever on guard, for the weaker to submit to the stronger, 
for the stronger to rule over those who submit, and to 
have contempt for those who yield and admiration for 
those who resist. 1 0 a special characteristic attributed 
by Thucydides to human nature is that all men are prone 
to make mistakes ( d u a p T d v e  l v i )  , 1 1  a commonplace of pro
verbial wisdom. 1 2

For Thucydides the existence of such a constant 
human nature makes possible prognosis and therefore 
control in political affairs,paralleling the prac
tice of Hippocratic physicians. Having studied the 
Peloponnesian War as a sort of laboratory for diagnosing 
human behavior operating as a constant, he proclaimed 
his history to have universal validity, as a xxnua 
atei that will be useful for all time to "whoever will 
wish to understand accurately what has happened and what 
will happen (or something close to that) in the future 
sometime again, in accordance with the human condition." 
The behavior patterns he observed during this particular 
war were then "such as will always happen so long as 
human nature remains the sarne."^ Indeed, Thucydides 
thus claimed to make possible prognosis not only for the 
political illness of the Greek world of his own time but 
for all future times.
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But as he knew that prediction never can be made 
with perfect confidence, Thucydides acknowledged that 
he was not an absolute determinist.15 He admits other 
causative factors: chance (xuxh and the diverse per
sonalities of leaders, both of which are present in a 
great variety of mixes bearing on the shaping of in
dividual events.16 Thucydides' deviation from one-key 
determinism is also evidenced by the differentiation he 
appears to make between two separate formulations: 
h dvdpconeCa tpOdiQ and x6  &vdpo>Ttivov (1.22.4, 2.48.3,
3.50.1, 4.45.7, 5.68.2). The distinction between the 
two has recently been subjected to rigorous analysis: 
Muri defined t6  dvdpc&nivov as "the human condition";^  
Rivier further distinguished "the human condition" from 
h dvbpconeCa cp&jic , "human nature"; 1° Edmunds differenti
ates the latter as the "psychology" of human behavior 
from x6  dvdpc&rcivov, objective limitations on humans 
Cogan regards h dvSpameta fptiais as individual nature and 
behavior, that is, "the biological content of human 
nature," while x6  dvOpconivovas causative principle is 
social behavior (class or state), public image, in 
short, "public human nature," or the "human nature of 
society. 20

The latter was surely Thucydides' principal in
terest. Clearly the goal of Thucydides was prognosis in 
a new sphere: the political arena. His sights turned
from the nature of the individual to the typology of 
group behavior, its norms, recurrent patterns, and the 
symptoms of political disease. Thucydides thus advanced 
the process of the transfer of physis begun by the 
Presocratics one daring step further: from physis
anthropine to physis politike (though he did not actual
ly use this formu1ation). For Thucydides the behavior 
of men in classes and states within the Greek city-state 
system could be predicted more confidently than that of 
the individual, and thus prognosis in the political 
realm was possible. 2 1

Thucydides' analyses of collective behavior are 
obviously polis-centered and ethnocentric (and thus war 
and human nature are for him indissolubly linked).2 2 He 
reflects fundamental characteristics of polis culture, 
which was highly agonistic and fragmented into many 
power bases. Further, Thucydides' observations did not 
embrace the behavior of women, slaves, metics, and non- 
Hellenes, but were restricted to the thinking and con
duct of adult males on both sides of the Peloponnesian 
War, the members of the dominant decision-making 
classes.23
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There are other flaws in Thucydides' efforts to 
apply his conception of human nature as cause in his
torical events. His usurpation of analogy to medical 
practice is faulty (an early example of the well-known 
fallacy of transfer of methods of natural science to 
social science). Greek doctors sought to develop prog
nostic skills through tentative generalizations based 
on slow empirical observation and accumulation of the 
symptoms of numerous patients.24 Thucydides is more 
daring, more definitive: he leaps confidently from
limited data and randomly empirical observation to gen
eralizations presented as universal truths. Indeed, he 
tends to give great importance to particular instances 
and to elevate these into universals as laws of history. 
His generalizations thus resemble philosophical hypo
theses and are reductionist conclusions.25 But in 
reducing man's "real" nature to innate aggression and 
self-interest -- a consistently negative, pessimistic 
view of states -- he concentrated his attention on 
behavior that was dramatically visible during great 
crises, such as war, revolution, plague.26 Moreover, in 
striving to develop universal laws of human behavior, he 
selected events and methodically arranged them artfully 
and purposefully, delineating especially behavior in 
times of crisis, when discussions of human nature are 
more frequent and highly colored emotionally.27 And, 
like all ancient historians, Thucydides structured 
events so as to provide striking moral exempla. In so 
doing he manifests a prevailing pattern of Greek (and 
Roman) thought: the tendency to generalize individuals
into stereotypes, without adequate knowledge of the 
multifaceted dynamic personalities of individuals.28 
And, finally, in his effort to bolster such generaliza
tions Thucydides also tends to fall back on inference and 
likelihood (etH6tci).29

It is supererogatory to complain that Thucydides' 
conception of human nature was not based on modern 
methods of field study. ™  in sum, what we have from 
Thucydides is an idiosyncratic analysis of human nature 
formulated as a priori inference, constituting abstract 
assumptions of a behavioral constant that present a 
negative view of human group behavior. Yet in 3.82.2 he 
ventures the generalization that man's inhumanity to man 
will repeat itself "so long as human nature is the same." 
We will never know whether he glimpsed the possibility 
of changes in the basic human drives he delineated in his 
History.31
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Thucydides' Hobbesian view of human nature has its 
roots not only in the Greek polis culture but also in his 
own oligarchic class connections. Indeed, Hobbes re
cognized in Thucydides an ideological blood brother, for 
he enthusiastically acclaimed Thucydides' conception of 
human nature, and said of him that "he had in his veins 
the blood of kings."32

After Thucydides, waning confidence in the city- 
state and its institutions, and the growth of individu
alism and professionalism in the fourth century all 
combined to shift the focus of interest from group 
behavior to individual psychology: the personalities of 
leaders, their peculiar mix of virtues and vices as 
operative forces in history. The actions of great men 
thus became the events of history, and the causation of 
events was treated largely as resulting from the per
sonalities and behavior of the dominant figures, modi
fied by the intervention of tyche (chance, contin
gency).^ This is particularly true of Hellenistic 
histor iography.

Regrettably, Polybius' own statement of his theory 
of historical causation has not survived. Discernible 
in the extant parts of his history, however, is an 
eclectic, inconsistent view, a virtual admission that 
knowledge of causation is limited. While acknowledging 
the force of tyche, Polybius posits a basic, unchanging 
nature of historical figures (rr)v C6 Cav cptiai\) , modified 
by external circumstances that compel them at times to 
act contrary to their natures. 34 Such shifts in behavior 
also result from the very multiform character of the 
nature of m e n .35 A prime example is the transformation 
of the character of Philip V for the worse under force 
of circums t a n c e s .36 it is noteworthy that Polybius does 
not consider generalized human nature as a given, as 
operative force in history. Thus even in his treatment 
of mass psychology, Polybius does not isolate human 
nature as cause of the excesses of the masses; he 
attributes such behavior rather to deficiency in educa
tion and upbringing, and to their short-range goals.3/ 
Regarding the brutality of the mutinous mercenaries of 
Carthage his comment is moralizing: "no animal turns out 
to be more wicked or cruel than m a n ."3° In crises men 
become so brutalized that they "depart from humankind" 
(fegdarTiaav xfjc dvdpconCvris cpdaea)e).39 Thus in Polybius' 
comments we discern a new shift: from Thucydidean
generalized "human nature" to the term's becoming a 
virtual synonym for humanity, as well as a subject for 
moralizing comment.40
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With the shift of interest from collective behavior 
to the individual, biography came into being, thriving 
as a highly popular form of literature from the fourth 
century B.C. throughout the Hellenistic and Roman peri
ods. Though a distinction is made, notably by Polvbius 
and Plutarch, between biography and h i s t o r y , a n d  
greater emphasis is placed on the unexpected (tyche, 
fortuna),^ still the generalizing tendency survives in 
the presentation of paradigmatic models in both his
torical and biographical works based on a conception of 
similarities in human nature.^

In Roman historiography theoretical or systematic 
reflections on historical causation are rare. Following 
Hellenistic methods, Roman historians made the thoughts 
and acts of individuals the central feature, and were 
addicted to the delineating character types and to 
moralizing conclusions. But they often introduced fa
talistic or religious forces through fatum, for tuna, and 
divine intervention. Pervasive in Roman historians was 
the influence of Stoicism, as well as patriotic- 
nationalistic bias. Thus Roman historians were less 
concerned with generalized human nature than with the 
collective behavior of the Roman people and with convic
tion of the superiority of Romans over other peoples.

Thucydidean generalized human nature reappears, 
however, in the works of Sallust. Reacting to the, crises 
in his lifetime, he was moved to ponder on human nature 
as causative factor in h i s t o r y . ^5 Sallust isolated in 
human nature an innate flaw that wrecked Roman society: 
Nobis primae dissensiones vitio humani ingenii evenere, 
quod inquies atque indomitum semper inter certamina 
libertatis aut gloriae aut dominationis agit ("among 
us the origins oT our disputes came about through a 
fault of human nature: restlessness and an irrepress
ible factor is always operative in our struggles for 
liberty, or glory, or domination" ) . ^ 6  Here is a direct 
influence of Thucydides, but Sallust channels 
Thucydides' stress on divisiveness, especially among 
states, into moral and biographical emphases. 
Thucydides' objective anaysis of n AvdpooTieia cpuaie has 
become in Sallust's vitiurn humani ingenii a bleak view 
of the moral disease of the Roman ruling classes. The 
aspirations ascribed to "us" are clearly those of the 
dominant classes of the last decades of the Roman Repub
lic. ̂ 7 jt is not clear whether this should be inter
preted as basic pessimism of Sallust or rather his
torical realism applied specifically to a particular 
c o n t e x t . F o r  elsewhere he is more generous with
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humanity: sed nostra omnis vis in animo et corpore sita
est; animi imperio, corporis servitio magis utimur; 
alterum nobis cum dis~ alterum cum beluis commune est 
("but all our power is situated in the mind and body. We 
submit to the rule of the mind, but more so to the slavery 
of the body. The former we have in common with the gods, 
the latter with animals").^ In these analyses of the 
essence of human nature Sallust associates the highest 
potential of human nature with the d i v i n e . Despite 
this more sympathetic view of human nature, it would 
appear that for Sallust _vitium remains for him the 
primary trait of humanity.^ Yet he comments that falso 
queritur de natura sua genus humanum ("people unjustly 
complain aEout human nature" ) . ^ 2  in other words, they 
complain that man is weak, has a short life, and is ruled 
by chance. Those who devote themselves to idleness and 
physical pleasures, he wrote, blame it on the innate 
weakness of human nature (naturae infirmitas), assign
ing their faults to something outside their c o n t r o l , 53 
when in fact the weaknesses of human nature can be 
overcome only by the exercise of v i r t u e . 54 There is 
indeed discernible in the Sallustian conception of human 
nature a mix of Thucydidean views, Platonism, Aristo- 
telianism, and Stoicism. This eclecticism may account 
for the conspicuous divergences in his views about human 
nature, in particular his oscillation between deter
minism and indeterminism in history. The shift from a 
positive view in the Catiline to a pessimistic one in the 
Histories seems to represent a turn of thinking in his 
last work, in response to the growing final crisis of the 
Republic. 55 in sum, Sallust's conceptions of human 
nature, like those of Thucydides, are ethnocentric, and 
based on random empirical observations from the behavior 
especially of the senatorial order.

Livy's historiography is dominated by Neo- 
Stoicism's waffling between predestination in human 
affairs, through fatum and fortuna, and the incalculable 
element of contingency.56 His occasional moralizing 
observations on human nature concern the behavior of 
crowds, greed, and disclaimers of personal guilt in 
mutinies 75' Livy's thinking does not embrace a gen
eralized conception of human nature but is rather based 
on patriotic bias that tends to create stereotypes -- 
idealized heroes, evil villains, and the natural char
acter of the Roman people as an eternal given outside 
history.58

Yet Stoic doctrine, which posited the existence of 
the intrinsic identity of all human experience, en-
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couraged acceptance of a uniform human nature. Thus 
Diodorus Siculus in his Universal History (under in
fluence of Posidonius and Neo-Stoicism) propounded as 
the basic element in humanity the concept of the uni
versal powerlessness of human nature (xhv rhs cpOaewQ 
dad£veiav: 1.2.3, 13.24.2-4, 17.59.5): most people
live short lives in obscurity, the playthings of tyche. 
But some great men overcome this natural human impotence 
by heroic virtue and thus achieve an immortal fame that 
merits a place for them in history.*?

We may pass over such historians as Dionysius of 
Halicarnassus, Quintus Curtius Rufus, Josephus, Arrian, 
and Appian, who treat causality variously as based on 
fate, personal fortuna, personal qualities, divine in
tervention, or contingency, in mixes of determinism and 
indeterminism. In the biographers of the Roman imperial 
period, Plutarch and Suetonius, the nature of individual 
figures is inborn and fixed, not amenable to change and 
development, though they are sometimes affected by the 
unexpected (tyche, fortuna).60

Thucydidean influence reappears in Tacitus' grim 
assessment of human nature.61 The general terms he uses 
for human nature are insita mortalibus natura; ingenium 
humanum; natura humana.62 The specific traits he as
sociates with raw human nature are greed for power;63 
eagerness to follow a course initiated by someone else 
that one is reluctant to begin oneself;64 watchful 
jealousy of the good fortune of others, especially of 
one's peers;65 an(j readiness to believe the mysteri
ous. 6 6 No doubt these pronouncements of Tacitus are for 
the most part rhetorical commonplaces, for example the 
famous judgment about hating those one has injured, 
which parallels Seneca's quos laeserunt et oderunt in 
the De Ira.67 Tacitus' conception of human nature is, 
like-Thucydides', based on random data selected from the 
conduct of the Roman ruling class, intuitive reduc- 
tionism, and shrewd character portrayal.6° This is in 
keeping with both the deep pessimism of Roman his
toriography in general and with Tacitus' own gloomy view 
of Roman government and society.69 Characteristic is 
his penchant for sharp polarization of good and evil, 
presentation of stereotypical exempla of behavior, dis
trustful analysis of the behavior of women as emotional 
and immodest (Ann. 3 .34.9 : sexum natura invalidum), and
similar treatment of mobs as being like women and re
vealing their inferiority to the intellectual elite, and 
his depiction of individuals as static in character.™ 
Like Thucydides and Sallust, Tacitus considered his task
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as historian to provide exempla virtutis for edification 
and imitation, and of vices to avoid. This concern 
resulted in the structuring of generalized static 
treatment of personalities, and encouraged the positing 
of an innate human nature.71

The "most comprehensive reflections on historio
graphy since Polybius,"72 were written not by a his
torian but by Lucian in his essay "How to Write History.” 
He reports that in his day (middle of the second century) 
it was the high fashion to try to imitate and rival 
T h u c y d i d e s .73 This emulation is especially true of 
Cassius Dio in the third century, who was the ultimate 
heir in antiquity of previous efforts since Thucydides 
to read human nature into historical events. Dio not 
only refers to "human nature" more frequently than any 
other ancient historian, but his terminology is ex
ceedingly varied: he employs Thucydides' terminology,
and devises ten other ways of expressing "human na
t u r e . This plethora of applications of human nature 
by Dio has elicited from Fergus Millar the passing 
judgment that most of his comments are pessimistic and 
"no more than commonplaces."75 Some are indeed quite 
general: success motivates the pursuit of further aims
(12.50.2); it is easier to give comfort to others than 
to endure suffering oneself (38.18.2), and so on. But 
most frequently, like Thucydides, Dio broods on the dark 
side of human behavior: men are selfish and resort to
violence for self-aggrandizement (52.2.6); men are in
capable of enduring excessive honors (76[77].5 .1) ; men 
are greedy for acquiring more, especially when suc
cessful (4.17.7); ambition for sole power is not incon
sistent with human nature (52.18.1); those who hold 
positions of authority for a long time tend to deviate 
from ancestral practices (36.31.4); men do wrong through 
fear, inexperience, audacity, rashness based on posses
sion of power (8.36.1-2); it is human nature to plot 
against authority (55.14.4); men give their support to 
those moving up in status and seek to bring down those 
already in power (14.57.18); men are by nature tempted 
to violate the laws (5 2 .3 4 .6-8);76 men are always en
gaged in wrongdoing (55.16.3); it is human nature for men 
in mortal danger to destroy those guilty of endangering 
them (78[79].15.3).

Dio makes two apparently contradictory statements 
on the essence of human nature. In connection with his 
treatment of the campaign against piracy in the Mediter
ranean in 67 B.C. under Pompey, he comments that piracy 
and brigandage have always existed and will probably
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never cease "so long as human natur^ is the same" (&oe &v 
n atirfi cpuais b.vdpa>Ticov: 36.20.1).'' The mot ivat ion for 
this generalization was the reemergence of piracy in the 
Mediterranean that resulted from the decay of the Roman 
fleet under Severus Alexander. In another connection, 
however, Dio was moved to write that "human nature 
sometimes changes" (39.6.1), in recording Pompey's aid 
in the recall of Cicero from exile, though he had 
previously been instrumental in bringing about the 
exile. It is obvious here that Dio was simply elevating 
a single change in political tactics into a deviation 
from a general principle in his thinking that human 
nature does not change.

Not only is there no consistency in Dio's view of 
human nature, but it is to be noted that all his com
ments, whether his own animadversions or those he puts 
into the contrived speeches of historical figures, con
cern (almost without exception) Roman senators and em
perors. Though he uses commonplaces, his analyses of 
historical events by reference to "human nature" are in 
the tradition of Thucydides, Sallust, and Tacitus. At 
times he is clearly "bookish," relying on a catch phrase 
or idea borrowed from wide reading. Like those of his 
predecessors, Dio's judgments apply to upper-class 
males, and they are random extrapolations from single 
incidents often at moments of crisis.

Thus, in the use of the concept of "human nature" 
in ancient historiography there was no substantial ad
vance for nearly 650 years in the classical view -- from 
Thucydides to Cassius Dio. The introduction of human 
nature as efficient cause in historical events was 
simplistic, arbitrary, or traditional. Because we can
not carry out field study or conduct controlled ex
periments to understand human nature in past cultures we 
are compelled to employ other techniques. A.W.H. Adkins 
has admirably outlined the proper procedures. We must 
first establish objective determinants and seek ap
proximate answers from a wide array of data. We need to 
have a psychological model of human beings, a physio
logical model, a sexual model, understanding of the 
relationship of man to the animal kingdom, of societal 
relationships, both of the individual to society and of 
intergroup relations, and of the relationship of human 
to gods.'°

Because of the failure to study human nature along 
these lines, from Thucydides to the end of the eighteenth 
century (and, indeed, beyond), even political philo
sophers have spoken confidently of human nature as

31



universal c o n s t a n t . I n  popular formulation this ap
pears commonly as "You can't change human nature." David 
Hume expressed it as follows: "Human nature remains the
same...Would you know the sentiments, inclinations, and 
course of life of the Greeks and Romans? Study well the 
temper and actions of the French and English...Mankind 
are so much the same in all times and places, that 
history informs us nothing new or strange in this par
ticular. Its chief use is to discover the constant and 
universal principles of human n a t u r e . I t  is only in 
the last few decades that, in place of such traditional 
simplistic, often emotionally loaded generalizations, 
there have emerged new perceptions of human nature based 
on scientific, empirical study, such as B.F. Skinner's 
operant behaviorism, which rejects consideration of 
human nature as an innate, autonomous, substantive re
ality, and holds that people are shaped exclusively by 
the environment, and the competing theory of Edward 0. 
Wilson (under the label of sociobiology) which states 
that there are fixities in all human behavior controlled 
by genes, with man's innate aggressiveness and altruism 
genetically passed on to perpetuate the species. Or is 
the best guide for historians the view of Ortega y Gasset 
that "Man...has no nature; what he has is... history"?°1
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ÂvOpcoTioiai y&p / t o i q  Tt&ai h o l v<5v  6 axt xo6 lriy.apxdvei/v) , 

Euripides, Xenophon, Cicero, Lucian. On the proverbial 
errare est humanum see August Otto, Die sprichwtirter und 
spr ichworter1ichen Redensarten der Romer (Leipzlg,
1890), 155-55:

13. On prognosis in Thucydides, see, e.g., 
Nestle, "Thucydides," 655; Rivier, "Pronostic," 129; 
Lichtenthaeler, Thucydide, 155-57, 167, 238-40; Lowell 
Edmunds, ‘Chance and Intelligence in Thucydides (Cam
bridge, Mass., 1975), 145, 154.

14. Thuc. 1.22.4, 3.82.2.
15. Cf. Woodhead, Thucydides, 19; Pouncey, Ne

cessities , 35; G.E.M. de Ste. Croix, The Class Struggle 
in the Ancient Greek World (Ithaca, N.Y.~ 19817"! 2/.

16. Shorey, "Implicit Ethics," 75, 77-78; Nestle, 
"Thucydides," 661-62; Pierre Huart, Le Vocabulaire de 
1 1 analyse psychologique dans 1*oeuvre de ThucydiTe 
(Paris, 1968), 491-505.

17. W. Muri, "Beitrag zur Verst3ndnis des 
Thukydides," Museum Helveticum 4 (1947), 273. Cf.
Rawlings, Semantic Study, 77.

18. Rivier, "Pronostic," 136-38.
19. Edmunds, Chance, 154.
20. Marc Cogan, The Human Thing: The Speeches and 

Principles of Thucydides' History (Cnicago, 1981), 185- 
8 6 , 188-90,“19r-9^ 237^38.

21. For Thucydides1 basic concern with collective 
behavior, see Arnaldo Momigliano, The Development of 
Greek Biography (Cambridge, Mass., 1971), 39; K.J.
Dover, Greek Popular Morality in the Time of Plato and 
Aristotle CBerkeley, Cal if . , ~T974) , ST-ST; de Ste. 
Croix, Class Struggle, 27.

22. Pouncey, Necessities, 142-44. On ethnocen
tric influence on conceptions of human nature, Cf. 
Ellsworth Faris, The Nature of Human Nature (New York, 
1937), 13-15, 18; Clyde KluckEohn, Anthropology and the 
Classics (Providence, R.I., 1961), 41.

35



23. See the valuable discussion of Wesley E. 
Thompson, "Individual Motivation in Thucydides," Clas
sics et Mediaevalia 30 (1969), 171-72. Cf Weidauer, 
ThukvdTdes, 37; Michael C. Mittelstadt, "Thucydidean 
Psychology and Moral Value Judgement in the History: 
Some Characteristics," Rivista di Studi Classici 25 
(1977), 31-35, 55. --------------

24. See, e.g., Pouncey, Necessities, 23; cf. R.G. 
Collingwood, "Human Nature and Human History," Proc. 
Brit. Acad. (May 1936), 98-99, 101, 108-9, 115.

25. Claus Meister, Die Gnomik im Geschichts- 
werk des Thukydides (Winterthur, 1955), 60-61, 75-77; 
Patzer, Problem, 91-97; Pouncey, Necessities, 23. Cf. 
Merle E. Curti's acute observation in Human Nature in 
American Thought: A History (Madison, Wise., 198077
409, that most views of human nature are generalizations 
made up of traditional beliefs and inferences from 
random observations; idem, Human Nature in American 
Historical Thought (Columbia, Mo., 1970), v-vf"!

26. Thuc. 2.50.1, 3.82.2.
27. Cf. E.R. Dodds, The Greeks and the Irrational 

(Berkeley, Calif., 1951), 191-92; Curti, Human~Nature irT 
American Thought, xi.

28. See, e.g., Hans Drexler, "Die Entdeckung des 
Individuums: Probleme antiker Menschendarstellung," 
Gymnasium 63 (1956), 402-3.

29. Shorey, "Implicit Ethics," 6 6 -6 8 ; Nestle, 
"Thucydides," 663; Finley, Thucydides, 54; Jacqueline 
de Romilly, "L'Utilite' de l'histoire selon Thucydide," 
in Histoire et Historiens dans 11Antiquite (Vandeuvres- 
Geneve, 19567” Fondation Hardt"j IV), 55-56; Thompson, 
"Individual Motivation," 163, 171.

30. See Kluckhohn, Anthropology, 30, 41.
31. Cf. Huart, "Vocabulaire," 491-94.
32. In the dedication to the Earl of Devonshire of 

his translation of Thucydides. On Hobbes' congenial 
attitude to Thucydides' view of the aggressive, selfish 
appetites in human nature see Hobbes' Thucydides, 
ed. Richard Schlatter (New Brunswick, N.J., 1975), xx- 
xxi; Pouncey, Necessities, 151-57 ("Human Nature in 
Hobbes") .

36



33. Thus in Xenophon's historical works we do not 
find any concern for the influence of human nature. For 
the factors of causation in the works of Xenophon, 
Ephorus, Anaximenes, and Theopompus see Paul Pedech, La 
Methode historique de Polybe (Paris, 1964), 59-64, 7 ^  
75; cf. William E. Higgins, Xenophon the Athenian: The 
Problem of the Individual and the Society of the Pol is 
(Albany, N.Y., 1977), 120.

34. 16.28.5-7; cf. 7.11.1-2, 10-12. On Polybius’ 
historiography see W. Warde Fowler, "Polybius' Concep
tion of TbxP," Classical Review 17 (1903), 445-49; E.J. 
Tapp, "Polybius-1 Conception of History," Prudentia 9 
(1972), 31-41; Pedech, Methode, 213-15, 331-56; F.W. 
Walbank, A Historial Commentary on Polybius I (Oxford, 
1957), 6-26; Kenneth Sacks, Polybius on the Writing of 
History (Berkeley, Calif., 1981), esp. 137 n-! 32.

35. 4.8.7. Cf. Ivo Bruns, Die PersSnlichkeit in
der Geschichtsschreibung der A1ten (Ber1 in, 189877
85-8F; 94-95; Carl Wunderer^ Die Psychologischen
Anschauungen des Historikers Polybius (Erlangen, 1905),
5B-:

36. Plb. 7.11.1-2, 18.33.6-7. Cf. Walbank, A 
Historical Commentary II (Oxford, 1967), 231, 538.

37. Cf. Wunderer, Psychologischen, 38-52.
38. Plb. 1.81.7. Walbank, Commentary, ad. loc.
39. Ibid. 1.81.5-9.
40. E.g., ibid. 2.7.1-4; it is the human condition

to suffer misfortunes caused by tyche or the inhumanity 
of other men; 10.40-48; it is the tendency of human 
beings (anthrbpinb physis) who have achieved great suc
cess to become overweening.

41. Plb. 10.4; Plut. Alex. 1.2.
42. Cf . P. G. Walsh, Livy: His His tor ical Aims and 

Methods (Cambridge, 1961), 2z-27; Momigliano, Develop
ment of Biography, 43-64.

43. See, e.g., Heinrich Gottlieb Strebel, Wertung 
und Wirkun^ des thukydideischen Geschichtswerk in 
der griechisch-rdmischen Literatur (Diss. MunicE7 
1935)7 27; Hans Drexler7 Die Entdeckung des 
Individuums (Salzburg, 1966), 253-57.

37



44. See, e.g., Walsh, Livy, 27, 34-39; Louis H. 
Feldman, Cicero1s Conception of Historiography (Diss. 
Harvard, 1951) , isjT! 115 ; P~.A. Brunt, "Cicero1 s His
toriography," in ©iXiclq Xdpiv . Miscellana di Studi 
Classici in onore di Eugenio Manni I (Rome, 19SU), 311- 
40; Erich Burck, "Grunazuge rGmischer Geschichtsauf- 
fassung und Geschichtsschreibung," in Vom Menschen- 
bild in der romischen Literatur (Heidelberg, l98l), 72, 
78, 81. Caesar * s two mentions of human nature (Gal. 
3.10.3; Civ. 2.4.4) are moralizing comments.

45. On the influence of Thucydides on Sallust see 
Strebel, Wertung, 31-32; Paul Perrochat, Les Modeles 
grecs de Salluste (Paris, 1949), 1-39, esp. 15.

46. Frag. Hist. 1.7; cf. frag. 1.11. On this key 
passage in Sallust and its relation to Thucydidean 
thought on human nature see Karl BGchner, Sallust 
(Heidelberg, 1960), 6 8 , 309, 334, 339-41; Wilhelm
Avenarius, "Die griechische Vorbilder des Sallust," 
Symbolae Osloenses 33 (1957), 52-53; L. Stock, Die
GeschicEtsauffassung bei Thukydides und Sallust (Diss. 
Freiburg, 1946), IT3-15; Thomas Francis Scanlon, The 
Influence of Thucydides on Sallust (Heidelberg, 1980), 
23-27, 196^98, 218-19.------------

47. Cf. S.L. Uttschenko, Per Weitanschaulich- 
politische Kampf in Rom am Vorabend des Sturzes der 
Republik (Berlin, ITS6~, trans^ from Russian), 102-3"!

48. Cf. Bilchner, Sallust, 341-42.
49. Sal. Cat. Prol. 1.2.
50. Cf. Sal. Jug. 2.4: ingenium (the mind) quo

neque melius neque amplius aliud in natura mortalium 
est. See M. Rambaud, Les Prologues de Salluste#et la 
demonstration morale dans son oeuvre," Revue des Etudes 
Latines 24 (1946), 118-19, 121.

51. Cf. Hans Oppermann, "Das Menschenbild
Sallusts," Gymnasium 65 (1958), 190, 195.

52. Sal. Jug. 1.1; cf. Sal. Cat. 2.7.
53. Sal. Jug. 1.4.
54. Sal. Cat. 2.7; Jug. 1.1.

38



55. Etienne Tiffou, Essai sur la pensee morale de 
Salluste a la lumi'ere de ses prologues (Paris, 197377 
314-16.----------------------

56. Walsh, Livy, 53-55, 61-62.
57. Livy 3.68.10; 24.25.8; 28.23.4, 25.14.
58. Walsh, Livy, 21-22, 108-9.
59. H. Oldfather, Diodorus (London, 1933), Loeb 

vol. I, xx; Massimiliano Paven, '’La Teoresi Storica di 
Diodoro Sicolo," Atti della Accademia Nazionale dei 
Lincei, Rehdiconti 16 (1961), 19, 22, 134, 147-48; Anne 
Burton, Diodorus Siculus, Book I. A Commentary (Leiden,
1972), 35-36.

60. Though Dionysius of Halicarnassus in his Ro
man Antiquities knew Thucydides' work and could quote 
him on human nature (his Thuc. 3.7; De Comp. 22.108.1- 
2; Ep. ad Pomp. 1), he remains a rhetorical historian 
withoutTcnowledge of human personality. For him the gods 
and divine providence were the principal causal forces 
in history. Cf. W. Kendrick Pritchett, ed. , Dionysius 
of Halicarnassus on Thucydides (Berkeley, Calif. , 
T9797T xxviii, Ind commentary on chaps. 3 and 7.

61. Cf. Strebel, Wertung, 32-33.
62. Tac. Hist. 1.22.6, 55.1; 2.20.2, 38.1; Ag.

42.3; Dial. 31.
63. ibid. Hist. 2.38.1.
64. Ibid. 1.55.1.
65. Ibid. 2.20.
6 6 . Ibid. 1.22.6 (said of Otho's belief in pro

phecies about his future power).
67. Ag. 42.3: proprium humani ingenii est odisse 

quern laeseris; Seneca, De Ira 2.33.1: noc habent pes- 
simum~animi magna fortuna insolentes: quos laeserunt et 
oderunt.

6 8 . Cf. W.H. Alexander, "The Psychology of
Tacitus," Classical Journal 47 (1952), 327.

39



69. Viktor Poschl, "Die romische Auffassung der 
Geschichte," Gymnasium 63 (1956), 191, 202-5; idem, "Der 
Historiker Tacitus," Die Welt als Geschicbte 22 (1962),

70. E.g., Joseph Lucas, Les Obsessions de Tacite
(Leiden, 1974), 4-7; Jean-Marie Engle, Tacite et 11 etude 
du comportement collectif (Diss. Diion, 1972)T"297-307. 
772-47; 772.-------------

71. A. Michel^ "La Causalite historique chez 
Tacite," Revue des Etudes Anciennes 1 (1959), 96-106; 
Peter v. Kloch-Kornitz, "Geschichtsauffassung und 
Darstellung bei Tacitus," Die Welt als Geschichte 21 
(1961), 158-61.

72. Barry Baldwin, Studies in Lucian (Toronto,
1973), 90.

73. Lucian, chaps. 15, 25, 40-42.
74. Dio 1.5.12; 2.7.3; 3-,12.3; 4.17.7, 14;

5.20.4; 6.24.1; 8.36.1, 14; 12.50.2; 13.55.1; 14.57.18;
36.20.1, 31.4; 38.7.2, 18.3; 39.6.1; 52.2.6, 18.1, 34.6- 
8 ; 55.14.4; 56.2.3, 45.1; 76[77].5.1; 78[79].15.3. Cf. 
Strebel, Wertung, 55-68.

75. Fergus Millar, A Study of Cassius Dio (Oxford, 
1964), 76. “

76. On the relation of this passage to Thucydides, 
cf. note 10, above, regarding Thuc. 3.84. Gomme, com
menting on Thuc. 3.84 states that the similarity of Dio's 
comments here do not prove imitation. They seem to be 
"commonplaces that Dio could have got from one of a dozen 
writers or have thought of for himself, and to have 
nothing to do with this chapter."

77. Cf. Thuc. 3.82.2.
78. Adkins, From the Many, 1-2.
79. Cf. Eugene A. Miller, "Political Philosophy 

and Human Nature," Personalist 52 (1972), 209.
80. Hume, An Enquiry Concerning Human Under

standing , 85-86.
81. Jose Ortega y Gasset, Toward a Philosophy of 

History (New York, 1941), 217.

40



Freedom, Family, and Citizenship in Early Greece
Walter Beringer 

Glendon College, York University

In common parlance the word freedom is understood to 
mean the absence of restrictions. Generally speaking, it 
evokes an affirmative, positive emotional response: who
would not be free rather than bound, would not prefer 
freedom to slavery? Everywhere individuals and larger or 
smaller groups of people -- however organized -- plead, 
agitate, or fight for freedom or for an increase in 
freedom -- either for themselves or for others. In the 
political arena today the word free is often applied to 
the political-economic-social order and way of life in 
nonsocialist countries. Obviously, the word freedom can 
be given many different meanings in contemporary English. 
The intended meaning in a particular instance is not 
always clear and seems to depend on the context.

In older usage freedom had a more narrowly cir
cumscribed meaning and was more clearly defined. We only 
have to think of phrases such as "... the freedom of the 
City was bestowed on ..." or "the free cities in the Holy 
Roman Empire" to realize that semantic changes have taken 
place and that a fully satisfactory understanding of what 
is actually meant when we find "freedom" and "free" used 
in historical sources requires a knowledge of the general 
framework in which these words are fitted. For example, 
to live in a "free city" in medieval and early modern 
Europe was to live in a privileged city which was not 
subject to the jurisdiction of a territorial ruler such 
as a king or bishop. Independent, sovereign, and self- 
governing, the free cities really consisted in the re
gistered citizens, the permanent propertied residents 
living under their own laws which they had given to 
themselves. Entitled to participation in communal de
cision making, these citizens shouldered definite bur
dens, thus proving themselves worthy of definite rights. 
"Freedom" was, on the one hand, the absence of a con
trolling and supervisory interference from without; it 
was, on the other hand, the simultaneous enjoyment of 
rights and discharge of duties by the incorporated citi
zens. Outside the territory owned and managed by these 
citizens either collectively or individually the citizen 
rights could not be realized. Citizen rights were de
fined by the network of interpersonal relations. In that 
network outsiders had no place. A man who was a citizen 
belonged to a group and was as much protected by it as he 
himself was bound to maintain, support, and defend it.
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What does eAeuCtepia , the Greek noun commonly trans
lated as "freedom," mean, and what does £A.£tidepoe , the 
adjective rendered "free," mean in reference to early 
Greek society?! The written sources at our disposal are 1 
the Linear B tablets, the epics of Homer and Hesiod, lyric 
poetry, and those passages in which later scholars, 
historians, philosophers, and biographers referred to 
the many centuries between the Mycenaean Age and the age 
of the great law givers. Was Greek society in the ten 
centuries from ca. 1600 to ca. 600 B.C, split into two 
groups, the free and the unfree? Contemporary scholarly 
literature on Greek social and economic history uses the 
words free and unfree (or slave or servile) as a matter 
of course.2 A dichotomy seems to be taken for granted. 
The frequent occurrence of the words doero (masculine for 
oouAog ) and doera (feminine for oouAa ,) on the Pylian 
Linear B tablets seems to support such an assumption. One 
might consider the assumption strengthened by the occur
rence of the adjective ereutero (masc./neut. for 
£AeodepoQ /ov ) and of the verb EXeudepoOv , "to make 
free (?)."3 Yet ereutero/ £Aeudepo does not, on any one 
tablet, refer to the status, rank, or position of per
sons; rather, it labels commodities such as bales of 
linen cloth or skeins of linen thread. Ventris and 
Chadwick have already suggested that ereutero/ tXeubepog 
was here used in a "secondary," that is, fiscal sense: 
the cloth and the thread were classified by the scribes, 
as "free of impost." We may wish to think of related 
expressions such as "tax exempt," or "non-dutiable." 
Unfortunately, the context does not lend itself to a more 
satisfactory and fuller interpretation. The meaning of 
both the adjective and the verb remains opaque. The 
evidence before us cannot of course be taken to prove that 
a status, position, or rank which we would call "freedom"
( eA^odepia ) was unknown in Pylos or did not at all exist 
in Mycenaean Greece. We shall refrain and recoil from the 
argumentum e silentio. But surely the presence of so many 
instances of doero/5o uAjol and doera/6ouAat establishes 
beyond doubt that the institution of slavery (or at any 
rate the condition of unfreedom) existed -- and where the 
negation of freedom was known its affirmation must have 
been known also. For what sense would it make to speak 
of a slave who had no master, or of unfree people who were 
not governed, ruled, and owned by the free? Surely where 
slavery (unfreedom) is attested freedom can safely be 
inferred. But can it really?

In books, articles, and mere remarks about "slavery 
in Mycenaean and Homeric Greece"^ the word doero/SouAog 
is, first of all, en principe synonymized with the
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Homeric and Hesiodic word ovujO£ u Both the words are 
indiscriminately translated "slave" or "unfree" and they 
are understood as simultaneously denoting lack of free
dom^ and somebody else's ownership over the doero/doera, 
6ouAoi /SoOAai = Sywec / 6uaxxu , be this "somebody" a human 
individual, a deity, an "organization" (for example, the 
temple of ...) or a group (such as "the free," or "the 
state"). It seems that the categorization of the clas
sical Greek law of persons which asserts a fundamental 
distinction between the free ( tXeudepoi ) and the unfree 
(6 0OA0 1 ) exercises an iron grip on the minds of scholars: 
tertium non datur. Society is presumed to have been 
divided into two "classes."® One of these classes, that 
of the unfree, is said to have been subdivided in Pylos 
into: slaves/unfree owned privately, slaves/unfree
owned by the office (of such officials as "the priestess" 
and "the keybearer"), slaves/unfree owned by a -- or the 
-- diety (d£o<; ) , and slaves owned not by anyone in 
particular but -- presumably -- by "the palace." Of the 
four groups listed, the "slaves of god" (doero teojo, 
doera teojo) have attracted most attention-̂  The dis
covery that these people (and other doero/doera perhaps 
also) were surely enjoying certain rights came as a 
surprise and has sent scholars searching for comparable 
situations. The parallel with temple slavery known from 
the Middle East and elsewhere has been found useful in 
understanding the position of the Pylian doero/doera 
teojo. Was an oriental pattern transplanted to Mycenaean 
Greece, adapted to local needs?

In the scholarly literature on ancient slavery we 
notice, on the one hand, that the prior assumption is 
being made that the dichotomy between the free and the 
not-free had been an ineradicable and profoundly anchored 
characteristic of Greek life at least since the date of 
the Linear B tablets. On the other hand, there seems to 
be a general agreement among scholars that in Mycenaean 
and Homeric-Hesiodic times there coexisted different 
forms of slavery (or unfreedom) in the various parts of 
the Greek settlement area, and that these forms of de
pendence cannot be defined precisely. The free, so it is 
widely held, were subdivided into the nobility and the 
commoners, whereas the not-free are usually classified 
and described in reference to the place and rank they have 
in the workforce of whoever -- or whatever -- is presumed 
to have been the owner and lord of these unfree men and 
women and children. Most scholars would probably agree 
with the statement that in early Greek times society 
exhibited diversity within the dichotomy free/unfree. 
Moses I. Finley, however, went one step further. In
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answer to his own question "Where ... do you draw the line 
between free and slave, free and unfree?" he said that in 
the ancient Near East and "the earliest periods of Greek 
and Roman history ... one status did shade into another." , 
In other words, the diversity has become a fluid diver
sity -- and to those who would insist on looking for its 
origins and its modalities he says: "There, in short,
freedom is not a useful category and therefore it is 
pointless to ask where one draws the line between the free 
and the unfree."®

Indeed, how sure are we that doero on the tablets is 
a word implying both the absence of freedom and someone 
else's ownership over, or in, the doero and the doera? As 
yet nobody has identified the teo~, tKe "god" whose pro- 
perty so many of the Pylian unfree apparently were. The 
understanding of doero/ra as "unfree person owned by 
somebody" hinges on that of the word preceding doero/ra 
as being a genetivus possessivus of, in most cases teo, 
"god," and in the remaining cases of either a person *s 
name or a title such as priestess or keybearer. Where no , 
genitive precedes doero/ra no relationship between a 
doero/ra and anyone else can even be inferred.

Faced with such scanty and intractable evidence, 
faced also with contradictory statements made by scholars 
who, on the one hand, cling to the long-established 
opinion that ancient society was divided into the free < 
and the unfree, into masters and slaves, and on the other 
hand, deny the usefulness of the category of freedom that ' 
is deeply embedded in the Greek law of persons for the : 
analysis of early Greek (and Roman) society, we must ■ 
reexamine the methods of analysis. Above all, we must 
take seriously semantic changes, realizing that the words 
of every language always have received and still receive 
their conceptual content in part from the past during 
which the words already were in use, and in part from the 
temporal conditions under which the speakers of this or 
that language happen to live at a given place and at a 
given time. We must avoid anachronisms and proceed with 
utmost caution and care when inferring or extrapolating. 
Also, we must recall a few often-quoted statements of 
Greek historians challenging the dogmatic view that an
cient society was "always" torn asunder into "the free" 
and "the unfree" even though there is widespread agree
ment that the unfree were de facto more or less dependent 
and not at all looked upon or treated as mere chattel.

Herodotus, in a passage in which he follows 
Hekataios, states that at the time of the expulsion of the
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i Pelasgians from their land beneath Mt. Hymettos by the 
I Athenians neither the latter nor any other Hellenes had 
I servants (otH r̂ai , sometimes translated "slaves")* 
Timaios says that it was not customary in old times for 

I the Hellenes to be served by bought servants (uno 
j! dpYuptovT̂ Tcov t6  TtaAai6 v 6 i,aHOveiada.i) • Theopompos in
i' forms his readers that, after the Thessalians and the 
L Lacedaemonians, the Chians had been the first of the 
| Hellenes to use "slaves bought for silver" (doYuptovhroL 
!j oouXoi) whereas the Lacedaemonians and the Thessalians 
i t  had made up their slave-class (waxaaKeuaoau^vol xfiv 
\ 6 ouXedav) out of the Hellenes who formerly inhabited the 
j: land which they now have; that is, the Lacedaemonians out 
|i of the Achaeans but the Thessalians out of the 
j’ Perrhaebians and Magnesians. H  It is clear that 
jj Hekataios and Herodotus knew of a time when the Athenians 
| did not employ servants, but had the necessary work done 
j i  by the members of their own families. Moreover, accord- 
j; ing to Timaios and Theopompos, the origin of the servile 
ji status for which the Greek language uses a word with the 
t syllable 5ouX-could lie in the subjugation of a popula- 
; tion -- here we may imagine either forceful or nonviolent 
methods of gaining power over others -- or it could lie 

i in a buyer's acquisition of qualifying individuals, per
haps from traders who would have sold them, or through a 

1 form of indenture. It is also not without significance 
: that while Timaios and Theopompos refer to foreigners who 
: became 6 0 OX0 1 ,12 Herodotus leaves us uninformed about the 
: origin and status of the otx£rai . The translation 
"slave" for Herodotus' oCx6 rri£ is perhaps misleading, 

i For the three Greek historians a society without slaves 
; did exist in the past, and once upon a time, the 
1 Lacedaemonians, the Thessalians, the Chians, and the 
' Athenians had all done the work themselves.

To say there were no unfree people, that is, no 
6 0 OX0 1/ SouXcoddvrec in earlier Greek societies that had 

1 not yet been transformed into poleis is not the same as 
i saying that in these societies nobody had been dependent.
! Presumably everyone was dependent. But not everyone was 
> dependent in the same degree upon the same authorities;
"dependent" and "unfree are not synonymous in ancient 

! Greek.
Returning to the question of how to understand the 

1 word doero/ra on the Linear B tablets -- and this word is 
not yet fully^ understood when it is translated "slave" or 
even when it is translated "unfree" -- we must first try 
to identify the conceptual content implicit in the Greek 
word, fiXeudepog which we may hypothetize to have been
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applicable to persons although there is no evidence for 
its being so used on the published tablets. It is 
unsatisfactory to speak of "unfree" as long as one does 
not know what "free" meant for the Greeks. But since the 1 
tablets do not speak of free persons we must look else
where for the meaning ereutero/ 6 A.eudepog might have had 
for the scribes and for those who spoke Greek in Mycenaean 
Pylos. It has been pointed out more than once that words 
of the groups £A.eud - and 6 ouA. - can be correctly under
stood only in their relationship to one another, which is 
that of contrast and mutual exclusion.13 in Greek, the 

6 ouA.os is not and cannot be simultaneously £A.fcudepog, and 
the £Xei5depos cannot at the same time be a 6 oOA.og • 
Certainly, the one can become the other -- and this may 
have happened often -- but the change is a change of 
status before the law, be it written or unwritten, and is 
affected by superior authority, through overwhelming 
strength. When I, a free man, surrender to my enemy 
unconditionally, I become his slave; when my master, 
whose slave I am, manumits me, I become, in that moment, 
a free man. Nobody can be "half-free" just as nobody can 
be "half-slave."

An attempt must be made t6 define SAeijdepog where it 
first occurs after the Linear B tablets; namely, in the 
Homeric epics. Significantly -- and fortunately -- the 
contrast adjective SouAiosoccurs there also. The former 
is used three times in the stock phrase&A.eudepov fiuxxp and 
once as qualifying a mixing bowl (kptit^p)I^ the Trojans 
vow to dedicate to the gods at that hoped-for time when 
the Achaeans will have been driven off and when Troy will 
have successfully defended her existence as a sovereign, 
self-governing community. The time period fiuap and the 
HpriTT̂ p can be qualified as beingfeXeudepos because of the 
condition of undefeatedness existing at Troy and 
Lyrnessos before these settlements were captured and the 
survivors enslaved by the enemies. As the bards and their 
audiences must have realized, in preconquest time the 
people of Troy and Lyrnessos were their own masters 
living according to their own customs, principles, and 
rules. The "day of freedom" is the time in which the ( 
inhabitants of a certain area are together, uninterfered 1 
with by a heteronomous power from without. In Homer, 
eAeuOepoe signifies the condition of belonging to an 
undefeated and independent group. All persons and all ( 
things are free as long as that condition prevails: all
residents of Troy and of Lyrnessos are free ("belong
ing"), and all things are free as long as the defenders 
have not been defeated. In other words, as long as Troy 
and Lyrnessos remained unconquered nobody and nothing
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within the perimeters of these settlements was unfree 
(SouAios) in the sense in which Homer uses this contrast 
adjective to feAitfdepos in the phraseSouAiov fjuap .I5 In 
the epic language, SoGAioc qualifies either the condition 
of somebody who has been taken prisoner after the death 
of the defenders of the community to which this person 
belonged, or it qualifies the condition of somebody who 
has been kidnapped, abducted, and gotten rid of somewhere 
far away from home. Wherever such a kidnapped person is 
now he (or she) does not belong, is unprotected and 
I rightless. From the viewpoint of those who belong (i.e.
the eAeudepoi ) the 6 0 OA0 1 /SoOAou are the not-belonging 

| (that is, "unfree"), un-persons so to speak, the out-of
caste with whom a legally valid relationship is im
possible; with whom bread, bed, and business cannot be 
shared legitimately and lawfully. In the language of the 
epics, the £AeudepoQ is "the person who belongs," the 

1 6ouAri (the word 6oOAoq [masc.] does not occur in Homer or 
in Hesiod) is "the woman who does not belong" (viz. to 
"us" from whose viewpoint the epics are conceived).

The conceptual content "belonging" implicit in 
eA£udepoc and the conceptual content "not-belonging" 
implicit in 5ouAoc must be stored in the mind of the 

1 historian while these words are rendered "free" and 
"unfree." At the same time it must also not be forgotten 
that they are categories of the law of persons just as 
liber and servus are for the Romans. In themselves these 

' categories tell us nothing about the possessions which 
I the "free" or the "unfree" may or may not have owned. We 
: cannot even assert, for example, that the feAeddcpoc of 
1 early Greek times was a landowner whereas the SouAos was 
! not. Nor can we assert that a ooOAoq could not contract 
i a marriage with a 6 ouAn even though the £A£i50epoq could 
not legally marry a 6 ouArj, nor could the '6 ouAog marry a 

I free woman.
f Having realized that the Greeks perceive in the word 

£Aeotfepoc a condition "belongingness to -- and thus 
protectedness in -- an intact community," and that in the 
contrasting adjective 6 oGAiOQand in the nouns SouAoq and 
SouAti they perceive simultaneously "subjectedness and 
non-belongingness," we understand why doero/ra in Pylos 

: could be listed as property holders (or perhaps property 
! managers) despite their unfree or "servile" status and 
why many of them are named individually. These property 
holders were heads of households in the non-free, that 
is, presumably non-Greek, population. Not belonging to 
the eAcddepoi , they had to render tribute or service, 
but they were also entitled to receive, from the govern
ment center.(the palace) allocations of seed grain and/or
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other necessities centrally administered. On the Pylos 
tablets all but one of the twenty-two personally named 
doeralfr are classified as te-o-jo do-e-ra (deoio SouAai), 
and of the thirty-three personally named doero (masc.), i 
twenty-three are identified as te-o-io do-e-ro, two each 
as do-e-ro of "the priestess," "apimedeo," "keretao," and 
one each as do-e-ro of "di-u-ja," "ka-pa-ti-ja," "a-te- 
mi-to," and "we-da-ne-wo. If these genitive cases 
indicate a relationship of ownership, all but one of the 
women and two-thirds of the men belonged to whatever te- 
o is. The remaining third of the men apparently belonged 
to deities or to individuals who remain obscure to us and 
whom we may assume to have been members of that society 
from whose viewpoint the tablets were written. That 
society may have been composed of all Greeks or only some 
Greeks. The doero and doera were perhaps the non-Greek 
society, coexisting with the former, irreconcilably sep
arated from it and subject to it. The two societies lived 
in "apartheid" fashion side by side; they were not the . 
classes of one society. All of the traditional customs, 
usages, social structures, and habits of intraneous com- ; 
munication cannot have been rendered inoperative when the 
Greeks took power.

Anchoring the answer to the question, who were the 
unfree of Linear B and of post-Mycenaean times? in the 
analysis of the contexts of our primary sources we con- ! 
elude that the feAeudepoi were one, the 6 0 OA0 1 were the < 
other society. Because of the origin of our sources in 
the society of the fiAetfdepoi , the structure of the soci- , 
ety of the unfree would perhaps have eluded us altogether 
had not the tablets shown that doero and doera were heads 1 
of households in a population sui generis separated from 
that of the free.

Evidence corroborating these conclusions can, I 
believe, be found in the epics and in early lyric poetry.
In the former, feAetfdepos is not used as indicating per
sonal status, but community status, that is, the condi
tion of independence. Where and when that is the case, 
all members of the community are free: they belong and
are protected. Through the adjective 6 ouAloq, persons 
and things are identified as not-belonging and thus 
implicitly as not-protected, as subject and without 
strength vis-a-vis those who have power over them. For 
example, the noun 6 otjAti does not denote a servant or 
slave, as will be clear to anyone reading the two passages 
in which it occurs in their contexts. ̂  The 6 ouAn of the 
epic is not one of the 6 ucodi (serving women who belong to 
the household of an aristocrat). Those who synonymize
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6 ouXos with 6 yxoc and 6 ouXn with Sucon and assert that 
6 oOA.oc was the harsh word of the legal language for what 
the poets called 6 ucSq ., or cannot see any difference 
between 6 oOXoe andSucoc , may be reminded that never are 
the 6 uoxit of the epics called 6 oOXai , that never is aSyxoQ 
called 6 0 OA.0 S anywhere in Greek texts, and never does 
Hesiod use a word of either the grouptXeud- or the group 
6ouX-r. Apparently he had no reason to do so. The rural 
society Hesiod depicted in his Works and Days is a society 
without the dichotomy between free and unfree; it is not, 
however, a society without dependents. In the epic 
language SotiXn denotes that foreign woman whom the aris
tocrat may pot legitimately marry, because between his 
and her home societies there exists no ius connubii; a 
SotiXri does not qualify for lawful wedlocTTi In the eyes 
of the free man she is simply a "sex object" who has no 
legitimate and enforceable claims against the man who 
takes her; the children she might bear to this man are 
bastards, and she is at best his concubine.

Another example is provided by the noun SouXoouvn 
which contains the conceptual content of the right- 
lessness ofooOXaibefore free aristocrats --moreover, it 
implies the rightlessness of the foreign woman in that an 
feXfeudepoQ can with impunity sexually use and abuse her. 
What no man who is a recognized member of a community can 
do with impunity to any one of the women and girls of his 
own community, that is, sexually assault her, he^can do 
as a matter of course to a girl or woman of another 
community. AouXoativr) in Homer means "whoredom," "har
lotry," "miscegenation," conditions from which theSuoxit 
of Odysseus had been instructed to refrain. Twelve of the 
fifty Spoxii in the palace disobey; they carouse with the 
suitors. For that offense -- and only for that -- they 
are executed. Where SouXoouvn is used in lyric poetryl^ 
the notion of being rightless before strength and of 
being unprotected against abuse is in every passage the 
core content of what the Greeks saw before their inner 
eyes and felt in their guts when they uttered or heard 
this word.

We conclude that inasmuch as in the epic language 
the words of the groupSXeud- are contrary to the con
ceptual content implied in 6 ouX-,the same "apartheid" 
between the free and the unfree is indicated as we have 
inferred for Achaean Pylos. It is clearly undesirable to 
be a SotiXn, to havex the GouXiov Tjuop as one's condition of 
life, to haveSoCiXiov etdos Hat u^yedoc, and to engage in 
SouXoativri . Everyone and everything for which our sources 
use a word of the groupSouX- is, as the originators of our
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sources saw it, bad and base: the 6 o O A o q  epitomizes what
the £Aeudepog is not -- and does not want to be. The 
pejorative slant in words such as 6 otiA.n , 6 ouA.loq , 
SouAoauvri, is not implicit in the words otxetjg and 6 yd>Q . 
This situation may well result from the awareness on the 1 
part of thefeACudepoi that they are a threatened or even 
"besieged" minority -- and was not the aristocracy of the 
eighth and seventh and early sixth centuries more and 
more threatened by the "democratic" tendencies of the 
time? In the epic language we have both a "seismograph" 
recording the movements of society and a "memory bank." 
In the disvaluative and downgrading connotation of the 
words of the group 6ouA- we see the seismographic function * 
of the language, but in the use of seemingly obsolete 
words such as otxetis andSycoe for the people at the bottom 
of the social hierarchy we realize language's retentive 
function. It is neither accidental nor irrelevant that 
in not one of the households poetically depicted were ; 
there any "unfree" properly speaking. That form of 
dependence for which the Greeks use a word of the group * 
5ov\n, and which Timaios and Theopompos said was first . 
introduced by the Thessalians and teh Lacedaemonians, : 
does not exist within the Greek society placed before our , 
imagination by the epics. The unfree (5ouA.oi ) have no 
place in the Greek society reflected in poetry -- and the 
oCxfieQ and 6yo5e£ who do belong were not unfree, and were 
not slaves (S0 OA.01) .

It is one matter, however, to preserve an image of ! 
earlier times -- this preservation was the task of the 
bards -- it is another to maintain one 1s position, power, j 
influence, and status in the changing real world: that
was the challenge faced by the aristocracy, which was 
collectively, so to speak, "the employer" of the bards. 1 
In cultivating the memories of the past, in extolling the 
achievements of Achaean and Trojan heroes, the aristo
cracy fights for staying in the lead at a time when others 
challenge the traditional aristocratic privileges. 
Among the servants, retainers, and other dependents on 
the estates of the heroes placed before the imagination 
of the audiences of the epics there are no slaves or 
unfree properly speaking; these dependents are otxiieQ and 
bycoes / Syooai who respect their master and his wife and 
their legitimate offspring. The disrespectful depen
dents of Odysseus, such as Melantheus, his sister 
Melantho, and the twelve 6 yd.L who revel with the suitors, 
are an evil minority with whose behavior the audience of 
the epics is expected to be disgusted. Perhaps they are 
meant to reflect poetically the 6 0 OA0 1 /-aiof the seventh 
and sixth centuries. But the class to which the lyric 
poets of hymns, odes, elegies, and iambs belong is that
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of the Stpiaxou, suyevete, ioQXoC., yevvcxloi , KaXoKayaOoC, 
yvupuiJDL.The land-owning or land-managing families of the 
Age of Expansion are a supraregional Establishment pro
viding the personnel for all public offices, whether 
priestly, military, or political-administrative and 
legislative-judiciary. As such offices are manned 
dpiCTxCvSnv Hal TtA.ouTLv6 r|V > the aristocrats are the 
£A£udepoi> and their dependent peasants (the otKhes and 
6 uc5ee of the epics) cannot participate either in the 
discharge of the specific duties of the noblemen -- the 
peasants lack all prerequisites, above all, time and 
training -- or in the enjoyment of the noble leisure 
pastimes: riding on horseback, competing in the pan-
hellenic festivals, singing and dancing in the company of 
their peers, making war and politics, administering and 
dispensing justice. Inevitably, or naturally, the Es
tablishment families separate themselves from those who 
are not their equals, the group with whom they do not 
intermarry, the group they disdain and fear all the more 
as they sense the growing power of what our sources call 
t6  nAhdoc or 6  6f}uo£. The common people, a group defined 
by the abstractions oiKhee and 6 uSee , were not unfree in 
the sense that they would have been slaves, subjugated 
and dispossessed populations or defaulting debtors. They 
were, however, unfree in the sense in which the words of 
the group 5ooA- were at̂  that time, in the eighth, seventh 
and early sixth centuries, used in our literary sources; 
that is, as meaning "non-aristocratic," "not-belonging 
to us." To put it differently: the otxetic and-6 uwg of
the epic language has now become a 6 oOA.oq . As Greek 
society became increasingly polarized the old distinc
tion between, on one hand, the doero/ra who belonged to 
that other population with which the Greek-speaking lords 
of the Mycenaean palaces had nothing in common and, on the 
other hand, the otnfieQ and SuGeq, who belonged to the 
society in which the lords of the palaces were the leading 
segment, disappears. All who are not well-born and 
therefore lack what distinguishes the aristocrats are the 
non-belonging ones; these are the unfree properly speak
ing; these are the 6 ouA.oi.

Aristotle used the verb 6 ouAeueiv neither meta
phorically nor imprecisely when he said in reference to 
the polarization of the Athenian society in the last 
third of the seventh century into the landowning Estab
lishment Yvc6piuO|i) and the masses (t6 TtA-hdoc) : "...
their social order (rcoA.ixeia) was, as in all other re
spects, ... oligarchical so that the poor were subject to 
the rich, they themselves and their wives and their 
children. " 2 0  If the SoiAeijovxec had been defaulting debt
ors who had been enslaved Aristotle would not have added



the phrase about the wives and children. Nobody was made 
a slave because he had defaulted on a loan -- it has never 
been shown convincingly exactly what would have been 
borrowed and why people would have borrowed at all, nor ( 
has it ever been established who would have bought the 
enslaved defaulters and how Solon would have ransomed 
them. Rather the masses as a group were in a state of 
"non-belongingness" and "rightlessness" and "subjected- 
ness." These conditions had always been the conceptual 
content of the words of the group6ouA-. The masses lacked 
freedom (6 A.eudepCc*) indeed, but freedom in the sense in 
which the Greeks understood this word in the archaic age, 
as indicating the possession of member rights. What 
these rights were, how many residents of a certain area 
enjoyed them both before and then after Solon's reforms, 
we cannot say. It is even more difficult to say what 
&A.etidepog meant in regions of early Greece for which we 
lack even the little information we have about Attica and 
Boeotia.

The Greek adjective feXeudepog , "free," can be un
derstood fully only in relationship to its contrast 
6 ouXos /6 0 OA. (e)Log,"unfree." To be free means "to belong 
to a community"; by implication, it means "to be pro
tected, to be entitled." To be unfree means "not to 
belong to the community" (that is, the community of the 
free from whose viewpoint our literary sources are writ
ten). 'EAeudepog and 6 0 OA.0 Q are categories of the Greek 
law of persons, and as categories they are comparable to 
the categories of other ancient laws of persons, for 
example, in the ancient Israelite law which classifies 
mankind into "those with whom the Lord made His covenant" 
(the covenant of circumcision) and "the nations" or "the 
uncircumcised . "21 The Roman distinction between homines 
1 iberi and homines servi provides a parallel to the 
Israelite and Greek legal categories.

The people referred to as £A.etidepoi and 6 0 OA. 0 1 are 
not initially to be understood as two classes of one 
society but as two groups of people living in an apartheid 
relationship in which the £A.etidepoi rule over the 6 0 OA0 1 . 
Neither the word £A.etidepocnor the word 6 ouA.og implies in 
and of itself any information about either the power of 
the feAeijdepoi or the rightlessness of the 6 oOA.oi-

The Achaean-Mycenaean society portrayed by the bard 
of the epics for the imagination of his audience is the 
society of the free, that is, the society of those who 
belong. The only non-belonging person mentioned in the 
epics of Homer is the concubine of Menelaos, mother of his
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bastard son Megapenthes. The oCmies and 6 uGeq in the 
i Achaean-Mycenaean societies are 6 Aetidepoi in the sense in 
I which Homer uses this word. They belong to the com
munities of the great houses.

The post-Mycenaean aristocracy whose outlook on 
life comes to the fore in epics, elegy, and iambus drew 
a dividing line between themselves (the aristocrats, the 
I nobles, the Establishment) and all others. Because they 
exercised a monopoly of power, this aristocracy under
stood the word feAetidepoe as meaning "belonging to us," 
namely the eOygvels, £aOAo£, xaAoxdYadoi,fvwpiuoi. The 
use of words'of the group 6ouA- by Aristotle and others in 
reference to the many rightless and poor in Attica of the 
late seventh and early sixth centuries is terminologi- 
cally exact. Seen from the aristrocratic vantage point 

i the many are indeed 6 0 OA0 1 , subject to the £Aeudepoi from 
; whom they are separated by that social gulf created and 
i maintained by the lack of laws, customs, and a way of life 
in common. In all likelihood, the prohibition of inter- 

i marriage between two groups is the greatest obstacle 
against their becoming one society. The polarization of 
the population of Attica becomes sharper as the seventh 
century draws to an end and the sixth century opens; the 
rift is closed through Solon's reforms which cancel the 

i hitherto legitimate and traditional claims of the Estab- 
i lishment on the services to be provided by the common 
I people; the "burden" ( t 6  dx-So^ was shaken off and the 
i masses ( t 6  TtAnQos ) became the free citizenry ( rtdAis 
£Aeud£pa).
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Notes

1. For a detailed analysis of primary sources, 
see D. Nestle, Eleutheria I_: Die Griechen; 
Hermeneutische Untersuchungen zur Theologie 6 (Tubingen 
1967).

2. Relevant source materials and interpreta
tions from the historian's viewpoint may be found in M.I. 
Finley, The World of Odysseus  ̂(Oxford 1978); M.M. Austin 
and P. Vidal-Naquet, Economic and Social History of 
Ancient Greece: An Introduction (Berkeley and Los
Angeles 1977) ; C.G. Starr, The Economic and Social Growth 
of Early Greece, 800-500 B.C. (New York 1977) , esp. chap. 
7T7 A. Snodgrass, Archaic Greece (Berkeley and Los Angeles 
1980). The concerns, methods, and opinions of Soviet 
historians of early and classical Greece are summarized 
in the review article by E.D. Frolow, "Greek History to 
the Hellenistic Age," (in German, trans. from the Russian 
by J. Schmidt) in H. Heinen (ed.), Die Geschichte 
des A1tertums im Spiegel der sowjetischen Forschung: 
Ertaege der Forschung 146 (Darmstadt 1980), 69-123.

3. See W. Beringer, '"Servile Status' in the 
Sources for Early Greek Historiography," Historia 31 
(1982), 13-32, esp. 28-30.

4. This is the title of J.A. Lencman's monograph 
(published in Russian 1963, German trans. Wiesbaden 
1966) .

5. Whereas slavery is generally understood to 
have been a legally defined status and a historical 
phenomenon that originated and developed under certain 
conditions the same cannot be said of freedom. Signifi
cantly, the indexes of each of the four books listed in 
note 2 above contain the entry "slavery," or "slaves," 
whereas "freedom" is not listed.

6 . See, for example, Austin and Vidal-Naquet,
Economic and Social History, 19: "Already in Homer and
Hesiod the existence of servile labor is a self-evident 
assumption," or ibid., p. 15: "Hesiod takes for granted
the existence of servile labor as a supplement to the work 
of free men." It seems that in the scholarly literature 
the words "servile" and "dependent" are being synonym- 
ized. I prefer to restrict the adjective "servile" to the 
translations and interpretations of such passages in the 
primary source where a word of the group 6ouA-occurs. No
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I such words occur, however, in the corpus Hesiodeum, and 
I in the Homeric poems no ordinary servant and no serving 
iwoman is ever referred to with a word of this group.

7. St. Hiller and 0. Panagl, Die f rue-
jgreichischen Texte aus mykenischer Zeit: Ertraege der
i Forschung 49 (Darmstadt 1976), 287f. , 315-28; N.
Brockmeyer, Antike Sklaverei : Ertraege der Forschung 116 

i (Darmstadt 1979), 77-84.
8 . M.I. Finley, "Between Slavery and Freedom,"
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| (19U)T' 2'48.

9. 6.137.3 (= FGrH 1 F 127).
10. Athenaeus 6.24c (= FGrH 566 F 11).
11. Athenaeus 6.265b (= FGrH 115 F 122).
12. The 6 ouAo£ /servus is always the foreigner 

: from without, who is subject to the power, yet unpro- 
; tected by the law, of those who own him. No member of the 
< group held together by the traditional set of customs, 
i beliefs, cult practices, and laws (phratry, tribe, house 
I [oCklcx] or polis [to be understood as noivuvia tgjv
| tioXltSv ]) can ever become a 6 oOAqq within that group; see 
i V. Ehrenberg, The Greek State  ̂ (London 1969), 33̂ -37, on
: the terminology for the non-free population; D. Lotze,
' "Der gentilizisch-personale Grundzug der fruehen 
r Gemeinwesen als eine Voraussetzung der griechischen 
i Sklaverei," Eirene 6 (1967), 5-15; C.W. Westrup, "Some 
f Notes on the Roman Slave in Early Times," Historisk- 
\ filologiske Meddelelser udgivet af Pet Kongelige Danske 
| Videnskabernes Selskab 36, no. 3 (1956).
!'■ 13. First, as far as I know, by K.H. Rengstorff,
p s.v. 6 oOA.oq, etc., in Theologisches Woerterbuch zum Neuen 
I Testament II (Stuttgart 1935), Z64-83.

14. Iliad 6 .455f. ; 16.830-31; 20.191-94; 6.524-
l 29.

15. Iliad 6.460-65; Odyssey 14.339f.; 17.320- f 23; 24.252f.
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17. Iliad 3.409; Odyssey 4.12; W. Kroll, art.
"Megapenthes," in RE 29 (1931), 145f.

18. Odyssey 22.423.
19. Theognis 926 and 1211-16; Pindar, Pyth.

12.13-18; Bakchylides, Epin. 3.29-33; Solon frag. 3.18; 
8.14; 10.4; cf. Nestle, Eleutheria 1, 16.30.

' 20. Ath. Pol. 2.2.
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Paul, Letter to the Romans 2.25-29.
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Toward a History of Peisistratid Athens
Frank J. Frost 

University of California, Santa Barbara

The archaic kouroi and korai represent an important 
episode in the history of Greek sculpture. These por
trayals of young men and maidens are a stage between 
primitive representation and the realistic style that was 
to develop in the early fifth century. Whether an art 
historian or not, one is immediately struck by a stylis
tic trait In the portraiture of these gentlemen and 
ladies of the sixth century: it is that enigmatic smile
which suggests that they share a secret joke -- a joke 
never to be revealed and even if revealed never under
stood by those outside their society.

The scholar who begins to inquire more than casually 
into this society and to seek detailed information about 
its structure, the economics that sustained it, and the 
political competition that occupied its leaders will soon 
begin to suspect that the smiles on the faces of the 
kouroi and korai are provoked by the learned theories 
scholarship has produced about their activities from the 
time of Aristotle to the present day. Their merriment may 
be excused. The present state of knowledge about Peisi
stratid Athens is quite unsatisfactory. There_ is no 
denying that the periods immediately adjoining it -- the 
one dominated by Solon and the other by the reforms of 
Cleisthenes -- used to be far more fashionable. They are, 
after all, periods of reform, which smacks of progress to 
the mind of the western intellectual. The Peisistratid 
period on the other hand is often viewed as a betrayal of 
the promising development of democracy. The causes of 
tyranny have been declared more significant than anything 
that went on during that tyranny! and the regime in 
general was seen through Aristotelian eyes as a mere 
phase occurring between aristocratic and democratic pol
ities.

And yet Attica entered this period economically a 
relatively backward collection of agricultural regions 
whose leaders had yet to see a coin, let alone produce 
one. At the close of the period, Athenian and resident 
alien potters had captured a large share of the Mediter
ranean market in pottery from Corinth and Attic coins 
were being hoarded on three continents. Athens under 
Solon, moreover, was still a cultural and intellectual 
backwater compared with the creative ferment in Ionia and
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Magna Graecia. A half century later, patronage had 
attracted some of the keenest talent in the Greek world 
to Athens and prepared the way for local stars to rival 
and surpass the best older centers of culture could 
offer. The same pattern is seen in the exercise of 
political authority: at the beginning of the period a
handful of bodyguards or the acquiescence of a few great 
landowners sufficed to gain control of what rudiments of f 
government existed; the era closes with the people en 
masse storming the acropolis to expel a startled Spartan 
king and a local noble who thought he could still play by 
the old rules.

Obviously a great deal of progress took place during 
the regime of Peisistratus and his sons. It is therefore . 
a period that deserves attention. But the focus of that 
attention has changed dramatically during the last sixty 
years. Nothing could demonstrate the contrast so con- 1 
vincingly as the treatment of the subject in the first and 
second editions of the Cambridge Ancient History. In the 
first edition of 1921, Sir Frank Adcock displayed no 
misgivings over the nature of the evidence and its inter- ' 
pretation. In confident and elegant prose he traced the ■ 
development of economic and political processes that were 
practically canonical in his day. Economic divisions 
were drawn, political parties based on social classes 
were introduced, thornv problems of source analysis were j 
entirely glossed over.̂  But in the second edition (vol- j 
ume III.3 appeared in 1982) Antony Andrewes has been 
careful to define the limits of our understanding at 
every point; sources are carefully discussed, statements i 
about politics and economics are cautious and guarded. , 
If there is any one major cause for the change in approach ■ 
to archaic Greek history it has probably been the lessons 
of archaeology. Sixty years ago it was possible to be 
primarily theoretical in approach; but theory after the
ory has crumbled under the accumulation of archaeological 
data and the rigorous review of literary testimonia and • 
the disciplines that created these theories -- political 
science and economics -- have been replaced to a degree 1 
by the methodologies of anthropology and sociology.3 <

i
Because of the gradual and continuing accretion of : 

archaeological data, the time may never be ripe for a i 
thorough and convincing study of Peisistratid Athens, and 
it is even possible that new literary evidence may come < 
to light.^ Nevertheless, the period can be assessed at 
the present from the aspect of what can and cannot be said 
about the subject. This essay investigates the possi
bility of such a study and is therefore the beginning of
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a thought process rather than a conclusion. It reviews 
the classes of evidence that ought to be examined to
gether with the current state of research into that 
evidence. It does not supply answers but only very 
hesitantly suggests the sort of questions that ought to 
be asked about the approximate half century between the 
accession of Peisistratus and the reforms of Cleisthenes.

The physical environment of Greece must be mentioned 
at the very beginning because so many economic and there
fore political developments depended on it, although one 
cannot always say why, how, or even when. The ecology of 
Attica is vety much the same now as it was during the sixth 
century B.C., with minor exceptions, such as a change in 
sea level and a probable decline in forestation. The 
most crucial resource is the amount of rain that falls 
each year, as vital a concern to Athenians and all other 
Greeks as it was to Hesiod. Modern rainfall tables give 
an average of about 40 centimeters a year. Less than 2.7 
centimeters per month falls during the spring and there 
is virtually no rainfall in July and August.° The 
concerns have always been water, soil exhaustion, and a 
system of distribution.' When these requirements are 
met, as today, most areas of Greece can actually produce 
an agricultural surplus. But markets must exist before 
it becomes apparent to farmers that production of a 
surplus is a good idea. There is a theory that urban 
demand for grain outdistanced Attic production and dis
tribution facilities as early as the sixth century and 
that there was a significant growth at the same time in 
olive oil for the export market. But studies in sixth- 
century Attic agriculture require most judicious extra
polation of evidence from later periods, together with 
the always exasperating task of deciding what Solon's 
legislation did or did not do.° It is probable that for 
most farmers autarkeia continued to be the ideal. *

In addition to agricultural resources, Attica en
joyed a continual source of charcoal from the wooded 
slopes of Parnes, Pentelikon, and Hymettos, fine building 
stone and clay, the beginnings of a silver mining in
dustry, and a coastline full of fine but as yet un
exploited harbors. Add to these the advantages of mod
erate geographical isolation and well-defined, defen
sible borders and one can see how Attica developed as a 
homogenous state with a tradition of autochthony (Hdt. 
7.161). There were enough resources to support a growing 
population but not enough to attract outsiders either as 
immigrants or invaders. The same self-sufficiency kept 
the Athenians (with a few exceptions) from the mercantile
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enterprises and colonial ventures that occupied other 
Greek states during the period. ™  These ecological facts 
of Athenian life, basic as they may seem, must be stressed 
at the very start of this inquiry because they set certain 
constraints on Athenian economic development. Also, one 
must note from time to time the evidence for change in the 
distribution or exploitation of these resources. The 
discovery of the third contact at Laureion is the most 
obvious example, but also important are the first use of 
Kara limestone from Hymettos on the Olympieion and 
Enneakrounos under the Peisistratids-*-! and the increase 
in export of Attic olive oil, attested by ceramic evi
dence. Redistribution of farm land by Peisistratus was 
probably more instrumental than the reforms of Solon in 
soothing rural discontent. 1 2

Evidence for building activity during the Peisi- 
stratid era can be divided into two varieties of testi
mony, literary and archaeological.13 The latter is mute, 
of course, rarely telling us anything about the motiva
tion of the builders or the impact of the building on the 
community. Even the date of construction must be deduced 
from style or from associated ceramic evidence. There
fore archaeologists endeavor to match the remains of 
architecture with literary testimony, a practice that is 
not without adventure in many cases. For example, the 
existence of a precinct of Pythian Apollo is known from 
Thucydides' citation of the dedication inscribed on the 
altar by the younger Peisistratus (6.54.6); the location 
is known from the discovery in 1877 of the actual in
scribed moulding (now IG 761) on the west bank of the 
Ilissos, south of the OTympieion (Travlos, 100f.). But 
the report of Hesychius -- that the Athenians hated 
Peisistratus and therefore relieved themselves around 
the construction in order to annoy the workmen -- al
though a fascinating bit of social history, must be 
rejected because it is late and uncorroborated.™  And 
surprises are still possible. After scholars had come to 
substantial agreement that the sanctuary of Aglauros was 
located near the middle of the north side of the acropolis 
(Travlos, 72, 576-78), an inscription was discovered on 
the eastern edge of the acropolis which firmly identifies
the site of the A g l a u r i o n . * ^

The sixth century saw the real beginnings of works 
intended for public use in Athens. The first city walls, 
mentioned by both Herodotus (9.13.2) and Thucydides 
(1.89.3, 93.2) but doubted by some scholars, are the 
subject of an elegant deduction by Eugene Vanderpool: 
the building of a ramp giving easy access to the acropolis
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and converting it from a citadel to an open sanctuary 
smeans that external fortifications must have been built, 
jprobably in the second quarter of the sixth century at the 
itime of the institution of the Panathenaia. ® Except for 
jthese ceremonies of Athena, however, the reign of Pei- 
jsistratus saw little construction on the acropolis. The 
{question whether the tyrants themselves resided on the 
summit must remain an exercise in ingenuity, for the 
ievidence is all circumstantial.*' After the death of 
jPeisistratus, in the last quarter of the sixth century, 
{there was a flurry of activity. The old temple of Athena 
Polias was either built or enlarged, using elements of 
I fine white island marble on its site south of the present 
)Erechtheion*° and dedications and votive offerings now 
ibegan to crowd each other on top of the Long Cliffs. A 
{conventional interpretation is that Peisistratus denied 
I free access to the acropolis, possibly for security 
jreasons, but that his sons had a more relaxed relation- 
jship with their contemporaries and once more permitted 
j them to make public display of their piety in the precinct 
(of Athena.19

The sixth century also saw the level land north of 
I the acropolis change from private use to the beginnings 
lof a true agora; but there were still private houses, 
(family graveyards, and wells here and there.20 Sometime 
I after mid-century activity increased. A variety of 
j shrines and altars and the recently excavated Stoa 
(Basileios were built.21 The complex of buildings C, D,
! and F started to take shape in the southwest corner of the 
jagora. Some scholars are tempted to identify this com- 
; plex as the palace and administrative center of the 
jPeisistratids, purposely located on level ground next to 
|the agora in order to be closely in touch with the rest 
; of the populace. Others suggest that the Solonian boule 
of 400 and its subdivisions met h e r e . 22 There is also 
|considerable evidence for the construction of a public 
•water supply by the tyrants, complicated by the problem 
of matching architectural and literary t e s t i m o n y . 23

Just as much a concern to the historian is the 
architectural and monumental evidence that is still 
missing. At the end of the sixth century Cleisthenes 
created a constitution that recognized the political and 
military significance of well over a hundred communities 
scattered across the Attic countryside. Some of these 

!were important cult centers, such as Eleusis, Rhamnous, 
and B r a u r o n . 2 4  From literary testimony and the evidence 
of roads and cemeteries it is clear that some of the 
larger communities were regional centers having the same

61



relationship to the villages around them as Athens did to 
the demes of the pedion. It has been observed that the 
pre-Solonian peasant (Temesman "thought of himself as 
Attic and, for example, Rhamnousian, not as 'Athen- j 
ian.'"25 There is no reason to believe that Solon did 
anything to change such regional loyalties. A ship could 
sail from Rhamnous to Eretria and back or from Thorikos 
to Keos and back in one day; to travel from either 
community to Athens meant a land journey of two days in 
only one direction. The inhabitants of these demes of 
eastern Attica were probably more familiar with their 
maritime neighbors than with the city of Athens.

It is understandable that archaeologists have ex
cavated Athens far more thoroughly than the sites of the 
rural demes. But the increasing ease of transportation 
through the Attic back country has contributed to more 
rigorous exploration and excavation. One can see the 
improvement in our knowledge of the demes in just the 
three decades since Ernst Kirsten's map was first pub
lished (1956).26 But far more account needs to be taken . 
of the demes, not just as individual sites but in their 
collective relationship to Athens. There is sufficient ' 
literary testimony to show that Peisistratus championed 
the Attic countryside against the great houses of Athens ; 
(e.g., Hdt. 1.59.3; Ath. Pol. 13.4). A checklist of ; 
sixth-century evidence from the demes might reveal some ■ 
of the means by which he did so, for instance "national- i 
izing" local cults by creating Athenian centers for their 
ceremonies. In general, at the present time, by the • 
canons of historical archaeology, which demand the col- ‘ 
lection of a statistical sample applicable to an entire i 
society before attempting analysis or synthesis, our , 
picture of building activity and land use in Peisistratid 
Attica is frustratingly incomplete. The great mass of 
the population might as well have lived in tents, for all 
we know of them.

There is, in fact, far more testimony from the dead, 
whether grand or humble. The wealthy and ostentatious 
made this the age of the elaborate grave monument. The 
tomb was decorated with a tall stele often bearing a 1 
sculptured relief portrait of the departed one. This in 
turn was surmounted by a second base and a sphinx, the 
traditional guardian of the dead, sculpted in the round. 
These stelae have been found not only in Kerameikos but 
all over A t t i c a . 27 The abrupt cessation of grave stelae 
near the end of the sixth century is often thought to be 
explained by Peisistratid sumptuary legislation, but 
recently scholars have been more cautious about making
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this connection.2® In contrast, hundreds of cemeteries 
from the city of Athens and from all over Attica con
tribute demographic evidence far more effective than 
elegant stelae for reconstructing the history and dis
tribution of the Attic populace. Most of this evidence 
has been published in scattered publications and it is 
difficult at this point to make generalizations about it; 
one can assume that the larger necropoleis at Anavyssos, 
Merenda, Vari, and elsewhere are just a small proportion 
of all the archaic cemeteries of Attica.29

As previously noted, the Peisistratid era saw the 
flowering of>kouros and kore as an art form; these served 
to memorialize both the dead and the living. The anti
quities market has unfortunately obscured the provenance 
of many of our specimens but there are enough certain 
sites to show that the statues were set up in precincts 
and cemeteries all over Attica; the recent happy dis
covery of Phrasicleia, whose epitaph had been known for 
well over a hundred years, is a good example.30 But not 
all these statues were grave memorials. The intent of the 
donor varied from dedication to dedication -- a gift to 
god or goddess for some past favor or in anticipation of 
some future benefit, commemoration of a victory, or even 
payment of penance. It is impossible to specify in each 
case who the kouros or kore was supposed to be.31 Fre
quently, the statue was simply meant to represent the 
gift of a beautiful young person, the sort of gift the 
Olympians were well known to appreciate. In a world of 
aristocratic philotimia, the kouros or kore also had the 
twin advantages of advertising the piety of the donor and 
his ability to commission an expensive statue from a 
famous artist. As such, they are the best evidence for 
the motivations of the class that produced them and for 
an economic climate that allowed such expense on osten
tation .

By far the largest category of graphic evidence is 
ceramic and can barely be touched upon in a survey of this 
sort. Fine painted pottery has of course received the 
most attention. In the early sixth century, Athenian (or 
metic) potters and painters stopped emulating Corinthian 
models, developed the black figure style, and within a 
few decades had wrested the Mediterranean-wide market 
from Corinth. Inquiries have traditionally developed 
along three main lines: vases as evidence of trade and
trade routes, the nature of the ceramic industry within 
Athenian society, and historical and sociological anal
ysis of the paintings themselves.
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Older studies often sought to use pottery to demon
strate the existence of a commercial class at Athens or 
the influence of middlemen in overseas trade. Specula
tion also focused on the purpose of graffiti^ ancj on that 
fascinating figure, Sostratus of Aegina (Hdt. 4.152), 1 
whose trading connections with the west are now defi- . 
nitely established.-^ Probably the greatest mystery 
remaining to be explained is the enormous quantity of 
fine black figure ware found in Etruscan sites: what was 
the connection between the privileged classes of the 
Etruscan cities and Athens and what commodities did the 
Athenians receive in return? The only conclusion seems 
to be that it is still too early to generalize. 1

The nature of painters and potters as a class and , 
their relationships with patrons are becoming clearer.
It can be shown that the number of professionals engaged 
in the production of black figure ware is relatively t 
small, or at least too small to begin using misleading 
words like "industry. Webster was able to estimate 
prices and to conclude that the most famous artists were 
as wealthy and prominent as any of the aristocracy.35 <

Analysis of the content of vase paintings must 
remain frustrating as we are dealing with a skilled and 
often inspired craftsman whose attitudes and purpose in ; 
selecting his subject are rarely obvious. It is possible \ 
in some cases to propose a statistical increase in cer- j 
tain themes, indicating what may be a political motive, 
for example, Peisistratus' attempt to identify himself i 
with Heracles, or a subsequent tendency to emphasize i 
Theseus over Heracles.3® Recently it has been shown that \ 
scenes of homosexual courtship reach the greatest popu- ■ 
larity during the heyday of the atistocracy at the end of 
the sixth century and fall off rapidly thereafter. : 
There are also seemingly insoluble problems, such as 
vases portraying citizen women drawing water at public » 
fountains (e.g., Beazley, ABV 334, 1-5) when all our • 
literary testimony is interpreted to show that such I 
exposure was impossible (unless the Enneakrounos scenes \ 
are supposed to illustrate the old servantless days as ! 
described in the Athenian logos attributed to Hecataeus ( 
by Herodotus, 6.137). J

Study of plain, utilitarian pottery is even more 
difficult; we are fortunate, in fact, that it is pub- , 
lished at all and are indebted to the scholars who have 
spent years evaluating the pots and pans of the general 
public.38 Here, for practically the first time in this 
survey, one comes across articles that have been handled
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by the common man and woman in the street. It is possible, 
referring to literary testimony as well, to reconstruct 
a picture of the Greek kitchen and of the everyday use of 
dozens of different utilitarian containers and cooking 
pots. Except for sealed deposits, it is more difficult 
to date domestic pottery, as the shapes were functional 
rather than fashionable and therefore changed very little 
over the years. Nevertheless, it is possible to make some 
generalizations about this sort of ware. One rather 
unexpected example is that imports of non-Attic fine 
painted pottery were extremely rare while non-Attic do
mestic utensils were far more common. One wonders, for 
instance, wbry anyone would bother to transport mould-made 
Corinthian wash basins to Athens when such an article 
could be made cheaply anywhere and would seem to be an 
improbable and unprofitable article of commerce. The 
fact is, the evidence demonstrates such imports and 
therefore reveals certain attitudes among Athenian "con
sumers."^ Just as comedy is more indicative of everyday 
life than tragedy, domestic pottery, when carefully ana
lyzed, may prove to be more valuable to the social 
historian than any number of vases by Exekias or the 
Amasis painter.

Numismatic evidence for Peisistratid Athens is as 
copious as its interpretation is controversial. Early in 
this century it was discovered that the obverses of coins 
could be linked in chronological sequence in some in
stances by analysis of the incuse impressions made on the 
reverse by the die. Theory since that time has retreated 
in uncertainty from the facile and attractive recon
struction of Athenian coinage drawn by Charles Seltman.^® 
Seltman saw in the Wappenmunzen -- those early coins 
bearing various devices such as bulls' heads, horse 
hindquarters, and the tr iskeles -- control over the 
Athenian mint during the primacy of the aristocracy by 
officials from the Houses Major, with successive mint- 
masters imprinting the currency with their family's he
raldic device. The later introduction of the Owl was 
attributed to the creation of a national symbol by Peisi- 
stratus.^1 But inspired insights have given way to high- 
powered microscopes, which have destroyed the super
ficial similarity thought to be seen in many of the incuse 
impressions, and stylistic analysis has been replaced by 
spectrum analysis.^ The present state of research would 
show that Athens at about the time of Solon's archonship 
(traditionally 594/3, Diog. Laert. 1.62), supposedly 
swollen with a rising commercial class, was as yet in
nocent of currency. Not until sometime after mid-century 
did the first Wappenmunzen appear, and few experts still
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believe that the blazons can be certainly attributed to 
Alcmeonids or EteobutadsCurrent controversy centers 
around the date of the change from the one-sided 
Wappenmunzen to the two-sided Owl coinage, with dates 
from 525 to 506 being proposed. Because this is evidence 
of a deliberate policy emphasizing Athena as a civic 
symbol, it is a matter of some consequence to discover 
whose policy it was. Until recently it was still believed 
that the changeover coincided with the loss of Thracian 
silver mines at the time of Darius' invasion: The
Wappenmunzen have been shown to contain minute amounts of 
gold and copper as does Thracian silver in general, while 
the Owl coinage is pure silver, like the deposits from 
Laureion. But now we are told that the purity of the Owls 
can be traced to improved refining methods rather than 
ore s o u r c e s . It is therefore safe to say only that the 
study of Athenian numismatic evidence is still in a state 
of flux, that classification and dating will most proba
bly be established on the basis of internal analysis and 
relative chronology, and that any facile linking of 
currency change with historical events is unmethodical 
and can easily be disproven.

It is with some relief that one turns to the evidence 
of the written word. When the acropolis was cleared in 
the nineteenth century, the excavators found not only the 
fragments of our kouroi and korai but the remains of what 
must have been thousands of dedicatory inscriptions from 
the bases of these and other statues.^ Dating of these 
dedications is challenging, for private inscriptions 
follow no conventions of letter shapes, spelling, or 
spacing, as do the public records of the fifth century. 
There is a wide variety of styles and even some occurrence 
of Ionian letters. In general, one gets the impression 
of a rather quiet and neglected acropolis until the last 
quarter of the sixth century, when the spate of dedica
tions begins. The ostentation, the piety, the pride in 
expensive artistic patronage is the same we have become 
accustomed to see in grave memorials, statuary, and black 
figure ware. The great houses of Attica were not exclu
sively responsible for this outpouring of self-esteem, 
however; the inscriptions prove that the class that dedi
cated on the acropolis was an elite of wealth, not birth.
Some of the donors can be identified as members of
eupatrid families, but there are also dedications by
potters, musicians, and even a laundress. ^ 6  There is
also a wealth of confirmation of literary evidence for 
the careers of noted sculptors, which demonstrates what 
an attractive career this must have been for talented 
artists during the later sixth century.^ Some of the
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{donors were almost certainly Ionians and both lettering 
j and style demonstrate a growing influence of Ionian 
jfashions in the city.^® The dedications are also a major 
jsource for the prosopography of sixth-century Athens.
• When compared with inscriptions on painted pottery of the 
! same period they help to provide a partial directory 
(of wealthy Athenian residents. An example drawn entirely 
j from epigraphic sources is the three-generation family of 
jChaerion, as Davies has called it, "a major family of the 
jsixth and fifth centuries which has remained completely 
joutside the surviving literary tradition.

Turning finally to literary evidence, we can say 
| that our few sources raise as many questions as they 
{answer. The only contemporary source is Solon himself, 
j to the extent that his poems describe the social and 
{political background from which Peisistratus emerged. 
iAnd we are most recently reminded by Bernard Knox that 
{other than the fragments of Solon's verse, not one scrap 
I of Athenian writing from the rest of the sixth century has 
I survived.50 I would differ only to the extent of adding 
{Solon's legislation on the axones and, very probably, a 
: list of archons that continued to be compiled throughout 
! the century; these did not survive, it is true, but there 
r are good arguments for believing in their existence^! and 
i they were source material for later writers whose works 
li do survive. They are thus part of the corpus of informa- 
’ tion that became available between the time of Solon and 
I the lifetime of Herodotus, our first real authority. In 
j addition, there was the family tradition remembered, 
i maintained and probably improved upon by the great houses 
: of Attica. Herodotus tells us that he took the trouble 
i to double-check this sort of tradition to make sure of his 
I facts, for instance, the family background of the 
h Gephyraioi (Hdt. 5.57, and see other Athenian logoi, 
si e.g., 5.62-63, 6.137.3, 8.94, 9.27). Finally, there were 
I the memorials and dedications that were serving the 
I purpose for which they had been erected: to proclaim to
i posterity the wealth, the accomplishments, the mega- 
lophrosyne of the dedicator. The only problem is tnat 

; they were sometimes as difficult to interpret for ancient 
i writers as they are for us. An example is the altar and 
statue of Eros in the Academy, whose inscriptions are 

: reported to us in conflicting ways by three different 
i ancient writers.52

t

! With these sources, Herodotus was able to write a
I brief sketch of Athenian history under the Peisistratids 
|. in three extended passages: the rise of Peisistratus
| (1.59-64); the history of Miltiades and the Cimonid

I
I
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family ( 6 . 3 5 - 3 9 ,  1 0 3 ) ;  and the downfall of the Peisi- 
stratids ( 5 . 5 5 - 5 6 ,  6 2 - 6 5 ) .  That the tradition of 
Herodotus' day was already debatable we learn from the 
only other fifth-century source, Thucydides. His long , 
digression on the Peisistratids and the tyrannicides 
( 6 . 5 3 - 5 9 ,  and 1 . 2 0 )  was meant to correct the dxofl 
( 1 . 2 0 . 1 ,  6 . 5 5 . 1 )  or oral tradition about that great
event. His words are usually interpreted to mean that he I 
had a better knowledge of the facts than others, possibly 
because he was related to the Peisistratid family.53

One of the main sources of the author whom I shall : 
continue to call Aristotle was obviously Herodotus, the i 
only authority cited by name (other than Solon) in the 
Athenaion Politeia (Hdt. 1 . 6 0 ;  Ath. Pol. 1 4 . 4 ) .  His • 
additional information came from (1 ) the research of the i 
Atthidographers, who had probably worked out the highly 
confusing chronology of Peisistratus' three seizures of * 
power and two exiles; (2 ) the tradition as it was dis- ; 
cussed by the intellectuals at Plato's Academy (a pecu
liar example of which we have in the dialogue Hip- j 
parchus);*4 (3) the communis opinio shared by all Athen- . 
ians in the fourth century; and (7f) oligarchic tracts. ‘ 
The first task in interpreting the Ath♦ Pol. , most modern 
critics will agree, is to filter out Fourth-century 
political theory, which attributes impossible ideologies : 
to early sixth-century family and regional factions.55 ;

Almost all later historical reports are derived from 
Herodotus, Thucydides, Aristotle, or the tradition that j 
was available to these three writers. Only rarely do we ' 
find a reasonably worthwhile piece of information that » 
has not been reported by them and it is fair to say that j 
a political history of the Peisistratid era could be 
written as a commentary to these three texts. But there ' 
is another class of literary testimonia that is just as ■ 
important as political history (and less flavored by 
political theory). It was generally agreed in antiquity 1 
that the Peisistrat ids did their best to introduce a ; 
cultural enlightenment to what was still an intellectual 
backwater and we find many of the details in authors who ■ 
were primarily concerned with culture and the arts. The 1 
fame of many sculptors was still known to writers as late j 
as Pliny and P a u s a n i a s 5 °  and everyone knew of the famous ] 
poets and musicians who were brought to the city by the ; 
tyrants: Simonides, Lasus of Hermione, and Anacreon, <
whom no one forgot because there was a statue of him drunk ! 
on the a c r o p o l i s . 5 7  ^n(j it was at the festivals of 
Dionysus, promoted so successfully by the Peisistratids, 
that Athenian playwrights began to demonstrate the talent
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jthat w,ag to wholly dominate the development of tragic 
'drama
i]J A good question for any ancient history examination 
i|is "what is the nature of the evidence?" My extended 
lanswer to this question and the perspective of this essay 
may not encourage anyone to commence a history of Peisi- 
stratid Athens. And yet I believe such a work can be 
written, if only to review the data from each class of 
evidence in the light of all the other classes. In so many 
recent works on the archaic Greek world in which the 
(evidence has been subjected to rigorous criticism, the 
Igreatest contribution has been negative: one is told
that certain well-established theories can no longer be 
believed. Even a ten-year Sacred War has been dropped 
from the historical record, rightly, in my o p i n i o n .  
Part of any study of Peisistratid Athens will inevitably 
be this sort of criticism (although the net loss of 
knowledge will not be so great as it has been in the case 
of Solon simply because fewer gratuitous assumptions have 
been made about Peisistratus). On the other hand, some 
positive additions to our knowledge are not only possible 
but probable. For example, exploration and excavation in 
. the Attic countryside continues and we shall always learn 
p something new from the demes, particularly if publication 
I in Archaio1ogikon Deltion ever begins to catch up with 
i the backlog.

One can even make some new connections from the old 
data. In an article on the Athenian military before 
Cleisthenes,®0 j suggested that all sixth-century Athen
ian military ventures, other than those engaged in by 
Peisistratid mercenaries, were fought for land and that 
the troops were not raised by regular mobilization but 
were volunteers hoping to share some of that land. The 
one exception, which did not seem to fit, was the fight 
over the annexation of Plataea in 519 (Hdt. 6.108.5; 
dated by Thuc. 3.68.5); I could suggest no similar moti
vation for this expedition.®^ But while I was compiling 
this survey, the connections between Peisistratus and the 
northwest frontier area suggested a reason.

An old Athenian aetiological myth reported that King 
Xanthus of Boeotia had once demanded a single combat with 
the Athenian king at a border district. King Thymoetes 
opting out (one version says he was too old), his place 
was taken by Melanthus of Pylos, who was residing in 
Athens. He was the ancestor of Peisistratus and became 
king of Athens because of this fight (Hdt. 5.65; Strabo 
9.1.6). Melanthus saw someone wearing a black goatskin
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standing behind Xanthus and accused him of bringing a 
supporter. When Xanthus turned to see, Melanthus killed 
him. Because of this dTidxri, the Apatouria was founded (an 
absurd etymology). The Athenians also believed the 
wearer of the black goatskin to have been Dionysus 
Melanaigis and they built an altar to him.62 The con- 
tested land was on the border of Boeotia and Attica and 
seems to have been the area of Eleutherae,63 whose in
habitants later asked to become Athenians and sent the 
image of Dionysus Eleutherios to Athens, probably at the 
time the Peisistratids were building the first temple for 
the god.

The aitia, whenever it developed, thus firmly es
tablished a connection between Eleutherae and the Peisi- 
stratids. When the Plataeans came in 519 as suppliants 
to Athens asking for protection from the Thebans (just as 
the Eleuthereans had done), I believe Hippias saw this as 
an opportunity to extend Peisistratid influence in an 
area already identified with the family. The force that 
went out to champion the Plataeans successfully can thus 
be interpreted as being engaged in Peisistratid family 
business.

The simple form in which this argument is stated is 
not meant to conceal the enormous complexity of the 
source problem and I recognize the vulnerability of 
deducing an event from a combination of myths, scholia, 
and minor archaeological remains.65 i only supply this 
as an example of what it is still possible to extract from 
the well-worn testimonia. One hopes there will be more.
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Greek Tyrants and Achaemenid Politics
David F. Graf 

The University of Michigan
According to Herodotus, early in the reign of 

Darius I (522-486 B.C.), the Persian empire was re
organized into twenty satrapies for the purpose of 
regulating tribute (3.89). It is generally assumed that 
the implementing of this new administrative and fiscal 
policy resulted in the imposing of tyrants over the 
subject Greek cities on the western frontier of the 
empire.1 - As governmental appointees by either the 
satrap or the king, the tyrants presumably were charged 
with collecting tribute and levying troops from the 
citizens of their respective poleis. Since these 
Persian-championed quislings apparently ruled without 
the support of either the demos or their fellow aristo
crats, they are sharply distinguished from the tyrants 
of the archaic age who preceded them. As puppet rulers 
of the Great King, Macan designated them "the outpost 
and prop of 'Medism'."* For Herodotus (5.37), Greek 
resentment over this serious violation of the political 
autonomy and freedom of the polis was a primary factor 
in precipitating the Ionian revolt. As a consequence, 
after the rebellion had been silenced, the Persians 
allegedly readjusted the tribute system, deposed the 
remaining tyrants, and instituted democracies in the 
Ionian cities (6.42-43).

Although some details of Herodotus' account con
tinue to be disputed, his contention that Darius' re
forms involved the systematic institution of Persian 
nominees as rulers in the subject Greek cities remains 
virtually unquestioned.3 in fact, the "appointee" 
system implied by Herodotus is the cardinal principle 
and fundamental framework for interpreting the frag
mentary evidence for local administration in the rest of 
the Achaemenid empire. Support for this hypothesis 
seems inherent in the catastrophic events Darius ex
perienced in his accession to the throne and during the 
first year of his reign.^ The rebellions and insur
rections that broke out in Persia, Elam, Media, Assyria, 
Egypt, Parthia, Margiana, Sattagydia, and Scythia (DB 
II, 5-8) appear to supply adequate incentive for ini
tiating such sweeping reforms. Nevertheless, there are 
no indications either in Herodotus or in official 
Achaemenid sources that the Asiatic Greeks formed a 
particular threat during the period of anarchy. This 
fact alone should suggest that our historical method
ology concerning the Greek tyrants under Persian rule
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should be reexamined and Herodotus' account critically 
evaluated in the light of contemporary sixth-century 
evidence. As Chester Starr and others have reminded us 
about Greek-Persian relations, fresh insights can be 
derived from a different perspective of the East-West 
conflict.^ With regard to the Persian vassal tyrants, 
I hope to demonstrate that this is again the case and 
that there are adequate reasons to reappraise 
Herodotus' view.

I
Even though tyrannos appears to be an Asiatic 

loanword, the institution itself seems indigenous to 
the Greek world.® As the terminology employed for the 
rulers of the Asiatic cities in the Achaemenid empire 
reveals, they are designated as are other tyrants, not 
differentiated in some peculiar way as official Persian 
agents. Prefixes such as "vassal" and "puppet" attached 
to tyrants under Persian rule are merely modern accre
tions and not inherent in the original language. Syno
nyms such as hyparchos and basileus (5:27 and 35) 
occasionally appear in Herodotus for Greek rulers under 
Persian sway, but normally they are simply called ty
rannos . If they are to be regarded separately from other 
Greek tyrants, the distinction depends on their func
tion, not on descriptive nomenclature.' As is the case 
even with official administrative terminology in the 
Achamendid realm (e.g., Ar. pefrah, "governor"), con
textual relationships determine the role of the offi
cials, not merely their title. From the Persian per
spective, the term tyrannos must have been considered a 
reflection of the distinctiveness of Greek culture and 
the tyrants simply as the local dynasts of the region.

The primary evidence for the Achaemenid policy of 
imposing tyrants on the Greek cities rests on Histiaeus 
of Miletus' speech at the Danube bridge during Darius' 
European Scythian campaign (Hdt. 4.136-42). At this 
time, some Greek tyrants from the Hellespont, Aeoiia, 
and Ionia had accompanied the Great King on the expedi
tion as far as the Danube, where they were charged with 
guarding the bridge until his promised return within 
sixty days. After the allotted time had elapsed the 
Scythians appeared and urged the Greeks to break up the 
bridge and depart in eleutheria, leaving the Persian 
king and his army stranded in Scythia. In the discussion 
that followed, Miltiades, the despot from the 
Chersonese on the Hellespont, encouraged the others to
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accept the Scythian's advice, but Histiaeus of Miletus 
reminded them that their positions depended on Darius, 
and if his rule were to collapse, their cities would 
expel them in favor of democratic government.

Suspicion is frequently expressed about the au
thenticity of Miltiades' speech, but Histiaeus1 re
joinder is normally considered both accurate and axio
matic.® Nonetheless, there are obvious anachronistic 
elements in the speech which suggest the political 
atmosphere of the time of Herodotus. The term demo- 
kratia does not appear before the middle of the fifth 
century and the contrast between eleutheria and tyran- 
nos is a familiar theme of the historian.9 Of course, 
such features may only mean the discourse was trans
formed into contemporary fifth-century categories, but 
it seems more likely such elements betray a highly 
stylized and politically charged narrative influenced 
by the later period. In effect, Histiaeus' speech can 
best be interpreted as a literary technique to forecast 
future events, rather than as a description of what 
actually transpired at the Danube bridge: the char
acterization of tyranny as a tottering governmental 
frame ready to collapse from popular opposition antici
pates the Ionian revolt.

Furthermore, since the European Scythian campaign 
occurred in about 514/3, it must be assumed that the 
tyrants had only recently been appointed by Darius.10 
In the preceding period, the Persian king was busily 
engaged in suppressing rebellions throughout Asia 
(522/1), and conducting expeditions into eastern 
Scythia (520/19), Egypt (519/8), and India (515). In 
the aftermath, it seems unlikely that major changes 
would be instituted in the local administration of the 
distant western quarter of the empire that had remained 
peaceful and loyal during the crisis. To remove the 
existing cooperative rulers of the subject Greek cities 
and replace them with appointees could even stimulate 
unrest and produce rebellion. Nor is it likely Darius 
would summon newly appointed officials for a lengthy 
campaign immediately after they had been placed into 
positions of power and before they had been given a 
chance to consolidate their rule. It may then be 
suspected that the Medizing tyrants were already ruling 
when Darius arrived in Western Anatolia to draft troops 
for his incursion into European Scythia.

Other evidence for Darius' installation of puppet 
rulers before the Scythian campaign has been sought in 
the appear.ance of Histiaeus as tyrant of Miletus, since
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the city had been the scene of warring factions for 
several generations after the demise of the tyrant 
Thrasybulus earlier in the sixth century (Hdt. 5.28-29; 
cf. Plut. Quaest. Graec. 32 = Mar. 298c and Heraclid. 
Pont, apud Ath. 523f-524a). This discord ended only 
after Parian arbitration, which, according to 
Mazzarino, immediately preceded the Persian appointment 
of Histiaeus as ruler of Miletus by 520. In his opinion, 
Histiaeus marks the end of the period of political 
autonomy granted by Cyrus and the beginning of the new 
Achaemenid policy in which tyrannis was sanctioned as 
the special instrument of the Persian state.H However, 
there is not one clearly fixed date in the whole chrono
logical scheme, and, as Mazzarino realized, Histiaeus 
seems solidly entrenched as a trusted and committed 
tyrant when he first appears with Darius during the 
Scythian campaign. At the Danube, he is represented as 
the commander of the Greek fleet and the loyal servant 
of the King (4.141; cf. 89). It is then just as 
reasonable to believe Histiaeus had gained control of 
Miletus before Darius' accession.

Histiaeus' relations with Darius after the Scythi
an campaign further suggest that Miletus was self- 
governing under Persian rule. As a reward for his 
service during the expedition, the tyrant was granted a 
special post as governor of Myrcinus in Thrace, and 
later summoned to Susa to serve as the Persian king's 
personal counselor (Hdt. 5.11 and 24) . Before departing 
for Persia, Histiaeus placed Miletus under the command 
of his son-in-law and cousin Aristagoras, who is desig
nated "trustee" (epitropos) of the city, not its tyrant 
(5.106). Apparently, Histiaeus retained his position 
as tyrant of Miletus even while at Susa and merely 
delegated the governing of the polis to one of his 
kinsmen during his absence (5.106). There is no in
dication Persia had interfered in the internal affairs 
of the city. Familial connections, in fact, seem to have 
been the most important element among the tyrant's 
supporters, as is implied by the -agoras name endings of 
the relations of Histiaeus and Aristagoras (5.30, 37, 
1 2 6 ) . This cognomen pattern suggests Miletus was 
controlled by a family clan which had emerged triumphant 
from the earlier period of stasis. As long as the tyrant 
and his kinsmen cooperated with Persian rule, they 
apparently could be assured of the Great King's support.

Even instances of Persian intervention into local 
affairs during the reign of Darius appear to be moti
vated by similar concerns. In the case of Samos, this
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took place just after the turmoil of the first year of 
Darius' reign. Oroetes, the satrap of Sardis, had used 
the occasion to extend his own rule by murdering both 
Polycrates, the Samian tyrant, and Mitrobates, the 
satrap of Dascyleium (Hdt. 3.125). In the aftermath, 
Samos came under the control of Maeandrius, the former 
secretary of Polycrates, who was perhaps even a co
conspirator in the satrap's scheme to establish an 
independent kingdom for himself in the western pro
vinces of the Achaemenid r e a l m . 13 In 521/20, Darius 
arranged for the execution of Oroetes (3.127-28) and 
sent a Persian force under the general Otanes to restore 
rule to Syloson, the exiled brother of Polycrates 
(3.140). From the Achaemenid viewpoint, Maeandrius was 
the usurper and Syloson the legitimate hereditary suc
cessor to the rule of Polycrates, and most of the 
citizens of the island apparently agreed (3.144).!^ 
Later, Aeaces, Syloson's son, and a participant in 
Darius' Scythian campaign, perhaps as the strategos of 
the Samian contingent, succeeded his father as tyrant of 
the island (6.13). It is not until the Persian appoint
ment of Theomestor, son of Androdamas, as tyrant of 
Samos (8.85) that the first departure appears in the 
policy of maintaining the Samian dynasty established by 
Polycrates before Persian rule, but this took place 
after Xerxes' invasion of Greece.

In the same manner, Persian assistance in behalf of 
the Battiad dynasty in Cyrene demonstrates Darius was 
primarily interested in preserving local administra
tion. This action took place after the assassination of 
Arcesilaus III, when his mother Pheretime fled to Egypt 
and persuaded the satrap Aryandes to invade Libya and 
set up the slain monarch's son Battus IV as ruler of 
Cyrene (Hdt. 4.159-167, 200-204). Herodotus places the 
expedition shortly after Darius' European Scythian cam
paign, that is, ca. 514/3 (4.145), so it may be con
sidered as subsequent to the administrative reforms
assumed to have occurred among the subject Asiatic
G r e e k s .  Noshy has argued that Aryandes undertook the
campaign without Darius' approval, but the resettlement 
of the Libyan rebels in Bactria (4.204) suggests the 
action had the King's authority.1° In addition, 
Pheretime, perhaps because of the minority of Battus IV, 
was responsible for reassigning the administration of 
the city to the royal house, not to the satrap or Persian 
officials (4.202). Once again, Achaemenid policy was 
aimed at sustaining an existing dynastic regime, not at 
appointing new leaders.
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As for the other tyrants mentioned at the Danube 
during the Scythian campaign, the circumstances that 
set them in power remain unknown. Among their number was 
Coes of Mytilene, who represents the clearest instance 
of a Greek appointed by Darius to rule over his native 
city, but this action took place at his own request and 
as a reward for his service during the Scythian campaign 
(Hdt. 5.11). The fact that tyranny had been absent at 
Mytilene since Pittacus' oligarchic reforms earlier in 
the century (Ar. Pol. 1274b, 1385a) perhaps accounts for 
Coes being distinguished as the only tyrant to put to 
death by his city during the Ionian revolt (Hdt. 5.38). 
In any case, Darius' decision is not represented as a 
general administrative policy, but as an exceptional 
case, similar to the practices of earlier and later 
Achaemenid kings.1' Consequently, Coes' promotion can
not serve as evidence for the methodical imposition of 
tyrants on the Greek cities.

The assumption that the underlying cause of the 
Ionian revolt was the puppet tyrannies created by the 
Persians faces similar problem^. 1° According to 
Herodotus, at the outbreak of the revolt, Aristagoras of 
Miletus renounced his position as tyrant and system
atically eliminated despotic rule in Ionia. The tyrants 
commanding ships in the allied fleet were also seized 
and delivered to their respective cities for punishment 
(5.36-38). But among the latter were two Carians, 
Oliatus of Mylasa and Histiaeus of Termera, a region 
where the rebellion only later had substantial support 
(5.103). Similar 'inconsistencies confront the tradi
tion that, after the revolt, the Persian commander 
Mardonius replaced the tyrants with democracies in the 
Ionian cities (6.43) : just before the alleged political
reform, Aeaces was restored as tyrant of Samos (6.25) 
and, during Xerxes' great expedition against Greece, 
Histiaeus of Termera (7.98; cf. 5:37) and Strattis of 
Chios (8.132; cf. 4.138) reappear among the Persian 
forces. These apparent contradictions have been ex
plained by the hypothesis that the abolishment of tyr
anny took place only on the Ionian mainland, the ori
ginal seat of the r e v o l t .  19 g u t  the Chians were diehard 
supports of the insurrection (6.15) and tyranny also 
survived on the Asiatic mainland at other cities in
volved in the revolt, such as Lampsacus (4.138, 5.117; 
Thuc. 6.59). Furthermore, at many of the Ionian main
land cities, such as Colophon and Ephesus, there is no 
indication tyrants even existed during the Scythian 
campaign or the Ionian uprising.20 Such a narrow 
interpretation of the revolt cannot easily reconcile 
these difficulties.
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Any characterization of the insurrection as a 
national uprising by the Ionians is also contraverted by 
other factors. Of the twelve cities constituting the 
Ionian league, only Miletus on the mainland and the 
islands of Chios and Samos play a prominent role in the 
rebellion. Miletus' previous uncooperative and in
dependent attitude toward the other Ionian states (Hdt. 
1.141, 169) may have been the source of bitterness, but 
not the basis for united action. Aristagoras' strident 
and authoritarian behavior throughout the affair also 
suggests that his disavowal of the "kingship of Miletus" 
(5.35) may have been simply a ploy to extend his tyran
nical rule.21 During the conflict, he serves as ambas
sador and commander-in-chief of the rebel forces (5.38 
and 99). After the revolt, Persian reprisals also were 
directed against Miletus, not Ionia in general (Hdt. 
6.18-20) . The other major Ionian mainland cities appear 
to have kept their distance from the rebellion. 
Ephesus, intimately connected by the "royal road" to the 
imperial provincial center at Sardis (Hdt. 5.54), does 
not even appear to have sympathized with the insurgents 
(5.100; 6.16). As for the common electrum coinage often 
cited as an expression of Ionian nationalism during the 
revolt, it cannot be so securely dated or so confidently 
interpreted, as the league of states never appears to 
have functioned effectively as a political institu
tion. 22 Participants in the struggle against Persia 
also included Cyprians (5.104-16), Carians (5.117-21), 
and other Asiatic Greeks (5.38-39; 6 .8 ), so the rebel
lion can hardly be designated as exclusively "Ion
ian. xhe causes of the uprising remain elusive and
far more complex than is indicated by Herodotus' ac
count .

Other enigmas present themselves if tyranny among 
the subject Greeks is considered a result of Darius' 
administrative policies. After the Ionian revolt, 
Cadmus son of Scythes is said to have inherited the 
tyranny at Cos from his father and voluntarily Turned 
the rule of the Dorian island over to the citizens and 
sailed to Sicily, where he established a colony at 
Zankle (Hdt. 7.164). Berve struggles hard to connect 
the incident with the Persians and the Ionian r e v o l t , 24 
but the language reflects no such interference or in
fluence and implies otherwise. Apparently, the tyranny 
of the island was neither controlled by Persia nor 
threatened by the populace during or after the Ionian 
revolt. Furthermore, if Cadmus' father was Skythes the 
monarch at Zankle, as seems possible, Darius contact 
with the family must have been close (6.24). Intimate
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relations with the Achaemenid royal court and the island 
are also suggested by the concubine of Pharandates, son 
of Teaspis, who was the daughter of Hegetorides, son of 
Antagoras, a Coan aristocrat (9.76). If the Persian 
commander was Darius' n e p h e w , 25 additional evidence is 
provided for the relations of the Great King with Cos, 
placing it clearly within the sphere of imperial con
trol. Skythes and Cadmus then represent a considerable 
obstacle and embarrassment to the view that Darius' 
regime was responsible for the systematic installing or 
abolishment of tyrants among Asiatic Greeks.

In sum, during the reign of Darius, tyranny could 
exist among the Greeks as an independent local govern
ment (as at Cos) or be absent where Achaemenid influence 
was at its strongest (as at Ephesus). The Persian policy 
with regard to native dynasts throughout the Greek world 
is then better represented as the retainment and support 
of such rulers, dependent on their cooperation with the 
new regime (for example, as in Samos, Cyrene). There is 
little evidence to support Herodotus' thesis that the 
tyrants in Ionia or elsewhere in Asia were appointees of 
the new king. As in the neighboring states of Caria, 
Lycia, and Cilicia Aspera, the Persians left the in
ternal political structures of Western Anatolia alone: 
the local rulers and priests were under the ausDices of 
the Great King, but were not of his creation.2o if the 
Ionian Revolt is to be regarded as a reaction against 
tyrants, it was particular tyrants like Coes of Mytilene 
that provided the focus, not a puppet-ruler system 
established by Persia. Yet in exposing the problems 
inherent in considering tyranny a product of Darius' 
administrative reforms, the most, that can be accom
plished is the creation of doubt about Herodotus' 
statements to that effect. If the matter is to be raised 
to the level of probability, the purview must be widened 
to include the larger Achaemenid world. What other 
evidence exists for the revamping of municipal govern
ment and major administrative changes in the Persian 
empire during the early reign of Darius and before his 
European Scythian expedition?

II
Most attempts to ascertain the specific changes in 

Darius' provincial reorganization have focused on the 
lists of subject peoples contained in the Persian royal 
inscriptions and Herodotus' delineation of the taxation 
districts of satrapies (3.89-97). But any correlation 
of the Greek and iranian sources encounters immediate
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obstacles. The twenty archai/nomoi of Herodotus are not 
numerically equivalent to the larger number of peoples 
contained in the official sources which start with 
twenty-two subject nations (DB) at the beginning of 
Darius' reign, increase to twenty-four (DPe) and
twenty-five (DSab) after several decades of his rule, 
and end with twenty-nine (DSe, DNa) just a few years 
before his death.27 The reason for our inability to 
coordinate these sources now seems clear, as it is quite 
certain that the Persian lists are not of administrative 
provinces, but simply a catalogue of the various peoples 
over which the Great King exercised suzerainty. As with 
Achaemenrd art, the royal inscriptions expressed the
vastness of the empire by a register of the ethnic and
cultural diversity of its subjects.2° On the other
hand, it seems just as unlikely that Herodotus' nomoi 
can be understood as satrapies, since his list contains 
some omissions (Arachosia = DB III, 56; Skudra/Thrace = 
DNa 29), possible redundancies (Paktyice/Thamanaioi), 
suspicious additions (Ionia) and perhaps ana
chronisms. 29 Even if the divisions are considered as 
taxation districts, such problems render the list an 
untrustworthy guide for Achaemendid imperial admini
stration during Darius' reign. Far more reliable is the 
information that can be gleaned from the contemporary 
official records of the empire: administrative and
legal documents, bureaucratic correspondence, and pri
vate commercial transactions, particularly in the larg
er provincial areas such as Babylonia and Egypt, where 
the source material is more abundant.

Babylonia. After his conquest of Babylon in 539 
B.C., Cyrus the Great appointed Gubaru as the governor 
of the territory that formerly comprised the Neo- 
Babylonian empire. From 535 to at least 525, Gubaru 
ruled over Babylon and Eber-Nari ("Beyond the River") , 
that is, the lands west of the Euphrates (Phoenicia, 
Syria, Palestine, and Arabia).30 However, this situa
tion changed when, in the chaotic first year of the reign 
of Darius I, the King was forced to put down two revolts 
in Babylon, the first on December 13 522 B.C. led by
Nidintu-Bel/Nebuchadrezzar III (DB I, 83-90) and the 
other on November 27, 521 B.C. led by Arakha/
Nebuchadrezzar IV (III, 76-92). After the smoke of 
these insurrections had cleared, a Persian named 
Ushtani appears as the "governor of Babylon and Beyond 
the River,' and remains in office until at least 516 
B.C.31 Such evidence provides doubt for the assumption 
that Darius I separated "Babylon" from "Beyond the 
River" as part of his reorganization of the imperial
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territories.32 Apparently, even the far-flung and
unwieldy lands of the Neo-Babylonian empire were not 
broken up into several satrapies by Darius, but main
tained as a provincial unit as under his predecessors, 
Cyrus and Cambyses.

In regard to internal political administration in 
Babylonia, the effects of Achaemenid rule are more 
difficult to trace. Aside from the Persian satrap 
Ushtani, the only other Iranian officials known from the 
early reign of Darius are the treasurer Bagasaru, his 
superintendent Pishiya, and the judge Bagaina (BE 8, 
107:19 = 516/5 B.C.).33 Sources for pre-Achaemenid 
provincial and municipal bureaucracy in Babylonia in
dicate the region had been divided into at least four
teen administrative districts (pihatu) that were gov
erned by officials (shaknu) appointed by the King. Just 
how this system fared under Achaemenid rule cannot be 
ascertained, but the abundant archives of Nippur pro
vide one possible illustration of a transformation in 
the local officialdom. Unlike other regions of 
Babylonia, the governor of Nippuj was entitled the 
shandabakku, a title for officials that continues to 
appear in documents of the early Achaemenid period. 
However, by the middle of the fifth century the shaknu 
has replaced the earlier shandabakku as the governor of 
the city.3^ Whether Darius was responsible for the dis
appearance of the latter official cannot be confidently 
determined, but the last reference to a shandabakku is 
in the accession year of his r e i g n . 35 This fact may 
create suspicion that Darius was responsible for in
stalling his own appointees in municipal government, 
but such administrative changes can be accounted for 
just as well by other developments in the less docu
mented interval after his reign and before the rise of 
the shaknu.

As for evidence of Darius' fiscal reforms in the 
economic sphere of Babylonian life, the main focus has 
been on the transformation of the land tenure system 
during Achaemenid rule. According to Cardascia, after 
the revolts of 522/1 B.C., the latifundia of rebellious 
aristocratic families were confiscated and distributed 
among the Achaemenid royal house, government officials, 
and the military.36 Such changes in the land tenure 
system were thought to be reflected in the designations 
for the allotments of the military colonists: "archer
land" (bit qashti), "horse land" (bit sisi), "chariot 
land" (bft narkabti), terminology presumably introduced 
into Babylonia as a result of the administrative and
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financial reforms of Darius. It is now clear that this 
terminology and the system of collective ownership of 
property by military settlers (called the hatru, a term 
attested only in later Achaemenid Babylonia) had their 
antecedents in the pre-Darius era.-*' The term bit 
qashtT (Strassmaier, Cam. 85 = 529/8 B.C.) occurs during 
the reign of Cambysesand bit narkabti in the accession 
year of Darius (Par. 9.2 = T2T/T B.C.), when it is 
unlikely that he would be responsible for such an 
innovation.3° The implications are clear: the system
of colonization practiced in Babylonia was introduced 
under Darius' predecessors. The rarity of the terms 
under the early Achaemenids and their prominence in 
later documents (beginning with Artaxerxes I, 465-424 
B.C.) also suggests that the major developments of the 
land tenure system occurred after the reign of Darius I 
and should not be associated with his reforms.

In fact, it is not until the early years of Xerxes' 
reign (486-465 B.C.) that any significant administra
tive changes in Babylonia become evident. In 484 B.C., 
documents are dated to the accession year of Bel- 
shimmani and in 482 B.C. to that of Shamash-eriba. 39 The 
repercussions from the uprisings of these two claimants 
to the Babylonian throne appear to be severe. Before the 
rebellions, Xerxes' titulary appears in Babylonian 
legal and administrative texts as "King of Babylon and 
the Lands" or "King of Persia, Media, King of Babylon and 
the Lands." In the fifth year of his reign, however, 
"King of Babylon" is dropped from the titulary (VAS III, 
181), and appears only irregularly in subsequent docu
ments dated to his reign or that of his successors. This 
deviation from the traditional title perhaps expresses 
not just "royal exasperation with the refractory people 
of Babylonia," but signals an administrative change as 
well. In Nippur documents beginning in 421 B.C., 
reference is made to the pafagtu sha mat AkkadT, the 
"governor of the country of Akkadi. 40 Since the 
revolts occurred just before Xerxes' major campaign 
against Greece, it is interesting that the Babylonians 
are grouped with Assyria in Herodotus' army list for the 
expedition (7.63; cf. 3:92). As these sources suggest, 
Babylon appears to have ceased to exist as an indepen
dent satrapy and was annexed to Assyria as a result of 
the rebellions.̂ 3 If there was any drastic reorganiza
tion of local administration in Babylonia, it is more 
likely to be associated with the revolutionary changes 
under Xerxes' regime than with Darius I's reforms.

Eber-Nar i. It has also been frequently argued that 
among tha administrative changes Xerxes made in the
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aftermath of the Babylonian revolts was the separation 
of Eber-Nari from Babylon. Henceforth, it had the 
status of an independent satrapy, with a provincial 
center established somewhere in Syria or Phoenicia.^ 
Some basis for this view can be found in the political 
fortunes of the various native dynasts whose kingdoms 
and cities were scattered throughout the region. In the 
pre-Achaemenid period, the region had been organized 
into a number of separate provinces under Assyrian 
imperial administration. In some instances, the local 
rulers were replaced by the official Assyrian repre
sentatives as governors of the cities, but normally the 
existing kings were maintained and just tribute imposed 
over their realm.^3 During the reign of Nebuchadrezzar 
II (605-562 B.C.), the regime came under the control of 
the Neo-Babylonian empire and many of the dynasts were 
removed and taken to Babylon, including those of Arvad, 
Sidon, Tyre, Ashdod, Gaza and Judah (ANET 308). Under 
Nabonidus (555-539 B.C.), some of them were restored to 
their rule, undoubtedly convinced now of the benefits of 
vassalage, a lesson seemingly absorbed also by their 
royal successors.

After the conquest of Babylon in 539 B.C., Cyrus 
boasted that "all the kings of the West land living in 
tents" voluntarily submitted to him before he even left 
the city (ANET 316). The nomadic designation for 
Syrians is archaic and the description need not be taken 
seriously, but the sources fail to divulge just who is 
intended by the s t a t e m e n t . ^4 At the time of Cambyses' 
Egyptian campaign in 525 B.C. , the Phoenician cities and 
Cyprus were included among the Persian forces (Hdt. 
3.19); thus most of the region of Eber-Nari had been 
brought under Achaemenid aegis by the reign of Darius. 
Of the few native dynasties among them that can be traced 
with any precision during Achaemenid rule, there does 
not appear to be any break in hereditary succession 
during the reign of Darius. At Cyprus, the dynasty of 
Euelthon even seems to have survived until the late 
fifth c e n t u r y . ^5 However, the fate of the Phoenician 
kings is much more difficult to discern, as any con
clusion must be based on dates established from paleo- 
graphical analysis of their inscriptions and coins. 
Nevertheless, the indications again suggest the dyna
sties maintained their rule throughout the lifetime of 
Darius. If there is any evidence of discontinuity, it 
must be assigned to about 480 B.C. or l a t e r . ^6 As with 
Babylonia, the watershed for any disjuncture in local 
administration of Phoenicia must be delegated to 
Darius' successors, not to any reforms he initiated 
early in his reign.
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Inland Palestine was also administered according 
to the provinces established by the Assyrians, with a 
number of local dynasts serving as the governors, at 
least by the fifth century. Among them were Sanbaliat 
of Samaria, Tobiah of Ammon in Transjordan, and Geshem 
the Arab (Neh 2.9-19; 6:1). The origins of these
administrative arrangements are unknown, as sixth- 
century Achaemenid sources are virtually silent con
cerning Palestine, but a few plausible conclusions have 
been gleaned from their names alone. From the fact that 
Sanbaliat is designated by a gentiiic, the Horonite, it 
has been surmised that he is the founder of the dynasty, 
and the patronymics of his successors give some basis to 
the t h e o r y . jf this is the case, any dynastic shift 
must be placed in the reign of Artaxerxes I (465-424 
B.C.). In the case of Tobiah, however, there are 
indications that his predecessors had served in both 
Assyrian and Babylonian imperial administration of Pal
estine until the destruction of Jerusalem in 586 B.C. 
His successors even maintained control of Ammon into the 
Hellenistic period, so presumably the family merely 
reestablished control of its inheritance after the 
exile and during the early Achaemenid era.4° As for 
Geshem, he is commonly associated with the Qedarites, 
who appear to have been prominently involved in the 
important South Arabian aromatics trade during the Neo- 
Babylonian and Achaemenid Persian periods.49 Like the 
Tobiads, they appear to have assumed their administra
tive position during the transition to Persian rule, 
perhaps as a result of negotiations with Cambyses during 
his Egyptian campaign in 525 B.C. (Hdt. 3.5-9). On the 
basis of this evidence, Darius appears to have retained 
the local dynasts he encountered as the official pro
vincial governors of Palestine at his accession. The 
only possible change that can be detected in this 
administrative system took place in Samaria during the 
middle of the fifth century in the reign of Artaxerxes

As for Judah, Achaemenid policy under Darius again 
appears to represent an attempt to sustain or revive the 
traditional hereditary monarchy of the region. In 520, 
Zerubbabel the son of Shealtiel, appears as the "gov
ernor of Judah" (Hag 1:1, 2:1-2). As the grandson of 
Jehoiachin, the exiled king of Judah, he represents the 
restoration of the Davidic monarchy (I Chr 3:17-24), but 
the circumstances behind his position remain mysteri
ous. Later Jewish tradition assigns his appointment to 
Darius (I Esdr 3:l-5:6), but there are problems with 
accepting him as a recent arrival. In the earlier 
account of Ezra, Darius reveals no awareness of any such

91



event (5:6-6:12), making it appear that Zerubbabel's 
provincial authority was the result of an earlier de
cision and previous to his accession.50 The relation
ship of Zerubbabel to his predecessor Sheshbazzar as 
governor of Judah is equally uncertain, as is his career 
after the rebuilding of the temple in 516 B.C., although 
the lack of facts has not inhibited the imagination of 
modern scholars.51 Some archaeological evidence has 
been offered to suggest that Zerubbabel's successors as 
governors of Judah were also of the Davidic line, but 
interpretation of data again hinges on palaeographical 
analysis and lacks certitude.52 jn spite of these 
difficulties, the activity of Zerubbabei as governor of 
Judah in the reign of Darius attests to the common 
Achaemenid concern for political legitimacy.

By the middle of the fifth century, the atmosphere 
and perspective in Judaean politics has been trans
formed. References to the Davidic dynasty and prophetic 
enthusiasts for the royal house have disappeared from 
the postexilic Jewish community.53 jn 445 B.C.,
Nehemiah, the governor of Judah, makes no attempt to 
represent himself as a successor of the dynastic legacy. 
Recent efforts to characterize him as the Judaean ex
ample of one of the Greek tyrants fail to emphasize this 
important distinction: hereditary succession was typi
cal among the Persian vassal tyrants, but it is a missing 
element with N e h e m i a h . 54 As the former cupbearer of 
Artaxerxes (465-424 B.C.), Nehemiah is on a special 
assignment in Jerusalem (Neh. 2:6), as his tenure of 
twelve years (5:14) and later return (13:6-7) indicate. 
This limited commission also interposes a problem for 
any comparison of the Jewish leader with the Greek 
tyrants. Furthermore, Nehemiah is governor of a pro
vincial district (Medinat Yehud, Ezra 5:8; cf. Neh 
5:14), not a city. Since the whole of Ionia including 
the Asiatic seaboard and islands is not even equivalent 
to the truncated Judah of the Persian period, the 
analogy encounters additional difficulties.^ To ad
duce such parallels with the earlier Greek tyrants of 
the time of Darius I also presumes they were appointees 
in the same manner as Nehemiah, a governor who lacks 
continuity with the politics of Judah in the sixth 
century.

If a Jewish parallel to the tyrants is to be sought, 
it must be among the officialdom of municipal admin
istration in Judaea, such as the "rulers" from various 
Judaean city districts (sar [hasi] pelekh) that 
Nehemiah enlisted to assist In the rebuilding of 
Jerusalem's walls (Neh 3:9-19) but even here there may
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be little affinity. In this instance, rather than 
representatives of the various administrative centers 
of the province, they may be only special overseers of 
work battalions recruited from the locai c i t i z e n r y .->6 A 
better case for Persian appointees in Judaean admini
stration can be made for the seganim but such officials 
are attested only after the time of D a r i u s . The 
stimulus for the development of this local bureaucracy 
and provincial reorganization may be related to 
Palestinian support of the revolts that broke out in 
Babylon and Egypt early in the reign of Xerxes.5° Since 
there are substantial indications that the Babylonian 
Jewish community was undergoing changes after the 
crisis, the return of such exiles to Judah under Ezra 
must have also necessitated some revision of local 
administration.59 As we have seen, there is evidence 
for such a transition in Mesopotamia and elsewhere in 
the Levant, and indications of a similar pattern can be 
found in Egypt.

Egypt. As a result of Cambyses 1 military campaign 
in North Africa in 525 B.C. , Egypt, the Libyan oases, and 
the Greek colonies in Cyrenaica were subjected to Per
sian rule and governed as a provincial unit from Memphis 
by the satrap Aryandes. In spite of rebellion in Egypt 
after Darius I's accession to the throne of Persia (DB 
II, 7), there is no evidence that the extensive North 
African territories composing the satrapy of Egypt were 
divided into more manageable provinces during his visit 
to the region in 519 B.C. (Hdt. 3.91), nor, for that 
matter, is there evidence that he or any of his suc
cessors ever attempted such a reform. Although it is 
assumed that the old Egyptian nomes were reduced in 
number and therefore larger during Persian rule, the 
sources are inadequate for such observations.^® The 
references in fifth-century papyri to the larger ad
ministrative districts of Thebes and Tshetres designate 
only traditional divisions known from the pre-Persian 
era.61 The latter region, which stretched along the 
Nile from Thebes as far south as Aswan, with an ad
ministrative center at Syene, is well known as a result 
of the Elephantine papyri, but the precise borders of 
the smaller territorial districts or nomes in Achae- 
menid Egypt remain ill-defined.

According to Bresciani, "the Persian government 
did not bring particular innovations to the Egyptian 
satrapy, but limited itself to substituting its own 
officials for Egyptian ones, especially at the begin
ning of the domination."62 Such a statement is dif
ficult tp̂  reconcile with the evidence of native Egypt
ians who assumed responsible positions in Achaemenid
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administration during the reign of Darius. Among these 
was Udjahorresne, the priest of the goddess Neith at 
Sais, whom Cambyses appointed as his chief physician and 
palace administrator. Before the Persian invasion, he 
had served as the commander of the Egyptian fleet for 
Amasis (570-526 B.C.) and Psammetfchus III (526/5
B.C.), the last pharaohs of the Saite (26th) dynasty. At 
the accession of Darius, he was in Iran, and by command 
of the Great King he returned to his native Sais to 
restore the guild of priests and physicians in his 
native city.®j Further continuity with the old regime 
is indicated by the stelae inscriptions at Memphis dated 
to 517 B.C., which mention Ahmosis the "head of the 
army," probably to be identified with the general Amasis 
who was commissioned by the satrap Aryandes to conduct 
the campaign against the Greek rebels in Cyrenaica in 
behalf of the Battiad dynasty.64 Moreover, there is the 
architect Khnumibre, active throughout Egypt from the 
last days of the Saite dynasty until the thirtieth year 
of the reign of Darius I. During 496-492 B.C., in 
addition to administering numerous construction pro
jects, he served as the "chief of tjie army" and "chief 
of the troops" in Egypt.65 Finally, an Egyptian named 
Ptahhotep was the head of the state treasury at Memphis 
as late as 488/7 B.C.6° Since the sources available are 
quite limited, even this brief catalogue of natives 
serving in the Persian civil and military administra
tion of Egypt must be regarded as impressive.

Nevertheless, it is generally assumed that the 
native governors of the various nomes and towns 
throughout Egypt were replaced by Persian appointees. 
In commenting on the Memphis conference of all the 
governors of villages and provinces convened in 518 B. C.  
by the military commander Ahmosis, Posener expresses 
uncertainty that most of these officials were non- 
Egyptians.®' The basis for his observation is the 
Persian brothers Attiyawahi and Ariyawrata, who served 
in succession as the governors of Coptos in the district 
of Thebes from 486 to 449 B . C . 68 Forgotten, apparently, 
is the fact that Peftuaneith, the father of 
Udjahorresne, was the governor of the nome of Sais and 
a contemporary of Ahmosis' council. In addition, a 
reference to the "province of Osirwer" in demotic papyri 
from the time of Xerxes suggests that there were other 
Egyptian governors besides Peftuaneith.69 jt may even 
be proposed that such offices were hereditary, and 
sustained under Achaemenid rule. Such a situation is 
implied by Thannyras son of Inaros and Pausiris son of 
Amyrtaeus, whose fathers were leaders in the Egyptian
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rebellion of 460-454 B.C., although the sons succeeded 
them as rulers.^0 As descendants of the Saite dynasty 
and governors of regions in the Delta, they provide 
evidence that the centralized municipal government es
tablished by Psammetichus I (664-610 B.C.) in the sev
enth century was essentially maintained by the Persians 
and there are indications that it survived even until 
Ptolemaic rule of Egypt.71 The policy of Darius toward 
local administration in Egypt can then be characterized 
as not simply one of tolerance, but as an attempt to 
sustain the traditional pattern.

Such a policy of accommodation is certainly con
gruous with Darius' general posture in Egypt. He has 
been characterized as "the Persian ruler who made the 
most committed and successful attempt to pursue the 
theory and practice of Egyptian kingship."'2 jn repre
senting himself as a legitimate successor to the ancient 
pharaohs, Darius assumed the royal titulature of the 
Saite dynasts and the responsibility of protecting the 
gods and religious customs of Upper and Lower Egypt.73 
From the Delta to Edfu and surely further south, the 
Great King was involved in the erecting and restoring of 
temples.*^ In remote Elephantine, his ratification 
(through the satrap) was provided for the selection made 
by the electoral college of priests for the lesonis, the 
administrator of the temple of Khnum, which must il
lustrate a typical procedure.^5 During his reign, the 
temple revenues and transactions throughout Egypt were 
also regulated in the traditional Saite fashion, nega
ting the attempts of Cambyses to reform the system. 6̂ 
Also under Darius, the ancient laws in force prior to the 
Achaemenid conquest of Egypt were compiled in demotic 
and Aramaic, a twenty-three-year enterprise undertaken 
by the native priests, soldiers, and scribes.77 Every 
effort seems to have been made to establish continuity 
with the old Saite regime, as if the Persian kings were 
their hereditary successors. On the other hand, Xerxes' 
reign represents an abrupt break with this pacification 
policy. In 486, at the end of Darius' reign, Egypt 
erupted in a revolt (Hdt. 7.1), perhaps localized only 
in the Delta and adjacent Libya, but of serious enough 
consequence for the new King to initiate severe re
prisals on the inhabitants of the Nile valley (7 .7 ).78 
Henceforth, Egyptians disappear from high officialdom 
in Achaemenid administration and all evidence of Per
sian involvement in temple construction ceases. The 
dramatic turning point in the state of local affairs 
must again be associated with the reign of Xerxes.
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Ill

From this investigation of Persian policy in the 
western satrapies during the reign of Darius, certain 
conclusions now seem compelling and need only be empha
sized. At his accession, Darius inherited the vast 
imperial territories brought under Achaemenid rule by 
his immediate royal predecessors: the Neo-Babylonian
empire subjected by Cyrus and the North African con
quests of Cambyses. Throughout the King's regime, from 
ail appearances, these provincial regions were pre
served as administrative units, as the satrapies of 
"Babylon and Eber-Nari" and "Egypt," in spite of the 
fact that they were centers of rebellion in the trau
matic first year of his reign.79 Toynbee was forced to 
focus his attention on Media and Armenia for evidence of 
Darius' reputed reorganization of the empire, but even 
here the case depends on the later testimony of 
H e r o d o t u s . oO These criticisms are not meant to diminish 
Darius' image as a creative administrator and states
man, a dimension of his rule that I have upheld in 
another context.81 What the analysis of the western 
satrapies does illustrate is that immense portions of 
the empire underwent little administrative change with 
regard to geographical borders. Internally, these 
satrapies were fragmented into smaller districts for 
fiscal purposes, but even here Darius seems to have 
recognized the divisions established prior to his 
reign. If there were innovations under his rule, they 
must be sought elsewhere.

More germane in respect to the Greek tyrants is the 
lack of evidence for Persian interference in municipal 
administration in other Western satrapies. From the 
cases examined, there seems to have been general recog
nition of local autonomy during Darius' reign. As a 
result, the infrastructure of the satrapies varied 
immensely, reflecting the diverse kingdoms and small 
political entities that constituted the empire. Extant 
signs of Persian involvement in provincial or municipal 
government suggest only efforts to preserve the exist
ing regimes of local dynasts or rulers, not install 
appointees. If there is any abandonment of the prin
ciple of supporting hereditary succession of local 
rulers or maintenance of the status quo, it is dictated 
by cases of persistent defiance or aggravated rebellion 
to Persian rule. It was such incidents that brought a 
dramatic shift in Achaemenid policy during the reign of 
Xerxes, at least in the western satrapies. The old 
experiment initiated by Cyrus of attempting to secure
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the rule of subject peoples by representing Achaemenid 
kingship as the legitimate successor to the previous 
regimes of the indigenous monarchs suddenly ended. In 
the late fifth century* the nature of municipal affairs 
stands in sharp contrast to that of the era of the early 
Achaemenid kings. The tendency of modern historians to 
assign such changes in local administration to Darius' 
earlier reforms obscures the fact that Xerxes' reign 
represents a sharper demarcation in respect to previous 
Achaemenid policy that that of his f a t h e r . if the 
Persians imposed tyrants on the Greek cities during the 
time of Darius, it must then be regarded as an unusual 
practice-in discord with their normal administrative 
procedures.

Some explanation must be offered for this radical
ly different approach to local administration in the 
Achaemenid realm during the time of Darius, if 
Herodotus' account is to be accepted. Toynbee's re
sponse was to conjecture that there was widescale re
action against the new King among the subject Greeks: 
"the persistently refractory Hellenic city-states along 
the west coast of Anatolia had to be held through the 
agency of local despots, acting in the Achaemenid in
terest, whom their subjects regarded as 'quislings. "'83 
The problem with the proposal is that there is abso
lutely no indication the subject Greeks erupted in 
rebellion before Darius' arrival in the region to pre
pare for his invasion of Scythia. Why should the Great 
King then initiate a drastic transformation of local 
administration on the periphery of his empire among 
people compliant to his rule? As contemporary evidence 
fails to reveal any indications of such developments, it 
seems preferable to discard the traditional modus 
operandi and reject Herodotus' view of the vassal ty
rants. The scenario he presents can just as well be 
explained as the result of either incorrect information 
or his own experience. Since his portrayal of Darius' 
reforms contains anachronistic details, there are 
grounds for seeking the solution to the problem in the 
events of his own time.

According to the Suda, early in his career 
Herodotus had been exiled to Samos and a relative named 
Panyassis was killed in an unsuccessful attempt to 
overthrow the rule of Lygdamis, the tyrant of 
Halicarnassus and grandson of Artemisia. Later, how
ever, Herodotus returned to the city and managed to 
expel the tyrant. Although the story has been 
doubted, there are reaons to believe the tradition.
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During the late 450s, the time most likely for the event 
to have occurred, western Asia was a battleground for 
the imperialist ambitions of Athens and Persia. In the 
struggle for control of the region, the satraps at 
Sardis and Dascylium appear to have won over to Persian 
suzerainty a number of Ionian, Carian, and 
Hellespontine cities from the Athenian empire. On the 
other hand, there are indications that Athens was suc
cessful in deposing tyrants from several cities in Caria 
and Ionia, and instituting democracies in their 
place.85 it is possible that Herodotus was engaged in 
just such a mission, acting with Athenian assistance, 
when Lygdamis was banished from Hal icarnassus . In light 
of such conflicts, it is not difficult to understand why 
tyranny was considered an instrument used by the Per
sians to control the Greek world. From the Persian 
perspective, however, such efforts were just attempts 
to preserve the indigenous political structures they 
had inherited in conquering the region.

The conflicts of the fifth century obfuscated the 
previous era of cooperation and ^collaboration with 
Persian interests. Early in 547 B.C. , the same year that 
Cyrus conquered the Lydian kingdom of Croesus, 
Pisistratus rose to power in Athens for the third 
time.86 During the next several decades, Athenian 
interference in the East Greek world was quite ex
tensive. During the tyranny, the island of Naxos was 
annexed (Hdt. 1.64) and colonies established at Sigeium 
in the Troad (5.94) and the Chersonese in the Hellespont 
(6.137-140), with governors and viceroys installed to 
rule over the new territories: Lygdamis at Naxos,
Hegesistratis at Sigeium, and Miltiades III in the 
Chersonese, all operating with a dynastic family pol
icy. Further links of the ruling house of Athens with 
the Asiatic Greeks were established by emigrations of 
Athenian citizens to major cities in I o n i a . S u c h  
imperialistic activities by the Pisistratids seem des
tined to set it on a collision course with the Achaemenid 
empire, but their penetration of the imperial frontier 
appears to have occurred without any resistance or 
interference, apparently because of the conciliatory 
policy of the Pisistratids toward the Great King. The 
case of Miltiades IV, the successor of his father as 
tyrant of the Chersonese, shows that these relations 
between the Pisistratids and Persians were later to 
prove to be an embarrassment. Both Miltiades' position 
and his presence with Darius during the Scythian cam
paign demanded an apology, conveniently preserved by 
Herodotus (4.137; 6 .3 5 ).°° During the conflict with

98



Persia, such matters were not of little importance, 
especially with the aged ex-monarch Hippias and his 
descendants and sympathizers attempting to reclaim 
their rule at Athens with the aid of the Great King 
(6.107; 8.52).

Another chronological curiosity is the coinciden
tal listing in the Tabula Capitolina (IG XIV.1297, 
ii.22-24) of Darius ' Scythian campaign and the murder of 
Hipparchus in the same year, 513 B.C. The latter event 
was celebrated in the fifth century by the tyrannicide 
cult at Athens as marking the end of Pisistratid rule and 
the establishment of democracy.89 in spite of the 
popularity of the legend, Herodotus (6.123) and 
Thucydides (6.54-59), with critical acumen, attempted 
to shatter any illusion that the perpetrators of the 
deed had divested Athens of the hated Pisitratids. 
Although the Greek historians attacked the credibility 
of the latter myth, the other myth has survived. The 
legend that the tyrants in East Greece under Persian 
rule were the product of Darius' reforms and installed 
just previous to his Scythian campaign has remained 
almost unassailed. Nevertheless, it may be insisted 
that in the late sixth century a different spirit 
prevailed in the Aegean world. In contrast to the 
paranoia of tyrants existing in the later period, tyr
anny was a common and acceptable form of government in 
the days of the Pisistratids and there was no need for 
the Persians to change the system. The compliant, 
perhaps even invertebrate, Greeks made such a revision 
of local administration unnecessary by their willing 
submission to the rule of the Great King.
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stele found at Xanthus in 1973, the Greek and Lydian 
texts provide the hereditary rights of succession for 
the progeny of the priesthood of the new cult estab
lished in the reign of Artaxerxes III (358 B.C.). See 
J. Teixidor, JNES 37 (1978) 181-85. Although this
evidence is late, it suggests the traditional policy 
regarding local administration. Cilicia Asperia: 
P.H.J. Houwink ten Cate, The Luwian Population Groups of 
Lycia and Cilicia Aspera during the Hellenistic Period 
(Leiden 1961) 27-32. The Syennesis dynasty of Cilicia 
appears in the Neo-Babylonian period (Hdt. 1.74) and is 
represented at Salamis (7.98). Although Xerxes later 
appointed a Carian as ruler over the region (9.107), the
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successor may be a descendant of a marriage alliance 
with the Cilician family (5.118). Mitchell, JHS 86 
(1966) 107, observed the Persian policy in Cyrene per
haps meant the internal structures of the Greek cities 
of Asia Minor were also left alone, but the imp] ications 
of the statement have been ignored.

27. For the OP lists see R.G. Kent, JNES 2 (1943) 
302-6. Bisitun (DB) is dated to about 518 B.C. by 
Borger, NAGW (1982) 127. The lists of the Suez Canal 
stelae (nos. 8-10 in G. Posener, La premifere domination 
perse en fegypte: Bibliotheque d'btude de 1'Institut
Franqais d Archeologie Orientale 11 [Cairo 1936]) and 
the Susa statue of Darius (DSab) are dated to 497/6 B.C. 
by W. Hinz, "Darius und der Suezkanal," AMI 8 (1975) 115-
21. See also R. Schmitt, "Der Numerusgebrauch bei 
Lander- und V&lkernamen im Altpersischen,1 AAntHung 25 
(1977) 91-99.

28. See G.G. Cameron, "The Persian Satrapies and 
Related Matters," JNES 32 (1973) 47-56, who credits 
Eduard Meyer with the earlier recognition of the nature 
of the lists: "Die Listen der unterhSnigen Volker in den 
Inschriften des Darius haben mit der administrativen 
Eintheilung des Reichs nichts zu thun" (Geschichte des 
A1terthums 3 [1901] 51). For the linguistic demands the 
polyglot empire made on Achaemenid administration see 
M. Stolper, JNES 43 (1984) 299-310. The function of 
Persian imperial art is discussed by M.C. Root, The King 
and Kingship in Achaemenid Art: Acta Iranica 19 (Leiden 
1979) and C. Nylander, "Achaemenid Imperial Art," Power 
and Propaganda: A Symposium on Ancient Empires'! ed. 
M.T. Larsen (Uppsala 1980) 345-59. Hecataeus of Miletus 
is made the spokesmen of such ideology in Herodotus, as 
he warns the Ionian rebels by enumerating all the 
nations Darius ruled (5.36, katalegon tate ethnea panta 
ton erche Dareios; cf. 4.87T~. E. Herzfeld, The Persian 
Empire (Wiesbaden 1968) 288, suggests the phrase re
flects a similar OP expression found in Darius' OP 
inscriptions.

29. See A.J. Toynbee's discussion of the admini
strative geography of the Achaemenid empire in A Study 
of History VII (London/New York 1954) 580-689; 
Herzfeld, Persian Empire, 295-349; and Cook, Persian 
Empire, 7 7 P. Calmeyer, AMI 15 (1982) 175, argues 
that Herodotus' list is of tax-districts, not satrap
ies. Toynbee (pp. 683-4) followed P.J. Junge, Klio §4
(1942) 5, in seeking Darius' satrapies in military 
commands of the imperial territories (Armeebereichen) ,
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but was forced to reduce the number to ten. The 
discovery of satrapal centers at Makkash (PF 679 and 
680) and Puruish (PF 681) must now be added to any list. 
(PF = R.T. Hallock, Persepolis Fortification Tablets: 
OIP 92 [Chicago 1969JT~I Toynbee considered Herodotus' 
list as a "Hellenic literary arrangement" of official 
records derived from an "amateur archivist" (p. 592). 
See also F. Altheim and R. Stiehl, Die aramgische 
Sprache unter den Achaimeniden 1/2 (Frankfurt am Main 
1963) 131-32. The separation of Ionia from Sardis in 
Herodotus' list prohibits it from being considered 
seriously as a list of the satrapies (pace Burn, Persia 
and the Greeks, 120-26). If Ionia was ever a separate 
satrapy, it was not in the time of Darius I; cf. Lewis, 
Sparta and Persia, 118.

30. For discussion of Gubaru see W. Schwenzner, 
Klio 18 (1923) 41-58 and 226-52; and M. San Nicold, 
Beitrage zu einer Prosographie neubabylonischer Beamten 
der Zivil- und Tempelverwaltung, SBAW I1/2 (1941) 51- 
‘&T. FLP 1454 (= no. 43:13 in JCS 2BTT976] 48) of 529/8 
B.C. should be added to the references to Gubaru. His 
son, Nabugu, perhaps assisted him Irom 527/6 to 523/2 
B.C. See W. Rollig, RLA 3 (1957) 671. For Eber-Nari see 
CAD IV, 8.

31. Ushtani appears as "governor of Babylon and 
Eber-Nari" in the first (Strassmaier, Par. 27.3) and 
third (82.2) years of the reign of Darius I. BRM I,
101.4, refers to the same official with identical title, 
and in line 19 indicates the legal agreement is to take 
effect in the sixth year of the king (516/5 B.C.). See 
Schwenzner, Klio 18 (1923) 47. Amherst 258 (=A. Ungnad, 
AfO 19 [1967 j 74-82) also refers to a Ushtani and his 
accountant, slave and gate-keeper, among a list of 
officials sent from Susa to Borsippa in ca. 492-485 
B.C., which suggests the satrap perhaps maintained his 
office throughout the reign of Darius. FLP 1273 (= no. 
22/7 and 14 in JCS 28 [1976] 36) mentions a Bagapa^U pa_ 
ha-nun^I, i.e. a man from Paljanun, which is unknown as 
a place (503/2 B.C.). R. Zadok seems correct in his 
reading of pa-lja-[at] NUN^l for this line, but it is 
perhaps venturesome to conclude from this that Bagapa 
must be "a hitherto unattested satrap of Babylonia 1 and 
that Babylonia and Eber-Nari became independent satrap
ies by 503/2 B.C. (Israel Oriental Studies 7 [1977] 
138). Titles can be misleading without a context (see 
below, n. 32) and Zadok is forced to give Amherst 258 a 
pre-503 date (his cited date of 520-485 for the document 
is a mistake for Ungnad's proposed date of ca. 492-485). 
Even if Zadok' s observation is correct, the title may be
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earlier bibliography on the subject. The view that 
Darius was the real usurper, not Gaumata (Bardiya), is 
not widely held. Recent advocates who interpret Bisitun 
as imperial propaganda to conceal this fact include M.A. 
Dandamaev, Persien unter den ersten Achameniden (6. 
Jahrhundert v. Chr.) (Wiesbaden 1976) 1-90; ET 
Bickerman and H. Tadmor, Athenaeum 56 (1978) 239-61; C. 
Herrenschmidt, Annales (ESC) 37 (1982) 813-23; and J.M. 
Cook, The Persian Empire (New York 1983) 44-57. J. 
Wisehofer, Per Aufstand Gaumata und die Anfange Dareios 
I (Bonn 1978) represents the dissenting view. For the 
Tmpact of these events on the Achaemenid empire see my 
discussion in JHS 104 (1984) 15-30.

5. In his "Greeks and Persians in the Fourth 
Century," IA 11 (1975) 39-99 and 12 (1976) 49-115. See 
also the essay of T.C. Young, Jr., "480/479 B.C., A 
Persian Perspective," IA 15 (1980) 213-39.

6. D. Hegyi, "Notes on the Origin of Greek Ty- 
rannis," AAntHung 13 (1965) 303-18, argues that the 
Greeks adopted both the name and the institution from 
their Lydian neighbors. F. Pintore, "Seren, Tarwanis, 
Tyrannos," Studi Orientalistic in Ricordo di Franco 
Pintore (Pavia 1983) 285-322, argues persuasively that 
only the name, not the institution, passed from Asia 
into the West. He connects the term with Hittite/Luwian 
tarwanis ("justice, judge"), a social-religieus in
stitution, and suggests the tyrants used the term as 
political propaganda to give credibility to their rule. 
See also C. Mosse, La tyrannie dans la grece antique 
(Paris 1969) 11.

7. Waters, Herodotus on Tyrants and Despots, 6.
8. For example, Andrewes, Greek Tyrants, 124, 

observes "the story may have been invented later by 
Miltiades1 supporters, but whether it is true or false, 
the reply of Histiaeus of Miletus puts the position 
correctly." Gillis, Collaborat ion, 10-11, accepts both 
speeches as authentic. But see n. 21 below. The case 
of Miltiades wi]] be discussed later.

9. For demokratia see V. Ehrenberg, "The Origins 
of Democracy,” Polis und Imperium (Stuttgart, 1965) 
274-79. H. Wood, The Histories of Herodotus: An 
Analysis of the Formal Structure (Paris 1972) 98-107. 
provides a penetrating literary analysis of the Scythi
an logos.
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incomplete.

32. M. Dandamayev, "Babylonia in the Persian 
Age," The Cambridge History of Judaism I (Cambridge 
1984) 329, places the separation before March 520 B.C., 
presumably on the basis of the appearance of Tattenai as 
'governor (pebah) of Beyond the River" in the Aramaic 
section of Ezra (5:3, 6; 6:6, 13). The official and 
title are confirmed by a similar reference in 502 B.C. 
(VAS IV, 152:25), but he clearly is functioning in a 
subordinate capacity to the satrap Ushtani. See 
Olmstead, JNES 3 (1944) 46. 0. Leuze, Die Satrapien-
einteilung in Syrien und im Zweistromlande von 520-530 
(Halle 1935) 144 , cogently argued that Darius had simply 
divided the province into two components for the purpose 
of administration (cf. ML 12.11-12, "from beyond the 
Euphrates"). Nevertheless, as other texts demonstrate 
(see n. 31) the Iranian Ushtani (*Vistana) was of senior 
rank to the official Tattannu. As their relationship 
reveals, the term pifoatu is ambiguous and can designate 
a satrap, a subordinate provincial governor, or even 
other officials. See W. Ellers, Iranische beamtennamen 
in der keil schr i f tl ichen Uberl ieferung i (Leipzig 1940) 
34-35. The term "satrap” (OP xSac^apava) appears in LB 
texts only infrequently and much later (e.g. McEwan, ROM 
II, 48:4). For discussion of the term see R. Schmitt, 
"Der Titel 'Satrap'" in Studies in Greek, Italic, and 
Indo-European Linguistics offered to L.R. PalmeT
(Innsbruck 1976) 3/3-90.

33. See R. Zadok, Israel Oriental Studies 7
(1977) 92-93. According to his onomastic analysis, only 
13 Iranians appear in sources for the period 539-521 
B.C.; 55 for 521-482 B.C.; and 248 between 482-331 B.C. 
But almost 80% of the latter are from one area (Nippur), 
and many of them were absentee landlords, so few con
clusions can be drawn from the statistics.

34. For the pre-Achaemenid period see J.A.
Brinkman, A Political History of Post-Kassite Baby
lonia, 1158-722 B.C." Analecta Orientalia 41 (Roma 
1968) 296-304; cf. the description of the Assyrian
provincial system in J.V. Kinnier Wilson, The Nimrud 
Wine Lists (London 1972) 7-18; see also J.N. Postgate, 
The Governor's Palace Archive: Texts from Nimrud
(London 1973) and Taxation and Conscription in the
Assyrian Enmire (Rome 1974). At Nippur, the shandabakku 
(written LUq(j#e n .jjA) was the title for governors since 
the OB period, although he is not represented during the 
Second Dynasty of Isin (1160-1025 B.C.). Elsewhere, the
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mayors of cities were designated the shakin temi or 
shaknu. The precise function of an official is some
times not easy to determine as titles normally appear 
only in witness lists and curse formulae of legal 
documents. Simply on the basis of etymology, the title 
shaknu (from shakatau, "to place, set") signifies "ap- 
pointee," but this meaning could be misleading for later 
periods. Before the eighth century, the b§l pThati were 
only minor administrative officials.

35. At Nippur, the Babylonian Shirikti-Ninurta 
maintained his office as shandabakku from 539 B.C. in 
the reign of Nabonidus (BE 8, 55), during the reign of 
Cyrus (McEwan, ROM II, 8:5 = 534/3 B.C.; and BE 8, 69 = 
532/1 B.C.) and Cambyses (8, 94 = 523/2), and at least 
until Darius' accession year, i .e. December 522 to April 
521 B.C. (2 NT 29, unpublished; Iraq Museum, Baghdad, 
no. IM 57827). I am indebted to M.W. Stolper of the 
Oriental Institute in Chicago for the information con
cerning the latter tablet. See D.E. McCown and R.C. 
Haines, Nippur I (OIP 78, Chicago 1967) 60 (for date and 
provenience), 78 (for a listing of the tablet) and 170 
(for the museum number). The continuity of Shirikti- 
Ninurta's rule during these political transitions ar
gues in favor of stability for local administration, but 
unfortunately nothing can be said about this official 
and his position after 521 B.C. not whether Nippur was 
exceptional in this regard. According to Zadokby the 
late fifth century, Nippur was governed by a shaknu and 
four subordinate officials entitled pagdu, which he 
translates as "appointees." In addition7 he maintains 
that the shandabakku lost much of his political impor
tance by 6T2 B.C. and at the "beginning" (?) of the 
Achaemenid period was restricted to religious and eco
nomic functions (Israel Oriental Studies 8 [1978] 274- 
75). I fail to see in the evidence any basis for such 
clear-cut distinctions in the function of the shanda
bakku. As for other regions, the sources from Uruk and 
Sippar have gaps for the transition between Cambyses and 
Darius which make it impossible to draw any conclusions 
for these cities, although a deputy official of the 
temple at Sippar (a qipu) functioned from 533 to 516 B.C. 
See San Nicolo, SBAWII/2 (1941) 5-39.

36. G. Cardascia, Les archives des Murashu (Paris 
1951) 8 and "Le fief dans Ti Babylonie Ach6mdnide," 
Recueils de la Society Jean Bodin i, Les Liens de 
Vassalitg (Brussels 1958) 55-88. Cf. R.N. Frye, The 
heritage~~of Persia (New York 1963) 138.
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37. M.A. Dandamajew [Dandamayev], "Die Lehns- 
beziehungen in Babylonien unter den ersten Achameni- 
den," Festschrift fUr Wilhelm Eilers (Wiesbaden 1967) 
37-42 and cf. J. Oelsner, Altorientalische Forschungen 
4 (1976) 131-49.

38. In the Babylonian version of the Bisitun 
inscriptions, Darius claims to have restored the "arch
er lands" (bit qashti) to the army after they had been 
taken by Gaumata (von Voigtlander Bisitun 26; cf. DB I,
65). The "horse lands" (bit sisi) appear only in texts 
from the time of Artaxerxes I (e.g. BE 9, 44) . Cardascia 
(Archives des Murashu 8 n. 7) and M. Dandamaev, "Achae- 
menid Babylonia," Anc~ient Mesopotamia, ed. I. Diakonoff 
(Moscow 1969) 305-306, suggest aspaturn (in VAS V, 55, 
bit aspaturn = 523/2 B.C.) is formed from Median aspa- 
with the Akkadian plural suffix -aturn and later trans
lated into the language of Babylonians (sisi), which 
seems to imply the Achaemenids borrowed the land tenure 
system from the Median kingdom. However, aspaturn prob
ably should be emended to as-pa- <as) -turn, alfalfa 
fields" (as proposed in AHw, s.v. aspastu; cf. CBS 
4999). On the other hand, J.N. Postgate, AS 30 (1980) 
75, associates the hatru system with the earTier Assyr
ian kisru and views the shaknu as a descendant of the 
Assyrian official of the same title who commanded con
tingents of recently conscripted foreigners. At Nippur 
in the fifth century, there were 60 such associations 
with a variety of ethnic designations represented, 
including Carians, Phrygians and Sardians. For dis
cussion see M.W. Stolper, Management and Politics in 
Later Achaemenid Babylonia: New Texts from the MurashO
Archive (Ph.D. dissertation, Michigan 1974; forthcoming 
Leiden 1985) and G. Cardascia, Armee et fiscalite dans 
le monde antique, Colloques nationaux du CNRS, no. 936 
(Paris 1977) 1-10. The first Iranian name to appear in 
the Nippur documents is in 474/3 B.C. (BE 8, 120:2).

39. G.G. Cameron, "Darius and Xerxes in Baby
lonia," AJSL 58 (1941) 319-325, dated the revolts to the 
same year, 482 B.C. However, F.M. Th. de Liagre Bohl, 
"Die babylonischen Pratendenten zur Zeit des Xerxes," 
BO 19 (1962) 110-114, argues for the chronology given in 
IHie text, which provides a better basis for the apparent
harsh reprisal actions by the Persian king. Burn,
Persia and the Greeks 317, seems confused, and argues 
Xerxes1 shift in titles provoked the revolts! Cameron's 
view that "king of Babylon" was permanently dropped from 
Xerxes' titulary in the 5th year of his reign must also 
now be revised. Unpublished texts in the Asmolean and 
British Museums indicate the title was used inter-
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mittently as late as the 14th year of his reign. See the 
important discussion of these texts and Achaemenid 
administration in Babylonia by Matthew W. Stolper in his 
forthcoming article on "BelSunu the Satrap," in Lang
uage , Literature, and History: Philological and His
torical Studies Presented to Erica Reiner  ̂ ed. F. 
Rochberg-Halton (Locust Valley, New York). My” appreci
ation to Professor Stolper for sharing with me this 
information and generously providing a copy of his paper 
in typescript.

40. W. Rollig, RLA 3 (1957) 671-2. The satrap 
seems to have had a residence in the Nippur region. 
Darius II (UM 124, 150) and his queen Parysatis (UM 11/1, 
50, 60 and 75; TuM 185; cf. Xen. An. 2.4.27) also owned 
villages and estates in the area. See Cardascia, 
Murashu 130, n. 1. It should also be observed that in 
the late fourth century, South Arabian merchants from 
Macin refer to the political geography of the Levant as 
"Egypt, Gaza, and Ashur" (msr wgzt w sor) or "Egypt, 
and Ashur and Abr-Naharan" (msr w ' s?r wcbr nhrn) = nos. 
27 (= RES 2771 from Macin) and 247/ F T  - RES 3022 from 
Beragish) in G. Garbini, Iscrizioni sudarabiche, vol. 
I, Iscrizioni Minee, Instituto orientale 31 Napoli, 
Richerche X (Napo]i 1974). The coinage of the satrap 
Mazdai, from the same period, indicates that he "rules 
over Abr-Nahara and Cilicia." See O.H. Zervos, "Near 
Eastern Elements in the Tertradrachms of Alexander the 
Great: The Eastern Mints," Greek Numismatics and Arch
aeology: Essays in Honor of Margaret Thompson (Belgium
19/9) 296 and pj . 37.1, for a recent discussion and photo 
of the coin.

41. E. Schmidt, Persepolis III (OIP 70; Chicago 
1970) 116-18, observed that the Babylonians represented 
among the throne-bearers on the reliefs of the tomb of 
Darius I at Naqsh-i Rustam are distinguished from the 
depiction of other subject peoples by the absence of any 
weapons. It is difficult not to perceive this anomalous 
feature as symbolizing the changed status and humilia
tion of the Babylonians after the revolt. The same image 
is found on the tomb reliefs of Darius' successors at 
Naqsh-i Rustam (II-III) and Persepolis (V-VI). Schmidt 
dates the relief to the last years of Darius I and 
assumes the difficulties with Babylon began before the 
revolts of 484-482 B.C. However, Root advances strong 
arguments for the completion of the relief early in the 
reign of Darius and suggests the weapons of the Baby
lonians were removed by Xerxes after the supression of 
the revolts (King and Kingship, 74 and n. 93).
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42. Leuze, Satrapieneinteilung, 144; A.T. 
Olmstead, History of the Persian Empire (Chicago 1948) 
237; A.F. Rainey, "The Satrapy TBeyond the River,'" 
Australian Journal of Biblical Archaeology 1 (1969) 57; 
and E. Stern in Cambridge History of Judaism I, 73 and 
78, are among the advocates. However, the fact that 
Eber-Nari does not appear in the lists of subject 
peoples in the OP inscriptions should not be used to 
argue that it was still included in the satrapy of 
"Babylon" at the time (pace Stern, p. 78). As Eilers 
(Iranische Beamtennamen I, 31) and others have ob- 
served, Syria-Palestine is designated as "Assyria" in 
the OP inscriptions (e.g. DSf 32). Aleppo, Sidon, 
Damascus and even Askalon have all been proposed for the 
satrapy administrative center. See Cook, Persian Em
pire , 174.

43. E. Forrer, Die Provinzeinteilung des assyr- 
ischen Reiches (Leipzig 1920) is still useful. Along 
the coast, the region seems to have been divided up into 
several provinces, with Simyra, Sidon, and Tyre the main 
Phoenician administrative districts. For the instal
ling of officials to govern the subject cities see 
Luckenbill, AR I, 815; cf. H. Donner and W. Rollig, 
Kanaantsche und Aramaische Inschriften (Wiesbaden 1966) 
no. 266:9 [hereafter - KAI] with B. Porten, BA 44 (1981) 
36-52, for a similar practice by the NecTTiaby Ionian 
kings.

44. Olmstead, Persian Empire, 56, simply says 
"Syria." Burn, Persi_a and the Greeks, 59, assumes 
"tent-dwellers" is to be taken literally, and proposes 
"Midian and Kedar."

45. King Euelthon of Salamis appears to have been 
a vassal of Egypt (Hdt. 2.182), before submitting to 
Cambyses (3.19). His descendant, Gorgus, refused to 
join the other Cyprian dynasts during the Ionian revolt 
(5.104) and his brother served with Xerxes in the 
campaign against Greece (8.11). Kraay spreads the 
coinage of the dynasty across almost a century, from 525 
to 440 B.C. (Archaic and Classical Greek Coins, 301).

46. For the inscriptions see KAI no. 10 [dynasty 
of Shipti-baal of Byblos, ca. 500-450 B.C.], and nos. 
13-16 [dynasty of Eshmunazar of Sidon, end of sixth and 
fifth centuries =• ANET 662]. J.B. Peckham, The Develop
ment of the Late Phoenician Scripts (Cambridge, Mass. 
1968), accepts the dates for Byblos (p. 53), but would 
assign the Sidonian rulers to post-480 (p. 87), finding
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the occasion for a new dynasty in the assumption that 
Tetramnestos, son of Anysus, the Sidonian king, was 
among the Phoenician commanders put to death by Xerxes 
at Salamis (Hdt. 7.98 and Diod. Sic. 11.19.2). In 
discussing another Byblos text of roughly the same date,
F.M. Cross notes that "our paleographical tools are not 
precise enough to date the inscription within a fifty- 
year span of time" (IEJ 29 [1979] 41), so it remains 
possible that the dynasty could be pre-480, as M. Dunand 
originally proposed (SDB 7 [1966] col. 3195). We are on 
more secure ground in viewing Matten, son of Siromus (= 
Hiram), king of Tyre and a colleague of Tetramnestos at 
Salamis, as a descendant of Hiram III (ca. 551-532 B.C.) 
and the pre-Achaemenid dynasty of the city (Jos. Ap. 
1.21 [154-160]).

47. F.M. Cross, "A Reconstruction of the Judaean 
Restoration," JBL 94 (1975) 5. The gentil ic most 1 ikely 
refers to Beth-Horon, west of Jerusalem (I Chr 7.24). 
Since Nehemiah never designates Sanballat as "gover
nor," the absence of the patronymic may only be an 
expression of enmity. The discovery of the fourth- 
century Wadi ed-Daliyeh papyri provides the basis for a 
reconstruction of the SanDallatid dynasty during the 
Persian period from ca. 485-332 B.C. as follows: 
Sanballat (I), Delaiah (Cowley 30.29), Sanballat (II), 
Yeshacyahu, Hananiah, and Sanballat (III). See Cross, 
ASOR 41 (1974) 17-29. The principle of papponomy (the 
naming of a son after his grandfather) is typical of the 
Achaemenid period, but no predecessor of Sanballat (I) 
is known. Under Assyrian rule, Samaria was the capital 
of a province governed by a shaknu or bel pihat i, Nabu- 
kina-usur in 690 B.C. and Nabu-sar-ahhesu in 646 B.C. 
See R.A. Henshaw, "The Office of £aknu in Neo-Assyrian 
Times," JAOS 87 (1967) 517-25 and 88 (1968) 461-483. 
Foreign rule does not appear to have affected Samaritan 
attachment to the cult of Yahweh at Jerusalem (Jer 
41:5). See J.D. Purvis, The Samaritan Pentateuch and 
the Origin of the Samaritan Sect (Cambridge 1968) 88-118 
and M. Cogan, Imperialism and Religion: Assyria, Judah 
and Israel in the Eighth and Seventh Centuries, B.C.E. 
(Missoula, Mont. 19/4) 49-55.

48. The fundamental discussion is still B. Mazar, 
"The Tobiads," IEJ 7 (1957) 137-45 and 229-28. For the 
Assyrian evidence see the discussion of Tab'el by B. 
Obed, JNES 29 (1970) 180; the shift in the theophoric 
suffix from -el to -iahu is generally accepted. The 
Lachish letters mention a Tobiyahu, "servant of the 
king" (III, 19 = KAI no. 193) and perhaps "arm of the 
king" (V,,10 = KAI no. 195), a high official in the court
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of Zedekiah, the last Judaean monarch (597-587 B.C.)* 
The wealthy Tobiah who returned from exile in the time 
of Darius (Zech 6:10) is taken by Mazar to be his 
grandson and the grandfather of the Tobiah of the time 
of Nehemiah. In all, the name Tobiah is traced by Mazar 
over nine generations. It is assumed •that the "children 
of Tobiah" who "could not prove their father's descent, 
whether they belonged to Israel" (Ezra 2:59 = Neh 7:61) 
were exiles from the Assyrian period. The relationship 
of these Tobiads with the Tubiama mentioned in the 
Murashu documents from Nippur is doubtful. See R. 
Zadok, The Jews in Babylonia during the Chaldean and 
Achaemenid Periods (Haifa 1979) 54-64. The excavations 
at ^Araq al-Amir in the Wadi al-Sir near Amman, the 
center for the Tobiads in the Hellenistic period, have 
yielded few remains from the Persian era. See the 
reports of R.M. Brown, ADAJ 23 (1979) 17-30, and J.-M. 
Dentzer et al., ADAJ 26 (1982) 301-21.

49. Although Nebuchadrezzar presumably conducted 
a campaign against the Qedarites in 599/8 B.C. (BM 
21946; Jer. 49:28-33), they are not mentioned in 
Nabonidus' later expedition into the Hijaz and tenure at 
the Arabian oasis of Tayma in ca. 552-542 B.C. See I. 
Ephcal, The Ancient Arabs: Nomads on the Borders of the 
Fertile C^^scent, Centuries B.C. (Leiden/
Jerusalem 1982) 170-191. Evidence for the flourishing 
aromatic trade in the Neo-Babylonian and Achaemenid 
periods is found in the small four-legged cuboid incense 
altars that appear at sites in Mesopotamia, southern 
Palestine and Arabia. See the catalogue and discussion 
of M. O'Dwyer Shea, Levant 15 (1983) 76-109. Further 
contacts are reflected in such toponymns as Arbaya (TMH 
111/11 147:3) and Qidari (BE VI11/1 65:7) at fifth 
century Nippur. Although the "Geshem b. Shahr," men
tioned with "cAbd the governor (ffrt) of Dedan" (JS lih. 
349), is normally identified with the Geshem of 
Nehemiah's time, he may be an ancestor. Ephcal's 
objection that the lack of a royal title for Gashem 
indicates he is not a Qedarite king (p. 213) overlooks 
br 1 [y ], "in the reig[n] of," at the end of the inscrip
tion. As pointed out by F.V. Winnett and W.L. Reed, 
Ancient Records from North Arabia (Toronto 1970) 116, 
this must refer to a king, for whom Geshem was a vassal. 
Since Nabonidus appears to have killed the king of Dedan 
during his campaign into the Hijaz, the governorship of 
the city may have been turned over to the Qedarites. See 
W.G. Lambert, AfO 22 (1968/9) 8. The fifth-century date 
for the inscription is based on the false assumption 
that the term pfrt/fht is restricted to the Persian
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period for governors, but see n. 43, above, for its use 
in Neo-Babylonian times. During the late fifth century, 
Qainu bar Gashmu apparently succeeded his father as 
ruler of the Qedarites. See I. Rabinowitz, JNES 15 
(1956) 1-9.

50. K. Galling, Studien zur Geschichte Israels im 
persischenZeitalter (Tdbingen 1964) 59, and Cross, JBL 
94 (1975) 12, date the return of Zerubbabel after the 
suppression of Nidintu-Bel's rebellion in 521/0. P.R. 
Ackroyd, Exile and Restoration (Philadelphia 1968) as
sociates the appointment of the governor with Cambyses' 
preparations for the conquest of Egyptian in 525. A 
secure Palestine was certainly strategic to any major 
campaign in North Africa.

51. Since E. Meyer (ZAW 18 [1898] 343-44), at
tempts have been made to connect Sheshbazzar (Ezra 5:14) 
with the Shenazzar mentioned in the genealogy of David 
(I Chr 3:18), as there is no indication he is of Davidic 
descent. However, P.-R. Berger, ZAW 83 (1971) 98-100, 
argues that Shenazzar is derived” from Babylonian 
sharra-usur, "guard the king," and not, as Sheshbazzar, 
from Shashu-aba-ugur, "May Shashshu [the sun-god] pro
tect the father. In defense of the traditional view,
S. Japhet, "Sheshbazzar and Zerubbabel," ZAW 94 (1982) 
94-98, contends there was a consistent Achaemenid poli
cy from Cyrus to Darius of maintaining a descendant of 
David as governor of Judah. David Noel Freedman sug
gests to me that Sheshbazzar was probably the uncle of 
Zerubbabel and the heir apparent and prince of the 
Judaean royal house at the time of Cyrus. Endless 
speculation exists with regard to the fate of 
Zerubbabel. According to Olmstead (Persian Empire, 
135-41), he was executed after a rebel1 ion, stimulated 
by the messianic propaganda of Haggai and Zechariah. 
More recently, M. Smith (Palestinian Parties and Poli
tics That Shaped the Old Tistament [New York 1971] 116), 
ironically argues he was assassinated by other members 
of the Davidic dynasty. Since Hattash, one of his 
descendants, was among the exiles returning with Ezra 
(8:2 and I Chr 3:22), it has also been surmised he 
returned to Babylonia after the temple was completed in 
516 B.C. See H. Tadmor in A History of the Jewish 
People, ed. H. Ben-Sasson (Cambridge 1976) 172.

52. From bullae, seals, and stamped jar handles, 
the names of other governors of Judah have appeared. N. 
Avigad, Bullae and Seals from a Post-Exilic Judaean 
Archive (Qedem vol. 4; Jerusalem 1976) 35, has chrono
logically .arranged them in the following order on the
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basis of the palaeography of the script: Elnathan (late 
sixth century), Yeho^ezer (early fifth century), and 
Ahzai (early fifth century). Neither the order of the 
governors nor their dates inspire confidence. E. Stern,
'The Province of Yehud: The Vision and the Reality," The 1 
Jerusalem Cathedra I (Jerusalem/Detroit 1981) 21 n. 25, 
even dates these governors after Nehemiah. P.R. 
Ackroyd, "Archaeology, Politics and Religion: The
Persian Period," Iliff Review 39 (1982) 11-13, is skep
tical about the sequence and any association of these 
governors with the Davidic dynasty; even Nehemiah's 
reference to previous governors (5:15) is considered 
doubtful evidence. 1

53. D.N. Freedman, "The Chronicler's Purpose,"
CBQ 23 (1961) 436-42, adroitly points out that the major 
difference between the age of Zerubbabel and that of 
Ezra and Nehemiah's time is the absence of the tradi
tional royal ideology in the latter period. Japhet, ZAW 
94 (1982) 95, suggests the antieschatological emphasis 
of Ezra and Nehemiah prevents recognition of even the 
Davidic origins of Zerubbabel. From a cultural per
spective, E. Stern has emphasized the isolationism and 
continuity of Judaea before 445 B.C., in contrast to the 
incipient Hellenization and religious conservatism of 
the post-445 era. See his Material Culture of the Land 
of the Bible in the Persian Period, 538-332 B.CT 
(Jerusalem/Warminster 1982).

54. Smith, Palestinian Parties, 126-47; cf. A. 
Momigliano, Alien~Wisdom: The Limits of Hellenization
(London/New York 19/5) 81, "Nehemiah was a tyrant im- 
posed by the Persians just as much as Histiaeus and 
others had been imposed as tyrants over Greek cities by 
the Persian government." Smith even hypothesizes that 
if Herodotus had found reason to mention Nehemiah, "he 
would undoubtedly have described him as 'the tyrant of 
Jerusalem'" (p. 144). In contrast, R. North, "Civil 
Authority in Ezra," Studi in onore di Edoardo Volterra, 
vol. VI, Pubb]icazioni della Facolta di Giurisprudenza 
della' universita di Roma 45 (Milano 1971) 377-404, 
views Nehemiah as merely a "building contractor" in 
Judaea, but must resort to questionable arguments and 
textual emendations to support his argument. For a 
serious attempt to establish Davidic connection?, for 
Nehemiah see U. Kellerman, Nehemia: Que11en, Uber-
lieferung und Geschichte (BZAW 102; Berlin 1967) 156- 
59, but the evidence he evinces is inferential and 
consequently inconclusive. For a recent assessment of 
the vexed question of the chronology and relationship of 
Ezra and Nehemiah see R.W. Klein in Magnalia Dei: The
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Mighty Acts of God: Essays on the Bible and Archaeology 
in Memory of G. Ernest Wright (Garden City, New York
1976) 361-767--------------

55. G. Widengren in Israelite and Judaean His
tory , ed. J.H. Hayes and J. Maxwel 1 Mil]er (Philadelphia 
19/7) 522, gives the size of the Persian province of 
Judaea as 2,500 to 3,000 square kilometers. Emlyn- 
Jones, Ionians and Hellenism, 3, suggests mainland 
Ionia comprised a narrow coastal strip of only approxi
mately 2,000 square kilometers, exclusive of Samos and 
Chios. Before Darius, Histiaeus speaks like a "gov
ernor" of Ionia, promising even the subjection of 
Sardinia to the king (5.106), but the speech can hardly 
be taken seriously.

56. A. Demsky, "Pelekh in Nehemiah 3," IEJ 33 
(1983) 242-44, connects the term with Akkadian pi]ku, a 
"tax in the form of conscripted labor." Cf. S. Kaufman,
The Akkadian Influences on Aramaic (Chicago 1974) 83.
The capital cTtTes oT Samaria (1 Kgs^ 22:26) and 
Jerusalem (II Chr 34:8) had "governors" (sar hacir) in 
the preexilic period, but the towns and vi1lages were 
administered by "elders" (zeqenim). The latter are 
missing in Nehemiah and it has been surmised that they 
are represented by the sarim in his account, although 
the terms are distinguished in Ezra (10:8). See R. De 
Vaux, Ancient Israel I (New York 1961) 70. For the city 
governors, see N. Avigad, IEJ 26 (1976) 178-82.

57. The seganim are governmental agents in 
Assyrian (Isa 4]:z5) and Babylonian (Jer 51:23) pro
vincial administration. The term seems to be derived 
from Akkadian shaknu and has been taken to refer to 
officials instituted by imperial authorities. See Van 
der Ploeg, RB 57 (1950) 52. For Achaemenid Persia, the 
earliest reTerences are in Egyptian papyri (Cowley no.
8.13 [460 B.C.] and 10.13, 18 [456 B.C.]; cf. Kraeling 
9.19 [404 B.C. ]) . For Judah, see Neh 2:16; 4:7, 13; 5:7, - .
17; 7:5; 12:40; 13:11, where they frequently appear with
the horim, the heads of local families; see Kellerman, 
Nehemia, 16]. The seganim also appear to be from the 
local population in both Judah (Ez 9:2; but cf. Neh 5:17) 
and Samaria (Cross, AASOR 41 [1974] 19).

58. Stern, Material Culture of the Land of the 
Bible, 254, cites evidence of destruction of cities on 
the border between Judah and Samaria in about 480 B.C. , 
but the only reference to any difficulties in Palestine 
is the obscure complaint against Judaeans registered
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with Xerxes (= Ahasuerus) early in his reign (Ezra 4:6). 
Ackroyd, Cambridge History of Judaism I, 153, remains 
skeptical of Judah's support of the revolts. On the 
other hand, both Stern and Ackroyd express sympathy with 
Albrecht Alt's old view that Judah was administered as 
an annex of Samaria until the time of Nehemiah. For 
Alt's view see "Die Rolle Samarias bei der Entstehung 
des Judentums," in Festschrift 0. Procksch (Leipzig 
1934) 5-28 = Kleine Schriften 2 (Munich 1953) 316-37 = 
Grundfragen der Geschichte des Volkes Israel (Munich 
1970) 418-39. Gal1ing, Studien zur Geschichte, 133, 
assigns the separation to 484 B.C. as a result of Judaean 
support of the rebellion. Alt's hypothesis receives 
some severe criticism by Smith (Palestinian Parties, 
193-201), but see the comments of Ackroyd, Iliff Review 
(1980) 13-14. It is also not until late in the fifth 
century that seal impressions and coins with Yehud 
(Aramaic for "Judah") appear in the region of Jerusalem. 
See Stern, Jerusalem Cathedra (1981) 14, and L.
Mildenburg, "Yehud: A Preliminary Study of the Pro
vincial Coinage of Judaea." Greek Numismatics and Arch
aeology: Margaret Thompson Festschrift 183-96, for the 
chronology. The fragments oT ah Achaemenid throne 
discovered in Samaria also reflect its importance as an 
administrative center. See H. Tadmor, IEJ 24 (1974) 37-
42.

59. The onomastic analysis of Babylonian Jews by 
E.J. Bickerman in Cambridge History of Judaism I, 356- 
357, reveals a dramatic increase after 480 B.C. of 
Yahweh theophoric names with patronymics acknowledging 
Babylonian deities, i.e. fathers with names denoting 
Babylonian gods gave their children names compounded 
with Yahweh. See also Zadok, Jews in Babylonia, 78-79. 
None of the returning exiles accompanying Ezra bear 
pagan theophoric names, in sharp contrast to the sixth 
century (e.g. Sheshbazzar, Zerubbabel). For a recent 
discussion of the lists of the exiles in Ezra and 
Nehemiah see C. Schultz in Scripture in Context: Essays 
on the Comparative Method^ ed. C.D. Evans et al. 
(Pittsburgh 1980) 225-27. The impression received from 
the Chronicler is that the deportations after the fall 
of Jerusalem in 587 B.C. had left Judah empty of popula
tion, but see Ackroyd, Exile and Restoration, 20-31.

60. E. Bresciani, "La satrapia d'Egitto," SCO 7 
(1958) 8; but cf. Cambridge History of Judaism I, 364 for 
the nomes. Herodotus only names eighteen nomes (2.164-
66), but there are geographical gaps in his list and 
strange names that cannot be identified. H. Gauthier, 
"Les nomes de l'Egypte depuis Hdrodote jusq'a la con- 
qufete arabe," Memoires de 1'Institute d'Egypte 25
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(Cairo 1935) 1-28, believes his list reveals that the 
breaking up the old pharaonic nomes began in the fifth 
century. P. Montet, La Geographie de l'&gypte ancienne 
I (Paris 1957) 23-26~, argues for twenty-two nomes in 
Upper Egypt and seventeen in Lower Egypt by the 18th 
Dynasty; by at least the Ptolemaic era, three additional 
nomes were included in Lower Egypt, making a total of 
forty-two nomes.

61. For Thebes (= Medinat Ni*), see Cowley 24.36, 
37.6, 68.11. For Tshetres (= "district south of 
Thebes"), see 24.39, 43, 27.9. It is equivalent to 
Ptores ("the southern land" = Upper Egypt) in P. Ryl 9, 
5:14. See B. Porten, Archives from Elephantine 
(Berkeley/Los Angeles 1968) 42-45, for a good discus- 
sion of the latter. In Isaiah, the divisions are "Egypt, 
Pathros, and Ethiopia" (11:11), and in the Assyrian 
annals of Esarhaddon (680-669 B.C.), Egypt (Musur), 
Paturisi, and Cush (Ethiopia) are mentioned (ANET 290). 
In the New Kingdom, Ptores was ruled by a viceroy, whose 
title was "the king's son and overseer of southern 
countries." See W.C. Hayes, CAH3 II/1 (1973) 348.

62. Bresciani , SCO 7 (1958) 138= "Egypt, Persian 
Satrapy," in Cambridge History of Judaism I, 364.

63. Posener, La premiere domination no. 1 = M. 
Lichtheim, Ancient Egyptian Literature III (Berkeley/ 
Los Angeles 1980) 36-41. For discussion see A. Lloyd, 
JEA 68 (1982) 166-80.

64. Posener, La premiere domination nos. 6-7. 
Ahmosis is a common name in this era, so some caution is 
warranted about the identification, as Posener suggests 
(p. 177). The date of the inscriptions is based on the 
reference to events following the death of the Apis 
bull, so a date of either 517 B.C. or 488 B.C. is 
possible, but the former more likely, especially if 
Ahmosis is the half-brother of Psammetichus III. See A. 
Spalinger, Lexikon der Agyptologie IV (Wiesbaden 1982) 
1172. ------------ -------

65. Posener, La premiere domination nos. 11-23.
66. Bresciani, SCO 7 (1958) 137. The inscription 

is from a stele in the Louvre Museum (R.T. 21 [1899] 67- 
68). A naophoros statue of Ptahhotep is in the Brooklyn 
Museum. See J.D. Cooney, "The Portrait of an Egyptian 
Collaborator," Bulletin of The Brooklyn Museum 15
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(1953) 1-16. The state treasury at Memphis was under the 
patronage of the god Ptah in the reign of Darius (P. dem 
Berlin 3078 and 3110).

67. Posener, La premiere domination 178; but cf. 
M.F. Gyles, Pharaonic Policies and Administration, 663 
to 323 B.C. (Chapel Hill 1959) 77, for a different view.

68. Posener, La premiere domination nos. 24-34. 
The progressive acculturation to Egypt by the Iranian 
brothers perhaps reflects the influence of Qanju, their 
mother, whose name appears to be Egyptian. Ariyawrata 
even adopts an Egyptian name. See the discussion of F.K. 
Kienitz, Die politische Geschichte Xgyptens vom 7.bis 
zum 4♦Jahrhundert vor der Zeitwende (Berlin 1953) 63.

69. F.L. Griffith, Catalogue of the Demotic 
Papyri in the John Rylands Library III (London 1909) no. 
ix.3.6 as re-read by W. Spiegelberg, Die demotischen 
Papyri Loeb (Munich 1931) col. 3, (6).

70. The names Inaros, Thannyras, Pausiris, and 
Amyrtaeus are all Egyptian. Thucydides describes 
Inaros as "a Libyan, and king of Libyans" (1.104) and 
Amyrtaeus as "king of the marshes" (1.110). Amyrtaeus 
of Sais of the 28th Dynasty (404-399 B.C.) is the 
possible grandson of the latter and perhaps a descendant 
of Psammetichus I of the 26th Dynasty (Diod. Sic. 
14.35). See A. Gardiner, Egypt of the Pharaohs (London 
1961) 372. Inaros was the son of Psammetichus (IV), "A 
Libyan" (Hdt. 8.7). Psammetichus was probably of Libyan 
ancestry. See A. Spalinger, "Psammetichus (I-VI)," 
Lexikon der Agyptologie IV (Wiesbaden 1982) 1164-76.

71. H. Kees, "Zur Innenpolitik der Saltendynas- 
tie," NAGW 1/1 (1936) 95-106 and Gyles, Pharaonic Poli
cies 677 See also K.A. Kitchen, The Third Intermediate 
period in Egypt (1100-650 B.C.) (Warminster 1973) 399- 
408, for a brief discussion of the Saite Dynasty.

72. Lloyd, JEA 68 (1982) 175.
73. Udjahorresne of Sais was responsible for com

posing the royal titualry of Cambyses, inherited by 
Darius. See n. 63 and K.M.T. Atkinson, "The Legitimacy 
of Cambyses and Darius as Kings of Egypt," JAOS 76 (1956) 
166-77.

74. For a catalogue see Posener, La premiere 
domination, 179 and Bresciani, SCO 7 (19587 1777 The
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architecture and decoration of the temple for Amon-Re 
erected in the El Kharga oasis reflects the style of the 
Saite period. Inscriptions of Darius also appear at the 
temples at El Kab and Edfu in Upper Egypt and Busiris in 
the Delta.

75. W. Spiegelberg, SPAW (1928) 604-611 = P. dem 
Berlin 13540. Bresciani, SCO 7 (1958) 167-68, cites P. 
dem Ry]. ix.2.8 for an example of Persian bureaucracy 
involved in the deposing and installing of a lesonis, 
but the case clearly revolves around exceptional cir- 
cumstances and is dealt with by the satrap after a 
complaint'by a private citizen about the flagrant mis
conduct of the priesthood.

76. See the discussion of E. Cruz-Uribe, "A Sale 
of Inherited Property from the Reign of Darius I," JEA 
66 (1980) 120-26. Bresciani, SCO 7 (1958) 164-'6S7 
suggests that Cambyses' decree restricting temple rev
enues to only certain cults produced the hostile tradi
tion of the Persian king preserved by Herodotus. For the 
decree see W. Spiegelberg, Die sogennante demotische 
Chronik des Pap. 215 der Biblioth&que National zu Paris 
(Leipzig 1914) 32-33.

77. Spiegelberg, Die sogennante demotische
Chronik 30-32 and Diod. Sic. 1.95.4.- — —-. ...

78. For the Delta, see Spalinger, "Psammetichus 
IV," Lexicon der A'gyptologie IV (Wiesbaden 1982) 1173-
75. According to Polyaenus (Strat. 7.28.]), Barka 
refused to provide chariots for Xerxes invasion of 
Greece and was subjected in 482 B.C. See the comments 
of Mitchell, JHS 86 (1966) 108 n. 48. Since Xerxes 
appointed his brother Achaemenes as satrap of Egypt 
(Hdt. 7.7), the revolt may have included the former 
satrap Pherendates. Like Cambyses, the priests re
garded Xerxes as the "Blasphemer." See Kienitz, Die 
politische Geschichte, 69. It appears that the statue 
of Darius found in 1972 at Susa was perhaps originally 
from Heliopolis, where it was positioned in front of the 
temple of Atun; Xerxes may have transported the statue 
back to Susa after his punitive expedition against 
Egypt. See F. Vallat, Cahiers de la Ddldgation archeo- 
logique fran^aise en Iran 4 (1974) 168.

79. DB II, 7, "these are the provinces which 
became rebel 1ious from me: Persia, Elam, Media, Assyria 
[“ Eber-Ndri], Egypt, Parthia, Margiana, Sattagydia,
Scythia." On the Bihistun relief, the Babylonian
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rebels Nidintu-Bel and Arkha are depicted (DBd and j),
but the inscrption fails to disclose any further informati
about the Egyptian and Syria insurrections.

80. Toynbee, A Study of History VII, 602-12. 1
81. In JHS 104 (1984) 29.
82. There is no reason to reject the reforms 

initiated by Darius after the Ionian revolt, but they 
were primarily fiscal in nature and obviously not part 
of the any administrative program inaugurated early in
his reign. See J.A.S. Evans, "The Settlement of 1 
Artaphernes," CPh 71 (1976) 344-48. The tendency to 
associate later alterations and developments in the 
governmental bureaucracy with Darius is common. For 
example, Dandamayev, Ancient Mesopotamia, 301, suggests 
that in Babylonia the governors of towns were replaced 
by Persians as a part of Darius' administrative reforms, 
but the examples he cites are all from the late fifth 
century.

♦

83. Toynbee, A Study of History VII, 582. :
84. Suda, s.v. "Herodotus," and "Panyassis." The 

reference in the late Byzantine lexicon is supported by
a legal inscription from Halicarnassus dated 465-450 ;
B.C. , which seems to concern property abandoned by j
exiles and naming Lygdamis the tyrant among the legis
lators (ML 32). Waters is skeptical about the events ;
recorded in the Suda: "if indeed they occurred and if •
Herodotus' views and attitudes were deeply and per- ,
manently influenced thereby, he has concealed them with J
consummate skill" (Herodotus on Tyrants and Despots,
42). But see Andrewes, Greek Tyrants, 27, and Berve, 
Tyrannis bei den Griechen I, 121, who accept the tradi
tion without reservation.

85. The Carian tyrants Paktyes of Idyma (ATL I, 
288), Pigres of Syangela (ATL I, 414), and Sambaktys of 
CiHara are mentioned in the Athenian Tribute Lists <
prior to 449 B.C., but only their cities are mentioned i
thereafter. S.K. Eddy, CPh 68 (1973) 243, interprets >
this as a sign of their disaffection and removal by 
Athens. From the same period, regulations for Erythrae
(ML 40) prohibit any contact with the expelled tyrants i
of the city and provide the details of the democratic 
constitution instituted by Athens (cf. ML 30). At 
Miletus, members of the old Neleid royal house were 
expelled by Athens and officials stationed in the city 
to insure its loyalty (ML 43 and ATL ii D 11, line 77).
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For discussion see J.M. Balcer, "Imperial Magistrates 
in the Athenian Empire," Historia 25 (1976) 237-87 and 
his study Sparda by the Bitter Sea: Imperial Inter
action in Western Anatolia (Chico~| Ca 1 if . 1985) .

86. I am here accepting for convenience the
chronology proposed by J.G.F. Hind, "The Tyrannis' and 
the Exiles of Pisistratus," CQ 24 (1974) 1-18; see JHS 
104 (1984) 27 n. 58 for bibliography and discussion on 
the problems of dating these events.

87. For Pisistratid relations with Chios, see
W.G. Forrest, JHS 101 (1981) 134, and for Miletus, Hdt. 
5.65 and 97; cf. J.P. Barron, "Milesian Politics and 
Athenian Propaganda c. 460-440 B.C.," JHS 82 (1962) 1-
6. As R. Seager and C. Turpin (JHS 100 [1980] 141-54) 
have pointed out, the concept of the corporate unity of 
the Asiatic Greeks is a late development and should not 
be imposed on the sixth-century Aegean world.

88. See Hind, OQ 24 (1974) 11, for the date of the 
founding of the colony in the Thracian Chersonese. In 
my opinion, the story and oracles associated with the 
enterprise conceal the fact that it was an official act 
authorized by Pisistratus; cf. H.W. Pleket, Talanta 1 
(1969) 51. Thirwall is credited with first expressing 
doubt about the authenticity ofMiltiades' speech at the 
Danube (HW I, 343). Advocates of his view commonly 
assume that Herodotus' account represents the defense 
made by Miltiades at his trial in 493 B.C. (Hdt. 6.104). 
See Berve, Tyrannis bei den Grieschen I, 82.

89. M.E. White, "Hippias and the Athenian Archon 
List," in Polis and Imperium: Studies in Honor of E.T.
Salmon (Toronto 1974) 81-95, emphasizes the hereditary 
concern of the Pisistratids. For Harmodius and 
Aristogeiton and the murder of Hipparchus see now M.W. 
Taylor, The Tyrant Slayers: The Heroic Image in Fifth
Century B.C., Athenian Art and Politics (New York 1981). 
The descendants of the tyrannicides rose to political 
importance only in the late 460s when they were involved 
with the radical democracy of Ephialtes and his sup
porters. See J.K. Davies, Athenian Propertied Families 
600-300 B.C. (Oxford 1971 )- 472^"74.
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Herodotos and the Alkmeonids
Robert Develin 

University of Tasmania

One could name a number of scholars in the field of 
ancient history whose authority has been such that, 
although they may not have been the first to say some
thing, once they have said it, it achieves a persistent 
life. The case in point is Felix Jacoby, not the first 
to have proclaimed Herodotos' dependence upon the 
Alkmeonids^ but, as may be judged from references to him 
in the notes of subsequent writers, the most influential 
preacher of the doctrine. At one point he said of the 
Alkmeonids that "their information about historical 
events was always authoritative for Herodotos, and he 
champions their honour, their standpoints, and their 
claims on all occasions."1 This extreme statement 
hardly bears scrutiny and I feel sure Jacoby could have 
been convinced to moderate it. Yet the impression left 
has proved lasting. Occasional signs of doubt and 
contrary opinion have crept in. Fornara argued briefly 
for objectivity on Herodotos' part^ and now a fairly 
strong statement has been made by Hart,3 who maintains 
the Alkmeonids as a source, but acquits Herodotos of 
undue partiality, though not always of credulity or 
uncritical acceptance. We are at least heading* in the 
right direction, but the nature and intention of Hart's 
work will not commend its conclusions to academic "ex
perts." There is still reason, therefore, to attack the 
question in detail and I do this by dealing with passages 
in the order in which they appear in Herodotos.

Megakles and Peisistratos
Herodotos' portrait at 1.59-64 is one of competing 

factions, a struggle in which Peisistratos won out. 
Megakles led the Paraloi in what was purely a political 
struggle, no trace of ideology even pretended. It was 
simply when Megakles was losing the factional battle 
that he made a deal with Peisistratos to bring the latter 
back to power. This was sealed by a marriage, un
consummated partly because the Alkmeonids were said to 
be accursed. Megakles in anger deserted Peisistratos.

So far there is nothing to the credit of the 
Alkmeonids. The nature of the struggle, the fact that 
Megakles was instrumental in making Peisistratos ty
rant, the. existence of the curse -- none of this is
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disguised. Nor does the account seem to derive at all 
from an Alkmeonid source. One'may look for a hostile 
source, but all we need to say is that the details had 
the status of fact. Herodotos ends his account by saying 
that some Athenians, along with Alkmeonids, if we accept 
the text, went into exile after Peisistratos' final 
victory. In fact I find it hard to accept such an 
unexpected reference to an Alkmeonides, and prefer to 
correct to "Alkmeonids," despite the existence of an 
actual Alkmeonides.^ This is in itself a quite neutral 
reference, singling out the leaders of the exiles who 
were to be, and probably were at the time, important. 
There is no immediate indication of praise for this act 
or any significance of the sort which arises later.

The End of Tyranny
The chance to pick up the story is created by 

Aristagoras1 visit to Athens and the end of the tyranny 
consumes 5.55-73, including Kleistenes' final success 
in Athens. The major questions concern the treatment of 
Harmodios and Aristogeiton and of the Alkmeonids. Here, 
as throughout this essay, it must be stressed that I am 
concerned only with Herodotos1 treatment.

There has been considerable debate around the 
question of two variant versions of the liberation, one 
stressing the role of Harmodios and Aristogeiton, an
other that of the Alkmeonids.3 Much of the debate is 
more interesting as a comparison of rhetoric (none of 
which carries the character of a Jacoby pronouncement) 
than as demonstrative argument. Despite impassioned 
pleas to the contrary, it is emminently possible that the 
cult, if you will, of Harmodios and Aristogeiton was 
fostered by the true liberators, including the 
Alkmeonids. Nor can the skolia be adduced as anti- 
Alkmeonid propaganda. I do not think any of this can 
sensibly be brought into discussion of Herodotos' text. 
More to the point may be the associated deduction that 
at some stage after the events a propaganda war came out 
of contemporary politics, that Harmodios and Aristogei
ton were emphasized by the opponents of the Alkmeonids, 
who therefore had to fight back with their own version, 
reflected in Herodotos, even if it meant admitting the 
Spartan part in the liberation.® One item that tends 
against this theory is Perikles1 apparent sponsorship of 
honours for the descendants of Harmodios and Aristogei
ton (IG I3 131 = I2 77), which must be either explained 
as political astuteness or downplayed.' But there
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enters also into this the question of Herodotos' rela
tions with Perikles, a potential source, and his 
Athens.® Having filled out the footnotes, let us look 
at Herodotos.

The affair of Hipparchos' murder is disposed of 
briefly and the author moves on to the descent of the 
Gephyraioi. It has been claimed that the short shrift 
given to the tyrannicide amounts to suppression,9 even 
that the Phoenician origin of the Gephyraioi derives 
from Alkmeonid tradition.10 But one may suppose that 
Herodotos was not especially interested in the tyran
nicide so much as the actual liberation, a stance surely 
justifiable on sound historical principles, and that he 
was, as often, interested in matters of geneaology and 
origin; *1 his own inquiries have led him, rightly or 
wrongly, to doubt the version of the Gephyraioi them
selves as to their origin. This is not hostility or 
camouflage; it is typical Herodotos.

Herodotos stresses that the murder of Hipparchos 
made the tyranny harsher. Was this the argument of his 
Alkmeonid sources?^ Or was it plain fact? Why not the 
latter?

The Alkmeonids enter at 5.62.2. In exile from the 
Peisis trat idai, with other exiles they fail in the first 
liberation attempt. Still resolved, they contract to 
rebuild the temple at Delphi. There are problems with 
the account, but if Herodotos has made errors, they need 
not be falsif ications . 13 \je should not be concerned with 
this. Herodotos does say that the Alkmeonids did the job 
more splendidly than the plan required. He then con
tinues (5.63) a>e 5v 6q o! Xdrivatoi Xeyouoi, they estab
lished themselves in Delphi and "persuaded the pythia 
with money" to tell the Spartans, whenever they came, to 
liberate Athens. The Spartans responded, at first 
without success, but prospered the second time.

The introduction of "so the Athenians say" has been 
worrisome. Forrest wants to see two versions included 
by Herodotos, one using generosity as the moving force, 
the other bribery.^ He also wants to change ’AOrivaioi 
to Aa>te6cxiu6vioi and see an adversative force in <3>v Stf. 
But those particles, as Forrest admits, are used to 
resume after a digression. Indeed Herodotos has di
gressed on the extent of the temple adornment and can be 
seen to resume. We can take him to be continuing his 
story with the tale of bribery or resuming and intending 
in av^TielOov . . . xP^uaai a reference to the use of money 
on the building. The insertion of the Lakedaimonians has
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no justification whatever. It does not matter that no 
other version than the Athenian is included; Herodotos 
is indicating his source. Yet this has been taken as a 
variant to the Alkmeonid version.15 There is no reason 
why the account should not reflect as a whole what 
Athenians accepted as the case. There is no need to see 
Herodotos trying to excuse Alkmeonid actions with regard 
to Delphi.I® Nor, if we read Herodotos as referring to 
bribery, must we see this a tradition hostile to the 
Alkmeonids. For the means achieved a worthy end and 
could easily have been admitted. Such an impression will 
emerge from 6.123.2, which I leave to its due place. The 
reference to the Athenian source may indicate doubt as 
to the validity of the information, doubt which surfaces 
in the later passage.

So far, I would contend, there is no compulsion even 
to see the Alkmeonidai as the source at all, simply the 
Athenian version. At any rate, Herodotos is nothing 
loath to repeat the persuasion of the Pythia when he 
introduces Kleisthenes at 5.66.1. Kleisthenes is merely 
"an Alkmeonid man"; the family ha^ been described at 
5.62.3 as XPnu&xcov eft ftwovxeg xai eftvxeg &v6peg oftxiuct 
&v£xadev £ x i . Isagoras is (5.66.1) ©txCrig ufcv £d>v 
ooxluou, axdp x& av£xadev oftx <ppdaai* Oftouai 6& o i  
auyyev^es aftxou At I Kapto>. There is no need to interfere 
with the text if we understand Herodotos' usage. This 
is not a hostile attempt to reduce Isagoras' stature. *■' 
Herodotos admits that the house is 66xtuos > his usual 
term for nobility, but what he does not know is its 
origin far back in time. For this is what*av£xadev 
signifies in Herodotos' genealogical interest; the 
Gephyraioi were a genos x& ’avdxadev (5.55), the 
Peisistratids were avftxaOev n ftA io i xe xal Nn^-etSat 
(5.65.4), while the Alkmeonidai were originally nothing 
but Athenian: x& av£xadev AauTipol ev x fja i Adfivnoi
(6.125.1). Most clearly does this come out in relation 
to Miltiades (6.35.1), x& u£v av£xadev  art’ A iaxo u  xe 
xal AlyCvtis yeyovcjs, x& ok vecoxepa *Ad7|va.LOS. So when 
Herodotos goes on to mention Karian Zeus, he is hinting 
at the only clue he has to where Isagoras' family came 
from originally. Another element of the supposed 
Alkmeonid tradition disappears. On the Alkmeonids 
themselves Immerwahr comments "presumably Herodotus 
means to contradict, or to hide, the tradition that the 
Alkmeonids were also Neleids."l° Perhaps, but he may not 
have known the tradition.

So it is not at all strange to find the struggle 
between Kleisthenes and Isagoras again depicted as a 
straightforward contest for power, lack of success in
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which made Kleisthenes turn to the people. No ascription 
of noble motives, but plain fact. WhenHerodotos turns 
to trace Kleisthenes' tribal reform to his forebear, the 
tyrant of Sikyon, we can hardly, whatever else we make 
of it, treat this as complimentary to the Athenian and 
no one could sensibly claim that it is from an Alkmeonid 
source.

In resuming at 5.69 Herodotos logically describes 
Kleisthenes' tribal reform of Attika in brief (no more 
was necessary), emphasizing again the political nature 
of the struggle. Isagoras in retaliation used the curse 
of the Alkmeonids, which Herodotos explains in a way 
which has most often been taken as casting doubt on 
Alkmeonid responsibility for what happened with Kylon, 
this exculpation being due to the influence of Alkmeonid 
tradition. Full treatment of this problem involves 
other sources and I shall address the matter elsewhere. 
There are two main points to consider here.

With regard to the killing of Kylon which brought 
the curse Herodotos says (5.70.2) the Alkmeonidai and 
their factional associates eTxov alrCriv xou cpdvou 
xouxou. Then (5.71) he tells us how Kylon became a 
suppliant at the statue and the prytaneis of the 
naukraroi got him and his supporters to get up, being 
liable to any penalty except death; cpoveuaau 6£ auxous 
alxLTi *AA.xueo)VL6as. Jacoby has again been, influ
ential with his statement that alxiri £xei- refers only to 
general opinion and indicates an avoidance of direct 
incrimination of the Alkmeonids.20 BUt Bornitz' exam
ination of the use of alxcri in Herodotos has concluded, 
properly, that the usage points up the fact of a charge 
which was made, and the making of the charge is here the 
relevant point.21 Jacoby's interpretation cannot 
stand. Nor did Herodotos bring in the prytaneis of the 
naukraroi to shift blame from the Alkmeonid archon found 
in other sources.22 in no way are the prytaneis made 
responsible for the killing. Quite the reverse: they
promised exemption from death, it was the Alkmeonids who 
incurred the charge of (pdvos It was the charge which 
was instrumental in the events of 508/7 and wETcn there
fore concerned Herodotos.23

We must certainly dismiss the view that in this 
account Herodotos was the "fedele portavoce degli 
Alcmeonidi."2^ Nearer the mark would be Fornara's 
comment: "The information about their role in the
liberation of Athens must obviously have come from them 
[sc. the Alkmeonids]. It does not follow that Herodotus
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was their creature in promulgating it."25 j WOuld 
contend, however, that we are not even justified in 
seeing the Alkmeonids as the source and are not compelled 
to explain variants.26 The account is a consistent one 
without particular favour, the factual account current 
in Athens. The telling factor in the past has seemed to 
be the treatment of the Kylonian business, but even this 
is shaped only to emphasize relevant f a c t . 27 g0 later
(5.90.1) the actions of the Alkmeonids and the Pythia are 
recalled simply as a factor in Spartan reactions.

The Shield Signal and Family History
At 6.115 Herodotos briefly mentions the charge at 

Athens that the Alkmeonids had made a deal with the 
Persians to flash a shield signal to them when they were 
now on their ships. This is introduced by the words 
atxCri 51 €axe the import of which we have clarified 
above. This is not immediately to excuse the Alkmeonids. 
Herodotos' main argument against the charge is postponed 
until 6.121-24, and he follows this (125-31) with epi
sodes from Alkmeonid history. So the historian has been 
charged with being a dupe of or apologist for the family, 
with using the excursus on Alkmeonid history as a diver
sionary t a c t i c . 28 gut we must be more careful.29

Herodotos says that it seems remarkable to him and 
he cannot accept the story that the Alkmeonids flashed 
the signal. For even more than Kallias son of Phainippos 
can they be seen to be tyrant-haters. The significance 
of Kallias is then explained and some details on him 
given.30 Herodotos returns to the Alkmeonids and gives 
further reason for his disbelief: they were in exile the
whole time of the tyrants and were responsible for the 
expulsion of the Peisistratidai. They were the ones who 
freed Athens much more than did Harmodios and 
Aristogeiton, cos EY& hplvco. For the latter by killing 
Hipparchos made the remaining Peisistratids harsh, and 
put no end to the tyranny, while the Alkmeonids clearly 
brought liberation, if they truly were the ones who won 
over the Pythia. There let us pause.

Now if the words gcpeuyov re t6v Ttdvxa xpdvov xobc 
xupdvvooc mean that the Alkmeonids were in exile 
throughout the tyranny, this is a blatantly false state
ment. Strictly Herodotos could be condemned out of his 
own mouth, as we are told of Megakles' collaboration in 
the second period of tyranny. But perhaps his reference 
was to the years after the final establishment of Pei- 
sistratos' rule, when he has indicated that the Alk
meonids (or less likely Alkmeonides) were among the
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exiles.31 We happen to know that Kleisthenes was archon 
in 525/4 and so even this would be inaccurate. On this 
same basis we cannot even let Herodotos off by supposing 
he meant exile under the Peisistratids, not Peisistra- 
tos.32 xt  is true that at 5.62.2 the Alkmeonids are 
described as cpeuYOvxeg netataxpartSas , but that is 
merely what is relevant in context. And while he is 
generally careful to use the term "Peisistratidai" in 
relevant contexts, it is "the tyrants" who are besieged 
at 5.64.2. So perhaps Herodotos was referring to exile 
under the Peisistratids and in that was in error. We 
could excuse him by wondering if the imperfect Scpeuyov 
was meant-to indicate that the Alkmeonids kept on going 
into exile during the tyranny; the author could have 
failed to put this across clearly if he was not concerned 
to be precise on the point. But I feel unable to accept 
this and as others will feel the same we must be able to 
explain the expression on the interpretation that it 
commits a falsehood.

We can do so, I believe, without recourse to an 
apologetic Alkmeonid tradition. I have doubts that the 
Alkmeonids would perpetrate a blatant falsehood, the 
detection of which, not difficult for those in the know, 
would in fact point to their guilt in the matter of the 
signal (as, indeed, it has been taken to do in some 
modern discussions). Others will not take the point and 
so we turn to Herodotos himself. Two possibilities come 
to mind. First, Herodotos may have understood the 
Alkmeonids to say they were in exile throughout the 
tyranny, when in fact they claimed only exile at various 
times, particularly in the last years of the tyranny. 
But I prefer to abandon the Alkmeonid source altogether. 
Whether or not Herodotos' expression is loose, his 
previous account has revealed only an exile after Pei- 
sistratos' final triumph and the Alkmeonids in exile in 
the latter years of the tyranny. He may have made the 
assumption that his exile was continuous. Whether or not 
the archon list was available to Herodotos, we cannot 
assume that he must have known it or insist that he 
should have consulted it, nor can we assume that he was 
concerned to accumulate or verify every detail.

Herodotos' expressions in this passage indicate 
that he is exercising his own judgment. This is explicit 
in the words cog eyw xpivco atttached to his assessment of 
the relative merits of the Alkmeonids and the tyran
nicides and we may take them at face value. Here is spelt 
out the reasoning which led to his short treatment of the 
tyrannicide at 5.55. We do know that the tyrannicides
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were revered and in Herodotos' view this may have been 
excessive and a misrepresentation of fact; it did not 
have to stem from hostility to the Alkmeonids. And let 
us stress again that the judgment is historically sound. 
Once more he shows some hesitation in accepting that the 
Alkmeonids did win over the Pythia, probably, I would 
say, in an attempt to save the reputation of the oracle, 
but certainly this repeated mention of the fact in the 
way he does mention it hardly urges the impression of 
Alkmeonid apologia.

He continues in chapter 124 by posing a possible 
counterargument that the Alkmeonids may have betrayed 
their country because of some grudge against the demos. 
But he sees no reason for such a grudge, as none were more 
distinguished or more honoured among the Athenians. 
Again here is Herodotos' own reasoning. Whatever the 
source of and motivation for these accusations against 
the Alkmeonids (and I am not going to be drawn into that 
here, though clearly the charges could not be pressed in 
legal proceedings), Herodotos cannot be convicted of 
parroting the Alkmeonid responses. Nor is there any need 
for Herodotos to have drawn information on this from the 
Alkmeonids at all.

That Herodotos should then go on to relate items of 
Alkmeonid history is only typical of his writing.33 Hart 
has seen Herodotos as intent upon ridiculing the "offi
cial" defence put forth for the Alkmeonids, saying with 
regard to 6.121-24 that "His advocacy, in short, is a 
dazzling piece of irony," while the succeeding chapters 
show reason to convict the Alkmeonids of intimacy with 
tyrrany.34 This does not bear scrutiny, but it is 
certainly difficult to suppose that the information 
here, as with Megakles and Peisistratos, came from a 
laudatory Alkmeonid tradition. What we do have is a 
straightforward introductory statement that the Alk
meonids were distinguished in Athens xd *av£>tadev but 
especially from Alkmeon and Megakles. Then come a couple 
of good stories involving each, the chronologically 
impossible visit of Alkmecn tc Kiciscs and his comic 
enrichment and the equally ecu 5c yarn of the suitors of 
Agariste, daughter of Kleisthenes of Sikyon, won finally 
by Megakles. I cannot join Hart in seeing in the latter 
an ironic reflection of Alkmeonid boasting, even if 
Hippokleides was a Philiad. We can ascribe these epi
sodes simply to a common stock of stories known to 
Herodotos, the second including the proverbial tag ou 

cfrpovxlc ‘ lTtTtoxA.eL6n. All is rounded off at chapter 131. 
"Thus the Alkmeonids were bruited through Hellas"; no 
doubt they were. What follows simply continues the
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genealogy: Kleisthenes the reformer, son of Megakles,
brother of Hippokrates, who begat another Megakles and 
another Agariste, who married Xanthippos son of Ariphron 
and begat Perikles. The mention of the latter would, of 
course, be relevant to Herodotos' readers, but we should 
import nothing more into it. The vision of Agariste, 
betokening that she would bear a lion, is again merely 
a graphic detail, with no implication of any sort with 
regard to a possible Alkmeonid source.35

Bornitz, attracted to the idea of a negative con
tent in Herodotos' treatment, dismisses the notion that 
any constant political tradition can be found.36 But we 
do not need to place this negative emphasis upon the 
narrative in order to relegate the Alkmeonid source to 
the realm of imagination and we need not at all elevate 
another family's tradition in its place. Hence I hesi
tate to follow Bornitz in emphasizing the Philiads and 
seeing a deliberate juxtaposition of the treatment of 
the Alkmeonids at 6.121-31 and that of Miltiades at 132 — 40.37

Conclus ion
The influence of Alkmeonid tradition has been de

tected in areas other than those dealt with here. I 
assume that this is what Jacoby meant when he said, with 
regard to 7.143, "it is obvious from whom Herodotos got 
his opinion about T h e m i s t o k l e s ."38 Unfortunately, it is 
by no means obvious that he got it from anywhere in 
particular, nor even what his intention was in the 
passage in question. We may allow Herodotos to form his 
own opinions. One should now, I believe, tone down any 
influence from Alkmeonid sources on the treatment of 
Miltiades and his Parian e x p e d i t i o n . 39 When Herodotos 
mentions the prosecution of Miltiades in 493 (6.104.2), 
his failure to name the enemies who prosecuted him has 
been called "a discreet silence on their identity."^® 
More generally stated is the idea that Herodotos' 
friendship with the Alkmeonids may have extended to 
doing down Miltiades.More circumspect with regard to 
Miltiades, but essentially in the same vein is the remark 
"It is equally clear, I think, that all of VI.39 was 
meant (not by Herodotos, but by the parties whom he 
echoes) to be damaging," followed by the note "It is like 
Herodotos, to echo both parties with this impartial 
gusto."42

A final quotation: "The tendency to derive all
arguments used by Herodotus and Thucydides relating to
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political issues from the clans themselves is as per
verse as it is negative; it deprives the historians of 
the power of thought and the capacity to be original. It 
duplicates them without reason. Material which speci
fically concerns the great clans may reasonably enough 
in most cases be traced back to those families. But 
arguments and inferences from more ’neutral' material 
surely may be assigned to the historians themselves 
...."^3 I am prepared to go further and say that
material on the clans need not derive from them. I have 
attempted to argue that the most notorious of these
putative clan traditions cannot be foisted upon the
text of Herodotos. ̂  I would not wish it upon
Thucydides either, but that is another study.

We know so little of Herodotos' time in Athens that 
we are hard put to it to make a definite statement as to 
what his sources of information in that state were. We 
should at least be cautious in assuming that he had 
access to the company of the leading families. His only 
direct reference to an Athenian cian tradition concerns 
the Gephyraioi (5.57): they themselves claimed to have
originated in Eretria, but Herodotos' own investiga
tions revealed that they had come from Phoinikia to 
settle in Boiotia, at Tanagra. Even if Herodotos had 
consulted the clan itself, we see a man prepared to 
investigate more widely and to contradict. But we should 
bear in mind as a possible source of genealogical in
formation work in that area that had already been done, 
such as we see in the Philaid stemma presented by 
Pherekydes (FGrH 3 F 2).

The other Athenian family which figures largely in 
Herodotos, the Philaids (or Kimonids), could be dealt 
with in the same way as the Alkmeonids. Without going 
into detail here, I may say that my conclusion in regard 
to them would be similar. Herodotos' treatment is 
neither favourable nor hostile, but either neutral or 
shaped by his own concerns. I would make just one point, 
which is that information on the activities of Athenians 
abroad need not come solely or even at all from Athenian 
sources. I have in mind 6.134.1, where, in relation to 
Miitiades' exploits at Paros, we are taken from what all 
the Greeks say to a specifically Parian account.

I began this essay by pointing a finger at Jacoby, 
whose opinions still recur in unadulterated f o r m . j  
would not wish this to be interpreted as a more general 
lack of regard for Jacoby's real contribution. Rather 
would I stress that it is a disservice to the great
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investigators of the past if we allow devotion to their 
magisterial statements to develop into scholarly scler
osis. It is also a great disservice to the historians 
of antiquity if we are unwilling to acknowledge their 
capacity to make up their own minds, especially when they 
say they have done so. Chester Starr has written of 
Herodotos in another context that "his critical ability 
is too often minimized. "^6 Indeed, can we not read 
exactly what Herodotos says rather than adopt grand 
statements which ignore what he says? It is my hope that 
Chester Starr will find himself in sympathy with the 
motivation of this enquiry, the results of which may have 
implications over a wider sphere of ancient historio
graphy.
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The Spartan Scytale
Thomas Kelly 

University of Minnesota

SKYTALE, a secret method of communication by 
Spartan magistracies during wartime, espe
cially between ephors and king or general.
Each of them had a stick of equal size, so 
that a message written on a strip of leather 
wound round the stick of the sender, and then 
detached, became illegible until the strip 
was rewound on the stick of the recipient.
The skytale is described by Plut. Lys. 19, 
and Gell. 17.9.
Such is Victor Ehrenberg's description of the 

scytale in the Oxford Classical Dictionary.1 It is 
similarly described by Siemer Oppermann in Der Kleine 
Pauly, and by H. Hornung in the Lexikon der Alten~Welt. 
The articles of J. Oehler in Pauly-Wissowa and of A. 
Martin in Daremberg-Saglio^ are more extensive, but 
contain basically the same information. Modern schol
ars who have occasion to employ the term invariably use 
it in a manner consistent with this description.^ In 
fact, both the second and third editions of Webster's 
unabridged New International Dictionary of the English 
Language define scytale as a cipher method of writing 
employed by the Spartans. Moreover, the scytale oc
cupies a brief but prominent place in general histories 
of cryptography, where is is commonly hailed as the 
first transpositional cryptograph in all human his
tory.^ Line drawings and full color photographs have 
appeared in print, and efforts have been made to identi
fy the scytale in scenes on Greek vases.^ It has even 
been argued that architectural monuments ranging from 
the trophy erected at Delphi after the Persian Wars to 
a library built during the reign of the Emperor Trajan 
were patterned after the scytale.®

Indeed, the belief that the scytale was a crypto
graph employed by the Spartans is so universally held 
that the proposition hardly seems open to question. We 
must recognize, however, that this belief rests only on 
the authority of authors of later antiquity, primarily 
Plutarch and Aulus Gellius, who provide us with our most 
complete description of the scytale.7 Their respective 
accounts are in basic, but not total agreement. Both 
assert that the scytale was a device used by the Spartans 
for conducting secret communication between officials
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at home and commanders in the field, and that its basic 
components were two sticks exactly similar in thickness 
and length, with one stick being sent out with the 
commander and the other remaining behind in Sparta. 
Beyond these similarities, there is some divergence. 
Gellius tells us that a leather strap (lorum) was wound 
round the stick (surculum) with the edges adjoining and 
then the writing ran across the leather from top to 
bottom. The strap was then unwound and sent to the 
commander; a letter of this type was called a scytale. 
Plutarch, on the other hand, says that it was papyrus 
(|3i3^Co m ) that was wound round the stick. The Spartans 
then wrote on the papyrus, unwound it and sent it to the 
commander, and both the stick and the message on the 
papyrus were called scytale. Fortunately, the dif
ferences between the two accounts are of no import here; 
the essential point is that both Plutarch and Aulus 
Gellius believed that the scytale was a cryptograph, and 
each was able to describe how it was employed by the 
Spartans.

Although Thucydides (5.68.2)_informs us that the 
Spartans were inclined to be secretive, it has been 
noted that he, and it might also be added Xenophon, use 
the word scytale in a manner that is inconsistent with 
the descriptions of Plutarch and Aulus Gellius, writing 
half a millennium or more later.° Even when this im
portant fact has been observed, however, its signifi
cance has not been appreciated; most scholars have been 
reluctant to question the later tradition. Yet not 
everyone has preferred the accounts of Plutarch and 
Aulus Gellius to the information found in Thucydides and 
Xenophon. More than eighty years ago J*H. Leopold, in 
an article written in delightful Latin,° assembled and 
examined the ancient evidence for the scytale and came 
to the conclusion that it was not a device for sending 
coded messages at all. Although Leopold's article has 
been all but universally neglected since its publica
tion, it remains a monument to diligent scholarship
and sound reasoning, and my debt to it is enormous. I
have organized the material differently, more from the 
point of view of the historian than the philologist, and 
I consider a substantial amount of historical evidence 
Leopold did not discuss. While I do not share his every 
interpretation, and particularly am I less convinced 
than he that he can know exactly what the scytale was and 
how it was used, his basic conclusion that the Spartans 
never employed it as a cryptograph is as sound as the
scholarship on which it rests.
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Throughout the long centuries of Greek history the 
Spartans were known more for their xenophobia and desire 
to avoid foreign contacts than for their willingness to 
engage in them. Indeed, only one period in all Spartan 
history is exceptional in this regard; the relatively 
brief span from the outbreak of the Peloponnesian War in 
431 B.C. to the Battle of Leuctra in 371 B.C. There 
were, to be sure, instances of Spartans serving beyond 
the Peloponnesus before and after these dates, but it 
was only in these years that kings and commanders were 
dispatched outside the Peloponnesus in substantial num
bers for extended periods of time. The need for com
munication between commanders in the field and the home 
government was certainly more acute in these years than 
at any other time in Spartan history. If the Spartans 
ever employed the scytale as a cryptograph, they must 
surely have done so in this period.

It is precisely for the years extending from the 
outbreak of the Peloponnesian War to the Battle of 
Leuctra that we have our best and most abundant evidence 
for Spartan history generally and for the alleged use of 
the scytale specifically. One of our most important 
souces for both is surely Plutarch, who reports five 
instances of the use of the scytale between 404 and 393 
B.C. Immediately after the fall of Athens, Plutarch 
tells us that Lysander was being urged by Critias to put 
Alcibiades to death, but he was not persuaded "-until a 
scytale came from the authorities at home bidding him 
put Alcibiades out of the way" (Alcib. 38) . A few years 
later when Lysander was in Asia Minor, his behavior led 
Pharnabazus to send representatives to Sparta denounc
ing him. About the same time, apparently, Lysander's 
friend, Thorax, was found to have money in his posses
sion. Thorax was executed and the ephors "sent a scytale 
to Lysander, ordering him home" (Lys. 19) . It is at this 
point in his life of Lysander that Plutarch inserts his 
full description of the scytale discussed above. He 
goes on to say (Lys. 20) that when Lysander received the 
scytale he tried to patch things up with Pharnabazus. 
Plutarch also tells us that when Cyrus asked the Spar
tans for aid against his brother Artaxerxes, they "sent 
a scytale to Clearchus ordering him to give Cyrus every 
assistance" (Artax. 6). Finally, Plutarch reports two 
occasions on which Agesilaus received a scytale from 
Sparta during his stay in Asia Minor. Early in the year 
395 he "received a scytale from the magistrates at home, 
which bade him assume control of the navy as well as of 
the army" (Ages. 10), and later in the same year, after 
the outbreak of the Corinthian War, Epicydidas was sent
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from Sparta to inform Agesilaus of this turn of events 
and to order him to return to Greece (Ages. 15.2). 
Plutarch adds that Agesilaus sailed for home as soon as 
he received the scytale (Ages. 15.5, and repeated in the 
comparison of Agesilaus and Pompey,2).

Plutarch believed that the scytale was a crypto
graph, therefore he must have believed that these five 
messages were encoded. Perhaps they were, but a closer 
examination of each message shows that there is little 
reason to think that this was the case. Plutarch is the 
only ancient author to tell us that the scytale was used 
on four of these occasions, and for the fifth, Polyaenus
(7.14) is the only other author to report that it was. 
As we shall see, moreover, evidence from Xenophon spe
cifically contradicts Plutarch in three of these al
leged uses of the scytale.

Not a great deal can be said of the two incidents 
in which Lysander is said to have received a scytale. 
Although the sources are far from unanimous, the role of 
Lysander in the death of Alcibiades is generally ac
knowledged , but Plutarch is the only ancient author to 
report that Lysander received his instructions via 
scytale.12 The story of the trouble between Lysander 
and Pharnabazus is told only by Plutarch and Polyaenus
(7.14), who also says that the Spartans employed the 
scytale, and by Cornelius Nepos (Lysander 4) who make no 
mention of it. While the three accounts differ suffi
ciently to raise many questions that need not be gone 
into here, they are similar enough to presuppose a 
common source, though we do not know what it might havebeen.13

We are on better ground when it comes to assessing 
Plutarch's report that the Spartans sent a scytale to 
Clearchus urging him to assist Cyrus in his struggle 
against Artaxerxes. Clearchus had a checkered career. 
He was a veteran of several campaigns of the Ionian War 
and proxenos to Byzantium, where he had twice served. In 
his second tenure in that city he ran afoul both of the 
local populace and the authorities at Sparta because of 
his behavior. Driven from the city by force, he was 
condemned to death in absentia at Sparta but fled to the 
territory of Cyrus, quickly won his confidence, and was 
soon given command of the Greek mercenaries in Cyrus' 
employ. So far as we know the sentence of death was 
never rescinded at Sparta and he remained an exile until 
he met his end at the hands of the Persians in Babylon. 1^ 
As an exile under sentence of death, Clearchus was a most 
unlikely candidate to be on the receiving end of a
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scytale from the Spartan government as Plutarch re
ports, and there is more reliable evidence from Xenophon 
that specifically contradicts Plutarch. According to 
Xenophon (3.1.1) when Cyrus asked thefSpartans for aid, 
the ephors sent instructions (iueaTetXav) not to 
Clearchus, but to the nauarch Samius to provide as
sistance to C y r u s .

Xenophon also provides important information that 
specifically contradicts Plutarch in the matter of the 
two scytale Agesilaus allegedly received while serving 
in Asia Minor. Xenophon describes both incidents, but 
says nothing about the use of the scytale on either 
occasion; he does, however, tell us indirectly how each 
message was delivered. Early in the year 395 when 
Agesilaus was ordered to assume command of the navy as 
well as the army, Xenophon says only that "when he 
(Agesilaus) was in the plain above Cyme, orders came to 
him (SpxeTau) from the authorities at home to exercise 
command as he thought best over the fleet, and also to 
appoint as admiral whomsoever he wished" (3.4.27). He 
continues, "when Agesilaus heard this (dxouaas 6t 
raura) ... he sent orders to the cities in the islands 
and on the coast to build triremes ..." (3.4.28). If we 
take the words of Xenophon literally, we must conclude 
that the message Agesilaus received was delivered oral
ly, and not in any written form, coded or otherwise. 
Such a conclusion might be risky on the basis of this 
passage alone, but it is supported by Xenophon's de
scription of the recall of Agesilaus later in the year. 
He tells us specifically that when Epicydidas arrived in 
Asia, "he told (6itiyeEto) Agesilaus the general condi
tion of affairs, and that the state bade him come as 
speedily as possible to the aid of his fatherland" 
(4.2.2). Xenophon then continues: "Now when Agesilaus
heard this (StxcL fixouoe)," he called the allies together 
and told them he had to return home (4.2.3).l® The text 
of Xenophon all but compels us to believe that so far as 
he knew, Epicydidas did not bring a written message of 
any kind to Agesilaus, but a message that he delivered 
orally.1'

Xenophon is certainly not the most trustworthy 
ancient source we have, yet the information he provides 
cannot be taken lightly. His report that it was the 
nauarch Samius who was ordered to provide assistance to 
Cyrus is much more reasonable than Plutarch's report 
that a scytale was sent to the renegade Clearchus. With 
respect to the messages delivered to Agesilaus, 
Xenophon was, it must be remembered, with the king in
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Asia Minor and may well have been an eyewitness to the 
event he describes. On balance there is sufficient 
reason to suspect that Plutarch is not an entirely 
reliable source of information about the use of the 
scytale by the Spartans, and at tbe very least this 
should arouse our suspicions about the reliability of 
his description of its use. These suspicions aroused, 
we can now turn to the use of the word scytale by other 
Greek authors.

The word scytale is employed by eight Greek authors 
who lived and wrote prior to the end of the fourth 
century B.C., and by Theophrastus, who lived mostly in 
the fourth century but died in the early years of the 
third. Two of these authors, Archilochus and Pindar, 
lived prior to the outbreak of the Peloponnesian War, 
and the discussion must begin with them. The phrase 
&Xvuu£vti OKurdXri occurs in a brief fragment of 
Archilochus. As we shall see, this phrase was much 
discussed by later Greek writers, and precisely what 
Archilochus meant has never been satisfactorily deter
m i n e d . ^  He seems, however, to regard the scytale as a 
message, and Lilian Jeffery has suggested that his use 
of the word reflects a practice current in early Greece 
of writing on leather and then winding the leather 
around a stick for t r a n s p o r t . 20 This may well be the 
case, for the word is used in a vaguely similar way by 
Pindar (01. 6.90-91), where he refers to Aineas, the 
leader of the chorus, as f|UH6ucov OKurdXa Moiaav, the 
message, or more properly, the messenger of the lovely- 
haired M u s e s .21 Neither Archilochus nor Pindar, it 
should be noted, makes any connection between the scy
tale and the Spartans, and neither- implies that the word 
meant coded message. For both authors, the scytale was 
simply a message, perhaps but not certainly, as Jeffery 
has suggested, written on leather wound around a stick.

For the period between the outbreak of the 
Peloponnesian War and the Battle of Leuctra, the word 
scytale is used by four authors, the comic poets 
Aristophanes and Nicophron and the historians 
Thucydides and Xenophon. Aristophanes uses the word on 
two occasions, in the Birds of 414 and the Lysistrata of 
411. In both plays he uses not just the word scytale, 
but the phrase jwurdAa AanoviKd >, and he is the first 
Greek author to draw a connection between the Spartans 
and the scytale. Precisely what he was alluding to when 
he used the phrase is not clear, however, and it is even 
possible that he had more than one specific object in 
mind.
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In the Birds (1280-83) Aristophanes is poking fun 
at his fellow Athenians for imitating Spartans in vari
ous ways, by growing their hair long, going about 
unwashed and half-starved, and by carrying around a 
Laconian scytale. In the Lysistrata (990-91) the word 
scytale is used as a metaphor for an erect penis. In the 
action of the play, a herald has just come to Athens from 
Sparta with news about a truce. Chided by an Athenian 
magistrate for his swollen appearance and asked what he 
is hiding under his cloak, the herald says it is a 
Laconian scytale. To this the Athenian magistrate 
replies, in effect, that he has one just like it. We 
must be careful not to be influenced by the scholia on 
these passages, but rather to concentrate on the way 
Aristophanes uses the word scytale. A moment's sober 
reflection makes it mandatory to conclude that neither 
allusion is to the same cryptographic device described 
by Plutarch and Aulus Gellius. Their descriptions call 
for two pieces of wood, one retained by the home author
ities, the other sent abroad with king or commander. It 
is less than likely that these sticks would have been 
carried about, but rather safely deposited somewhere 
until needed for encoding or decoding a message. In such 
circumstances, Aristophanes' reference in the Birds to 
Athenians imitating Spartans by carrying about a 
Laconian scytale would be pointless. In the Lysistrata, 
it would make no sense for the Spartans to send a coded 
message to the Athenians in the first place, and in the 
second, both Plutarch and Aulus Gellius assure us that 
once the message was written on the leather or papyrus, 
it was detached and sent without the stick. A limp piece 
of leather or papyrus would hardly provide Aristophanes 
with a suitable metaphor for an erect penis. He must, 
in short, have had something other than a Spartan 
cryptograph in mind when he employed the phrase Laconian 
scytale, but precisely what is not easy to determine. It 
is possible he was alluding to a message written on 
leather and wound round a stick for transport, a prac
tice that may have continued in use in conservative 
Sparta long after it had gone out of use at Athens. It 
is also possible that Aristophanes had in mind the stick 
or staff carried about by Spartan magistrates. Although 
the word scytale is occasionally used by later writers 
for such a s t a f f , 2 2  n0 author of the classical period 
employs it in this manner. The word generally used is
3a.HTripCa.23 any case, what does seem clear is that 
when an Athenian citizen heard the phrase Laconian 
scytale on the Athenian stage in 414 and in 411 B.C., he 
did not think of any device employed by the Spartans for 
sending coded messages.
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The comic poet Nicophron also uses the word scytale 
in a fragment that is preserved only in the scholia to 
the passage of Aristophanes’ Birds discussed above. 
Since we do not have the original context, the fragment 
is not easy to interpret. We know only that it was used 
in the play The Birth of Aphrodite, and that scytale was 
used conjunctively wiTB leather (6ucpd£pa).24 it would 
be easy to see here an allusion to the s c y t a l e , 25 
particularly as it is described by Aulus Gellius, but 
surely this reads more than is warranted into the few 
words of Nicophron that survive. The allusion could 
just as easily be, and indeed would seem more likely to 
be, to a message written on a leather strap wound around 
a stick for transporting, or possibly to a w h i p . 26 jn 
the absence of a much clearer context, however, it seems 
preferable to admit that by itself, this fragment does 
not tell us a great deal about what Nicophron had in mind 
when he used the word scytale. As we shall see, however, 
the historians of the period provide us with more solid 
information.

Thucydides employs the word ..scytale once in his 
history, but before examining his use of the word, other 
matters must be considered. As noted above, Thucydides 
was well aware that the Spartans were particularly 
secretive (5.68.2). It is hardly surprising, there
fore, that he does not provide much specific information 
regarding communication between the authorities at home 
and commanders in the f i e l d . 27 He tells us that orders 
were received without specifying the means of delivery 
(3.52.2; 4.8.2). On one occasion, and only one, he 
mentions a letter (£tilotoA.fi) sent from Sparta, in this 
case to Astyochus (8.45.1). But he also knew of a letter 
that Pedaritus sent to Sparta (8.34.4; 8.39.2), and of 
letters sent by both Philippus and Hippocrates to 
Mindarus (8.99.1) while all three were serving in the 
east. For the most part, however, orders from the home 
government seem to have been delivered verbally by other 
Spartans. Thus, for example, when Timocrates, Brasidas 
and Lycophron were sent as advisers to Cnemus (2.85.1) 
they brought orders to make better preparations and put 
up a better fight against Phormio's fleet. Likewise, 
Brasidas undoubtedly brought orders for the fleet to 
sail to Corcyra when he was sent as adviser to Alcidas 
a few years later (3.69.1). After the conclusion of the 
Peace of Nicias, three Spartans were dispatched to 
Thrace with orders to Clearidas to give up Amphipolis
(5.21.1). In 412 three Spartans were sent out with 
orders for the whole fleet to sail to Chios (8.7.1), and 
later in the same year Antisthenes and eleven other
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Spartans were sent with various orders to Astyochus in 
Ionia (8. 39.1-2) . By way of contrast, nowhere in his 
entire history does Thucydides offer even the slightest 
hint that he was aware of the Spartans sending coded 
messages.

This must be kept firmly in mind as we turn to the 
single passage in which Thucydides does employ the word 
scytale. It occurs in his much discussed digression on 
the machinations of Pausanias shortly after the Persian 
W a r s . 2 9  Pausanias was recalled from the Hellespont and 
tried. Although acquitted of any wrongdoing, he was 
never again sent out of the city in a public capacity. 
He did, however, privately and without authority of the 
Spartans, take a trireme from Hermione and return to the 
Hellespont (1.128.3), eventually making his way to 
Colonae in the Troad. While Pausanias was there, the 
ephors received reports that he was intriguing with the 
Persians. In response, they "sent a herald with a 
scytale, in which they told him not to lag behind the 
herald, or the Spartans would declare war on him"
(1.131.1). Thucydides' digression on Pausanias has 
frequently been found wanting, but our primary concern 
here is less with the information he provides about the 
Spartan regent than the information he provides about 
the scytale. It has often been noted, initially by the 
scholiast, that as Pausanias was away from Sparta with
out authorization and not on any official business of 
the state, he could not have had the other half of the 
scytale with him, and many have argued or simply assumed 
that Pausanias must have returned to the Hellespont with 
at least the tacit if not the express approval of the 
Spartan g o v e r n m e n t . 8 0  This is certainly possible, but 
Pausanias' receipt of a scytale from home cannot be used 
to support the case. As has occasionally been recog
nized, 81 the text of Thucydides permits us to draw only 
one conclusion about the scytale; namely, that so far as 
Thucydides was aware, it was not a device for sending 
coded messages at all. The scytale was, rather, a means 
employed by the Spartans for sending an open message, 
one that Pausanias must have been able to read, for he 
did return home as ordered. We must, in short, give 
Thucydides credit for being at least as intelligent as 
his scholiast, and if he saw nothing incongruous in 
reporting that a scytale could be sent to a Spartan 
abroad on a private mission, we cannot reject this 
evidence on the basis of questions raised by the scholi
ast or because Thucydides uses the word in a way that 
cannot be reconciled with its use by the scholiast and 
other late authors such as Plutarch and Aulus G e l l i u s . 8 2
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Thucydides was, of course, perfectly capable of 
making mistakes, but his understanding of the scytale as 
a means of open communication employed by the Spartans 
finds plenty of support in the Hellenica of Xenophon, an 
especially important source. Not only was Xenophon 
intimately familiar with Spartan institutions, customs, 
and practices, but he provides more information about 
communication between the home authorities and Spartan 
kings and commanders serving abroad than any other 
ancient author, and also more information about the use 
of the scytale by the Spartans than any other author of 
antiquity except Plutarch.

Xenophon preserves what appears to be the text of 
a message sent by a Spartan commander in the field to the 
home government. If it is genuine, it is the only actual 
text of such a message that has come down to us from 
antiquity. In 410 B.C., the Spartan navy was defeated 
off Cyzicus and the Spartan nauarch Mindarus lost his 
life in the battle. His epistoleus, Hippocrates, then 
dispatched the following letter to Sparta: "The ships
are gone. Mindarus is dead; the men are starving; we 
know not what to do" (1.1. 23) . The message never reached 
Sparta, however; it was intercepted and brought to 
Athens where it was read. We must, therefore, conclude 
one of two things: either the message was not encoded
but sent openly, or if it was encoded the scytale was 
ineffective and the message deciphered by the Atheni
ans. Although this passage of Xenophon might be cited 
to prove that the scytale was ineffectual as a crypto
g r a p h , - ^  it cannot be viewed in isolation. Before any 
conclusions can be drawn from it, we must consider the 
information Xenophon provides about communication be
tween the home government and commanders in the field 
and also about the use of the scytale.

In addition to the letter of Hippocrates, Xenophon 
refers to communication between the home government and 
commanders in the field on seventeen occasions. Eleven 
of Xenophon's references are too vague to enable us to 
determine how the message was actually s e n t . 34 it is 
very probable, however, that in at least two of these 
instances oral messages were employed: when Lysander
dispatched Theopompus of Miletus to bring news of the 
victory at Aegospotami to Sparta (2.1.30) and when 
Archidamus sent a herald with news of his victory in 
Arcadia in 368 (7.1.32). Of the six instances that 
remain, two were messages received by Agesilaus in Asia 
Minor which were apparently delivered orally (see 
above). News of the defeat of the Spartan army at
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Leuctra seems to have been orally delivered to the 
ephors as well (6.4 .1 6 ).35 Finally, Xenophon reports 
three occasions when Spartans brought messages from 
home to commanders abroad. In 403 while Pausanias was 
in Attica, the Spartan assembly voted to send a com
mission of fifteen Spartans to Athens with authority to 
work with Pausanias to bring about a reconciliation of 
the competing factions there (2.4.38). In 398 a commit
tee of three Spartans brought instructions to 
Dercylidas who was serving in Asia Minor (3.2.6) . In 391 
orders were brought to Ecdicus in Cnidos by the new 
commander, Teleutias (4.8.23).

In sum, although Xenophon is generally vague about 
how Spartan messages were sent, wherever he does provide 
any information it would seem that they were delivered 
orally by Spartans or other messengers. It may not be 
especially significant that nowhere in the entire 
Hellenica does Xenophon offer any hint of being aware 
that the Spartans engaged in the practice of sending 
coded messages. It is significant, however, that he 
does not employ the word scytale in a single one of the 
eighteen passages in which he refers to communication 
between the government and commanders serving outside 
the city. This fact will take on added significance when 
we turn to an examination of the three passages of the 
Hellenica in which he does employ the word.

Xenophon first uses the word scytale in his account 
of the conspiracy of Cinadon. When the ephors initially 
learned of this plot they devised a plan to suppress it 
as quietly as possible. It is not necessary to go into 
details of that plan here,36 except to note that among 
the provisions was one that called for Cinadon to be 
dispatched to Aulon to bring back to Sparta certain 
Aulonians and helots "whose names were written tv tti 
CTMurdXri" (3.3.8). The ephors, accordingly, gave
Cinadon the scytale on which the names of those to be 
arrested were written, and sent him on his way (3.3.9). 
It must be noted that the names were written on the 
scytale and it was given to Cinadon directly. Because 
there was no intermediary between Cinadon and the 
ephors, the names must have been written openly, for if 
they were encoded Cinadon would have had no idea which 
Aulonians and helots he was supposed to bring back to 
Sparta. Xenophon displays no notion here that the 
scytale was a device for sending coded messages; it was, 
rather, a contrivance of some sort, perhaps a stick with 
leather or some other material such as papyrus, attached 
to it, upon which the ephors wrote in an open and plain 
manner.. » .
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The other two passages in which Xenophon employs 
the term also demonstrate no notion of the scytale as a 
cryptograph. In each instance, the intended recipient 
was not a Spartan official at all, but in one case the 
Thebans and in the other, unspecified allies of Sparta. 
In 3 8 3  B.C. , the Theban Leontiades addressed the Spartan 
assembly. In the speech that Xenophon puts into the 
mouth of Leontiades on that occasion, he has him assure 
the Spartans that they have nothing to fear from the 
Thebans. "On the contrary," Xenophon has him say, "a 
brief message from you (lUKpd aKurdA.r) buEv)will suffice 
to secure from that quarter [Thebes] all the support you 
may desire" ( 5 . 2 . 3 4 ) .  In the following year the 
Spartans, concerned about the growth of the Chalcidian 
League, decided to dispatch an army to Olynthus with 
Teleutias, brother of Agesilaus, as harmost. At the 
same time, Xenophon tells us, they "sent OHUTdAcie to the 
various allied cities ordering them to follow Teleutias 
in accordance with the resolution of the allies" 
( 5 . 2 . 3 7 ) .  Xenophon's use of the plural form OKuxdA.ac 
should be noted here, as well as the fact that in each 
passage the word is used simply as a-synonym for message. 
Unless we are prepared to believe that each of Sparta's 
allies and the less-than-friendly T h e b a n s ^ 7  possessed 
the other half of the scytale to enable them to read any 
coded message -- a proposition unlikely in the extreme 
-- we must conclude that Xenophon had no notion at all 
that the scytale was a device employed by the Spartans 
for secret communication.

The evidence from Xenophon is clearly overwhelm
ing. He apparently knew nothing about the scytale 
employed as a cryptograph and he never implies that it 
was a device used for communication between the home 
government and commanders serving abroad. There is, 
furthermore, no way to reconcile the three passages in 
which Xenophon does mention the scytale with the de
scriptions found in Plutarch and Aulus Gellius. Indeed, 
the evidence from Xenophon specifically contradicts 
those descriptions. It bears repeating that Thucydides 
uses the word in precisely the same manner as Xenophon, 
and we must, accordingly, accept the fact that our two 
chief historical sources for the period 431-371 
B.C. -- the very period during which the Spartans had 
greatest need for conducting secret correspondence -- 
offer no evidence that the scytale was employed for that 
purpose.

In this context we must briefly consider the work 
of Aeneas Tacticus. Aeneas wrote his treatise "On the
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Defense of Fortified Positions" not long after the 
Battle of Leuctra. It remains to this day our single 
most important source of information on ancient Greek 
cryptography. In Chapter 31 of that work Aeneas de
scribes no less than fifteen ways, some simple, others 
ingenious, for sending secret or coded messages. 
Strikingly, however, this impressive list does not 
include the scytale nor anything even remotely re
sembling it, and it seems reasonable to conclude that 
Aeneas, like Thucydides and Xenophon, knew nothing 
about the scytale being employed as a cryptograph.3°

The same is true of other fourth-century authors 
whose works must now be considered. Diodorus Siculus 
employs the word scytale twice in his Bibliotheca. In 
at least one of these passages and very probably b o t h , 3 9  
his source appears to be the fourth-century historian 
Ephorus. Diodorus relates (8.27.2) that at the time of 
the Second Messenian War the Spartans were so inspired 
by Tyrtaeus that they wrote their names on aHUTaA.C6a, 
which they then fastened to their arms as they entered 
battle, so that if they were killed their bodies might 
be identified. Although Polyaenus (1.17) repeats the 
story, it is strongly suspect. It has been noted that 
identification of the dead could hardly have been a 
problem at Sparta during the Second Messenian War when 
the population of the city would not have been large and 
most citizens easily recognizable on sight by their 
fellow citizens.^0 For our purposes, however, the 
accuracy of the report is of less importance than the 
conception of the scytale held by its author. Clearly, 
he regarded it as an object upon which something, the 
name of the bearer in this instance, was written in an 
open manner and not in any sort of code.

In another passage (13.106.9) Diodorus writes that 
after the Battle of Aegospotami, Lysander dispatched 
Gylippus to Sparta with booty and 1,500 talents of 
silver in small bags (tv craniois) . What Gylippus did not 
know was that Lysander had placed in each bag, "a scytale 
which carried the notation of the amount of the money." 
Gylippus removed 300 talents of silver for his own use 
and when the amount he turned over to the ephors did not 
coincide with the amount recorded on the scytales, he 
fled and was later condemned to death. How much of 
Diodorus' report is fact and how much fiction is not easy 
to determine.^1 Fifteen hundred talents of silver is 
not a trifling sum, and in the present context, the 
weight of 1,500 talents is an even more important item 
of consideration. An Athenian talent weighed 25.86
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kilos, an Aeginetan about half again as much. If we 
assume that these were Athenian talents, their combined 
weight would have been 38,790 kilos. This, we are told, 
was returned to Sparta in small bags. We do not know how 
much silver one might put in a small bag, but if we 
assume that each bag could hold fifty Jcilos, a very high 
figure, then Lysander would have needed 775 bags in 
which to transport the silver and hence 775 scytales. 
There is no reason to assume, as has been d o n e , ^2 that 
the amount recorded on each scytale was written in code. 
Numbers alone suggest that this would have been un
likely, and in any case, the important element in 
Diodorus' account, and also that of Plutarch, is that 
Gylippus did not know that each bag contained a record 
of the amount of silver in it. So long as Gylippus was 
unaware of this, there was absolutely no reason to 
encode the amount. The only conclusion that can be 
reached is that for Diodorus, and presumably for 
Ephorus, the scytale was simply an object on which 
something was written, and there is not the slightest 
hint that the writing was encoded.

A brief fragment of Aristotle's Constitution of 
the Ithacans (509 R) must also be considered. Tt is 
preserved under the entry scytale in the Lexicon of 
Photius, but we must consider the entire passage and not 
just the fragment of Aristotle that it contains. 
Photius begins his discussion with a description of the 
scytale as a cryptographic device used by the Spartans 
in much the same manner as it is described by Plutarch 
and Aulus Gellius. For this use of the scytale Photius 
refers to no source but he then goes on to relate that 
according to Dioscurides in the Peri Nominon, the scy
tale was a device used by money lenders at Sparta. In 
the presence of two witnesses a stick was divided in half 
and the terms of a contract written on each half. One 
half of the stick was given to one of the witnesses, 
while the money lender retained the other. The final 
sentence of the entry concerns Aristotle and must be 
quoted in full; fexpSvro 6* aOrcoi nat &XX0 1 , wq, 
'AptaxoT^XriQ tv tth 'IdaKriaCwv TtoAireCai uf3.

It must be admitted that Photius does not provide 
any direct information as to what Aristotle actually 
says about the scytale, apart from the fact that it was 
used by other Greeks. Since, however, the reference to 
Aristotle comes immediately after the mention of 
Dioscurides, one might suspect that Photius wished to 
convey the impression that, according to Aristotle, the 
scytale was used in the same way at Ithaca as Dioscurides 
says it was used at Sparta, that is, as a stick on which
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money lenders wrote the terms of a contract. In any 
event, the passage demonstrates that Aristotle knew of 
the use of the scytale outside of Sparta; this is one of 
the most important bits of information we have regarding 
the scytale. A cryptograph is an effective tool for 
sending coded messages only so long as it remains a 
secret device; if the principles of its operation are 
known to others, its effectiveness is nullified. If 
Aristotle is correct in his assertion that the scytale 
was used by Greeks other than the Spartans, presumably 
the Ithacans, then we have all but irrefutable proof 
that it could not have been used as a cryptograph.^ 
Accordingly, it seems necessary to conclude that for 
Aristotle, as for his near contemporary Ephorus, the 
scytale was simply an object (in this case a stick) on 
which something was written in a plain and open manner, 
and not in any sort of code.

Before leaving this passage of Photius, a word or 
two must be said about Dioscurides, author of the Peri 
Nominon. We know of four ancient authors named
Dioscurides, but it is not clear which one of these four 
might have written this work. Various suggestions have 
been advanced and argued for, but as Jacoby has shown, 
a definitive answer is not possible given the evidence 
available to us.^ About all that can be said is that 
the Dioscurides who wrote the Peri Nominon may have 
lived as early as the fourth century B.C. or as late as 
about 100 B.C. In any case, the essential point here is 
that for Dioscurides, whenever he may have lived, the 
scytale was not a cryptograph, but a contrivance for 
keeping business records at Sparta, a stick on which the 
terms of a contract were written in an open manner.

The word scytale may also have been used by 
Theophrastus, for it does appear in a fragment of a work, 
possibly but not certainly the Nomoi, that has been 
assigned to Aristotle's most famous s t u d e n t . T h e
context concerns judicial procedures at Sparta, and the 
pertinent passage has been translated as follows:
"Therefore, the magistrates conduct the examination in 
this way with a scytale ( xoiydp OKurdXri dvanpivouaiv 
outcoq) and, after the examination, they* call out the 
others at the proper time Precisely what the
author of these words meant by the word scytale in not 
at all certain, but its use with the verb dvanpivco would 
seem to imply a written document or written records of 
some sort.^' What does seem absolutely clear, however, 
is that the word as it is used here can carry no
connotation of writing in any sort of code, for that 
would be^totally out of place in a judicial setting.
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To the best of my knowledge the word scytale is not 
used by any other author who lived prior to the death of 
Theophrastus in the early years of the third century 
B.C. We do, nonetheless, end up with an impressive list 
of nine authors who did use the word: Archilochus,
Pindar, Aristophanes, Thucydides, Xenophon, Nicophron, 
Ephorus, Aristotle, and Theophrastus.' It is surely more 
than coincidence that there is not a shred of evidence 
in any of these nine authors to support the proposition 
that the scytale was a cryptograph. There is, however, 
clear evidence in these nine authors to show that it was 
used, among other things, for conducting open communi
cation. Our two most important historical sources, 
Thucydides and Xenophon, use the word scytale as a 
synonym for message, and on the four occasions when they 
do so, the messages could not possibly have been en
coded. As we know from Plutarch and Aulus Gellius, and 
as the following discussion confirms, writers of late 
antiquity had a totally different conception of the 
scytale and what it was used for. Nothing emphasizes 
this point more than the fact that the passages of 
Pindar, Aristophanes, and Thucydides mentioned above 
received extensive commentary by their respective 
scholiasts,^® and we know that the fragment of 
Archilochus in which the word scytale appeared gen
erated considerable interest in Hellenistic Alexandria.

There is no need to go into the works of the 
scholiasts in detail here. It is sufficient to note that 
each felt obliged to inform his readers that the scytale 
was employed by the Spartans for sending coded messages, 
and to describe, in much the same terms as it was 
described by Plutarch and GelliuSj how it functioned. 
We must assume that each author believed he was pro
viding information that was not explicit in the words of 
Pindar, ^  A r i s t o p h a n e s ,^0 or Thucydides, but there is 
no justification for placing greater weight on the 
beliefs of the scholiasts than on the words of the 
original authors upon whom they were commenting. In 
short, the fact that neither Pindar, nor Aristophanes, 
nor Thucydides, nor for that matter any other author of 
the classical period, had any conception of the scy
tale 's use as a cryptograph is surely more trustworthy 
historical evidence than the fact that these scholi
asts, who lived hundreds of years later, believed that 
it was.

Although scholia are notoriously difficult to 
date, the evidence from Plutarch and Aulus Gellius 
indicates that by the second century after Christ, it 
was already commonly assumed that the scytale was a
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cryptograph employed by the Spartans. This mistaken 
notion arose long before Plutarch's time, however, for 
it was also regarded as common knowledge by Cicero who, 
in a letter to Atticus (Ad Atticum 10.10), dated 3 May 
49 B.C., refers to an abstruse and enigmatic message 
from Mark Anthony as a Laconian scytale, and he uses the 
Greek words. Cicero's contemporary, Cornelius Nepos, 
clearly implies that he, too, was aware of the use of the 
scytale as a cryptograph.51 This erroneous conception 
of the scytale must have come into being sometime 
between the end of the fourth century B.C. and the middle 
of the first century B.C., and as Leopold has astutely 
observed,, the evidence points unmistakably to 
Hellenistic Alexandria.

This evidence is to be found in the work of another 
author of the late second/early third century after 
Christ, the Deipnosophistae of Athenaeus. Athenaeus 
employs the term scytale in two passages of that work. 
At 3.85e he tells us that Aristophanes the Grammarian 
wrote a treatise, rcepl xfje axvuu£vris anuxdAriGj a°d that 
is the very phrase employed by Archilochus. Unfor
tunately, we know nothing further of this work, but it 
does not seem unreasonable to assume that Aristophanes 
set out to explain, among other things perhaps, what 
Archilochus meant by the phrase, a matter which, as 
noted above, has never been fully resolved.

We also learn from Athenaeus that Aristophanes was 
apparently not the first Alexandrine scholar to find the 
words of Archilochus perplexing, for elsewhere he tells 
us that Apollonius of Rhodes wrote a work on Archilochus 
and discussed the scytale in that work:

Achaeus of Eretria, though a poet elegant in 
his style, sometimes darkens his diction and 
produces much that is enigmatical, as in 
Iris, a satyric drama. For he says: "The
flask made of litharge, full of unguent, was 
suspended on the inscribed pillar of Sparta 
(x6v ETtapxidTTiv ypotTix6v hOp Blv) by a double 
peg." Now though he merely wished to speak 
of the white strap on which the silvery oil- 
flask hung, he called it an "inscribed pil
lar of Sparta" instead of a "Spartan 
writing-staff" (dvxl xou Enapxtdxiv ( 
aHuxdXnv) . That the Spartans wrote what 
they wanted to say on a white strap which 
they wound round the scytale is sufficiently 
explained by Apollonius of Rhodes in his 
treatise On Archilochus.52
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Although there is some textual corruption here, the 
items of importance for the present discussion are in 
general clear enough. First, Athenaeus censures the 
fifth-century Eretrian tragedian, Achaeus, for saying 
E u apT idrriv  y p a n r iv  hupB iv when fye really meant 
E T ta p x ia riv  OKurdiAriv,, and second, he, informs us that 
Apollonius of Rhodes explained how the Spartans wrote 
what they wanted to say on a white strap wound round a 
scytale. Each of these matters requires further con
sideration.

If Athenaeus' censure of Achaeus is justified it 
would be necessary to admit that one Greek author of the 
classical period was familiar with the scytale even 
though he did not use the word directly. But we must be 
careful not to accord greater weight to the beliefs of 
Athenaeus than to the words of Achaeus, as many, in
cluding Liddell and Scott, have done. Citing the 
fragment of Achaeus preserved in this passage of 
Athenaeus as their authority, they give as one of the 
meanings of the word kyrbis, "metaph(orically) of the 
Spartan skytale." The citation is clearly in error, 
however, for it is not Achaeus who employs kyrbis as a 
metaphor for the scytale, but rather Athenaeus who takes 
him to task for not doing s o . T h e  issue that must be 
addressed, accordingly, is Athenaeus1 proposition that 
the words kyrbis and scytale could, in this instance at 
least, be used interchangeably.

Although the meaning of the word kyrbis has been 
the subject of numerous scholarly treatments, the mat
ter is far from resolved. As Lilian Jeffery points out, 
the meaning of the word was disputed by the Greeks 
themselves as early as the fourth century B.C., and as 
Ronald Stroud has shown conclusively in his exhaustive 
treatment of the subject, confusion and contradiction 
intensified as time passed.54 From this maze of con
fusion and contradiction certainty cannot be extracted, 
and in the end one can only pick and choose which ancient 
report to accept and which to reject. Precisely what 
Achaeus meant by the phrase Etopti&ttiv YPoctit6v xtipptv is 
not readily discernible, though a stele or pillar with 
laws inscribed upon it would seem to be implied. Other 
than this fragment of Achaeus, however, there is no 
evidence that such an object ever existed at Sparta, and 
in the final analysis we must admit that we simply do not 
know what the poet had in mind. 55 Athenaeus was writing 
more than six hundred years after Achaeus, and in view 
of the confusion and contradiction concerning the mean
ing of kyrbis among Greek authors, there is no reason to
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think that he was in any better position to know what 
Achaeus had in mind than are we. The simple fact of the 
matter is that Achaeus used the word kyrbis; he did not 
use the word scytale, and that is the primary evidence 
we must work with.56

More germane to the present discussion is 
Athenaeus' report that Apollonius of Rhodes, in a work 
on Archilochus, explained how the Spartans wrote what 
they wanted to say on a white strap wound round a 
scytale. Athenaeus relates this information in the 
context of a discussion of riddles, so the implication 
is clearly that Apollonius described the scytale as a 
cryptograph, and he did so, presumably, in dealing with 
the phrase dxvuu^vri awuxdXri found in Archilochus' 
poetry.57 From this brief passage of Athenaeus we can 
conclude that not only did Apollonius know that the 
Spartans used the scytale as a cryptograph, but also 
that he knew, or believed he knew, how it operated. We 
can, therefore, confidently say that the erroneous 
notion that the scytale was a cryptograph employed by 
the Spartans had already come into existence within a 
century or so of the death of Aristotle and perhaps 
within half a century or so of the death of Theophrastus. 
There may be some room for doubt, but it seems highly 
likely that Apollonius himself was the procreator of 
this false notion.58

Unfortunately, we cannot determine how Apollonius 
came to this conclusion. He was, it must be remembered, 
a poet and a scholar in the technical sense, and very 
much a product of the age in which he lived.59 He had 
the interests of the antiquarian, but certainly not of 
the historian. Leopold has suggested that he may have 
been misled by etymology, that he may have believed that 
aKurdAr) and qhutoq were derived from a common root, the 
verb Although this suggestion cannot be proven,
it may not be entirely unreasonable. Etymology seems to 
have fascinated the Greeks almost from the moment they 
became literate, and in the Hellenistic period particu
larly, it was an important area of scholarly endeavor.81 
Indeed, Apollonius' contemporary, Chrysippus, wrote a 
work on etymology, as did Apollodorus a century or so 
later.°2

However Apollonius might have arrived at the con
clusion that the scytale was a cryptograph, the in
formation he provides can hardly be regarded as more 
trustworthy than the primary evidence for the fifth and 
fourth centuries B.C. Not a single author of that period 
gives us any reason to suspect that the sending of secret
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messages was a Spartan practice, or that the Spartans 
ever employed a cryptograph. On the contrary, classical 
authors, if read for what they say and not with the 
misconceptions of later writers in mind, clearly tell us 
that the Spartans employed the scytale, among other 
things, to send open messages when the* need for communi
cation arose. Nevertheless, Apollonius1 erroneous no
tions about the scytale found a ready and willing 
audience. In addition to the authors discussed above, 
Ausonius, Clement of Alexandria, Hesychius, the Ety- 
mologicum Magnum, Suidas, and Tzetzes either explicitly 
refer to the~scytale as a cryptograph or clearly imply 
that it w a s . Only very few authors who lived after 
Apollonius use the word without mentioning its function 
as a cryptograph.64

The widespread acceptance of Apollonius' erroneous 
belief should occasion no surprise, for Sparta has 
captured the imagination of scholars throughout the 
ages. It should, however, reemphasize a point that 
Professor Starr has stressed repeatedly throughout his 
long career; namely, that late authors may occasionally 
provide useful information about earlier Greek history, 
but generally speaking, we use them at our own risk.65 
Without corroborating evidence of some sort we should be 
reluctant to accept their views. We should never accept 
them when, as in the case of the scytale, there is plenty 
of evidence from classical Greek authors to controvert 
the information they provide. That evidence may never 
tell us as much about the scytale as we might like to 
know, but it is more than sufficient to enable us to say 
that it was not, as students of Greek history since 
Apollonius of Rhodes have maintained, a cryptograph 
employed by the S p a r t a n s . 66
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Notes

1. I quote here the entire entry from OCD^ 
(Oxford 1970), which is unchanged from the entry in the 
first edition (Oxford 1949). The basic meaning of the 
word scytale is stick, club, or staff, and it is so used 
by a variety of authors from Herodotus onward; in modern 
Greek it is the word used for the baton carried by 
runners in a relay race. It also had a variety of more 
specialized meanings, as for example, finger-bone and 
snake. My concern here is only with the specific use of 
the word as a device used by the Spartans for sending 
secret messages.

I would like to thank my colleagues Tom B. 
Jones and Jackson Hershbell for reading the manuscript 
and offering valuable advice.

2. Oppermann, Der Kleine Pauly. Lexikon der 
Ant ike (Munich 1975) £>.v. sky tale; H. Hornung, Lexikon 
der Alten Welt (Zurich and Stuttgart 1965) 2819; JT
Oehler, RE (1927) £.v. awur&Ari ; A. Martin, Daremberg- 
Saglio, "Dietionnaire des antiquite's grecques et ro-
maines (Paris n.d.) s.v. scytale.

3. See, for example, D.J. Mosley, Envoys and 
Diplomacy in Ancient Greece (Wiesbaden 1973) 9, dnd W.K. 
Pritchett, The Greek State at War 2 (Berkeley, Calif. 
1974) 45-46 C^ereaf te"r cTtecT as GSW 2), but numerous 
other examples might be noted.

5 4. D. Kahn, The Codebreakers: The Story of
\ Secret Writing (London 1967) 82; E. Lerville, Les

cahiers secrets de la cryptographie; le chi f fre 
dans lrhistoire deFliistoires du chiffre (Monaco 1972) 
23, and L.D. Callimahos, Cryptology,u Encyclopedia 

\ Brittanica 15th ed. (1975) vol. 5, 332.
5. T. Birt, Die Buchrolle in der Kunst (Leipzig 

1907) 273 provides a line drawing; more recently a full 
color photograph appeared in the Ekdotike Athenon edi
tion of ‘icrcopta xoO ‘EXAttvlhou SOvoug (Athens 1972) vol. 
3A, 306. C. Lenormant writing in J. de Witte, Descrip- 
tion des antiquites et objets d 'art qui composent le 
cabinet de Feu M. Le CHevalier E. Durand (Paris 1836) T6 
identifies the scytale on a vase painting.

6. T. Birt, Die Buchrolle in der Kunst 273-77, 
and also "Buchwesen und Bauwesen: Traianssa‘ule und
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delphische SchlangenssSule," Rh. Mus. 63 (1908) 39-57, 
51f f.

7. Plutarch, Lysander 19 and Aulus Gellius 1 
17.9.6-15. Useful discussions caD be found in K. 
Dziatzko, Zwei Beitrage zur Kenntniss des antiken 
Buchwesens (Gottingen 1892) 5-8; W. Riepl, Das Nach-
richtenwesen des Altertums mit besonderer Ruchsicht auf 
die Romer (Leipzig 1913) 313-15, and E. Reinke, "Clas
sical Cryptography," CJ 58 (1962) 113-21.

8. The most recent discussions of the evidence 
are those of L. Jeffery, The Local Scripts of Archaic 
Greece (Oxford 1961) 57-515 (hereafter cited as LSAG); 
Terrence A. Boring, Literacy in Ancient Sparta: Mne
mosyne Suppl. 54 (Leiden 1979)T9-4l (hereafter cited as 
LAS) , and Pritchett, GSW 45-46. Each recognizes to some 
degree the discrepancy between the use of the word by 
early and late authors, but each accepts without ques
tion the later tradition. P.A. Cartledge, "Literacy and 
the Spartan Oligarchy," JHS 98 (1978) 25-37, esp. 29, is 
less certain that we know what the scytale actually was.

9. J.H. Leopold, "De Scytala Laconica," Mnemos.
28 (1900) 365-91, where most of the pertinent sources 
are printed in the original. I have not cited specific 
sections of Leopold's article in the pages that follow.

10. Among the few familiar with the article are W. 
Suss, "Ueber antike Geheimschreibemethoden und ihr 
Nachleben," Philologus 78 (1922) 142-75, esp. 158-62:
G. Busolt and H"! Swoboda, Gr iechische Staatskunde  ̂
(Munich 1926) 688-89 with n. 5, and H. Michell, Sparta 
(Cambridge 1952) 273-74. Neither Oehler nor Martin 
refers to it.

11. The main sources in addition to Plutarch are 
Diodorus 14.11.1-3, citing Ephorus (FGrH 70 F 70); 
Nepos, Alcibiades 9-10; and Isocrates 16.40. ^They are 
discussed fully by J. Hatzfeld, Alcibiade, etude sur 
1'histoire d 1Athenes a la fin du Ve siecle^ (Paris 1951) 
340-49, and J . F. Bommelaer, Lysandre de Sparte:
11histoire et traditions (Paris 1981) T28-T5.

12. It is worth noting that the Spartans had once 
before ordered a commander, Astyochus, to have 
Alcibiades put to death. On that occasion, Thucydides 
8.45.1 tells us expressly that the order came to 
Astyochus in a letter (feniaToA.̂ ) .
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13. Problems of chronology and credibility raised 
by the sources are discussed by C.D. Hamilton, Sparta1s 
Bitter Victories; Politics and Diplomacy in the 
Corinthian War (Ithaca, N.Y. 1979) 88-91.

14. The main details of Clearchus1 career are 
conveniently summarized by P. Poralla, Prosopographie 
der Lakedaimonier bis a u f die Zeit Alexanders de¥ 
Grossen (Breslau 1913) 73-74, and J . Hofstetter, Die 
Griechen in Persien: Prosopographie der Griechen im 
persiscKen Reich vor Alexander (BerTin 1971T) 101-3.

15. -All citations of Xenophon are to the 
Hellenica unless otherwise noted; translations are gen- 
erally adapted from C.L. Brownson in the Loeb Classical 
Library.

16. Xenophon, Agesilaus 1.36 mentions, but only 
briefly, both incidents, but adds nothing germane to 
this discussion.

17. It is entirely possible that the decision to 
bestow command of the navy as well as the army on 
Agesilaus and the later decision to recall him to Greece 
were made in the Spartan assembly. For what it may be 
worth, Diodorus 14.83.1 specifically informs us that 
the Spartans voted (£^n<pCaavTO) to recall the king. 
Epicydidas, as a Spartiate, would undoubtedly have 
participated in the voting and known its outcome, and a 
secret, coded message would have been unnecessary. C.G. 
Starr, Political Intel1igence in Classical Greece: 
Mnemosyne Suppl. 31 (Leiden 1974) 13-14, 16, 19, 34-35, 
comments on the difficulty of keeping secret for very 
long anything discussed in a Greek assembly, though most 
of the evidence is not Spartan.

18. Archilochus, F 185 (West) or F 188 (Tarditi). 
The pertinent lines read epeco tlv u u l v, <Jj Xppuwiori,
axvuu^vri aHurdAr;.

19. Liddell and Scott, A Greek-English Lexicon, 
£5. v. PHurdAri .

20. Jeffery, LSAG 57-58.
21. L.R. Farnell, The Works of Pindar Translated 

with Literary and Critical Commentaries (London 1932) 
48 suggests that "we may suppose Pindar entrusted Aineas 
with his manuscript; in any case he is bearing Pindar's 
ode from Thebes, and may therefore be called the 
"dispatcji-bearer of the Muses."

163



22. See, for example, schol. Aristophanes, Birds 
1280-83.

23. Thucydides 8.84.2; Xenophon 6.2.19, and the 
discussion of U. Kahrstedt, Griechisches Staatsrecht 1 
Sparta und seine Symmachie (Gottingen, 1922) 222-23. At 
Eccl. 74-78"| Aristophanes employs both oxux&Aov and 
fJaxTTipCa, and a brief fragment from the Merchantships 
(Edmonds F 422) reads oxuxdAiov UTtoaCSripov j iron-clad 
staff; cf. Pollux, Onomasticon 10.173.

24. The text of J.M. Edmonds, FAC 1 Nicophron F 2 
reads ouk 6q xdpaxag x<fc xeip* dnoiaeig £xTto6wv <5lti6
xoO axuxaACou <xo06e^xat xfie 6icpd£pas.

25. As does A. Martin in his article on the 
scytale in Daremberg-Saglio.

26. According to Liddell and Scott, the word 
scytale meant whip or scourge to the grammarian Moeris.

27. The discussion of Pritchett, GSW 2 36-37, 45- 
58 is useful.

28. The three treaties arranged between Sparta 
and Persia in this period are worth noting. Chalcideus 
apparently received authority before leaving Sparta 
with Alcibiades to arrange a treaty with the Persians 
(8.18.1-3). The Spartans viewed this treaty as defec
tive, and a new one was arranged by Therimenes (8.36.2), 
when he arrived in the east. When this second treaty 
proved no more satisfactory, Lichas, one of the eleven 
Spartans sent out on this occasion, negotiated a third 
treaty with the Persians (8.39.2; 8.43.3). So far as we 
know, no instructions were sent apart from those brought 
by Spartans empowered to negotiate a new treaty.

29. Thucydides 1.128-1.134. The most recent dis
cussions are those of H.D. Westlake, "Thucydides on 
Pausanias and Themistocles -- A Written Source?" CQ 27 
(1977) 95-110, and A.S. Schieber, "Thucydides and 
Pausanias," Athenaeum 58 (1980) 396-405.

30. A.W. Gomme, HCT 1 in commenting on 1.131.1 
avers, "A scytale was only granted to a commanding 
officer sent abroad by the state ...." Similar senti
ments are expressed by R. Meiggs, The Athenian Empire 
(Oxford 1972) 446, and C.W. Fornara, "Some Aspects of 
the Career of Pausanias of Sparta," Historia 15 (1966) 
261-62, and many others.

164



31. Jeffery, LSAG 57.
32. Many examples might be cited, but see most 

recently Boring, LAS 39, and Pritchett, GSW 2 45-46.
33. On the ineffectiveness of the scytale as a 

cryptograph see A. d'Agapeyeff, Codes and Ciphers (Ox
ford 1939) 14-15, who notes that any message sent on such 
a device could easily be deciphered.

34. See the following passages: 2.1.30; 2.2.7;
3.1.1; 3.2.12; 3.2.20; 5.3.24-25; 5.4.24; 6 .4.2-3;
7.1.32. The verb feuiaT̂ AAa) is employed at 3.1.1 and
6.4.2, but it would be unwise to make too much of that.

35. Xenophon tells us that when the ephors "heard 
of the misfortune ( enel fixouaav x6 nddog)" they were 
distressed.

36. The episode is exhaustively treated by E.
David, "The Conspiracy of Cinadon," Athenaeum 67 (1979)
239-59.

37. The troubles between Sparta and Thebes in 
this period are nicely laid out by J. Buckler, The Theban 
Hegemony 371-362 B.C. (Cambridge, Mass. 198(7) 15-22.

38. At 22.27-28 Aeneas does, however, speak of a 
axuTaACSa £xouaav ariuetov, a marked stick or staff that 
should be passed from guard to guard and back to the 
commander in order to enable him to ensure that all 
guards were in place and that none had deserted their 
pos t.

39. It is commonly assumed that Diodorus' Books 
11-16 are derived from Ephorus, and as G.L. Barber, The 
Historian Ephorus (Cambridge 1935) 118, 133, 145 points 
out, He seems to have made partial use of Ephorus in
Books 7 and 8 as well.

40. Boring, LAS 18.
41. Plutarch, Lysander 16 repeats the same story 

but with some significant differences. He does not give 
the precise amount of silver, and says it was trans
ported in dyyeiov, and that each bag contained not a 
scytale but a ypauucxTiSiov . At Nicias 28, however, 
Plutarch gives the amount of silver as 1,000 talents.

42. As, for example, the note of C.H. Oldfather on 
this passage in the Loeb edition, where he concludes
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that even if Gylippus had found the scytale he could not 
have read it.

43. The text is that of F. Jacoby, FGrH 594 F 5. 
It differs slightly from S.A. Naberjs text of Photius 
(Leiden 1864), and significantly from that of V. Rose, 
Aristotles Fragmenta (Leipzig 1886) F 509. Rose's text 
would necessitate a different reading from that ad
vanced here.

44. J. Oehler in his article on the scytale in RE 
simply assumes that this fragment of Aristotle offers 
proof that the scytale was used as a cryptograph at 
Ithaca, but this is surely fanciful. We know virtually 
nothing about Ithaca in the classical period, but there 
is no reason to believe that the island played a pro
minent role in Greek history at this time. It is 
difficult to imagine what use or need its inhabitants 
may have had for sending secret messages.

45. The problems are fully discussed by Jacoby in 
his introduction to FGrH 594, I'Schr if tsteller des 
Namens Dioskouridos," where the earlier arguments of 
Wilamowitz and E. Schwartz are reviewed; see also the 
useful comments of Boring, LAS 70-72, 77.

46. The fragment was originally published by W. 
Aly, but I know it from the republication by J.J. Keaney, 
"Theophrastus on Greek Judicial Procedure," TAPA 104 
(1974) 179-94, where a full bibliography of earlier 
literature will be found; see now A. Szegedy-Maszak, The 
Nomoi of Theophrastus (New York, 1981) 91-95.

47. The translation is that of Keaney, 
"Theophrastus" 189, who remarks (191 n. 29) that he is 
"tempted to suggest that the allusion is not to strips 
of leather wound round a baton but to sheets of leather." 
The manuscript contains the accusative form axuxdAriv , 
which Aly emended to axuxdA.ri . The emendation is ac
cepted by Keaney, and while I have used his text here, 
the emendation hardly seems necessary.

48. I have used the following editions: A.B. 
Drachmann, Scholia Vetera in Pindari Carmina 1 (Leipzig 
1903) ; F. Dubner, Scholia Graeca in Aristophanem (Paris 
1887); C. Hude, Scholia~~in Thucydiflein (Leipzig 1927).

49. All six codices of the scholia at 01. 6 154 
(Drachmann 1 189-91) repeat the information that the 
scytale was a cryptograph, but one other notice found 
there provides additional information that is known
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from no other source: fepxcovxo ob nAaxeiais OMUxdAaiQ ol 
AcxMWves, feyYpAcpovxEQ auxaie x&s SniaxoA&s Mat 
^YKXeCovxee eCs crMuxiva iyyeia Mat ouxco acppayl£ovxec.

50. Schol. Lysistrata 990 does not contain as 
much information as schol. Birds 1283, where the scytale 
is identified either as a Spartan staff CkxMxnpta-i) or 
letter (£n;iaxoA.i*i) , and it is described in much the same 
way as it is described by Plutarch and Aulus Gellius.

51. Nepos, Pausanias 3.4 repeats much the same 
information reported by Thucydides 1.131. He does not 
use the word scytale, but rather the Latin clava; he uses 
it in such a manner as to suggest that he had a specific 
type of message in mind. I quote the pertinent sentence 
in full: Id postquam Lacedaemonii rescerunt, legatos
cum clava ad eum miserunt, in qua more illorum erat 
scriptum: nisi domum reverteretur, se capitis eum
damnaturos.

52. The translation is that of C.B. Gulick in the 
Loeb Classical Library edition (London 1930). There are 
many problems with the text that cannot be gone into 
here, but which are. clear from the apparatus in G. 
Kaibel's edition of Athenaeus (Leipzig 1888), and there 
are problems with the meter in the lines of Achaeus 
quoted by Athenaeus. A slightly different version of 
those lines is proposed by B. Snell, TrGF 1 20 Achaeus 
F 19.

53. This distinction, strikingly, has been fre
quently overlooked, as for example, by A. Andrewes, "The 
Survival of Solon's Axones," Phoros. Tr ibute to 
Benjamin Dean Meritt (Locust Valley, N.Y. 1974) 27, ancl 
R. Stroud, The Axones and Kyrbeis of Drakon and Solon 
(Berkeley, Calif. 1979) 4.

54. Jeffery, LSAG 53-55, and Stroud, The Axones 
and Kyrbeis of Drakon and Solon esp. 18-39"! A good 
survey of theTTiterature attempting to assign a meaning 
to the word is given by P.J. Rhodes, A Commentary on the 
Aristotelian Athenaion Politeia (OxTord 1981) 13T-33.

55. The remark of Plutarch, Lycurgus 13 that the 
lawgiver prohibited written laws at Sparta comes im
mediately to mind. Boring, LAS 24-31 has examined the 
epigraphical evidence and is aware of only two possible 
sacral laws (_IG V 1 722 and IG VI 1155) , one from Sparta 
the other from Gythium, that were inscribed.
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56. The two words do have some things in common. 
P. Chantraine, Dictionnaire etymologique de la langue 
grecque. Histoire des mots (Paris 1968-74) regards the 
etymology of each as unknown. Moreover, just as scytale 
came to mean both the message, as oin Thucydides and 
Xenophon, and the device on which the message was 
supposedly encoded, as in Plutarch and Aulus Gellius, so 
too did kyrbis mean for some authors both the laws and 
the object on which the laws were written; cf. Jeffrey, 
LSAG 53-54.

57. In this connection it may be significant that 
Diogenianus, Centuria 3.25, and Apostolus, Centuria 
4.68 both assert that the scytale was used for sending 
secret messages and each relates this information under 
the entry dxvuu£vri OHUTdA.iv For both authors I use the 
text of E.L. von Leutsch and F.G. Schneidewin, Corpus 
Paroemiographorum Graecorurn 2 vols. (Hiidesheim 1958, 
reprint of GSttingen 1839 and 1851). Plutarch, Moralia 
152e-f, incidentally, also mentions the qxvuudvrT cfKUTdAri.

58. Apollonius was not the first scholar of anti
quity to compose a work on Archilochus. Aristotle is 
reported to have written one and Heracleides of Pontus 
wrote a work on Archilochus and Homer; on these works see 
Tarditi, Archilocho 14-15. We do not know, however, if 
Apollonius was familiar with either work, nor do we know 
if either Aristotle or Heracleides discussed the 
dxvuu^vr) OKUTdAn.

59. P.M. Frazer, Hellenistic Alexandria 1 (Oxford 
1972) 625-40, and R. Pfeiffer, A .History of~Classical 
Scholarship from the B eg inn i ngs t o the End oT the 
Hellenistic Age (Oxford 1968) 140-4d.

60. Leopold, Mnemos. 28 (1900) 383-84.
61. E. Risch, "Namensdeutungen und Worter- 

klarungen bei den altesten griechischen Dichtern," 
Eumosia: Festgabe fur Ernst Howald (Zurich 1947) 72-91, 
and W .D . Woodnead, Etymologizing in Greek Literature 
from Homer to Philo Judaeus (Toronto 1928).

62. On these works see Pfeiffer, History of 
Classical Scholarship 259-60, and generally R. 
Reitzenstein, Geschichte der griechische Etymologika: 
Ein Beitrage zur Geschichte der PhilologieTn 
Alexandria und Byzanz (Leipzig 1897) . Apol1oaorus in 
On the Gods~(FGrH 244 F 107a) gave an unsatisfactory
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etymology for the word kyrbis; cf. Stroud, The Axones 
ana Kyrbeis of Drakon and Solon 30-31.

63. Ausonius, Epistolarum Liber 24.23; Clement, 
Stromata 4.19.2; Etymologicum Magnum 720, 48-50, s.v. 
CTHUT&Xri ; Hesychius, s.v. owuxdXri ; Suidas, £>*v. a>tuTdA.ri ; 
Tzetzes, Chiliades 97130-35.

64. The only authors who use the word without 
stating or implying that it was a cryptograph are schol. 
Pindar (see above n. 49); Pollux, Onomasticon 
4.170; and Didymus F 1284 in the edition oT M7 
Schmidt, Didymi Chalcenteri Grammatici Alexandr ini: 
Fragmenta (Amsterdam 1964, reprint of Leipzig 1854). 
The silence of Polybius on the use of the scytale is 
noteworthy. Although he clearly recognized the need for 
military secrecy, and goes so far as to state (9.13,1— 
5) that it is most important concern of a military 
commander, he notes elsewhere (13.3.2-6) that in earli
er times wars were fought without resorting to secrecy.

65. Numerous examples might be cited, but nowhere 
is the case more eloquently stated than in "The Credi
bility of Early Spartan History," Historia 14 (1965) 
257-72, reprinted in Chester G. Starr, Essays on Ancient 
History. A Selection of ArtTcles and Reviews (Leiden
19757144-597-------------------------
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Thucydides, Pericles, and the Strategy of Defense
Josiah Ober 

Montana State University

It is human nature always to rule over those 
who yield, but also to guard against those 
who are about to attack.
(Thucydides 4.61.5: speech of Hermocrates)

Take care, Pericles, you are ruling free 
men, you are ruling Greeks, citizens of 
Athens.
(Plutarch Moralia 813D-E: Pericles to him
self)

Thucydides' account of Pericles' grand strategy in 
the Peloponnesian War has long fascinated historians, 
who have often tried to explain how Athens could have won 
the war given the essentially defensive strategy 
Thucydides ascribed to Pericles.1 I shall not attempt 
here to solve that vexing problem, but rather pose 
another, related question: what part did the defense of 
the Athenian countryside play in Pericles' overall 
strategy? Few modern historians have bothered with this 
question, since Thucydides seems to give a simple an
swer; namely, that the defense of Attica was never an 
issue because the rural citizens were withdrawn to the 
city, where they were safe behind the circuit walls. 
Upon closer scrutiny, however, this apparently 
straightforward solution appears inadequate, as 
Thucydides' own narrative demonstrates that Pericles in 
fact took serious measures to protect rural property. 
An investigation of Pericles' local defense prepara
tions should reveal some of the underpinnings of his 
strategy; it may also shed some light on two other 
important issues. How did the Athenian democracy func
tion during the time of Pericles' prostateia and what is 
the relationship between narrative and analysis in 
Thucydides' History?

Thucydides' summary of Pericles' strategy (2.66.7) 
is unambiguous. Pericles told the Athenians they would 
win the war if they (1 ) remained on the defensive 
(ncJuxd^ovxaQ) , (2) maintained their fleet, (3) resisted 
the temptation to expand their empire during the war,

171



and (4) did not endanger the city. What Pericles meant 
by "remain on the defensive" is made clear in two of his 
speeches to the demos. In 431, at an Assembly called to 
consider a final Spartan peace proposal, Pericles ar
gued against compromise and laid out his plan for 
dealing with the Peloponnesian invasion. The Pelopon
nesian land force, being superior in numbers, would 
ultimately defeat the Athenian army in battle. There
fore, the Athenians must not fight the Peloponnesians on 
land. If the Athenians were islanders they would be 
perfectly secure, therefore they should act as if their 
city were an island and abandon their land and homes in 
the countryside. Pericles considered land and country 
homes liabilities, since their threatened loss might 
tempt the citizens to meet the Peloponnesians in battle. 
Indeed he wished he could persuade the Athenians to sack 
their own lands to show the Peloponnesians how little 
they cared for such trivialities (1.143.5). The 
Athenians were convinced by this speech and refused the 
Spartan peace proposal (1.145). After the Spartans had 
mustered their army and were marching toward Attica 
another Assembly was called at which Pericles gave the 
same advice as before: the Athenians must move their
property into the city from the rural districts, refuse 
battle on land, guard the city, equip the fleet, and keep 
a firm hand on the allies (2.13.2). The Athenians 
agreed; they brought their families and moveable pro
perty within the city walls, disassembled the wooden 
frameworks of their country houses, and sent their 
livestock to Euboea and the other islands (2.14.1). 
Even in 430, after the ravages of the plague, Pericles 
stuck by his conviction (yvcouti) that the Athenians must 
not meet the invaders in the field (2.55.1-2) and he 
reiterated his position in the Assembly. Athens' 
strength, he said, lay in her powerful fleet (2.62.2) 
and this dynamis must not be compared to country houses 
and land which are no more important than gardens or 
fancy ornaments and which only seem significant now 
because of their unavailability (2.62.3).

Pericles' strategy, as described by Thucydides, 
was highly original and completely logical.2 He knew 
that Athens had insufficient manpower to both man a 
fleet large enough to maintain the empire and fight the 
Peloponnesians on land. The Peloponnesians' strength 
lay in their land army and Pericles knew they would 
attempt to provoke battle by invading Attica. If the 
Athenians fought the Peloponnesians they would eventu
ally lose too many men to be able to keep up the fleet. 
The Athenians were not constrained to fight in defense 
of their land, however, because the state had sufficient
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disposable wealth, generated from imperial revenues, to 
feed the population and maintain the war for several 
years.’ if the Athenians did not lose men in battle, 
they would retain enough manpower to maintain their navy 
and hence the empire from which the revenues accrued. 
The Peloponnesians could not match the Athenian navy at 
sea. Therefore, if the Athenians did not fight in 
defense of Attica (and avoided wasting their strength on 
imperial expansion) they could not lose the war. Q.E.D. 
Thucydides appreciated the logic and states that in his 
opinion Pericles' strategy would have proved successful 
had it been followed to the letter (2.65.13).

Pericles, however, not only had to devise a ra
tional war plan, but also had to persuade a sometimes 
irrational democratic Assembly to agree to it; in this 
case there were good reasons for him to expect opposi
tion. The strategy of abandoning the state chora and 
refusing to meet another Greek army in battle was not 
only original, it was revolutionary and contravened the 
unwritten rules of agonal combat. It was one matter for 
the Athenians to abandon Attica in face of the barbarian 
Persian invaders in 480, quite another for hoplites to 
refuse the formal challenge to battle by fellow hop
lites, to stand quietly on the city wall watching homes 
burned and field ravaged, all the while imagining the 
taunts of insolent invaders.^

The Peloponnesians, on their part, certainly ex
pected the Athenian army to meet their invasion force in 
the field. Thucydides (5.14.3) says that at the begin
ning of the war the Spartans believed they would destroy 
Athens' dynamis by ravaging Athenian land. The ravaging 
would, they assumed, bring the Athenian army out to 
fight. Archidamus, in addressing his army before the 
invasion of 431 suggested that there was "every reason 
to expect them [the Athenians] to risk a battle ... when 
they see us in their territory laying it waste and 
destroying their property" (2.11.6). Until the capture 
of the contingent on Sphacteria in 425, many Spartans 
continued to believe that eventually the Athenian hop
lites would come out from behind the walls to fight in 
defense of their land, as brave men should.5 How could 
Pericles persuade the Athenian soldiery to hold back?

And what of the interests of the rural citizens? 
Thucydides clearly states that at the outbreak of the 
war the majority (o*i nXeCous, 2.16.1) of Athenians lived 
in the countryside and were therefore directly affected 
by Pericles' defense strategy. Thucydides' description 
of Periclqs' plan implies that rural residents stood to
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lose everything left in the countryside and they could 
hardly expect their lives in the city to be pleasant.® 
The rural majority could have voted for an open battle 
strategy in hopes of protecting their farms. Further
more, it was not property alone that was at stake. Each 
household had its sacred hearth and; private shrines to 
think of. In the public sphere there were the olive 
trees sacred to Athena as well as various rural fes
tivals and fertility cults. 7 The Athenians would be 
giving up a great deal when they abandoned their land.

Thucydides was well aware of the sacrifice the 
rural citizens made in choosing to come into the city and 
he describes their plight in detail. It was difficult 
£<aA.emoQ ), he says, for the Athenians to move, since 
they were used to living in the country (2.14.2); indeed 
autonomous village life was even more characteristic of 
the Athenians than of other Greeks (2.15.1). The 
Athenians had only just finished rebuilding farms which 
had been sacked in the Persian Wars (2.16.1) and were 
dejected and aggrieved ( eftapiJVovTO 6£ hcxl xo -̂ eticoq 
Scpepov) at the prospect of leaving homes ( O lhlcxq) and 
the ancestral sacred things (Vepd) . In sum, says 
Thucydides, the move to the city was for each rural 
citizen the equivalent of abandoning his own polis
(2.16.2).

Thucydides' vivid description of the rural citi
zens' despair at leaving their lands leads his reader to 
expect an explanation of why they were ultimately will
ing to do so. Thucydides never offers an explicit 
answer, but his implicit explanation is clear: Pericles 
was first man of Athens, the most persuasive in speech 
and most powerful in action and he controlled the demos 
(1.39.4, 1.127.2-3, 2.65.7-10). Hence, when Pericles 
suggested that the Athenians do something, they might 
grumble, but they did it. 8 But was it really quite so 
simple? Recent scholarship has shown that Pericles had 
more in common with his demagogic successors than 
Thucydides would have us believe; like them, Pericles 
had to manipulate and cajole the demos to accomplish his 
political and strategic ends.9 if we cannot wholly 
accept Thucydides' assessment of Pericles' ability to 
force his will upon his fellow citizens we must ask what 
sort of arguments and inducements he might have offered 
to persuade them to agree to give up their homes, 
temples, and sense of agonal honor.

First, Pericles might have played on Athenian 
hopes that the Peloponnesians would not actually pene
trate central Attica. In 446/5 a Peloponnesian invasion
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of Attica had been aborted before the invaders had 
advanced farther than the Thriasian plain (1.104.2). 
Thucydides states (2.21.1) that in 431 the Athenians 
remembered this event and hoped that the current in
vasion would also be halted before crossing Mount 
Aigaleos. But the mass evacuation of 431 would have been 
unnecessary if the Athenians could be sure the Pelopon
nesians would stay west of Aigaleos. Clearly those 
Athenians living east of the Thriasian plain who had 
evacuated recognized the possibility that the Pelopon
nesians might advance. But even if the invaders did 
advance, one might argue, the Athenians need not have 
expected them to do a great deal of damage. After all, 
agonal warfare did not require an efficient destruction 
of enemy property, since the defending hoplites tended 
to show up for battle before much ravaging had occurred. 
The fact that the Peloponnesians would not be experi
enced ravagers may have been some comfort to the Athen
ians, but on the other hand the devastation of Attica 
during the Persian Wars was still in living memory. The 
Athenians had more reason than most other mainland 
Greeks to associate enemy occupation of unguarded land 
with economic ruin.

An explanation might be sought in the composition 
of the Athenian Assembly. Undoubtedly a relatively 
higher percentage of city dwellers than of rural citi
zens attended the Assembly regularly and the Old Oli
garch ([Xeonophon], Constitution of the Athenians 2.14) 
claims that the demos (meaning the urban mob) was not 
eager to make peace since, unlike the "farmers and rich 
men," the masses who lived in the city had nothing to 
lose in case of invasion. Yet surely even those rural 
citizens who seldom exercised their franchise would 
make a point of attending any meeting which was to decide 
on a question so germane to their interests. The 
possibility that Pericles may have packed the Assembly 
with urban voters is not sufficient explanation in the 
face of Thucydides' clear statement that the majority of 
citizens lived in the countryside.

Propaganda provides another possible clue. It 
seems likely that Pericles' great building program had 
the effect of fostering the identification of the asty 
with the polis as a whole. The very building of the Long 
Walls to Piraeus may have helped condition the Athenians 
to the idea that they might have to man them, and manning 
the walls implied abandoning the countryside. Not all 
citizens would make that connection, but for those who 
did Pericles prepared a conventient mythology in the 
iconography of the shield of the great statue of Athena
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Parthenos in the Parthenon. E. Harrison has recently 
demonstrated that the background of the Amazonamachy 
depicted on the shield was a city wall; the eponymous 
heroes of the Cleisthenic tribes are shown fighting on 
the wall against the besiegers. H  If the ancestral 
heroes could face invaders at the wall rather than in the 
field, their descendants would not shame themselves by 
doing the same.

Along with propaganda to persuade the Athenians 
that city defense was noble and brave, Pericles also 
played on the darker side of his audience's emotions by 
appealing to their passion for revenge. From 431 on the 
Athenians sent our large fleets to ravage Peloponnesian 
territory and the land army marched against Megara twice 
each year. In his first speech Pericles specifically 
links the expected Peloponnesian invasions and the 
planned Athenian raids: "If they march by land against
our chora, we will sail against theirs" (1.143.4). 
Pericles (loc. cit.) goes on to say that Athenian raids 
will hurt the Peloponnesians more than the loss of all 
Attica will hurt the Athenians. Perhaps he believed 
this; Thucydides suggested that ”in 424 the Spartans 
thought they could stop the infuriating Athenian raids 
by attacking the land of Athens' allies (4.80.1); mu- 
tatis mutandis Pericles might have had similar hopes in 
431. Whether or not the raids would be effective in 
winning the war, they would keep the Athenians from 
feeling themselves helpless victims, unable to strike 
back at their tormentors. 1 2

At least some of these factors no doubt helped to 
pave the way for Athenian acceptance of Pericles' stra
tegy; even collectively, however, they do not provide a 
sufficient condition for Athenian willingness to with
draw from the countryside. The rural citizens were 
being asked to give up a great deal; they must have been 
given some assurance that the state would make an effort 
to minimize the extent of their losses. But how could 
rural property be protected if the countryside were 
abandoned?

A solution may be sought by examining the defensive 
response of a similar Greek state faced with an anal
ogous situation. Thucydides makes a point of comparing 
Sicilian Syracuse with Athens. Syracuse, like Athens, 
was a wealthy, populous, democratic state whose citi
zens, when faced with large-scale invasion in 415, chose 
initially to withdraw behind city walls.Thucydides'
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narrative of the Sicilian expedition includes a de
tailed description of Syracuse's local defense strat
egy. The Syracusans, as it turns out, guarded their 
territory with cavalry and rural garrisons. Despite 
initial losses in battle suffered by the hoplite force, 
the Syracusan cavalry and garrisons effectively pro
tected rural assets. The enemy hoplites were forced by 
cavalry raids to move about in large units in tight 
formation; any hoplite who left the formation was cut 
down by mounted skirmishers. The camp followers of the 
invaders were slaughtered when they attempted to col
lect water and firewood and could not spread out to scour 
the countr-yside for provisions. Since the enemy could 
never disperse his forces to ravage, damage to rural 
resources was kept to a minimum. The role of the 
Syracusan garrisons is less clear, but they seem to have 
served as bases for the cavalry and as centers of local 
resistance.

The cavalry/garrison defense strategy employed by 
Syracuse was a major factor in the failure of Athens' 
Sicilian expedition, but, according to Thucydides, it 
should have been anticipated. In a speech to the 
Syracusan Assembly the demagogue Athenagoras predicted 
that if the Athenians did invade Syracusan territory 
they would be unable to venture out of their camp due to 
the cavalry (6.37.2). Nor, apparently, were the Ath
enians blind to the defensive potential of the cavalry. 
Nicias, in his second speech against the expedition in 
415, stated that the main advantage the Sicilians would 
have over the Athenians was their numerous cavalry 
( tnnouc ••• txoXXous 6.20.4) and he feared that the 
Athenians might be shut off from the land by the horsemen 
(6.21.1, 6.22, 6.23.3). Perhaps Nicias was guessing, or 
perhaps Thucydides inserted the passage in the speech so 
this man who "had lived his whole life in accordance with 
virtue" (7.86.5) would accurately predict the future. 
There is, however, good reason to suppose that Nicias 
and his fellow Athenians well understood the defensive 
use of cavalry and garrisons because, as we shall see, 
Athenian cavalry and garrisons had been on active duty 
in Attica since the beginning of the Peloponnesian War.

Could Pericles have believed, or at least have 
persuaded the Athenians to believe, that Athenian cav
alry and garrisons would be able to defend Attic pro
perty? Certainly the Athenian cavalry was sufficiently 
numerous, about equal (1 , 2 0 0  regular and mounted arch
ers in 431, 2.13.8) to the "not less than 1,200 horsemen" 
the Syracusans fielded in 415 (6.67.2). Indeed, one of 
the similarities between Athens and Syracuse noted by
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Thucydides was that both states possessed large navies 
and large cavalry forces (7.55.2). Like the Syracusans 
the Athenians enjoyed the support of allied cavalry 
contingents (unknown numbers of Thessalians in 431,
2.22.2) and had hopes of getting pore (from Thrace, 
2.29.5). Unlike the Syracusans, however, the Athenians 
could expect substantial numbers of horsemen to accom
pany the enemy invasion force. The Boeotians had about
1,000 available (Hellenica Oxyrhynchia 16.3-4), but 
some of these might be tied down at Plataea or kept 
behind on home-guard duty. The number of other cavalry 
available for duty in Attica is unknown, but is unlikely 
to have been very l a r g e .  15 Qn the whole, the Athenians 
might reasonably hope to field cavalry at least equal in 
number to that of the invaders and the Athenian cavalry 
would have the support of the garrison posts.

Could the Athenian cavalry have guarded rural 
property against Peloponnesian hoplites? Xenophon, who 
had a great deal of experience as a cavalry commander, 
thought so. In discussing Athenian options in the face 
of a potential Boeotian invasion in the 360s, he points 
out that the Boeotian cavalry was about equal in number 
to Athens' (Cavalry Commander 7.1). Xenophon hopes the 
Athenian hoplites will meet the invaders in the field, 
but if "the city falls back on the navy and is content 
to keep her walls intact, as in the days when the 
Lacedaemonians invaded . . . and if she expects her cav
alry alone to protect all that lies outside the walls . . « 
then we need first the vigorous support of the gods and 
second, a skillful commander" (emphasis added, 7.4). 
Xenophon states that, although it will not be easy for 
Athens' cavalry to contain the invading forces, con
tainment is quite possible, and he presents a good deal 
of practical advice on the conduct of hit and run raids 
and the use of strongholds against the invaders (7.5ff).

If Xenophon, with the experience of the Pelopon
nesian War to reflect upon, considered cavalry defense 
against large invading forces feasible, it is reason
able to suppose that before the war the Athenians may 
have believed that their cavalry, supported by rural 
garrisons, would be able to limit the damage the Pelo
ponnesians could inflict upon Attica. A brief review of 
the activities of the cavalry and garrisons during the 
Peloponnesian War shows that they were in fact expected 
to fulfill an important role in the defense of Athenian 
rural property.

At the outbreak of the war Athens had 1,200 cavalry 
of her own, an unknown number of allied Thessalian
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cavalry, and garrisons in strongholds at Eleusis, 
Oinoe, Panakton, Oropos, and perhaps elsewhere. 1' Upon 
crossing into the northwestern Athenian borderland in 
431 Archidamus attempted to capture Oinoe, but failed 
(2.18-19.1). He then proceeded southeast to the 
Thriasian plain. After ravaging the plain his army 
apparently attempted to cross the Daphni pass to the 
Athenian plain; as they approached the entrance to the 
pass they were met (at "the Rheiti") by Athenian caval
ry; although the Athenians were driven off, Archidamus 
decided to avoid the narrow pass and took the longer 
route north of Aigaleos to the deme of Acharnai (2.19.1— 
2) .

After the Peloponnesians had established their 
camp at Acharnai, Pericles constantly sent out the 
cavalry (lmi6a£ ... eg^Tteimev aiet ) to prevent the 
Peloponnesians from sending "outsiders from their main 
force" (Tipo6p6uou£ anb ttiq aTpanaQ) or ravaging the 
fields near the city ( *aypou£ touq ’eyyOq rfje niAeue 
HciHOupyELV, 2.22.2). At a place called Phrygioi (exact 
location unknown) the Athenian and Thessalian cavalry 
engaged a Boeotian cavalry group, but were driven off 
with light casualties when Peloponnesian hoplites came 
up in support (loc. cit.). The Athenian tactics were 
similar to those later used by the Syracusan cavalry 
against the Athenian hoplite army, and seem to have been 
effective. The Peloponnesian Army left Attica through 
one of the northeastern passes (2.23) without ever 
having entered the main part of the Athenian plain, much 
less the Mesogeia or other areas of southern Attica. 
Despite the shock of the invasion and the near crisis 
when the numerous Acharnians realized their territory 
had been selected for the Spartan camp (2.21.2-3, cf. 
Plutarch, Pericles 33.5-7), Pericles had reason to be 
proud of his preparations; the no-battle strategy was 
working according to plan and the Athenians expressed 
their approval of his leadership by electing him to 
deliver the eulogy over the war dead (2.24.6-8).

The next year the Peloponnesian army returned and 
this time was able to ravage the Athenian plain and the 
Mesogeia during the nearly forty days they stayed in 
Attica (2.47.2, 2.55, 2.57.2). The property-protection 
scheme had apparently broken down completely. The 
failure was due in part to the disrupting influence of 
the plague (which had killed 300 cavalrymen by 427;
3.87.3), but also because of the (unexplained) absence 
of the Thessalian cavalry, and because Pericles took 300 
cavalry with him on a naval raid (2.56.1). Cavalry 
available .for local defense in the summer of 430 must
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have been less than half that available in 431; the 
difference in numbers was a key factor in Spartan 
ability to ravage at will in central and southern 
Attica.

The Athenian demos was shocked-. A peace mission 
was hastily dispatched to Sparta (2.59), but the 
Spartans now saw no reason to make peace on terms 
favorable to Athens. Despair set in and with it anger 
at the originator of the defense plan which had failed. 
"The demos had lost what little they had, while the upper 
classTs Had lost their lovely country estates, both 
buildings and expensive furnishings ..." (2.65.2). Al
though the devastation of their armed forces by the 
plague (3.87.3) left them little choice but to stick 
with Pericles' strategy, the Athenians expressed their 
displeasure with their prostates by temporarily de
posing him from the generalship and by fining him
(2.65.3). 19

After Pericles' death in 429 his no-battle strate
gy was maintained, but so was the attempt to limit the 
damage caused by the annual invasions. In 428 the 
Athenian cavalry rode out "as usual" (wouep eiudeaav) 
against the invaders and succeeded in keeping the light
armed retainers of the Spartans from leaving the pro
tection of the hoplites or plundering near the city
(3.1.1). Again Athenian cavalry tactics are paralleled 
by the later successful attempt by the Syracusan horse
men to limit foraging by Athenian camp followers. After 
the capture of the Spartan force on Sphacteria in 425 the 
invasions ceased, but when the Peloponnesian garrison 
was established at Decelea in 413 the Athenian cavalry 
returned to action on a daily basis ('ooriu^pai). Their 
mission was much the same as before: to harass the
garrison (tip6q re Tqv Aex^Aeiav xaraSpouAQ tiolouû vojv) 
and to guard Athenian lands (xal xaxA. rf)v x&P&v 
(puA.aaa6 vTcov) . The cavalrymen saw such constant duty 
that their horses frequently went lame (7.27.5).20

Happily, the cavalry could look to the surviving 
garrison posts for help. In 411/10 an Athenian raiding 
force from the Oinoe fort successfully attacked a Cor
inthian contingent on its way home from Decelea (8.98). 
In the same year the Decelea garrison, along with 
reinforcements from the Peloponnese, approached the 
walls of Athens, hoping to precipitate the surrender of 
the city. Instead, the cavalry, supported by some 
hoplites and light-armed men, rode out and drove the
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enemy away from the walls. The Peloponnesians retreated 
in disarray and the reinforcements were sent home 
(8.71.1-3).

The picture that emerges from Thucydides' narra
tive is clear and consistent. At the outbreak of the war 
the Athenians expected their cavalry and outpost gar
risons to limit the damage done by the invaders to rural 
property. The defensive forces succeeded in restrict
ing enemy movements during the first invasion, but 
failed in the second year, prompting Pericles' dis
missal. Afterwards, the Athenians continued to use 
cavalry and garrisons to protect as much of their land 
as possible.

Whether or not the rural Athenians' faith in the 
cavalry and garrisons was the primary reason they were 
willing to abandon their farms, the rural protection 
scheme must have been a necessary condition of their 
agreement. Perhaps Pericles really felt it would be a 
good thing for the Athenians to ravage their own lands, 
but of course he could not possibly have convinced them 
to do so. On the contrary, Pericles, like other Athenian 
politicians, had to. present the majority of voting 
citizens with an attractive "legislative package" if he 
hoped to retain his influence and hence his ability to 
implement long-term policy. So he secured the demos' 
agreement to his no-battle strategy with a promise 
(which he may or may not have believed he could keep) 
that their lands would be guarded after they had come 
into the city.

Thucydides himself mentions the cavalry and gar
risons frequently enough to allow the preceding recon
struction, but in his analytic passages and speeches he 
completely ignores local defense.2^ Perhaps he con
sidered the rural defense plan unimportant, but, as
suming my thesis is correct, Pericles could not have 
implemented his no-battle strategy without it. 
Thucydides' narrative shows that the cavalry was con
stantly fighting the invaders and that garrisons were 
left in the borderlands for the duration of the war; one 
might reasonably expect him to explain what they were 
supposed to accomplish. Why does he not?

Thucydides was convinced that Athens' real 
strength lay in her empire. The Mytileneans informed 
the Peloponnesians in a speech that the war will not be 
waged in Attica as some may think, but over the places 
from which Attica derives wealth -- the allied states 
(3.13.5-6^. cf. 1.122.1). The empire was held by sea
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power, against which the Spartan land army was helpless 
no matter how often it might invade Attica, as 
Alcibiades pointed out in his speech of 415 (6.17.8).23 
Besides the fleet, only city walls were necessary to 
defend the state.24 Theoretically,.therefore, Athens 
needed only to protect the walls and: navy to guarantee 
the security of the empire and win tor at least avoid 
losing) the war. Unlike Pericles, Thucydides could 
choose to concentrate on theoretically achievable ends 
and to ignore the means of internal politics if the 
latter seemed unworthy. Several passages in 
Thucydidean speeches suggest that the desire to defend 
one's land was indeed an unworthy, even slavish, im
pulse. An Athenian envoy at Camarina told his audience 
that Athens' allies had been justly subdued since, in 
the Persian Wars they had not the courage (ouw 
exoAuncxxv to leave their homes (r& olneua) , but chose 
slavery (6 ouAeCo) instead (6.82.4). Athenian ambas
sadors in Sparta in 432 noted that if Athens had medized 
"in order to save their chora" all of Greece would have 
been lost (1.74.4; cf. Pericles' similar comments at
1.144.4). Archidamus warned the Eeloponnesians in 432 
that they must not expect the Athenians to be "slaves to 
their land" ( rff ytJ SouAeOoai; 1.81.6).

Pericles presumably conceded the strategic in
significance of local resources (which go unmentioned 
in his list of Athenian assets, 2.13.3-5), but knew that 
in order to implement his policies he had to make 
political compromises. To Thucydides, however, compro
mise with the demos was demagoguery -- and the historian 
was determined to draw the distinction between Pericles 
and the demagogues as sharply as possible. Pericles 
made decisions according to his own opinion and con
trolled the demos; the demagogues, on the other hand, 
attempted to please the mob in all things and so were 
controlled by it (2.65.8-11). Thucydides' Pericles 
could not be depicted as making a deal with the rural 
citizens over a concern so negligible in the greater 
scheme of things as rural property. Rather, Pericles 
must be portrayed as having demonstrated to them the 
unavoidable logic of his long-range strategy, which was 
based on sea power and empire. If this was not the way 
Periclean Athens really did work, it was the way it 
should have worked.

The Thucydides I have described here is not the 
impartial and objective observer he claimed to be 
(1 .2 2 .2 -4 ), but this does not mean he was a dishonest 
historian. In a recent essay on Thucydides, Chester
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Starr meditated upon the problem of historical ob
jectivity and concluded, "All that a true historian must 
keep steadily in mind is an effort to counter his known 
prejudices and to take into account all the known 
evidence; his unconscious attitudes will be detected by 
others as they judge his work."25 Thucydides, like all 
historians, had his biases and idees fixes, which come 
through clearly in the analytic passages and speeches of 
his history. Yet in his descriptive narrative of events 
he presents enough discrete pieces of evidence (in this 
case at least) so that later historians may reassemble 
the jigsaw puzzle for themselves and speculate as to why 
the pictute they see looks different from Thucydides' 
own.
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Fortress Attica, 32-35. Cawkwell, "Thucydides' Judg- 
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that the rest of Pericles strategy was conventional.
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5. The Peloponnesians invaded Attica annually 
(2.47.2, 3.1.1, 3.26.1-3, 4.2.1) except in 429 (when 
they concentrated on attacking Plataea instead, 2.71.1) 
and 426 (when the planned invasion was aborted due to an 
earthquake, 3.89.1). Even if some Spartans had doubts 
about traditional methods (Archidamus expressed such 
doubts in two speeches: 1.81.6 2.11.3-5) we must
assume, therefore, that there was a good deal of support 
for the invasion strategy. On Archidamus and the 
Archidamus speeches see J. de Romilly, "Les intentions 
d'Archidamos et le livre II de Thucydide," Revue des 
Etudes Anciennes 64 (1962), 287-97; E.F. Bloedow, "The 
Speeches of Archidamus and Sthenelaidas at Sparta," 
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Historical Review 87 (1982), 25-54.

6 . Thucydides emphasizes the squalid conditions 
in which the evacuees lived: 2.17, 2.52.1-2.

7. The sacred nature of the central hearth: L.R. 
Farnell, The Cults of the Greek States (Oxford 1896- 
1909), voTi 5~, 358-65. Many farms Had other sacred 
places; on three cult-related rupestral inscriptions 
found at a single farm in the Laurion district, se M. 
Langdon and V. Watrous in Hesperia 46 (1977), 162-77; J. 
Wickens in Hesperia 52 (1983), 96-99. On the sacred 
olive trees (which were located on private farms) see 
Lysias Oration 7. J.K. Davies, Wealth and the Power of 
Wealth in Classical Athens (New York 1981) , 75-76, 
postulates that Thucydides' stress on the rural way of 
life and cults shows that Athenians had a "comparative 
detachment" from and a "curious lack of emotional in
volvement" in their real estates, which I think over
states the case.

8 . Thucydides' assessment of Pericles' position 
is accepted by, among others, A. Delbruck, History of 
the Art of War (English ed. : Westport, Conn. 1975) , vol. 
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Pericles, who was able to persuade the sovereign Athen
ian Citizenry to adopt a strategy that was so hard to 
grasp," and Kagan, who speaks of Pericles' "political 
magic" (Origins, 193-94) and suggests that Pericles'
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was due to his "auctoritas" (Archidamian War, 54-56).

9. See the seminal article by M.I. Finley, 
"Athenian Demogogues," Past and Present 21 (1962), 3- 
24, esp. 14-16. There were, of course, differences 
between Pericles and his successors (see W.R. Connor, 
The New Politicians of Fifth-Century Athens [Princeton 
1971J) and his personal prestige no doubt helped 
Pericles persuade the Athenians to vote his way on many 
issues, but there were limits to what the Athenians 
would agree to on the basis of prestige alone.
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Classical Philology 74 (1979), 48, that tHi prepon
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Westlake, "Seaborne Raids," 79, found this "not quite 
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that it is a possible explanation.

13. Comparison of Athens and Syracuse: 7.55.2, 
8.96.5. According to Nicias (6.20.4) Syracuse depended 
upon grain grown in its home territory, but Lamachus'
(6.49.3) suggestion that a quick attack on Syracuse in 
415 would catch the Syracusans in the countryside while 
still engaged in bringing their property into the city 
seems to indicate that at least a temporary evacuation 
was effected.

14. Syracusan cavalry tactics: 6.52.2, 6.70.3,
6.71.2, 6.98.3, 7.4.6, 7.10.4, 7.13.2, 7.42.6, 7.44.8, 
7.78.3-7; rural garrisons: 6.45, 6.94.2.

15. The invaders' cavalry came from the Boeo
tians, Phocians, and Locrians (2.9.3, 2.12.4), but 
clearly the Boeotian contingent was the most important. 
Before the battle of Delium in 424 the general Hippo
crates suggested that an Athenian victory would ensure 
the safety of Attica, since without the support of 
Boeotian cavalry the Peloponnesians would not invade
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(4.95.1-2). Knight, "Thucydides and the War Strategy of 
Pericles," 153, states that the Peloponnesians had a 
"great advantage" in "hoplite, cavalry [my italics] and 
light-armed forces ..." but cites no evidence for this 
contention.

16. Hippocrates left behind 300 Athenian cavalry 
to guard the fort at Delium during the battle (4.93.1), 
demonstrating that cavalry could be used in close sup
port of fortified outposts.

17. Oinoe: 2.18-19.1, 8.98; Panakton: 5.3.5,
5.18.7, 5l. 35.5, 5.36.2, 5.40.1-2, 5.42.1-2, 5.44.3; 
Eleusis: Plutarch, Alcibiades 34.3-5; Oropos: 8.60.1.
I disucssed the physical remains and function of these 
and other sites (for which there are no testimonia) in 
Fortress Attica, 130-80.

18. G. Busolt, Griechische Geschichte bis zur 
Schlacht bei Chaeroneia (Gotha 1904), vol. 3.2, 930, 
suggested that the Athenian cavalry limited Pelopon
nesian movements in 431. His theory was noted, but 
rejected, by Kagan, Archidamian War, 51, 57 n. 48, on the 
grounds that "there is no evidence that the cavalry 
presented a serious problem to the Peloponnesians." Cf. 
also below, note 2 1 .

19. 2.65.3; Plutarch, Pericles 35.4. For a re
view of modern studies of Pericles' impeachment and the 
view that it was the outcome of political faction- 
fighting, see J.T. Roberts, Accountability in Athenian 
Government (Madison, Wise. 1982) , TT. 30-34, 59-62.

20. The defendant in Lysias 20.28 mentions that 
his brother was a cavalryman who killed an enemy soldier 
based at Decelea. In Lysias 14.20 the defendant notes 
that Athenian cavalrymen had done much damage to Athens ' 
enemies during the war.

21. Brunt, "Spartan Policy," 266, mentions in 
passing that Athenian forts and cavalry must have lim
ited the damage done to Attica in the Archidamian War. 
V.D. Hanson, Warfare and Agriculture in Classical 
Greece: Biblioteca di Studi Antichi 40 (Pisa 1983), 77- 
78, 105-6, notes the role of garrisons and cavalry in 
Athens' defense and argues, 109-43, that damage to 
Athenian agriculture was fairly limited even during the 
Decelean War.
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22. Pericles suggests (1.142.4) that the 
Peloponnesians will find it difficult to establish a 
fort in Attica since e h e l v o l q  n u w v  a v T e r e i x i « c 7 u 6 v G > v  
which could be construed as a reference to Athens' 
borderland fortresses, but more probably refers to the 
city itself. For this interpretation and an analysis of 
the grammatical difficulties involved in the passage, 
see A.W. Gomme, A Historical Commentary on Thucydides 
(Oxford 1945) , vol. 1, 458-59.

23. Cf. 1.143.4, 2.22.2, 4.12.3, 4.14.3. On 
Thucydides' narrowly military-economic view of sea 
power, see C.G. Starr, "Thucydides on Sea Power,"
Mnemosyne 4th series 31 (1979), 343-50.

24. Thucydides was convinced that city walls were 
necessary for civilized 1ife: 1.2.2, 1.5.1, 1.7, 1.8.3; 
and showed a good deal of interest in the history of 
Athens' walls; 1.90-93, 1.107.1, 1.108.3.

25. C.G. Starr, The Flawed Mirror (Lawrence, 
Kans. 1983), 32. A good deal of the debate over both 
Periclean and Spartan strategy is ultimately based on 
decisions about the reliability of Thucydides' anal
ysis. Cawkwell, "Thucydides Judgment," 69, who be
lieves that "it is unthinkable that Thucydides sought to
mislead," and Holladay, "Athenian Strategy," 404, who 
is unable to countenance the idea that Thucydides could 
give a slanted interpretation, both argue that
Pericles' strategy was purely defensive, just as 
Thucydides tells us it was. On the other hand Wick, 
"Megara, Athens, and the West," 2, who suggests that 
Thucydides deemphasized Athenian strategic interest in 
Megara "amost to the point of being devious," and Kelly, 
"Thucydides and Spartan Strategy," 54, who notes that 
generalizations in Thucydides "cannot be taken as lit
erally true and universally applicable," are both able 
to use Thucydides' narrative statements in arguing 
against Thucydides' own strategic analysis.
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Diodoros and Ephoros: One Source of Misunderstanding
Antony Andrewes 

Oxford University

The first step in evaluating any statement by 
Diodoros must be to try to discover what his source had 
said. His slipshod methods of epitomising can make this 
a very uphill task and in many cases certainty is not to 
be hoped for, but since for some stretches of Greek 
history Diodoros is our only continuous source the 
effort has to be made, and any sidelight on his treatment 
of his material may be of some use. That is my justi
fication for presenting to the keen eye of Chester Starr 
an essay concerned only with one narrow aspect of the 
problem.^ It is here assumed that Ephoros was the main 
source for the history of the Greek homeland for books 
11-15 of Diodoros' Bibliotheke. It will be argued that 
Ephoros not only gave each of his books a preface (FGrH 
70 T 10) but was also in the habit of prefixing to his 
account of any event, or any series of events which he 
regarded as connected, an introductory statement about 
the content of the coming narrative; and that this 
sometimes confused Diodoros.

The phenomenon can be seen most clearly in an 
extreme instance where the introduction was elaborate 
and rhetorical: Diodoros' account of the Athenian
victory at Oinophyta in 11.81.4-83.1. We start with a 
story (81.4-5) of Myronides' refusal to wait for those 
of his soldiers who turned up late for the march out of 
Athens, and this is followed ( 6 ) by the plain statement 
that he nevertheless won his battle against a Boiotian 
force "many times larger" than his own. The rhetoric 
then takes off: this victory (82.1) was in no way
inferior to Marathon or Plataiai or the other great 
feats of Athens, for (_2) some of these were against 
barbarians, some won with the help of allies, but here 
Athens stood alone against the strongest of the Greeks, 
an estimate of Boiotian toughness which is substanti
ated (_3) by looking forward to Leuktra and Mantineia. 
At 4 is found the complaint that, though this was such 
a glorious battle, no historian has described either the 
manner of it or the order of battle. The original author 
of the encomium on the battle cannot have been in this 
kind of doubt about what he was praising; this is 
Diodoros himself in difficulties with his source. We 
might at first take him to mean that he had no detailed 
account of Oinophyta, just as no detailed account has
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survived for us, 2 but the sequel shows that his con
fusion was deeper. Diodoros states that after winning 
a victory which put him on a level with Themistokles, 
Miltiades, and Kimon (_5), Myronides took Tanagra and 
pulled down its walls, then ravaged the whole of Boiotia 
and enriched his men with booty. Thucydides (1.108.3) 
states clearly that the demolition of the walls of 
Tanagra took place after Oinophyta. But then we find
(83.1) that Diodoros has after all not yet reached that 
battle: the Boiotians, indignant at the pillage of
their country, gathered a full levy of their army, a 
tough battle was fought all day at Oinophyta, the 
Athenians with difficulty routed the Boiotians, and 
Myronides gained control of the whole country except for 
Thebes.

It seems reasonably clear what happened. The 
extravagances of 82 are not Diodoros' own comments but 
are taken from his source, in which a celebration of 
Myronides1 achievement was inserted not as an epilogue 
to the narrative of the campaign but as an introduction 
to it. Diodoros did not realize this, but took the 
battle mentioned in 81.6 and praised in 82 to be a 
separate battle of which the detail had somehow got left 
out; so when he reached Ephoros1 actual account of 
Oinophyta he had to conjure up a fresh Boiotian army to 
fight there. This raises some interesting points.

First, there has been some tendency lately to 
reject the view that most Diodoran prefaces are merely 
cribbed from Ephoros and to credit him with a capacity 
to churn out moral and other comment for himself.  ̂ This 
is healty enough as a reaction against oversimple views 
propounded by earlier critics, but in this case there 
can be no doubt that the comment is the work of Ephoros.

Second, since we cannot suppose that Ephoros made 
a break after Tanagra and started a new book with 
Oinophyta, it follows that rhetorical outbreaks like 
this need not be the remains of Ephoran book-prefaces. 
In this case, it is clear that the comment is intro
ductory, and we must be prepared to find similar intro
ductions elsewhere.

Finally, the stimulus to this intemperate outburst 
may have been, in part, the reputation of Myronides; 
Aristophanes' references to him (Lys. 801, Eccl. 303) 
suggest that he was a charismatic figure who lived on in 
Athenian memory in a way that his colleagues of the 450s, 
Leokrates and Tolmides, did not,^ and much more material
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about him will have been available to Ephoros than to us. 
But the stress on the military virtues of the Boiotians 
is probably a more important clue. This is a theme that 
reappears in very similar terms from the beginning of 
book 15 (20.1, 26.1, 37.2, 39, 50.5); little as we know 
of Ephoros' life, Leuktra was the most spectacular event 
of his youth and it is reasonable to suppose that it made 
a deep impression on him. Diodoros has given us a very 
bare summary of Ephoros' narrative of Oinophyta, but he 
makes it a long and hard-fought battle, so that com
parison with the generation of Epameinondas would have 
come easily enough to his mind.

Diodoros' confusion over Oinophyta has caused no 
trouble and rates at most a footnote in our histories. ̂ 
His confusion over the Common Peaces of 375 and 371 
(15.38-39, 50.4-6) has given rise to more controversy. 
The basic trouble is the assertion (38.3) that in 375 the 
Thebans were excluded from the Peace, which is certainly 
not the case, and that Epameinondas then encouraged his 
countrymen to stand out against the decisions of the 
conference. This leads on (39) to an encomium on the 
Boiotians and their leaders, which reaches forward to 
Leuktra and the death of Kleombrotos before the di
gression is closed and Diodoros announces his return to 
continuous narrative (39.3). In 371 the Thebans did 
refuse to accept the Peace, and almost all historians 
have concluded that Diodoros in 38-39 has confused the 
events of 375 and 371; the not wholly appropriate term 
"doublet" has been freely used.®

It is, however, now clearly recognised that the 
earlier parts of Diodoros' account of the Peace of 375 
are correct. He starts (38.1) with the intervention of 
Artaxerxes, anxious to enlist mercenaries for his war 
against Egypt and therefore to promote peace in Greece; 
the fact of his intervention is confirmed by Philochoros 
(FGrH 328 F 151), and the motive here alleged is plaus- 
ible enough. Xenophon, in the single sentence he 
devotes to this peace (Hel1. 6.2.1), speaks only of 
bilateral agreement between Sparta and Athens, but 
other evidence supports Diodoros ( 2) in making it 
general. We may also accept that machinery was set up 
to oversee the removal of garrisons from the cities; 
certainly the Spartan garrisons in Plataiai and 
Thespiai were no longer there after 375. Next (_3) it 
is said that the Thebans resisted the procedure of 
signing city by city and claimed that the whole of 
Boiotia was in their synteleia♦ So far this should be 
right: in 386 they had made the same claim and desisted
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only when Agesilaos had brought the Spartan army as far 
as Tegea (Xen. Hell. 5.1.33, not in Diodoros), so it is 
likely that they put it forward in 375 as well as in 371. 
There follows an oratorical duel between Kallistratos 
of Athens and Epameinondas,' not recorded elsewhere. A 
famous confrontation between these two (Nepos Ep. 6 , 
Plut. 193c-d, 810f) is located by Nepds in the Arlcadian 
assembly, and Epameinondas is credited with a powerful 
speech at Sparta in 371 (Nepos Ej). 6 , Plut. Ages. 27.6- 
7) , after which there was an altercation between him and 
Agesilaos (Plut. 28.1-4); but none of this need cast 
doubt on the authenticity of Diodoros' debate, which 
could well belong to 375.

By the end of this long sentence (_3) we are 
undoubtedly in 371, with the other Greeks unanimously 
accepting the Peace, the Thebans excluded, and 
Epameinondas encouraging them to persevere. Then we 
seem to go back to 375; the sharing of the hegemony, 
Sparta to lead by land and Athens by sea (_4),° is also 
described by Nepos (Timoth. 2.2), in terms so similar 
that we can be sure the account comes from Ephoros, and 
Nepos' context is without question that of 375. Lastly, 
the motive for this is explained by the resentment at the 
rise of a third competitor for the hegemony; fear of 
Theban ambition has already been attributed to Sparta as 
far back as the seizure of the Kadmeia (15.20.1), and 
after Tegyra (37.2) that ambition is said to be now 
manifest. The whole of the next chapter (39) is then 
devoted to the Thebans, their physical strength and 
their valour, and the confidence they had now gained; 
and to the quality of their leaders, with particular 
attention to Epameinondas' education in Pythagorean 
philosophy; the arete he derived from this is made 
partly responsible For his defeat of Kleombrotos.̂  
Diodoros concludes: "But about these matters .[the
campaign of Leuktra] we shall explain more clearly-*-̂  in 
the detailed exposition, but now we must turn to the 
continuous sequence of the history [to the events which 
more immediately succeeded the Peace of 375]." H

The situation is not so clear here as in my first 
instance, but a fairly simple and plausible explanation 
can be given. Comparing 11.82, we can be sure that 15.39 
is drawn from Ephoros, and as such it looks like an 
introduction to his narrative of the period between the 
Peace of 375 and Leuktra. Suppose that this intro
duction followed directly on his account of the terms 
agreed in 375, so that a reference to Thebes' exclusion 
from the Peace of 371 followed directly on an account of 
their failure to maintain their stand in 375, then
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Diodoros' confusion becomes more explicable, if not 
more excusable. That would mean that everything down to 
the middle of 38.3, and the whole of 38.4, belong solidly 
to 375; only the false statement regarding Thebes' 
exclusion from the Peace and Epameinondas' encourage
ment at the end of 38.3 has crept in from Ephoros' 
introduction to the succeeding period.12

It might be more plausible in this case to suggest 
that the "introduction" is taken from the preface to a 
fresh Ephoran book; a break after the Peace of 375 would 
make more sense than a break between Tanagra and 
Oinophyta.* The rare fragments of Ephoros provided with 
book-numbers are no great help. F 80 from book 21 places 
the battle of Naxos in that book, 81-82 show that 
Epameinondas' second expedition into the Peloponnese 
belonged in book 23. One could then put the end of 21 
in 375, soon enough after Naxos, leaving 22 free for the 
period up to and including Leuktra. But my present 
argument tells rather against a break at this point, for 
Diodoros' confusion is more easily understood if the 
reference to the Theban stand in 371 was not in this way 
separated from the account of their attempted stand in 
375.

Formulae for return from an anticipatory digres
sion, in the style of the last sentence of 15.39, are not 
uncommon in Diodoros, and in general these passages 
cause no trouble: for instance, the dismissal of the
Athenian contingent from Ithome (11.64.2) gives rise to 
a comment on the disastrous future consequences of this 
quarrel, and the resumptive formula at 64.3 leads 
straightforwardly back to the narrative of the siege. 
But it may be worth looking at a more complicated case 
at 13.36-38. By one of his strangest aberrations, 
Diodoros has described the setting up of the Four 
Hundred and the Athenian defeat of Eretria twice (34.1- 
3 and 36.1-4) in almost identical terms. After the 
second version we hear of revolts among Athens' allies, 
the help that "Pharnabazos" (i.e. Tissaphernes)^ gave 
to the Spartans and his plan to bring up a fleet of 300 
Phoenician ships. In face of all this (37.1) no one 
expected that Athens could keep up her resistance even 
for the shortest time, but expectation was defeated by 
Alkibiades, whose dealings with "Pharnabazos" are de
scribed (37.3-5, with echoes from Thucydides); and 
after getting the Phoenician fleet dismissed he won many 
victories over the Spartans and restored the fortunes of 
Athens. The resumptive formula at 37.6 does not, 
however, bring us back to plain narrative. At 38.1-2 we 
begin a ne.w year (411/0): at this time the Athenians
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deposed the Four Hundred and set up a new regime. 14 *rhe 
man responsible was Theramenes, who is highly praised: 
it was he who advised the recall of Alkibiades and he 
rendered many other services to the city. "But this 
occurred a little later" (38.3), and with that Diodoros 
does pick up the narrative thread with a description of 
naval operations in the eastern Aegean.

Putting this together, it appears that Ephoros 
made a major break, whether or not he started a fresh 
book, after the fall of the Four Hundred and that his 
introduction (or introductions) to the following period 
extensively anticipated the coming narrative. It is 
tempting to speculate that the confusion which led 
Diodoros to duplicate the Four Hundred and the battle of 
Eretria is somehow connected with these Ephoran pro
cedures. Diodoros' two descriptions of the battle are 
so close in their wording that one can only suppose that 
he somehow contrived to summarize the same passage twice 
in the space of three chapters; this is not one of those 
doublets that can be attributed to a change of source. 
But the passages which lead up to the two versions of the 
battle are not identical: 34.1-2 starts from revolts in
the empire after the Sicilian disaster, which so much 
discouraged the people that they surrendered power to 
the oligarchs, whereas 36.1-2, echoing Thuc. 8.1, says 
that the people were determined to carry on the war, and 
appointed the Four Hundred in the hope that they would 
conduct it more effectively than the democratic leaders 
had done. In this latter version revolts in the empire 
are not mentioned till after the battle. It looks as if 
Ephoros had referred to the Four Hundred in two dif
ferent contexts, and it is easy to imagine that in his 
introduction to the following period he harked back to 
their installation and the circumstances of their fall. 
But that does not explain why Diodoros summarized the 
detail of the battle twice, and there are fewer clues 
here to tell us how the pieces might be fitted together. 
There are perhaps necessary limits to speculation about 
the workings of Diodoros' mind.

I conclude with a case where there is no resumptive 
formula, and Diodoros perhaps failed to recognize one of 
Ephoros' introductory statements for what it was. The 
passage in question is 11.78.1-2 where, however we 
restore the text, Diodoros starts off the war of Corinth 
and Epidauros against Athens with an Athenian victory 
which precedes the expedition to Halieis, the event with 
which Thucydides (1.105.1) begins the First Pelopon
nesian War. Reasonably enough, historians of our day
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have paid no great attention to this ghost battle, but 
students of Diodoros1 methods have to ask how it got 
there. On the lines of my present argument, it is 
possible that Ephoros prefaced his account of these 
hostilities with a statement that the war as a whole was 
won by Athens, and that Diodoros here, as in the case of 
Oinophyta, constructed a separate battle out of this 
prefatory statement. That is only a guess, and the 
matter is trivial enough, but we need to speculate about 
such minutiae if we are to get a clearer picture of the 
relations between Diodoros and his sources. There is 
still much to be done.
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Notes

1. I am grateful to D.M. Lewis and P. Stylianou 
for their comments on a first draft of this paper.

2. Polyaenus 1.35.1-2 (Frontinus 2.A.11, 
4.7.21) are not much help, but they are presumably based 
on accounts of this campaign; probably fromEphoros, who 
surely went into more detail than we find in D.S.
11.83.1. For Ephoros1 Boiotian sources see Jacoby, FGrH 
lie 31, and HCT IV on Thuc. 5.52.1.

3. Recently, K.S. Sacks, Hermes 110 (1982) 434-
43.  

4. Cf. also "Pyronides" who plays a substantial 
part in Eupolis1 Demoi.

5. E.g. G. Busolt, Griechische Geschichte, 3 
vols. (Gotha, 1893-1904) vol. Ill, 319, rT! 7~, who 
concluded that Ephoros, of whom he had in general a low 
opinion, had lost the thread of what*one source said and 
switched to another. But see G.L. Barber, The Historian 
Ephorus (Cambridge 1935) 94 n. 1, "perhaps Diodoros got 
entangled in the encomium."

6 . The most elaborate analysis is by S. Lauffer, 
Historia 8 (1959) 315-48. P. Stylianou has dealt firmly 
with this, and with the rest of the problem, in his 
commentary on Diodoros 15 (D. Phil. Oxon.), which I hope 
will be published before too long.

7. Diodoros locates these speeches *£v hoivS 
ouveGpio , which in the context can only refer to tne 
conference at Sparta. It has been proposed, however, 
that they were really delivered at Athens in the 
synhedrion of the Athenian alliance: the fullest recent 
exposition of this theory is by R. Sealey, Histor ia 5 
(1956) 189-92, who refers Isoc. 14.37 to the same 
occasion.

8 . If this refers to an actual clause of the 
treaty, as many believe, it must be to a sanctions clause 
which bound the participants to common action against a 
violator of the Peace: see F. Hampl, Die griechische 
Staatsvertraege des 4. Jht. v. Chr. (Leipzig 1938) 15- 
17; G.L. Cawkwell, CQ n.s. 3T- (1981) 76-77. The con
cession to Athens amply accounts for her jubilation over 
the Peace.
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9. This benefit was extended to Philip when he 
was a hostage in Thebes: D.S. 16.2.3.

10. The promise was not very adequately redeemed 
in 13.51-56.

11. Several scholars have relegated the events 
described in 15.40 to the period after Leuktra, as being 
part of what Diodoros has wrongly transferred back to 
375. Stylianou (see above, n. 6 ) argues strongly 
against this.

12. When Diodoros makes a false combination of 
this kind, it is seldom possible to draw a clear line 
between the original elements: cf. e.g. his account of
Sybaris and Thourioi at 12.10.

13. The two western satraps are combined under 
the name Pharnabazos in the latter part of book 13, but 
regain their separate identities and names in 14.

14. 4 The reading of the mss. here makes no sense; 
Krager's onALTWv for noAirSv i is a likely emendation.

15. Ephoros1 account of the battle is probably 
drawn from the Hellenica Oxyrhynchia: for the theory
that the author's narrative partly overlapped with that 
of Thucydides see HCT V, nn. to Thuc. 8.64.4, 95̂ :2, 99. 
But there is no question here of confusion, at any stage, 
between the two accounts; Diodoros, in both passages, 
reflects only the non-Thucydidean version.
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Lycurgus of Butadae: An Athenian Aristocrat
Sally Humphreys 

University College, London

Chester Starr has given us a stimulating and pro
vocative study of the contribution of the aristocracy to 
The Economic and Social Growth of Archaic Greece (1977); 
he has also written on "Religion and Patriotism in fifth- 
century Athens" (1979), and he is a historian who does 
not accept conventional labels and the division of 
history into periods without question. It therefore 
seems appropriate to dedicate to him this study of an 
Athenian aristocrat, patriot, and religious reformer, 
whose career perches somewhat uncomfortably between the 
age of the classical polis and the Hellenistic world.

Lycurgus was a member of one of the oldest and most 
prestigious Attic clans (geng) and himself held the 
genos priesthood of Poseidon Erechtheus,! centred on the 
Erechtheum, and in some senses of the word he can be 
called a conservative. He was a pupil of Plato, and some 
aspects of his program foreshadow the regime of 
Demetrius of Phalerum and the role played by the aristo
cracy in Hellenistic Athens. Nevertheless, his religi
ous reforms are innovative and he showed no desire to 
recreate the archaic state; his heroes were PeTricles, 
Aeschylus, Sophocles, and Euripides. He used the As
sembly and lawcourts as platforms for his policies, 
improved the efficiency of Athens' administration, 
wished to keep her independent of Macedon, and was not 
among those who wanted to give more power to the 
Areopagus. His vision was democratic; but his practice 
perhaps less so.

The Historical Context
We know almost nothing about Lycurgus' activities 

before Chaeronea. His ancestors had been wealthy (APF 
9251); his paternal grandfather Lycurgus III as promi- 
nent enough to be ridiculed in comedy for his connections 
with Egypt and to be put to death by the Thirty.2 
Lycurgus may have been one of Demosthenes' companions on 
his embassy round the Peloponnese to stir up suspicion 
of Macedon in 343 (Vita 841E, Dem. 9, Phil, iii, 72; but 
see Treves, 1934, p̂  T4). His wife 's brother, Callias, 
son of Habron of Bate, held the office of treasurer of 
military funds in 338/7, and he himself appears to have
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been a member of the Council of 500 in this year. 3 By 
the time he emerged as Athens' chief financial ad
ministrator, perhaps not until 336/5 (APF 9251), he was 
in his fifties. There is no indication, moreover, that 
any of his court speeches predates Chaeronea, though 
this is certainly possible for the speech On the 
Priestess, which seems to have concerned the priestess 
of Athena Polias on the Acropolis who was appointed by 
his genos, the Eteobutadae (Conomis, 1970, VI).

This paucity of evidence does not of course mean 
that Lycurgus had made no mark in Athenian public life 
before Chaeronea. It is only the chance preservation of 
one inscription which tells us that his associate and 
contemporary Phanodemus, the local historian, had been 
honoured for having given the best counsel during the 
year 343/2 as member of the Council of 500 (IG 11^223, 
Dittenberg, SIG 227). An equivalent find could easily 
change our perceptions of Lycurgus. Nevertheless, it is 
probably safe to assume that to many Athenians Lycurgus 
appeared, at the time of Chaeronea, as a dignified 
elderly man best known through his performance of re
ligious rituals.

After the defeat at Chaeronea there was conflict in 
the city between those who expected Philip to attack and 
were determined to fight -- Hyperides proposed that the 
Council should go down to the Piraeus in arms to decide 
on defense measures (Lyc. 1, Leocr. 37) and that slaves 
should be freed and armed for resistance -- and those who 
hoped to negotiate. As in the crisis at the end of the 
previous century, there were some who believed that a 
more oligarchic form of government was the solution to 
Athens' problems (cf. Hyp. 4, Phil. 8 ). Already in the 
350s Isocrates had called for a larger role for the 
Areopagus and in the 340s Demosthenes had proposed a 
decree empowering the Areopagus to "punish those who 
disobeyed the laws."^ It had used its powers to condemn 
Antiphon for planning to burn the docks, after the 
Assembly had acquitted him (Plutarch Dem. 14; Dem. 18, 
Crown 132-34) and to replace Aeschines when he had been 
elected to speak on behalf of the city at Delphi against 
the Delians (Dem. 18.134); at the time of Chaeronea it 
condemned citizens who tried to leave the city (Aesch. 
3, Ctes. 252; Lyc. 1, Leocr. 52), and it got Phocion 
appointed to command the defense of the city, after the 
battle, in place of the anti-Macedonian Charidemus 
(Plut. Phoc. 16; Gehrke, 1976, pp. 61-63; Mittelstadt, 
1976). The democrats counterattacked with charges 
against individual Areopagites, and with a law passed in
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early summer 336 authorizing the summary execution of 
anyone who tried to become tyrant or overthrow the 
democracy, and forbidding the Areopagus to meet if such 
a coup was attempted.-* Jurors could still be expected 
to feel suspicious at any mention of the Areopagus in 330 
when Lycurgus delivered his speech against Leocrates 
(1.52), although by 324 its members were sufficiently 
trusted to be commissioned to find out who had accepted 
bribes from Harpalus.

The Mechanisms of Reform
In this situation of distrust and despondency 

Lycurgus offered a plan for return to wealth and military 
strength, full retention of the democratic constitu
tion, moral regeneration, and dedicated leadership. The 
attractions of this program, in the prevailing psycho
logical situation, have often been pointed out. Less, 
however, has been said about the means by which it was 
carried out.

Although Lycurgus had a hand in remodelling the 
Assembly's meeting place on the Pnyx, started to build 
a new lawcourt, and used the Assembly and courts ener
getically as platforms for his vision of the city, his 
regime diverged in some significant ways from the pure 
type of fifth-century democracy (cf. Aeschines 3̂  Ctes. 
234). It has often been pointed out that his de facto 
tenure of the chief financial office of the city for 
twelve years gave him much more influence over the 
Council and Assembly than earlier annual treasurers 
(Wilamowitz, 1893, I, pp. 353-54; cf. Meritt, 1960; 
Rhodes, 1972, pp. 219-21). Less attention, however, has 
been paid to the change in the role of the nomothetai in 
the Lycurgan period.

To make new laws or change existing ones had re
quired, since the end of the fifth century, the approval 
of a commission of legislators, nomothetai. These 
commissions were large groups (1,001 plus the Council of 
500 in Dem. 24, Timocr. 27), drawn probably in most cases 
from the jury panel, sometimes with the addition of the 
Council of 500.6 They were gradually taking over some 
of the functions which the Council had performed in the 
fifth century. Though perhaps set up originally as a 
constitutional safeguard and to ensure that new laws did 
not conflict with existing ones, the nomothetai had 
acquired other functions, some of which had earlier been 
performed by the Council or left to the discretion of
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executive officers. They could be empowered to settle 
the detailed arrangements for carrying out measures 
decided by the Assembly; in particular, they were often 
asked to make provision for expenses not foreseen in the 
state's budgeting arrangements, which tended to earmark 
different sources of revenue for specific purposes and 
impose restrictions on the transfer of money from one 
fund to another (e.g. 1G II2 222, 330; 1G VII 4254 = 
Dittenberg. SIG 298). In effect, they were often asked 
merely to approve temporary suspensions of regulations 
(cf. Dem. 3, OlL. iii, 10; Kahrstedt, 1938, pp. 4-5, 15; 
Szanto, 1893) . This function of course brought them into 
close contact with the city's financial officials. They 
could also, however, draft detailed proposals prescrib
ing new duties for the city's executive officers -- 
magistrates, Council, and courts.' Through this latter 
form of activity the nomothetai could sometimes exercise 
wide powers; Demosthenes even alleges that new legisla
tion could be proposed at their meetings which had 
received no airing at all in Council or Assembly (24, 
Timocr. 26-29), and that sufficiently powerful politi
cians- could legislate just as they pleased (20, Lept. 
91) . Their decisions did not require formal ratifica- 
tion by the Assembly, though they could be challenged as 
illegal in court by a graphe.®

The Lycurgan age is notable for a large number of 
new laws laying down new procedures for the conduct of 
public business, passed by the nomothetai but associated 
with the name of a single ''author” -- drafter and 
p r o p o s e r . 9 The earliest is probably the law prescribing 
financial arrangements and building specifications for 
the rebuilding of the city walls, proposed by the well- 
known general Cephisophon (APF 8410) and usually dated 
to 337/6. The law on attempted tyranny proposed by 
Eucrates son of Aristotimus of Piraeus in the same year 
(Meritt, 1952) is a good example of a law which was 
controversial and did not require detailed drafting; it 
was passed at a special meeting of nomothetai in the 
ninth prytany of the year. It was probably in the same 
year that Hegemon carried through a law creating the new 
financial office which Lycurgus was to hold, and perhaps 
modifying other financial offices, 1 1 and late in the 
year a new law was passed concerning Lemnos. 1 2 The law 
of E p i c r a t e s 1 ^ which reorganized the ephebate, the sys
tem of military training for citizen boys of 18 to 2 0 , 
must have been passed in 335/4 at the latest. The 
regulations for distributing and taxing the new land 
acquired when Philip handed Oropus over to Athens (L. 
Robert, I960) must also have been passed fairly early;
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they were quoted in 335/4 in the law of Aristonicus of 
Marathon specifying arrangements for the celebration of 
the Lesser Panathenaea (IG 1 1  ̂334; Dittenberg. SIG 271; 
cf. Lewis, 1959a). Aristonicus in the same year pro
posed, with Lycurgus, a decree instructing Diotimus to 
sail out with a small force to operate against pirates 
(IG 11^ 1623 lines 276-85), and he was evidently re
sponsible for other legislation too; the comic writer 
Alexis (CAF F 125-26) makes jokes about his activities 
as legislator, apparently in connection with market 
regulations.^

Lycurgus himself, probably in the last prytany of 
335/4, proposed a new law arranging for the overhaul of 
dedications in a number of prominent t e m p l e s ^  and the 
provision of new sacred vessels and ornaments for the 
Panathenaic procession and other rituals; this is pre
served in IG 11^ 333 with another law, mainly concerned 
in the surviving part of the text with the conduct of the 
public slaves on the Acropolis. An oracle -- presumably 
that of Delphi -- was to be asked to approve these 
changes, which meant melting down a lot of old offerings; 
one is reminded of Plato's appeals to the authority of 
Delphi in the Republ ic and Laws. At about the same time 
provision was made for replacing six of Pericles' gold 
statues of Victory which had been melted down in the last 
stages of the Peloponnesian War and never replaced. 
Lycurgus' status as one of the priests of the Acropolis 
made it particularly appropriate for him to take charge 
of such matters. Another law dealing with questions of 
cult, the new regulations for celebrating the festival 
of the healing god Amphiaraus at Oropus under Athenian 
authority, was entrusted to the historian Phanodemus, 
whose antiquarian knowledge presumably gave him au
thority in ritual matters; he was praised by the demos 
in 332/1 (IG VII 4253; Dittenberg. SIG 287) for drafting 
these regulations and providing revenue to pay for the 
cult and for repairs to the sanctuary. He evidently 
cooperated with Pytheas, who was honoured in 333/2 for 
his activities as commissioner for water supplies, which 
had included repairs to a fountain at the Amphiareion (IG 
1 1  ̂ 338, cf. VII. 4255 = Dittenberg. SIG 973); and, as 
will be seen below, he may have included provisions for 
participation by the newly created ephebic corps in his 
regulations for the games at the Amphiareia.

Fragments of two further laws dealing with reli
gious festivals are known.1° Other laws of the period 
dealt with the admission of new citizens to phratries 
(Osborne, 1981a), grants of dining rights in the
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Prytaneum and perhaps grants to foreigners of the right 
to own land in Attica (Pecirka, 1966, p. 77).

Most of these laws would have required consultation 
with Lycurgus over their financial implications, but 
their proposers were men of substance and authority in 
their own right -- rich (Epicrates), learned 
(Phanodemus), prominent enough to be demanded when the 
Macedonians asked for leading democrats to be handed 
over (Aristonicus). Although we tend to speak of the 
period as "the Lycurgan age," its reforms were carried 
through by the energetic cooperation of an appreciable 
segment of the upper class.

One of the main factors which made these changes 
possible was, clearly, Lycurgus' control and successful 
management of Athens' financial affairs. He is said to 
have doubled the city's revenues, raising them from 600 
to 1,200 talents per year (Vita 842F). He paid out 
18,900 talents of the city's money (Vita 852B); this 
statement in the decree proposed by Stratocles in his 
honour in 307/6 presumably derives from the accounts of 
his administration which Lycurgus"set up in the Lyceum 
(Vita 843F), and represents projects for which he was 
personally responsible. He collected 650 talents in 
donations from private citizens.1' These donations 
presumably came in mainly in the early years after 
Chaeronea, when money was being spent on preparations 
for war; IG II2 351 + 624 (Dittenberg. SIG 288, 330/29) 
honours Eudemus of Plataea for having spent money pro
mised for the war effort on the construction of the 
Panathenaic stadium. The fleet was built up to a 
strength of 400 triremes with a small number of "four- 
bankers" and "five-bankers,"1® stores of weapons and 
armour were built up (cf. Dem. 18, Crown 114, 117), and 
new ship-sheds and storage for rigging were completed. 
Money was also spent on repairing the walls, although the 
rich men who were put in charge of different sections of 
wall (Aeschines 3, Ctes. 27-31, cf. APF 3597.XXII) were 
expected to contribute personally. Demosthenes gave
1 0 , 0 0 0  drachmas; the completion of the walls may have 
supplied the occasion for Ctesiphon's proposal that he 
should be awarded a gold crown, in 336.^

Lycurgus' measures for increasing revenue included 
arrangements for selling the skins of sacrificial ani
mals, which in the second half of 334/3 brought in just 
under a talent; 2 0 more careful supervision of the opera
tions of mining contractors2 1 and probably of tax- 
farming contracts (see Gauthier, 1976, pp. 172-74); and
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I more effective arrangements for collecting rents from 
|; sacred property and contributions in kind due to the gods 
| (cf. nn. 58-59 below). It is doubtful whether mining 
ji produced any very substantial increase in revenue in 
| this period (Hopper, 1953, p. 252). Some new revenue 
| came in from the land acquired with Oropus (L. Robert,
: 1960), and the taxes derived from trade and resident
I aliens may have risen with peace, Alexander's march to 
I the east and the Lycurgan building programs. Tri- 
f erarchic debts, too, were pursued. Nevertheless it is 
i easier to see how Lycurgus cut costs than it is to see 
I how he increased revenues. The fact that the fleet was 
j not used, except for limited operations against pir- 
ji a t e s , 2 2  represented an immense saving. Lycurgus also 
i encouraged the rich to pay some of the costs of the 
$ offices they held; the separation between public office 
| holding and private wealth which had characterized the 
i classical democracy in Athens (Humphreys, 1983, chap. 2) 
Jj became b l u r r e d . 2 3  Contributions to restore Athens' 
(j military strength and rebuild her walls have already 
I been mentioned. Pytheas son of Sosidemus of Alopeke, 
ji commissioner for water supplies in 333/2, was praised 
| for having paid for some of the work out of his own pocket 
I (K5 Il2 338). The stadium was built on land donated by 
j| Deinias, at Lycurgus' request (Vita 841D), with the help 
j of draught animals supplied by Eudemus of Plataea (I_G Il2 
f 351, 330/^9, proposed by Lycurgus). Neoptolemus of 
fl Melite was made commissioner for many projects and 
{I honoured for his personal contributions (APF 10652; Dem.
I 18, Crown 114; he owned slave carpenters, Lewis, 1959b, 
jj p. 224 lines 216-18).

With this control of the city's finances, Lycurgus 
! possessed the power to change the city through three 
j channels: by his building program (cf. Will, 1983, pp.
f 90ff.), by creating the corps of epheboi to serve as an 
£ idealized representation of the citizen body while doing 
t their military training, and by making changes in re- 
I ligious ritual.
i>
I It is in his building program that Lycurgus' at-
J tachment to the institutions associated with the fifth- 
J century democracy is most clearly displayed.24 Walls, 
1 ship-sheds, and the completion of the arsenal for war- 
I ships' gear in Piraeus emphasized Athens' ability to 
iji defend herself. The Phyx, where the Assembly met, was 
£ remodelled. The Theatre of Dionysus was rebuilt with 
i stone seating and a new temple and stoa were built in the 
t adjoining sanctuary (Travlos, 1971, pp. 537-39); 
| Aeschylus, Sophocles, and Euripides were accorded a



quasi-heroic status, with bronze statues set up in the 
theatre (Paus. 1.21.1-3) and authorized texts of their 
works deposited in the city archives to ensure that 
actors did not deviate from the received version (Vita 
841F). A large new lawcourt building was begun in the 
Agora and alterations were made to* the building cur
rently identified as the Heliaea, hitherto Athens' 
largest court.25 A temple to Apollo Patroos, ancestor 
of the Ionians, perhaps already planned before 
Chaeronea, was erected, and near it the statues of the 
eponymous heroes of the ten tribes were set on a new 
base.26

Attention was also paid to the face which Athens 
turned to visitors from the rest of G r e e c e . 27 a  new 
stadium was built for the Panathenaic games, and a new 
building program was started at Eleusis. The monumental 
portico designed by Philo is thought to have been begun 
at this time, though according to Vitruvius (7 pref. 17) 
it was completed under Demetrius of Phalerum. A temple 
to Pluto was finished in 329/8 (Mylonas, 1961, 146-49; 
Clinton, 1972); the decision to^give increased pro
minence in the Mystery cult to the god of the underworld 
under this name, etymologically suggesting ploutos, 
wealth, made explicit the promise of the Mysteries to 
promote agricultural fertility and individual well
being. 28 xhe supervisors of the Mysteries carefully 
recorded on stone their expenditure on these works, on 
repairs to the walls surrounding the sanctuary, and on 
cult (IG Il2 1670-77). Lycurgus is cited in these 
inscriptions as responsible for instructions concerning 
payments to the architect (II2 1672.11) and as proposer 
of decrees fixing the pay rate for draught animals 
(1673.64-65) and providing that surplus money from the 
offertory boxes at the end of the year should be given 
to the h i e r o p o i o i .29 The Amphiareion at Oropus was 
repaired; new buildings may also have been added to the 
sanctuary of Asclepius in Athens (Walbank, 1979).

These new public settings were equipped with a new 
cast of performers to represent the citizen body in 
miniature: the epheboi. The young men of the upper
class had always used the gymnasia as centers for general 
athletic training which included the use of weapons, and 
those between the 18 and 2 0  years of age had been given 
a separate military status and were called on for gar
rison duty in Attica and frontier patrols when needed, 
but now this informal initiation into the role of the 
adult, citizen hoplite was transformed into an organized 
period of military training, lasting two years. The
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•iii!i.r
(i first year was spent in barracks in Piraeus and the 
jj second in other forts in the Attic countryside: Eleusis, 
f Rhamnous, Phyle, and perhaps Sunium and A p h i d n a . ™
j! Their service began with an oath of loyalty to the
t city, which was traditional, and a tour of the "holy 
j places" under the command of their newly elected of- 

ficials.31 While stationed in Piraeus they were in- 
j structed in hoplite fighting, archery, javelin throw- 
I ing, and the use of catapults. At the end of the first 
| year there was an assembly and drill displays in the 
I theatre,32 after which the ephebes took up guard duty in 
I the Attic countryside.

By the late second century the ephebes were a
> conspicuous element in most if not all of the city's 
3 major rituals; they escorted processions, manhandled 
I sacrificial bulls, provided teams to compete in athletic 
)! contests. But by this time they had lost their military 
I functions. Did the Lycurgan training program include 
I ritual duties? There are some indications, albeit 
t rather tenuous, that it did. An ephebic dedication from 
f: the Ceramicus by the Aiantis class of 333/2 (Reinmuth, 
I 1971, no. 6 ) mentions victory in a torch-race; torch- 
t races by ephebic teams are later attested for the fes-
> tivals Theseia and Epitaphia, and an inscription of the 
f Lycurgan era may possibly contain regulations for the 
$ Epitaphia.33 Certainly this is a festival which would

fit admirably into Lycurgus' conception of the values 
(I which ought to be impressed on the young. Another 
$ ephebic dedication, from the Amphiareion, probably com-
0 memorates participation in the Amphiareia of 325/4
1 (Reinmuth, 1971, no. 15; see Lewis, 1973b). IG 11^ 3105, 
| from Rhamnous (Pouilloux, 1954, 2 bis) is now confirmed 
| as a dedication celebrating victory by the ephebes of 
I Erechtheis in a torch-race in 333/2 (Petrakos, 1981, pp. 
| 68-69, no. 21); this may even indicate that ephebic(participation in the Amphiareia preceded Phanodemus' 

reorganization of the festival. Firm early links be
tween the ephebes stationed at Rhamnous and the! Amphiareia are confirmed by the fact that a visit to the 
Amphiareion formed part of the ephebic program in later 
centuries when it was no longer under Athenian control!(Pelekidis 1962, p. 253; Athens lost Oropus in 322). 
Several ephebic dedications were set up, by different 
tribes, at Eleusis and included honorary decrees from 

I the deme;3^ it is natural to suppose that those stationed 
Ji at Eleusis took part from the beginning in the procession 

which escorted the holy objects of the Mysteries on their 
ji way to Athens and back again, as they certainly did 
{ in later centuries (Pelekidis, 1962, p p ..  220-23). The
»
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ephebes of Cecropis of the class of 334/3 (Reinmuth, 
1971, no. 2) were also honoured by the deme of Athmonon, 
to which the tribal sophronistes of the year belonged; 
it is not unlikely that he arranged for the ephebes of 
his tribe to participate in the local festival of Artemis 
Amarysia, a goddess associated with the young (cf. K? 11^ 
1203; Paus. 1.31.4-5). The ephebes of Pandionis of 
(?)332/l (Reinmuth, 1971, no. 10) were honoured by the 
council and demos and the demes of Rhamnous, Eleusis, and 
Phyle; while on duty at Phyle they may have taken part 
in the cult of Artemis there.35 i n  320/19 the deme of 
Aixone was appointing sophronistai to see that order was 
maintained in their all-night festival in honour of Hebe 
(IG 11^ 1199; Whitehead, 1982); it seems possible that 
tFTs title was borrowed from the officials in charge of 
the ephebes because the ephebes had been taking some part 
in the festival. Hebe was a suitable deity and Aixone 
not too far from Piraeus. It is likely enough also that 
the ephebes stationed in Piraeus took part in the festi
val of Zeus Soter and the Dionysia there; both were 
prominent in the Lycurgan period (IG 11^ 380;
Dittenberg. SIG 313; Vita 842a with Koerte, 1902; cf. 
below n. 40). Perhaps, too, they already escorted the 
wooden statue of Athena from the Palladion shrine to 
Phalerum and back; in its mythical and institutional 
associations the Palladion represented a meeting-point 
between Athens and the outside world, which may have 
helped to attract the liminal ephebes into its orbit.3°

There is no need to suppose that this participation 
of the ephebes in cult followed a master plan worked out 
in detail when their training program was inaugurated. 
It is more likely to have developed spontaneously out of 
the initiatives of the ephebes' kosmetai and sophron- 
istai, of deme officials and priests in the centers where 
ephebes were stationed, and of those who drafted regula
tions of new festivals. Some initiatives -- perhaps the 
invitations to the ephebes to participate in festivals 
at Athmonon, Aixone, and Phyle, which are not listed in 
later records of their ritual activities -- will have met 
with only temporary success; others became institu
tionalized. The ephebes were new and interesting, 
young, handsome, and conspicuous in their distinctive 
short cloaks (Ath. Pol. 42.5). Demades, adapting a 
Periclean phrase, called them "the springtime of the 
demos" (Loraux, 1975; Demades fr. 68 De Falco). To give 
them a role in processions and games and invite them to 
local festivities was an obvious step, and the increased 
attention paid to cult in the Lycurgan period favoured 
a development which easily acquired its own dynamic, as 
time passed and ephebic participation began to be
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thought of as a regular element in festivals and pro
cessions. Nothing seemed contrary to tradition in this 
development; indeed, it can be suggested that the new 
initiatives often picked up old patterns of association 
in myth and ritual. But the overall effect helped to 
produce a change in emphasis in the city's ritual cycle.

Such changes could also be produced through a more 
direct manipulation of financial resources, by selec
tive expenditure on cult vessels and on sacrifices. The 
overhaul of sacred property begun probably in 335/4, on 
Lycurgus' proposal, included provision of new cult ves
sels and . of jewelery for 100 kanephoroi ("basket- 
carriers"), to be used in the procession at the 
Panathenaea (_IG 11^ 333). 37 Probably this represented 
an increase in the number of young girls taking part in 
the procession as kanephoroi (perhaps from 30 to 100: 
D.M. Lewis, pers. comm.). Increased emphasis on the role 
of the young in ritual seems to be characteristic of the 
period (cf. Humphreys, 1985), and the series of dedica
tions commemorating girls' service as kanephoroi begins 
with 11^ 3457, dated to the late fourth or early third 
century. Lycurgus may have had in mind Plato's views on 
the necessity of educating and socializing girls as well 
as boys. Examinations of temple treasures, in which old 
and dilapidated offerings were melted down and turned 
into silver and gold vases, had happened before (cf. 
Lewis, 1954); but only on this occasion can we .see how 
what was in appearance a simple operation of keeping 
sacred property in good order could also serve to single 
out particular aspects of cult for more attention. The 
frequent references to sacrifices of aresteria and to 
oracles on cult matters during the Lycurgan period 
indicate that the reformers were aware that they were 
innovating.

The acquisition of Oropus provided another op
portunity. A tax levied on the new territory was devoted 
to the celebration of the Lesser Panathenaea (_IG 11^ 334; 
Lewis, 1959a; L. Robert, 1960). Two traditional sacri
fices were to be made, one somewhere in the area of the 
old statue of Athena housed in the Erechtheum,38 the 
other to Athena H y g i e i a , 3 9  whose cult had been intro
duced to the Acropolis by Pericles. The new funds were 
to be used for a larger sacrifice to Athena Polias. with 
one victim consecrated to Athena Nike. The meat from 
this larger sacrifice, a hecatomb, was to be distributed 
to the demos in the Agora. The temple of Athena Nike 
belonged to the Periclean age and the reference to her 
pointed in the direction of Lycurgus' replacement of
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Pericles' gold statues of Victory; the new sacrifice to 
Athena Polias was linked to the Panathenaic procession 
rather than to any specific point of reference on the 
Acropolis.

The record of proceeds from the sale of skins and 
other by-products of sacrifice in the years 334/3 to 
331/0 contains no complete figures for the Panathenaea, 
but does indicate the relative importance, as measured 
by size of sacrifice, of various other festivals (see 
Humphreys, 1985); the cult of Zeus Soter and Athena 
Soteira in Piraeus bulks particularly l a r g e . F e s t i 
vals of Dionysus are, as is to be expected, well in 
evidence; cults which commemorated historical events, 
such as the restoration of democracy in 403, also play 
a significant role.

Although, as we shall see shortly, the old 
priesthood-holding aristocratic gene were active in the 
Lycurgan period, and although Lycurgus himself held a 
prominent priesthood on the Acropolis,^ there was no 
attempt to return to the archaic agje, and no ideology of 
traditionalism. There is a hint of that in Isocrates 
(Areop. 28.9), but Lycurgus and his collaborators were 
not averse to innovation. They took care to ask the gods 
for approval of proposed changes, but even their 
Periclean echoes are reminders of Athens' greatest age 
rather than attempts to put back the clock.

Another indication of the absence of traditional
ism from the Lycurgean program is the minor role of the 
Acropolis in the cult and building enterprises of the 
period. Apollo Patroos^ and the eponymous tribal 
heroes drew attention to the Agora; but there is also a 
tendency to locate the centers of religious power out
side the city -- in E l e u s i s , ^  at the Amphiareion in the 
newly acquired frontier territory of Oropus, at Delphi.

Serendipity played its part in the Lycurgan re
ligious program. When Philip gave Oropus to Athens in 
338 she acquired a new religious center, home of a 
healing god who had already been honoured in the city (IG 
11^ 171; cf. Paus. 1.8.2). Phanodemus was commissioned 
to draft regulations for a new penteteric festival, 
which was first celebrated in 329/8 with a distinguished 
body of Athenian epimeletai in charge of the games: 
Phanodemus himselF, Lycurgus, the orator Demades, 
Niceratus the great-grandson of the Periclean general 
Nicias, Cephisophon of Cholargus,^ Epiteles son of 
Soinomos of Pergase, Sophilos son of Aristoteles of
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Phyle, who had served as general epi tei chorai in 334/3 
i  and 333/2 (Reinmuth, 1971, nos] AT T-9), and
J Thymochares son of Phaedrus of Sphettus (APF 13964), a 
! younger man from a rich and famous family (was his father 

holding some other office which excluded him from par- 
, ticipation?). Several of the members of this commission 

reappear as delegates to Delphi on the ceremonial 
Pythais of 326/5.45

The council of 329/8 set up an inscription in the 
Amphiareion praising these commissioners (IG VII 4254; 

!j Dittenberg. SIG 298); the Council of the foTTowing year 
j also made a dedicat ion in the sanctuary (Agora XV, no. 
il 49) in which Phanodemus, Demades, and Cephisophon are 
ij listed as contributors who were not members of the 
•' Council, together with Polyeuctus of Sphettus (Prosop. 
jl Att. 11934, 11950) and a number of others. The dedica- 
! tion of the ephebes of Leontis in 325/4 has already been 
|j mentioned. The inscription of 329/8 mentions those who 
I; undertook to be responsible for eutaxia, good order, 
i during the Amphiareia; it is not quite clear whether this 
r refers to a particular competition (drill?) or to super- 
; vision of the procession from Athens or Oropus, but the 
\ liturgy recurs in another text of the Lycurgan period.46
I!
*; Many ceremonial embassies left Athens for other
’! ritual centers during the Lycurgan era. The most elab- 
I orate was presumably the Pythais of 326/5, already 
jj mentioned. Ostensibly it was a response to the sighting 
», of lightning "over the Harma" by the Pythaistai, whose 

duty it was to watch for this portent every year on 
j specified dates; but a conscious policy decision may 
j well have been involved. The last Pythais had been sent 
f in 355,^7 an(j the proverbial expression "where there is 
i lightning over the Harma" meant "once in a blue moon." 
| The leaders of the Lycurgan Pythais were Lycurgus him- 
f self, Phanodemus, Demades, Niceratus, Cephisophon, the 
f rich Neoptolemus of Melite who had paid for the gliding 
J of Apollo's alter in the Agora (APF 10652), Glaucetes of 
t Oion who had perhaps served as diaitetes with Niceratus 
j1 and Cephisophon in 330/29, and three younger men (Lewis, 
!| 1955). Glaucetes, like Demades, was made a proxenos by
j the Delphians (Dittenberg. SIG 287).
\•Ij Such ceremonial embassies maintained the city's
I position on the Panhellenic stage both in formal and in 
J: informal ways; besides making an impressive show by
| their presence, members of the delegation could engage 
] in informal negotiations with envoys from other states 

and sound out feelings about Macedonian rule, without
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making any open political moves (Miller, 1982). Athens 
had sent a theoria to make an offering at Dodona in ca. 
331, no doubt as a discreet gesture of friendship to 
Macedon (Hyperides 3, Eux. 24-26). Menesaechmus led a 
theoria to Delos, and was subsequently prosecuted by 
Lycurgus for having sacrificed in aii incorrect manner 
(fr. XIII Conomis). Demosthenes -- otherwise con
spicuously absent from the cult activities of the period 
-- led a theoria to the Olympic games at the beginning 
of August 324;*̂ ° another embassy went to the Nemean games 
in 323 (IG II2 365; Walbank, 1981; Miller, 1982; SEG 
30.66). ---

As these last examples indicate, the increase in 
ritual activity could be used for diverse purposes and 
was exploited by different Athenians for different ends; 
we are not dealing with a monolithic "Lycurgan policy." 
The climate of opinion encouraged initiatives in the 
field of cult and the Athenian upper class responded 
freely, giving us valuable insights into the religious 
tastes of the period.

The inscriptions set up by the~Councils of 329/8 and 
328/7 at the Amphiareion have already been mentioned. 
The Council of 328/7 also made a dedication to the 
eponymous tribal heroes in the Agora, perhaps to cele
brate the completion of the new base for their statues 
(Rotroff, 1978; Lewis, 1979). The Council of 333/2 had 
dedicated a silver phiale at Eleusis and a statue of 
Democracy in the Agora to commemeorate its year in 
office; the cult of Democracy was associated with the 
restoration of democratic government in 403 after the 
fall of the Thirty, and the sacrifice, performed by the 
generals, in Boedromion,^9 Was large enough in 332/1 to 
bring in at least 414 1/2 drachmas from the sale of hides 
(IG II2 1496.131-32; a drachma represents, very ap
proximately, a day's wage).

Rich individuals made their individual contribu
tions to the new pattern of cultic activity, both in 
office and out of it. Pytheas, appointed superintendent 
of the city's waterworks for 333/2, was praised in a 
decree proposed by Lycurgus for covering some of the 
expenses of his office out of private means; he repaired 
a fountain at the Amphiareion and built another in the 
sanctuary of Ammon.Eudemus of Plataea's contribution 
to the construction of the stadium, and Neoptolemus of 
Melite's gilding of the altar of Apollo in the Agora, 
have already been noted. Neoptolemus also rebuilt the 
temple of Artemis Aristoboule in his own deme, Melite,
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which had been founded by Themistocles (Threpsiadis and 
Vanderpool, 1965) and we have evidence of two dedica
tions he made on the Acropolis to unknown deities (IG 11^ 
1496.43f., 4901). A series of monumental dedications by 
chorggoi responsible for financing victorious drama- 
tica 1 performances and choirs, placed under the rocks of 
the Acropolis above the new Lycurgan Theatre of 
Dionysus, begins in 335/4.51 Xenocles son of Xeinis of 
Sphettus (APF 11234), who replaced Lycurgus as treasurer 
epi tei dioikesei for four years, probably 332/1 - 329/8, 
was praised in the latter year by the Kerykes, one of the 
two leading gene at Eleusis, for his benevolence to the 
sanctuary.- He continued to take any interest in it 
later, serving as epimeletes of the Mysteries in 321/0 
or 318/7 (Meritt, 1960 = SEG 19.119; H 2 H91 = 
Dittenberg. SIG 1048; Ampolo, 1979).

Several inscriptions of this period record honours 
for priests and hieropoioi; IG 11^ 330 for the
hieropoioi of 335/4j 11^ 410 for IfEe hieropoioi and the 
priests of Dionysus, Poseidon, Zeus Soter, and Ammon,52 
11^ 354 (328/7) for the priest of Asclepius, who had 
inter alia contributed to the preservation of good order 
(eukosmia) in the t h e a t r e . 53 Such inscriptions indicate 
that rich men were coming forward as candidates for state 
priesthoods^^ and were probably supplementing the funds 
provided for sacrifice out of their own resources in 
order to increase the eclat of the festivals for which 
they were responsible. Some of the fluctuations in 
sacrifice size which can be detected in the dermatikon 
r e c o r d s ^  may be due to this factor.

Genos priesthoods too attracted increased atten
tion at this time. Two minor Eleusinian gene, the 
Croconidae and Coironidae, went to court over their 
respective roles in the Eleusinian rites; Dinarchus 
wrote a speech for one genos and Lycurgus may have spoken 
for the o t h e r . Dinarchus also wrote a speech for a 
suit between the deme of Phalerum and the Phoinikes -- 
probably a genos, cf. Toepffer, 1889, 300f. -- on a 
priesthood of Poseidon, presumably at Phalerum (fr. XX 
Conomis).

Growing public attention to the city's cults is of 
course likely to have aroused increased interest in cult 
in gene, phratries, demes, and other small cult associa
tions; but it seems that the state also took an interest 
in the affairs of such bodies at this time. Small cult 
groups of all kinds appear as sellers of property in a 
record of tax on land sales inscribed probably between
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330 and 310.57 ye have various records from the Lycurgan 
period of leases of sacred property owned by major 
deities and by local shrines under deme management;58 
but it seems that the leasing procedures employed by some 
of the smaller cult associations were not considered 
adequate. Such bodies acquired land-piecemeal by gift 
and confiscation, and leased it (sometimes in per
petuity: Behrend, 1970, nos. 24, 27, 35) to provide
income to fund sacrifices. In practice wealthy members 
of the group may have come to a tacit agreement to take 
turns in funding sacrifices during a year of office and 
enjoy the use of group property without paying rent the 
rest of the time. Hence, perhaps, the suggestion that 
those bodies which experienced difficulty in collecting 
rents should put their property up for public sale and 
-- presumably -- invest the proceeds in interest-bearing 
cash loans.5*

Ideology
That Lycurgus and his collaborators had visions of 

the nature of the good society will already be clear. It 
is now time to look at evidence for the conscious 
expression of these visions in symbolic form, in texts 
and images.

The account of the early Athenian constitution in 
the Aristotelian Athenaion Politeia (fr. 3) may shed 
some light on the concern shown by the Lycurgan regime 
for the regular performance of cult duties by gene and 
other small corporations. Ion, eponymous ancestor of 
the Ionians, is said to have created 4 tribes, 12 
trittyes or phratries, and 360 geni. The scheme bears 
little relation to contemporary Attic institutions; the 
number of gene in Attica was certainly much smaller and 
trittyes and phratries were distinct from each other. A 
third-century papyrus from Egypt, P. Hibeh 28, provides 
an illuminating parallel, describing a city in which 
there are 5 tribes, 12 demes, and 720 phratries, two of 
which are to perform some function (the exact nature of 
which cannot be restored) on each day of the year. Since 
both gene and phratries by this time acted principally 
as cult associations, it seems likely that this is the 
function implied in both texts. We may compare Plato's 
specification in the Laws (828b) that there will be no 
day in the year, in his Cretan city, on which one 
official or another will not be offering sacrifice on 
behalf of the c o m m u n it y .I t  seems not unlikely that 
the Ath. Pol.'s account of Ion's constitution came from
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Phanodemus' history of Attica, which clearly paid more 
attention to mythical times than earlier Atthides had 
done.61 We are not entitled to assume that Lycurgus or 
Phanodemus had practical plans for revival and revision 
of the Attic gene; but legislation was passed in 334 
(Osborne, 1981a, II, p. 87) which concerned membership 
of phratries. New citizens henceforth could only be ad
mitted to certain phratries; was this an attempt to build 
up numbers in phratries which were becoming too small to 
be viable?

Phanodemus1 Atthis clearly shows some community of 
interests‘with Lycurgus. He discussed the name of a 
small island off Delos also mentioned in Lycurgus' 
speech against Menesaechmus (FGrH 325 F 1; Lyc. fr. 
X I I I . 8 Conomis), and he told the story of the self- 
sacrifice of the daughters of Erechtheus (F 4); Lycurgus 
quoted a long passage from Euripides' Erechtheus on this 
episode in his speech against Leocrates (1.98-100). 
Both seem to have tried to reduce the prestige of the 
"Hyperborean" connections of the Delian Apollo, 
Phanodemus deriving the Hyperboreans from Greek an
cestry and insisting that they travelled to Delos via 
Attica (F 2, F 29), Lycurgus asserting that Abaris learnt 
prophecy from Apollo in Greece (fr. X I I I . 5).62

This handling of Delian affairs is part of a general 
tone of local patriotism in the remnants of Phanodemus' 
work. He claimed that Athens had been responsible for 
the foundation of Troy (F 13) and of Sais in Egypt (F 25) , 
and that Agamemnon's expedition against Troy had set out 
from Brauron in Attica (F 14) . He stressed that when the 
Athenians acquired the Palladion from the returning 
Argive fleet they did not know whom they were killing (F 
16; see Jacoby 1954, ad FGrH 323 F 20) and he exaggerated 
the size of Cimon's Fleet at the battle of Eurymedon (F 
22). He may have claimed that Deucalion created the 
human race in Attica (Jacoby, 1954, ad FGrH 328 F 95).

Such claims suggest narrow horizons, but it would 
be wrong to see Phanodemus as merely a naive parish-pump 
antiquarian. His explanations of cult show the influ
ence of philosophical rationalizations of r e l i g i o n . 63 
Dionysus is apparently taken to be a personification of 
wine; in F 12 we are told that the Nymphs are known as 
the nurses of Dionysus because water added to wine 
increases its quantity. F 9 seems to attribute some 
beliefs about Dionysus to the activities of a Locrian 
conjuror who pretended to be able to work miracles. F 
21 indicates that Phanodemus, like Plato and
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Theophrastus, may have held that primitive man made only 
vegetable offerings to the gods.

Such passages suggest to me that Phanodemus shared 
with Lycurgus not only a taste for erudition in matters 
of local history but also a firmly utilitarian view that 
the purpose of myth and aetiology was to teach useful 
lessons, especially the lesson of patriotism. They show 
no signs of sharing Plato's scruples about the use of 
untrue stories and of poetic techniques for manipulating 
the emotions to achieve their ends. The works of the 
three classical tragedians were a central element in 
Lycurgus' conception of paideia; as we have seen, their 
statues were set up in his new theatre and authorized 
texts of their work were deposited in the city's archives 
and read to actors each year to prevent them deviating 
from the prescribed version. Tragedy was to become a 
ritual in a new sense, no longer celebrating the power 
of the god of wine and the mask, but celebrating and 
reenacting the city's glorious past. New competitions 
in comedy (at the Chytroi, the final day of the 
Anthesteria, the Athenian Hallowe'en, in late February) 
and in choral poetry, at the Dionysia in Piraeus (Vita 
842A; Koerte, 1902) were added to the ritual calendar. 
The long quotation from Euripides' Erechtheus in which 
Praxithea declares her willingness to sacrifice her 
daughter for the city (cf. fr. X.10) is part of an 
ensemble of "sacred texts" used by Lycurgus in his speech 
against Leocrates with the explicit aim of "turning all 
the younger generation towards virtue" (sect. 10); the 
speech opens with a prayer, and includes the oath of the 
ephebes (76-77), the oath taken by the Greeks before the 
battle of Plataea (8 0 -8 1 ) , the myths of the miracle of 
Mt. Etna„and the self-sacrifice of King Codrus (95-96, 
84-87),65 echoes of the language of funeral speeches 
(46-50; cf. Maas, 1923) and the decree passed against 
Phrynichus in 411 (112-14; cf. Andrewes, 1981, p. 309).

Poetic texts, according to Lycurgus (1.100-102), 
are an essential element in paideia; laws are too brief, 
merely issuing commands ana prohibitions, whereas the 
detailed examples of virtuous behavior exhibited by the 
poets carry more persuasive force. Earlier generations 
had prescribed regular recitals of the poets by law, 
Homer at the Greater Panathenaea in Athens (102) and 
Tyrtaeus on Spartan military campaigns (106-7). Pro
ductions of the works of the classic tragedians at the 
Dionysia were doubtless viewed as continuing this tra
dition. Here Lycurgus clearly expresses disagreement 
with Plato, who had also recognized the inadequacy of
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current legal texts, but proposed to solve the problem 
by attaching preambles to the laws to explain why they 
should be obeyed (Laws 721a-e, 722d-723d; Morrow, 1960, 
552-58). Plato did allow for the use of myth and poetry 
in education in the Laws (663d-664d) but regarded the use 
of legal texts as definitely superior (858d-859b). He 
would not have approved of the use of poetry in lawcourt 
speeches.

It is worth noting, at this point, that Lycurgus' 
ideology and views on education found surprisingly 
little iconographic expression. The fact that several 
of his architectural projects were left unfinished may 
partly account for this (cf. Mylonas, 1961, p. 135), but 
not wholly. Only the Acanthus Column dedicated at Delphi 
-- if Bousquet (1964) is correct in arguing that it 
should be dated ca. 330 and represents the three daugh
ters of Erechtheus -- has a strong mythical content, and 
this is precisely the myth (belonging to his own genos) 
which Lycurgus interpreted in 330 in a thoroughly 
Periclean spirit as an example of self-sacrifice on 
behalf of the polis. Euphranor's cult statue of Apollo, 
though housed in the temple of Apollo Patroos, repre
sented him as a poet and divine patron of the arts, 
playing on the lyre (Thompson, 1961). The temple of 
Apollo Patroos also housed two earlier statues (Paus.
1.3.4), one popularly associated with the plaque of 430: 
the temple is starting to take on the functions of a 
museum. The statues of Aeschylus, Sophocles, and 
Euripides and of Democracy (above, n. 49), and the golden 
Victories, all referred back to the fifth century as the 
city's heroic past."® The wooden statues of Lycurgus and 
his sons in the Erechtheum, presumably dedicated by his 
sons, represent a different spirit: the use of wood, the
celebration of a genos priesthood, the setting in the 
Erechtheum emphasize the links of a particular family 
with the remote mythical past, in contrast to the civic 
and classical ideals of Lycurgus.

Lycurgus' other vehicles for educating his fellow 
citizens were the Assembly and the lawcourts. Paideia 
of the young, he says in the speech against Leocrates, 
consists of punishment of offenders and rewards to the 
virtuous (1.10). He made a point in some cases of 
personally proposing honours to benefactors of the city 
in the Assembly (IG II2 328, 345, 351, 414a = SEG 21. 629; 
cf. Vita 844A), alid by the use of eisangelia in prosecu- 
tions he ensured that sanctions against offenders also 
got publicity in Assembly meetings. He makes a dis
tinction in the speech against Leocrates (139-40) be
tween agopistic liturgies -- financing teams and
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choruses -- which bring glory to the individual, and 
epidoseis which benefit the whole community; it is the 
latter which should be singled out for public reward. 
The concern shown in this period over the regulations 
governing grants of citizenship and of perpetual dining 
rights in the Prytaneum fits with this attitude. Bene
factors of the city who dined in the Prytaneum and took 
prominent seats at festivals kept the memory of their 
deeds and their generosity alive; they became part of the 
paideia, a fate which was to overtake Lycurgus himself 
before long.®'

Lycurgus' use of eisangelia brings out particu
larly clearly the combination of democratic form and 
authoritarian content which characterizes his political 
style. He took the role of "people's watchdog" which had 
been created by the demagogues and sycophants of the 
radical democracy and tried to clothe it with a new moral 
authority. Athens had no public prosecutor; the laws 
provided that any public-spirited citizen could prose
cute in certain types of case (Harrison, 1971, pp. 76- 
78), but the fact that successful prosecutors benefited 
financially meant that a prosecutor* who had no personal 
interest in the case he brought was viewed with suspicion 
(cf. Humphreys, 1983, p. 30). The lack of the public 
prosecutor was beginning to be felt; the city appointed 
a commission of prosecutors for the trial of those 
accused of taking bribes from Harpalus, in 324/3. 
Lycurgus' presentation of himself, in the role of prose
cutor, as the moral voice of the city thus corresponded 
to a need of which his hearers were aware.®° However, 
the spectacle of an influential politician prosecuting 
on behalf of the State with all the skills developed by 
a century and a half of adversarial court pleading, and 
with a firm conviction that he is educating his fellow 
citizens by bringing the suit, is one which modern 
readers may well find disquieting. Hyperides found it 
objectionable too and protested sharply against 
Lycurgus' use of eisangelia, hitherto reserved for ser
ious political charges, Igainst persons whom he con
sidered immoral -- cowards, adulterers, men who charged 
too highly for hired flute-girls (Hyperides 3, Eux. 1- 
8; cf. 2, Lyc. 12; Koerte, 1923; Wilamowitz, 1923 J~. Once 
again we find Lycurgus blurring the boundaries between 
private and public spheres. Eisangelia had probably 
originally been designed for use by tne weak against the 
powerful; it allowed the plaintiff to make his charge 
initially before a large audience, Council or Assem
bly,®^ and thus mobilize public opinion on his side. It 
had come to be used principally for impeaching office
holders for misconduct of public business. One of its

218



more objectionable features was that it allowed the 
prosecutor to spring charges on the accused in public 
without giving him a chance to prepare a reply or 
mobilize witnesses for the defense. A formal trial 
followed, if the Council or Assembly did not throw the 
charge out, but the preliminary accusation might well 
have prejudiced the minds of the jury.

Lycurgus1 first use of eisangelia was probably his 
attack on the general Lysicles, blaming him for Athens' 
defeat at Chaeronea; he also denounced Autolycus, a 
member of the Areopagus, for sending his wife and 
children out of Attica at the time of the battle. In 333 
he supported an eisangelia against Lycophron (defended 
by Hyperides) for aaultery; in 330 he prosecuted 
Leocrates by eisangelia for having left Athens at the 
time of Chaeronea, using the case as a vehicle for his 
own view of the duties of the patriotic citizen.™ 
Leocrates was acquitted, according to Aeschines (3, 
Ctes. 252), by a single vote. Lycurgus also used
eisangelia to prosecute Menesaechmus for a breach of 
ritual rules while leading a theoria to Delos, and made 
a supporting speech in the eisangelia of Euxenippus 
(APF. 5886, also defended by Hyperides) for taking 
bribes when sent to sleep in the temple of Amphiaraus at 
Oropus and bring back a message from the god. Hyperides' 
charge that Lycurgus was using a sledgehammer to crack 
nuts seems fully justified. 71-

Conclusion
Seen from the historian's perspective Lycurgus 

often seems, ironically, to be preparing Athens for her 
role in the Hellenistic world rather than returning to 
the age of Pericles. His assembly-place and lawcourt 
remained unfinished; his rationalization of the Athen
ian economy had less lasting effects than his encourage
ment of donations from wealthy benefactors; his ideas on 
the relation between law and morals were developed by 
another ex-student of Theophrastus, Demetrius of 
Phalerum, who disenfranchized a large segment of the 
citizen body and ruled as a philosopher-tyrant. His most 
lasting legacies to Athens were the theatre, the 
ephebate, and his innovations in ritual, all of which 
contributed to the increasing tendency of the city to act 
out a representation of polis life for her contem
poraries in the Hellenistic world rather than seek a role 
in the new configurations of power. And this, surely, 
is the most significant criticism to be made of his 
policies. Whether one likes his political ethos may be 
a matter of taste, but his belief that Athens' problems
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could be solved by internal reorganization and reform, 
with the minimum of links to the outside world, his 
absence of any constructive foreign policy, surely shows 
a lack of political insight and imagination.

The posthumous honours granted to Lycurgus in 
307/6, when the city was freed from Demetrius' rule, form 
a fitting end to this somewhat ambivalent career. His 
descendants were granted perpetual dining rights in the 
Prytaneum.72

In the archaic period the grant of lifelong dining 
rights in the Prytaneum -- mainly, probably, to victors 
in major events at the Panhellenic games -- meant a 
permanent seat at the center of power in the city. After 
the fall of the Pisistratid tyranny the honour was 
awarded -- partly, perhaps, in sympathy with the growth 
of a more critical attitude towards the honours heaped 
on successful athletes (Xenophanes fr. 2D.-K.), partly 
as a snub to the Alcmaeonidae -- to the senior repre
sentatives of the families of Harmodius and 
Aristogiton, who had assassinated-Pisistratus' second 
son Hipparchus. The next Athenian to be awarded lifelong 
sitesis was Cleon, in the enthusiasm which followed his 
capture of the Spartan force on Sphacteria in 425. A 
similar grant was made to Iphicrates after the peace with 
Sparta in 371.73 jn the period after Chaetonea, two 
divergent conceptions of the role of grants of perpetual 
sitesis seem to have coexisted in implicit contradic
tion"! Grants to Demades in ca. 335 (opposed by Lycurgus 
and Polyeuctus of Sphettus), Philippines of Paeania in 
293/2 (APF 14670), and the comic poet Philippides of 
Cephale in 283/2 (APF 14546) seem to extend to citizens 
who have played an important role as intermediaries 
between Athens and Macedonian rulers the honours which 
were being granted to non-Athenians for performing the 
same functions. Yet the posthumous and hereditary 
honours granted to Lycurgus and (in 280/79) to 
Demosthenes indicate a different view: those who dine
in the Prytaneum are seen as representing glorious 
moments in the city's past, players in a perpetual 
historical pageant. Less than twenty years after his 
death, Lycurgus had become a museum piece, a figure 
almost as remote as Harmodius and Aristogiton -- two 
other Athenian aristocrats whose lives ended in irony.
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Notes

1. Habron's pinax [Plutarch] Lives of the ten 
orators (henceforth Vita) 843E-F, seems to imply that 
the priesthood passed from Lycomedes to Lycurgus III and 
thence to L. IV, Lycophron having perhaps died before his 
father.

I should like to thank D.M. Lewis for refer
ences and for information on his new readings of some 
texts, as well as for having laid much of the groundwork 
for the argument in his own articles on the period.

2. Ar. Birds 1296, Cratinus 30 CAF, Pherecrates 
11 CAF; cf. Vita 843E, probably referring to L. III. 
Konler, 1871, conjectured that L. Ill had played a part 
in the introduction of the cult of Isis to Athens, but 
this is far from certain (cf. Dow, 1937).

3. Callias, APF 7856. Mitchel, 1962, argues that 
he held office from 338/7 to 334/3 and was succeeded by 
Demades. Osborne, 1981b, argues that L. may have built 
up a reputation as administrator by collaborating with 
Eubulus in the 340s. His Council membership is deduced 
from the statement of Lucian (Parasite 42) that neither 
he nor Hyperides (certainly a councillor) fought at 
Chaeronea. Given that Callias' sister bore Habron to L. 
in 348 (Reinmuth, 1971, no. 12), it is somewhat sur
prising to find C. in such a senior post in 338; was L. 
her second husband? That Habron was L's second son is 
proved by the naming pattern (sons named for FF, MF, F) , 
by Lycophron II's successful claim to sitesis in the 
Prytaneum (Vita 851F) and by the fact that when Habron 
was selected by lot (cf. Dem. 57, Eubul. , 63) to succeed 
his father as priest of Poseidon he ceded the office to 
Lycophron (Vita 843E-F). Scholl (1872) felt that Habron 
was shown to be the eldest son by the name-order in the 
Vita's report of a family genealogy from the first 
century B.C. (842F-843C) and by the use of the terms 
*riu<Pta3riT̂ oe and aTxeypdiljaTO' in relation to Lycophron's 
claim for sitesis. But the form of ancient genealogical 
inscriptions has not been studied (see IGR III 500 for 
an interesting and complex specimen; Dittenberg, SIG 
1020; Masson, 1974, for early examples), and there were 
obvious advantages in putting Lycophron after his two 
childless brothers. We do not know what the normal 
procedure for claiming hereditary sitesis was; apo-§ raphe (Harrison, 1971, pp. 211-17) may seem surprising, ut allowed the claimant to make his request in the
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Assembly, where apographai were regularly considered 
(Ath. Pol. 43.4). Epidikasia may have seemed inappro
priate for such a public matter. *riuxpt.a0TiTTiae in Vita 
843C is merely an inference from hjteYPd4xxTO, part of the 
author's inaccurate resume of the document in 851F which 
(as Keil, 1895a, pp. 211-13, saw) is a record of a legal 
judgment in favour of Lycophron. Its version of the
honorary decree for Lycurgus will therefore be
Lycophron's rendering of the text (and not, as Keil 
suggested, Stratocles' draft). The source cannot be 
Craterus, whose collection of decrees and court judg
ments (F 5b, 11, 12) covered only the fifth century(FGrH 
342, Jacoby 1955, pp. 98-99), but worked on the same 
principles and used similar materials. Cf. further 
Jacoby, 1913, 1955, on Heliodorus (FGrH 373).

4. Dinarchus 1, Dem. 62. Aeschines 1, Tim. 81-
84. 92 implies that the Areopagus was already active by 
346/5 (Wu'st, 1938, pp. 47-49).

5. Lycurgus fr. Ill, Against Autolycus (cf. 1, 
Leocr. 53, Vita 843D, Aesch. 1. Tig. 81); Dinarchus 15, 
cf. 1 Dem. 48-53 (Hansen, 1975, nos. 113, 117; Hansen 
omits the Antiphon case which presumably came first to 
the Assembly as an eisangelia). Areopagus law, Meritt, 
1952, (SEG 12.87); cf. Ostwald, 1955; Sealey, 1958. 
Cawkwell, 1969, p. 169, n. 2 and Mosse, 1970. argue that 
the Areopagus was still closely linked to Demosthenes in 
336; I am not convinced.

6. Kahrstedt. 1938. MacDowell, 1975. does not seem 
to me to have proved conclusively that there was a change 
of procedure in the middle of the fourth century. 
Atkinson's view (1939, p. 125) that the council always 
sat with the nomothetai is unnecessary and, in my view, 
improbable (c £. Kahrs tedt, 1938, p. 3).

7. Stroud. 1974 (inscription from 375/4): 
duties for various colleges of magistrates, the Coun
cil, and the court of the thesmothetai. IG 11^ 140 
(353/2) leaves the Assembly to decide how the first- 
fruits offered to the goddesses of Eleusis are to be 
collected but specifies that it is the duty of the 
Council to see that these orders are carried out and the 
prescribed sacrifices are made. Note that Androtion's 
commission to overhaul dedications on the Acropolis was. 
according to currently accepted restorations (Lewis. 
1954), set up by a decree and not a law.

8. Graphe nomon me epitedeion theinai: Dem. 24, 
Timocr. is an example. See Kahrstedt. 1938. As Atkinson
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(1939) pointed out, a decree providing for the appoint
ment of nomothetai would normally indicate in outline 
what legislation they were expected to produce, while 
major new measures would presumably be presented to the 
Assembly after being approved by the nomothetai , if only 
as a way of publicizing their contents"! Nevertheless it 
cannot be maintained that laws approved by the 
nomothetai had to be subsequently ratified by the As
sembly^

9. Thus the legislative activity of Demetrius of 
Phalerum -- whether or not he had the official title 
nomothetes- (Dow and Travis, 1943; Gehrke, 1978) -- had 
precedents in the Lycurgan era. Later references to the 
nomothetai seem rare, but a law passed by them has been 
found at Brauron, providing for the survey and repair of 
sanctuary buildings, dated to the middle of the third 
century (Ergon, 1961, 24-25; Papadimitriou, 1963, p. 
220; Linders, 1972, p. 71).

10. IG II2 244, Maier, 1959, I, no. 10; cf. 
Aeschines 3"TCtes. 27-31. Cawkwell, 1963, p. 66, n. 109, 
wants to date this law to the period of Eubulus.

11. Cf. Rhodes, 1972, pp. 235-40. A Hegemon was 
a candidate for delivering the funeral oration after 
Chaeronea (D.18.285); a Hegemon proposed a law before 
326/5 allowing the supervisors of the dockyards to 
dispose of unwanted ships' gear (_IG II2 1628 298ff.) ; a 
Hegemon proposed a decree authorizing the treasurers of 
Athena to move some dedications (^G II2 1469B 121-22); 
a Hegemon was unsuccessfully accused by Aristogiton ca. 
331 (Hansen, 1975, no. 120). Whether all are the same 
man we cannot tell; the name is common.

12. Schweigert, 1940a. The text mentions both the 
thesmothetai and the basileus. I am inclined to think 
that the Tatter is the Athenian official, not a 
Macedonian king, and that the law was concerned with 
ritual.

13. Because Harpocration (s♦v. Epicrates) says 
that the author of the law on the ephebate had a fortune 
of 600 talents, Davies (APF 4909) suggests that he may 
have been the Epicrates of Pallene who was unsuccess
fully accused of illegal mineworking between 330 and 
326. In this case he might also be the Epicrates -otetou 
of Pallene who was a councillor in 335/4 (Agora XV, no. 
43). However, there are two men in Pallene Tailed 
Epicrates active in these years.
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14. Edmonds' reasons (1959) for dating Alexis' 
jokes about Aristonicus to 322 do not seem cogent to me.

15. It is not clear whether these regulations 
covered temples all over Attica or only those in the 
city. Linders, 1972, takes them to cover the sanctuary 
of Artemis at Brauron, which certainly recorded in
ventories on stone in this period.

16. Walbank, 1982, publishes a new text which he 
suggests may be part of Phanodemus' law (but see below, 
n. 33). We also have regulations for a new festival in 
honour of Peace (L. Robert, 1979). If the text reading 
in Ath. Pol. 54.7 is retained, a new penteteric festival 
for Hephaestus was introduced in 329/8; but despite the 
difficulties of emendation I cannot believe that the 
Ath. Pol, ignored the introduction of the Amphiareia in 
this year (cf. Wilhelm, 1895; Keil, 1895b). The text 
published by Lewis, 1968, has liturgists who had served 
at the Hephaestia offering phialai in 331/0, but the 
festival may have been late in 332/1 (where there is 
space for it in K? 11^ 1496; it is difficult to fit annual 
Hephaestia into this inscription).-* If the order of 
festivals in Ath. Pol. 54.7 is correct, the penteteric 
Hephaestia should have been held in 332/1, 328/7, and 
324/3 (cf. Mikalson, 1975, p. 46 for Eleusinia; Rhodes, 
1981, 607-8 for Brauronia).

17. Vita 852B. 841B has different figures; it 
would clearly be easy to arrive at different sums by 
different criteria.

18. A "four" was probably a bireme with two men on 
each oar, or a trireme with two men on the middle oar; 
a "five," a trireme with two men on the oars of the two 
upper levels. Perhaps only two "fives" were built 
(Ashton, 1979) .

19. Treves, 1934, p. 17. Demosthenes was also 
treasurer of the theoric fund in 337/6.

20. IG 11^ 1496, cf. Harpocration s.v. dermatikon 
(Lycurgus FF. I.1 Conomis). If the Greater Panathenaea 
had been included the revenue for this year would pre
sumably have been considerably higher. The figure for 
333/2 is IT 5409 dr. or 2T 3909 (D.M. Lewis, pers. 
comm.). On the sale of skins from the Amphiareia (first 
celebrated under Phanodemus' regulations in 329/8) see 
Petropoulou, 1981. We cannot say whether skins from the 
Amphiareia would have been entered in the dermatikon
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accounts; since some of the revenue from the dermatikon 
was apparently used to provide ritual vessels for the 
cult of Amphiaraus (IG 11^ 333), the commissioners for 
the Amphiareia might have been allowed to keep their 
revenues from the sale of skins.

21. Lycurgus1 prosecution of Diphilus netted 160 
talents, which he is said to have distributed to the 
citizens (Vita 843D). Other prosecutions connected with 
mining also took the place in this period: Hyperides 3,
Eux. 34-36; Bartolini, 1977, p. 67, n. 1; Dinarchus
LXXVIII Conomis (XCIV belongs to the 340s). Cf. Dem. 37, 
Pant. 36.-

22. Diotimus II son of Diopeithes of Euonymon (APF 
4386) was sent out against pirates in 335/4 and honoured 
in a decree proposed by Lycurgus in the following year 
(Schweigert, 1940b, 340-41, cf. Vita 844a). In 325/4 a 
colony was sent to the head of the Adriatic to protect 
Athenian merchantmen from pirates (IG 1 1 2 1629.165-271; 
SEG 30.107); it was led by a MiltiaTes and was to be a 
new Chersonese, protecting a new source of corn which 
would be less vulnerable to Macedonian interference than 
the Black Sea.

23. The absence of building accounts from the 
Lycurgan period, apart from those of Eleusis, noted by 
Rhodes (1972, p. 220) may be partly due to this reliance 
on private generosity.

24. However, owing to the difficulties of dating 
archaeological material precisely, there is in many 
cases some doubt whether Lycurgus was initiating new 
projects or continuing work already planned or begun in 
the 340s under Eubulus.

25. Thompson and Wycherley, 1972, pp. 56-61 
(Square Peristyle), pp. 64-65 (Heliaea). The identi
fication of these two buildings as lawcourts is not 
entirely certain. The Square Peristyle, like the new 
stoas on the Pnyx, was never completed. Thompson, 1982, 
suggests that the remodeling of the Pnyx was the idea of 
Eubulus rather than Lycurgus.

26. Thompson and Wycherly, 1972, pp. 136-40; 
Travlos, 1971, p. 96. It has been argued that the temple 
of Apollo Patroos was already planned when the smaller 
adjacent temple, thought to have been dedicated to Zeus 
Phratrios and Athena Phratria, was built shortly after 
the middle of the fourth century. Eponymoi: Rotroff,
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1978; cf. Lewis, 1979. Near this base were a statue of 
Amphiaraus which may have predated the Lycurgan age (cf. 
IG II2 171) , a statue of Peace holding the infant Wealth, 
by Cephisodotus, and a statue of the Callias who made 
peace with Persia in 449. Lycurgus' statue was set up 
in 307/6 in the same area (Paus. 1 8*.2; Agora XIV, pp. 
38-41).

27. L. Robert, 1979 (SEG 29.88) discusses regula
tions for a new festival of tKe goddess Peace, which make 
explicit provision for the arrival and departure of 
visitors from abroad. On the date of this text see 
Walbank, 1982.

28. See Foucart, 1883. IG II2 1933 (320s) lists 
liturgists who "furnished the banquet-couch" (kline) 
for Pluto; reference to an oracle indicates that this was 
a new rite. A priestess of Pluto is mentioned in IG II2 
1363 B 21 (SEG 23.80). The corn shortage of the late 
330s-early 320s may have prompted this attention to 
Pluto.

29. A placatory sacrifice (arester ion: Rudhardt, 
1958, p. 269) was to be offered to the goddesses to 
legitimize this arrangement (II2 1672.303); such sacri
fices are frequently mentioned in Lycurgan inscrip
tions. It is noteworthy that Kore received many more 
offerings than Demeter. For thesauroi as offertory 
boxes cf. SEG 22.370; Petropoulou, 1981, inscription A. 
This measure seems characteristic of the close attention 
paid by the Lycurgan regime to minor sources of revenue; 
very probably the collection of first-fruits for the 
sanctuary at Eleusis was tightened up at the same time. 
L.’s speech against Ischyrias, mentioning building 
beams (fr. VIII.1 Conomis), presumably comes from a case 
connected with one of his building programs.

30. Some believe that only those of hoplite census 
were trained as epheboi (see Rhodes, 1981, pp. 494-95, 
503) , but the demographic arguments adduced are not 
conclusive, and it seems to me improbable that the poor 
would be formally excluded; under the Lycurgan system 
the city provided weapons, shield, and pay, while 
epheboi as an age-category had earlier denoted all those 
on the point of becoming citizens. As Gauthier, 1976, 
pp. 190-95, points out, Xen. Poroi 52 implies that in the 
350s frontier patrols were not paid; this must mean that 
periods of service, except in serious emergencies, were 
brief and that the poor were not pressed to serve. A 
decree in Dem. 18, Crown 238, which is not genuine but
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may contain valid information on Attic institutions, 
names Sunium and Aphidna with Phyle, Eleusis, and 
Rhamnous as the forts of the Attic countryside. For 
Sunium see Langdon, 1982, pp. 94-95 (Gur-i-Kuki) ; for 
Aphidna see McCredie, 1966, pp. 81-83; Garlan, 1967, 
293-94.

31. Ath. Pol. 42.2-3: did this tour cover rural 
sanctuaries or only those of the city? Oath: L. Robert, 
1938 (copy of Lycurgan period at Acharnai); Siewert, 
1977.

32. Possibly theatron in Ath. Pol. 42.4 refers to 
the newly built Panathenaic stadium (cf. IG 11^ 351.17): 
this is where the review was held in the second and first 
centuries B.C. (Pelekidis, 1962, pp. 272-73). It is 
surprising to find no mention of the Lyceum in connection 
with the ephebate at this time, given its longstanding

| connection with military training (Jameson, 1980), its 
later connection with the ephebes (K? 11^ 900, 84/3 B.C.) 
and Lycurgus' special attention to it: he is said to
have built a new palaestra and set up a stele in front 
of it recording his achievements as manager of the city's 
finances (Vita 841D, 843F). A mention of a "gymnasium 
of the ephebes" in Piraeus has been restored in K? I.I* 
478 (305/4); cf. IG 11^ 556 and Pelekidis, 1962, pp. 260-
61. Note also the”?edication to Hermes (often associated 
with gymnasia) of Theophanes of Rhamnous (_IG II*-.4594a, 
Pouilloux, 1954, no. 1).

33. Walbank, 1982. W. suggests that this text may 
come from Phanodemus' regulations for the Amphiareia, 
but the polemarch appears to play a prominent role in the 
festival (lines 19, 32, 40?) and this seems unlikely for 
the Amphiareia, particularly since there is no mention 
of him in the dedication of the epimeletai of the 
festival in 329/8 (IG VII 4254; Dittenberg. SIG 298). We 
know that the polemarch was in charge of the Epitaphia. 
Sauppe's argument (1864) that the Epitaphia did not yet 
exist in the fifth century still has force, though Dem. 
18.288 merely shows that the funerary speech was de
livered on a different occasion (cf. Mommsen, 1898, pp. 
298-307). The termini ante quem for the Epitaphia are 
[Lys.j 2.80, Plato(?) Menexenus 249B, [Dem.] 60.36 and 
Ath. Pol. 58.1. The three former texts are all currently 
accepted as authentic (Dover, 1968, p. 193; Clavaud, 
1974, 1980), though the reference to the games in the 
Menexenus could well be a late addition if, as Cicero 
states Ôrator 44), the text became part of the annual 
ritual at the Epitaphia. In any case, a preexisting
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festival might well have been reorganized and elaborated 
in the Lycurgan era.

34. Dedications at Eleusis: Reinmuth, 1971, no.
3, 334/3, Hippothontis (perhaps from the shrine of the 
tribal hero Hippothoon; the first line of the inscrip
tion is lost); no. 5, 333/2, Cecropis. Deme of Eleusis 
honours ephebes: Reinmuth nos. 3,5,2 (Cecropis 334/3. 
Acropolis) and 10 (Pandionis 332/1?, Rhamnous). IG 11^ 
2408, from Eleusis (Oeneis, 330s) is identified as an 
ephebic list by Lewis, 1959b, pp. 233, 236; cf. APF 
12413. (Dates are year of ephebes' registration, in- 
scriptions set up one year later: Rhodes, 1981, 593).

35. In IG II^ 1299 (third century) [Agroteraji is 
restored as tEe cult name of Artemis at Phyle, but the 
main sanctuary of Artemis Agrotera seems to have been at 
Agrai, near the city. This is thought to be the location 
of the festival on Boedromion 6, which commemorated 
Marathon (Deubner, 1956, p. 209; Pelekidis, 1962, pp. 
219-20; Travlos, 1971, 112-13; Mikalson, 1975, p. 50). 
Phyle had cults of Pan and the nymphs as well as Artemis 
(Solders, 1931, p. 61).

36. Pelekidis, 1962, p. 251. Burkert, 1970, con
vincingly shows that this procession is not the 
Plynteria, but there is no evidence that an ox was 
sacrificed at it. In the shrine epi Palladioi as at 
Skiron (Toepffer, 1889; Jacoby, 1954, p. 206, ad FGrH 328 
F 14-16, n. 80) the Bouzyges is associated with places 
which had once been considered boundaries of the city's 
territory. Ancient wooden statues bore witness to 
communication between different worlds -- this one had 
come from Troy, that on the Acropolis was said to have 
fallen from the sky, a late source associates Palladia 
and bridges (Jacoby, 1954, I ad FGrH 323 F 20, 333 F 4) 
-- and it is not uncommon for them to be taken to the 
seashore for ritual baths.

37. The provision for replacing the Periclean
gold statues of Victory belongs to the same period, and 
presumably indicates that Lycurgus' rearmament program 
had been more or less completed; the gold Nikai are 
mentioned in K* 11^ 1493-94 in 334/3 (Mitchel, 1962).

38. The restoration 'ev ran *ap[xai.(ot veGi ] in IG 
11^ 334 B 10 is highly problematic; it is difficult to 
believe that the Erechtheum was ever called "the old
temple" (cf. Doerpfeld, 1887), and it did not contain an
altar of Athena (Paus. 1.26.5). Travlos, 1971, p. 143 
assumes that fourth-century references to treasures
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stored in the archaios neos (IG 11^ 1425. 283, 360s;
1487.31, end oT tourth century cf. also Schol. Ar. 
Lysist. 273 with Jacoby, 1955, p. 66, n. 50) refer to a 
part of the Doerpfeld temple which remained standing in 
this period. (References to an archaios neos in inven
tories of offerings dedicated to Artemis Brauronia may 
refer to a building at Brauron: Linders, 1972, pp. 70-
72.)ev ran bc> [ pTicpopeiooi.] would fit (Burkert, 1972, pp. 
152-53 suggests a goat sacrifice at the Arrhephoria), 
but the term arrhephoreion is not attested as a name for 
the area round the House of the Arrhephoroi; the en
closure next to it was called the sphairistra. Simon, 
1983, chap.-4, argues that there had been two processions 
at the Panathenaea since the fifth century. Sokolowski, 
1969, no. 33 restores bv run 2\p[xnY^xioos ].

39. Athena Hygieia was also mentioned in 
Lycurgus' speech On the Priestess (VI.22 Conomis). H* 
Il2 403 (Sokolowski, 1969, no. 35), recording arrange
ments for the repair of a statue of Athena Nike and the 
sacrifice of an aresterion prescribed by the exegetai, 
may belong to the Lycurgan period.

40. For the prominence of Zeus Soter at the time 
see Ar. Eccles. 761; Plin. N.H. 34.74; Alexis fr. 232 
CAF; Lycurgus 1 Leocr. 17, 136; Paus. 1.1.3. K5 11^ 1669 
records payments for building in his sanctuary some time 
after the middle of the fourth century; the Leochates son 
of Leocrates of Pallene who was one of the supervisors 
(cf. APF p. 344) was presumably the father of Lycurgus' 
victim Leocrates, whose statue in the sanctuary 
Leocrates is accused of deserting (Lyc. 1.136).

41. Lycurgus' speech concerning the priestess of 
Athena Polias, his colleague in the Erechtheum, may 
predate Chaeronea. He was also at some time a member of 
a board of hieropoioi for the Semnai Theai (Eumenides), 
in whose cult the genos Hesychidai had a role (Dinarchus 
VIII.2 Conomis). In 333/2 he deliberately took charge 
in the Assembly of a proposal to allow the merchants of 
Citium land for a sanctuary of Aphrodite (Astarte), the 
council having passed an open probouleuma (IG 11^ 337; 
Sokolowski, 1969, no. 34; cf. Dow, 1937) .

42. Apollo Patroos was associated with Ion and 
therefore, in the account of Athens' development given 
by the Ath. Pol., with the gene; but this connection may 
not have been obvious to all! Demosthenes in 330 equates 
the Athenian Apollo Patroos with the Pythian Apollo of 
Delphi (18.141), and the oracle prescribing that
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Apollo's altar in the Agora should be gilded (Vita 843F) 
presumably came from Delphi.

43. A horse-race was added to the Eleusinia in the 
Lycurgan period (IG 11^ 1672. 259-69). Lycurgus is 
alleged to have madi" a law that no woman should ride in 
a chariot in the procession from Athens to Eleusis, which 
involved him in paying a large fine when his own wife 
contravened it (Vita 842A).

44. Lewis, 1955. Niceratus and Cephisophon had 
both served as diaitetai in the previous year; Lycurgus 
too was over 60"!

45. Dittenberg. SIG 296; Lewis, 1955. Demades was 
made a proxenos by the Delphians (Dittenberg. SIG 287); 
Epiteles served as naopoios at Delphi, representing 
Athens, in 328-325 and 324/3 or 323/2, and was made a 
proxenos in 327/6 (Fouilles de Delphes III.1.408; Daux. 
1954, pp. 375-76 1 In 323/2 Epiteles proposed IG 11^
365 (Walbank, 198TJ Miller, 1982) honouring an Athenian 
proxenos at Cleonae for help to th^ Athenian delegation 
to the Nemean games. IG 12 580 is a dedication to 
Poseidon Erechtheus by an Epiteles son of Soinautes of 
Pergase and his brother: did Epiteles, like Lycurgus,
belong to the genos Eteobutadae?

46. KJ 11^ 417; cf. Szanto, 1893; Davies, 1967. A 
new third-century reference to eutaxia in an all-night 
festival (Dontas, 1983, line 28) seems to make the second 
explanation more likely.

47. Is. 7, Apoll. 27, cf. Parke, 1939. Bousquet, 
1964, suggests that there was also a Pythais in 330, but 
this seems doubtful; there was however a theoria to the 
Pythian games in that year (Lewis, 1968). On the 
supposed evidence for a Pythais in 323 see Goldstein, 
1968, pp. 50-52. The dedications at the Pythion of 
Icaria (Voutiras, 1982) are probably connected with the 
Pythais of 326/5; it does not seem necessary to assume 
that the Timocritus represented as a boy Pythaist on a 
relief in the Museo Barracco (IG 11^ 2816; Guarducci, 
1978, 194-96, fig. 54) is T. TTmocratous, councillor 
from Icaria in 341/0 (APF 13768) rather than another 
member of the same fami1y. If these boys did act as 
Pythaistai on the state's embassy and not in some deme 
festival (deme Pythaistai at Erchia, Sokolowski, 1969, 
L.S. 18 B50, C36, E36) they provide another example of 
the use of the young in Lycurgan rituals (Pythaistai 
paides are certainly attested for later Pythaides; see
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Boethius, 1918; Tracy, 1982). We do not know whether 
ephebes accompanied the Pythais in the Lycurgan age, as 
they did later, but it seems likely enough. Note 
offerings at Delphi from Athenians in Samos in the 330s- 
320s (Bousquet, 1959) and the snob who takes his son to 
Delphi for a puberty rite, Theophrastus Characters 21.

48. Lewis' date of 325/4 for the ephebic dedica
tion from the Amphiareion which names Philocles as 
kosmgtes (1973b) enables us to date Philocles' general- 
ship and the arrival of Harpalus in 324/3, after the 
Olympic games.

49. Dedications: IG 11^ 1544, 2791. Possible 
identification of the statue of Democracy, Raubitschek, 
1962 (but see Thompson and Wycherley, 1972, pp. 84, 159 
n. 219). The sacrifice to Democracy is not attested 
before 332/1 (Mikalson 1975, p. 53) while a sacrifice to 
Hermes Hegemonios, in Mounichion or Thargelion, is at
tested in 334/3 and 333/2 but not thereafter. It seems 
to me possible that this sacrifice to Hermes was also 
connected with the restoration of democracy in 403 (see 
Humphreys, 1985, n. 16) and that the sacrifice to Demo
cracy replaced it or at least overshadowed it after the 
dedication of the statue.

50. This Pytheas is generally assumed to be dif
ferent from the notorious demagogue of the same name 
(Prosop. Att. 12342). Alexander's visit to the sanc- 
tuary of Ammon in autumn 332 had presumably reawakened 
Athenian interest in the god, but the sanctuary may well 
have been founded earlier; offerings to Ammon go back to 
the 370s (D.M. Lewis, pers. comm.): see Woodward , 1962,
on IG 11^ 1642 (SEG 21.562; restorations and prosopo- 
grapFy very conjectural). On the sacred trireme 
Ammonias see Jordan, 1975, pp. 163-64; Rhodes, 1981, pp. 
687-88. Protogenes' painting of Paralus and Ammonias 
(ca. 320? Plin. N.H. 35.101) indicates that there were 
only two sacred triremes at this period. A small 
sacrifice was made to Ammon in 333/2, perhaps to cele
brate the completion of Pytheas' fountain (^G 11^
1496.96-97, 44 dr.), and the priest of Ammon is honoured 
in LG 11^ 410. On waterworks of the Lycurgan period see 
Camp, 1982.

51. IG 11^ 3043-56; Amandry, 1976, pp. 48, 71. The 
didascalia inscriptions recording dramatic victories 
seem to have begun ca, 346, but Aristotle's list of 
victors at the festivals of Dionysus in Athens may belong 
to the Lycurgan period (Pickard-Cambridge, 1968, pp. 
101-4).
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52. Were these all priests of Piraeus sanctu
aries?

53. Note the reference to eukosmia in the theatre 
in IG 11^ 223 B, from 343/2 when Phanodemus was influ
ential in the Council, and references above to eutaxia 
(n. 46) and to sophronistai at the festival of Hebe in 
Aixone (cf. Rhodes, 1981, pp. 504-5).

54. Priests were selected by lot, but as with 
other offices filled by lot the candidates volunteered 
themselves for office, subject to meeting certain for
mally recognized criteria (Busolt, 1920, p. 516). See 
Jones, 1940, pp. 228-30, on the Hellenistic practice of 
auctioning priesthoods and the opportunities for profit 
or generosity which they provided.

55. IG 11^ 1496. The City Dionysia brought in 808 
dr. in 33473, only 306 dr. in the following year.

56. Toepffer 1889, 101-10; Lycurgus fr. VII 
Conomis; Dinarchus fr. LXXXIV Conomis (Harpocr. s.v. 
exoules) suggests that a priestess appointed by one of 
the gene was encroaching on ritual functions claimed by 
the other. Three further speeches concerning gene, and 
one concerning the ritual affairs of a deme, were at
tributed to Dinarchus but rejected by Dionysius of 
Halicarnassus on chronological grounds, two belonging 
to the 340s, two to the post-Lycurgan period (Dinarchus 
frr. XXXI, XXXIV, XXXV, XXXVIII Conomis).

57. Lewis, 1973a; same hand as the inventory dis
cussed in Lewis, 1979.

58. Walbank, 1983, discusses leases of sacred 
land belonging to Athena Polias, Zeus Olympios, Artemis 
Agrotera, Artemis Brauronia, Heracles in Kynosarges, 
and other deities in 343/2 (the year in which Phanodemus 
played a leading role in the Council) and, probably, 
333/2. Mitchel, 1970, suggests that Lycurgus may al
ready have been influential in the 340s, but it is 
perhaps better to assume a widespread interest in finan
cial reforms (cf. Xen. Poroi). Walbank's suggestion 
that Stele 2A dealt with sacred property in northeast 
Attica, perhaps acquired with Oropus, seems to me doubt
ful; Oropian land should have been leased by tribe 
officials (L. Robert, 1960). Cf. also IG 11^ 411 
(Behrend, 1970, no. 18), and 11^ 333C lines 17-18. 
Jameson, 1982, publishes a new deme lease from Rhamnous.
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59. Euxitheus of Halimus had made himself un
popular during his term of office as demarch, not long 
before 346/5, by pressing for payment of arrears of rent 
on deme property (Dem. 57, Eubul. 63) . A new inscription 
of the Lycurgan period from Eleusis (Coumanoudis and 
Gofas, 1978; cf. Ampolo, 1981, 1982; SEG 28.103) honours 
Philocomus son of Phalanthides of Eleusis for proposing 
that the deme should lease stone quarries and devote the 
proceeds to a local festival of Heracles. Philocomus did 
not get his 100-dr. crown merely for drafting a lease; 
he was probably the owner of the land round the quarry, 
and may well have been exploiting it himself in a minor 
fashion, previously, without paying any rent. It was 
presumably the renewal of building works at Eleusis 
which raised the question of the deme's entitlement to 
rent.

Purchasers of land in the sales of the 
hekatostai inscriptions (Lewis, 1973a) are frequently 
membe r s , s ome times officials, of the selling group (e.g. 
IG II2 1597.15-18; 1598B 37-41(?) ; APF pp. 537-38). In 
my view the fact that most of the sale prices are 
divisible by 12.5 is due to a practice of estimating the 
capital value of land by multiplying annual rent by 12.5,
i.e., reckoning that rent was 4 obols per mina per month 
on capital value (cf. Billeter, 1898, pp. 10-18; 
Behrend, 1970, no. 36; Walbank, 1983, pt. IV). Land 
sales would not have been frequent enough to constitute 
a price-forming market, whereas rent could be estimate 
on the basis of annual crop yields. The explanation of 
the odd sums for annual rents on these stelai and on IG 
II2 1590-91 and 2495 (Walbank, 1983; p. 216) must lie 
elsewhere.

Present evidence seems to show a rise in the 
number and value of gold crowns awarded by demes in the 
Lycurgan period, which may indicate that efforts to put 
deme finance on a more solid footing were succeeding. 
Since crowns were dedicated by the recipients and prob
ably melted down after a decent interval, they repre
sented a primitive form of saving.

60. Stephanie West (1983) suggests that P. Hibeh 
28 comes from a literary text, perhaps a philosophical 
utopia, rather than a law, which fits well with the 
interpretation of the Ath. Pol. proposed here. (Rhodes' 
suggestion, 1981, pp. 66-/1, that the passage in ques
tion is a late addition to the Ath. Pol, seems a poor way 
of solving the difficulties it presents.) The 360-day 
year is used also by Plato in Laws 771c-d (144 sacrifices
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per year but perhaps only 24 feast-days), but in 828b the 
year has 365 days. The philosophical significance of 
having 5 tribes and 720 rather than 360 phratries escapes 
me. The problem for the author of Ath. Pol. was to 
include the gene in his scheme and yet retain a three- 
tier system. The role of the geng in cult made them too 
important to leave out; but the old Ionian trittyes by 
this time had few functions and so could be merged with 
the phratries. (See Oliver, 1980, for a recent attempt 
to take the Ath. Pol.1s account of Ion's constitution at 
face value.)

61. Jacoby (FGrH 325; 1954, p. 173) believes that 
Phanodemus1 first books were in circulation before ca. 
335; the arguments are not certain, but it is likely 
enough that Ph.'s commission to redesign the Amphiareia 
was due to the reputation gained by his historical work. 
His positive valuation of the Areopagus (F 10) might 
point to a date before Chaeronea; but it is rash to place 
too much weight on a source which conflates Ph. and 
Philochorus. It is also tempting to associate F 18 
(Chalkeia a festival of Hephaestus^, not of Athena) with 
IG II2 223 (Meritt and Traill, 1974") no. 34) in which the 
Council of 343/2, on Ph.'s proposal, dedicated a statue 
of Hephaestus to Hephaestus and Athena Hephaestia. The 
Chalkeia was an important festival in the Hellenistic 
period (with Athena as the major deity), and its promi
nence may date back to the 340s or the Lycurgan period: 
cf. Habicht, 1982. The statement in Vita 843E that 
Erechtheus was the son of Ge and Hephaestus may well 
derive from the pinax dedicated by Habron in the 
Erechtheum (cf. C. Robert, 1895, pp. 84-87) and allow us 
to infer that Lycurgus regarded Hephaestus as his an
cestor. (On Erechtheus and Erichthonius see Kron, 1976, 
pp. 32-39; Loraux, 1981, pp. 29, 46).

62. F 29 is not certainly attributed to Ph., but 
the angle is characteristic. Had the Delians tried to 
get Philip's sympathy by playing on their northern 
connections in their appeal to Delphi in 345 (Dem. 
18.134)?

63. On rationalization see Humphreys, 1985. 
Lycurgus VI, Priestess 21 identifies Athena with the 
moon. Phanodemus F 15, on the eoddess Daeira, finds a 
contemporary parallel in IG II2 1496.103 where Daeira, 
Hermes and [Eleusis] receive a sacrifice in 333/2. But 
"Daira" also appears earlier in the cult calendar of the 
Tetrapolis (IG II2 1358 B12; Sokolowski, 1969, no. 20).

64. Both were frequently quoted by orators, and 
were inscribed on stone in this period by the deme of
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Acharnae (L. Robert, 1938; Tod, 1948, no. 204; cf. 
Habicht, 1961; Siewert, 1972).

65. L. states that the Athenians granted per
petual sitesis in the Prytaneum to the descendants of the 
Delphian Cleomantis, who had revealed the oracle saying 
that the city could only be saved by Codrus ' death. 
Could this grant be referred to in IG 13 131.8-11? 
Osborne (1981b) assumes that the Athenian mantis Lampon 
had perpetual sitesis, but this is far from certain (Ar. 
Peace 1084, Birds 321, with scholia). See below, n. 72.

66. The impression among art historians seems to 
be that Praxiteles' activities had come to an end by the 
time of Lycurgus (cf. also APF 8334), but many of his 
works are not securely dated: could his Apollo Lykeios
be associated with Lycurgus1 rebuilding of the palaestra 
in the Lyceum? Could his Agathe Tyche, said to resemble 
his father's statue of Peace, belong to this period? 
Agathe Tyche appears in Lycurgus fr. V.6 Conomis and in 
IG 11^ 333 and 1496. Linders, 1972, pp. 15-16, argues 
tEat we have no terminus ante quem for Praxiteles' 
Artemis Brauronia. Euphranor1s painting of Theseus, 
Demos, and Democratia (Paus. 1.3.3) is earlier than 
337/6 and may well belong to the 350s or 340s 
(Raubitschek, 1962; Thompson and Wycherley, 1972, pp. 
101 - 2 ) .

67. Osborne's argument (1981b) that the condi
tions under which a grant of perpetual sitesis was 
justified were laid down by law in the Lycurgan age, 
perhaps after the controversial grant to Demades c. 335, 
is attractive, but I see no reason to assume any earlier 
law of the same type (Schol. Ar. Frogs 944, whatever it 
means, refers to a decree and not a law). See n. 72, 
below, and n. 65, above.

68. Cf. Durrbach, 1890, pp. 126-34; Malcovati, 
1966, pp. 14-15. Demes and other small corporations had 
appointed prosecutors earlier to act for them in court 
cases (Dem. 57, Eubul♦; Kahrstedt, 1936, pp. 221-24). 
Plato seems to provide for prosecution by magistrates in 
the Laws (Morrow, 1960, p. 275). It is noteworthy that 
prosecutors at this period begin to use the term krinein, 
"judge," of their own activities (Lyc. 1, Leocr. 3, cf. 
Vita 843D; Dem. 18, Crown 15, 19, Emb. 23Y, 293).

69. Hansen, 1975, is probably right in thinking 
that the Assembly was the preferred venue at this period. 
Until the late 330s there was no penalty for bringing 
unsubstantiated charges under the eisangelia procedure 
(ibid, pp. 29-31). Cf. also Rhodei~j 1979.
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70. Treves, 1934, p. 17 (cf. 22) hints that 
Lycurgus had Demosthenes' forthcoming defense of his own 
political career in the De Corona in mind when composing 
this speech.

71. Other speakers followed L.'s example. 
Dinarchus wrote speeches for six eisangeliai, 
Aristogiton is said to have initiated three but dropped 
all of them before they came to court (Hansen, 1975; no. 
127 however rests on the dubious evidence of [Dem.] 
25.47). Demosthenes is said to have brought an eisan-

felia and dropped the charge before trial in 324 (Din. . 94) . Eisangelia by Hyperides in the 340s: Meritt,
1936.

72. For recent discussions of sitesis see 
Schmitt-Pantel, 1980; Henry, 1983, chap. 9; Osborne, 
1981b; also nn. 65, 67 above. Osborne, 1981c, argues 
that IG II^ 513 is a copy of the grant to Lycurgus (11^ 
457) ,^5ut the document in Vita 851F does not say that 
sitesis was granted to Lycurgus himself (843C is not 
reliable evidence) and we should bejwary of assuming that 
posthumous grants to dead "heroes" began so early. To 
grant perpetual sitesis to an Athenian and his heirs was 
a more standard procedure by the time it was proposed for 
Demosthenes in 280/79. We do not know the identity of 
the Diphilus whose grant of sitesis was proposed by 
Demosthenes (Din. 1.43; DiorTi Hal. Din. 11); D. 
Diopeithous Sounieus (APF 4487) has been suggested.

73. Significantly, the grant was opposed by a 
descendant of Harmodius.
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The Coronation of the Diadochoi
Erich S. Gruen 

University of California, Berkeley

The year 310 B.C. witnessed the extinction of the 
Argead line. Cassander had ordered the murder of young 
Alexander IV and his mother Roxane, widow of Alexander 
the Great. The kingdom of Macedon was now without a 
king. Cassander's deed cleared the way for the ambi
tious dynasts who controlled the armies and lands of the 
eastern Mediterranean. Yet no one stepped forth to 
claim the crown. The throne lay vacant for four years. 
In 306 the situation changed in dramatic fashion. 
Antigonus Monophthalmus took the title of king, and a 
chain reaction followed. Within a short span of time, 
Ptolemy, Seleucus, Lysimachus, and Cassander all ac
quired the same title. The Hellenistic world which had 
had no monarch for half a decade suddenly had a plethora 
of them. But what kind of monarchy, how viewed, and how 
justified? The matter is important. It helped give 
shape to the age of Alexander's Successors.

A consensus prevails on the subject. Antigonus, it 
is affirmed, conceived the nature of his kingship in a 
manner very different from that of his rivals. His realm 
would be co-extensive with the empire of Alexander, a 
universal monarchy that would permit no challengers. 
Those who declined to acknowledge his supremacy would be 
treated as rebels and enemies. By contrast, the other 
diadochoi held a more modest notion of royalty. They 
were content with portions of what had once been 
Alexander's dominion, each asserting regal privileges 
within definable territories, whether Egypt, Asia, 
Thrace, or Macedon. On this analysis, Antigonus may 
have been the worthiest of Alexander's Successors and 
most faithful to his aspirations, but the other dynasts 
Vad a clearer vision of the future of the Hellenistic 
world.1 Yet a closer examination gives pause. The 
sources on assumption of the royal title by the dia
dochoi offer no hint that the new kings had radically 
different conceptions of its meaning.^ The issue war
rants renewed scrutiny.

The execution of Alexander IV was accomplished 
quietly and secretly. How long it remained a secret is 
unknown. But the news, once reported, stirred hardly a 
ripple. The dynasts neither grieved nor complained. 3 
The silence of Antigonus the One-Eyed is especially 
surprising. He had been vociferous in condemning
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Cassander earlier for the mistreatment of Roxane and her 
son.^ Their assassination, however, left him dumb. 
None of the diadochoi issued a protest. Cassander 
undoubtedly denied the deed. There were always others 
to blame. Diodorus postulates a great sense of relief 
on the part of Ptolemy, Lysimachus, Antigonus, and 
Cassander: they no longer need fear that Alexander IV
would reach majority, and each could entertain royal 
ambitions for himself, while holding the territory 
under his control as a spear-won kingdom. The his
torian's analysis is anticipatory and conjectural. In 
fact, the dynasts made no move toward claiming the 
titles and prerogatives of a king.5 All had professed 
loyalty to the Argead house to that point. To usurp 
kingly office would be more than unseemly; it would deny 
their own propaganda and undermine their credibility. 
Moreover, the appeal of the Argead dynasty remained high 
in Greece and Macedon. The effort to place Heracles, 
supposed son of Alexander by an Iranian mistress, on the 
throne demonstrates that clearly enough.6 So does the 
scramble among rivals to seek the hand of Cleopatra, 
sister to Alexander the Great -- a scramble that pre
cipitated her execution in 308.7 'xhe diadochoi wisely 
refrained from pressing any public claims on the in
heritance of Alexander. An anomalous situation ensued: 
the empire had no ruler. Yet the dynasts, the armies, 
and the inhabitants of what had been Alexander's realm 
could evidently live with that situation. They had done 
so de facto, of course, ever since the death of Alexander 
in 323. But none was yet prepared to do so de jure. 
Babylonian and Egyptian records, indeed, continued to 
count the regnal years of Alexander IV for several years 
after his death.® That comforting fiction covered the 
interlude and provided a temporary screen for reality. 
New circumstances and new justifications were required 
to permit an open break with the tradition of Argead 
rule.

Conflicts among the leaders persisted, and renewed 
hostilities soon made a shambles of the peace of 311, to 
which they had affixed their signatures. No need to 
rehearse the events here. Only one item is of direct 
relevance: the first major military victory by any of
the dynasts since the death of Alexander IV came in 306. 
And that victory changed everything.

A great naval battle off Salamis in Cyprus seemed 
to hold world supremacy itself in the balance.9 The 
account overdramatizes. But the victor certainly 
sought to portray it in that light. The forces of 
Antigonus, led by his dynamic son Demetrius
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Poliorcetes, smashed the Ptolemaic fleet at Salamis and 
gained a decisive triumph. Ptolemy lost 120 warships 
and another 100 transports, in addition to several 
thousand soldiers captured or surrendered. All of 
Cyprus was lost, and Ptolemy returned ignominiously to 
E g y p t . T h e  Antigonid cause took a significant jump in 
prestige and power.

What followed carried still greater significance. 
Antigonus Monophthalmus was at Antigoneia on the 
Orontes, there supervising the plans for this new city 
which was to be his capital. H  The dynast eagerly 
awaited word of the contest in Cyprus. Plutarch tells 
the tale in its fullest form. Having achieved victory, 
Demetrius selected a trusted officer, Aristodemus of 
Miletus, to deliver the news to his father. Aristodemus 
landed alone, leaving the crew aboard ship and keeping 
the outcome of the battle a secret. His journey to 
Antigonus' quarters was slow and deliberate, thus to 
intensify the suspense. Anxious messengers from 
Antigonus met him en route but were turned away without 
a word. Aristodemus' solemn pace and stony silence 
increased the anxiety, and growing numbers swelled his 
entourage as he approached the residence of Antigonus. 
Only upon arrival there and direct encounter with the 
dynast did Aristodemus present his announcement. And he 
began with a startling address: "Hail, King Antigonus."
It was the first time such a salutation had been offered 
to Monophthalmus. Aristodemus then reported the mag
nitude of the victory at Salamis, and the gathering took 
its cue: they declared both Antigonus and Demetrius as
kings. A ceremony of sorts followed immediately there
upon. The friends of Antigonus crowned him, and the new 
ruler sent off a diadem to his son, accompanied by a 
letter which greeted him as king.12 The Antigonids had 
now openly proclaimed a new monarchy.

How does one interpret the event? It can on no 
account be reckoned as spontaneous -- or as the flourish 
of a flatterer. The sequence of developments precludes 
such inferences: Aristodemus' slow and silent march
that heightened tensions, the collecting of a crowd, 
Antigonus' personal appearance, the messenger's strik
ing address, the immediate acclamation of the kings, the 
award of the diadem. Only one conclusion is possible: 
the whole affair was staged. Antigonus had already 
learned of the outcome of Salamis. And he had the time 
to orchestrate a drama which would culminate in his 
coronation.13
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and Demetrius as kings. The father held precedence: he 
sent the diadem to Demetrius, and he was responsible for 
the conferring of royal pri v i l e g e s . 2 2  gut a dynastic 
scheme had been set in place. The association of 
Demetrius in his rule allowed Antigonus to convey a 
sense of stability and endurance. The charisma of the 
victor authorized the elevation. The event, however, 
exceeded personal triumph. Inclusion of Demetrius 
announced a dynastic regime that would fill the gap left 
by the demise of the A r g e a d s . 2 3  Antigonus did not 
present his rule as continuous with predecessors or as 
founded upon precedent. This was to be a new order and 
a new monarchy. It combined charisma and dynasty.

Antigonus Monophthalmus set a precedent rather 
than followed one. The other diadochoi soon insisted 
upon royal titles for themselves -- a fact that 
Antigonus must have anticipated. How swift and under 
what circumstances they did so remains subject to debate 
and uncertainty. The literary sources are largely in 
accord: the coronation of Ptolemy followed shortly upon
Antigonus' proclamation, and those of Seleucus, 
Lysimachus, and Cassander not long thereafter. And 
there is unanimity on the motive for so rapid a response, 
at least with regard to Ptolemy: he would not allow his
stature to be diminished by defeat and thus took the 
kingship, lest he be throught dispirited or inferior to 
his rival.2*+ That testimony, however, evokes sus
picion, both as to fact and to interpretation.

Ptolemy's situation needs a closer look. The 
supposed motive is implausible. Antigonus justified 
his coronation by pointing to military success as a sign 
of kingly quality and divine favor. Ptolemy could 
hardly claim the same distinction in order to compensate 
for defeat. an act that would only call attention to his 
weakness.2^ Unanimity among our authorities is here 
indecisive, for it involves assessment of motive rather 
than presentation of fact. And the similarity of 
statements suggests that all may have drawn ultimately 
on a single s o u r c e . 2 6  Other evidence outside the 
literary tradition puts matters in a rather different 
light. Ptolemy, it seems clear, did not assume royalty 
as a swift and direct response to Antigonus' move. The 
chronological canon of Claudius Ptolemaeus sets the 
first year of Ptolemy's reign in 305/4. By Egyptian 
reckoning that signifies accession some time between 
November 7, 305 and November 6, 304.27 ^he date can be 
further narrowed by the evidence of the Marmor Parium

257



which puts Ptolemy's taking of the crown in the Attic 
year 305/4, that is, between July 4, 305 and July 3, 
304.28 Further specification comes from two demotic 
papyri, the last documents dated by the regnal years of 
Alexander IV: they belong in the Egyptian month of
Hathyr in 305/4, which runs from January 6 to February 
4, 304.2“ The combined testimony yields an accession 
date some time between January and July, 304.30 As is 
obvious, the declaration of Antigonus, probably in 
spring of 306, did not trigger the response of Ptolemy 
-- which came two years later.31 The chronology also 
rules out what might seem to have been an appropriate 
occasion: Ptolemy's successful resistance to the
Antigonid assault on Egypt in late 306, resistance that 
forced an embarrassing retreat by his enemies.32 Ela
tion followed that triumph. Ptolemy celebrated with a 
public ceremony of thanks to the gods and a lavish 
entertainment for friends, and then fired off letters to 
Seleucus, Lysimachus, and Cassander, announcing his 
victory and the heavy losses of Antigonus.33 yet he 
still withheld any regal acclamations. More than a year 
would pass before he took that stejp. The trumpeting of 
victory perhaps laid the groundwork, but Ptolemy re
frained from offending potential allies by jumping the 
gun.

A further setback for Antigonus may have given 
Ptolemy the incentive to grasp the kingship: the
unsuccessful siege of Rhodes by Demetrius Poliorcetes. 
Ptolemy provided substantial aid, both men and sup
plies, in support of Rhodes' struggle.34 The islanders 
expressed gratitude in extravagant fashion. On advice 
from the oracle of Ammon, they gave Ptolemy honors due 
to a god.35 The siege of Rhodes began probably in the 
spring of 305, and lasted approximately a year. 
Ptolemy may have accepted elevation to monarchy during 
that period -- or, better still, at its conclusion, when 
his stature had risen markedly and royal privileges 
could be added to divine h o n o r s . 37 in any case, the new 
ruler claimed his prerogatives to underscore success, 
not to mitigate defeat.

Comparable success provided opportunity and oc
casion for Seleucus to style himself as king. Diodorus 
places his decision in the context of recovering control 
over the Upper S a t r a p i e s . 38 Seleucus had previously 
dealt with Asiatics as a monarch, so Plutarch reports, 
but now donned the diadem in treating with Greeks as 
w e l l . 39 When Seleucus officially took the royal title 
can be determined within limits. A Babylonian king-list
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puts his first year as ruler in the seventh year of the 
Seleucid era, i.e. from March to March, 305/4.40 Con
firmation comes from the earliest Babylonian document 
dated by Seleucus' reign: April 16, 304.41 Hence,
Seleucus, like Ptolemy, accepted the crown nearly two 
years after the Antigonids had done so. For him too the 
designation advertised accomplishment and proclaimed 
ability.

The accession dates of Lysimachus and Cassander 
remain unknown. Lysimachus, it can be inferred, did not 
lag long behind Ptolemy and Seleucus -- if at all. Once 
news spread that certain dynasts arrogated royal titles 
to themselves, he could hardly have settled for lesser 
distinctions. Cassander waited rather longer, perhaps 
wary of Macedonian sensitivity regarding the Argead 
house and unsure of loyalties in the realm/42 gut he too 
yielded to temptation, possibly after shoring up sup
port to confront Demetrius in 303/2. Cassander soon 
designated himself on bronze coinage and epigraphic 
documents as "king of the M a c e d o n i a n s ."43 The main
tenance of prestige demanded the label of monarch. The 
Hellenistic world in short order had obtained five 
kings.44

The central question can now be addressed. How did 
the diadochoi and their followers perceive these mon
archies? Did Antigonus alone visualize his realm as 
encompassing the empire of Alexander, an imposing but 
unrealistic ambition, while his rivals contented them
selves with more strictly defined territorial kingdoms, 
the real harbingers of the future?

Our texts on the assumption of kingship by 
Antigonus' rivals betray no suggestion that their view 
of its meaning differed from his. Quite the contrary. 
They explain the actions of the diadochoi specifically 
as emulation of Antigonus, lest they be considered 
inferior to him.45 a conception of their rule as bounded 
by territorial confines would be a gratuitous admission 
of inferiority. Self-effacement or restraint rarely 
characterized the actions of the diadochoi. Whence then 
derives this idea that Antigonus had a more exalted 
notion of his rule than did his rivals of theirs, an idea 
shared by so many scholars?46 a single anecdote is cited 
repeatedly as buttress for this conclusion. Demetrius 
Poliorcetes, as the tale has it, ridiculed those who 
called anyone but himself and his father king, and heard 
with pleasure those who toasted him as monarch, while 
giving mock-titles to his rivals: Seleucus the master
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of elephants, Ptolemy the naval lord, Lysimachus the 
treasurer, and Agathocles the island-rulerJ*' On the 
face of it, that seems strong testimony for Antigonus' 
vision of an empire ruled by his house alone, with no 
room for rivals.

Closer scrutiny causes hesitation. The anecdote 
concerns Demetrius, not Antigonus. Revelers at a ban
quet and flatterers eager to please hardly represent 
official policy -- any more than does Demetrius himself 
when boasting or bantering in his cups. And when did 
this episode occur? Plutarch appears to put it shortly 
after the Antigonid revival of the League of Corinth in 
302, thus inducing most scholars to assign that year to 
the e v e n t . B u t  the inference is delusive. Plutarch 
quite clearly transmits the anecdote in an excursus. 
Demetrius' appointment as hegemon of the League gave the 
biographer occasion to speak of his excessive self
laudation: he even regarded himself as superior to
Philip and Alexander; whereas Alexander addressed other 
rulers as kings, Demetrius would put none on a par with 
himself. The anecdote then follows, evidently in
dependent of any chronology. That "Plutarch presents it 
as a digression is plain enough. He signals the fact 
unambiguously when he returns to the narrative: t o t £  
Sfer* Other chronological indicators point to a later 
date. Most particularly, the absence of Cassander from 
the tale suggests a time after the dynast's death in 
298/7. A toast in 302 which derided Demetrius' ad
versaries but omitted Cassander, his principal antagon
ist in Greece, would make little sense.^0 The phrase
ology in one version of the anecdote is even more 
striking: the flatterers toasted A r i u i T c p i o u  u £ v  u<5v o v
(3aaiA£o>G.-*l That will not fit easily into the lifetime 
of Antigonus Monophthalmus. Still another clue lends 
support: the inclusion of Agathocles of Syracuse as
among the targets of Demetrius' flatterers. At what 
point would Agathocles have sufficiently impressed 
Demetrius to warrant a position among the other dynasts? 
Surely not before his successful campaign at Corcyra ca. 
299, and probably not before the marriage of his daugh
ter to Pyrrhus in 295.^2 The evidence is consistent 
enough. Demetrius' mockery of his adversaries, even if 
it were more than a tipsy toast, occurred some time in 
the 290s and is inadmissible as evidence for Antigonus' 
attitude toward his monarchy.53

On that attitude, a better piece of testimony 
survives. Plutarch reports that Cassander refrained 
from calling himself king in letters to the other
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diadochoi, even though they employed the title in cor
respondence and direct contact with h i m . T h e  passage 
is often discussed with regard to Cassander's kingship. 
But it has larger implications. The other monarchs who 
addressed Cassander as 3a-<jiAeu£ included Antigonus 
Monophthalmus. The fact needs to be underscored. 
Antigonus, by acknowledging the royalty of his com
petitors, conceded that his concept of kingship did not
entail exclusivity.55

What reason is there to believe that Ptolemy, 
Seleucus, Lysimachus, and Cassander perceived their 
royal prerogatives as tied to territorially bounded 
kingdoms? Certainly none of the first three identified 
himself in such fashion. No Greek document or coin 
proclaims Ptolemy as king of Egypt or Seleucus as ruler 
of Babylon -- or indeed as ruler of Asia. And 
Lysimachus, eager to attract the loyalty of Greeks and 
Macedonians, would hardly style himself as "king of 
Thrace"! Cassander alone stands as apparent exception. 
He did adopt the title "king of the Macedonians" on 
bronze coins and in inscript ions.56 gut the exception 
is only apparent. Cassander, it should be observed, 
projected himself as.ruler of the Macedonians, not of 
Macedon. The designation exceeds territorial limits. 
Cassander was king of the Macedonians as Alexander had 
been -- at least in principle. And there were many 
Macedonians outside the borders of Macedon.5?

The others too ruled Macedonians. To reckon them
selves as kings of Egypt, Babylon, or Thrace would mean 
the transformation of what had been mere satrapies of 
the Macedonian crown to the status of kingdoms, an alien 
and doubtless unacceptable idea. Quite apart from the 
matter of principle, the dynasts did not in practice 
confine their interests and aspirations to the ter
ritory directly under their control. Ptolemy serves as 
prime example. His activiites since the peace of 311 had 
included inroads into Asia Minor, the capture of cities 
in Lycia and Caria, the extension of influence in the 
Aegean, the acquisition of holdings in the Peloponnese, 
an endeavor to win the hand of Alexander's sister 
Cleopatra, and even a plan to resurrect the League of 
Corinth under his hegemony. Although most of these 
schemes failed of accomplishment, it is plain that 
Ptolemy's ambitions went well beyond the mastery of 
Egypt. When he took the royal title in 304, he still 
retained garrisons in Corinth and Sicyon.58 The over
seas aspirations of Lysimachus and Cassander were com
parably ambitious. In the ultimatum delivered to
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Antigonus in 315/14, Cassander demanded Cappadocia and 
Lycia, and Lysimachus laid claim to Hellespontine 
P h r y g i a . Nothing suggests that they had modified 
their objectives in the interim.

A single argument bolsters the.view that the dia- 
dochoi contented themselves with individual kingdoms: 
the fact that they recognized one another's claims by 
joining in coalition against Antigonus. But that co
alition had yet to form at the time of the royal 
proclamations. Indeed, when Cassander was especially 
hard pressed by Antigonid forces as late as 302, he still 
lacked partners and felt compelled to open negotiations 
with Antigonus. Only when the latter proved obdurate 
did Cassander begin to assemble the grand alliance that 
would culminate at Ipsus.60 Insofar as there was mutual 
recognition in 304, it included Monophthalmus himself. 
The willingness of each ruler to use the royal title in 
addressing the others suffices to establish the fact.61

The supposed contrast between two conceptions of 
kingship evaporates. Antigonus did not define his rule 
by the empire of Alexander, nor~did his competitors 
define theirs by the boundaries of what were to become 
Hellenistic states. Abandonment of the territorial 
idea clears the ground for better understanding. A 
different perspective governed these monarchies. 
Antigonus the One-Eyed created a new form of kingship 
when he exorcised the ghosts of the Argeads and claimed 
legitimacy on the basis of personal achievement and 
dynastic promise. His rivals could do no less. The 
coronation of the diadochoi held a meaning that sur
passed control of lands, cities, and even 
p o p u l a t i o n s .62 it signified an exalted prestige, an 
aura of power and distinction associated with royalty. 
Hence it precluded neither coalition nor competition. A 
monarchy undefined by territorial or institutional lim
its allowed for both mutual recognition and intense 
rivalry. The Hellenistic kingdoms had their origins in 
the authority of the kings -- not the other way round.
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3. Diod. 19.105.2-3; Trog. Prol. 15; Justin, 
15.2.4-5; Paus. 9.72.

4. Diod. 19.61.1; Justin, 15.1.3; cf. Diod.
19.52.4.

5. Diod. 19.105.3-4: ouh£ti y&P Svtoq ou6ev6q
toG  oia6e£ou£vou rfiv ’apxDv t6 A.olti6v £k c l o t o q  tgdv 
KparotivTGov edvcov ti6A.eg)v 3aat,A.iH&c efxev c XtlCQclq hcxi 
rfiv Gcp* feaur6v TETayu^vriv xĉ pa-v eCxev a>aav£il ruva 
DaaiAEuav oopukttitov. On the concept of "spear-won 
territory" in this period, see W. Schmitthenner, 
Saeculum 19 (1968), 31-39; Muller, Antigonos, 116-21; 
X! Mehl, Ancient Society 11-12 (1980-81) , 187-96.
Diodorus may well have found the phrase in Hieronymus of 
Cardia; J. Hornblower, Hieronymus of Cardia (Oxford, 
1981), 53. The hailing of Antigonus as king and lord of 
Asia by those dwelling in Persis came on their initia
tive, not his; Diod. 19.48.1. And Antigonus refrained 
from adopting the appellation.



6. Diod. 20.20.1-4, 20.28.1-4; Justin, 15.2.3. 
On the strength of support for this effort, see, espe
cially, Diod. 20.20.3-4, 20.28.1.

7. Diod. 20.37.3-6.
8. See A.K. Grayson, Assyrian and Babylonian 

Chronicles: Texts from Cuneiform Sources V (Locust 
Valley, N.Y., 1975) , 118-19; T.C. Skeat, The Reigns of 
the Ptolemies (Munich, 1954), 9.

9. Plut. Demetr. 15.3; cog ou Kuupov oiI»6i ZupCav 
aAA& t6 lotov endue e£vai ndvrcov xc£ xpaxouvxL xfig 
vCxrie npoaxtde Cotjg.

10. Sources on the battle: Diod. 20.47-52; Plut. 
Demetr. 15-16; Justin, 15.2.6; Polyaen. 4.76. See the 
discussion by J. Seibert, Untersuchungen zur Geschichte 
Ptoiemaios1 I (Munich, 1969) , 190-206.

11. Diod. 20.47.5.
12. Plut. Demetr. 17.2-18.1. The story presents 

Aristodemus as the most notorious of Antigonus' flat
terers and this episode as the most extreme of his 
flatteries. And he also gets his comeuppance. 
Antigonus berates him for generating the anxieties and 
prolonging the agony: he will have to wait a long time 
for any reward. Aristodemus' actions are plainly mis
interpreted and distorted by Plutarch's source. He was, 
in fact, a high-ranking, trusted, and respected officer 
of Antigonus -- one who had served him long and well; cf. 
J . Kirchner, RE 2.1 (1895), "Aristodemus," 923-24 n. 16; 
P. Schoch, RE Suppl. 4 (1924), "Aristodemus," 47 n. 16. 
Muller, Antigonos, 80-81, suggests that Plutarch drew 
on a source which collected anecdotes on flatterers.

13. The manipulative character of the affair has 
often been recognized; Granier, Heeresversammlung, 99; 
Ritter, Diadem, 84; P. Briant, Antigone le Borne (Paris, 
1973), 307-10; Muller, Antigonos, 84-93; R.M.
Errington, Chiron 8 (1978), 123-25.

14. Granier, Heeresversammlung, 98-101; Ritter, 
Diadem, 79-82, 89-91; Muller, Antigonos, 81-87.

15. Ritter, Diadem, 82-89.
16. Briant, Antigone, 307-9; endorsed by J.

Seibert, Das Zeitalter der Diadochen (Darmstadt, 1983), 
138.
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17. The account in Appian Syr. 5 4  is brief and, 
very possibly, foreshortened: *ê)’ bxq) A.ay.Ttpox&x<̂  
yevou^vo) [the battle of Salamis]b axpaxbQ avetriev dvupoo 
3aaiA.£a.£. No other source accords any role to the army. 
Plutarch has x6 TiAhdoQ. salute father and son as kings 
(Demetr. 1 8 . 1 ) .  The term can be used to designate the 
army, but not inevitably so. In Plutarch's narrative 
here it is much more naturally taken as the assemblage 
that had gathered before Antigonus' residence and re
acted joyously to Aristodemus' hailing of Antigonus as 
king (Demetr. 1 7 . 5 - 1 8 . 1 ) .  That Plutarch previously 
characterized the crowd as <5x A.o q  ( 1 7 . 4 )  is irrelevant. 
He does not employ technical language here. Notice that 
Justin, 1 5 . 2 . 1 0 ,  has the acclamation performed, on 
Antigonus' orders, by the populus. Briant, Antigone, 
3 0 3 - 1 0 ,  rightly rejects the notion of the 
Heeresversammlung. But he substitutes a schematic 
series of steps: acclamation by the troops in Cyprus,
a coronation at Antigoneia, and instructions to the 
people to regard father and son as kings.

18. The council at Babylon in 323 is not a proper 
parallel. That was impromptu procedure. The nobles 
debated and expected to determine Alexander's successor 
by designating a member of the Argead house. In 306,

! however, there were no Argeads and all the cpiXoi were 
cp£A.oi of Antigonus. More important, the (pCXoi did not 
determine the king. They acted only after the rulers had 
been proclaimed by x6 TtA.hOoQ ; Plut. Demetr. 18.1.
Ritter's view, Diadem, 82-89, that the army hailed 
Antigonus as king of Macedon and the cpCAoi crowned him 
as ruler of Asia, is fanciful.

19. Diod. 20.53.2: b 6* kvxiyovoQ TtudduevoQ xf)v 
yeyevriu^vriv vixqv Kal uexecopLodelQ ’enL x$ uey^det xou 
Ttpoxepquaxoc oidbriua- Tiepi£dexo xaixb A.oltt6v 'exPDUdxi^e 
3aaiA.etiQ; Plut. Demetr. 17.5 [Aristodemus speakingl: 
xatpe, 3aatA.eu 'AvxCyove, vixCuev JlxoXeuaiov vauuaxia 
xal Kunpov £xouev; Appian Syr. 54, quoted above, n. 1/; 
Justin, 15.2.10: hac victoria elatus Antigonus regem se 
cum Demetrio filio appellari a populo iubet. Cr. the 
brief but trenchant remarks of C. Wehrli, Antigone et

j Demetrios (Geneva, 1968), 61.
20. As is asserted, for example, by P. Cloche, La 

j dislocation d'un empire (Paris, 1959), 194; RitteFj*
Diadem, 84; Muller, Antieonos, 91-93. The arguments of 

1 C.F. Edson, Harvard Studies in Classical Philosophy 45 
(1934), 213-26, that the Antigonids and Argeads did nave 

■ a familial connection, are highly speculative.
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21. Cf. J. Kaerst, Geschichte des Hellenistischen 
Zeitalters (Leipzig/Berlin, 1926-27), II, 331: Wehrli, 
Antigone, 61; Muller, Antigonos, 86-87, 92, 108-21 -- 
though he also lays stress on formal ratification or 
legitimization of the position.

22. Plut. Demetr. 18.1: Anuntpio) 5b b naxfip 
ensure oidSriuo. hccL ypdcpwv feTxiaxoXfiv |3a-aiA,£a TtpoaeiTtev
cf. Diod. 20.53.2: aoyx^P^aas nat xa> AriunTpla) xnc 
adxqg xuyx^veuv npoariYopCac Kal xiune*

23. Errington, Chiron 8 (1978), 124-25, goes too 
far in suggesting that Antigonus hit upon this scheme to 
shore up the weakness and insecurity of his own posi
tion .

24. Diod. 20.53.3: 6 6£ nxoXeua-Loe oOSfev xg ijjuxt) 
xouie ivcodelg 6 id xf)v fixxav Kal adxdg 6uola)g x6
6id6nuot xal Ttpdg anavxag btvdYPOicpev feauxdv |3aaiA.6a. 
Closely comparable statements in Plut. Demetr. 18.1; 
Appian Syr. 54; Heid. Epit. = FGrH 155 F 1.7; Justin 
15.2.11: Ptolomeus quoque, ne minoris apud suos auc-
toritatis haberetur, rex ab exercitu cognominatur.

25. The effort of Ritter, Diadem, 98-99, to de
fend the sources' interpretation here is singularly 
unsuccessful.

26. So, rightly, Muller, Antigonos, 94.
27. Skeat, Reigns of the Ptolemies, 2-4, 28.
28. FGrH 239 B 23. Cf. Porphyry, FGrH 260 F 21.
29. P. Dem. Louvre, 2427, 2440; cf. H. Volkmann, 

RE 23.2 (1959), "Ptolemaios," 1621 n. 18.
30. A.E. Samuel, Ptolemaic Chronology (Munich, 

1962), 4-11, seeks to push it back to November 7, 305, 
to coincide with the beginning of the Egyptian year. The 
demotic papyri are explained by the length of time 
required for the news of Ptolemy's coronation to reach 
Upper Egypt. The thesis does not compel assent. It 
assumes that the last extant documents of Alexander IV's 
reign were, in fact, the last produced, a hazardous 
assumption. They supply, of course, only a terminus 
post quern. Muller, Antigonos, 97-100, expresses appro
priate reservations about Samuel's arguments but ends 
by adopting his position anyway. A bibliographical 
summary on the subject by Seibert, Zeitalter der 
Diadochen, 139-40.
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31. On the date of Salamis, which prompted 
Antigonos' declaration, see Muller, Antigonos, 79.

32. Diod. 20.73-76; Plut. Demetr. 19.1-2; Paus.
1.6.6. Antigonos undertook the invasion in early 
November, 306; Diod. 20.73.3.

33. Diod. 20.76.6-7.
34. Ibid. 20.88.9, 20.94.3, 20.96.1, 20.98.1, 

20.99.2.
35. -Ibid. 20.100.3-4.
36. Ibid. 20.100.1.
37. The possibility that Ptolemy's kingship began 

after the siege of Rhodes has not previously been 
considered, though there is no decisive evidence 
against it. Note, especially, the testimony of the 
Marmor Parium, FGrH 239 B 23: 6iti6 xhg *Pd6ou TioXiopHiae 
xai ’acp’o [u nr foXFuauoe xf)v DaatXeuav nap[ £] X[a] (3[ ev 
...]. It can be objected that Seleucus became king by 
April, 304 (see below), and that Ptolemy's proclamation 
preceded his. The objection is not decisive. The 
sources which place Ptolemy's coronation before the 
others' also set them all immediately after Antigonus' 
declaration -- which is demonstrably false; Plut. 
Demetr. 18.2; Appian Syr. 54.

38. Diod. 20.53.4: E£A.euHor u£v Ttpoacpdxooc t&q 
dvoo aaTpaneCaQ TipocmeHxriu^voG.

39. Plut. Demetr. 18.2: xat ydp Auadua-xoc npgaxo 
cpopeiv 6ud6riu.cx xau SSXeuxos ’fcvxuyxdvoov xois 'EAAriaiv, 
’eTxel xolg ye 3a*P3dpoic Tipdxepov o$xoq |3aaiA.e£)£ 
’exPnuotxCCe. Ritter's argument, Diadem, 100-101, that 
Seleucus wore the diadem with Asiatics earlier, but was 
not king until 305/4 strains the evidence. He is 
obliged, among other things, to read ouxcos , instead of 
oCxoq without good reason. Cf. Musti, SCO, 15 (1966), 
86-87. And since, as Seleucus must have known, Asiatics 
would regard the wearer of the diadem as king (indeed, 
perhaps, urged it upon him), the distinction seems 
pointless.

40. A.J. Sachs and D.J. Wiseman, Iraq 16 (1954),
205.

41. A. Parker and W.H. Dubberstein, Babylonian 
Chronology, 626 B.C.-A.D. 45 (Chicago, 1942), 18.
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42. The Heidelberg Epitome, notably, omits 
Cassander when listing the dynasts who took the diadem 
and royal title after Antigonus and Demetrius; FGrH 55 
F 1.7. Plut. Demetr. 18.2 lends confirmation: Cassander 
did not employ the royal title in his correspondence, 
although the other diadochoi used it-in addressing him. 
The rest of the sources fail to draw that distinction; 
Diod. 20.53.4; Appian, Syr. 54; Justin, 15.2.12; Nepos, 
Eum. 13.3.

43. His bronze coinage displays the designation 
BAEIAEQE KAEEANAPOY ; B.V. Head, Historia Numorum^ 
(Oxford, 1887), 228. And he labeli himself In epi- 
graphic documents as 3aoiA.e()g ManeGdvov.; Dittenberg. 
SIG, 332; and a new statue base from Dium, recently 
announced; D. Pandermalis, Dion (Society for Macedonian 
Studies, Center for Macedonians Abroad, Thessalonike) 
16: BAEIAEYE MAKE AON [ON ] KAEEANAPOE ANTIII [ATPOY ]4II
OAYMIIIQI. Aymard, Etudes, 102-6, 120, wrongly regards 
the designation as official titulature of Macedonian 
royalty. But Errington's argument, JHS 94 (1974), 23- 
25, on the basis of Plut. Demetr ♦ 18.2, that it was quite 
exceptional, is equally unpersuasive. His notion that 
Cassander used the title for internal consumption but 
avoided it in foreign policy is difficult to credit. If 
Cassander were willing to assert his legitimacy within 
Macedon, why should he shrink from that posture in 
dealings with the diadochoi? So peculiar a sense of 
modesty could only diminish his international stature. 
In the view of Muller, Antigonos, 103-4, Plutarch's 
information is a confused reference to rejection of the 
diadem by Cassander. But that solution, wholly specu
lative, fails to explain the text. W.L. Adams, Ancient 
Macedonia 3 (1983), 25-26, rightly sees that Cassander 
delayed his coronation, though he gives too much weight 
to "constitutional restraints." But Adams' suggested 
date (after Ipsus) is implausible -- a view he has more 
recently modified in private correspondence. Cassander 
needed the stature which would put him on a level of 
equality with allies in resistance to the Antigonids in 
303/2; cf. Diod. 20.106.2-107.1.

44. Muller, Antigonos, 102-3, takes summer of 304 
as terminus ante quern for this development, on the basis 
of Diod. 20.100.2: Rhodes, after the end of her siege,
erected statues to "the kings Cassander and 
Lysimachus." But it is risky to assume that that 
information stems from inscriptions on the bases of the 
statues. Diodorus may simply be maintaining internal 
consistency: he had placed all the royal acclamations
shortly after Antigonus' initiative; Diod. 20.53.2-4;
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I cf. Ritter, Diadem, 107 n. 5. Lesser dynasts and tyrants 
I evidently also took the name of king in the last years 
j of the fourth century; for example, Agathocles of 

Syracuse; Diod. 20.54.1; Dionysius of Heraclea Pontica; 
Memnon, FGrH 3B 434 F 4.6; Eumelus of the Bosporan 
kingdom; see Brandis, RE 3 (1894), "Bosporos," 761-62; 
Geyer, RE 3A.2 (1929), "Spartokos," 1542.

45. Diod. 20.53.4: xal oi Aoltxol Suvdaxau
£riAoxun;noavxec avnYdpeuov eauxouc 0a.aiA.ELC ; Plut.
Demetr. 18.2 :*eTteveiuciTO 6£ ouxa>e x£>TtpdYua. xco £̂ Aco xoCjq 
6ta66xouc; He id. Epit. = FGrH 155 F 1.7:'l66vxec nat 

!: oi Sxepoi,* 8aoi oox riAaxxouvxo adxou, feq><5peaav
! kcxkelvol 6id6riua, xal £>v6uaaav eauxobc. 0aaiAeic»

46. See above, n. 1.
47. Plut. Demetr. 25.4: exelvoq [Demetrius] && 

j j xAeud£cov xat ygAcov xoOc dAAov xivd itÂ v xou naxp6c
I xat abxou 0aaiA£a TtpoaaYopetiovxac, î 6£qc fixoue xcSv 
i xapd Tidxov ^tilx^oelc Aau0<xv6vxoov Anunxptou 0aaiA£a>C/
; EeAetixou 6fe ’eAecpa.vxdpxou, nxoAeuaiou oi: vaudpxou,
! Auaiydpxou YaGocptiAaxoc/AYadoxAdoue Si: xou SlxeAlwxou 
n vnoidpxou. The same anecdote reappears in Plut. Mor.
I 823c-d. Athenaeus gives a nearly identical version, for 
I which he cites Phylarchus, but which omits Agathocles; 
j Athen. 6.261b = FGrH 81 F 31.

48. Plut. Demetr. 25.3-4.
49. Ibid. 26.1.
50. Muller, Ant igonos , 89, argues that Demetr ius 1 

!| flatterers left out Cassander precisely because he was 
; the most hated rival! That needs no refutation. Simi

larly implausible is the suggestion of H. Hauben, An-
!j cient Society 5 (1974), 112, that Cassander seemed less 
i formidable than the other dynasts and was therefore 
! ignored by Demetrius' circle. He had certainly not been 

ignored by Demetrius himself.
51. The version of Phylarchus, in Athen. 6.261b =

J! FGrH 81 F 31.
52. The campaign at Corcyra: Diod. 21.2; the 

n marriage alliance with Pyrrhus: Plut. Pyrrh. 9.1; Diod.
21.4. Agathocles' own marriage to Theoxena from Egypt 

li might indicate a connection with Ptolemy; Justin,
.'! 23.2.6. But that marriage itself is almost certainly no 
i earlier than ca. 300; Will, Histoire politique, I, 103;
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J. Seibert, Historische Beitrage zu den dynastischen 
Verbindungen in hellenistischer Zeit (Wiesbaden, 1967). 
7 T -7 4 .-------------------  -----------------------------

53. To be sure, Plutarch's version of the anec
dote in the Life of Demetrius has Demetrius berate those 
who give the name of king to anyone but himself and his 
father; Plut. Demetr. 25.4. That need not, however, 
imply that Antigonus was alive at the time. Demetrius 
simply asserted the monopoly of his line on that dis
tinction. The argument of H. Hauben, Ancient Society 5 
(1974), 108, that Seleucus would not have been called 
"elephantarch" after Ipsus is inconclusive. Such a 
designation could indeed be meant to diminish his ac
complishment at Ipsus.

54. Plut. Demetr. 18.2: KdaavSpos xoov
dXXcov a£>x6v (3oiaiA£a H al ypacpivxcov >totl koAoOvxgjv, 
a£>x6s, wanep rtpdxepov e lcodei, x&e b n iaxoA.de fypcupE.

55. The implication, generally overlooked, is 
observed by Errington in his review of Muller's 
Antigonos in JHS 95 (1975), 250-51.

56. See above, n. 43.
57. F.W. Walbank, The Hellenistic World (London, 

1981), 56-57, suggests that Cassander used that title to 
assert a unique position not open to any of his rivals. 
But this puts too narrow a construction on the meaning 
of "king of the Macedonians."

58. It is unnecessary to detail the events here. 
See the summary in Will, Histoire politique, I, 59-64. 
The garrisons in Corinth and Sicyon: Diod. 20.37.2; cf. 
Suidas, s.v. "Demetrius."

59. Diod. 19.57.1; Appian Syr. 53; Justin 15.1.2.
60. Diod. 20.106.1-5; Plut. Demetr. 28.1; Justin 

15.2.15-16. G.M. Cohen, Athenaeum 52 0-974), 177-79, 
points out that the diadochoi shied away from marriage 
alliances with one another until after Ipsus. But it 
does not follow, as he assumes, that they refused to 
recognize each other as basileis until that time.

61. In the felicitous formulation of Errington, 
JHS 95 (1975), 251, the monarchy was "shareable."
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62. Walbank, Hellenistic World, 56, rightly 
points to the example of Demetrius who for several years 
lacked a kingdom but still asserted kingship. He 
recognizes that the new monarchies were "not closely 
linked with lands where the king ruled." Yet his 
statement that the dynasts claimed "kingship within 
their own particular territories -- though not kingship 
of those territories" seems to vitiate the point or 
render it opaque. The brief recent treatment by C.G. 
Thomas, Liverpool Classical Monthly 8 (1983), 87,
placed undue emphasis upon the administrative struc
tures, institutions, and fixed territories acquired by 
Ptolemy, Seleucus, Lysimachus, and Cassander. The 
dynasts did not define their rule in such terms.
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Pour Une "Anthropologie Coloniale"
Du Monde Hellenistique

Edouard Will 
Universite de Nancy

L'histoire n'est pas une science exacte et cer
tains se plaisent a dire qu'elle n'est pas une science 
du tout: question de definition ... Travaillant sur
1'humain (domaine ou la libert§ le dispute aux deter
minations) et sur le passe (domaine oti l'oubli le 
dispute A la m§moire) , elle comporte necessairement une 
part de subjectivite inversement proportionnelle a 
l'abondance de la documentation. L'antiquite, ou la 
documentation est maigre, est, par force, une epoque ou, 
entre les points ou regne la certitude de la con- 
naissance et ceux ou l'honnetete impose 1'agnosticisme, 
s'elargit la zone perilleuse des hypotheses et du vrai- 
semblable, zone ou l'historien se doit -- et doit aux 
autres -- de reconnaitre sa subjectivite et de la 
justifier, afin que le vraisemblable de ses representa
tions ne donne pas l'illustion d'etre le vrai de la 
connaissance.

Mais l'historien n'est pas une monade isolee hors 
du temps et de l'espace. De vivre dans une societe 
donnde a une dpoque donnde inspire sa pensee, souvent 
sans qu'il en ait conscience et toujours plus qu'il n'en 
a conscience. Homme social, l'historien participe de 
l'espirit du temps et du lieu, et l'utilite de l'his
toire de 1'historiographie est de nous reveler a quel 
point la pensee des historiens est determinee par celle 
de leur milieu. Nous savons quand et (a peu pres) 
comment les monuments de 1'Acropole ont ete construits: 
nous n'avons aucune certitude quant au vrai pourquoi de 
l'entreprise et de l'ampieur qui lui fut donnee. Nous 
avons une connaissance acceptable de la guerre du 
Peloponnese ou de 1'expedition d'Alexandre: nous en
sommes encore a nous interroger contradictoirement sur 
leurs origines veritables et les ressorts de leur de- 
roulement. Et, a parcourir ce qui a ete ecrit a ce sujet 
depuis un siecle et demi, on s'aper^oit qu'un historien 
victorien, un historien romantique allemand, un his
torien bismarckien, un historien radical-social iste 
frangais ou un historien marxiste ont projete sur le 
squelette de ce qu'on sait des eclairages fort dif- 
f^rents. Si chaque historien, en proposant une in
terpretation nouvelle, a le sentiment de faire un pas 
vers 1'inaccessible verite, il serait naif de croire que
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la serie des interpretations successives represente 
ndcessairement un progres en direction de cette verite. 
Mais les eclairages contrastes qu'a de la sorte re5 us et 
que continue a recevoir la matiere documentair ont au 
moins le merite de nous faire mieux saisir , en meme temps 
que la relativite des opinions, la complexite d'un reel 
susceptible d'avoir ete compris de tant de faqons dif- 
ferentes.

 ̂Or ce que je viens de dire au sujet d'evenements ou 
de series limitees d'evenements, et qui est banal, peut 
s'appliquer a des epoques entieres, a de vastes en
sembles politiques, socio-economiques ou culturels. 
L'on sait, par exemple, que le monde grec archaique et 
classique a ete tour a tour interprete dans l'espirit de 
la democratie liberale, dans l'espirit d'une socidtd 
aristocratique gravitant autour d'un certain Fuhrerturn 
et selon les diverses nuances du marxisme ou de 1'an- 
thropologie structuraliste: la confrontation de ces
diverses exegeses (et de la documentation!) ne m'a 
personneilement pas conduit a une doctrine tres sure 
d 'elle-meme. Mais c'est de l'epoque suivante que je 
voudrais parler ici: de l'epoque hell§nistique.

L'histoire du monde grec (greco-oriental) pos- 
tdrieur a Alexandre n'a longtemps guere retenu 1 at
tention, et le delabrement de la documentation n'y fut 
certes pas pour rien. Si l'on avait dispose d'une 
historiographie continue entre la fin du livre 19 de 
Diodore et le debut de 1'oeuvre de Polybe (plus Tite- 
Live) , l'on n'aurait pas traite le Ille siecle comme un 
quasi-vide et le lie siecle comme l'epoque ou le monde 
grec n 'apparaissait que comme destine a devenir la proie 
de Rome. C'etait bien ainsi encore qu'on m'enseigna 
l'histoire ancienne dans mon enfance: entre Alexandre
vainqueur du monde et Philippe V vaincu de Rome, il n'y 
avait rien. Or, a l'epoque dont je parle, il y avait un 
siecle que Droysen s'etait mis au travail, et quatre ou 
cinq ans que Jouquet et Tarn avaient publie leurs 
syntheses respectives. Et je n'oublierai pas^ma sur
prise lorsque, quelques annees plus tard, je decouvris 
qu'il me faudrait acquerir des connaissances sur une 
entite mysterieuse appelee "monde hellenistique."

Mais quel "monde hellenistique"? Comme d'autres 
epoques de histoire, l'epoque heiTenistique a revetu 
successivement et simultanement des physionomies di
verses. Droysen lui-meme incarna deux lignes de pensee 
qu'il ne se preocupa guere de bien reconcilier: celle
qui cherchait dans 1 ' interact ion de la pensee grecque et 
de la pensee "orientaie" un arriere-plan a la naissance
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du christianisme, et celle qui, sous 1'impress ion de 
l'essor de la Prusse, aboutit a mettre 1'accent sur ies 
Etats monarchiques nouveaux.  ̂ Leŝ  deux perspectives 
ouvertes par Droysen sont restees fecondes et il serait 
aise" de dresser la liste de ceux qui, proiongeant la 
ligne du jeune Droysen, ont traite de 1 "'hellenisme" (a 
partir du contresens droysenien qui est a 1'origine du 
sens conventionnel d '"hellenistique") comme du grand 
courant syncretique qui devait aboutir au christianisme 
et au "paganisme tardif"; la liste aussi de ceux qui, 
dans le milieu positiviste de l'Europe des Etats na- 
tionaux luttant pour l'hegemonie, ont suivi la ligne du 
second Droysen, de I'historien de la Prusse recon- 
siderant son oeuvre passee en fonction de ses pre
occupations nouvelies. Peu nombreux sont ceux qui, a 
l'exempie de l'Ed. Meyer d'Ursprung und Anfange des 
Christentums, ont tente' une vraie synthese des deux 
courants: tout au plus les juxtaposait-on. II est
certain que 1'essor de 1'epigraphie et de la papyrologie 
a favorise 1'etude du monde hellenistique en tant que 
monde politique: monarchie, guerre, diplomatic, bur
eaucratic administrative et fiscale, droit et juridic- 
tion, rapports entre pouvoir central et entites ur- 
baines, politique economique et monnayage, etc. 
c'etaient la des themes qui ne pouvaient pas ne pas 
retenir 1'attention de savants vivants eux-memes dans 
un monde en voie de progressive solidification 
etatique.

Dans un monde aussi en voie de rapide urbanisation 
industrielle et ou les produits de 11 industrialisation 
comme les matieres premieres qu'elle exigeait faisaient 
l'objet d 'un commerce mondial toujours plus intense et 
concurrentiel, cependant qu'on n'en venait que lente- 
ment a prendre conscience des problemes sociaux lies a 
cette evolution -- sauf a etre revolutionnaire. Combien 
le Zeitgeist de l'Europe industrielle liberale a im- 
pregne 1 1 espr it de certains historiens de l'epoque 
hellenistique, les conduisant a donner parfois le pas a 
1'economique sur le politique, et, au sein de 1'econ
omique, au commerce sur la production (et, au sein de la 
production, a la production "industrielle" sur la pro
duction agraire), au prix d 'une remarquable negligence 
des problemes sociaux et, bien plus encore, des prob- 
l£mes spirituels -- voila qui ressort des pages con- 
sacrees au monde helle'nistique par K.J. Beloch dans le 
quatrieme volume de sa Griechische Geschichte. Pas de 
monde hellenistique sans immigration grecque en Orient: 
c'est done par la "colonisation" que Beloch ouvre son 
expose (IV, 1, pp. 252sq.) et (negligeant provisoire- 
ment 1'exception egyptienne) en termes de fondations
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urbaines greques et sans se demander dans quelles con
ditions sociales rdelles il y fut procede. Les villes 
fondees, Beloch passe aussitbt a l'essor economique du 
monde, qu'il envisage en termes mobiliers: commerce,
fisc, economie monetaire. Ce n'est qu'apres avoir 
analyse lê  fonctionnement et le rendement fiscal de la 
nouvelle economie commerciale que Beloch aborde la 
question des biens qui alimentaient cette economie et 
que, constatant que les produits agricoles y tenaient 
une grande place, il en vient a envisager les conditions 
de leur production. Mais la seule chose qui l'interesse 
vraiment, c'est de constater que 1'existence des pay- 
sanneries orientales rendit inutile 11 introduction 
d'une main d'oeuvre servile agricole. Les paysanneries 
indigenes ne retiennent toutefois gubre son attention 
et la realite des rapports sociaux entre citadins grecs 
et paysans orientaux n'est pas prise en consideration. 
Si Beloch note, evidemment, que les monarchies hel- 
lenistiques representent une domination politique sur 
les societes orientales, il ne note pas qu'elles reprfe- 
sentent egalement une exploitation economique des in
digenes au profit des Greco-Macedoniens, ni que les 
indigenes s en trouvent places dans une situation de 
subordination sociale. Ce n'est qu'ensuite, apres 
avoir etudie le nouveau Staatsrecht, que Beloch en vient 
enfin a effleurer (p. A06sq.) 1 ' immense question des 
rapports entre Grecs et Barbares: ce n'est que pour
constater qu'il y eut des mariages mixtes qui entrain- 
erent une funeste orientalisation des Hellenes. Ces 
pages de Beloch, ecrites a l'epoque des imperialismes 
coloniaux, revelent la perspective dans laquelle 
1'opinion du temps envisageait 1'expansion des puis
sances coloniales: en termes de profits commerciaux
fondes sur la domination politique, mais les profits 
ayant la priorite sur la domination qui en etait le 
moyen. L'on ajoutera deux traits propre a Beloch: sa
conviction de l'absolue superiorite de la civilisation 
grecque et son profond mepris des "masses" -- deux 
traits qui le rendaient peu apte a etre ouvert aux 
problemes sociaux du monde hellenistique et a tout ce 
que ces problemes entrainaient a leur suite.

L'on ne prete pas suffisamment attention a la 
parente qui lie Beloch a Rostovzeff (le Rostovtzeff de 
la Social and Economic History of the Hellenistic World 
[SEHHW], qui n'est pas le seul Rostovtzeff), tant ils 
apparaissent a premiere vue diffbrents. L'interet 
preponderant porte par Beloch au phenomiene urbain hel- 
lenistique et sa passion des chiffres et de la quanti
fication conservaient un caractere un peu abstrait: de
ce point de vue, Rostovtzeff, archeologue autant que
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Beloch etait phiLologue, apporta une abondante illus
tration concrete a ce qui restait schematique chez 
Beloch. Mais, a les confronter, on constate que les 
orientations fondamentales sont analogues. L'on sait 
la predilection de Rostovtzeff pour la notion de "bour
geoisie" (ou de bourgeoisie, comme il l'ecrivait tou- 
jours, en francais dans son texte angalis) appliqude au 
peuplement grec des fitats hellenistiques, corps ci- 
viques des cites et colons de la chora egyptienne. Ce 
n'est le lieu ici ni de rechercher les origines (d'ail- 
leurs parfaitement claires) de cette predilection, ni 
de proceder a sa critique, qui a ete faite maintes fois. 
Mais on natera que la passion de Rostovtzeff pour ses 
bourgeoisies hellenistiques rejoint la vision essenti- 
ellement urbaine, affairiste et cultivee de ce qui 
interessait Beloch dans la societe hellenistique. Et 
1 'on a pu adresser a Rostovtzeff les reproches memes que 
1'on avait pu adresser a Beloch: d'avoir fortement
neglige les problemes ruraux et agraires (qui avaient 
pourtant fait l'objet de ses etudes avant la revolution 
et l'exil), c'est-a-dire les bases memes du systeme 
social hellenistique; et d'avoir temoigne d'une curi- 
euse incomprehension des problemes spirituels et re- 
ligieux, dont il connaissait cependant bien la docu
mentation .

n Que manque-t-il a ces grands exposes synthetiques 
(et a d'autres encore)? D'avoir clairement affrontd le 
probleme sociologique majeur des rapports entre eth- 
nies, entre l'ethnie conqudrante et dominante et les 
ethnies conquises et exploitees. La lecture de 
Rostovtzeff est a cet egard d'un vif interet, car les 
dldments du probleme ont ete en grand nombre rassembles 
par lui, mais le probleme lui-meme mal pose, car pose
d'une part en termes de fusion et d 'assimiiation et,
d'autre part, en termes de "cooperation" economique.
C^est en effet en de tels termes que les souverains eux-
memes auraient per<ju le probleme, mais echoue a le 
resoudre: "the problem of the amalgamation of the
Greeks and the natives was not satisfactorily solved 
either by the first Ptolemies or by the Seleucids" 
(SEHHW II, p. 1027; "... the inability of the Ptolemies 
to find a satisfactory solution of the main problem that 
confronted them -- how to develop friendly relations 
between the Greeks and the natives and secure their 
harmonious cooperation in the economic life of the 
country which they were organizing on the basis of a 
strict state-control" (p. 1028sq.).l Nous savons au- 
jourd'hui que les sourverains hellenistiques n'eurent 
jamais de politique visant a etablir des "relations 
amicales" et une "cooperation harmonieuse" avec les
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indigenes (sinon temporairement et pour des raisons 
d'opportunite), et Rostovtzeff lui-meme le savait fort 
bien, qui montrait, dans son analyse des conditions 
egyptiennes^ 1'opposition entre la masse des travail- 
leurs indigenes et al classe superieure grecque (op
position qu'il pensait toutefois avoir ete attenuee par 
la formation d'une "bourgeoisie mixte" (p. 1099) et 
savait que le "state control fut oppressif II y avait 
laj dans sa pensee, une contradition entre une vue 
ideale des choses (qui certes prend sa source dans 
1 "'ideologic royale" qu'expriment des documents of- 
ficiels tels que les edits de philanthrSpa -- mais on 
sait en quelle circonstances ils furent rendus) et une 
realite trop criante pour qu'on ait jamais pu fermer les 
yeux sur elle. Rostovtzeff ne sut pas (ou ne voulut 
pas?) echapper a cette contradition, et elle ressort 
parfois de passages qui voisinent inconfortablement 
dans son texte. Ainsi lorsque, constatant que les 
paysans egyptiens avaient toujours ete dans un rapport 
de dependance a l'egard de la royaute, il tend a reduire 
le "state control" ptolema'ique a un effort de regu- 
larisation juridique et contractuelle de ce rapport (ce 
qui est juste dans le principe), en precisant que cela 
n'impliquait pas une "politique de classe favorable a la 
bourgeoisie et oppressive pour les classes laborieuses" 
pour lesquelles les souverains auraient ete des pro- 
tecteurs impartiaux et justes -- mais poursuit aussitot 
en montrant que la situation rfeelle des travailleurs ne 
cessa de se deteriorer sous le poids de la fiscalite et 
de la bureaucratie, pour aboutir aux desordres que l'on 
sait (p. llOlsq.)* Et Rostovtzeff etait sans doute 
conscient de cette contradiction, puisqu'il s'en 
e'vadait en se refugiant dans "l'eternel grand probleme 
des societes humaines l'antinomie entre gou-
vernants et gouvernes, possedants et non-possedants, 
bourgeoisie et classes laborieuses, ville et campagnes" 
(p. 1031), ce qui consistait a noyer le poisson. Or on 
observera qu'a detailler les termes de cette "anti- 
nomie," il eut pu en ajouter deux autres, dont 1'absence 
est symbolique de la perspective incomplete dans la- 
quelle il voyait le monde hellenistique: l'antinomie
entre elements ethniques et entre elements culturels 
differents, dont la prise en consideration eut seule pu 
donner a son oeuvre la "profondeur" sociologique qui iui 
manque -- comme a celle de Beloch. Sans doute 
n 'ignorait-il pas ce double point de vue qu'il omet de 
sa liste, mais, sans trop se soucier d'analyses pre
cises, il se bornait a opposer les Grecs aux natives et, 
sur le plan des confrontations cul turel les, a noter par 
exemple que le mouvement d 'emancipation des cites
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grecques d'Orient face au pouvoir royal pourrait 
n'avoir 6t6 qu'un aspect de la "resistance de la bour
geoisie face a la maree montante de 1'orientalisme, qui 
etait soutenue par les indigenes et les villages et a 
laquelle les rois ne resistaient pas avec assez de 
vigeur" (p. 1105); ou encore que, dans les monarchies 
orientales, l'"eternel antagonisme" entre bourgeoisie 
et travailleurs fut "aggrave et compiique par les an- 
tagaonismes nationaux et religieux" (p. 1107). Ce qui 
dtait mettre le doigt sur un probleme essentiel, mais 
sans y insister et surtout sans le poser en termes 
concrets. Peut-etre cette negligence de Rostovtzeff 
fut-elle due a sa double qualite de Russe et d'Am6ri- 
cain: les "antagonismes nationaux et religieux" ne
venaient guere "aggraver et compliquer" 1'"eternelle 
antinomie" entre possedants et travailleurs dans la 
Russie tsariste (pour peu qu'on oublie son empire asia- 
tique ...), ou barine? et moujiks 6taient Russes et 
orthodoxes; quant aux Etats-Unis, le meIting-pot les y 
avait dissous: gourvernants et gouvernes, possedants
et nonpossedants, exploiteurs et exploites s'y re- 
crutent dans toutes les ethnies immigrees (j'ignore 
toutefois si Rostovtzeff s'interessa au probleme noir 
de sa patrie d'adoption), fondues dans la nation ameri- 
caine. Et n'etait-ce pas a ce qu'il observa aux fetats- 
Unis que pensait Rostovtzeff en ecrivant que "les rois 
hellenistiques ne reussirent jamais a transformer leurs 
possessions en Etats nationaux pourvus d 'une langue, 
d ' une structure sociale et economique et d'un mode de 
pens£e uniques" (p. 1098)? Dans aucune de ses deux 
patries successives, Rostovtzeff ne trouva de quoi 
nourrir une reflexion originale sur la specificite 
sociologique des Etats hellenistiques d'Orient, qu'il 
n'effleura que pour s'en dfetourner et consacrer ses 
efforts a cette immense matiere que le titre general de 
son livre qualifie de "sociale et economique," mais que 
les titres successifs des sept chapitres revelent avoir 
ete envisagee fondamentalement d'un point de vue poli
tique, car il n'y est question que des Etats, de leur 
naissance, de leur essor, de leur equilibre, de leur 
ddclin et de leur disparition devant l'avance de Rome. 
Ce qui fait de cet ouvrage un ouvrage ambigu et, comme 
on l'a note incomplet.3

La vision qu'avaient Beloch, Rostovtzeff et 
d'autres encore du monde hellenistique etait celle de 
leur temps: celui des rivalitds entre Etats nationaux,
de 1'essor industriel et commercial et de 1'expansion 
coloniale -- mais d'une expansion coloniale envisagee 
surtout du point de vue de certains de ses rdsultats 
politiques (la puissance), 6conomiques (la prosperite
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commerciale) , sociaux (le prestige blanc) et culturels 
(la diffusion de la civilisation europeenne), beaucoup 
moins du point de vue des conditions sociales reelles 
dans lesquelles ces rdsultats §taient obtenus. En quoi 
ces historiens ne faisaient qu'§pouser le point de vue 
des Grecs en presence du "nouveau monde" qui leur 6tait 
ouvert par la conquSte. Pour citer une derni^re fois 
Rostovtzeff, celui-ci observa que les 6crivains qui 
exalterent l'oeuvre des Ptolemees ne virent en elle qui 
les avantages que les Grecs en pouvaient tirer: "le
nouveau monde qu * ils decrivent ou evoquent etait a leurs 
yeux une extension, un prolongement du monde grec. Les 
nouveaux rois sont des rois grecs qui pratiquent une 
politique grecque; ils regnent sur des Grecs et sont 
entourfes de grecs, et sont disposes & offrir d'excel- 
lentes possibility aux autres Grecs qui pourraient 
etre desireux d'6migrer dans le nouveau monde et prets 
a le faire" (p. 1035). Le monde hellenistique "ex
tension du monde grec," les encouragements a y immigrer: 
voila qui rappeile 6trangement les textes de la pro- 
pagande coloniale de la Ille Republique francaise, qui 
exaltaient la "plus grande France" et encourageaient la 
jeunesse a faire carrifere outre-mer. Certes, cette 
propagande avait d'autres visfees que celie des poetes de 
cour et des pr§bendiers du Mus6e et elle cherchait a 
flatter des sentiments que le monde hellenistique ig- 
norait: le nationalisme et, plus hypocritement, un
ideal de fraternite entre colonisateurs et colonists, 
la visee ultime etant censee etre 1'accession des se
conds a la civilisation des premiers, c'est-a-dire a la 
civilisation tout court, dont un courant iddologique 
qui remonte haut dans le XIXe sifecle tendait i montrer 
qu'elle etait fatalement destinde a submerger la plan- 
ete.^ La propagande coloniale fut efficace: s'il y eut
des esprits lucides pour la d§noncer au vu de r6alit6s 
qu 'on dissimulait soigneusement, 1 ' immense majority des 
nations colonisatrices vecut, jusqu'a la seconde guerre 
mondiale, dans une parfaite bonne conscience & l'bgard 
des peuples colonises.^ Et cela contribue b expliquer 
que les savants qui consacraient alors leurs travaux au 
mode hellenistique l'aient aborde par son versant grec, 
voyant en lui le champ ob se deploya 1' "hellenisation de 
1'Orient," ce triomphe de la civilisation la plus emi- 
nente de l'antiquit§: un triomphe dont on etait bien
oblige d'admettre parfois qu'il n'etait pas le fruit 
d 'une politique deliberee des souverains,® mas aussi 
dont on minimisait les resistances qu'il rencontra. On 
n'ignorait certes pas qu'il y eut aussi un mouvement 
inverse d ' "orientalisation" de la pensee grecque, mais, 
de meme qu'on etudiait 1'organisation et le rendement 
des syst&mes fiscaux ou la circulation commerciale des
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biens de consommation sans trop se soucier des condi
tions sociales reelles dans lesquelles 1'impot ou les 
marchandises etaient produits, de meme on etudiait les 
id&es ou les courants religieux sans trop se soucier non 
plus des conditions sociales rbelles de leur "pro
duction."' Or, de part et d'autre, ces conditions 
sociales reelles etaient celles des rapports reels 
entre les ethnies et leurs cultures respectives.

L'epoque ou nous vivons aujourd'hui n'est plus 
celle des Beloch, Jouguet, Rostovzeff, ni de la Cl. 
Preaux de 1'Economie Royale: j'insiste sur cette pre
cision, car, lorsque la Belgique dut abandonner le Congo 
dans les conditions que l'on sait, Cl. Preaux comprit 
combien la "bonne^conscience" colonialiste avait, avant 
la guerre, inspire la representation qu'on se faisait de 
1'oeuvre des Ptolemees en Egypte^ -- et (elargissons son 
propos) la representation qu'on se faisait du monde 
hellenistique en general. Or si le choc de la decoloni
sation nous a fait prendre conscience de ce qu'etaient 
les realit^s coloniales, qu'avaient longtemps dissimu- 
l£es les prestiges des ideologies colonial istes, il 
peut nous aider aussi a reviser certaines de nos per
spectives sur le passe hellenistique, b y poser cer
taines questions en d'autres termes que ceux dans les- 
quels on les posait, a faire surgir certaines questions 
que l'on n'avait jamais posees. A quoi doit nous aider 
le developpement qu'ont pris, depuis un demi-sibcle, 
les enquetes ethnologiques et sociologiques qui se sont 
multipliees dans les pays coloniaux ou ex-coloniaux (et 
j'inclus dans cette dernifere catfegorie non seuiement 
les pays ayant accede £ 1'ind£pendance depuis la guerre, 
mais des pays y ayant accfedfe depuis fort longtemps, mais 
ayant conserve des structures coloniales, comme les 
r6publiques sud-americaines). De savoir aujourd'hui, 
et de mieux en mieux, que la domination politique et 
1 'exploitation economique coloniales se sont accom- 
pagnees d'une oppression "culturelle" entendue au sens 
le plus large du terme,^ de savoir aussi que les re
actions, les resistances et finalement les rlvoltes des 
peuples colonises, que l'on peut etre tente de d£finir 
uniquement en termes d 'emanicipation politique, com- 
portent toutes une affirmation de 1'originalite cul
turelle indigene, voila qui doit nous conduire non pas 
a affirmer arbitrairement qu'il en alia de meme a la 
suite des conquetes d'Alexandre, mais a rechercher si et 
dans quelle mesure il en alia ou non de meme.

Les effets intellectuels de la dbcolonisation ne 
sont pas seuls a prendre en consideration: on y ajoutera 
la diffusion, a des degres divers, de la pensbe marxiste
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parmi les historiens. L'on a note le relatif manque 
d'interet d ' un Beloch ou d'un Rostovtzeff pour les 
conditions de la production (precisions: les condi
tions sociales, car sur les conditions techniques on a 
beaucoup ecrit), au profit de la circulation commer- 
ciale des biens produits. De ce point de vue, le souci 
marxiste de cerner les Produktionsverhaltnisse, c'est- 
a-dire le rapport entre le capital et le travail, est 
bienvenu. Or, dans le monde hellenistique, comme dans 
toute l'antiquite, ce rapport est, pour l'essentiel, 
celui du capital foncier et de la main d'oeuvre agri
cole. Et si le debat entre marxistes sur le point de 
savoir si 11 immigration grecque en Orient a ou non 
entraine une diffusion de 1'esclavage rural a ete conclu 
par la negative (ce qui n'etait pas neuf), il laisse les 
historiens devant 1'immense probleme des paysanneries 
indigenes non seulement devant la question, souvent 
traitee, de ieur statut juridique, mais devant celles de 
leurs relations concretes avec les Hellenes, du poids de 
la charge qui leur etait imposee et des facteurs men- 
taux, religieux, "traditionnels" qui les ont rendus 
impermdables a l'hellenisme et parfois jetes dans la 
revolte. La "maree de 1'orientalisme" que l'anti- 
marxiste Rostovtzeff voyait "monter" dans les villages 
avait des mobiles que le marxisme aide a deceler, au 
moins theoriquement lorsque nos documents sont muets.10

Le devoilement des arriere-plans et des conse
quences des colonialismes modernes et les effets plus ou 
moins consciemment acceptes du marxisme doivent done 
orienter nos recherches et nos reflexions sur le monde 
hellenistique, L'analyse des Etats, de leurs struc
tures, de leurs relations ne m'apparait plus comme une 
tache prioritaire. En revanche, le champ des rapports 
entre Grecs et non-Grecs reste a cultiver. Or, si la 
documentation antique ne suffit pas, a elle seule, a 
assurer 11approfondissement des interpretations, cer- 
taines hypotheses necessaires peuvent nous etre four- 
nies par les etudes qui ont ete menees au sein de 
socidtes d'autres temps et d'autres lieux, presentant 
des caract£res analogues h ceux des soci£t£s hellfen- 
istiques d'Orient, mais de societes vivantes et ac- 
cessibles h des me'thodes d ’ investigation plus p§n£- 
trantes que les m^thodes propres au monde antique. La 
tache exige des precautions: si rien n'est nouveau sous
le soleil, tout y est toujours different, et il faut 
s'abstenir de rapprochements inconsideres et de gen
eralisations abusives.ll On se contentera ici de poser 
quelques jalons et de donner quelques exemples.
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Parler d '"hellenisation de 1'Orient" est banal, 
comme de constater que cette hellbnisation ne fut que 
relative. II est banal, en sens inverse, de constater 
que les Hellenes ne restbrent pas fermes a certains 
aspects, notamment religieux, des civilisations ori- 
entales, et tout le monde a rencontre des expressions du 
regret qu'on eprouvait parfois a voir les Grecs 
"s'amollir" au contact "pernicieux" de 1'Orient. 
Lorsqu'on entre dans le detail de ces phenomenes, on 
invoque a l'appui de 1'hellenisation la preponderance 
politique et sociale du milieu grec, la multiplication 
des poleis, de leurs gymnases et de leurs dieux, 1'usage 
administratif de la langue grecque, les mariages mix- 
tes, etc. A l'appui des limites de 1'hellenisation, 
l'on se contente souvent d'invoquer la radicale in
compatibility des cultures. A l'appui des rbvoltes, 
1'oppression fiscale et la corruption bureaucratique 
-- et ainsi de suite. J'ai parlb de phenomenes, et, en 
effet, c'est lb ce qui nous apparait a travers nos 
documents. Reste tout ce qui ne nous apparait pas, et 
qu'ii serait infiniment plus important de connaitre: 
car les phenomenes en question sont loin de tous porter 
en eux-memes leur explication, etant les aboutissements 
de processus qui le plus souvent nous echappent. Parler 
d ' acculturation et de contre-acculturation est legi
time: forges dans d'autres domaines, ces concepts sont
applicables ici. Mais si leur application ne consiste 
qu'en un changement de mots, elle ne nous avance 
gubre.

Or si nous acceptons, par hypothese, de considerer 
le monde hellenistique comme un monde "colonial," nous 
constatons que la littbrature sociologique et ethno- 
logique nous apporte maintes suggestions (dans l'ordre 
le plus gbnbral comme, parfois, sur des points de 
ddtail) selon lesquelles l'hypothbse en question serait 
fdconde. J'en donnerai ici quelques exemples, en par- 
tant du point de vue le plus gbnbral.

Bon connaisseur de l'Afrique noire et des situa
tions coloniales modernes, G. Balandier a, dans une 
btude sur la "sociologie de la ddpedendance,"1^ analysb 
les divers comportements possibles des colonisbs face a 
la colonisation et son analyse a degage des phenomenes 
paralleles a ceux que nous laissent deviner les debris 
de la documentation hellenistique. Je me refererai ici 
au schema synthetique, necessairement un peu theorique, 
qu'il a dresse au terme de son travail. II y distingue 
quatre attitudes parmi celles que peuvent adopter les 
indigbnes face au pouvoir colonial.
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Celle, d'abord, qu'il appelle 1 'acceptation ac
tive , c'est-a-dire la collaboration avec les maitres.-̂  
C est 1'attitude de notables qui desirent sauvegarder 
leur situation ancienne, mais aussi de gens auxquels la 
situation ancienne n'avait pas accorde de prestige et de 
pouvoir et qui voient dans la situation coloniale une 
occasion de se pousser en avant. Cette attitude com- 
porte une large part d'acculturation (linguistique, 
vestimentaire, alimentaire et souvent religieuse). Ces 
gens, qui ne sont jamais qu'une minoritfe, nous les 
connaissons ou les devinons dans le monde hellfenis- 
tique. Nous les connaissons assez bien dans la Judee du 
lie s., ou 1'acculturation hellfenique touche particu- 
lierement le milieu sacerdotal, au sein duquel des 
rivalites familiales ou politiques en conduisent cer
tains, pour mieux s'assurer le pouvoir, jusqu'& l'apo- 
stasie religieuse: c'est d'ailleurs ce scandale de la
negation de la tradition yahvique qui fera reculer, dans 
le sang, le processus de 1'hellenisation juddenne, dont 
on peut se demander & quoi il aurait abouti sans les 
exces qui culminerent dans ce qu'on appelle la per
secution d'Antiochos IV. Les partisans de 1'accepta
tion active sont moins bien connus ailleurs, dans la 
mesure du reste ou, hors du milieu juif, 1'absence 
d'obstacle religieux a favorise une acculturation 
grecque qui les a fait se fondre (a nos yeux tout au 
moins) sous une onomastique grecque dans le milieu grec 
dominant, si bien que 1'hesitation est souvent de mise. 
Tous les dignitaires et hauts fonctionnaires royaux qui 
nous apparaissent sous des noms et des patronymes grecs 
sont-il vraiment des Greco-Macedoniens de souche, comme 
on le pense generalement? Le fait qu'on ait pu souligner 
la disparition de 1'aristocratie egyptienne dans la 
documentation d'epoque ptoldmaique doit laisser ouverte 
l'hypothbse selon laquelle cette disparition serait 
trompeuse. L"'acceptation active" a pu faire plus de 
recrues dans les 'elites indigenes que nos sources ne 
nous permettent de le deceler: 1'absence ou la rarete
de noms indigenes aux etages superieurs de la prosopo- 
graphie hellbnistique n'est qu un indice ambigu, qui 
peut signifier aussi bien 1'exclusion des indigenes des 
sommets de la hierarchie que leur penetration dans cette 
hierarchie sous des noms grecs. Prosopon est le 
"visage," mais aussi le "masque." Derriere les masques 
de noms europeens, nous pouvons aujourd'hui voir des 
visages d'indiens, de noirs ou de mdtis -- mais nous ne 
voyons plus les visages de ceux qui portaient des noms 
et patronymes grecs.

Si 1'acceptation active, la collaboration, n'est 
jamais le fait que d'une minorite, 11 acceptation pas
sive est le fait de la majorite, de ceux que Balandier
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appelle les "colonises typiques." Attitude de ceux qui, 
s'etant deja trouvfes dans une situation d 1 inferiority, 
voire de ddpendance dans leur cadre traditionnel, s'ac- 
commodent de leur de'pendance nouvelle dans la mesure du 
moins ou celle-ci ne reprdsente pas (pas encore) une 
aggravation de leur sort et oil les nouveaux maitres 
n interviennent pas dans l'exercise de leurs usages et 
de leurs croyances. C'est dans cette masse de "col
onists typiques" (ajoutons cette remarque) que les 
colonisateurs de niveau social modeste tendent a 
prendre femme ou concubine et que se developpe le milieu 
mttis.16 L'on a trop insiste sur la longue passivitt des 
masses paysannes de l'Orient hellenistique pour que 
nous ne puissions reconnaltre ce type en elles. Mais 
nous savons aussi que si cette passivite semble avoir 
ttt tres generale dans 1'empire seleuci<Te (IT 1'ex
ception de la Judte, oh ce fut 1'"acceptation active" 
des tlites qui souleva les paysans contre l'ordre nou
veau), elle n'a rapidement plus fetb vraie en £gypte, oh 
la situation paysanne s'est rapidement deterioree.

De 1'acceptation passive, le passage & 1'opposi
tion passive est aise et la documentation papyrologique 
nous fait Elen connaitre les aspects pratiques de ce 
passage. Si le recours aux petitions (enteuxeis) peut 
encore etre tenu pour une manifestation d 'acceptation 
passive dans la mesure ou il exprime une certaine 
confiance dans la justice du sommet, il est deja une 
forme d'opposition passive (non violente et d'ailleurs 
officialisee) dans la mesure ou il exprime le plus 
souvent une protestation contre 1'injustice de la base. 
Mais ce sont surtout ces attitudes bien connues des 
socidt^s coloniales modernes qui nous importent ici, 
qui consistent h repondre aux exigences excessives 
d 'impbt ou de travail par un effort volontairement 
r^duit, par la greve ou par la fuite, 1 ' anachores is. De 
surcroit, la sociologie coloniale montre que 1'opposi- 
tion passive traduit surtout une attitude mentale,^ 
qui a ses composantes religieuses. A la suite d'autres, 
Balandier souligne l'anxiete et le sentiment de "desa- 
justement socio-psychologique" qui caracterisent sou
vent la mentalitd des colonises. L'anxiete hellenis
tique est largement illustree par le succes des nou- 
velles doctrines philosophiques, des religions de salut 
ou de la mantique (ce remede a la "tyrannie de l'espoir 
et de la peur," dira Lucien). On l'attribue generale- 
ment a des facteurs politiques ou dconomiques (les 
bouleversements politiques et les guerres, l'ins§curi- 
t6, les disettes, etc.) et cela est certes vrai du monde 
d6couronn6 des vieilles citds grecques oil le d^clin de 
la confiance en les antiques divinit^s poliades ouvre la
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porte a 1'incertitude engendree par les imprevisibles 
caprices ,de la tyche. Mais c'est le nouveau monde qui 
nous interesse ici, et l'on peut se demander si les 
contacts culturels et les tensions qu'ils ont engen- 
drees n'ont pas contribue a y faire naitre de nouvelles 
formes d'anxiete: on pensera i la-barribre linguis-
tique,l° aux arcanes de 1'administration, aux effets 
d'une monetarisation inadequate, etc. Plus generale- 
ment, on observera qu'en milieu de contacts culturels et 
d ' acculturation, l'individu est eventuellement place 
devant la necessite de choisir: alors qu'au sein de sa
culture propre ses comportements lui sont dictes par la 
tradition communautaire, 1'intrusion de la culture ad- 
ventice lui propose des solutions alternatives. Chois
ir, ou refuser de choisir (ce qui est encore choisir), 
c'est devoir apprendre une liberte h laquelle toute 
culture ne prepare p a s .19 Ira-t-on chercher une rbponse 
a ces phenomenes d'anxiete chez les "reclus" de Memphis, 
envisages comme des gens qui "refusent 1'existence"? Ce 
n'est pas sur, car les katochoi n'ont pas re$u d'inter- 
pretation certaine, et la reclusion n'bquivaut pas aux 
suicides observes chez certains peuples colonisfes mod- 
ernes. Mais lorsque Balandier range parmi les mani
festations de 1'opposition passive ces fuites dans 
l'imaginaire que sont les utopies ou les messianismes, 
si abondamment attestes dans les socidtds coloniales 
modernes, nous pouvons le suivre, et sommes invitfes b 
rechercher dans quelle mesure les terrains ob fieur- 
irent les apocalypses et les messianismes judalques, 
iraniens et egyptiens de l'epoque helle'nistique ne 
gagneraient pas a etre analyses, dans la mesure oil les 
sources le permettent, en termes "coloniaux."

L'opposition active, enfin, est la plus voyante 
lorsqu'elle s'attaque i- la domination par la revolte 
armbe. La rfevolte a un caractfere politique lorsqu'elle 
vise explicitement 1 'expulsion des btrangers. Elle a un 
caractere economico-social dans la mesure ou elle 
cherche & mettre un terme aux excbs de 1'exploitation: 
ces traits ne manqubrent pas aux rbvoltes qui secouferent 
l'Egypte il partir de la fin du Ille s.20 Mais l'opposi
tion active peut aussi avoir un caractbre que Balandier 
qualifie de "socioculturel" et qui relfeve de la contre- 
acculturation.21 Celle-ci n'est pas simplement refus, 
rejet de la culture du groupe dominant avec, pour 
coroliaire, rehabilitation de la culture indigene, mais 
aussi, eventuellement, utilisation de certains aspects 
reinterpretes de la culture des maitres pour les re- 
tourner contre eux en un faisant des armes de libera
tion. La contre-acculturation comporte normalement une 
composante religieuse. Balandier mentionne notamment,
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dans les pays islamis^s d'Afrique noire, le recours au 
rigorisme religieux et moral contre ljeuropdanisation 
des moeurs: on pensera aussitf>t au role des hassidim
dans la lutte maccabeenne contre 1'apostasie helleni- 
sante. II est crai qu'il s'agit la du cas particulier 
de deux religions monotheistes et qu'il sera plus in- 
teressant de rechercher les aspects religieux de 1'op
position active dans le milieux polythfeistes: la mat'ere
ne manque ni dans le monde colonial ou post-colonial 
moderne, ni dans le monde hellenistique, ou des phen- 
omenes mal connus peuvent recevoir un §clairage utile de 
phenomenes modernes bien c o n n u s . 22

Tel que je l'ai, a sa suite, resume, le schema de 
Balandier reste theorique: il n'y faudrait point voir
les quatre etapes d 'une succession logique ou chrono- 

l logique. Les realites modernes se revelent complexes et
i souvent ambigues et il en ailait evidemment de meme dans
I le monde helldnistique. On pourrait d'ailleurs ajouter 

a ce schema quadripartite un cinquieme type de phen-
omdnes, qui s'observent aussi de part et d'autre. II
arrive en effet que le triomphe de 1'opposition active, 
fondfee sur 1'usage et 1'exaltation de la tradition
indigene contre le modernisme colonial, conduise les 
opposants triomphants a des compromissons avec cela 
meme qu'ils avaient combattu, et que ces compromissions 
provoquent a leur tour une opposition interne tradi- 
tionaliste. Les Etats africains actuels, corrstruits 

j contre les colonisateurs, ont tous ete conduits a
l adopter des formes poiitiques, administratives, econo-

miques empruntees aux anciens colonisateurs, ce qui 
suscite en leur sein des oppositions ethniques, tri
bales, 1inguistiques, religieuses. II en alia de m§me
dans le monde hellenistique. La maigreur de la dpcu- 
mentation n'empeche pas de le discerner dans l'Etat 
parthe, du le vernis hellenique des debuts ne tarde pas 
a ceder devant une resurgence des traditions acheme- 
nides. Plus riche, la documentation judaique montre 
comment la tradition pietiste des hass id im, qui avait 
appuy6 le debut du souleveent maccabeen, se separa de 
lui, puis se retourna contre lui lorsque la dynastie 
hasmon6enne fit de la Judee une monarchie temporelle 
fortement hellenisee dans ses structures et ses me- 
thodes.

Tout ce que je viens de dire reste voiontairement 
sommaire: il ne s'agit que de proposer une orientation
aux recherches. Mais il convient aussi de bien marquer 
les limites du champ. Entre le monde hellenistique et 
le monde colonial et post-colonial moderne (dont aucun 
n'est homojgene) , les differences sont immenses. L'on en 
soulignera deux.
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La colonisation des XlXe-XXe s. a eu des caracteres 
essentiellement economiques, que prefigure d'ailleurs 
cele des trois siecles precedents. Queiles qu'aient pu 
itre les justifications dont on a pu la parer, elle a §tfe 
une somme d'entreprises capitalistes dictfees par 
l'essor industriel, visant la conqufete des mati&res 
premieres et des marches d'exportation. Et si la 
colonisation des siecles ant£rieurs a procddd d'autres 
mobiles encore, son point d 'aboutissement, dans les 
Etats sud-americains actuels par exemple, est en sub
stance dans une large mesure le mfeme: 1'exploitation
des hommes et des biens par une minorite locale qui n'est 
le plus souvent que le relais de capitalismes etrangers 
ou supra-nationaux. On sait combien de'sastreux ont ete 
les effets de cette exploitation: ethnies detruites,
structures sociales brisees, ecologie et modes de vie 
bouleverses, cultures adulterees, etc. Le monde hel- 
lenistique ne nous offre rien d'aussi excessif. Si nous 
comprenons a peu pres pourquoi les successeurs 
d'Alexandre se sont partage son empire en fondant des 
monarchies territoriales, nous ne saurons jamais pour
quoi Alexandre a conquis son empire. Mais la conquete 
a eu lieu, et la colonisation, et 1 'assujettissement des 
populations orientales, et leur exploitation. Une 
exploitation a visees essentiellement politiques (as
surer la puissance et le prestige du souverain par sa 
richesse) et a moyens essentiellement fiscaux. L'essor 
commercial, qu'on a eu trop tendance a mettre au premier 
plan, pourrait n'avoir ete que le brillant epiphenomene 
de 1*Emergence du nouveau monde politique. Et 1'ex
ploitation des pays conquis, pour pesante qu'elle put 
etre, n'a pas, a l'egal de 1'exploitation coloniale 
moderne, profondement bouleverse les structures econo
miques et sociales traditionnelles de ces pays, s'il est 
vrai qu'elle les a suffisamment perturbees pour pro- 
voquer les reactions indigenes qu'on a evoc^uees et dont 
il s'agirait prfecisfement aujourd'hui de determiner la 
nature et l'ampleur. II y a done, entre les situations 
coloniales, post-coloniales et neo-coloniales modernes 
et la situation coloniale hellfenistique une difference 
de nature, qui ne fait que refl'eter la difference de 
nature entre notre civilisation capitaliste et tech- 
nicienne et la civilisation helle'nistique qui, du point 
de vue economique et technique, resta toujours, quoi 
qu'on ait pu penser, "archaique."

La seconde difference notable entre les deux 
mondes est d'ordre religieux. Meme lorsque la coloni
sation moderne eut perdu son caractere officiellement 
missionnaire et convertisseur, les £tats colonisateurs 
du XlXe-XXe s., d£jd laicises, continuerent a s'appuyer
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sur les entreprises missionnaires: l'ecole et l'hopi-
tal etant, dans nombre de cas, aux mains des missions, 
l'acc'es h 1 ' instruction europeenne et a la sante pou- 
vaient impliquer le bapterne prealable, et la christian- 
isation a partout ete un facteur de destructuration 
sociale. Les reactions religieuses indigfenes sont done 
interessantes a observer, comme cela a 6td fait tant en 
Afrique noire qu'en Amerique ou en Oceanie. Le monde 
hellenistique n'a rien connu de tel, les Grecs n'fetant 
pas porteurs d'une religion r&vblee, universal iste et 
conquerante. Le culte royal n'etait probablement pas 
destine aux paysanneries indigene (et 1 'on sait que les 
Ptolemees*en exempterent les Juifs); quant a la per
secution du judalsme judeen sous Antiochos IV (plutot 
que par Antiochos IV), on sait aujourd'hui qu'il s'est 
agi a ‘un incident local qui n'avait rien a voir avec le 
fanatisme religieux grec qu'on a longtemps prete a ce 
souverain. Pour importants qu'ils soient, les aspects 
religieux des ph'enomenes hellenistiques d'accultura
tion et de contre-acculturation ne se situent pas dans 
un cadre de contrainte missionnaire. Ils ne s'en 
situent pas moins dans le cadre de la "situation coloni
ale," car les religions mises en presence sont celles 
des vainqueurs et des vaincus, des dominants et des 
dominds, des exploiteurs et des exploites. Hors de 
toute contrainte missionnaire, et en tenant compte de la 
tolerance propre aux polytheismes, ce qui joue ici, ce 
sont toutes les contraintes sociales et mentales qui, 
plus ou moins consciemment, regissent les rapports 
entre les deux groupes -- et e'est sur cela que devrait 
porter 1'attention.

Je voudrais, pour finir, donner deux exemples de 
detail des eclaircissements que des donnees modernes 
peuvent apporter h des problem'es hellenistiques. Si 
j'emprunte ces exemples a l'Egypte, e'est pour des 
raisons documentaires. Si mes paralleles modernes sont 
pdruviens, e'est un pur hasard de lectures. J'ai 
d'ailleurs fait incidemment allusion a ces deux prob- 
ldmes dans ce qui precede: celui des enteuxeis et celui
des effets sociaux de la monetarisat ion.

I • /L on sait que tout habitant de l'Egypte pouvait en 
appeler au "pouvoir" (le souverain lui-meme, un min- 
istre, un fonctionnaire, un personnage influent) par le 
moyen d'une requete ou pe'tition pouvant porter sur les 
questions les plus diverses, publiques ou privees, pour 
obtenir la reparation d'une injustice, le chatiment 
d'une violence, la solution d'une affaire judicaire, un 
privilege, etc. II s'agit toujours (au moins en ap- 
parence)^d'obtenir justice, mais par l'appel 3 la bien- 
veillance et a la philanthropic qui est cens£e emaner du

289



pouvoir plus que par la mise en route de 1'appareil 
institutionnel. Nous ne savons si la requite arrivait 
a destination et s'il y etait repondu. Le Corpus des 
Ordonnances des Ptol6m6es de M.-Th. Lenger nous fournit 
une vingtaine de prostagmata repondant h des enteuxeis 
adressees personne1lement au sourverain, dont on peut 
douter que toutes parvinssent jusqu'& lui. Les quelques 
responses royales rdvdlent que, parfois, la requete 
avait ete remise directement par le requ§rant, en audi
ence (mais tout le monde n 1 avait pas accfes aux audiences 
royales), ou qu'elle lui avait ete remise par un inter
mediate haut place" (mais tout le monde n avait pas de 
protecteur a la cour). Les cas qu'il importerait de 
connaitre sont ceux des "petits" qui, residant loin de 
la capitale ou n'ayant pas de relations puissantes, ne 
s'en adressaient pas moins au roi pour une affaire de 
rien. L 1enteuxis et la reponse suivaient-elles in- 
failliblement la voie herarchique? Ne leur arrivait-il 
pas d'§tre bloqudes dans un bureau intermediate? 
L 1enteuxis quittait-elle meme toujours le bureau oO 
elle avait dtd ddposde? Questions qu'eclaire peut-etre 
une pratique sud-americaine parallele: celle de la
solicitud.^3 La solicitud releve d'une des strategies 
dont on peut user pour tenter d'atteindre 1'administra
tion au niveau des decisions (les autres etant la 
corruption, le recours aux relations personnelles ou la 
lettre adressee directement au ministre). La requete, 
redigee selon un formulaire conventionnel (et s'ache- 
vant sur une formule qui rappelle nos enteuxeis: "je
vous prie, Monsieur, d acceder a ma requite, afin qu'il 
me soit fait justice") et sur un papier timbr6 spe
cial, 24 est introduite dans la filifere bureaucratique 
appropride. Ensuite: L1 attente ... Le petitionnaire
est invite a venir s'informer de temps en temps: on lui
rdpond invariablement que sa requite est en tramite (que 
l'affaire "suit son cours") -- et il repart satisfait. 
Si 1'interesse n'a aucune information, ni surtout aucun 
controle sur ce "black box play," le sociologue, lui, 
est alle enqueter dans les coulisses -- pour decouvrir 
que, pendant des ddlais souvent fort longs, il ne s'y 
passe rien. II se peut que les bureaux n'aient pas de 
solution au probl'eme ou de rdponse & la question pos'ee, 
mais ils se gardent de le dire. II se peut aussi que 
reponse ou solution soient a portee de main, mais on se 
garde aussi de le dire trop vite. Car, dans ce "jeu" 
bureaucratique, s'etablit un rapport de dependance que 
les deux parties ont interet a faire durer: les bureau-
crates cherchent a entretenir dans 1'esprit du peti- 
tionnaire 1'illusion qu'ils detiennement un pouvoir 
occulte ou qu'ils sont un rouage de ce pouvoir; le 
pdtitionnaire lui-meme acquiert, au moins pendant un
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temps, quelque prestige a expliquer a ses semblables 
qu'on "s'occupe de lui" dans les bureaux des "creoles." 
Quitte, si les delais se revelent trop longs, a essayer 
d 1une autre strat£gie. Question: la procedure lagide
des enteuxeis n'avait-elle pas, elle aussi, pour effet, 
insoupconne du pdtitionnaire, de le mettre dans une 
honorable et longue dependance du bureau ou du person- 
nage influent auquel il s'etait adresse? A la derniere 
page de son petit livre sur les Grecs en £gypte (1947), 
Cl. Preaux constatait que Zenon "devait laisser en souf- 
france certaines requetes" -- pourquoi?

Ddpendance encore que celle que cree la diffusion 
de 1'usage de la monnaie. C'est a dessein que j'ecris

I "usage de la monnaie" plut&t qu'"economie monetaire."
II C'est pourtant un topos courant que de faire un merite 

h l'fepoque hellenistique d'avoir repandu l'economie 
monetaire dans un monde qui ne la connaissait pas. Mais

I jusqu'a quel point? Si l'on reserve la notion d'econo
mic monetaire a une economie ou la monnaie remplit 
toutes ses fonctions (celle d 1 un bien precieux the- 
saurisable en reserve de pouvoir; celle d'fetaion de la 
valeur; celle d ' instrument d ’bchange) , la documentation 
ptolema’ique ne donne pas le sentiment que 1 'economie 
monetaire se fut profondbment rfepandue dans la masse 
indigene, et sans doute en allait-il de meme en Asie, ou 
nous n'avons pas de documentation equivalente.25 
Rostovtzeff avait effleure la question lorsque, con- 
statant 1'absence des indigenes egyptiens dans le bank
ing business (I, p. 406), il s'etait demande si c'etait 
"parce qu'ils etaient trop pauvres, ou insuffisamment 
familiarises avec 1'usage de la monnaie, ou parce qu'ils 
preferaient conserver leurs Economies dans les temples 
... comme aux anciens tem^s." A cette question, Cl. 
Preaux, abordant le probleme des fermes fiscales, a 
repondu indirectement, mais en termes lapidaires: 
"C'est d'argent que le Roi a besoin. Or 1'argent est aux 
mains des Grecs"^° -- de Grecs tout au moins, car il ne 
manauait pas de grecs, meme aises, que la rarete du 
numeraire en circulation (un point qu'il faut tenir 
present a l'espirit pour juger du degre de monetarisa- 
tion de l'economie dans la chora) mettait parfois en 
difficult^ lorsqu'ils avaient a faire face a des 
dchdances u r g e n t s . 2 7  L 'insuffisance de la masse mone
taire eut pu etre inoffensive du strict point de vue des 
^changes -- elle ne 1'etait pas du point de vue fiscal: 
pour tous les impots payables en especes, l'imposable 
manquant de monnaie etait accule, pour eviter la prison, 
d entrer dans un rapport de dependance personneile soit 
par la recherche d'un travail salari§, soit par quelque 
forme d 'qndettement (avances en especes sur fermage en
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nature, p. ex.) . Qu'il y etit des endettes grecs aussi 
bien qu'egyptiens ne doit pas faire conclure que leur 
situation etait la meme: la soiidarite entre Grecs
attbnuait sans doute les effets moraux et sociaux de la 
dfependance que cree toute dette; mais pour 1'indigene 1 
endettfe b l'bgard d'un Grec, sa dett.e venait renforcer 
encore le clivage social qui sepatait les ethnies, 
consolider encore, sur un point personnel, la dbpend- 
ance generale ou la conquete avait ravale les Egyptiens 
par rapport aux Hellenes. La monetarisation d'un sec- 
teur de la fiscaiite se revelait etre, sur le plan des 
relations personnelles, un facteur du rapport "colon
ial." Or, mutatis mutandis, nous trouvons des effets 1 
semblabies de ia monetarisation de la fiscaiite dans le 
P6rou des debuts de l'epoque coloniale. Dans la seconde 
moitie du XVIe s. , la substitution progressive du tribut 
mon§taire b l'ancien tribut en nature met les Indiens 
dans 1'obligation d'aller travailler dans les mines ou 
au service des Espagnols pour gagner un salaire en 
espfeces qui leur echappe aussitot par le paiement de 
l'impot: la mone'tar isat ion de la fiscalitfe est, ici
aussi, creatice de rapports de d e p e n d a n c e .28 Mais ce 
qui se passe au Perou permet peut-'btre de faire un pas 
de plus dans 1 ' interpretation des phbnombnes bgyptiens, 
sur un point que les papyrus n'dclairent pas, b ma 
connaissance du moins. La documentation, am'ericaine 
rbvele en effet 1'incomprehension des Indiens a 1'egard 
du fait monetaire: le metal precieux n'est pour eux
qu'une richesse parmi d'autres et non l'etalon abstrait 
servant b mesurer la valeur. D'ou les malentendus 
soigneusement cultivbs par les colons, les ventes a 
crbdit, par exemple (ce phenomtene typique, des socibtes 
coloniales) , etant ici generatrices d'executions per- 
sonnelles ou de rapports de dependance fondes sur l'en- 
dettement. II convient toutefois de noter que si les 
Egyptiens partagerent peut-etre au debut 1 incompre
hension des Indiens du Pbrou quant aux mecanismes de 
l'dconomie m o n e t a i r e , 29 ils furent sans doute mieux en 
dtat de comprendre le sens symbolique et fonctionnel de 
la monnaie du jour ou, a partir du dfebut du lie s., la 
monnaie de mdtal prbcieux tendit a disparaitre de la 
circulation intdrieure (sinon de la comptabilite) au 
profit de la seuie monnaie de bronze. II semble qu'on 
puisse dans une large mesure etendre a la chora egypti- 
enne (et sans doute b d'autres zones rurales du monde 
hellenistique d ’Orient) la conclusion qui se degage des 
donndes americaines: "1'introduction dê  la monnaie ne
transforme pas l'economie indigene en economie mone
taire: elle joue seulement un rble destructeur et
negatif."
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L'on pourrait (il faudrait) multiplier paralleles 
et c o m p a r a i s o n s ; 3 0  ce n'est pas jnon dessein ici. Je 
voudrais, pour conclure, revenir a mon propos initial. 
L'historien est ndcessairement homme de son temps: il
ne peut pas ne pas tirer du monde o l i  il vit des inter
pretations du passd qu'il dtudie. S'il le fait incon- 
sciemment, il riscjue de se livrer a des projections 
anachroniques ou a des contresens anthropologiques. 
S'il le fait consc iemment, il n'dchappera pas pour 
autant & ces risques -- a moins de se harder de 1'esprit 
critique qui lui permettra d'bviter le vague des rap
prochements phenomenologiques pour affronter lucide- 
ment les perils du comparatisme historique qui con- 
siste, dans la distance temporeile et spatiaie, h dfe- 
celer le semblable sous le different en dvitant de noyer 
le different dans 1'analogue. Je doute qu'il puisse y 
avoir une theorie et une me'thodologie gdnferalement 
valables. Tout n'etant que cas d'espdce, on ne peut 
proceder qu'au coup par coup, 1'inconvenient de cette 
demarche empirique etant que chacun de ses pas requiert 
une double erudition. Comme nous disposons aujourd'hui 
d'une masse considerable d'drudition en matiere de 
sociologie coloniale m o d e r n e , 3 1  il ne me paralt pas 
interdit d'en user afin de mieux feclairer certains 
aspects de ce monde "colonial" ancien nd des conquetes 
d'Alexandre.
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Notes

1. J 1emprunterai principalement mes ref§r§nces 
au "Summary and Epilogue" de la SEHHW: dans le detail,
les chapitres anterieurs permettraient d'apporter bien 
des nuances, mais c'est dans cette conclusion que 
Rostovtzeff a cherche a bien dessiner les lignes direc
trices de sa pensee, et c'est ce qui nous importe ici.

2. Ce "State control" qui semble avoir fascin§ 
les savants de sa g§n6ration: L'feconomie royale des 
Lagides de Cl. Prgaux (1939) est contemporaine de la 
SEHHW.

3. II "ne fut pas l'historien des soci6t§s ro- 
maine et helldnistique dans leur totality," §crivait A. 
Momigliano, Contributo ..., p. 350.

4. Cf. a ce sujet F. Kramer, Verkehrte Wei ten. 
Zur imaginaren Ethnographie des 19. Jhts. (Frankfurt,
1977).    ;---

5. On trouvera des temoignages des divers cour- 
ants de 1'opinion franqaise sur la colonisation dans 
l'anthologie (La France coionisatrice, ed. par N. 
Priollaud (Par is, 1983). Le 1ivre rdcent de H.
Brunschwig, Noirs et Blancs dans l'Afrique Noire fran- 
qaise (Parish 1983) montre d'ailleurs bien (cf. notam- 
ment la conclusion) que la Ille Republique franqaise n'a 
jamais eu de doctrine coloniale que sur le papier. II 
ne s'agissait en fait que d'une propagande h 1'usage 
metropolitan et international: la France pays des
droits de l'homme et du progres ...

6. 'Certains l’ont pourtant admis. Ainsi P. 
Jouguet, L’imperialisme macedonien et 1'hellenisation 
de 1'Orient (3e ed. 1972), p"! 347: "La politique des
Ptolemees a voulu creer entre le fellah, qui vit a la 
campagne, et 1 'aristocratie de la vilie et de la cour une 
population mixte, greco-egyptienne, qui pouvait etre 
penetrAe d ' id6es orientales mais qui, dans ses classes 
les plus 61ev£es, fetait dominfee par la culture hel- 
lenique. C'est ainsi que les lettres grecques se 
repandirent dans le royaume et que se constituait 
1'armature du royaume." Mais c'est confondre deux 
choses sous le seui chef de la "volonte" royale: le fait
que les premiers Ptolemees organis&rent 1'occupation 
militaire et la colonisation du pays, et le fait que 
nombre de colons et soldats prirent femme dans la 
population indig§ne. La "population mixte ... dans ses
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classes les plus diyvees" rfepond & la bourgeoisie mixte 
de Rostovtzeff, dont ceiui-ci ne disait pas que sa 
formation fut voulue. Quant a ia "politique d'associa- 
tion" gr£co-£gyptienne qui aurait dtd mise en oeuvre par 
Ptolemee IV, selon Rostovtzeff (II, pp. 708sq.), on peut 
douter de 1'opportunity du terme: il s'agit du recrute-
ment de l'armee de Raphia (qui "associa" les fcgyptiens 
a l'armee royale comme les Noirs et les Jaunes furent 
"associes" a l'armee de la Ille Republique, dont la 
ddnatalite frangaise faisait dhcliner les effectifs) et 
des concessions imposees par les troubles subsequents.

7. "Quiconque cherche a s'informer des probibmes 
religieux hellenistiques dans M.P. Nilsson, GGR II 
s'apergoit vite que, sous 1'accumulation d'impeccable 
erudition, le livre sonne creux. Mbme la soziologische 
Hinsicht annoncde p. 293 n'est qu'un placage qui cache 
mal une totale indifference & ce qui est annoncb. 
Nilsson aussi dtait un produit de son milieu: le 
protestantisme liberal le plus froid.

8. Cf. Cl. Preaux, Le monde hellenistique I 
(Paris, 1978), p. 380: "Dans la plupart des exposes sur 
l'economie egyptienne depuis un demi-siecle, on gen
eralise cette efficience grecque, ce rationalisme pene
trant la traditionnelle nonchalance qu'on attribue a 
l'Egypte. II y a peut-etre, dans cette generalisation 
et dans ce plaisir & souligner la penetration d ' une 
technique superibure en milieu indig'ene, une projection 
inconsciente du colonialisme de la premiere moitie de 
notre siecle."

9. Si 1’"oppression culturelle" colonialiste a 
souvent ete le fruit d ’une politique volontairement 
destructrice, "ethnocidaire" au sens donne a ce terme 
par P. Clastres, Recherches d ’anthropologie politique 
(Paris, 1980), pp. 47sqq. , elle a aussi ete et est encore 
parfois le fruit de demarches se voulant sociologique- 
ment positives et progressistes. Comme l'enfer, 1'"an
thropologie appliquee" est pavee de bonnes intentions. 
L'historien aurait tort, sous pretexte qu'il n'est pas 
un manipulateur social, de se dbsinteresser de 1'an
thropologie appliquee, ne serait-ce que parce que les 
procedures d'acculturation plus ou moins planifiee que 
vise cette discipline impliquent des analyses preal- 
ables des donn^es sur lesquelles elle entend travail- 
ler: 1'anthropologie appliqube a au moins le merite, 
par suite du souci oti elle se trouve d'avoir a mesurer 
les consequences de ses demarches, d'etre plus at
tentive & certains aspects de la rbalite que ne l'est 
parfois J..'anthropologie theorique. Le mbrite aussi
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(d'un point de vue scientifique, sinon moral) d'ajouter 
un aspect experimental & un domaine de recherche nor- 
malement r£gi par 11 observation empirique et la con
struction thdorique. Si contestable qu1apparaisse 
1'attitude pleine de "bonne volonte" coloniale d'un B. 
Malinowski, ses Dynamics of culture change (1961) = Les 
dynamiques de 1'evolution culturelle (1971) apportent 
maintes suggestions a 1'historien du monde hellenis- 
tique. Ainsi, p. ex. (p. 93sq. de l'fed. fr.), son 
enumeration de ce que les Anglais ont toujours refusfe 
aux populations indigenes de leur empire: les moyens de
la puissance materielle, les moyens de la domination 
politique, le partage de la richesse et l'egalite soci- 
ale: un programme quasi-ptolemaique! Voir aussi, d'un
auteur qui n'dtait pas un militant de 1'anthropologie 
appliqude, mais un observateur plus attentif et plus 
largement inform^ que ne l'etait Malinowski, R. 
Bastide, L 'anthropologie applic^uee (Paris, 1971), ou 
nous pouvons trouver ample matiere a reflexion.

10. Pourquoi, lorsque les documents parlent, 
comme en Egypte, est-ce au tour dumarxiste G.E.M. de Ste 
Croix, The class struggle in the ancient Greek world 
(Londres~j 1981) de rester muet?

11. C'est poser le probleme de la legitimite du 
comparatisme en histoire, qui est en realite un probleme 
d 'anthropologie gdndrale: les "dynamiques sociales et
culturelles" obdissent-elles ou non 'a des lois? II est 
& peine n6cessaire de noter que cette question n'a pas 
recu de rdponse unanime et qu'un m£me savant peut se 
contredire lui-m^me  ̂quelques pages de distance: "Tout 
ce que nous pouvons faire ... ce sont des descriptions 
empiriques et, a la limite, des typologies. Nous 
n'atteignons pas et ne pouvons atteindre le domaine des 
lois. Mais . . . il semble bien que nous puissons trouver 
un certain nombre de regularites, suffisamment gen- 
drales ... en comparant entre elles les multiples mono- 
graphies portant sur les processus acculturatifs" 
(Bastide, op. cit. , p. 48). Position prudente et 
acceptable -- qui est cependant abandonnee un peu plus 
loin au profit de 1'acceptation d'un "determinisme 
social" et de "lois sociales" (p. 92). On ne saurait 
toutefois parler de determinisme dans un domaine ou 
intervient la liberte humaine, et Bastide lui-meme a 
insist^ (p. 52) sur le fait que toute acculturation
implique une liberte de choix.

12. Regret qui procede d'un prejuge phil hellen- 
ique -- qui n'est & son tour que la projection du prejuge 
europeocentrique du colonialisme moderne, qui a souvent
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conduit b d§plorer de m£me 1'"indigenisation" des co
lons europ£ens. La transformation des colons europfeens 
en milieu indigene a ete etudiee par R. Maunier, Socio- 
logie coloniale I (Paris, 1932), pp. 165sq.: texte
int^ressant car son vocabuiaire et ses precautions 
oratoires rbv'elent que son auteur cherchait & ne point 
trop choquer une opinion dont, visibiement, il ne par- 
tageait pas tous les prejug£s, sans avoir pour autant 
rdussi b s1en ddfaire complfetement.

13. Je me permettrai de ne pas insister ici sur ce 
point, ayant l'intention d'en traiter ailleurs. 
Lorsque je*parlerai d'acculturation, je supposerai le 
concept connu du lecteur, au sens d£sormais banal 0X1 
l'entend 1 ' anthropologie.

14. G. Balandier, Cahiers Intern, de Sociologie 
12 (1952), repris dans Sens et puissance (Paris, 1971) , 
pp. 151sqq.

15. Dans sa "typologie des Noirs," H. Brunschwig, 
op. cit., pp. 91sqq. repartit 1 1 "acceptation active" de 
Balandier entre les "accultures" (partisans spontanes 
d'une totale assimilation h la culture europ^enne) et 
les "collaborants," plus opportunistes et d'une loyaute 
eventuellement douteuse.

16. L'on a vu que des historiens tels que Jouguet 
ou Rostovtzeff avaient vu dans le mbtissage un facteur 
positif de la society hell£nistique, le premier esti- 
mant que les Ptol6m6es avaient voulu faire de la "popu
lation mixte" "1'armature du royaume," le second que la 
"bourgeoisie mixte" aurait contribu4 a att6nuer l'an- 
tagonisme entre Grecs et indigenes. II y avait sans 
doute la une forte part d'illusion. La sociologie des 
pays coloniaux modernes enseigne en effet que le rble 
des metis est des plus ambigus. Car, d 'un cote, le metis 
(surtout s'il est n£ b un niveau social "respectable") 
tend & revendiquer son double heritage et a developper 
un complexe de superiority, surtout a 1 'e^ard de ses 
origines indigenes, mais parfois aussi'a l'egard de ses 
origines europbennes. Mais, de 1'autre cote, il est le 
plus souvent rejetb par les deux ethnies dont il est 
issu. Si, dans lâ  socihtb globale, les metis jouent 
generaiement le role d ' intermediaires (commer9 ants, 
hommes de loi, fonctionnaires, etc.), ils n'en sont pas 
moins souvent meprises, voire hais par ceux qu'ils 
mettent en contact. Pour qu'ils puissent jouer le role 
que leur attribuaient Jouguet et Rostovtzeff, il faut 
qu'ils deviennent majoritaires, qu'ils en viennent a 
constitueor. le corps de la "nation," ce qui ne fut
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precisement pas le cas dans les royaumes hellenis- 
tiques. Lorsque Rostovtzeff constatait que les 
Ptolemees ne reussipent jamais a faire une "nation" de 
la population de l'Egypte, il ne faisait que constater 
implicitement le degr£ limitfe du metissage greco- 
egyptien. A 1'exception toutefois d‘Alexandrie, oli les 
"Alexandrins" (c'est-A-dire la population officielle- 
ment grecque) sont qualifies de migrades par Polybe 
(34.14.5), ce qui ne peut gufere signifier que "metis," 
"sangs-m^lds," plutbt que "d'origines (grecques) di- 
verses" -- sans quoi Polybe n'eut pas dprouvd le besoin 
de prdciser qu'"ils n'avaient pas tout oublid des usages 
des Grecs." C'est d'ailleurs en quoi Alexandrie se 
rapproche du "moddle amdricain" (et, d'ailleurs, des 
villes d'Amerique du Sud plus que du Nord), alors que la 
chora releve du "moddle colonial."

17. L'on a maintes fois notd 1'attitude de rejet 
ou de refus passif des paysans egyptiens a l'egard 
d 'innovations agricoles grecques. Dans la mesure ob ces 
innovations dtaient tenues pour rationnelles (visant un 
accroissement de la production, ou^une specialisation A 
fins commerciales), leur refus a pu apparaitre comme 
relevant d 'une regrettable irrationalite paysanne. 
Mieux vaudrait dire d 'une impermeabilite a ia rational
ity grecque, mais au nom d'une autre rationalite que le 
paysan oppose passivement aux efforts de la rationalite' 
grecque. Ce phdnomene a "ete bien observe et analyse dans 
le monde colonial moderne. Cf. A ce sujet les pages de 
conclusion de M. Godelier, Rationalitd et irrationalite 
en dconomie (Paris, 1969), TTj pp. l92sqq.

18. La ndgligence g'eri'erale des Grecs A l'bgard 
des langues autres que la leur avait pour consequence de 
reserver le bilinguisme et done 1'interprfetariat aux 
indigenes. II serait tres interessant de connaltre 
mieux le milieu sociologique des petits fonctionnaires 
bilingues: H. Brunschwig, op. cit. , pp. 105sqq. a 
montre qu'en Afrique Noire 1 mterprytariat etait une 
source ambigue de pouvoir social.

19. Sur l'angoisse, phenomene pathologique car- 
act^ristique des milieux d 'acculturation, cf. Bastide, 
op. cit♦, p. 52.

20. J'ai ci-dessus rapproche le contingent 
egyptien de Raphia des troupes coloniales modernes: 
Polybe 1'initiative de la revolte aux anciens com- 
battants egyptiens de la IVe guerre de Syrie. Or nous 
savons le role que jouerent les anciens combattants des 
troupes coloniales dans la decolonisation du XXe s.
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21. Le "nativisme" du jargon anthropologique mo- 
derne. Le term (peu recommandable en francais) ne me 

; semble gu&re avoir dtd utilisfe pour les ph6nomfenes 
antiques fetudifes ici. Cf. toutefois W.E. Muhlmann, 
Chiliasmus und Nativismus. Studien zur Psychologie, 
Soziologie und historischen Kasuistik der Umsturzbe- 
wegungen (Berlin, 1961), pp. 352sq., 1ivre ob 1'anti- 
quitd tient peu de place, mais qui fait clairement de 
l'epoque hellenistique la premiere epoque de 1'expan
sion coloniale europdenne, au sens moderne du terme.

' 22. Situant la formation de la littdrature apo-
| calyptique- dgyptienne dans le cadre des mouvement in- 
j' surrectionnels du lie s., Fr. Dunand, L'Oracle du 
l Potier, dans L'Apocalyptique (Strasbourg, Paris, 1977) ,
! pp. 41sqq. a eu raison de renvoyer a V. Lanternari, Les 
| mouvements religieux des peuples opprimes (tr. Fr., 
j; Par is , 1962) .
I

23. Cf. D. Uzzell, Cholos and Bureaus in Lima, 
dans Class and Ethnicity in Peru, ed. by P.L. Van Den 
Berghe (Leiden, 1974), pp. 23sqq. Les "Cholos" sont ici 
les habitants rdcemment immigres dans les bidonvilles 
de la capitale et qui, y vivant en marge de toute 
idgalitd et de toute reglementation, sont amenes h se 
tourner vers 1'Administration pour trouver la solution 
de nombre de problemes. Le probleme etudie ici est celui

* d'un groupe de chauffeurs de taxis demandant l'autori- 
sation d'exploiter une ligne.

24. "Pour le non-initie, 1 'illettre ou simplement 
la personne qui n'a pas acces a une machine a ecrire, la 
solicitud elle-meme a quelque chose de mysterieux et de 
sacro-saint." L'auteur note qu'on s'adresse aux bur- 
eaucrates sans doute comme on s'adressait jadis au 
reprbsentant local du Roi: e'est pourquoi on leur
"demande justice."

25. La documentation cuneiforme de la Babylonie 
helldnistique commence 'a peine a etre exploitee. Un 
livre de G.J.P. McEwan, Priest and Temple in heilenistic 
Babylonia (Wiesbaden, 1981) pubiie un certain nombre de 
textes ou des paiements ou des prelbendes sont formula's 
partie en produits, partie en argent. Le fait qu'il ne 
soit parfois question que d'argent conduit l'auteur a 
ecrire, p. 142, que "it would seem that, at this time, 
money was given in lieu of rations. Indeed, to judge 
from these lists, the temple economy was run wholly on 
a monetary basis, which may suggest that it was financed 
by a form of state contribution similar to the syntaxis 
of Ptolemaic Egypt." Cette derniere suggestion est
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peut-btre juste, mais il faudrait formuler autrement ce 
qui prbcfede, pour dviter toute confusion entre les 
usages monetaires grecs et les usages "pre-moribtaires" 
babyloniens. En effet, ce qui est formule en argent 
(l'auteur traduit par money) 1'est en "mines et/ou 
sides d'argent pur" (Comme avant; Alexandre) avec, 
generalement, cette precision: "en stateres d'Anti-
ochos (ou: de Seleucos, d'Alexandre, etc.)*" Or les
comptes et paiements ne pouvaient etre effectubs a la 
fois en minessicles et: en stateres. II est evident que 
les statbres royaux representent le mdtai-matiere 
(eventuellement procurb par une contribution royale) a 
^artir de quoi 1'administration sacerdotale continuait 
a compter en unites ponderales babyloniennes. Ce qui 
est "monetarise, " en 1'occurence, c'est i'origine du 
metal (qui, avant l'epoque helle'nistique, se prbsentait 
sous forme de lingots), mais non l'bconomie du temple 
qui, elle, reste inchangee. Comment s'effectuait le 
passage de la mat ie're-s tatdre d la mine/sicle 
m ’dchappe: i'autoritd royal pouvait-elle toldrer l'en-
voi a la fonte de la monnaie royale? Ou bien ia 
reference aux stateres royaux ne cgncernait-elle que ie 
titre requis (l1"argent pur") et 1'dventuelle contribu
tion royale se faisait-elle, comme par le passd, sous 
forme de lingots, mais dont le titre devait etre celui 
du monnayage royal, rdfbrence de garantie? Sur la 
question des divers titres de l'argent en usage en 
Babyionie, cf. Fr. Joannds, Textes dconomiques de la 
Babylonie rbcente (Paris, 1982), pp. 264sqq., auquel 
j emprunte aussi les observations suivantes, qui rb- 
pondent d mes rdserves sur la formulation de McEwan: "il 
existait une circulation monbtaire sans le nom, puisque 
1 'argent servait aux bchanges et a la fixation des prix: 
mais cela n'etait pas traduit dans les faits par la 
dbfinition d'unites de valeur mone’taires, ni d'une 
forme prdcise, ni, par consbquent, par une frappe of- 
ficielle. N'importe quel orfbvre pouvait fabriquer des 
blocs ou des feuilles d'argent ... et les mettre en 
circulation comme moyen de paiement ... Cela n'a jamais 
entrdind (le) passage (de l'argent) a sa definition 
comme monnaie. II est toujours restd con<£u comme 
argent-mdtal [sc. pesd], meme apres le conquete 
grecque." En IPautres termes, la monetarisation 
grecque (c'est-b-dire la circulation des especes 
grecques et leur usage dans la comptabilitb) s'arretait 
aux limites des temples et de leurs domaines: bel
exemple de "resistance passive" a' 1 ’acculturation -- 
mais qu'on ne saurait etendre a ce qui se passait hors 
des temples et de leurs domaines.

26. Cl. Preaux, Le monde hellenistique I, p. 372.
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27. Cf. p. ex. Cl. Orrieux, "Les comptes prives de 
Zenon a Philadelphie," Chron. Eg. (1981), p. 332sqq. 
L'analyse des activites et de la fortune de Zenon a 
permis au meme auteur (Les papyrus de Zenon. L 1horizon 
d 1un Grec en figypte au Tile s. av. J.-C. [Paris, 1983 J) 
de montrer que cette fortune consistait en grande partie 
en creances.

28. Cf. N. Wachtel, La vision des vaincus. Les 
Indiens du Perou devant la conquete espagnole (Paris, 
1971), pp. IBAsqqI---

29. Le probleme du role joue par l'argent dans la 
pensde et la pratique economiques egyptiennes est un 
probl&me difficile et qui se pose des l'Ancien Empire, 
ou deja, l'argent (pese) semble avoir joue le role 
d'dtalon des valeurs, mais sans avoir acquis la forme 
mondtaire, qui fait toujours d£faut a la generation qui 
precede la venue d'Alexandre (hors 1'usage des monnaies 
grecques et pheniciennes dans la zone maritime ob se 
faisaient les echanges exterieurs). J'ai tent6 nagu^re 
d'^lucider la situation pr§-hell§nistique: cf. Ed.
Will, "Chabrias et les finances de Tachos," Rev. fit. 
Anc. 62 (1960), pp. 254sqq. Au d^but de 1'6poque
helldnistique, la pbnbtration de 1'instrument monetaire 
grec dans la chora dgyptienne est une nouveautb et, j'y 
insiste, une nouveaute contraignante dans certaines 
branches de la fiscalit§. On aimerait savoir s'il en 
alia de meme en Babylonie, hors des sanctuaires et de 
leurs domaines.

30. L'on pensera p. ex. a 1 ' introduction, en 
\ milieux de coutumes communautaires, de juridictions

fondees sur un droit individualiste.
31. Et l'on n'oubliera pas la litterature des

* pays coloniaux ou ex-coloniaux, qui apporte une im-
portante documentation de premiere main -- parfois la 

I meilleure ....
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The Historical and Historiographical Prominence
of the Pyrrhic War
Richard E. Mitchell 

University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign

According to Plutarch, as Pyrrhus left Sicily he 
murmured that he was leaving behind quite a battlefield 
over which the Romans and the Carthaginians would fight.1 
Pyrrhus was only the first who was certain of the even
tuality of war: our ancient sources generally saw the
First Punic War as the inevitable consequence of Pyrrhus' 
defeat, and, followed by modern writers, they helped make 
the Pyrrhic War historiographically the most important 
war in Rome's history. The war has mesmerized art 
historians, literary critics, archaeologists, and nu
mismatists, to say nothing of ancient historians. It 
seems fitting to consider such a wide variety of socio
economic, cultural, political, and historiographical 
questions in an essay honoring Chester G. Starr, whose 
scholarly interests range over more fields and periods of 
time than most of us feel confident or comfortable in 
exploring. This essay must stand as my offering to a 
friend whose own works dig deep and range far afield, and 
whose example inspires my own attempt to scratch the 
surface of the rich veins of material concerning this 
narrow topic.

Traditionally Roman Republican history has been 
divided into two phases: Rome's conquest of the penin
sula and the period of her Mediterranean expansion. The 
Pyrrhic War forms the link between the two, and Rome's 
involvement with the Hellenistic prince in South Italy 
has been seen as the bridge over which Romans eventually 
crossed to Sicily and hence to Mediterranean empire. In 
this essay I want to investigate the ways in which the war 
is considered either the result of certain developments 
which dramatically changed the nature and course of Roman 
Republican history or the event which caused those 
changes. Specifically, did the Pyrrhic War awaken Rome 
to either the responsibility or the necessity of Italian 
hegemony, to the blessings of Hellenistic culture -- 
including the value of a more sophisticated commercial 
and economic policy, and to the dangers of the Punic 
presence in Sicily? I also want to draw attention to the 
tradition which saw the Pyrrhic War as the dividing line 
in Roman moral development, contrasting the private and 
public morality of the period before Rome embarked upon 
overseas expanson with that of the period following. We
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are all familiar with the ancient testimony that linked 
Rome's imperial expansion with her moral decline, but we 
have concentrated less attention on the tradition that 
portrayed her rise to peninsular empire as the conse- , 
quence of her moral superiority. My purpose is not to add 
to the admirable literary material already available on 
the question of when our various ancient sources dated or 
began to discuss Rome's fall from grace,2 but to add other 
dimensions to the discussion -- namely, to show that the 
modern analysis of the Pyrrhic War as the pivotal event 
in the cultural, economic, and administrative trans
formation of Roman practices is the direct result of 
repeating ancient preconceptions concerning Rome's his
torical growth and development and has not given suffi
cient consideration to either the historiographical ori
gins of the preconceptions or their overall historical 
merit. Consequently, since the Pyrrhic War has become 
the terminus post quem for so much of Roman historical ! 
development, any valid criticism of the historiographic- ; 
al assumptions upon which the terminus is based may 
result in changes in the current historical description.^ j 
Finally, my purpose is to show ..the extent to which 
Polybius' history reflected those preconceptions and to j 
suggest that many features can be traced back to Timaeus, 
whose work Polybius continued.^ The reasons for placing ; 
emphasis upon Polybius' narrative are obvious. Although j 
Polybius is brief and summary in his treatment of Roman ! 
historical development before the Second Punic War, he is j 
considered our best source. ̂ However, it does not neces
sarily follow that he is a reliable one. A "Gresham's law j 
of historical traditions" may well have operated, re- ] 
suiting in the most consistent, but unrealiable, sche- | 
matic tradition driving out seemingly unrelated but re- 
liable pieces of historical material. While it is for
givable for Polybius (or Livy) to write schematic his
tory, modern scholars ought to be more aware of the extent 
to which the scheme dictated the substance.® ii

Unlike his predecessors and contemporaries, whose J 
narratives concentrated on too many isolated and irre- j 
levant details, Polybius prided himself on being able to 
see the big picture. He defended his work against 
criticism that it was too long and involved by suggesting ' 
that other works gave too much attention to a narrative 
of events without proper focus. Polybius examined what | 
preceded, what accompanied, and what followed the events f 
in order to understand their significance. Thus his j 
summary of events leading up to his principal topic, the j 
Second Punic War, was only a record of those events that • 
contributed directly to the ultimate result -- Roman tiI
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dominion. As Frank Walbank suggests, Polybius presented 
a world view because he saw how participants and events 
all over the world tended to bring about Rome's growth to 
ecumenical power in the space of only fifty-three years 
-- a period that began with the 140th Olympiad in 220 B.C. 
and ended in 167 B.C. with the Roman victory at Pydna.'

Polybius selected the 140th Olympiad as an indica
tion of his world view and as an example of how events all 
over the world tended toward the same result. One event 
led to the next. Philip V of Macedonia, Antiochus III of 
Syria, and Ptolemy IV Philopater of Egypt, as well as 
Hannibal — * all had come to power recently. Hannibal 
began the siege of Saguntum in 220 B.C., leading to the 
Second Punic War, which in turn led to the war with 
Philip; and the Syrian War with Antiochus stemmed from 
the Macedonian War. Similarly, the war with Hannibal was 
the direct consequence of the war over Sicily. Inter
vening events, however numerous, varied, and seemingly 
independent, conspired to the same purpose. Polybius' 
outline of earlier events followed the same logic: Roman
success in Italy led to the confrontation with Pyrrhus, 
which led to the First Punic War, which in turn ultimately 
led to world dominion. The details of Polybius' outline 
are events which contributed to the final result. 
Polybius said that once Rome defeated the Etruscans, 
Samnites, and Celts she began to treat all Italy as her 
own possession.® The clear implication is that the 
Pyrrhic War was the inevitable consequence of Rome's 
steady growth: Pyrrhus was summoned because Tarentum
feared Roman reprisal for the insolent act committed 
against the Roman envoy who came to protest both the 
Tarentine assault on the Roman garrison at Thurii and the 
attack on the Roman fleet stationed nearby. After Rome 
dealt with Pyrrhus, defeating his former allies and 
gaining possession of virtually all Italy, she turned her 
attention to the problem of her Campanian allies who had 
seized control of Rhegium. Consequently, Rome's in
volvement in Rhegium, both geographically and causally, 
brought her into Sicilian affairs when she granted as
sistance to the Mamertines, the Campanian mercenaries who 
had taken control of Messana across the straits from 
Rhegium. Such a chain reaction of events omits vital 
details, but Polybius' purpose and ultimate focus are 
clear. For example, when he mentioned that the citizens 
of Rhegium asked for the Roman garrison because of their 
fear of Pyrrhus, he added, to emphasize the causal rela
tionship between events, the fact that the garrison was 
also introduced to protect the city from the Carthaginian 
fleet.9 The conflation of motives anticipated the future
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conflict with Carthage, but the outline and interpreta
tion of event does little credit to Polybius' reputation 
as our best source. For Polybius, events in outline 
invariably are linked together causally. ,

Historiographically, the arrival of Pyrrhus served 
both as the terminus for Roman developments and as the 
motive for Roman actions. The common portrayal of the 
events made the Epirot prince a mercenary adventurer and 
opportunist who did not understand the youthful vigor of 
the Roman troops or the regal nature of Rome's aristo
cratic leadership, but who made the Romans more aware of 
the dangers from other parts of the peninsula. However, 
considering Rome's earlier extensive activities in the 
far south, including her fourth-century war with Tarentum • 
and Cleonymus -- to say nothing of earlier Roman contacts 
with Magna Graecia and her peaceful relations with 
Carthage -- it must be concluded that Pyrrhus was re- ' 
sponding to the growth of Rome, rather than Rome re- , 
sponding to the threat from the south.10 Certainly the 
Roman garrisons were introduced into the cities of South i 
Italy before Pyrrhus was called to^assist Tarentum.H In 
fact, much of the military activity in the 280s was aimed ■ 
at further weakening Samnite, Lucanian, Gallic, and other 
enemies who had long been at the center of Roman con
cerns. 12 in other words, although our sources saw 
Pyrrhus as the major figure in the conflict, such activ- ! 
ity may well have been part of what E.T. Salmon calls the j 
Fourth Samnite War^ an<j originally not part of a Pyrrhic 
confrontation at all.

jEven though Rome had earlier contacts with Greek j 
peoples and had exhibited Hellenic influences even under j 
Etruscan rule, generally our sources assumed that Rome 
remained pristine and pure at least through the third j 
century. Building upon the ancient assumptions con- ; 
cerning Roman devolution, modern scholars have argued 
that after a promising start it was only in the late 1 
fourth and early third century that Rome began to show ] 
marked changes, with the Pyrrhic War seen as the dividing 
line. In some instances, the search for the origins of \ 
those changes may properly settle upon the Pyrrhic per- j 
iod. Yet an obvious paradox is often found in modern •; 
analysis of Roman historical development in that, al- ■ 
though "from very early times Rome had been washed by the j 
tides of Greek culture" and had "shown herself receptive ’> 
to Greek ideas," nevertheless the Pyrrhic War served as ! 
the turning point which brought Rome into "continuous and j 
close relations with Greece," and only then did she begin j 
"to drink deeply from the springs of Hellenic c u l t u r e . ! 
Conversely, only then did the Greek world begin to take |



I notice of Rome. A recent example of this thesis is 
I Michael Crawford's depiction of Pyrrhus as Rome's first 
j protagonist from the "civilized" core of the Mediter- 
i ranean world, whose defeat caused the "civilized" world 
I to take notice of Rome, "even if Rome remained uncon- 
| scious of the significance of what she had a c h i e v e d ^  
I Crawford's is an interesting derivative hypothesis which 
i attempts to explain the Republic's growth and development 
' in a fashion which will lend support to his contention 
\ concerning the Pyrrhic origin of Rome's first silver 
j coins.16 For Crawford, when Rome was "led to interven- 
I tion outside Italy for the first time" in 2 6 4  B.C.,*' the 
I statement carries the same implication as one concerning 
> the loss of virginity: before 2 6 4  B.C. Rome was pure but
j after was a fallen state. Moreover, Crawford uses the 
S same step-by-step approach to historical change, focus- 
; ing on turning points and "firsts," which our sources 
t found fashionable.

For example, Fabius Pictor evidently thought Rome 
\ first realized her great wealth when the Sabines were 
il conquered, but we do not know when he saw their final 
ji defeat. Livy dated Rome's first use of silver coins to 
I 2 6 9 / 8  B.C., and also referred to the first time Roman 
ji equestrians crossed the sea to fight in 2 6 4  B.C., and to 
i the first gladiatorial show soon a f t e r . T h e  importance 
i of such events is not always clear, but the catalogue of 
firsts is endless.

Roman "firsts" were certainly a feature of Polybius'
I narrative, and such a schematic feature should be 
i stressed more than it is by modern scholars who want to 
j assess his historical value. For example, according to 
I Polybius Rome first treated Italy as her own possession 
' immediately before the Pyrrhic War, which brought Rome to 
the edge of the peninsula, facing Sicily, and resulted in 

! her crossing the sea for the first time. After the city 
i of Agrigentum fell to Roman troops in 2 6 2  B.C. , Rome first 
! began to think of taking the entire island, and for this 
j purpose Rome built her first fleet of ships. Another 
important first reported by Polybius is Hannibal's defeat 

i which resulted in Rome's conceiving for the first time 
the ambition to rule the world, although elsewhere 
Polybius mentioned that the first step in that direction 
began with the war against Hannibal.20

Other historians, both ancient and modern, do not 
present drastically different outlines of Roman his
torical development. To cite Florus as an ancient ex
ample, Rome had no sooner completed the conquests of
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Italy than she began to desire triumphs beyond the shores 
of Italy. 21 The modern views of T.A. Dorey and D.R. 
Dudley are similar: "It was the war with Pyrrhus that
brought home to the Romans the importance of Sicily totheir security."22

In other words, the most immediate consequence of 
the conflict with Pyrrhus was the Roman domination of the 
peninsula -- the logical and inevitable termination of a 
sequence of events which ultimately left Rome burning on 
the shores of the peninsula like a fire stopped tem
porarily at the river's e d g e . 23 Rome sought domination 
of the peninsula because, in Tenney Frank's terms, the 
Pyrrhic "War taught Rome a lesson with unmistakable 
emphasis. The Samnites and Lucanians could not be reck
oned with unless the Greek cities beyond were considered, 
and the Greek cities could not be controlled so long as 
their harbors were open to receive mercenaries from 
Greece."2^ Arguing along the same lines, H.H. Scullard 
assumes that once Pyrrhus left Italy, Rome began to 
pacify and organize the entire peninsula, and the fate of 
the Italian Greeks was sealed. JThe Pyrrhic War had 
demonstrated the "rock-hard" solidarity of the Roman 
c o n f e d e r a c y ,25 an(j the new Magna-Graecian members, un
like the Italians, would supply ships, not men, to the 
confederate cause. These shipbuilders and sailors are 
normally depicted as exceptions to the Roman/Italian 
yeoman citizenry, who presumably avoided the sea and the 
city as they would the plague, lest they end up like 
Greeks and Carthaginians. Indeed, Jacques Heurgon echoes 
the Roman preconceptions: "The Romans unlike the Italiot
Greeks, who lacked moral fibre, had shown an unflinching 
tenacity, mounted superhuman war effort, learned from 
their foe the means to defeat him, adopted his camps as 
the model for their own, invented chariots to fight 
against his elephants. When the trial was over, Magna 
Graecia was to be once and for all subject to Rome."26

Paradoxically, although the Pyrrhic War was one of 
Rome's finest hours, it was also the event which intro
duced Rome to exotic riches. Florus may be forgiven his 
rhetoric, but his thoughts are not atypical of either our 
ancient sources or modern analysis:

Scarely ever did a fairer or more glorious 
triumph enter the city. Up to that time the only 
spoils which you could have seen were the cattle 
of the Volscians, the flocks of the Sabines, the 
waggons of the Gauls, the broken arms of the 
Samnites; now if you looked at captives, they 
were Molossians, Thessalians, Macedonians,
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Bruttians, Apulians, and Lucanians! If you 
looked upon the procession you saw gold, stat
ues, pictures, and all the luxury of Tarentum.
But upon nothing did the Roman people look with 
greater pleasure than upon those huge beasts, 
which they had feared so much, with towers upon 
their backs, now following the horses which had 
vanquished them with heads bowed low not wholly 
unconscious that they were prisoners.27

(I like to think that elephants never forget and that an 
elderly Syrus later made his way again into Italy carry
ing Hannibal. Hannibal was very like an elephant himself 
in that he too never forgot the injustice of the Romans 
at the end of the first Punic War and his own youthful oath 
to avenge the injury*)2°

Reflecting the same paradox, E. Stuart Staveley 
states the crucial question: "Was . . . [Rome] at all
costs to preserve her essential agrarian economy, or was 
she to implement changes in her social structure, econ
omy, and constitution which could enable her to assume a 
prominent part in the Italian world of c o m m e r c e ? " ^  
Since Staveley thinks Rome's maritime commercial in
terests lost out to the landed/agrarian interests, he 
answers the second clause of his question negatively. 
Staveley sees Appius Claudius Caecus' speech against 
making peace with Pyrrhus as an attempt to safeguard 
Rome's southern commercial interests at a time when other 
Romans "were evidently prepared to abandon the south in 
favor of landed expansion to the north."30 Friedrich 
Munzer traced Roman expansion to aristocrats whose roots 
were in Campania and whose affiliations with Roman aris
tocrats were established by command, colleague, or cog
nomen. 31 Following Munzer's lead, others see Rome's 
southern strategy in the fourth and early third century 
as the direct result of the particular success of a 
faction led by Publilius Philo and Appius Claudius 
Caecus. For Heurgon, Campanians were directly respons
ible for much of the southern orientation of Roman policy 
during the Pyrrhic period and ultimately for Rome's 
crossing the straits to assist the Mamertines. Heurgon's 
Campanians are merely Tenney Frank's plebeians, and both 
are held responsible since they "imposed on Rome the 
burdens and obligations of a Mediterranean great pow
er. "32 Filippo Cassola attempts to identify the two 
politically important groups in Roman society as the 
small farmers and the commercially oriented politicians. 
Both wanted to expand the state, but one group into the 
north and the other into the commercially rich com
munities in.Magna Graecia. The commercial faction, using
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local aristocratic clientelae, did not care about terri
torial expansion, but wanted to extend trading interests 
and connections in Italy and overseas.33 At issue in such 
interpretations is not simply the nature and direction of 
Roman expansion, but the solutions to questions con
cerning the creation of Rome's administrative system, 
roads, public works, foreign contacts, and coinage. Not 
infrequently, solutions to the questions of the origins 
of these innovations are sought in the context of the 
patrician/plebeian conflict, or seen in the light of the 
ongoing debate between senate and people, or considered 
simply a consequence of the factional political alli
ances .

However the various innovations are explained, the 
Pyrrhic War serves as the turning point. For example, 
Frank used biased aristocratic references to absolve the 
senate of any blame in the decision to assist either the 
city of Thurii on the eve of the Pyrrhic War or the city 
of Messana on the eve of the Punic War. He saw both 
decisions as the direct consequences of the plebeian 
victory in the struggle of the orders in 287 B.C. Frank 
admits that "we do not know enough of the causes to judge 
fully the motives leading to those expansion wars, but it 
is likely that had the old constitution [pre-287 B.C.] 
been in force, Rome might have ventured less far afield. 
At any rate, it was not according to old tradition to leap 
to the aid of Thurii against the Lucanians in 282. The 
war with Pyrrhus was brought on by a plebiscite, which is 
a clear indication that the senate had not recommended 
it. And that plebiscite was passed only five years after 
the popular sovereignty had been fully admitted by the 
Senate." For Frank, "the period of expansion was the 
period of democratic rule." Frank goes on to support his 
argument by suggesting that "the popular imagination 
catches fire at dreams of empire and visions of glory 
which staid aristocracies often disregard. Furthermore, 
democratic assemblies often fail to count the cost or to 
take cognizance of old treaties and long established 
traditions and policies that hold in diplomacy. Readily 
informed by sympathy or aversion they fly to arms at word 
or deed, which, if analyzed calmly in senatorial debate, 
might have assumed less s i g n i f i c a n c e . " ^

The traditional dating of the end of the struggle of 
the orders in 287 B.C. gives the post-Pyrrhic-War period 
even greater significance. For example, nearly all early 
Roman laws which are not conclusively dated are placed in 
the period after 287 B.C. because plebiscita presumably 
required senatorial approval (patrum auctontas) to be
come binding before passage of the lex Hortensia. The
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leges Ovinia, Aquilia, and many others frequently are 
dated after 28/ B.C. despite the fact that most legisla
tion enacted and dated before 287 was also in the form of 
plebiscites. Historians should be more suspicious of 
laws that are not plebiscites, since they were clearly 
exceptional.35

The Pyrrhic War may have been a time of great 
innovation and change, but a great deal of the change was 
attributed to the period for unsound reasons. We are led 
to believe that once power resided in the populus (or 
plebs) warfare was typically declared for material re
wards: the Anio Vetus Aqueduct was presented to the
populus for their support during the Pyrrhic War. On the 
otner hand, while the mob demanded tangible rewards, the 
senate was supposedly more responsible and concerned with 
the administrative needs of Rome's new peninsular empire. 
The senate came to recognize the necessity of controlling 
the peninsula and once in control saw that Rome's in
terests in Messana were as great and defensible as those 
of Carthage or Syracuse. Nevertheless, the senate hesi
tated to take aggressive action because, in keeping with 
the fetial oath for declaring war, Rome never acted as the 
aggressor. "But," says R.M. Errington in "Frankist" 
terms, "in the last resort the matter did not rest with 
the cool-headed senate."36

William Harris argues convincingly that the fetial 
oath had nothing to do with Rome's being the injured party 
but was merely a declaration by the priests that Rome's 
cause was just and should be rewarded with success, in a 
manner similar to a lawsuit in which both parties claim 
justice is on their side, only in this instance the case 
was before a divine t r i b u n a l . 37 Moreover, Harris shows 
the full extent to which warfare was the staple diet of 
the Roman aristocracy and the chief ingredient in poli
tical fame and fortune. However, after clearing up these 
difficulties, Harris contributes to still others by as
serting that the normal Roman expansion "process was ... 
very much slowed by the political crisis of 287 at Rome 
and the invasion by the Gauls and by P y r r h u s . "38 i n  fact 
Harris suggests that the years "288, 287, and 285 may well 
have been years without warfare" and that the reason for 
Rome's hiatus in expansion is easy to understand in ligbt 
of the internal difficulties and external d a n g e r s . 3° 
Such an analysis fails to see that the wars with the Gauls 
and with Pyrrhus were not "interruptions" in the process 
of Roman expansion but were part of it, and that the 
historical significance of the lex Hortensia is more than 
likely a modern construction.^® Harris goes on to sug
gest that'by the 270s the senate began to think more about
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the prospect of expansion beyond the peninsula, but he 
concludes that "what probably caused many senators to 
balk was not a desire for years of peace, or a preference 
... for northern expansion, but the fact that sufficient i 
preparations had not been made for a Punic War, above all 
with regard to naval forces. In fact it was foolhardy to 
go to war against Carthage without a sizeable navy, and 
the more cautious senators must have realized this,"^l

These interpretations incorporate several features 
of the standard Roman preconception about their past. 
First, Frank, Errington, and Harris suggest that the , 
senate made the decision to go to war. The senate could 
advise -- probably always did -- and its advice was 
usually followed, but a consulturn could never take the 
place of a vote by the comitia. Second, there is little 
evidence that Rome was at peace at the time of the lex 
Hortensia1s passage and even less evidence that the law 
ended the struggle between the orders. Too much credence 
has been given to the ideological dispute found in our 
sources, which suggests that the senate was at odds with 
the populus and tribunes, and that one or the other could 
take tne initiative in legislation or declarations of war 
depending upon the political winds of the time. There is 
no reason to believe that the comitia ever relinquished 
the right to declare war during the Republic, although at 
times the sources might emphasize the senate's role 
(although not always accurately).^2 There is no reason 
to stress, as Harris does, the failure of Rome to develop 
a navy as the major reason for her reluctance to undertake 
the war effort against Carthage, since the presumed 
absence of a Roman navy is based upon the same kind of 
preconception as the senatorial antagonism to the tri
b u n a t e . ^  Similar presuppositions have turned Roman 
maritime colonies into a system of coastal defenses which 
"spared Rome the necessity of maintaining a permanent 
f l e e t , a n d  have turned Italiot allies of Rome into 
"sailors" who were not permitted to join the legions, 
although we know differently. The maritime character of 
the Italiot population of the peninsula is contrasted 
with the more honorable agrarian legionary, but the Roman 
aversion to the sea is similar in nature to the ancient 
hostility to the city and to urban life. Both sea and city 
contrast with countryside and rural bliss, which the 
urban aristocracy set forth as part of their rhetorical 
tradition: Romans were not sailors, they were soldiers;
they were unhappy in the city and felt at home in the 
country. Even if we accept some of these assumptions, it 
is clear that the Romans preferred to say that they went 
to war with Carthage without a fleet. Polybius suggested 
that prior to the First Punic War Rome had allowed her
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ships to rot and used borrowed ships, while modern schol
ars also stress that the vessels were not Roman.^

Other modern historians answer the "crucial ques
tion" concerning the development and direction of Rome by 
insisting that the evidence supporting the widening of 
Rome's external horizons consists of exceptions which are 

i not characteristic of a trend. In Harold Mattingly's 
words, "Rome may have been, in everything but military 

i efficiency, a backward and unenterprising state.
I Mattingly's reference is to pre-Pyrrhic-War Rome and a 
> capsule summary of the immediate consequences of the war, 

according to the followers of the aforementioned thesis, 
i would probably parallel the following from Alexander Hugh 
! McDonald:

During the third century B.C. we may note the 
growth of the administrative system through 
which the nobles exercised their leadership.
They encouraged and regulated the progress of 
technical skill in engineering, roadmaking, 
town planning and public building, developments 
that would increase their strength. Rome now 
spoke for Italy, and the Greek states recog
nized her importance in the Western World; in 
273 B.C. Ptolemaic Egypt opened political rela
tions. About 269 Rome struck her first silver 
and established a bimetallic currency of silver 
and bronze, initially to meet conditions in 
southern Italy.^
As a matter of fact, neither the number, frequency, 

i  nor importance of colonial establishments, nor treaties 
I or other indications of such organization and adminis
trative control appear to have been any greater in the 
immediate post-Pyrrhic period than in earlier decades, 

i Colonization was not as significant a feature, road 
i construction was apparently undistinguished, and the 
; growth of Roman tribal units was much more dramatic in the 
last half of the fourth century.^® The last rural tribes 

i were added in 241 B.C., but previous additions were 
reported in 299, 318, 332, 358 and 387 B.C. Moreover, the 
Romans had taken control of the Latin League after the 
Latin War (340-338 B.C.) and had begun to lead and speak 
for all Latins and Latium considerably earlier than the 
third century.^  The fourth century is the true period 

i of Rome's greatest development in land and population 
i growth. Contrary to some opinions, however, Rome did not 

impose either her institutions or language on her non- 
Latin subjects. The reason was certainly not that she 
respected'the traditional practices of others, but that
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she simply neglected to take such steps during most of the 
Republic, either before or after Pyrrhus' arrival.50 No 
appreciable population increase is attested during the 
period, but sometimes the creation of the quaestores 
classici is considered evidence for both Roman maritime 
and administrative developments. A recent reapprisal of 
the quaestores may lower their number from four to two and 
may even result in their losing the designation of 
classici, thereby resulting in their loss of identifica- 
tion with ships and their importance for peninsular 
administration. Yet, the argument that their creation in 
267 B.C. had something to do with the "new" minting 
activity in the city or with the collection of increased 
Italian revenues is as much a historical assumption as 
their strict interpretation as "classici."51 Stripped of 
maritime, military, and administration preconceptions, 
the quaestores in turn are saddled with an equally prob
lematic interpretation that reinforces the late nature of 
Rome's economic development and revenue requirements 
based upon the questionable late dating of Roman coinage.

Although the coins themselves^are part of the prob
lem, they are frequently called upon by scholars to 
provide the solution. Many historians and numismatists 
believe that the Romans began to issue silver coins as a 
consequence of the Pyrrhic War. Such views find support 
in the story of the mint's being moved into Juno's temple 
as a consequence of advice the goddess gave to the Romans 
during the war. Pliny specifically stated that the 
Romans began to use silver coins during the consulship of 
Q. Ogulnius and C. Fabius (269 B.C.). Unfortunately, 
Pliny also said the coin issued was the denarius, and the 
rest of his "numismatic" discussion is considered by most 
historians to be filled with errors. When the denarius 
was dated to 269 B.C., its importance as a Roman coin for 
all Italy was tantamount to conclusive proof that Rome 
had established administrative control over her Italian 
confederacy. Local issues were replaced by the denarius, 
and an elaborate picture of Roman imperial practices as 
determined by the presence or disappearance of local 
issues was painted. The numismatic evidence was used to 
support theses concerning Rome's increased administra
tive control and concern for the entire peninsula after 
269 B.C. The result has been elaborate discussions of 
Roman colonization, road building, and involvement in 
local affairs which occurred as a consequence of the 
changes in 269 B.C. Currently the denarius is dated to 
the Second Punic War, and earlier Roman coins, the 
Romano-Campanian issues, are spread over earlier 
periods. The weighty tomes of Rudi Thomsen, Michael 
Crawford, and Herbert Zehnacker tend to suppress views
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which suggest the beginning of Rome's silver didrachms 
was earlier than 280 B.C.-^ Recently, often without 
crediting previous work on the topic, numismatists have 
begun to move the date of Rome's earliest silver coins 
back before 300 B.C.”  The first coins will certainly 
prove to be earlier than the Pyrrhic War in origin and 
therefore lost as evidence to those who see them as a 
consequence of that war. However, it remains to be seen 
whether any recognizable change in Roman practices actu
ally occurred following the Pyrrhic War or whether the 
post-Pyrrhic period was singled out in order to il
lustrate a preconceived notion of the Republic's de
velopment .*

The placement of the first Roman silver coins either 
in the fourth century or in the Pyrrhic period is the 
consequence of different conceptions of how the Roman 
Republic developed. Those who advocate the Pyrrhic 
origins find their interpretations supported, to a de
gree, by ancient assumptions concerning how states de
velop and Rome's lack of sophistication in the period 
before Pyrrhus' arrival. Thus, the general interpreta
tion of Roman history offered by our sources supports the 
importance of the Pyrrhic period. Those of us who have 
pressed for the acceptance of an earlier date for Roman 
coins and other Roman developments, on the other hand, 
have sought support from specific details concerning 
Rome's growth. Furthermore, we tend to accept certain 
phenomena as at least embryonic Roman characteristics, 
while those who would delay Roman developments frequently 
deny that certain phenomena are Roman at all, or are 
anything more than exceptions to normal Roman prac
tices .

Romans before the Pyrrhic War were considered pa
triotic, proud, simple farming folk, without imperial 
ambitions or greed, until Pyrrhus and Carthage forced 
their hand. Like the old Washington Senators, the Roman 
senators were first in war, first in peace, and, while not 
last in the American League, last in the economic, cul
tural, and artistic developments which characterized the 
civilization of their near neighbors. The picture is 
changing. Scavi de maggazini (excavations of museum 
storerooms) have turned up a remarkable amount of mater
ial that runs counter to the traditional depiction of 
pre-Pyrrhic-War Roman culture. Black glaze pottery, long 
considered very late and always in its earliest stages 
non-Roman, is moving back in time, and Roman manufacture 
is not only a distinct, but perhaps a necessary, possi
bility. Similarly, Genucilian plates may well prove to
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be Roman, although the normal reluctance to credit com
mercial or artistic development to the Romans has sup
pressed full consideration of this possibility. In
terestingly, the black glaze pottery was often stamped 
with types closely associated with Roman coins, and a 
Genucilian plate found in the Regia at Rome pictured the 
prow of a ship, which carries implications for both Roman 
commerce and Roman prow coin types. The material in 
question can only be dated after 280 B.C. by assuming that 
Roman use of coins and ships was later than the Pyrrhic 
period.

Such a chronological assumption is clearly based 
upon the ancient view of Rome's moral rise and fall. 
Pliny presented a catalogue of human crimes or sins, of 
which the wearing of gold rings was the worst. He then 
mentioned the coining of gold, and went on to say that the 
Romans were so virtuous they did not even use silver coins 
before defeating Pyrrhus. Pliny said the Romans began 
the practice five years before the Punic War, in the 
consulships of Fabius and O g u l n i u s . ^ 6  The modern as
sumption is that Pliny was right-about dating Rome's 
first silver issue from the city to 269 B.C., but wrong 
about the coin's being the denarius. According to 
Crawford, Pliny's reference is a conflation of "two 
separate pieces of information, that silver coinage was 
first struck in Rome in 269 and that the characteristic 
(but later) silver coinage of the Republic was the de
narius c o i n a g e . S u c h  reasoning is typical of the 
"classical" salvage operation: if you can not save the
material entirely, save whatever part of it you can by 
conflation. I prefer to speculate on the source of 
Pliny's information in an attempt to understand its 
origin, its purpose in the story, and only then to assess 
its reliability. Pliny elsewhere cited numismatic de
velopments associated with King Servius Tullius, giving 
Timaeus as his authority. The exiled Sicilian is more 
than likely his authority for the entire numismatic 
section.^8

Timaeus wrote of the West, of Rome and her religion 
and institutions, and of Pyrrhus. He dated the founda
tion of both Carthage and Rome to the same year, 813 B.C., 
and must have written of Pyrrhus as part of the backdrop 
to the First Punic W a r . -*9 Timaeus ended his narrative in 
270/69 B.C., with Rome and Carthage facing one another 
across the straits of Messana and with both states at a 
similar stage of development -- as would befit two states 
founded in the same year. Timaeus synchronized the 
important events in the histories of the two states in 
order to demonstrate their parallel histories prior to
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their conflict. He brought Rome and Carthage together at 
the straits, if not at the impasse, as the evitable 
consequence of events. Timaeus was the earliest recog
nized authority on early Rome and the West: Aulus Gellius 
said that ancient records referred to the fact that Rome 
and Carthage were once equal in strength, spirit, and 
numbers; with good reason the passage is believed to have 
come from Timaeus.60 The sentiment is certainly borrowed 
by Polybius, who specifically stated that he was begin
ning his project where Timaeus ended his. In an important 
but totally overlooked passage Polybius stated that on 
the eve of the First Punic War, both Rome and Carthage 
were well prepared, as yet unspoiled, had received "but 
modest assistance from fortune," and were equal in 
strength.61 Hence, the First Punic War afforded the 
opportunity to see which state was better, which state's 
constitution would be changed more, for the worse, by the 
war. Arnaldo Momigliano says that "Timaeus recognized 
that Carthage and Rome were on the same level,'*"2 but 
Timaeus also wrote that, while the Romans had admittedly 
used bronze coins marked with types as early as the reign 
of Servius Tullius, down through the Pyrrhic War they had 
not coined silver. In other words, on the eve of the First 
Punic War Rome was still unspoiled -- precisely what 
Pliny stated in the section he borrowed from Timaeus and 
what Polybius stated when he continued his history. 
Timaeus' reputation as the earliest authority on Rome 
accounts for the total adherence to the 269/8 B.C. date 
for the first Roman silver issues, which were dated to the 
year immediately after Timaeus ended his narrative.63 
Subsequent authors commented on and supplemented 
Timaeus' account by adding specific embellishments of 
their own, such as Pliny's reference to the denarius as 
the first silver coin issued from the city in 269 B.C.

Polybius' idea that fortune guided the affairs of 
the world and inclined them to one and the same end may 
well have been implicit or even explicit in Timaeus' 
narrative structure. Polybius borrowed from Timaeus both 
this interpretation and the idea of the purity of the 
Romans and the unspoiled and untested character of both 
Rome and Carthage on the eve of their conflict.

While Timaeus called attention to Pyrrhus' western 
campaign, possibly Ennius embellished Pyrrhus' stay in 
the West with romantic stories, and both authors con
tributed greatly to making Pyrrhus the focal point of 
Rome's Italian hegemony and the link to her Mediterranean 
empire.6^ Roman simplicity, backwardness, and lack of 
enterprise were rhetorical themes which became common
place, in.large measure, because they were part of the
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earliest record. However, contrary to some opinion, 
"early" does not mean reliable. "No part of Roman 
history," says W.E. Heitland, "has been more wilfully 
turned into a moral lesson for readers than the Pyrrhic 
W a r . r,6-> Similarly, even Frank recognized that "there is 
no episode of Roman history (if we :omit the legendary 
period) which is so full of anecdotes and dramatic de
tails as the story of the Pyrrhic W a r . "66 Pyrrhus was the 
prototype of a noble general fighting an equally noble 
people. We cannot be certain whether Latin or Greek 
authors treated him more kindly, but we are told the noble 
and unspoiled Romans continued to delight, marvel, and 
frustrate him, and that the entire war was later seen as 
the time during which Roman citizens and senators, as yet 
unaffected by Greek deceit and Punic cunning, had acted 
as a race of kings: whom could he not conquer, Pyrrhus
said, leading such soldiers?67

In the second century B.C., older senators did not 
like to look back on the Pyrrhic War, since Romans now 
practiced nova sapientia; the senate actually advised 
Prusias to do in Hannibal in contraat to the noble Romans 
who warned Pyrrhus that his doctor planned to poison 
him.66 The elder Cato also contrasted the love of luxury 
and extravagance of his own day with the restrained 
standards of the Pyrrhic age. Even poor Romans refused 
the Epirot's gifts, but Pyrrhus1 spokesman Cineas, who 
conquered more cities with his tongue than others did 
with a sword, would have found a ready audience in second- 
century Rome and many eager to accept his gifts. In the 
earlier period laws had not been necessary to curb such 
practices or extravagance, but by Cato's day, he argued, 
they were n e e d e d . 69 Alan Astin's recent work on Cato 
makes a strong argument that the Censor copied the con
cept of the Qrigines from T i m a e u s . ™  To judge from the 
fragmentary remains the two authors shared the opinion 
that social and political changes were the result of 
moral decline. Timaeus often wrote of wine, women, and 
moral weaknesses in the context of the luxury and extra
vagance brought on by excessive prosperity. Timaeus 
demonstrated his thesis by examples from Croton, Locris, 
Sybaris, and most importantly, Tarentum. Similar ex
amples are found in Polybius, Cato, and Livy, and they 
concern Capua and Carthage, as well as Tarentum.'^ To 
take an extreme position, Timaeus' central importance is 
based not only on the fact that he was the Urvater of Roman 
history, but the Urvater of the Urbild, the prototype. 
When Timaeus wrote about the colonial foundations of the 
West, he stressed the growth of luxury, of softness, and 
the role it played in decline. Luxury, extravagance, and
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female immodesty are everywhere in the pages of Cato and 
Livy, and form part of Polybius' interpretation of change 
as well. The common denominator is T i m a e u s . 73

Polybius began by continuing Timaeus1 work but ended 
by criticizing him, often in a crude and unwarranted 
fashion. We do not know if it was Timaeus' reputation, 
Polybius' jealousy, or second-century factional politics 
that caused Polybius to change his mind about Timaeus 
just as he changed his mind about when and how to end his 
h i s t o r y . Apparently, Polybius contrasted the moral 
purity and simpler character of the Roman people before 
their overseas expansion, which had disastrous results 
for the Roman character, with their later conduct. While 
it may be argued that Polybius was contrasting the period 
before 200 B.C. with the period after, it is entirely 
possible that the contrast was between the periods before 
and after the First Punic W a r . 75 Still, the idea of 
Rome's loss of primitive purity and moral uprightness was 
a theme suggested by Timaeus. From the anthropological 
section of Polybius we know that he thought that the 
successive stages of human history, as exemplified by the 
forms of government which succeeded one another, were the 
results of later generations (in each stage) failing to 
adhere to the standards of morality and conduct that 
brought that particular form of government into exis
tence. 76 Self-indulgence, extravagance, luxury, and 
illicit behavior on the part of those who inherited 
(rather than earned) positions and power brought about 
the collapse of each stage. Polybius is part of a moral 
majority that includes practically every ancient author 
we know, including Cato, later Livy, and earlier Timaeus.

However, Polybius knew that Rome had not been 
founded in 813 B . C . 77 and that the city's decline was 
correspondingly later in date. Timaeus brought the two 
powers to the point of confrontation according to paral
lel historical developments. Roman authors "corrected" 
his chronological description but retained his thesis 
concerning the distinction between the age of purity and 
strength and the age of softness, luxury, and decline. 
More to the point, Polybius retained the synchronization 
of events which characterized the development of both 
Rome and C a r t h a g e . 78 Polybius continued Timaeus' views 
by demonstrating how matters continued to incline toward 
the same end; this is particularly evident in his outline 
treatment of the Pyrrhic and First Punic War. Roman 
involvement in South Italy was viewed as part of the 
Pyrrhic War, which was seen as containing the seeds of the 
Punic. Polybius helped Timaeus build the bridge to 
Sicily. 'The Campanians who garrisoned Rhegium were
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inextricably linked to the Campanian Mamertines at 
Messana. A strong, consistent tradition makes them 
allies, kinsmen, and common foes of Pyrrhus. The 
Mamertines joined Carthage and the Rhegian garrison re
mained loyal to Rome throughout their conflict with 
Pyrrhus. Polybius' picture of the relationship between 
the two groups of Campanians is confusing, but modern 
interpreters of his text add to the confusion by failing 
to interpret it literally.79 Doubtless Polybius followed 
Timaeus in setting the stage for the First Punic War by 
linking historical events, geographical proximity, and 
the different participants in a causal fashion. Rhegium 
and Messana were made the twin gateways, the twin 
bridges, the twin symbols for the next phase of the 
expansion and the ultimate focal points of the conflict 
between the twin seekers after world dominion, Rome and 
Carthage.

Although Polybius did not record the details of the 
steady growth of Carthaginian power in Sicily in an 
outline similar to the one presented for Rome, neverthe
less he synchronized the Carthaginian sequence of de
velopment with the final phase oF Rome's own growing 
dominion over Italy in order to set the stage for the 
clash which occurred, inevitably, once their power became 
contiguous. Polybius set the stage, but the outline of 
the play was certainly written by Timaeus, who concluded 
his history with the year 270/69 B.C., with Rome and 
Carthage facing one another across the straits.80 From 
their foundation Timaeus placed the two states on a 
collision course. We should not permit the fact of Rome's 
later and long friendship with Hiero of Syracuse to 
obscure the fact that Roman assistance to the Mamertines 
was directed against him and that Hiero was the successor 
of Pyrrhus in the eyes of both the Carthaginians and the 
Romans. Realization of this fact will have great reper
cussions for interpretations and descriptions of the 
outbreak of the First Punic War.81 The outline of events 
presented by Polybius, coupled with the presumed moral 
purity of the Romans (and Carthaginians) on the eve of the 
First Punic War, are contrived products of Rome's assumed 
step-by-step expansion and her presumed subsequent moral 
decline.

It is my thesis that the accepted interpretations of 
the Pyrrhic War and the standard version of Roman de
velopments, such as her coinage, are reflections of a 
false continuity, and "in Roman history," Heurgon says, 
"we should be on guard against the illusion of continu
i t y ."82 jn part, I hope to have placed Timaeus more 
firmly at the center of this commonly accepted tradition
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and to have shown that the Pyrrhic War and its aftermath 
are more complex and problematic than our sources, in
cluding Polybius, suggested.
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Varro (11.1.1 and Varro, de re rust. 2.5.3) as source 
-- and Varro used Timaeus. I cannot go into Lycophron and 
Callimachus here, but in general I follow Momigliano, 
Essays in Ancient and Modern Historiography 49, 55ff., 
and 65.

61. Walbank, Commentary, I, 64.
62. Essays in Ancient and Modern Historiography,

55. Momigliano suggests that the Greeks saw Rome as the 
new foe of Carthage -- replacing the Greeks themselves 
(54 f . ) .

63. For Timaeus' reputation, see F. Walbank, 
"Polemic in Polybius," JRS 52 (1962), 11ff., and "The 
Greek historians of Sicily," Kokalos 14-15 (1968-69), 
484ff. Also important is K. Meister, Historiche Kritik 
bei Polybios (Wiesbaden, 1975), 3f f.

64. T. Frank, "Two historical themes in Roman lit
erature: Regulus and Horace, III, 5; Pyrrhus, Appius 
Claudius and Ennius," Classical Philology 16 (1926), 
314f.

65. W.E. Heitland, The Roman Republic (Cambridge, 
1926), 154.

66. Frank, Classical Philology (1926), 314.
67. Full reference to the ancient literature and 

the modern scholarship can now be found in Torelli, Re rum 
Romanarum Fontes, 91ff. In particular the works oT 
Wuilleumier (on Tarentum) , and Leveque (on Pyrrhus) are 
essential.

68. See Livy, 34.4; 39.51; and 42.47. Enlightened 
treatments of Livy are Luce, Livy, esp. 230ff., 265f.; 
and P.G. Walsh, Livy (Cambridge, 1970), 82ff. and esp. 
104f.

69. Livy, 34.1-8, presented the speeches on the 
Oppian law. Also, note Livy's discussion of the lex 
Valeria of 300 B.C. (10.11.5-6) which had not required 
strong penalties to guarantee adherence.

70. A. Astin, Cato, 228ff.
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71. Convenient collections of Timaeus' fragments 
i are F. Jacoby, FGrH 566, and T.S. Brown, Timaeus of 
I Tauromenium (Los Angeles, 1958).

72. The list of references and accompanying argu- 
i ment are too detailed to be included here. In general see 
i Walbank, Commentary, I, 669f«, II, lOOff.; Astin, Cato, 
i  2 5 f f., 9 0 92f f . , and 116.; and Luce Livy, 230ff.

73. Polybius, 6.2-4 (cf. Walbank, Commentary, I,
\ 626f., 671ff., 743ff.). Notice the purpose of Dionysius 
t of Halicarnassus, 1.5.3-8, which must be largely based 
, upon Timaeus.

74. On Polybius' attitude toward Timaeus, see 
! Polybius, 12 (Walbank, Commentary, I, 317ff.; and above,
; n . 4) .

75. Polybius, 18.35.
76. Polybius, 6.3ff.
77. See Walbank, Commentary, I, 663ff. for dis- 

; cussion.
78. As illustrated by Polybius, 1.13.
79. I present only a sample of the recent scholar- 

\i ship: W. Hoffmann, "Das Hilfegesuch der Mamertiner am 
f Vorabend des Ersten Punischen Krieges," Historia 18 
9 (1969), 153ff. ; J. Molthagen, "Der Weg in den Ersten 
f: Punischen Krieg," Chiron 5 (1975), 89 f f. ; K.-W. Welwei, 
J. "Hieron II. von Syrakus und der Ausbruck des Ersten 
! Punischen Krieges," Historia 27 (1978), 573ff. ; and A.M.
i  Eckstein, "Polybius on the role of the senate in the 
; crisis of 264 B.C.," Greek, Roman, and Byzantine Studies 
i  21 (1980), 17 5 f f . Cf. Walbank, Commentary, III, 7 5 7 f., 
i for additional references. In ~a future publication I 
■ will present my own views and chronology on the outbreak 
; of the First Punic War.

80. F. Hampl, "Zur Vorgeschichte des ersten und 
! zweiten Punischen Krieges," in H. Temporini (ed.)
| Aufstieg undNiedergang der Romischen Welt (Berlin and 
f New York, 1972-) vol. I, T] 412ff., correctly dates the 
1 arrival of the Carthaginian garrison in Messana to 269
B.C.

I 81. For example, Hiero succeeded Pyrrhus and was 
i the enemy of both Carthage (see Theocritus, Idy1le, 16)



and Rome (see Pliny, Natural History, 16.194-96, where a 
fleet of 220 ships was built to sail against Hiero, and 
the Inediturn Vaticanum (H. von Arnim, Hermes 27 [1892], 
122) where the consul of 263, Valerius, was author of 
Rome's maritime strategy).

82. Heurgon, Rise of Rome, 248.
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Iam Proterva Fronte: 
Matrimonial Advances by Roman Women

Susan Treggiari 
Stanford University

Iam te sequetur: currit enim ferox
aetas et illi quos tibi dempserit 

apponet annos: iam proterva
fronte petit Lalage maritum,

.dilecta quantum non Pholoe fugax 
non Chloris albo sic umero nitens....

Horace Odes 2.5.13-18
Can the historian put these verses from a singularly 

li ambiguous ode into a Roman social context? incedis per 
!; ignis suppositos cineri doloso. Perhaps the distm- 
fj guished historian to whom this paper is dedicated will 
li think the attempt unnecesary and foolhardy. But a Musa 
procax suits a celebration. I offer this essay to Chester 
Starr in remembrance of our collaboration in the affairs 
of the Association of Ancient Historians, in which ad- 

i ministrative chores were lightened by his wit and wisdom.
After Nisbet and Hubbard's commentary was published 

1; in 1978, a series of articles on Odes 2.5 appeared in the 
Liverpool Classical Monthly, beginning with one by Elaine 

S Fantham.1 Although all those who have contributed to 
l: this recent debate disagree with each other's interpre- 
tations, their detailed studies have greatly increased 
our understanding of the complex layers of metaphor and 
allusion in the poem, the double or treble reference in 
every key word. The metaphor of the heifer for the 
immature girl in the first two stanzas carries over into 
the fourth, where Horace pictures an older Lalage shame
lessly courting a husband, the heifer making a mock 
charge towards the bull which she wants to attract, with 
her head down as if she is going to butt him with her 
forehead. The double reference is neat. On the human 
level, I agree with Fantham that mar iturn bears its ob
vious sense: "husband," not just "mate." Some support
may be sought in Odes 3.11, where Lyde, who is to be given 
a lesson on the good wife, behaves like a nervous filly 
because of her age: "nuptiarum expers at adhuc protervo
cruda marito."2 There it is the husband who is protervus, 
bold, reckless or shameless and forward.^ Tne word is 
particularly applied to someone who lacks inhibition in
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a sexual relationship. So Cicero compares the unfor
tunate Clodia with a particularly shameless sort of 
prostitute, "non solum meretrix sed etiam proterva mere- 
trix procaxque." Horace makes satyrs protervi.^ But in 
certain circumstances protervitas was attractive. 
Horace lists it among the charms of Glycera.* Lyde is too 
unripe to find pleasure in an inconsiderately forward 
husband, but the sudden lack of inhibition in a flirta
tious Lalage is unlikely to be threatening to its object. 
The innocent girl pursues a man, but in a context of 
legitimate passion. The object of her advances ap
parently loves her already, more than previous, lighter 
loves (17-24). Petit is the correct word to describe an 
animal going for or chasing someone or something; it is 
also the technical term for seeking a woman's hand in 
marriage,° although admittedly it can also be used for 
extramarital courting.' Here Horace is deliberately 
applying to female behaviour a word which was more often ' 
applied to male. Some of the language used earlier in the 
poem is also appropriate to marriage, notably iugum and 
compar,8 and the description of the heifer is inevitably 
associated by its georgic nature with mating for the 
purpose of breeding. *

Is Lalage, then, unusual^ among the ladies of Greek 
names in the Odes in being a girl whom a Roman of 
respectable class might marry? That, in the context of ' 
23 B.C., would rule out a prostitute, who was infamis. j 
But Lalage is a virgin, and not a Gigi being kept for the 
highest b i d d e r . The name could conceal a woman of the ‘ 
status of a Lesbia, or a freedwoman fit to match perhaps ' 
with a freedman's son and legally able to match with an . 
eques of better birth than that, or even, before . 
Augustus' legislation of 18 B.C. , with a senator. But as 
we cannot be sure who the addressee of the ode is, further 
speculation is a waste of time. Whatever her social 
status and that of the man she will pursue, Horace 
imagines her, when she has grown up enough to feel 
attracted, as courting a potential husband. The shy 
young Chloe, compared to a fawn in Odes 1.23, is to stop 
running after her mother because she is old enough to 1 
follow a man (or a husband). For Lalage, no protective 
mother or chaperone is mentioned. But in real life it is 
not inconceivable that respectable girls could be allowed 
some apparent freedom in which to form an attachment and 
encourage the approaches of a possible mate. This does 
not negate the ability of others, particularly her par
ents, to define the context in which she met men. More 
than that, it is consistent with a scenario in which her 
parents had already decided for themselves on an eligible
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suitor and decided to "throw the young people together," 
i had perhaps already negotiated with the man and his 
| family.

It would be desirable to establish to what extent 
; girls mixed in society and to what extent they met members 
i of the opposite sex, whether kinsmen or adfines or
strangers, whether of their own age or contemporaries of 

- parents or elder brothers. It is generally assumed that, 
although daughters of peasants or shopkeepers must have 
gone out to the fields and the market, the daughters of 
the richer classes led a sheltered existence until they 

| i  married. This picture is perhaps broadly accurate, but 
I it needs sharper definition. Livy imagines Verginia, of 
respectable parentage and engaged to an ex-tribune,

( walking through the Forum to school under the chaperonage 
of her nurse.*! Barring the extraordinary circumstance 

i of an infatuated decemvir, the nurse and the crowd of 
i well-disposed citizens would have been sufficient pro- 
] tection. The praetors who elaborated the action for 
damages during the republican period had taken into 

i account the possibility that a person who wished to 
accost a woman improperly would first try to remove her 
escort, who might, Labeo said, be free or slave, male or 
f e m a l e . 12 our main text on the subject is from Ulpian. 
It is not always clear when he is glossing and commenting 
on the original edict and when he is making his own

I points, but there seems no reason to doubt that the edict
j i  made distinctions between attempts to accost and seduce 
f virgins and married women, since the woman's marital 
f; status determined which men were allowed to sue for 
i damages. A husband could sue as well as a father. Ulpian 
b himself held that a fiance too could sue for injury to an 
I unmarried woman.13 xhe important paragraph which attests 
virgins going out in public (even if with a comes) is the 
following:

Si quis virgines appellasset, si tamen ancil- 
lari veste vestitas, minus peccare videtur: 
multo minus, si meretricia veste feminae, non 
matrum familiarum vestitae fuissent. si igitur 
non matronali habitu femina fuerit et quis earn 
appellavit vel ei comitem abduxit, iniuriarum 
tenetur. (Dig. 47.10.15.15. Ulpian lib. 
lxxvii ad edicturn)

It is understood that if a man accosted an unmarried woman 
'who was wearing the dress appropriate to a virgin, he 
1 would pay higher damages than if he accosted a virgin who 
’was wearing a slave-girl's dress (and higher than if he 
accosted an actual virgin slave-girl). Similarly, if he
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accosted a married woman who was wearing a prostitute's 
clothes, he would get off more lightly because of his 
misapprehension than he would if she had been wearing the 
clothes appropriate to her status. The disguises seem a 
little far-fetched, but, despite the Roman rules on 
dress,!^ fashion might lead respectable women to wear 
clothes whose message, at least to the male eye, was 
ambiguous.

The social and moral status of the women whom Ovid 
teaches his reader to pursue in the Ars Amatoria is left 
doubtful. Sometimes they are portrayed as married women, 
sometimes as courtesans. Clear references to the mis- 1 
tress as a married woman give some basis for the accusa
tion that Ovid taught adultery.!® jn his initial ex- . 
ploration of the quarry's haunts in the city of Rome, he 
mentions that very young girls please some tastes, while 
other men like women in their prime (iuvenes) or older and • 
more practiced women.!' Sir Ronald Syme has recently 
hinted that because their families were ruined in the 
civil wars, Italian girls of even respectable background 
could have prowled Rome in search of lovers who would keep ' 
them:

Analogy or rational surmise may assume without 
discomfort a number of women reduced to a mar
ginal existence through calamity or the love of 
pleasure: women of ruined houses who had lost .
husbands by death or divorce, girls from dis
tressed families in the municipia that had 
chosen the wrong side in the recent distur- »
bances, perhaps more than once. They might be ,
on show at games, at the theatre and in the 
various haunts of the fashionable world as 
specified in Ovid's manual, potential rivals of 
the superior hetaerae. They possessed educa
tion, and graceful talents to ensnare young 
poets or senior government officials.!®

We certainly ought to make much more allowance for down
ward social mobility, both for men and women, than the 1 
sources explicitly indicate. It seems more likely tome, " 
however, that women in distressed circumstances would : 
not, in the first instance at least, seek a livelihood in 
the demimonde, but might perhaps adopt new and uncon
ventional methods of husband-hunting in a wider society 
than might normally have been available to them, and that 
they might be prepared to marry men below their social 
class or the standards of wealth which their families had 
possessed before the wars. It is just conceivable that
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these riskier methods might end in their becoming cour
tesans instead of wives, but such a career is not a topos 
of Latin literature as it is of English.

Women of all ages, Ovid suggests, could be met and 
accosted in the public places of Rome. He particularly 
recommends the colonnade of Pompey, the portico of Livia, 
the Temple of Apollo, the fora, the fountain of the 
Appiades in the forum Iulium, religious festivals, 
games.19 The Sabine virgins had come to the theatre and 
been seized by would-be husbands.20 The chariot-racing 
in the Circus provided another suitable venue,21 which 
allowed hunter to sit next to quarry and strike up a 
conversation. Gladiatorial games attracted a mixed 
c r o w d . 2 2  He lists mock sea-battles, triumphs, drinking- 
p a r t i e s , 2 3  innumerable other places where women gather, 
such as the resort of Baiae and the sanctuary of Diana at 
Nemi.24 Perhaps marriageable young girls were not to be 
found at all these places, but they certainly went to 
religious festivals (like the unfortunate girls in New 
Comedy, whose misfortunes did not in the end disrupt 
their marriages, or like the girls of the imperial house 
portrayed on the Ara Pacis). Augustus' daughter Julia 
was at Baiae when the young man L. Vinicius, of respect
able birth but an extraneus, paid a call on her and was 
reproved by her father. It seems that this incident 
belongs to the period before her first marriage. 
Suetonius regards it as showing Augustus' extraordinary 
strictness in keeping his daughter and granddaughters 
from contact with men who were not members of the 
f a m i l y . 2 5  gyt even the most cloistered upper-class girl 
must often have had quite a wide circle of acquaintance 
within her own family: Julia, for instance, was brought
up in Livia's household alongside her stepmother's sons, 
Tiberius and Drusus, and must have been in close contact 
with the household of her aunt Octavia, which included 
her future first husband Marcellus and her future alleged 
adulterer Iullus Antonius. Thanks to divorce, mortality 
and remarriage, such young people may not have been blood 
relatives to each other.2°

Young people of similar social status could be 
encouraged to meet each other under the eye of their 
parents. The sort of convivia mentioned by Ovid, at which 
drinking led to laughter and love, would not be suitable 
for unmarried g i r l s . 27 Varro had in fact prescribed that 
girls should retire: "virgo de convivio abducatur ideo,
quod maiores nostri virginis acerbae auris veneriis inbui 
n o l u e r u n t."2° The conversation was likely to become too 
explicitly sexual. "Abducatur" suggests that virgins



might be present until the drinking began in earnest. 
This is expressly confirmed by Suetonius account of the 
custom of Claudius: "Adhibebat omni cenae et liberos
suos cum pueris puellis nobilibus, qui more veteri ad 
fulcra lectorum sedentes vescerentur" (Claudius 32). 
Sitting, rather than reclining, was the ancient custom 
for children, as for women. Claudius' habit of inviting 
his own children as well as others of noble birth (it is 
not clear whether these would be the children of other 
guests, or the playmates of Octavia, Britannicus and 
Nero, categories which may overlap) may also have been a 
revival of older manners. Was Varro arguing against 
modern custom of having girls present at dessert when he 
insisted that virgins withdraw before the drinking party? 
Or did his admonition reflect an established etiquette of 
his day that they might be present for dinner but retire 
after the meal? The latter seems more likely. Augustus 
liked having his grandsons on the couch beside him, but ’ 
Suetonius says nothing about his custom in relation to 
his daughter or granddaughters. Perhaps he also liked to 
have the girls present at dinner. The custom may then 
have lapsed in the upper class in general and in the 
imperial family under Tiberius and Gaius,29 to be revived • 
by the old-fashioned Claudius (who took Augustus as his 
model) and kept up in Nero's time.30 The object of having 
children of good family present at dinner must have been 
to introduce them into the society of their peers, as well 
as to teach them the manners and traditions of their j 
elders. Some young upper-class girls, then, had oppor
tunity to get to know potential husbands and even to form j 
their own preferences and to engage the interest of young 1 
men. The man might present himself as a suitor, or , 
parents take preferences into account in beginning ne- 
gotiations about marriage. Lalage could perhaps show 
that a particular suitor would not be unwelcome, even if 
there were limits on the oeillades and conversational 
encouragement open to more experienced women.

That parents were concerned to allow their daughters 
the opportunity to make an impression on possible suitors ■ 
is suggested for good provincial society in second- 
century Africa by Apuleius. He claims in his speech in 
his own defense (which is full of fascinating details on ! 
marriage customs) that his opponent's daughter had been 
badly overexposed in the marriage market. Her mother had 
been trying to entrap a rich young man. "... Filia —  
per adulescentes ditiores invitamento matris suae 
nequiquam circumlata, quibusdam etiam procis experiundam 
permissa."31 This slanderous remark would hardly be 
comprehensible if all young women were customarily 
shielded from male society. On the other hand, it
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suggests that their opportunities to meet young men were 
expected to be controlled and engineered by their elders.

Young girls did not have to be uninterested in the 
choice of a husband for them. In a mythological context 
Ovid allows Cydippe to admit to Acontius that his quali
fications as a suitor ought to have motivated an initia
tive from her side: "Cur, me cum peteres ea non
profitenda putabas, / propter quae nobis ipse petendus 
e r a s ? " 3 2  But, although she uses the word peto which is 
appropriate for the initiator of marital negotiation, she 
does not quite commit herself to the implication that she 
would have made the first advance in person. Alan Watson 
is, I think, correct when he points out that the evidence 
of Plautus suggests that it would not have been socially 
acceptable for a woman at her first marriage to act for 
herself: "it is improper for the girl to appear to be
taking too prominent a role in the plans for her mar
riage . "33

The etiquette does not seem to change much between 
Plautus and Apuleius. But there surely was a growth in 
both the independence of women and in individualism in 
the late Republic. 34 This is reflected in the increased 
importance given to the woman's consent to her marriage 
by the jurists. It is possible that originally the 
consent of a f il iaf amil ias was not required: that of her
paterfamilias and of the bridegroom and his paterfami 1 ias 
(if any) sufficed.35 But in classical law the woman s 
consent, both to engagement and marriage, is essential.36 
We are told by Julian, quoted with approval by Paul, that 
a filiafamilias could make her own engagement. The 
consent of the father would be assumed unless he gave 
clear indication that he d i s a p p r o v e d.37 We must note 
that such a daughter could be acting under her father's 
orders and that she need not be a girl at her first 
m arriage.36 But the old patr iarchal ism was eroded. The 
Augustan marriage laws forbade a paterfamilias to prevent 
the marriage of his d a u g h t e r ^  or to refuse to give her 
a dowry. Severus and Caracalla ordered provincial gov
ernors to enforce this rule, and Marcianus comments that 
the law seemed to cover fathers who did not look for a 
match for their children.40 A daughter who compelled her 
paterfamilias to consent to her marriage need not have 
been acting alone: her mother may well have taken the
initiative in making a match for her. Marcianus assumes 
that match-making is a paternal responsibility, though 
passages in other authors demonstrate it was also a 

But the law was not against a daughter who 
forward role.

mother's.41 
took a more
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Such evidence as there is on initiatives in courting 
taken by the woman naturally concerns older women. 
Statius portrays the courtship of the widowed 
Violentilla, who had vowed not to remarry and had refused , 
many suitors before she was won over by Stella.^ This 
story, like the practice of leaving legacies to women on 
condition that they marry with the approval of so-and- 
so^ or with the unenforceable condition that they do not 
marry at all,^ suggests some scope for female decision 
making. But for positive initiatives by women we must 
turn to a handful of reported instances.

Two of these suggest the most direct methods. One 
alleged incident shows the younger Agrippina acting with 
her usual determination. After the death of her first 
husband Domitius Ahenobarbus in A.D. 40, she made a dead 
set at Sulpicius Galba, "omnibus sollicitaverat modis," 
despite the fact that he was still married to Lepida. 1 
Agrippina was so blatant that Lepida's mother slapped her 
in public, at a gathering of married women. Galba could 
not be tempted, even after Lepida's death.

It is not clear exactly what measures Agrippina ' 
took. Soon after Sulla's wife Metella died in 81 B.C., 
he was the object of a neat approach by Valeria, who was 
well-born and goodlooking.^6 Anticipating Ovid's tech
niques, she attracted Sulla's attention at the games by ' 
plucking a thread from his cloak as she passed behind him j 
on the way to her seat. Sulla noticed her and she 
explained that she was trying to get a little of his good j 
luck. He was sufficiently "tickled" by this to obtain • 
secretly information on her family and her past. She had i 
just been divorced. Then followed, says Plutarch, , 
glances, gazes, smiles (all this, I suppose, during the 
games) and finally an agreement and marriage-contract. 
Plutarch blames Sulla for falling in love with her looks, 
but he is not sure whether Valeria picked him up inten
tionally. If he had thought that she had attracted Sulla ' 
on purpose, he presumably would have blamed her.

An extreme case is supplied when a woman seduces a 1 
man. It is particularly reprehensible when the first < 
move comes from her. So Sallust slips in the damning j 
remark that Sempronia usually made the first approach to 
her lovers: "saepius peteret viros quam peteretur.
Cicero plays on the jurists' prejudice against aggressive 
women in the Pro Caelio^  and in the Pro Cluentio, as if 
another stick were needed to beat Sassia. She seduces her 
son-in-law M. Aurius Melinus and then, after her daughter 
divorces him, without publishing the reason to anyone
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< except her brother Cluentius, Sassia at once marries the 
\ young m a n . ^9 she enters upon this marriage entirely on 
! her own initiative, without taking advice from anyone,
! "nullis auctoribus."50

The charge against Livia Julia is similar. Tacitus' 
t version is that she was easily led and unprincipled.
; Sejanus seduced her, got rid of his wife, incited her to 
| hope to marry him, share the imperial power and kill her 
; husband D r u s u s . After Drusus' death in A.D. 23, poi- 
| soned, it was later alleged, with Livia's complicity,^ 
; Livia in 25 demanded the fulfilment of Sejanus' promise: 
i "promissum -matrimonium flagitante Livia."^3 Sejanus 
1 then wrote a memorandum to Tiberius, asking for his 
i candidacy to be borne in mind if a husband was sought for 
1 Livia. What is interesting for our present purpose is 
1 that Sejanus makes no mention whatever of Livia's ini- 
1 tiative, wishes or knowledge of his demarche. But 
I Tiberius in his crafty reply takes it for granted that the 
! plan is a joint one: "neque tuis neque Liviae destinatis
i adversabor." If Livia were an ordinary upper-class 
i woman, he assumes that if she wanted to marry again she 
; could make up her own mind, consulting her mother and 
j  grandmother rather than her uncle. Although doubts may 
i be raised about the historicity of the whole intrigue,
I the murder of Drusus and the marriage plans, the letter 
; of Tiberius reflects what Tacitus thought would be ac- 
; cepted as normal for a woman who was not a member of the 
i imperial f a m i l y . ^4

Another, but highly respectable, widow, Aemilia 
I Pudentilla of Oea, remained unmarried for fourteen years 
> while she brought up her two sons, and while her father- 
<• in-law drove off other suitors and tried to get her to 
f marry his other son. He threatened that he would not
j leave her dead husband's property to the boys if she
I married an outsider. To safeguard their interests, she 
f signed a marriage-agreement with her brother-in-law, but 
i managed to put off the marriage until, on the death of her 
f father-in-law, her sons came into the property. 5̂ She 
j; was then sought in marriage by the chief men of the town
f and made up her mind to marry again, partly on medical
t advice. Another brother-in-law, Aemilianus, wrote to her 
e son Pontianus in Rome recommending that she marry: "I
|i know she wants to marry and ought to, but I don't know whom

she will choose." Apuleius produced this letter in
I evidence, because Aemilianus was later to swear that
|l Pudentilla had no thought of remarrying, until she was 
ji bewitched by Apuleius. Pudentilla herself wrote to her

{elder son explaining why she felt entitled to remarry.”  
Pontianus rushed from Rome to Oea to ensure that she was



not caught by a fortune-hunter, and at this point 
Apuleius happened to turn up in the town, to stay with 
friends there on his way to Alexandria. Pontianus, who 
had met him before, invited him to stay in his mother's 
house, because he decided that Apuleius would make a 
disinterested husband. Apuleius, who wanted to be off on 
his travels, was nevertheless persuaded to stay, was 
offered the citizenship of Oea and gradually gave in to 
Pontianus' prayers and came to want to marry this excel
lent woman, although she was neither young nor beau
t i f u l , a s  if he had courted her on his own initiative.59 
All this to convince the jury (at the cost of a certain 
lack of gallantry towards his wife) that the advantage 
was on her side and that he had not come looking for a rich 
match. Apuleius claims that the engagement was made, but 
that he persuaded Pontianus that the marriage itself 
could wait until Pontianus himself was married and his 
young brother came of age.^O Unfortunately, as soon as 
Pontianus was married, he was turned against Apuleius by 
his wicked in-laws. Pudentilla stuck to her engagement 
and the marriage took place.61 Apuleius' insistence on 
Pontianus' initiative serves two purposes: it gives
Pudentilla an auctor and it absolves Apuleius from the 
accusation that the marriage was his own idea. If we 
erase it from the record (and we have only Apuleius' word 
for it), then the role of Pudentilla in choosing which man 
to marry is proportionately increased. What is most 
important here is that the narrative of Apuleius had to 
be credible to the jurors. The preeminent role of 
Pudentilla in making the decision on her side, without 
loss of face or respectability, had to be acceptable.

If Pontianus did make overtures to Apuleius, he may 
have been his mother's intermediary. Whoever took the 
first step, intermediaries, agents, representatives, 
cone iliatores would usually be employed to avoid embar
rassing miscalculations or premature commitment. This 
method is well seen in the negotiations for Cicero's 
daughter Tullia's third marriage, when a number of 
friends reported back to her father, who was in 
Cilicia.°2 On the spot, Cicero's wife Terentia and 
Tullia herself had authority to make the final decision. 
Tullia's own tastes were consulted from the start.63 
When Cicero made up his own mind in favor of Ti. Claudius 
Nero, he sent messengers to his wife and daughter.®^ The 
engagement with Dolabella was made before the message 
arrived, by people whom in his carefully worded letter to 
Ap. Claudius, Cicero calls "mei," presumably Tullia and 
T e r e n t i a . W e  cannot apportion the responsibility be
tween Tullia and her mother, but it seems likely that
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, Tullia had an important part in the final decision, 
j  Although we do not know who took the first step, Tullia's 
l supporters had been considering Dolabella even before his 
1 divorce from his previous wife.®®

One lady came right into the open in her search for 
i a husband. The very wealthy Livia Ocellina, about whose 
i background nothing is known, not even whether she had 
i been married before, set her cap at Ser. Sulpicius Galba,
] father of the future emperor. Galba was of distinguished 
| birth, tracing nobilitas back to a consul of 145 B.C. , and 
I himself achieved the consulship in A.D. 22 and a well- 
j  born first wife. Livia could offer wealth and beauty and 
| wanted him for his nobility. She was not put off by his 
I hunchback, which he was careful to show her before she 
i committed herself.67 We could hardly hope for more 
j  direct methods on either side.

That Ocellina took the initiative, "ultro 
i  appetisse, " 6 8  does not shock Suetonius. Nor was Cicero, 
!| who may be suspected of having more delicacy of mind,
: scandalised by a woman making the first advance, even to 
i a cadet of his own family. Since the text presents 
i problems, it should be set out in full. In Att. 15.29.2, 

i j  which Cicero wrote on 6 July 44 from Formiae, young 
if Quintus was going with him as far as Puteoli, to bear his 
i uncle company and to make his peace with Brutus and 
! Cassius.

j sed tu quid ais? scio enim te familiarem esse
| Othonum. ait hie sibi Tutiam^ ferre;

constitutum enim esse discidium. quaesivit ex 
me pater qualis esset fama. dixi nihil sane me 
audisse (nesciebam enim cur quaereret) nisi de 
ore et patre. "sed quorsus?" inquam. at ille 
filium velle. turn ego, etsi £3 6 eA.uTT6 unv ,

, tamen negavi putare me ilia esse vera. cjxoh6q
huic est enim huic nostro nihil praebere. ilia 

j autem " 0 6 nopi rouro ." ego tamen suspicor hunc,
ut solet, alucinari, sed velim quaeras (facile 

| autem potes) et me certiorem.
j' The story probably turned out to be wishful thinking by 
j; young Quintus, as Cicero had thought. But it is
jl interesting that Q. Cicero thought it credible that a 
| woman on the point of a divorce from her previous husband 
should be offering a match to his son, who was aged 

j; twenty-two. • 1 He checked up on her reputation and fami
ly, as was usual, but did not think that there was 

| anything disgraceful or even worthy of comment in the



fact that she had allegedly made the offer. (M. Cicero 
may be hinting that young Quintus prided himself on the 
impression he apparently thought he had made on her.)' 2

A Roman marriage was not arranged by a proposal from 1 
one side and an acceptance from the other. Negotiations 
were delicate and complex and might be prolonged. The 
fullest accounts we have are given by Apuleius in his own 
defense and by the correspondence of Cicero on the third 
engagement of Tullia. Both are one-sided and incomplete. 
The marriages which a woman is credited with initiating, 
whether by the direct methods of Agrippina or Ocellina, 
or the subtle feminine approach of Valeria, are rare, but 1 
so are those in which we are told that a woman played a 
principal role in negotiation. The shortage of in
formation need not reflect lack of female input in fact. 
Nor should the limited focus of this essay blinker us to 
the scope which other people, especially the bridegroom, , 
had for taking the initiative. If we had all the facts, 
a comedy of manners or a novel analysing the motives and j 
actions of a large number of characters could be written, 
for instance, about the engagement of Tullia. But my i 
purpose here is to establish some of the ways in which 
women could take a leading role in their own betrothal.

In conclusion, it may be suggested that women who 
were able or compelled to make the first or most decisive , 
advance to a possible husband fell into one or more of the 
following classes:

1. They were without close kin to act for them 
or interfere. Lack of a father was parti
cularly important. Sassia's closest male 
relative was her disapproving, but help
less, son; Pudentilla had lost her father- 
in-law and was initially supported by her 
elder son; Ocellina had no close family, 
for she was able to leave her property to 
her new husband's son; Livia would not have 
had to consult Tiberius, her father-in-law 
and uncle, if he had not been emperor; 
Tullia's father had specifically dele
gated his authority because of the diffi
culty of communication. Nothing is known 
about Tutia's discreditable father.

2. They had been married before. This is true 
of all of them, except perhaps Ocellina.
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3. They had something to offer. Valeria had 
beauty and birth, Ocellina wealth and 
beauty, Livia Julia and Agrippina posi
tion, Pudentilla wealth, Tullia virtue and 
her father's position. Tutia was thought 
to have a large enough dowry to support 
young Quintus (although matters did not 
proceed to the point where careful en
quiries were made). The hold Sassia had 
over Aurius Melinus should not be too 
strictly investigated, especially as our 
source is so untrustworthy.

A generous woman who had much to offer to a husband 
could not be accused of trying to trap him. In some 
circumstances, it might even be necessary for the woman 
to make the first move, whether this took the form of a 
delicate hint that the man's attentions would not be 
unwelcome (like that contrived by Valeria) or of a frank 
approach like that of Ocellina or Agrippina. Apuleius 
might not have dared to approach Pudentilla on his own. 
Nor was an eques expected to aspire to the hand of a 
member of the imperial family. But it is clear that such 
forward behaviour on the part of a woman could provoke 
censure. It is one element in two brillant character 
assassinations, Cicero's portrayal of Sassia as the 
unnatural mother and Tacitus' of Julia Livia as an 
adulteress who abandons every scruple. But women of good 
repute, who were not about to be attacked by an orator 
on other grounds, could get away with it.
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Notes

1. R.E. Fantham, "The mating of Lalage: Horace, 
Odes 2.5," Liverpool Classicial Monthly (LCM) 4.3 (March 
1979) 47-52"; H.D. Jocelyn, "Horace7 Odes 2.5," LCM 5.9 
(November 1980) 197-200; F. Jones, "Horace, four“girls 
and the other man (Odes 2.5)," LCM 8.3 (March 1983) 34-

2. Hor. Odes 3.11.11-12.

3. OLD so defines the two shades of meaning. 
Gordon Williams in his edition of Book 3 (p. 81) trans
lates "rough."

4. Cic. Cael. 49; cf. Pis. 6 6 : nihil
1ibidinosius, nihil protervius (of Piso); Hor. Ars 233.

5. Odes 1.19.7s urit grata protervitas.
6 . Acc. Trag. 503; Cic. Att. 13.28.4; Verg. Aen.

7.54, etc.
7. Sal. Cat. 25.3; perhaps Hor. Odes 4.11.21.
8 . For iugum of marital partnership cf. OLD s.v. 

2b, Thesaurus Linguae Lat inae s.v. col. 641 3 a, col. 642 
3 b. It is used of nonmarital love relationships and of 
other forms of joint action and of domination. For 
marital parallels cf. Ov. Pont. 3.1.68: "cumque ego
deficiam nec possim ducere currum, / fac tu sustineas 
debile sola iugum," V. Max. 2.1.6 (on the goddess 
Viriplaca): "in pari iugo caritatis ipsa sua
appellatione virorum maiestati debitum a feminis red
dens honor em," Dig. 35.1.10 pr., Ulp. It is a favourite 
metaphor in early Christian writers. Coniunx, coniugium 
and iugum all derive from iungo. Compare is used as a 
substantive to describe other types of partner (e.g. 
Plaut. Cas. 797, Pseud. 1026) and especially husband or 
wife (e.g. CIL III. 1895, 4185, V. 1250, 2065, VI. 10867, 
25578 [wives j, V. 914, 1628, VI. 36431 [husbands]).
Although not common in classical literary Latin, it 
seems that we cannot date all the epigraphic uses to the 
later period and that the word, when used of a marital 
partner, may be colloquial rather than postclassical. 
It is used for sexual mates of animals in classical 
poetry: "nec tantum niveo gavisa est ulla columbo
compar" (Catullus 68.125-26); "tu vir et in vacca com
pare taurus eras" (Ovid Am ♦ 3.5.38). See further
Fantham, LCM 4 (1979) 49-50.



9. Not, I think, unparalleled. There is, for 
instance the "puella dives" who gets Telephus (Odes 
4.11.21-24). Neobule, who addresses herself on the lack 
of scope for a girl, who cannot give free rein to love 
or drown her sorrows in drink, but who is distracted from 
her workbasket by her love for an attractively athletic 
youth, is a respectably reared young woman, under the 
control of a paternal uncle (3.12). Marriage may be a 
vague possibility in both odes. Chloe is chaperoned by 
her mother and "tempestiva sequi viro" (1.23). Nisbet 
and Hubbard reject both the headings supplied by the 
manuscripts, "Ad Chloen meretricem fugientem se" and "Ad 
Chloen quam ad matrimonium hortatur," and point out the 
Greek models. Asterie (3.7) is to be faithful to an 
absent man, who is rejecting the advances of his hostess. 
Their relationship is undefined, but he is showing 
fides. Two poems later (3.10), the speaker is himself 
attempting to seduce a married woman, whose husband is 
in love with a mistress ("vir Pieria paelice saucius," 
15). Social class, not unmarried status, operates here 
("non te Penelopen difficilem procis / Tyrrhenus genuit 
pater," 11-12) to allow the attempt at seduction. The 
aging Chloris (3.15) has a husband ("Uxor pauperis 
Ibyci," 1 ) but a disreputable career behind her, one now 
more appropriate to her young and attractive daughter 
(8-9). She may serve to remind us that courtesans could 
marry, though citizens who married them risked infamia 
and later, if freeborn, lacked the privileges estab- 
lished for married men by Augustus.

Lalage is mentioned in Odes 1.22 as the sub
ject of the solitary singing of the man integer vitae 
scelerisque purus, who is wandering outside his own land 
in the Sabine country, a first-person persona whom the 
reader is expected to identify with Horace. Her at
tractions (dulce ridentem,...dulce loquentem) tell us 
nothing of her marriageability, nor do the single- 
mindedness and love of the speaker indicate his honour
able intentions.

In the world of fantasy and realism, Greek and 
Roman, which Horace creates in the Odes, it is impossible 
to expect juridical labels for fictitious individuals or 
relationships. I would not press the argument too far, 
but it would be strange if Horace had missed the chance 
to ring the changes from the courtesan (who, like Lyde 
the "devium scortum" [2 .1 1 J might be a little unco
operative when he wanted her in a hurry for an impromptu 
party or, like Neaera, overprotected by a surly door
keeper [3.14] or engaged in a steady affair with another
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man, but who still was in theory "available") to girls 
of rather less definite status who appeared to be free 
to exercise choice, to fall in love. Neither courtesans 
nor marriageable girls (unless perhaps in the lower 
classes) had real freedom, but it takes away all charm 
from Horace's imagined world unless.we pretend for the 
moment that they did: "nos convivia, nos proelia
virginum / sectis in iuvenes unguibus acrium / cantamus 
vacui..." (1.6.17-19).

10. Jasper Griffin has shown ("Augustan poetry 
and the life of luxury," JRS 6 6 [1976] 87-105) that there 
was a demi-monde in Rome and that Horace can use it as 
social context in his odes. I would argue that like Ovid 
-- and like real life at some social levels -- he 
sometimes allows the demimonde to overlap with mar
riageable women and plays on the ambiguity. Hence 
perhaps our difficulties with Licymnia in Odes 2.12. On 
the overlap see especially Griffin, 103. I would not 
follow him quite all the way in putting aristocrats of 
dubious reputation in the demimonde: "The demimonde did
not contain only professionals of low extraction, al
though it did include them. It also contained amateurs 
like Catullus' Lesbia, and quasi-amateurs like Praecia 
the influential mistress of Cethegus, and noble de
bauchees like Sulla's daughter Fausta and (unless she 
was framed) Augustus' daughter Julia." But somewhere on 
the fringes of the monde and the demi-monde raffish 
matronae and divorced women and widows might intersect 
with meretrices and kept women. Even a respectable 
matron like Terentia might have to have contacts with 
Volumnia Cytheris (freedwoman of Eutrapelus, mime- 
actress and mistress of M. Antonius) although it seems 
unlikely that she would dine in her company (Cic. Fam. 
14.16, 9.26.2). Men crossed the boundaries of the two 
worlds with more ease. To Griffin's illuminating paral
lel of the social position of Harriette Wilson and Mary 
Ann Clark in early nineteenth-century England ("... 
treated, within certain limits as ladies; except of 
course that they did not meet gentlemen's wives and 
sisters" [1 0 2 ]), let us add the mid-eighteenth-century 
Kitty Fisher, a courtesan who later became the wife of 
a Member of Parliament. George Woodward tells a fellow 
clergyman, "I hear she highly affronted the Duchess of 
Grafton, by refusing to give place to her at the play; 
and the next day Garrick spoke to her about it, and told 
her, he must insist on her not appearing in that part of 
the House, for several ladies of quality made objections 
to being in her company; to which she replied -- that she 
was surprised they should make that objection, for
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though she had not the honour to know them, she was 
perfectly acquainted with their husbands." (A Parson in 
the Vale of the White Horse. George Woodward" 1 s Letters 
from East Hendred 1733-1761 [Gloucester, 1983] 116). 
Consorting or, worse, competing with harlots is a charge 
brought against Messallina (Pliny Nat. 10.172, Juv.
6 .115ff.).

11. Livy 3.44.
12. Dig. 47.10.15.16.
13. ibid. 47.10.15.24.
14. The matrona was expected to wear the long

s tola and the vittae; the prostitute and the woman 
condemned for adultery (Juv. 2.68-70, Mart. 10.52) the 
toga.

15. Individual taste was shown in the colour and 
type of fabric. Revealing Coan silk and vivid colours 
were associated with meretrices (Hor. Odes 4.13.13: 
"nec Coae referunt iam tibi purpurae...," Tib. 2.4.29- 
30) but it was naturally impossible to stop dashing women 
who were not professional courtesans from wearing the 
same sort of clothes (Prop. 1.2.1-2, 2.1.6 show this, if 
Cynthia is not a meretrix). It is clear that not all 
women who were technically meretr ices wore the toga all 
the time. Married women were already going out without 
the stola in Tiber ius ' reign (Tert. djj pal 1 io 4); it was 
obsolescent in the late second century ITter Christ 
(L.M. Wilson, The Clothing of the Anc ient Romans 
[Baltimore, 1938] 161).

16. The quarry is a married woman in 1.365, 501- 
2 with Hollis ad loc., 579-80. Cf. Am. 2.2.51, 2.12, 3.4, 
3.8.63, etc. On the other hand, Ovid denies that the 
poem has anything to do with them in 1.31-34 (cf. Am. 
1.7.17, Rem. 386); it is written about and for courtesans 
(1.435, Tristia 2.303). See especially A.S. Hollis' 
edition of Ars~Am. 1 (Oxford, 1977) xiii-xviii.

17. Ov. Ars Am. 1.61-65.
18. Sir Ronald Syme, History in Ovid (Oxford,

1978) 202-3. Cf. Griffin (above n. ITT) 103-4.
19. Ov. Ars Am. 1.67-99.
20. Ibid. 1.100-134.
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21. Ibid. 1.135-64.

22. But Augustus allowed women to watch only from 
the back seats (Suet. Aug. 44) , a rule which also applied 
to the theatre. Perhaps men could join them there, as 
would be reasonable for husbands who wanted to protect 
their wives, though married men had their own seats.

23. Ov. Ars Anu 1.171-76, 177-228, 229-52.
24. Ibid. 1.253-62.
25. Suet. Aug. 64.2. L. Vinicius may be identi

fied with a moneyer of 17-15 B.C., consul 5 B.C. (PIR V 
443). ---

26. Iullus Antonius was also the second husband of 
the elder Marcella. Both were brought up by Octavia, her 
mother and his stepmother. Cousin-marriages in the 
Republic must normally have been preceded by earlier 
acquaintance.

27. Ov. Ars Am. 1.229-44.
28. Apud Nonius 372 Lindsay (on acerbum).
29. Gaius' close kin were too young or too old for 

him to have followed this custom when emperor. Although 
Tiberius had a large number of eligible young relations, 
his opportunities for having them all to dinner may have 
been limited. Of Germanicus' children, Nero (born ?A.D. 
6 ) and Drusus (born in 7 or 8 ) could have attended early 
in Tiberius' reign, when they were in Rome, joined, as 
he grew old enough, by Gaius (born in 12). So, pre
sumably, could Tiberius' granddaughter, Julia Drusi f., 
since she was old enough to marry Nero in 20. After 
Agrippina returned to Rome in 20, the strained relation
ship between her and Tiberius and Livia may have made 
family dinner parties difficult. But they still took 
place and Agrippina's three youngest children, 
Drusilla, Agrippina and Julia Livilla (whose dates of 
birth are put by John Humphrey, "The three daughters of 
Agrippina maior," American Journal of Ancient History 4 
[1979] 125-43 in early 15, 16 and late January or early 
February 18) would now be eligible guests. Tiberius' 
twin grandsons were not born until 19 (Tac. Ann. 2.84); 
one died in 23 (Tac. Ann. 4.15), Ti. Caesar survived. 
Tac. Ann. 4.54 attests one dinner in A.D. 26 at which 
Agrippina reclined next to Tiberius and Livia was also

348



present: Agrippina suspected him of offering her poi
soned fruit. The story suggests that normal forms were 
kept up until just before Tiberius' retirement to Capri 
in 26. Agrippina the younger was betrothed, apparently 
by Tiberius initiative, in 28 (Tac. Ann. 4.75). The 
other two sisters had to wait until after their mother's 
death (Tac. Ann. 6.15.1) in 33. After the exile of 
Agrippina the elder and of Nero in 29, Gaius and perhaps 
his unmarried sisters lived with Livia until her death, 
then with Antonia (Suet. Gaius 10). Gaius was summoned 
to Capri in 31/32, at the age of 20; the girls may have 
stayed with Antonia.

30. Cf. Ann. 13.16.1: "Mos habetatur principum
liberos cum ceteris idem aetatis nobilibus sedentis 
vesci in aspectu propinquorum propria et parciore 
mensa." Note that "liberos" should include girls. It 
is not clear where the girls went when they withdrew or 
if the boys were sent out too. Note also Suetonius' 
mention of Claudius' custom of having all visitors to the 
palace, particularly salutatores, searched, including 
young boys (praetextati) and girls (Claud. 35.1-2).

31. Apul. Apol. 76.
32. Ov. Her. 21.129-30, cf. 20.225-28, Am.

1.8.31-34 (reciprocal willingness to buy, of a lover and 
a courtesan).

33. Alan Watson, Roman Private Law c. 200 B.C. 
(Edinburgh, 1971) 16. Cf. Alan Watson, "The Law of 
Persons in the Later Roman Republic (Oxford^ F967) 15T

34. See M.K. Hopkins, Death and Renewal. Socio
logical Studies in Roman History II (Cambridge, 1983) 
79-94.

35. Cf. S. Treggiari, "Consent to Roman marriage. 
Some aspects of law and reality," Classical Views 26 
n.s. 1 (1982) 37-39.

36. Ibid. 37, 40.
37. Dig. 23.1.7.1, Paulus lib. xxxv ad edictum: 

"In sponsalibus etiam consensus eorum ex igendus est, 
quorom in nuptiis desideratur. intellegi tamen semper 
filiae patrem consentire nisi evidenter dissentiat, 
Iulianus scribit."
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38» ?f• Di^• 23.3.24, Pomp., which shows a 
filiafamilias giving a dowry from her peculium.

39. As of his son.
40. Dig. 23.2.19.
41. See e.g. Verg. Aen. 7.402, Livy 38.57.7-8.
42. Silvae 1.2.138ff.
43. Dig. 35.1.72.4, 35.1.101 pr.
44. Ibid. 35.1.62.2, 79.4; 36.1.67.1.
45. Suet. Galba 5.1.
46. Plut. Sulla 35.3-5. She was the sister of 

Hortensius and the daughter of Messalla, as Plutarch is 
careful to point out. The exact prosopography is ob
scure. Muenzer (RE VIII.A.1 389) corrects the text to 
make her the daughter of a Valerius Messalla and a 
Hortensia (RE VIII 15) sister of Q. Hortensius. See also 
T.P. Wiseman, Cinna the Poet (Leicester, 1974) 181 n. 23, 
E.S. Gruen, The Last Generation of the Roman Republic 
(Berkeley, Calif., 1974) 335.

47. Sal. Cat. 25.3.
48. Cic. Cael. 18, 36, 38 ("proterva"), 48-50.
49. Cic. Clu. 12, 14. The union would have been 

incestuous in later Roman law (Gaius Inst. 1.63), but 
presumably there was no legal bar at this date, or Cicero 
would have made something of it.

50. Cf. Cic. Cael. 6 8 , where Clodia acts for once 
"de suorum propinquorom...sententia atque auc-
toritate.I t

51. Tac. Ann. 4.3.
52. Ibid. 4.8, 10.
53. Ibid. 4.39.
54. Ibid. 4.40.
55. Apul. Apol. 6 8 .

350



56. Ibid. 69.
57. Ibid. 70.
58. Ibid. 71-73.
59. Ibid. 73: "mox tamen talem feminam nihilo 

segnius volui quam si ultro appetissem."
60. Ibid. 73 fin., cf. 70 fin.
61. Ibid. 74-88.
62. P. Sestius, Caelius, Servilia, Pontidia,

Atticus. For a more detailed discussion see S.
Treggiari, "Digna condicio: betrothals in the Roman
upper class," forthcoming in Classical Views 29 n.s. 4 
(1985).

63. Cic. Att. 5.4.1.
64 . Ibid. 6.6.1
65. Idem Fam. 3.12.2: "ego vero velim mihi

Tulliaeque meaej slcut tu amicissime et suavissime 
optas, prospere evenire ea quae me insciente facta sunt 
a meis. . . .unum non vereor, ne tu parum perspicias ea quae 
gesta sint ab aliis esse gesta; quibus ego ita mandaram 
ut, cum tarn longe afuturus essem, ad me ne referrent, 
agerent quod probassent. in hoc autem mihi illud
occurrit: 'quid tu igitur si adfuisses?' rem probassem,
de tempore nihil te invito, nihil sine consilio egissem 
tuo."

6 6 . Ibid. 8.6.5.
67. Suet. Galba 3-4.
6 8 . Cf. n. 59, above.
69. The name is uncertain, Mss. have iuliam here,

tutia or tucia in the second letter which appears to 
refer to the same woman. See D.R. Shackleton Bailey, 
Cicero's Letters to Atticus vol. VI (Cambridge, 1967) 
no. 408.2~; idem, Two Studies in Roman Nomenclature
(American Philological Association, American Classical 
Studies 3, 1976) 70. Whatever the name was, we do not 
know who the lady was.
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70. Cic. Att. 16.2 (11 July 44, Puteoli) 5: "De
Tutia ita putaram...."

71. She could still be younger than he.
72. See Thesaurus Linguae Latinae s.v. os (pars 

faciei) col. 1076, Amy Richlin, The Garden of Priapus. 
Sexuality and Aggression in Roman Humor (New Haven and 
London, 1983) 26-27 for tlTe common"! Hut usually more 
explicit, obscene references to mouths.
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The Senatorial Aristocracy in the Early Roman Empire
Arther Ferrill 

University of Washington

The ancient Romans were generally as careless as we 
are today in referring to the various subgroups of their 
society.* In the famous passage where Tacitus discusses 
public reaction to the death of Nero, he divides the 
people into two great camps -- "the responsible people 
closely attached to the great families ("pars populi 
integra et*magnis domibus adnexa"), including in the 
definition even freedmen, and "the wretched plebs who 
hang out at the circus and the theaters" ("plebs sordida 
et circo ac theatris sueta").^

Although there have been fruitless efforts by modern 
scholars to attach constitutional or at least legal 
significance to this superb example of Tacitean elo
quent ia , Yavetz has shown that the expressions have 
neither legal nor precise sociological import.3 If I may 
use a modern analogy, the rhetorical contrast between the 
"pars populi integra" and the "plebs sordida" is not 
unlike the kind of rhetorical distinction that the Nixon 
administration sought to establish in its labels, the 
"silent majority" and the "nattering nabobs of nega
tivism," and the Roman terms are no more precisely legal 
or strictly sociological. We may relegate them to the 
world of polemics, although we should not forget that 
polemical remarks often reveal much about an individual's 
or a group's view of society.

It is perhaps not surprising that in the assessment 
of public opinion knowledgeable Romans resorted to vague 
and imprecise social definitions. The assessment of 
public opinion lends itself to that kind of imprecision 
even today, but we might legitimately expect to find, in 
a society widely perceived by modern scholars as "status
conscious," much greater precision in reference to the 
senatorial order.% Unfortunately we do not. Badian has 
referred to the much-studied ordo equester of the Late 
Republic as "that nightmare or wil 1 -o -the-wisp of modern 
scholarship. We shall see that the ordo senatorius is 
equally elusive, indeed more so, and that the excessively 
legal emphasis of modern Roman studies obscures the main 
lines of social and political development.

At the risk of trying the reader's patience, let me 
review what the standard handbooks tell us about the 
Augustan senate, allowing always for disagreements on
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points of detail. 6 Augustus, according to this standard 
view, created the ordo senatorius by making membership in 
the senate hereditary. To assure that senators would be 
properly rich he also imposed a census qualification of (
1,000,000 sesterces of capital. Acting on handwritten 
instructions left behind by Augustus, Tiberius, at the 
beginning of his reign, placed access to the senate 
itself, by election to the quaestorship, in the hands of 
the senators through cooptation.'

Since senators willfully and almost vindictively 
failed to reproduce themselves in sufficient numbers to . 
maintain membership at 600, Augustus tried through social 
legislation to drive the aristocracy into procreation, 
but he failed.® When it thus became necessary to add new 
members to the senate from among the wealthy equestrians, 
he did so by formally granting to the chosen few the latus 
clavus, the broad purple stripe that only members of the ' 
senatorial aristocracy were allowed to wear on the tunic, . 
thereby making young equestrians members of the ordo 
senator ius before election to office.° These young men, . 
after holding the appropriate qualifying offices in the 
vigintivirate, would stand for the quaestorship as ‘ 
candidati Caesaris, assured of election. Sometimes the 
emperor through a process called adlectio actually ap
pointed equestrians directly to seats in the senate 
usually with quaestorian rank.H

I
So, the class became a closed, hereditary order of 

rich senatorial aristocrats -- the ordo senatorius. The J 
standard view is that the ordo senatorius did not exist ( 
before Augustus; in the Republic the class of senators » 
consisted only of those men actually holding a senatorial , 
seat.12 Their sons had no hereditary right to those 
seats, and there was no property qualification.13 Even 
the poor could stand for election and for membership in 
the senate.

i
The foregoing summary represents essentially the ’ 

views of Mommsen and has been restated by Fergus Millar 
in The Emperor in the Roman W o r l d .1  ̂ It is consistent ] 
with the excellent article "Senatus" in the second edi- I 
tion of the Oxford Classical Dictionary, by Arnaldo | 
M o m i g l  i a n o . 13 in recent years'̂  however, Nicolet and 
Chastagnol in several brilliant articles have attacked , 
some of the major pillars of this imposing edifice, i 
although they continue to pay lip service to an Augustan J 
creation of the ordo senator ius.1 ®
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Nicolet has argued in his book on the equestrians 
and in greater detail in an article in the Journal of 
Roman Studies that there was an equestrian census in tHe 
Late Republic of 400.000 sesterces and that it applied as 
well to senators, 1' In his view Augustus merely in
creased a previously existing census requirement for 
senators, leaving the equestrian census at 400,000 and 
raising that of senators to 1 ,0 0 0 ,0 0 0 . 1 8  His arguments 
for an equestrian property requirement in the Republic 
have generally been accepted, and, although I do not 
agree that it was necessarily 400,000 sesterces, there is 
no need here to reexamine the basic constitutional 
point.1 ^

Now, if Nicolet is right that there was a de jure 
property requirement for senators equal to that of the 
equestrian order, we must discard Mommsen's view that in 
the Republic any citizen who met the other requirements 
for office could, regardless of his financial status, 
hope to occupy a seat in the senate. More important, we 
shall also have to deny to Augustus the constitutional 
innovation of a senatorial property requirement.

Nicolet's case is tortuously inferential. He admits 
that there is no "formal proof" for a Republican sena
torial property requirement, but he asks rhetorically 
whether it is conceivable that Mommsen was right and 
answers his own question, resoundingly no, with the 
statement: "Rome est, par excellence, une cite cen-
sitaire," a city of property requirements. 2 0

Guarino, in an article in Labeo, 1978, responded to 
Nicolet and supported Mommsen, who had based his view on 
a well-known passage in Cicero's Pro Sestio (137):

When the role of kings had become intolerable 
to [our ancestors] , they created magistracies 
to be held for a year only, with the restric
tion, that the Senate was set up as a Council 
over the state for ever, and they ordained 
that the members of that Council should be 
chosen by the whole people, and that industry 
and merit should open the way for admission to 
that exalted Order for all citizens.

Guarino defends Mommsen's interpretation of the 
Ciceronian pronouncement, and, responding to Nicolet's 
rhetorical question, asks one of his own: is it possible
for a state with such a strong tradition about the poverty 
(egestas) of its magistrates and senators to have had a 
property qualification for a seat in the senate? He
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concludes that in the Republic "even the less well-to-do, 
the downright poor" were eligible for election to of
fice .

The inferential arguments of Nicolet and Guarino 
are too complicated for review in this essay. Suffice it 
to say that Nicolet is Drobably right, with heavy em
phasis on the probably.^2 Forgetting for a moment the 
sources for the Republic and focusing exclusively on the 
two main sources for Augustus' reform, we find that 
Suetonius' version is consistent with Nicolet while 
Dio's is consistent with Mommsen and G u a r i n o . 23 
Suetonius says unambiguously that Augustus increased the 
property requirement for senators, and Dio clearly im
plies that Augustus created it. They do not agree, 
incidentally, on the amount of the property qualifica
tion. 24 Certainty is impossible. Badian's "nightmare or 
will-o'-the-wisp" hovers above u s . 25

Chastagnol has recently in several articles at
tacked the remainder of the Augustan innovation -- that 
the emperor created a formal, closed order by making it 
hereditary and permitting new men* to enter only after 
making them members of the ordo senatorius through im
perial grant of the latus~~clavus or occasionally bv 
direct appointment to a seat in thesenate -- adlectio.2 o 
I should perhaps add that Chastagnol and Nicolet, working 
almost in tandem, have accepted one another's arguments.

Chastagnol's position, briefly, is that when 
Augustus permitted the sons of senators from the age of 
sixteen to wear the latus clavus and to attend meetings 
of the senate, he did not technically make them senators 
or even members of a new, legally defined ordo 
senator ius. They remained equestrians until they were 
actually elected to the quaestorship and assumed a seat 
in the s e n a t e . 27 Young equestrians were divided into two 
categories -- those who were sons of senators and wore the 
latus clavus and those were were sons of equestrians and 
wore the angustus clavus. Mommsen's view, argues 
Chastagnol, that Augustus and Tiberius conferred the 
latus clavus on equestrians, thereby making them members 
of the new ordo senator ius and giving them the right to 
seek public office, must be rejected.28

Under Augustus and Tiberius there was no closed 
senatorial o r d e r . 29 Equestrians with the angustus 
clavus could still compete for public office and for 
seats in the senate. According to Chastagnol and Nicolet 
the distinction between the two orders was not formally
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made until the reigns of Caligula and C l a u d i u s . 30 The 
evidence supports this view. Dio does say that Caligula 
was the first to grant the latug clavus to equestrians 
chosen for senatorial careers,31 and Claudius is the 
first emperor known to have appointed equestrians di
rectly to the senate by adlectio.32 it was not until the 
last half of the Julio-Claudian period, then, that the 
ordo senatorius, attributed by the handbooks to the 
policy of Augustus, came into existence.

Chastagnol emphasizes that several passages in Dio 
reveal positively that the sons of senators were of
ficially equestrians, and Suetonius says directly that 
Claudius was an eques Romanus until Caligula appointed 
him c o n s u l . 33 Furthermore, there is no certain instance 
of the grant of the latus clavus to equestrians, other 
than the sons of tKe senators, under Augustus and 
Tiberius.34

So Nicolet and Chastagnol have forced upon us a new 
view of the birth of the senatorial order. Their con
tributions are valid and demand attention. But they are 
also a reflection of the way in which excessive emphasis 
on the law has obscured our understanding of the main 
lines of Roman social and political history. Both 
Nicolet and Chastagnol have stated categorically that 
there was no ordo senator ius in the Late Repub 1 ic .35 Here 
they are consistent with the standard view established by 
M o m m s e n . 36 They argue that although Romans of the 
Republic occasionally used the expression ordo 
senator ius, they meant by it simply the actual members of 
the senate -- ordo senator ius = senatus.32

Further, Nicolet, Brunt, Badian, Chastagnol, and 
others have in the last fifteen years redefined the 
aristocracy of the Late Roman R e p u b l i c . 38 Dismissing the 
traditional view of conflict between the senatorial and 
equestrian orders, they have argued that there was only 
one aristocracy in the Late Republic composed of eques
trians from which those who strove for public office 
emerged as s e n a t o r s . 39 Nicolet has established that the 
majority of equestrians were large landowners, shat
tering the view set forth by H. Hill in The Roman Middle 
Class in the Republican Period, who treated them as 
bu sinessmen.40 the Republic there was no economic
conflict of interest between equestrians and senators. 
Only in the Early Roman Empire, according to Nicolet, did 
the ordo senator ius emerge as a social order legally and 
otherwise distinct from the equestrian order.
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In my opinion, however, that view, though perhaps 
sound with regard to Roman law, is fundamentally wrong as 
an explanation of Roman social and political history. 
The Republican concept of ordo senatorius was by no means 
an entirely legal one. As Benjamin Cohen has shown in an 
excellent article on the ordines of the Roman Republic, 
the word "ordo" was not a sacred word.^ It could be used 
flexibly and not altogether consistently to describe 
various subgroups of Roman society. In the Republic 
Romans recognized many social orders: there are the
clearly attested orders of the publicani, the tribuni 
aerarii, the scribae, and, of course, the ordo 
equester.^2 Qne could not be a Roman citizen without 
being patrician or plebeian; eques, pedes, or 
proletar ius; senator, eques Romanus, or plebeius homo. 
The term ordo is applied to ingeiiui ana libertini, and 
Cicero speaks of the three ordines of Sicily as the 
aratores, pecuarii , and mercatores.̂  Finally, and most 
important, there are numerous references to ordo 
senatorius in Cicero, Sallust, and Caesar, and the ex
pression is applied by imperial authors such as Livy, 
Velleius Paterculus, and the Elder Pliny to the Repub
lican period.45

Republican authors do often use ordo senatorius to 
mean simply the senate, but it also obviously had a 
broader meaning including the senators and their fami
lies, or a senatorial class if I may be permitted to use 
the much debated word "class" l o o s e l y . 46 Even though 
membership in the senate was not hereditary de jure, it 
was widely recognized as heavily hereditary d¥ facto.4' 
Indeed even in law the hereditary nature of senate 
membership is given expression. The Lex Aci1ia of 123 
contained a sharp distinction betwee~n tfETe ordo 
senatorius and the ordo equester; it did so by spe- 
cifically excluding from the newly created juries anyone 
"who is or shall have been tribune of the plebs, quaestor, 
member of the three-man board on capital crimes, military 
tribune of any of the first four legions, members of the 
three-man board for granting or assigning lands, or who 
is or shall have been in the senate -- or who is the 
father, brother, or son of any magistrate mentioned 
above, or is the father, brother, or son of any person who 
is or shall have been in the senate" -- in short, members 
of the ordo senatorius, not defined exactlv as it would 
be in the Early Empire, but close enough.4° When Cicero 
later speaks, as he often does, of "ordo noster" and of 
"concordia ordinum," it is most unlikely that he means 
only the actual members of the senate on the one hand and 
the equestrians, including the sons of senators, who were
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legally equestrians, on the other.49 His use Qf the term 
I homo novus to mean an equestrian who had no hereditary 
i claim to public office is another reflection of the 
i senate as an essentially hereditary aristocracy.^

Nor have Nicolet's views on the community of eco- 
i nomic interests between equestrians and senators gone 
\ altogether unchallenged. In a recent issue of Annales 
* Yvon Thebert argues that Nicolet and Brunt place too much 
i emphasis on the fact that equestrians and senators were 
I both landowner s . 51 Men who make money in commerce may use 

it to buy land, that is to say, status. Thebert points 
i out that e'conomic changes in Italy in the last two 
j centuries B.C. "correspond to an unprecedented accumula- 
J tion of productive forces in the peninsula."52 Insofar 
3 as Nicolet's argument depends on the existence of an 
i essentially rudimentary, agricultural economy in which 
S money played only a limited role, that is, the Roman 
5 economy as described by Finley and Crawford, recent 
a scholarship offers a strong challenge.53 Keith Hopkins 
!; argues for the creation of "an integrated money economy" 
Si in the Late Republic and shows a tenfold increase in the 
money supply. 5^ Hopkins' analysis of shipwrecks for the 

ij period 200 B.C. to A.D. 200 indicates that somebody was 
i making money in commerce on an unprecedented and stag- 
5 gering scale.55

Whether or not there were basic economic differ- 
fe ences between equestrians and senators, the history of 
the Late Roman Republic is replete with perceived dif
ferences. 56 As Hopkins says, "The dichotomy senate- 
knights was important, even if it was m i s c o n c e i v e d ."57 
Cicero's program for "concordia ordinum" is a reflection 
of that importance. Even in the Republic, it is fair to 
say, the ordo senatorius, including the families of the 
senators, was considered the highest order, the one of 
greatest rank, honor, and esteem in Roman society, and 
the equestrian order sought its share of that prestige 
and the wealth associated with it.58

Augustus and his successors did not create the ordo 
senator ius. Nowhere in the Res Gestae does the first 
princeps make that claim, and nowhere in ancient litera
ture does any author attribute to him or to the Julio- 
Claudians the creation of the ordo.59 Romans knew that 
the ordo senator ius existed long before Augustus even 
though Tt was not precisely defined by law.

The victory of Octavian at Actium and the emergence 
of the Augustan principate did lead to a resolution of the 
tensions between senators and equestrians. Augustan
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policy is often difficult to follow because the man 
himself has more of the qualities of a marble statue than 
of a person, but there are some clues, and they become 
clearer if we set aside the image of Augustus as midwife 
at the birth of the ordo senatorius. One of the first 
acts Octavian undertook after the return from Egypt was 
to purge the senate.60 it had grown to about 1 , 0 0 0  
members. Many were considered unworthy of senatorial 
status by the new ruler whose respect for ancient tradi
tion and morality was not entirely in the spirit of his 
time.61 There is no hint in our sources, incidentally, 
that this Durge was political and directed at former 
A n t o n i a n s . T h e  purpose was to return to a pre-Sullan 
senate, largely hereditary, consisting of wealthy and 
prominent members of society, and not contaminated by 
"new men" and provincial upstarts. Augustus originally 
tried to limit membership in the senate to 300, but that 
proved impossible, and he finally settled for a senate of • 600.63

Because of the low birth rate in the senatorial , 
aristocracy new men were needed, but far fewer of them ' 
than had risen to prominence in the roughly fifty years * 
from 81 to 29 B.C.64 The emperor selected new men 
carefully and gave them full senatorial dignitas, in
cluding a fair share of the consulships.65 Provincials 
were not acceptable -- again a reaction against the ’ 
contaminating trends of the Late Republic. Julius Caesar i 
had caused scandal by admitting provincials. Suetonius ' 
quotes a popular song sung in derision and criticism of j 
Caesar's policy, which I give in Robert Graves' colorful <| 
translation, not inaccurate as far as the main point is i 
concerned: :

Caesar led the Gauls in triumph, ‘
Led them uphill, led them down,

To the Senate House he took them,
Once the glory of our town.

"Pull those breeches off," he shouted, ;
"Change into a purple gown ! " 6 6 I

Under Augustus only five provincial senators are i 
known, and their cases were personal and unique -- | 
scarcely the reflection of imperial p o l i c y . 67 When , 
Claudius argued in 48 before the senate that Augustus and 
Tiberius had encouraged membership for provincials, he J 
either did not know what he was talking about, deceived 
as he often was by a kind of academic pedantry, or he was 
lying. 6 8  Tacitus makes clear that the senate opposed the 
innovation.69
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The much-heralded grant to the sons of senators of 
the right to wear the latus clavus was a conservative 
rather than innovative policy. It was intended to 
correct an abuse that had grown up in the Late Republic 
and in the triumviral period, when sons of equestrians as 
well as senators had assumed the latus clavus by way of 
indicating their intention to seek a senatorial seat.™ 
Previously, only senators had been permitted to wear it. 
Augustus put an end to that upstart outrage by permitting 
only the sons of senators to attend meetings of the senate 
before election to office.

The increase in the census requirement can also be 
seen as a conservative effort to limit membership to the 
"right" kind of person. This was the reflection of a 
Republican attitude clearly elaborated by Cicero.™ 
When necessary Augustus subsidized members of the old, 
established families who could not meet the new re
quirement.'^ It was not intended to apply to the great 
families.

To be sure, even emperors learned that the loyal 
support of the legions and the adoration of all mankind 
were not sufficient to accomplish every objective. A 
prestigious, old-fashioned, hereditary senate, supple
mented occasionally with appropriately rich new men, 
could not be achieved simply by wishing or even by 
legislating it. The emperors could not make senators 
produce sons, although Augustus tried desperately to do 
so with exceedingly unpopular social legislation, and 
they could not always make senators treat their princeps 
with the respect he deserved -- thus some members of tne 
order were sent to an early reward, further depleting the 
r a n k s . 74 In addition, emperors could not extract from 
senators qualities of leadership that had died out or 
were suppressed by fear and flattery. Ironically, de
spite the old-fashioned policies of Augustus and his 
successors, the four most influential members of the 
senate in succeeding periods of the Julio-Claudian age 
were all sons of equestrian fathers: Agrippa, Sejanus,
Vitellius, the father of the future emperor, and Seneca, 
born in Spain. 75

August did not intend to create a new order. He 
merely wanted to restore the old one, which had been 
shattered by the explosive events of the Late Republic. 
Deference to the princeps would be expected, of course, 
but in Augustus' view it was the traditional deference 
owed to a princeps, a recognized leader of society. In 
the principate of Augustus the status of the senatorial
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order was increased at the expense of the equestrian 
order, and that protected status was later confirmed more 
fully in law by Caligula and Claudius. What happened was 
not the birth of something new but the reaffirmation of ( 
the primacy in Roman society of the ordo senatorius.
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Plutarch's Philosophic Basis for Personal Involvement
Willem den Boer 

Professor Emeritus of 
Leiden University

The theoretical approach to the writing of history 
tends to change. Not long ago personal involvement by 
the historian (as opposed to objectivity) was for
bidden, now it is considered desirable and even in
dispensable. Periods in which a given attitude is 
accepted alternate with periods in which the opposite is 
claimed and acclaimed. The history of historiography 
shows a circular course. Old theories and criteria 
return, sometimes with new names conveying the illusion 
of a new content and new ideas. On closer inspection, 
however, all the merchandise displayed in this market 
has been offered for sale before, albeit under a dif
ferent label. Although one has the impression that in 
our epoch the goods must be bought on pain of isolation 
or banishment from the garden of History, perhaps this 
impression is not entirely justified and the historian 
is in fact allowed the freedom to choose or reject 
personal involvement. It is, after all, always possible 
that one is mistaken about the current climate. For 
many, this possibility of freedom represents the only 
hope of escaping from the intolerant climate of opinion 
that would compel a highly personal interpretation, 
which some believe is the only proper approach to 
historiography. It is in any case certain that one is 
no longer acceptable in the eyes of many of one's 
contemporaries unless one has demonstrated one's per
sonal involvement. Religious belief is often reduced to 
a code of ethics. Thus, it is hardly surprising if some 
practitioners of the present pseudoreligion that is 
called history demand adherence to an ethical code which 
had been further transformed into morality. In both 
value-regions of the mind -- history and religion -- the 
tendency to exert coercion is unmistakable. For ex
ample, as far as history is concerned, such coercion 
leads many to believe that personal involvement without 
leftist social sympathies cannot be called real "en
gagement ."

Anyone who reviews several decades of historio
graphy finds that even in such a relatively short time 
the circular course of value judgment is completed. 
This is easily illustrated by the critical assessment of 
Plutarch, which is the subject of this essay.
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Plutarch's prestige was extremely shaky for many 
years throughout the scholarly world. In 1954, in a 
study on the Life of Lycurgus, the Spartan lawgiver, I 
thought it necessary to defend Plutarch, whose personal , 
involvement had led many to deny that he was a historian. 
One of the arguments used by modern- critics maintained 
that "Plutarch is (if we restrict ourselves to his 
Parallel Lives) a biographer, and there is a fundamental 
difference between history and biography." Since the 
studies by Dresden, Romein, and Momigliano -- the list 
could easily be lengthened -- this distinction is, 
however, made less readily.1 It cost these scholars 
little effort to demonstrate that it is impossible to 
separate biography and history, even though a dis
tinction can be made between them on the basis of certain 
criteria. There can be no question that in many cases 
the objections to regarding Plutarch as a historian 
concerned mainly what were seen as his hidebound ethics.

More recently, the genre of biography has been 
enjoying a new recognition even within historiography.
It had never lost esteem completely, but the renewed 
demand for personal involvement has strengthened its 
position in historiography. Even the "theorists of 
history" are once again finding arguments for giving the 
lives of great men a small place in historical studies 
as a whole. This is praiseworthy -- even though some 
continue to frown on it. Most significantly for our 
purposes here is the fact that Plutarch himself ad
vocated a distinction between Historia and Bios.

The introduction to his Lives of Alexander and 
Caesar leaves no doubt on this point:

The multitude of the deeds to be treated is 
so great that I shall make no other preface 
than to entreat my readers, in case I do not 
tell them of all the famous actions of these 
men, nor even speak exhaustively at all in 
each particular case, but in epitome for the 
most part, not to complain. For it is not 
Histories that I am writing but Lives, and in 
the most illustrious deeds there is not 
always a manifestation of virtue or vice, 
nay, a slight thing like a phrase or a jest 
often makes a greater revelation of charac
ter than battles where thousands fall, or 
the greatest armaments, or sieges of cities. 
Accordingly, just as painters get the like
ness in their portraits from the face and the
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expression of the eyes, wherein the charac
ter shows itself, but make very little ac
count of the other parts of the body, so I 
must be permitted to devote myself rather to 
the signs of the soul in men, and by means of 
these portray the life of each, leaving 
others the descriptions of their great con
tests . 2
This well-known passage is usually totally mis

understood. For example, it is said that like Lucian, 
Plutarch did not write "history," this word being taken 
in our sense, which puts Plutarch in the crowded group 
of "amateur" historians or in the ranks of the pre
decessors of the writers of historical novels. Both 
disqualifications (because that is what they are) place 
him outside the circle of his colleagues. In my opinion, 
this is completely wrong. As is so often the case, the 
misunderstanding is due to a linguistic error. The 
Greek word historia is not synonymous with the word 
history; it has more limited meaning. The Greek term 
contains an element of "bearing witness," or "investi
gation," and that, according to Plutarch, is what occurs 
in the description of deeds, of battles, of political 
events. Everything that concerns the personal side of 
the historical figures is Bios. He of course needs to 
describe events, but only occasionally and in small 
doses, as a clarifying selection to explain the in
dividual. But the individual is paramount. Why? 
Because Plutarch and those who took the same path before 
and after him were convinced of the truth of the adage 
historia magistra vitae. The life of a man is formed by 
what happens to him and around him. The description of 
that process is Bios, which Plutarch distinguished from 
the description of great events of world importance, as 
undertaken by, for instance, Thucydides.

In the modern era we have learned to regard the 
above-mentioned adage very critically, and many have 
completely rejected it.3 The latter claim Plutarch as 
their predecessor, not in this rejection (because after 
all his aim was to draw models for behavior) but in 
making the distinction between Bios and Histor ia. Here, 
in my opinion, Plutarch is quite wrongly introduced into 
a modern discussion. His Bios is not Histor ia, the 
history of great deeds and events, but is unquestionably 
history in the sense of human events, albeit on a smaller 
scale. Under Plutarch's definition of Historia, his 
Bioi fall in a different category. Modern historio- 
graphy has never succeeded in banishing biography -- the
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development" in the lives of great and small 
persons -- from the garden of History; all attempts to 
do so have always been doomed to fail.

The assertion, based on a simplistic reading of the 
works of M. Fuhrmann, that Enlightepment and Histori- 
cism definitely settled the question of historia 
magistra vitae is an arrogant and incomprehens ible 
misunderstanding. Fuhrmann says correctly that his 
thesis was never universally valid, and is a product of 
the school and the university, a phenomenon resulting 
from an alteration in the consciousness of certain 
intellectuals in the eighteenth and nineteenth cen
turies :

Daneben aber scheint der Hang der Menschen,
sich in ihrem Denken und Handeln an den
Erfahrungen der Vergangenheit zu orientier-
en, unausrottbar fortzuexistieren, nur dass
sich dieser Hang jetzt nicht mehr in grif-
figen Exemplasammlungen dokumentiert, dass ;
er vielmehr in einer diffusen, nicht recht
kontrollierbaren Erscheinnungsweise wei-
terwuchert -- da ihn jene Intellektuellen in
den Stand der Illegitimitat gedrangt haben.^

This intolerance of intellectuals led, among other 
things, to the general clamor for personal involvement I
which still deafens our ears today. This call for ,
personal involvement, in turn, opened the way for «
Plutarch, just as had happened in the sixteenth century, 1
when the French and English translations of his oeuvre 1
sold in unprecedented numbers.^ I

Plutarch is one of the historians who does not deny 
a priori the applicability of the present to the past and 
vice versa. For the Greeks, ethnology formed the basis ■
of history (which explains the excellent repute some 
Greek historians have among modern anthropologists) but j
it was conjoined with geography and with rhetoric. To (
lull one's conscience, one can force a distinction 
between rhetoric as an instrument for the training of '
politicians (and that may be called history) and rhe
toric as a tool for a partially literary and partially 
philosophical general education (and that is a sur
rogate for history). However, this modern bifurcation 
cannot be carried out in practice. If every citizen has 
the right to bear political responsibility, his ap
plication of history belongs to the entirely legitimate 
form of rhetorica. But who is to decide where the
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politician ends and the "generally educated" man be
gins? The answer is no one can do so without drawing an 
arbitrary dividing line. Consequently, this split in 
the field of rhetoric cannot serve as a general prin
ciple for the division between biography and history. 
Plutarch's division in the prooimion to the Life of 
Alexander cited above was and is more useful. It has no 
implications with respect to moral judgments in either 
Historia or Bios. In both cases, however, it would hold 
for Plutarch that history "teaches"; but he saw his own 
task as inferior to that which the writers of Histor ia 
take upon themselves.

Plutarch himself tells us how he came to write his 
Lives;

I began the writing of my "Lives" stimulated 
by others, but I find that I am continuing 
the work and delighting in it now for my own 
sake, using history as a mirror and en
deavoring in a manner to fashion and adorn my 
life in conformity with the virtues therein 
depicted. For the result is like nothing 
else than daily living and associating to
gether, when I receive and welcome each 
subject of my history in turn as my guest, so 
to speak, and observe carefully "how large 
he was and of what mien," and select from his 
career what is most important and most beau
tiful to know.®

The author has to resort to Sophocles to express his 
feeling about his work: "'And oh! what greater joy than 
this canst thou obtain,' and more efficacious for moral 
improvement?"'

It would be difficult to find a greater contrast 
with the modern spirit than the combination of an 
exultant verse and the words of the apostle of morality 
which follow. At "moral improvement" modern hackles 
rise. That too is time-related, a phenomenon probably 
restricted to two successive generations. Plutarch's 
contemporaries were not disturbed by the combination.

What particularly interested Plutarch was the 
question of how the contact between a writer and the 
person he was writing about was established. In this 
respect he borrowed a remarkable epistemological theory 
from Democritus' demonology, although he rejected the 
bulk of the latter. This philosopher, according to
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Plutarch, urges us to pray to the gods that we may 
encounter images (phantoms, spectres) which are kindly 
disposed toward us, because then we are more likely to 
meet with spirits in the atmosphere surrounding us which 
are more congenial to us and more useful than evil and 
harmful spirits. In this, Plutarch .argues, Democritus 
is stating something which is untrue and which gives 
rise to limitless superstitions in philosophy. He 
states, "But in my own case, the study of history and the 
familiarity with it which my writing produces, enables 
me, since I always cherish in my soul the records of the 
noblest and most estimable characters, to repel and put 
far from me any base, malicious, or ignoble suggestion 
which my enforced associations may have caused to in
trude upon me, calmly and dispassionately turning my 
thoughts away from them to the fairest of my 
examples."®. The difference between the much older 
philosopher (fifth century B.C.) and the biographer who 
lived more than five hundred years later is that the 
former required divine support for the selection of his 
subject, whereas for the latter there is an element of 
personal choice.

Some important points in this argument require 
further discussion: first of all, the theory Plutarch
ascribes to Democritus that images remembered from the 
past move about in the atmosphere and penetrate the mind 
of the living investigator. Some years ago, the 
Englishman George de la Warr caused a great stir with an 
experiment which some considered a serious scientific 
observation, others a swindle. What he had discovered, 
he said, was that the past could be photographed and 
events that had occurred quite long before could be 
recorded on a special photographic plate. He claimed 
that this was possible because every human being emits 
rays which are invisible to the eye and of very short 
wavelength; these rays, which differ in wavelength and 
rhythm for each individual, persist long after events 
and hence can be made visible, thus bringing back the 
past. What we have here is a modern "explanation" of the 
mechanism of memory (which I came across in a newspaper 
and can no longer date). De la Warr's theory cor
responded almost completely with Democritus' concepts 
as described by Plutarch. We are concerned here with a 
particular version of a very well-known ancient theory 
of knowledge. If I am not mistaken, we may see 
Plutarch's adaptation of Democritus' epistemological 
theory as the first theoretical basis of personal in
volvement. The adage in which Greek and Roman writers 
formulated this "doctrine" says "Like recognizes like."
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The receptor apparatus, which everyone possesses, is
the eye, and the eye also serves to observe the past; it
must -- as we would put it -- be tuned to the wavelength 
at which the past makes itself comprehensible. The 
human eye has openings through which the rays emitted by 
an object pass or do not pass. If the rays pass through 
the eye, the object is seen; if they do not, it is not 
seen. The "vision" of the scholar must correspond with 
the signals emanating from his subject. The science of 
history here intersects a homeopathic theory of knowl
edge, which was classically formulated by Goethe:

- War nicht das Auge sonnenhaft,
Die Sonne konnt es nicht erblicken.
Lag nicht in uns des Gottes eigne Kraft,
Wie konnt uns Gottliches entzucken?^

The choice of the images from the past is, ac
cording to Plutarch, reserved to the historian. And 
therefore our biographer is not entirely happy with 
Democritus' theory. According to Plutarch, supersti
tion knows no limits if one accepts the philosophical 
concept that all of the images released by the past reach 
the biographer -- or, to put it more generally -- the 
human being, without any selection on his part. Here 
Plutarch very clearly sees himself functioning as a 
historian, and this is the second conclusion from his 
argument that deserves attention. The writer must 
choose the good examples; they inspire him. The ignoble 
examples need not be avoided, indeed they can be applied 
by the writer himself whenever he wants to impress his 
readers or listeners with a deterrent example.

Plutarch explains the use of ignoble examples in 
the introduction to the Lives of Demetrius and Antonius, 
neither of whom could be considered good examples to 
imitate. Plutarch included their lives not to add an 
interesting variety to his work, but because he thought 
that we could consider and admire the noble examples all 
the better if we were not kept in ignorance of evil men 
whose conduct was reprehensible.

We must conclude that the moral effect of these 
Bioi is paramount for the author. Plutarch's ethical 
treatises and tracts collected under the title Moralia 
therefore do not differ in essence from the Lives, which 
could better be called ethical essays rather than bio
graphies. It could be asserted that much is omitted in 
them, but nothing that is important for the delineation 
of the character. For the purpose of moral effect the
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author will include a report of his hero's deeds, and if 
necessary he will even relinquish the distinction be
tween Historia and Bios mentioned above (Alex. I). 
Edification and instruction are paramount for this 
convinced moralist for whom life is a mirror in which 
posterity can examine itself. 1

In the process of writing his ethical essays our 
author makes remarkable discoveries. Most of his Lives 
offer a Greek and Roman example in parallel. How is this 
to be explained? In my opinion, this question is not 
always put in the right light, and I shall therefore 
permit myself the following excursus.

Plutarch admired Rome. His commentators have 
sometimes defended the view that he juxtaposed two 
lives, one of a Greek and the other of a Roman, to bridge 
the chasm between these two peoples. This has been 
thought to involve a certain degree of self-defense by 
the Greek writer: the Hellenes were not so despicable
as some (often many) Romans wanted to think them. In 
addition, the author wanted to make it clear to the 
haughty Greeks that the Romans were not the barbarians 
the former often wanted to see exclusively in their 
conquerors. I have never been able to detect this 
intention in Plutarch. A distortion of perspective is 
involved here. What was still possible and desirable a 
hundred years before Plutarch and what was indeed at
tempted by Dionysius of Halicarnassus and Nicolaus of 
Damascus -- promotion of unification of the empire by 
putting the Greeks on a par with the Romans -- was no 
longer necessary. Plutarch's connections in his own 
country and in Italy were numerous and strong. H  He was 
convinced of the unity of the Roman Empire and had no 
need to harp upon it. To understand Plutarch one must 
seek not in a threadbare controversy, but elsewhere. 
Plutarch's use of diptych is not an artificial division. 
Rather, the points of similarity between the pairs of 
figures are conveyed to the reader by the facts them
selves. Plutarch was aware of the criteria he used for 
pairing Lives. In the comparison of Dion and Brutus 
(Dion 2,1) he explains, "the fortunes of the two men, 
which were the same in what befell them rather than in 
what they elected to do, make their lives alike." This 
situation holds for Dion and Brutus, both of whom were 
cut off in untimely fashion, without having achieved the 
objects to which they had determined to devote the 
fruits of their many and great struggles.

But, for Plutarch, the most wonderful thing of all 
was that Heaven gave to Dion and Brutus an intimation of
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each man's approaching death by the visible appearance 
of an ill-boding spectre ( (pdauoi). These (paauaxa or 
spectres bring us back to the question of Plutarch's 
reaction to Democritus' demonology. Here is Plutarch's 
explanation of the spectres:

And yet there are those who deny such things 
and say that no man in his right mind was ever 
visited by a spectre or an apparition from 
Heaven, but that little children and foolish 
women and men deranged by sickness, in some 
aberration of spirit or distemper of body, 
have indulged in empty and strange imagin
ings, because they had the evil genius of 
superstition in themselves. But if Dion and 
Brutus, men of solid understanding and phi
losophic training, and not easily cast down 
or overpowered by anything that happened to 
them, were so affected by a spectre ( cpdaua) 
that they actually told others about it, I do 
not know but we shall be compelled to 
accept that most extraordinary doctrine 
( dxoTtuxaTov A.6 yov) of the oldest times, 
that mean and malignant spirits, in envy of 
good men and opposition to their noble 
deeds, try to confound and terrify them, 
causing their virtue to rock and totter, in 
order that they may not continue erect and 
inviolate in the path of honour and so attain 
a better portion after death than the
spirits themselves.

Three divergent ideas marked by two transitions 
leave the reader of this remarkable passage a bit 
rattled. (1) First comes the relationship between the 
lives of Dion and Brutus. One of the points of agreement 
in their lives is a premonition of disaster. (2) This 
brings the writer to his next point: a discussion of the 
existence of such feelings -- in which he does not deal 
with the fact that there are people who believe in 
premonitions but argues for the historicity of actions 
of divine powers. (3) Plutarch finally becomes polemic 
and finds himself up against the "rationalists" of his 
time. But he himself is not immune to their arguments, 
because in the cases of these two heroes the pre
monitions augur not good, but evil. The good and 
favorable augur is the work of a mild, philanthropic 
demon (Plutarch did not question the existence of such 
a being or spectre), but according to his theology the 
threatening premonitions felt by Dion and Brutus could 
only originate from sinister tormentors, apparitions
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whose existence was in conflict with his ideas about 
harmony in the cosmos. It was therefore difficult for 
him to accept the existence of evil spirits, but since 
the lives of his heroes had shown him that malignant 
premonitions existed, he reluctantly assumed the exis
tence of demons who were responsible for these mental 
tortures.13 The belief in demons is a separate chapter 
in the history of Greek thinking. Plutarch's problem no 
longer exists for us, but we can understand him only if 
we take into account his supreme belief in a creation 
that is benign -- the work of higher power (s) and lasting 
eternally. Believing this, it was difficult for him to 
explain the origin of the evil in the world. And it 
requires a very special "engagement" to appreciate, 
within their place and time, the explanations which seem 
to us childish but were born of honest scruples. Anyone 
who has difficulty with Plutarch here will also have 
difficulty with the world of the New Testament.^

Few subjects have been dealt with at such length as 
the question of Plutarch's sources, and as often occurs, 
the problem has not been brought any closer to a solution 
by the identification of so-called~borrowings. We know 
that many Greeks and Roman authors wrote Lives; all but 
a few fragments and the names of the authors have 
disappeared. Nonetheless, the scholarly world has been 
unable to resist speculation in this field. For a long 
time the Aristotelian school, the peripatetic philos
ophy, was taken to be the source. Momigliano succeeded 
in undermining this conclusion in the two publications 
already mentioned earlier; many gave him their support, 
including F.W. Walbank.15 a review of the attempts to 
refute seventy years of scholarly dogma would require 
more space than is available here, but the studies which 
quite thoroughly demolished this dogma are easily con
sulted and clearly written by these two grand masters in 
the field of Greek historiography. It is, however, not 
accidental -- and this must be pointed out in a dis
cussion of personal involvement -- that the question of 
where Plutarch found his material interests the schol
ars of our time less than the question of what his vision 
was and what he did with it. Centuries of literary 
imitation of Plutarch prove that his description of 
lives and deeds, consciously selected to encourage or to 
deter, had the intended effect.

The man who "makes history" always seeks models, 
and who are the dogmatic intellectuals of "scientific" 
historiography that they should have the presumption, 
not to mention the power, to disdain that need? It was
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Plutarch who inspired one of the recent presidents of 
the United States, a simple man, Harry S Truman, to the 
following words of praise (which a review of his 
speeches shows tQ.be true): "I've been quoting Plutarch
all my life."l° From Independence, Missouri, to 
Washington, D.C.; after two thousand years, the Second 
World War, Hiroshima, and Korea -- Who said disparag
ingly of "the parson of Chaeronea" that he had had his 
day? This facile judgment is not sustained by the 
tribunal of history.
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Notes

1. J. Romein, De biografie (Amsterdam 1946); S. 
Dresden, De structuur van de biografie (The Hague 1956);
A. Dihle^ Studien zur gr iechijschen Biographie 
(Gbttingen 1956); AT Momigliano, The Development of 
Greek Biography (Cambridge, Mass. 1971) and "Second 
thoughts on Greek biography," Meded. der Kon. Ned. Akad. 
van Wetensch N.R. 34, no. 7 (l97l).

2. Plutarch, Alex., Ch. I, (Loeb, vol. 7; ed. by
B. Perrin. Quotations in English from Loeb). The view 
that a distinction between essayist and historian 
Plutarch being the essayist here -- makes the dis
tinction between histories and biographies, as Plutarch 
defines it, acceptable, is in my opinion a cheap modern 
artifice. This contrivance is applied, after the il
lustrious example of A.W. Gomme in the Introduction to 
his commentary on Thucydides I (Oxford 1945), by J.R. 
Hamilton, Plutarch, Alexander (Oxford 1969), xxxviii. 
Plutarch did not intend to make anything acceptable but 
served a great cause with moral fer\Tbr: the improvement 
of mankind by examples from the past. The last study on 
this subject to come to my attention -- A.E. Wardman, 
"Plutarch's methods in the Lives," CQ 21 (1971), 254-61 
-- is entirely in the spirit of Gomme.

3. The situation was described very well by M. 
Fuhrmann, Geschichte, Ereignis, und Erzahlung, ed. by 
R. Koselleck and W.D. Stempel (Munich 1973), 449: "Es 
ist gewiss richtig, dass Aufklarung und Historismus den 
Topos historia magistra vitae und mit ihm das his- 
torische Exemplum haben verdampfen lassen."

4. Fuhrmann, Geschichte, 449-50.
5. Amyot and North come into one's mind here. 

For the former, see the edition (annotated) of 1951 in 
the Bibliotheque de la Pleiade and particularly R. 
Aulotte, Amyot et Plutarque (Geneva 1965). See also 
T.J.B. Spencer, Shakespeare's Plutarch (Harmondsworth
1964) .

6 . Timoleon, Ch. I (Loeb); Aemilius and 
Timoleon, Pref. T (Teubner). Quotation from Homer, 
Iliad 25, 630.
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7. Soph. fr. 636 (Radt), cf. Stefan Radt, 
"Sophokles und seine Fragmente" in Sophocle: 
Entretiens sur l'Antiquite classique, vol. 29, ea. J. de 
Romilly (Vandoeuvres-Geneve 1983), 216.

8 . Timoleon 1,4 (adapted from Loeb); Aemilius 
and Timoleon, Pref. 1,5 (Teubner).

9. "Were not mine eye akin to Light / The Light 
it could not know to shine / Nor could divine things me 
delight / Had I not in me fire divine." The idea is well- 
known, also in Neoplatonism. Plotinus says the same: 
Enneads 1, 6 , 9, 30: ou y&P <5.v numoxe dcpOaA.u6 c
qAiov 6A.ioei6ris un Yeyevriu^vos.

1 0 . Demetr. 1,5.
1 1 . I found my opinion very convincingly con

firmed by C.P. Jones in his excellent book Plutarch and 
Rome (Oxford 1971), particularly Chap. 11.

12. Dion 2,1-3.
13. This is dealt with in a wider context by G. 

Soury in La demonologie de Plutarque (Paris 1942).
14. See A.D. Nock, Early Gentile Christianity and 

its Hellenistic Background (1928), repr. in Essays on 
Religion and the Ancient World (ed. Zeph. Stewart) 
(Oxford 1972), vol. 115 and 343. For Plutarch, see 
vol. II, 533ff., esp. 541.

15. Momigliano's studies referred to above (see 
note 1) are discussed by Walbank in History and Theory
(1973), 230-40.

16. Chester G. Starr, The Ancient Greeks (New 
York 1971), 218, referring to the novelist John Hersey's 
interview with President Truman published in the New 
Yorker (April 7, 1951). This admiration for Plutarch is 
in perfect accord with a saying recorded by Truman's 
daughter in her biography of her father: "Do your duty
and history will do you justice."

17. Important studies such as P.A. Stadter's 
Plutarch's Historical Methods (Cambridge, Mass. 1965) 
discussed by A.B. Breebaart in Gnomon 41 (1969), 33 and
C. Theander's "Plutarch und die Geschichte," Bull, de la 
Societe* royale des lettres de Lund (1950-51) offer 
little or nothing of relevance for the points discussed 
above.

385





Criton, Physician to Trajan: 
Historian and Pharmacist

John Scarborough 
University of Kentucky, Lexington

Among the scattered listings of "famous doctors" of 
Roman times as given in the Byzantine Suda, a prominent 
name is that of Rufus of Ephesus, 1 well known from a 
number of important and extant Greek and Arabic texts. 2 
The tenth-century Suda says that Rufus lived during the 
reign of T-rajan (A.D. 98-117) , a dating that is generally 
accepted by medical historians, since there is cor
roborating evidence from Galen and other sources.3 But 
the Suda entry, "Rufus of Ephesus," continues by noting 
that Rufus not only lived during the reign of Trajan, but 
that Rufus was a doctor in the same era as someone named 
Criton, who was likewise a physician. Unlike Rufus of 
Ephesus, who has left us several lengthy tracts in Greek 
by which to assess his medical practice, Criton the 
doctor is known only through extracts quoted in Galen and 
in some Arabic traditions which tell us that a transla
tion of Criton's Kosmet ika (Arabic Kitab az-Zina) had 
been rendered by an unknown hand probably before the late 
ninth century.^ Galen knows Criton as an important 
source for the compilation and quotation of drug formu
las, but except for some vague mention of Criton's being 
attached to the "imperial house,Galen does not in
dicate either specific reign or emperor.

Other sources aid in dating Criton, apart from the 
often untrustworthy Suda♦ Martial, Epigrams, 11.60.6, 
mentions a Criton, who can cure satyriasis (viz. ulcus 
tendere),® whereas even Hygeia, the goddess of health, 
could not.̂  Criton was apparently a famous physician in 
Martial's time, and this particular epigram can be dated 
to December, A.D. 96,® some two years before Trajan 
became emperor. If the Suda associations reflect his
torical reality, it would appear that Criton became 
Trajan's personal physician shortly after the period of 
Trajan's command in Upper Germany.° An "aside" in John 
Lydus' Magistrates shows that a Criton accompanied 
Trajan on the Dacian campaigns (A.D. 101-106),10 and 
that Criton had written an account of the Dacian Wars, 
which -- if the testimony of John Lydus is accurate -- 
was rhetorical and overblown, replete with exaggera
tions. The Getika of Criton survives in thirty-one lines 
as quoted by John Lydus, scholiasts on Lucian and Strabo, 
and five different entries in the Suda.11 If Jacoby is

387



correct, Criton's Ge t i k a probably underlies many of the 
lines on Trajan's Dacian Wars as found in Dio Cassius, 
and possibly J o r d a n e s .  2 Pliny the Younger mentions 
that a friend, Caninius Rufus of Como, bad written a long 
poem (in Greek) on the Dacian Wars,^ but even though 
Pliny lavishes great praise on his friend's effort, the 
poem has vanished without a trace. :-Appian's account, 
called the Dak ike, is also lost, so that our basic 
knowledge of the Dacian campaigns of Trajan emerges from 
Dio Cassius in the extant epitomes by Xiphilinus and 
Zonarus, the direct quotations of Criton in John Lydus, 
the scholiasts on Lucian and Strabo, and the Suda -- and, 
of course, the famous pictorial rendition on Trajan's 
C o l u m n . I n  spite of the assumption that Dio's account 
may have been derived mainly from Appian, 15 it seems more 
reasonable to suppose that Appian's Dakike was, in turn, 
founded upon Trajan's journal or more probably on 
Criton's Getika, which had survived long enough to be 
excerpted directly by the Byzantine scribes who compiled 
the Suda. Except for Trajan's journal, represented by 
a single line quoted by Priscian of C a e s a r e a , 16 there 
seems to be no other basic source for Trajan's Dacian 
campaigns that was extant for the irse of both Appian and 
Dio, so that Criton's Get ika probably was the major 
source for later accounts of these important campaigns 
into Dacia.17

Kind was rather hesitant in making "Criton the 
Physician" of the Suda the same person as "Criton the 
Historian, author of a Getika," lost except for frag
ments. 1° Context for Cr iton among late first- and 
second-century Roman physicians seemed secure,19 and 
Wellmann pointed out that Criton was well aware of the 
works of several older physicians (especially 
Herodotus) of the "Pneumatic" medical philosophy, 20 biit 
neither Criton nor Herodotus could be identified with 
the contemporary schools of historical or philosophical 
scepticism, as had been argued by Sepp.21 Moreover, the 
medical texts themselves (especially those contained in 
the quotations by Galen), did not support linking Criton 
the Physician with Criton the Historian, even though one 
could argue the "historical" tendencies displayed by 
Criton's quotation of Herodotus.22 The texts did, 
however, suggest the numerous links between Criton and 
Herodotus,2j and it was clear that Criton was a member 
of some sort of medical "elite" in the last decade of the 
first century.2 ^

Kind's caution was reasonable, since Criton is a 
common name, and since a doctor-as-historian had become
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a medical topos by the time of C t e s i a s . Medical texts, 
from Galen to Aetius of Amida in the sixth century, did 
speak highly of Criton's status as a physician in the 
time of Trajan, but except for the mention of a Criton 
by Martial in a medical context, the evidence connecting 
the historian with the doctor of the same name was weak. 
The context fit, the era was right, but there was no 
explicit text that named "Criton, physician to Trajan, 
and author of the Getika."

With the discovery of several inscriptions from 
Ephesus, Heracleia Salbace in Caria, and elsewhere,2° 
the likelihood has increased substantially that Criton 
the physician is indeed the Criton who wrote a history 
of the Dacian Wars. SEG, IV, 521^7 tells us that his full 
name was Titus Statilius Kriton, and that he was "chief 
physician" (archiatros) to T r a j a n . 28 Moreover, as 
Benedum demonstrates, Criton was part of a tradition of 
medical families in western Asia M i n o r , 29 an(j the term 
epitropos also applied to Criton suggests high honor 
from tne Emperor,30 if not the actual exercise of a 
procuratorship. The epigraphical texts show a great 
prominence for Criton, and later for other Statilii,^! 
who apparently had inherited the imperial patronage. 
Given this added context, Criton the physician was 
almost certainly an important dependant of Trajan, and 
can now be securely assumed to be the historian of 
Trajan's Dacian campaigns.

Physicians as historians had a long pedigree in 
classical antiquity. One may begin with the traveling 
doctor D e m o c e d e s . 3 2  Although Herodotus does not mention 
any historical writings by this doctor of the sixth 
century B.C., the striking details of his career as 
contained in the Histories suggest that there may have 
been some source that recorded his exploits, perhaps a 
personal journal. In the fifth century B.C., Ctesias of 
Cnidus had traveled widely, doctored the rich and fa
mous, and composed one of the first known Greek accounts 
of India.33 Even if Ctesias did not actually fabricate 
many of the details he "recorded,"34 he was certainly 
duped by local wonder tales. His abilities as historial 
writer may be safely presumed as less than his medical 
talents,35 although specifics are lacking on his medical 
practice.

In the Roman Empire, Criton was not the first 
physician to receive royal honors as set down in extant 
inscriptions. C. Stertinius Xenophon, as physician to 
Claudius (A.D. 41-54), is commemorated in flowery lan
guage from .Cos,3° and Xenophon figures in one of the
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better examples of Tacitean irony -- this time at the
expense of the medical profession.37 Doctors asijpli-
ticians appear in Roman and early Byzantine times, and
it does not seem to be unusual for physicians to double
as public and political figures or̂ .as prominent writ- 39 ^ers

Both the medical and historical writings by Criton 
retained their importance for some centuries, even 
though our knowledge of the Kosmetika and Getika is 
founded upon embedded quotations in later authors. 
Criton1s Getika apparently survived long enough to be 
quoted directly in the early tenth century by the com
pilers of the Byzantine Suda and Criton's medical works 
continued to be used as Tate as the sixth century, 
indicated by quotations in Aetius of Amida's 
Tetrabiblos. The Arabic translations -- now lost -- made 
of Criton' s drug books, as well as a Pseudo-Criton tract 
On Stones, were done in the ninth century. After the 
SudlTj the Get ika disappears as an independent text, and 
after the quotations by Aetius of Amida, the Greek texts 
of Criton's medical works seem to have faded away, except 
for those in the hands of Arabic translators in the ninth 
century.

Criton and the Dacian Wars
Although one cannot recover enough of Criton's 

Getika to delineate much more than a general outline, 
comparison of the extant fragments with the epitomes of 
Dio Cassius' account of the Dacian Wars is instructive. 
Dio, 68.14.4-5, tells the interesting story of how 
Decebalus had diverted the River Sargetia, dug a pit in 
the dry riverbed, put in it a good amount of gold and 
silver and other water-resistant precious objects, cov
ered the large hole with stones and dirt, and then 
rediverted the river into its original course. "But his 
friend, Bicilis, who knew what had been done, was cap
tured and he provided information about these things. 
Unless the name is bogus, Bicilis must have been recorded 
by an eyewitness, and Criton is the most likely candi
date. 42 xhe Romans apparently got the gold and silver 
out of the riverbed, as well as much other similar booty, 
since the "aside" in John Lydus' Magistrates, reads as 
follows:

[Scythia] was first captured, together with 
Decebalus who was leader of the Getae, by the 
great Trajan; and [Trajan] brought to Rome
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5,000,000 pounds of gold and twice that amount 
of silver, without counting the drinking- 
vessels and valuable implements which were 
beyond estimate, as well as herds of animals 
and arms and armor, and over 500,000 of the 
very brave [Dacian] soldiers along with their 
weapons, as Criton affirmed, being present 
during the w a r . ^ 3

Criton was impressed by the haul from Dacia, and it may 
be that the Column of Trajan illustrates the episode of 
Bicilis telling the Romans of the buried treasure under 
the r i v e r . B u t  Criton did more than record the results 
of Dacia's conquest, since he was following a model of 
military history that acknowledged the decency of an 
honorable enemy and provided justifications for a war 
against such a foe. A passage in Dio (67.7.4) which 
details the false triumphs and tribute paid by Domitian 
to Decebalus probably was based upon the beginning of 
Criton's Getika. Dio sought to put Trajan's actions in 
a favorable light, as did a scholiast to Lucian in his 
excerpt from Criton's description of Decebalus in the 
Dacian Wars waged by Trajan.Moreover, the excerpt 
from Criton's Getika by the scholiast on Strabo mentions 
the distinctive pilophoroi, probably felt hats or caps 
worn by the Dacian nobility, a detail that appears in 
Dio, 68.8.3 (Boissevain). This suggests also that 
Criton may have been one of the so-called ethnographic 
historians of Roman antiquity. Notably, Stephen of 
Byzantium's Ethnika employs Criton's Get ika as a 
source. ̂  Peter the Patrician must also have had 
Criton's Getika before him, because even more details 
are recorded about these curious Dacian felt caps:

Decebalus sent felt-hat wearers as ambassadors 
to Trajan: these are the more honored men
among [the Dacians]. Before that, Decebalus 
had been sending men with long hair, who are 
held in less esteem among [the Dacians].
The Suda quotations from Criton's Get ika function 

as glosses on peculiar employment of ordinary words, and 
the compilers of the Byzantine encyclopedia apparently 
were amused or perhaps puzzled by the unusual con
structions they uncovered. These are more significant 
than one might assume from a first reading; for example, 
"they depart to have placed for themselves in completed 
deeds just now"^ makes little sense, but if one presumes 
a "medical" vocabulary, the reading that emerges, "they 
prove to have been applied just now for completed trans
act i o n s* i s a little less opaque.  ̂ The Byzantine
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scribes were quoting Criton for the gloss on arti, and 
his use of artios, but the nuances of peraioumenos, 
apobaino, and epitithemi (the last in an unusual passive 
infinitive) may reflect a specialized medical vocabu
lary employed for historical writing. But Criton's 
bootia is a hapax legomenon for • "arable land" or 
"ploughing," simply recorded by the Byzantine 
s c r i b e s , and the peculiar "defenses" (erumata) of the 
Dacian farmlands under Decebalus as mentioned by Criton 
may be echoed in the ta erumata of Dio, 68.9.5. It is 
possible that Jacoby's Fragment 4 can be somewhat un
tangled by presuming an underpinning of medical vocabu
lary, but even the parallel texts from the Hippocratic 
corpus and Rufus of Ephesus do not improve comprehension 
substantially. Thus the Suda excerpts consist generally 
of odd constructions, unique uses of specific words, or 
sentences and phrases that struck the Byzantine scribes 
as unusual or perhaps simply mysterious.

It seems that although Criton's Getika underlies 
much of what we have in Dio's epitomized account of the 
Dacian Wars, the style and vocabulary may have doomed 
Criton's original to an almost immediate redaction. If 
we possessed Appian's lost account of the Dacian Wars, 
there might exist a more precise pattern of the original 
Getika and the modern scholar could trace more ac
curately just what happened to Criton's description of 
the Dacian Wars in its initial stages of absorption into 
the Roman historical traditions of the second and third 
centuries. The short segments that have come down to us 
relatively intact show a narrative of events of Trajan's 
Dacian Wars by Criton, replete with specific names 
connected with particulars, a narrative that could only 
have been compiled by someone on the scene who could 
speak to eyewitnesses and participants. Yet Criton may 
have been one of many such on-the-spot reporters, whose 
style and odd verbosity caused chuckling among readers, 
similar to reactions to Callimorphus' History of the 
Parthian War. Not insignificantly, Callimorphus was 
also a doctor; this is what Lucian has to say about his 
Parthian War and similar histories written by physicians 
in the second century:

Another of them has compiled a bare record of 
the events and set it down on paper, completely 
prosaic and ordinary, such as a soldier or 
craftsman or merchant following the army might 
have put together as a diary of daily events.
This beginner, however, was not all that bad: 
it was very apparent at the start of his ac
count what he was, and his writing has provided
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the materials for some future historian of 
taste and ability. I fault his work on this 
alone: he wrote more pompously than his
treatises deserved -- "Callimorphus, Physi
cian of the Sixth Kontophoroi [Lancers], His
tory of the Parthian War," followed by the 
number of each book. And -- by Zeus -- even his 
preface was too formal, being as follows: it
was fitting for a physician to write history, 
because Asclepius was the son of Apollo, and 
Apollo was the leader of the Muses and lord of 
all cultural matters; and after beginning his 
work in Ionic, he suddenly shifted to the Greek 
vernacular (koine) -- for a reason I do not 
comprehend -- using anyway [the Ionic] for 
"medicine," "attempt," "how many," and "dis
eases," but the other [terms] from common 
speech and most of them from the language of 
the crossroads [vulgar speech] . ^ 2

From the remnants of the Getika, one cannot accuse 
Criton of being pompous, but he does seem to have mixed 
his terminologies as Lucian charges Callimorphus had 
done in the Parthian War. Lucian's remarks about medical 
"Ionisms" in Cal1imorphus1 historical writing would 
apply equally well to Criton1s Getika, if the fragments 
of the work are representative^ This is an expected 
trait in the medical works of the Roman Empire composed 
in Greek, since many doctors sought to emulate the 
"style" of the great Hippocrates, whose purported works 
were almost always in the Ionic.53 it should be added 
that Lucian is an able critic of medicine and medical 
works in his day (ca. A.D. 1 2 0 - 1 8 0 ) , so that his 
observations on doctor-historians would not simply re
flect matters of style, vocabulary, and form, but also 
the content of such works. It may be remotely possible 
that along with Callimorphus, Lucian may have in mind 
Criton's Get ika as he begins this section of How to Write 
History, when he says "another of them has compiled a 
bare record of events... completely prosaic and ordin
ary, "55 but unlike Criton's work on the Dacian campaigns 
under Trajan, Callimorphus' account of Trajan's 
Parthian War is unknown except for this notice by 
Lucian.Criton's Getika probably was rated as one of 
the better "amateur efforts," while Callimorphus' work 
could be pilloried as one of the worst.
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When one turns to Galen's quotations from Criton's 
drug books, one is struck by the respect paid by Galen 
to a rather large mass of compiled recipes, drawn to
gether by Trajan's physician. Critop had become famous 
enough by A.D. 96 to be mentioned by Martial,57 and it 
seems clear that Criton was part of a circle of promi
nent, socially respectable physicians just before and 
during the reign of Trajan. Links with Ephesus are 
established through the inscriptions summarized above, 
and connections between Criton and Asclepiades Phar- 
macion, as well as Lucius, and probably Archigenes and 
Herodotus, are all indicated in the quotations from 
Criton's works in Galen.58 If one totals the extant 
remains of Criton's medical and pharmaceutical writings 
in Galen's compilations of earlier recipes, there are 
about fifty Teubner-size pages of text from Criton. 
Galen is not the only medical writer to quote Criton: we 
have shorter citations and excerpts in Oribasius, Paul 
of Aegina, and Aetius of Amida.59

Criton assembled four books on Kosmetika (probably 
more accurately rendered as "Art of Dress and Ornament ' 
than simply "Cosmetics"), summarized by Galen according 
to subject matter.60 The Kosmetika included more than 
the "cosmetic drugs" which were used to enhance natural 
beauty through simples and mixtures of drugs in face 
packs and other means,61 but also the matters that would 
come under the category of kommotike, the "Art of Embel
lishment," which sought through artistic arrangement of 
face and body ornaments to increase the attractiveness 
of one's natural appearance.62 \je can detect the wishes 
of the imperial household behind Criton's composition of 
his Kosmetika,63 and can also easily envision the ladies 
and gentlemen of the court being advised seriously by 
Criton regarding the best hair dyes, the finest face 
packs, the safest treatments that would prevent hair 
loss, the least risky depilatories, ways to arrange 
jewelry, and the like. The Kosmetika was, however, no 
frivolous tract, composed to amuse the fops of Trajan's 
court: it was a solid collection of many recipes for
plasters, hair dyes, and similar concoctions that had 
known and beneficial properties, and Criton drew on the 
best pharmaceutical authorities he could find,64 in
cluding Dioscorides.65 other known authorities turn up 
in Criton's second work in five books,66 called either 
Peri tes t5n pharmakon syntheseos (Compound Drugs) ,67 or 
Peri ton haplon pharmakon (Simples).6 °

Criton's Pharmacology
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If Galen has recorded the form and contents of 
Criton's Kosmetika accurately, we know that Criton had 
begun his account of drugs first of all, not only to 
"preserve hair," (as the quotation from the Preface of 

\ Book I of Criton's Kosmetika shows),®9 but also that he 
had lifted recipes on the treatment of hair loss from 
noted authorities on the subject. In Book I, he had 
excerpted eight recipes taken from the earlier works of 
Heracleides of Tarentum,70 ancj one from Andromachus the 
Younger. '*■ Galen writes that Criton had, in the first 
book of his Kosmetika, described from his own experience 

j the use of drugs for the treatment of lice in the hair 
and scalp,'2 which Galen warns are dangerous in the hands 
of unpracticed doctors but notes that a physician is 
often called upon to use them as safely as possible. 
Having said this about Criton's delousing drugs, one 
would then expect Galen to provide examples from 
Criton's list of lice-killers, but instead, Galen gives 
five recipes for depilatories (psilbthra) from Book I of 
Criton's Kosmetika.73 two are 1isted as Criton's for
mulas, one is called "the Paris" (perhaps "the 
Depilatory of Paris," the name of a prominent actor of 
the day),another is simply given as "another recipe" 
(following "the Paris"), and the fifth recipe is quoted 
from the writings of Heracleides of Tarentum.

The Greek is peculiar, and it is apparent that Galen 
has excerpted and summarized more than Criton's formulas 
for hair removers, but the first recipe reveals much 

. about Criton's acquaintance with the best earlier au
thorities on pharmacology, as well as his consideration 

i of the people undergoing a rather risky treatment:
Depilatories: the Work by Criton. [1]. Take
seven or ten s c r u p l e s ' ^  of golden orpiment. and 
an equal amount of quicklime, two ounces'® of 
fine meal, one ounce of the earth called by the 
Romans "Selinisian." Having pounded and 
sifted everything through a sieve with very 
small holes, put it away for storage. When 
using [the preparation], taking as much of the 
drug as is strong enough, let it take effect 
[mixed] in water; then it is to be smeared on 
as an ointment, and he advises that one pay 
close attention so that it will not burn [the 
skin).'7

Depilatories had a long history before Criton,'® 
; but the use of yellow orpiment (arsenic trisulfide,
1 AS2 S3 ; Greek arsenikon, here with chrysizonton) is
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rather unusual in ancient formulas for hair removers. 
Among the Greek and Roman medical authors who mention 
arsenic trisulfide, only Dioscorides before Criton sug
gests orpiment as a depilatory.^9 This strongly implies 
that Criton was well acquainted with Dioscorides' 
Materia Medica, and that -- as Dioscorides urged -- the 
drugs were "tested" before they were used.®'' On the 
other hand, Dioscorides does not recommend quicklime 
(asbestos) as a depilatory,81 nor do other pharma- 
cological writers who mention asbestos. ® 2  one may 
suppose that Criton had employed quicklime in his de
pilatories and found it to be quite effective, if some
what caustic, as indicated by Galen's summary in the last 
line of his first quotation from Criton's listing 
(lexis) of hair remover formulas. The fop or actor 
might, indeed, be rather uneasy about this application, 
if he knew about the substances involved, but Galen's 
afterthought that Criton "advised close attention to the 
treatment" so that it would not become a harmful experi
ence shows that Trajan's doctor was very much aware of 
the ointment's effectiveness and the latent danger of 
this strong combination. Not unexpectedly, modern pre
paration for the removal of hair from skins of animals 
includes the application of arsenic trisulfide.®®

"Selinisian Earth" is mentioned by Dioscorides,®^ 
but except for the summary of "earths" by Galen,®® which 
is very similar to the classifications and uses given by 
Dioscorides, this form of natural chalk does not seem to 
reappear in Greco-Roman drug lists. Again it is rea
sonable to suppose that Criton knew of this "earth" which 
took its name from Selinus in Sicily, through the works 
of Dioscorides, who had written that Selinisian Earth is 
white, brittle, and extremely water soluble ("...quick
ly dissolved should it receive water").®® This par
ticular property would, indeed, make it ideal for the 
prepared form of the depilatory ointment. signaled by 
Criton's unusual use of epichrio,®' also in 
Dioscorides.®® It may be, moreover, significant that 
Galen's quotation of Criton's arsenikon-asbestos de
pilatory includes the rare meaning of anakopto, here 
"take effect" as employed otherwise by Herodotus, the 
older contemporary of Criton.®9

The remnants of Criton's drug lore show that he was 
an astute pharmacologist who knew the best written 
sources of his tirne,^® and who was careful with his 
patients and shrewd in his preparations of drug recipes. 
Association with other well-known physicians of his day 
also indicates the probability of firsthand observa
tions of formula preparations -- and perhaps employment
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on patients. And there is enough evidence to suggest a 
fame for Criton, not only from his drug lore but also 
from his treatment of satyriasis, 91 a condition that 
worried Martial and his readers as well as numerous 
medical writers including the Latin adapter of 
Soranus, the fifth-century Methodist physician 
Caelius Aurelianus.92 Trajan may have decided to make 
Criton his own personal physician after his reputation 
as an excellent doctor with a special skill in com
pounding drugs had reached the future emperor's ears. 
The post offered Criton an opportunity to pursue his 
historical interests as well.
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Artifacts of Annexation: Trajan's Grand
Strategy and Arabia

John W. Eadie 
University of Michigan

A.D. 106 was a banner year for Roman imperialism, 
and for those Romans who continued to believe that the 
Empire should be, and in fact was, boundless. In Dacia 
Trajan's massive expeditionary force crushed the last 
resistance to Roman rule and began the pacification of 
the only transdanubian kingdom that had successfully 
defied Roman authority. Half a world away, Roman troops 
under the command of the governor of Syria, A. Cornelius 
Palma Frontonianus, invaded and occupied the territory 
of Arabia Petraea, the breadbasket and metropolitan 
region of the Nabataean kingdom. Since the reign of 
Domitian, if not before, the Dacians had been considered 
a genuine menace, adversaries whose hostility could be 
mollified only through payments of annual subsidies. 
Trajan's victory not only removed this obligation but 
also restored confidence for a time in the invincibility 
of Roman arms. The acquisition of Nabataea, on the other 
hand, offered less tangible material and psychological 

! benefits. Notwithstanding its reputation for great and 
I diverse riches, Arabia was a distant and mysterious land 
! on the eastern periphery of the Roman world. Probably 
1 few Romans were aware that Nabataea had been a client- 
(< state for more than a century, from the time of Pompey's 
*; reorganization of the East, and it is unlikely that news 
t of Palma's intervention would have sent even these 
j! cognoscenti into the streets to proclaim a great vic- 
£ tory.l 
r
j Writing early in the second century, but doubtless
I drawing on contemporary accounts, Cassius Dio (or rath- 
i er his eleventh-century editor, Xiphilinus) managed to 
i dispose of the event in a single sentence, appended to 
ji his lengthy narration of the Dacian campaign. 2
I Kara, 6e xov a0x6v toutov xpd>vov[ i . e. , A.D.
| 106J xal IldXuas xfjq Euplcxq dpxcov xnv*Apa3iav
i xrjv Ttp6s xp Il£xpa exeipooaaxo xal ‘Pgoucugov

un^xoov ’enoitfaaxo.

f Trajan evidently had a somewhat higher opinion of 
‘ Palma's achievement. Sometime after his victorious 
, return to Rome in 107, he set up a statue of the governor 
' in the Forum of Augustus and authorized the Senate to 
recognize Jiis service in the East with a grant of
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ornamenta triumphalia.3 Trajan's decision not to claim 
the victory for himself, by declining to assume the 
epithet "Arabicus," is not surprising. Though Palma, 
like many other ambitious Romans, was dependent on the 
emperor's patronage to secure his career, he had already 
achieved a certain political standing: consul in A.D.
99, legate in Hispania Citerior before taking up his 
gubernatorial post in Syria in 104.  ̂ To have denied a 
loyal and apparently effective governor his glittering 
prize would have been impolitic. Moreover, whatever one 
thinks of Dio's assertion (68.17) that his appetite for 
glory ( 6o£riC *eTiiduuta ) was insatiable, Trajan had no 
need to expropriate "Arabicus." He had just acquired, 
indisputably through his own efforts, full title to 
"Germanicus" and "Dacicus," both of which he displayed 
in the inscription honoring Palma.

Unfortunately, neither Dio nor the honorific in
scription provides an assessment of the circumstances 
that may have led Palma to intervene in 106. Nabataea 
had been ruled since the time of Pompey by a succession 
of long-lived and remarkably deferential kings, whose 
exemplary record of cooperation^ if not subservience, 
had convinced Trajan's predecessors that they were 
reliable stewards of Roman interests in the East. 
Malichus II (A.D. 40-70), for example, had performed his 
client duties to perfection when he sent a force of 1,000 
cavalry and 5,000 infantry to assist Titus in his 
assault on the Jews of Acre (Josephus BJ 3.4.2). As a 
result, when Vespasian early in his reign chose to annex 
a number of client-states west of the Euphrates, and to 
assign their territories to the governor of Cappadocia, 
he saw no reason to alter the status of Nabataea. For 
the next three decades the kingdom remained independent 
under Rabbel II, the son of Malichus II.

What, then, could have prompted Palma's decision 
to invade and occupy the territory of this apparently 
trustworthy client? Was Palma implementing the first 
phase of Trajan's "grand strategy" in the East, or was 
the Syrian legate acting without explicit instructions 
from Rome, perhaps in response to some threat to Roman 
authority in the region that was too dangerous to 
ignore?

That Trajan had early on decided to abolish 
Nabataean independence has become conventional wisdom. 
Kennedy has recently argued, for example, that "the 
intervention of A. Cornelius Palma in 106 was an act of 
deliberate preplanned policy" that "aimed to prevent 
the accession of a successor (to the deceased Rabbel
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] II)"; Bowersock that Trajan had "determined early in his 
! reign that whenever Rabbel should die, the forces of 
I Rome would take this opportunity to bring in his kingdom 
j as a new province."5 Although both admit that the timing 
i of the intervention was not determined by Trajan, who 
I was then fully engaged in Dacia, but by an accident, the 
I death of Rabbel II, they insist that Trajan was per- 
I sonally responsible for the decision to intervene. That 
\ Palma had received instructions of some sort before 
j going out to Syria, probably in A.D. 104, is quite 
likely. As Millar has reminded us, "imperial appoint- 

I ees, whether equestrian or senatorial, all seem to have 
j received instructions (mandata, or in Greek entolai) 
j from the emperor when they took office."® Whether these 
I mandata included specific instructions regarding the 
: treatment of clients, however, cannot be determined.

Often cited as confirmation of Trajan's management 
j of the annexation are the references in various docu- 
I ments to troop deployments in the region on the eve of, 
i or immediately after, Palma's invasion. The most ex- 
j plicit of these, in a Syrian diploma issued 24 September 
105, attests the transfer of the cohortes I Hispanorum 

i  and I Thebaeorum from Egypt to Judaea (extranslatarum in 
Iudaeam), where they evidently replaced the cohortes I 

j Augusta Lusitanorum and II Thracum. The timing of this 
transfer, a year before the invasion, led Pflaum to 

I conclude that it was prompted by "the intention of the 
I Roman high command to annex the Nabataean kingdom in 
| spring 106 and to reduce it to a province. This 
i, supposition is strengthened by the fact that the two 
I units did not figure in the army of Syria-Palestine in 
!j 139 (CIL XVI.87); they must have become part of the 
f garrison of the province of Arabia."7 Though the 
[ absence of these units from a Judaean diploma of A.D. 139 
s does not prove, pace Pflaum, that they had been rede- 
f ployed in Arabia, tEere is reason to believe that the 
ji cohors I Thebaeorum saw service in the new province. If,
\ as seems likely, the Severus under whom a veteran of this 
i unit had served (P. Catt. II, dated A.D. 114) was 
i! Claudius Severus, Palma's successor in the command and 
( the first governor of the province, then the cohort must 
ji have been in Arabia sometime between 107 and 115.®

What little we know about the legion, or legions,
Ij assigned to Arabia in these years is contained in the 
\ letter of March 107 from Julius Apollonarius (P. Mich.
S466) , then serving in Petra, to his father in Karanis.9
jApollonarius reports that although his recent request 
3 for promotion to the position of secretary (Aif3pdpiov) 
Ion the staff of Claudius Severus (x6v utio.ti.k6v) had been



denied, he had been offered, and had accepted, the post 
of secretary of the legion (A i.ppdpiov Xeyew vos). "With 
this appointment," Apollonarius says, "I went from the 
consularis of the legion to the cornicularius ( rou 
UTtcxT ik o C xfje XeyetovoQ tip6 q t 6 v xopviHOuA.dpiov ) . - 1 0  •
Apollonarius' use of military titles may not be exact, 
but there is no reason not to take his statement at face 
value -- that is, he had been transferred from the staff 
of the consularis of the legion in Petra to the staff of 
the appropriate administrative officer, the cornicu- 
larius, in Bostra.H The letter unfortunately does not 
identify the legion to which Apollonarius was attached 
in Petra, but a presumptive case can be made that it was 
the Third Cyrenaica, the Egyptian legion many consider 
the "initial garrison" of the new p r o v i n c e . 12 what we 
cannot say, on present evidence, is whether the legion, 
or the cohors I Thebaeorum, arrived with Palma's ex
peditionary force. To infer from their presence in 
Petra in 107 that the Egyptian units had been part of a 
"pre-invasion build-up" in anticipation of Rabbel II's 
death is unwarranted. In the absence of other emer
gencies in the East, and none is recorded, Palma would 
have had sufficient time, in the year following the j 
intervention, to request permission from Trajan to 
replace Syrian troops under his command with units 
summoned from Egypt and Judaea. Moreover, it is far from 
certain that Rabbel died before Palma entered the king
dom. Although he had been on the throne for thirty-five 
years in 105/6, the last year he is attested epi- 
graphically, he probably had not celebrated his fifti
eth birthday. At the time of his father's death in A.D. * 
70 he apparently was a minor and for several years 
following his accession remained under the control of 
his mother. 1-1 To have anticipated his death in the 
opening years of the second century, as Trajan is 
alleged to have done, would have been foresighted in
deed .

Though pacification of the kingdom seems to have 
been completed by 107, initial resistance to the Roman 
takeover cannot be precluded.I*4 Safaitic graffiti from 
the HaurSn, which was under the jurisdiction of the 
governor of Syria before 106, indicate that Roman rela
tions with Arab tribes in the region were less than 
amicable. References to conflicts between Roman troops 
and Arab tribesmen abound, and while these cannot be 
precisely dated, it is clear that individual Arabs, if 
not the tribal chiefs, often refused to accept Roman 
authority.15 Only two of the several thousand Safaitic 
graffiti published to date, however, refer to events 
within the Nabataean kingdom before the annexation. The
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first, which records the prayer of an individual who had 
"fought the year of the Nabataean war," Winnett and 
Harding have plausibly associated with the revolt of the 
Nabataean prince Damasi in A.D. 71 against Rabbel II. 
"An upheaval in which the Safaitic Arabs seem to have 
been involved on the side of the rebel."1° The second 
graffito records the escape of two brothers, members of 
the Basi tribe, "from a party of warriors ... the year 
the Nabataeans revolted against the people of Rome."17 
As the Romans were not involved, to our knowledge, in the 
rebellion of Damasi, it is reasonable to infer that some 
resistance to the Roman takeover in A.D. 106 is meant.

Ammianus Marcellinus (14.8.13) evidently found a 
reference to such a conflict in the source, or sources, 
he consulted for his account of the annexation.

Hanc [Arabiam] provinciae imposito nomine, 
rectoreque adtributo, obtemperare legibus 
nostris Traianus conpulit imperator, in- 
colarum tumore saepe contunso, cum glorioso 
marte Mediam urgeret et Parthos.l°

At first glance, Ammianus' account seems to contradict 
the unanimous numismatic testimony that the new pro
vince had been acquired by peaceful means ("Arabia 
adquisita") rather than military intervention ("Arabia 
capta"). A pacific legend on coins announcing the 
formal annexation of the kingdom in A.D. Ill, however, 
does not prove that the takeover was unopposed. Five 
years after Palma's intervention, with the kingdom 
under their control and reasonably tranquil, the Romans 
might well have chosen to advertise the intervention in 
106, at least on official propaganda disseminated with
in the province, as a relatively peaceful affair.19 The 
tumor incolarum, in any event, probably did not involve 
all the inhabitants of the Nabataean kingdom. It is far 
more likely, as both the graffiti and the papyri sug
gest, that the conflict occurred within the boundaries 
of Arabia Petraea. Resistance to the Roman intrusion 
within Petra itself cannot be ruled out if the roof of 
the "Temple of the Winged Lions" was burned, as Hammond 
has tentatively proposed, "in the latter part of the 
reign of Rabbel II."20 Excavations in the Nabataean 
towns of southern Palestine, in contrast, have vet to 
produce any evidence of destruction around 106.2*

It is not inconceivable that Rabbel's activities 
in the closing years of his reign provoked the Roman 
intervention. He evidently transferred the royal capi
tal from Petra to Bostra sometime bfore 106, and for this
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reason may have been seen as an unpredictable, even 
dangerous client, who could no longer be trusted to 
subordinate national interests to Roman authority.22 
Nabataean control of the region on the southern border 
of Syria would have been particularly unsettling. On 
several occasions in the past the Romans had sent troops 
into this region to suppress Nabataean ambitions -- for 
example, to arrest Syllaeus c. 4 B.C.; to expel Aretas 
IV from the Golan c. A.D. 34.23 jn a .D. 106 Cornelius 
Palma may also have decided, possibly on his own initia
tive, to employ the military means at his disposal to 
protect Roman interests in southern Syria. This would 
account for the inconvenient timing of the intervention 
-- during the final stages of the Dacian campaign and 
seven years before Trajan arrived in the East, with a 
large expeditionary army, to combat the Parthians.

If the Romans believed that the death of Rabbel II 
would remove the last claimant to an independent 
Nabataean throne, they were misinformed. Among the 
thirty-five remarkable documents in the Babatha Archive 
is a deed, dated to the twenty-eighth year of Rabbel II 
(A.D. 98/9), in which the members of the Nabataean royal 
family are named: Rabbel, "who brought life and de
liverance to his people"; Gamilat and Hagiru, his "sis
ters" and Nabataean queens; Obdat (Obodas), "the son of 
Rabbel the King."24 Gamilat and Hagiru were biological 
sisters -- that is, they, like Rabbel, were children of 
Malichus II -- who married their brother and became his 
royal consorts. Gamilat evidently was the first queen, 
or at least the first to be recognized officially, for 
she appears on all the Nabataean silver coins issued 
from A.D. 75/6 (year 6) to 101/2 (year 32) . She does not 
appear, however, on the bronze coins, which uniquely 
feature Hagiru as Rabbel's consort, issued during the 
last years of Rabbel's reign (i.e., A.D. 101/2-105/6). 
For this reason some historians have plausibly argued 
that she died in 101/2 or soon a f t e r . 25

Whether Obdat, presumably the son of Rabbel and 
Gamilat, survived his mother and was still alive, and 
therefore an heir-apparent, in 106 cannot be deter
mined. He was not, in any event, the only son of Rabbel 
II. In a royal inscription from Petra, which historians 
have inexplicably ignored, there is clear reference 
(line 10) to the sons of Rabbel II. one of whom has the 
familiar royal name of M a l i c h u s . 2b

10. and [for the life of ...] Maliku, sons 
of Rabbel, and Gamilat and Hagiru,
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11. [his sisters], Queens of the Nabatae- 
ans, ...

The use of the plural certifies that at least two of 
Rabbel's sons, Malichus and another who must have been 
named in the lacuna (twelve letters are missing), were 
alive at the time the stone was inscribed. Though the 
editor assigns the inscription to the last years of 
Rabbel's reign, the fact that Gamilat is mentioned may 
point to a somewhat earlier date -- unless, of course, 
Nabataean tradition prescribed that members of the 
royal family, alive or dead, must be included in royal 
inscriptions. As the first few lines of the text are 
missing, it is impossible to decide, but an earlier 
date, sometime after A.D. 98/9, when Obdat alone was 
mentioned in the Babatha deed, and before A.D. 101/2, 
when Gamilat may have died, would seem to be indicated. 
The important point, of course, is that there were at 
least two heirs-apparent as late as 101/2.27

Neither Dussaud, who first suggested that Malichus 
was still alive when Palma marched into Nabataea, nor 
Jaussen and Savignac, who adduced additional texts in 
support, had seen the inscription from P e t r a . 28 it had 
been discovered a few years earlier, in 1909, but was not 
published until 1914. The only text cited in support of 
their hypothesis is a graffito from Meda'in Salih 
(Hegra) published in the late nineteenth century.29

This is the altar which $akuhu, the son of 
Taura, dedicated to A'ra, who is in Bostra, 
the god of Rabbel, in the month of Nisan, 
year one of King Malichus.

The editor dated the inscription to the last year of the 
reign of Aretas IV (A.D. 39/40), whom Malichus II
succeeded, but a much more compelling case can be made 
for the dedication in the reign of Rabbel II. 30 As. J.T. 
Milik has pointed out, all the other attestations of 
"(Dushara) A lra, who is in Bostra, god of Rabbel" have 
been dated to the reign of Rabbel II, the ruler who 
apparently made the Dushara of the new capital at 
Bostra, rather than the Dushara of Gaia (the oasis of 
Petra), the protector of the Nabataean kingdom.81 The 
fact that Rabbel is not designated as King in the 
graffito is not decisive. The author of the graffito may 
have omitted the royal designation either through care
lessness or because Rabbel was in fact no longer the King 
-- that is, he had died, or been killed, and had been 
succeeded by Malichus (III).
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Were it not for the existence of the royal in
scription from Petra, which has not been taken into 
account previously, the identification of Malichus in 
the graffito from Meda*in $alih would remain problem
atic. With the irrefutable evidence that a young son by 
the name of Malichus was still alive late in the reign 
of Rabbel II, however. Maiichus III is no longer "tout 
a fait hypothetique. "32 But if Malichus did succeed, 
following the death of his father in 105 or 106, over 
which portion of the Nabataean kingdom did he preside?

With the Roman occupation of Arabia Petraea, and 
the aquiescence of the Nabataean cities in the Negev, 
only the southern desert region (the Hisma), from the 
al-Shera escarpment to the Nabataean center of Hegra 
(Meda’in Salih), may have remained outside the new 
province. From the Roman point of view the most im
portant portion of the former kingdom, Arabia utile, was 
now under their control; the south, with its vast 
stretches of arid desert, had comparatively little to 
offer and would be extraordinarily difficult to pacify. 
Completion of the southern finial of the via nova 
Traiana, the most visible and enduTing artifact of the 
annexation, would assure access to the Gulf of Aqaba but 
it could not make the Romans masters of the desert.33 
The southern section of the province, in fact, was 
restricted to a narrow strip of land, the western edge 
of the HismS, between the escarpment and the port of 
Aila. The only Nabataean settlement of any consequence 
within this salient was the town of Auara (Humayma), 
situated 2 kilometers to the west of the via nova. which 
had been a relatively prosperous entrepot from its 
foundation under Aretas III (87-62 B . C . ) . W h e n  the 
three forts associated with the road on the Peutinger 
map (Aila ['Aqaba-Elath] , Praesidio [Khirbet al-Kh7ilde], 
Auara [Humayma]) were constructed is uncertain, but 
even if they were occupied during the reign of Trajan it 
does not follow that the via nova was intended from the 
beginning to serve as a staging area for the conquest of 
the Arabian p e n i n s u l a . 35 Roman objectives in the south, 
at least in the first decades of occupation, were 
apparently more modest.

Pacification of the southern desert with the man
power at their disposal was out of the question; to 
monitor tribal movements in the Wadi Sirhl’n and maintain 
surveillance of Nabataean settlements in the Hejaz a 
significant increase in the number of troops serving in 
the south would have been required. A commitment on this 
scale, necessitating the transfer of troops from Bostra 
and Petra, was impracticable before Trajan arrived in
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the East with his expeditionary force. The Romans may 
have considered the southern desert an integral part of 
the province in A.D. Ill, but they were not in a position 
to defend the claim against serious challenges. To 
protect their limited interests in the south Claudius 
Severus and his successors undoubtedly relied on in
timidation buttressed by diplomatic initiatives. The 
key element in this strategy, as the Romans had demon
strated in every other frontier zone, was the conversion 
of the desert sheikhs into passive clients. In this 
effort, I believe, Malichus played a significant, if not 
vital, role.

One should not assume that Malichus had been ex
pelled from Arabia Petraea following the Nabataean 
capitulation, or that he established a government-in
exile and continued the struggle to drive the Romans 
from Arabia. It is far more likely that the Romans made 
Malichus a client, offering to arrange his succession 
and to guarantee his crown so long as he cooperated in 
the suppression, by diplomatic means if possible, of op
position to the Roman takeover. Arrangements of this 
sort were hardly unprecedented. This had in fact been 
the key element in the reorganization of the Jewish 
kingdom following the death of Herod; the portions of 
the kingdom that had not been incorporated in the 
province of Judaea remained in the hands of princes in 
Herod's line. This gave Rome control of the center, the 
traditional capital as well as Caesarea, and left the 
less important periphery to clients.36 it was a "deal" 
of this sort, I suspect, that Malichus III, or more 
likely his official representatives, accepted in A.D. 
106. The reconstituted Nabataean kingdom in the south, 
centered on Hegra and much reduced in size, would 
continue to exist at Rome's pleasure. When Malichus 
died, or if the Romans found it advantageous for strate
gic or other reasons to annex the southern desert, the 
troops could be sent in.

Over the next few decades Hegra evidently regained 
its status as the major tribal center in the southern 
desert and by mid-century, at latest, had become the 
seat of a Thamudic c o n f e d e r a c y .37 The bilingual 
(Greek/Nabataean) inscription on the temple at RuwSffa, 
a settlement northwest of Hegra, dated to the governor
ship of Claudius Modestus (A.D. 167-169), indicates
that the Romans had entered into an arrangement, for
malized perhaps in a conventional client-treaty, with 
this important tribal confederation by the reign of 
Marcus Aurelius. That the Romans extended their in
terests in the south is demonstrated by the epigraphic
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evidence Bowersock has adduced: Greek graffiti in
scribed by members of Roman military units operating in 
the Hejaz; a Latin inscription dedicated by a centurion 
of the Third Cvrenaica, found at the oasis of Jawf in the 
Wadi Sirh3n.3° This impressive register of Roman ac
tivity, as Bowersock observes, "puts beyond doubt the 
incorporation of this region in the province as a 
whole."39 it does not prove, however, that this incor
poration occurred before the reign of Marcus Aurelius, 
to which all the datable epigraphic evidence may be 
assigned. To use this evidence to reconstruct Roman 
activities in the southern desert under Trajan and 
Hadrian, some fifty years earlier, would be misleading 
at best.

The assumption that security arrangements in 
southern Arabia, a quintessential "open" frontier zone, 
duplicated the pattern and pace of development else
where is unwarranted. It remains to be demonstrated 
that the via nova was, from the beginning, a genuine 
1 imes Arabicus, or that the Romans, once the via nova had 
been completed, set out to create a "frontier in depth" 
that encompassed the southern desert.^0 a strategy 
based on traditional diplomacy, which the Romans had 
routinely employed in the East, would have provided all 
the security required at a much lower cost. I recognize, 
of course, that the alternative I have proposed, the 
establishment of a client-kingdom under Malichus III, 
may demand a leap of faith. But at least Malichus is 
attested in contemporary inscriptions, the royal text 
from Petra and the graffito from Hegra, and both the 
placement and the proposed function of his kingdom are 
consistent with the archaeological evidence of Roman 
territorial interests in the south immediately fol
lowing the annexation.

Recent attempts to interpret events within Arabia 
in geopolitical terms and to base assessments of Roman 
motives on data imported from other frontier zones 
should be resisted. There is simply no reason to believe 
that the annexation was "part of Trajan's master plan 
for conquest of the Parthians" or that it was inspired 
by the emperor's putative effort to construct "sci
entific frontiers" in the East.^l My assessment has 
proceeded on different lines, focusing on the artifacts 
of annexation, the regional evidence, rather than on the 
grand strategy or the personal vision of empire that may 
have inspired Trajan's campaigns in Dacia and Meso
potamia. The decision to intervene in 106, I have 
suggested, was in all probability Palma's to make, and 
he is unlikely to have been moved by the need to prepare
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for a Parthian campaign, which would not begin for 
another seven years, or by some predetermined plan to 
secure "scientific frontiers." To account for the 
annexation, and to measure its immediate effects, it is 
neither necessary nor desirable to invoke the pro
positions of geopolitical theory or the language of the 
systems analyst.
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to Bostra."

11. It seems likely, therefore, that Severus in 
107 was simply commander of the legion; he may not have 
been appointed governor until the formal announcement 
of the annexation was made in A.D. Ill (after which date 
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Coins, Qedem 3 (Jerusalem, 1975), 75ff.
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16. F.W. Winnett and G.L. Harding, Inscriptions 
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325. On the revolt: F.W. Winnett, "The Revolt of
Damasi," Bulletin of the American Schools of Oriental 
Research 2IT'(1'973)', 54ff.---------------------------
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17. Winnett and Harding, no. 2815, pp. 406-7.
18. "Incolarum tumore saepe contunso" suggests 

the use of "armed force" rather than "moral suasion" 
(cf. Bowerstock, Roman Arabia, 79). J.C. Rolfe's 
translation (Loeb)j "by frequent victories [Trajan] 
crushed the arrogance of the inhabitants," misses the 
significance of tumore altogether.

19. On the provincial coins with the legend 
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"Notes on Some Trajanic Drachms from the Mampsis Hoard," 
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whgrw ...: Repertoire d'epigraphie semitique III
(Paris, 1918), n . 1434. I am grateful to Professor 
Charles Krahmalkov for assistance with the translation 
and interpretation of this text.

27. If the proposed dated for the royal inscrip
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28. R. Dussaud and F. Macler, Voyage archeolo- 
gique au Safa (Paris, 1899), 16 7 f f-; Jaussen and 
Savignac, "Rab'el II et Malikou III," 273ff.
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(1889), n. 218.
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that J.T. Milik proposed ("Nouvelles inscriptions 
Nabateenne," Syria 35 [1958], 233ff.), which allows him 
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31. Milik, "Nouvelles inscriptions." Among the 
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The Coinage of Bostra (Warminster, 1983), 79.

32. Milik, "Nouvelles inscriptions," 233.
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inscribed milestones -- most, in fact, are anepigraphic 
-- see M. Sartre, Trois etudes sur l'Arabie romaine et 
byzantine, Collection Latomus 178 (1982), 71T! The
statement that the road ran a finibus Syriae usque ad 
mare rubrum appears on milestones from the Madaba-Petra 
sector, perhaps the first to be completed (milestones 
erected in A.D. Ill: P. Thomsen, Die romischen Meilen-
steine der Provinzen Syria, Arabia und Palaestina 
iLeipzig, 1917], nos. 121a, 126b, 127a, 138a, 139, 143a, 
146a). Whether the three inscribed milestones found 
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in A.D. Ill is uncertain. Though Thomsen (175a, b) dates 
the two found in the Wadi Yutm to A.D. Ill, A. Musil 
(Arabia Petraea, II [Wien, 1907], 263ff.) reported that 
he was unable to read the inscription on either stone. 
Unfortunately, the only legible milestone discovered by 
A. Alt ("Der sudliche Endabschnitt der romischen 
Strasse von Bostra nach Aila," Zeitschrift des 
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the via nova was completed.
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servations in "The Nabataeans and the Hisma: In the
Footsteps of Glueck and Beyond," in Carol L. Meyers and 
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port," Levant 15 [1983], 125) believes "it is plausible 
to suggest that the fortress was originally Trajanic and 
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40. Though I agree with Bowersock (ibid, 103, n. 
39) that S.T. Parker s use of limes Arabicus "is dan
gerous" (or at best anachronistic), I cannot accept his 
assertion that the Arabian frontier "was a frontier in 
depth from the start."

41. "The organization of Arabia with the great 
road linking Syria to the Gulf of Aqaba and the estab
lishment of Roman authority at Bostra may well have been 
part of Trajan's master plan for conquest of the Parthi- 
ans" (Bowersock, Roman Arabia, 84). On Trajan's attempt 
to establish a "scientific frontier" on the Khabur- 
Jebel Sinjar-Tigris line see E.N. Luttwak, The Grand 
Strategy of the Roman Empire (Baltimore, 1976), 108.
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Coinage and Imperial Thought
Gary A. Crump 

Louisiana State University

Coinage provides one of the richest and most abun
dant sources of evidence from the Roman Empire. Not only 
are imperial coins numerous -- existing even for other
wise poorly documented periods -- but they usually can be 
dated with relative precision. For many years, scholars 
primarily studied the visual content of coins. Because 
Roman money varied widely in type and legend and was 
mainly issued by the imperial government (the extensive 
local issues before the third century do not concern me 
here), one might reasonably expect to find in the chang
ing coinage some expression of the official views of the 
state. On these and other general grounds, coins were 
regarded as a device by which the emperors, their rivals, 
or occasionally their close associates disseminated 
ideas politically advantageous to themselves and 
achieved other goals commonly subsumed under the label of 
propaganda.1 This function of imperial coinage was 
thought to rank in importance with its strictly monetary 
role.

In 1956, however, A.H.M. Jones published an influ
ential essay in which he sought to qualify the prevailing 
conception of coinage as a medium of political persuasion 
and publicity.2 Since then, most English-speaking 
scholars have shown markedly less interest in the inter
pretation of types and legends, studying instead what 
coins reveal about the financial and economic policies of 
the imperial regime. Jones' argument has had less impact 
on the Continent, where research into the numismatic 
message continues. Some recent studies have rejected 
Jones' conclusions -- either explicitly or implicitly 
-- while others have sought partly to qualify and partly 
to extend his view in order to determine more precisely 
how the content of coins should be approached.3 Although 
many questions have been clarified, others remain 
shrouded in controversy. I wish to offer a few observa
tions that may help to put certain issues into a new 
perspective and to define more closely the usefulness of 
coinage for political analysis.

It is pertinent to review the objections that 
Scholars have raised to earlier modes of interpreting 
coins, both because some arguments require qualification 
and because they also suggest the kind of message that
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coins were not suited to convey. Traditional discussions 
of numismatic propaganda assumed that coins served sev
eral different informative and persuasive purposes. 
First, they publicized specific events in the life of the 
regime and propagated an official interpretation of those 
events. More generally, coins advertised the policies 
and achievements of the rulers in order to convince the 
populace that the rulers deserved allegiance. Finally, 
coins possessed ideological import; they explained in a 
popular idiom the political theories that justified par
ticular reigns and the continuation of the regime as a 
whole. Although these supposed functions can overlap, 
they are distinct and capable of being performed sepa
rately. One must keep this fact in mind when assessing 
objections against the use of coinage as propaganda, 
because some objections weigh more heavily against one 
function than against others.

One major argument is largely negative: It is
impossible to demonstrate how and by whom the design of 
coins was usually determined. The ancient sources record 
only a few instances in which the emperors themselves had 
a direct hand in the selection o£ types, and in no case 
do their motives appear unambiguously political.^ Whe
ther such intervention was common or not remains uncer
tain because imperial writers rarely take note of policy 
making for the mints at all. Their silence has been 
thought to suggest that the planning of individual coins 
was normally the responsibility of junior officials, who 
followed their own inclinations restricted only by the 
need to avoid types and legends offensive to the r u l e r s . ^  
That need must have been recognized, for the evidence 
shows that emperors did take an interest in the content 
of coins on occasion. Without explicit documentary 
proof, however, the scholar should exercise caution in 
interpreting particular pieces as reflections of a 
ruler s personal views, interests, or intentions.

Yet the limited evidence does not preclude the use 
of coinage to popularize more general ideas about the 
regime itself. Such an effort would not have required 
direct imperial involvement in mintage. Even in the 
first century after Christ, when vestigial Republican 
institutions still performed some governmental functions 
and the imperial bureaucracy had not yet developed fully, 
there were undoubtedly spheres of state business in which 
the princeps simply established broad guidelines for 
action and delegated to experienced subordinates the 
working out of details. He would then intervene only when 
a special personal interest inspired him to do so, which

426



seems to have been the case with the few attested imperial 
initiatives in respect to coinage. Under this kind of 
procedure, one would expect to find some occasional 
imprint of an emperor's general policies on the numis
matic record; and instances do come to mind. For example, 
Hadrian's provincial series of bronze pieces must surely 
reflect his unique and wel1-documented concern and re
spect for the provinces.

Of course, the coins themselves reveal nothing con
clusive about the motives behind them; the provincial 
series may have been intended merely to celebrate 
Hadrian's policies, rather than to elicit a popular 
response to them. The lack of information about the 
formulation of mint policy is unfortunate not only be
cause it obscures how coins were selected, but because it 
obscures why they were selected. The sources give no 
explicit indication that the imperial regime at any level 
tried to manipulate public opinion through the coinage. 
Yet one should not press the argument from silence too 
far. The conception of propaganda as a systematic means 
of inducing belief is a relatively modern phenomenon, and 
most imperial writers cannot be expected to dwell on the 
formation of public opinion; they were more interested in 
the attitudes and actions of the elite classes of Rome 
than with those of the subjects generally. In the absence 
of definitive proof, it must suffice to address two 
pertinent questions: Was the Roman regime concerned with 
the public perception of itself? Did the Romans conceive 
the possibility of employing the legends and imagery of 
coins to influence that perception?

The first question can be answered readily enough. 
Although the Romans may have lacked the clearly defined 
sense of public relations that exists today, the emperors 
(and presumably their agents) undoubtedly did care about 
the way at least certain segments of the population 
viewed both their specific acts and the overall character 
of their reigns. The second issue is more difficult. 
Some modern scholars doubt that coins could have pre
sented a sufficiently unambiguous message -- inasmuch as 
their capacity to communicate depended on brief written 
legends reinforced by the visual imagery of types -- to 
inform or persuade effectively. Yet the use of coinage 
for this purpose was not unknown at Rome. Brutus, as Dio 
reports, struck a coin claiming that he and Cassius had 
liberated the Republic; besides Brutus' portrait, it bore 
a picture of a liberty cap and two daggers along with an 
appropriate legend.® The ancient sources rarely cite 
such explicit motives for the design of coins, and it
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cannot be determined whether Dio's remarks rest on a 
record of Brutus' intentions or are merely inferences 
drawn by the historian or his sources from the coin 
itself. Nevertheless, Dio's account is instructive. He 
goes considerably beyond a literal description of the ' 
piece to interpret its underlying meaning. Modern ad
vocates of numismatic propaganda often assume such a 
process of thought, but this passage is one of the few in 
the primary literature to attest it. Of course, the 
liberty cap was a familiar symbolic object that, when 
linked with the daggers, might convey a more obvious 
message than is apparent on most other money. Concerning 
the intelligibility of coinage generally, a categorical 
judgment is impossible. Some persons who handled money 
doubtless did not understand what they saw, while others 
did. The prospective audience for particular pieces must 
be considered, and one proponent of numismatic propaganda 
has argued that the audience did change from the late . 
Republic to the Empire.^ Thus, one should not overstress 
the example of Brutus. Nevertheless, Dio's report dem- ■ 
onstrates that Romans could conceive of coins that con
veyed a message (and indeed a quite specific one). The • 
limitations of coins as means of~ communication should . 
caution the modern observer against overly free and 
intricate interpretations, but the limitations do not 
rule out the use of coinage for publicity.

The behavior of money in circulation raises a more 
serious objection. To provide timely information or 
comment on events, coins had to reach the public quickly. 
How rapidly newly minted pieces did that cannot be deter- ; 
mined exactly, but a few considerations serve to il
luminate the problem. Some coins were placed in cir
culation by money changers or by- the mints, which con
verted privately held bullion into money for a fee. Yet 
most were undoubtedly issued to pay imminent governmental 
expenses; they were probably disbursed to intended re
cipients within a relatively short interval after manu
facture, especially if the occasion of payment were 
exceptional or unexpected. The coinage of usurpers, for 
example, would be spent almost immediately. Even under 
more stable conditions, however, recent coins could be 
transported fairly promptly to remote territories to pay 
soldiers.® They, their officers, and other employees of 
the state, as well as those doing business with the 
government, saw coins comparatively soon following their 
design. The rest of the subjects acquired coinage more 
slowly, as the initial recipients passed it along. The 
rate of secondary circulation is uncertain because ar
chaeologists can date most coin deposits only approxi
mately. The numismatic finds at Pompeii, which are known
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to have been lost on a specific day, provide the major 
exception; they include relatively new specimens of all 
;denominations, the most recent being only somewhat more 
than a year old.* Although this site, as an urban center 
; in the heart of Italy, does not typify the whole Empire, 
the materials excavated there suggest that the coins of 
imost emperors achieved some general circulation during 
itheir lifetimes. Nevertheless, coinage was clearly not 
iwell suited to disseminate specific information. The 
groups that observed coins first -- made up of those 
Iworking for and with the state -- were the very ones most 
,likely to learn of political events by more direct and 
:explicit means. Even the general populace, to which 
imoney spread less rapidly, probably knew about major 
:occurrences before they were reflected on coins.

As a medium of information, therefore, coinage 
.served primarily to commemorate already familiar deeds of 
ithe ruler, such as victory in war, the construction of 
imonuments, or the selection of a successor. For such 
events, modern scholars usually have other, more complete 
evidence than coins can furnish, although numismatic 
materials occasionally yield new details when used in 
conjunction with literary sources.10 Commemorative is
sues are chiefly valuable not for the facts they reveal, 
but for the insight that the choice of matters for 
commemoration gives into what the regime considered not
able .

The same factors that limited the usefulness of 
coinage for disseminating news also restricted its suit
ability to publicize official interpretations of events 
or purported policies of the regime, though to a lesser 
.extent. For these purposes, immediacy would often be 
=less crucial. Even if the public did not learn about the 
position or intentions of the state from money first, 
coins might still reinforce previous claims.H But this 
would require prior communication with the subjects in 
another -- possibly more elaborate, direct, and unam
biguous -- form. Without knowledge of the earlier mes
sage, it is difficult to interpret the coins themselves.

Nevertheless, some coinage, such as that struck by 
"rivals of the emperors in times of civil war, necessarily 
played a more important role in publicizing intentions. 
;For example, even skeptical scholars usually concede that 
•the issues of A.D. 68-69 reflect, a degree, the 
ostensible goals of competing l e a d e r s . 12 Claimants to 
•the throne normally moved quickly to manufacture their 
Dwn money. Tacitus reports that Vespasian did so in 69,
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and Ammianus Marcellinus reveals that the unsuccessful 
pretender Procopius took the same step three centuries 
later.*3 is commonly suggested that usurpers struck 
coins primarily to indicate their assumption of imperial 
status and of the constitutional power to rule.l^ Per
haps so, but neither ancient writer gives any hint of an 
ideological significance to the issuds. Tacitus includes 
Vespasian's coining among practical preparations for 
war, and Ammianus treats the sol idi of Procopius merely 
as a way to buy support. To have any chance for success, 
a pretender needed money to pay troops and defray other 
expenses. Usually, he had to strike part of it himself 
(even under established emperors, increased minting can 
often be detected in times of heightened warfare or other 
pressing need), and it naturally bore his image. If he 
also wished to refer to his goals, assert his claims, or 
enunciate his differences with the existing ruler, the 
opportunity was there. Some usurpers exploited it more 
fully than others, as the examples of Vespasian and 
Procopius reveal. The same can doubtless be said of 
legitimate emperors. Yet surely issuing coins to adver
tise aims or to disseminate particular interpretations of 
events -- though it cannot alway-s be excluded -- was 
largely secondary to the more practical objective of 
obtaining money.

One other factor diminished the ability of coinage 
to elicit popular support for specific programs or to 
propagate official explanations of particular events. In 
most periods, new money made up only a small percentage 
of the total in circulation. A regime that aimed to 
spread a precise view of its own must have been frustrated 
in part by possibly competing messages on earlier coins. 
Advocates of numismatic propaganda often argue that 
freshly minted pieces were more eagerly received and 
examined because of their novelty. Even if that is true, 
however, it seems unlikely that older money completely 
lost whatever persuasive power it possessed. An obvious 
way to deal with rival issues was to withdraw or to alter 
them. Dio reports that the senate melted down the bronze 
coinage of the deceased Gaius and that Caracalla did the 
same to money struck by Geta.^ The historian also 
praises Vitellius because he refrained from action 
against the coins of this immediate predecessors -- which 
suggests that a different course was normally expected in 
times of usurpation. ̂  Yet extant coins of Gaius and Geta 
prove that the imperial state lacked the means (but not 
the will, as these examples show) to remove all unde
sirable pieces from circulation. Similarly, evidence of 
attempts to deface or to demonetize coins referring to
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unpopular figures is rare and u n c e r t a i n . T h e  long 
circulation life of Roman money makes it difficult to 
believe that coinage was an efficient means for propa
gating specific topical information or ideas.

To be sure, arguments concerning the effectiveness 
of numismatic communication should not be pressed too 
far. They suggest that scholars should not overstress 
the historical influence of coins (which cannot be mea
sured one way or another), but they prove nothing about 
the motives of those who designed imperial money. Coin
age was one of the few ways in which the regime could reach 
sizable sections of the public, even if not an extremely 
efficient one for some purposes. Moreover, its limita
tions as a medium of communication always existed, but 
they did not prevent Brutus from using the coin cited by 
Dio for a manifesto. Nevertheless, it is reasonable to 
assume that most coins were designed not to publicize 
specific events or policies, although they might perform 
other functions for which they were better suited.

For this reason, recent numismatic studies have 
stressed more heavily the reflections of imperial poli
tical thought and ideology in coinage. One method of 
interpretation seeks to relate the rich collection of 
personified abstractions on coins to justifications of 
sovereignty created by philosophers and rhetoricians of 
the Empire, and some links undoubtedly exist. Yet the 
parallels between philosophical theory and numismatic 
legends should not be exaggerated. Recently, for exam
ple, Andrew Wallace-Hadri11 has cogently challenged the 
common view that coins often credit the emperors with 
certain clearly defined personal virtues, adopted from 
political theory, to defend their rule ethically. He has 
shown that virtues in the strictest philosophical sense 
rarely appear on coinage before the second century; even 
then, most pieces proclaim the benefits that the emperors 
bestow on their subjects, rather than their ethical 
traits.19 Nor should one expect the numismatic remains 
to echo the ideas of philosophers and rhetoricians ex
actly. The assumption that most imperial subjects would 
require, or even appreciate, the intricate justifica
tions for the regime by which some members of the educated 
elite rationalized their allegiance is extremely ques
tionable. Rather, the majority would evaluate an em
peror's performance partly on the basis of the perceived 
effect of his policies and partly in terms of traditional 
political values, many of them without philosophical 
content.
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Thus, many scholars have come to interpret coins in 
the light of a complex of beliefs less rational and 
consistent than those of philosophers and rhetoricians. 
As some have put it, the coinage reflects the "self- 
image" of the government -- the manner in which emperors 
and their agents regarded the regime and in which, per
haps, they wished others to regard it. Elements of the 
image were drawn from a substratum of traditional con
ceptions containing mythical and religious components, 
as well as philosophical tenets and other assumptions.™ 
This formulation offers a promising path to understanding 
the content of coins, provided that interpretations are 
not too severely restricted to a single developing theme. 
Even without the pieces referring to particular events or 
achievements in the lives of the emperors, the diversity 
of imperial coinage is so great that it cannot all be 
explained in terms of one systematic philosophical or 
ideological doctrine.

Moreover, the scholar who examines the ideas re
flected on coins must keep the formal limitations of 
numismatic material in mind. Form is critical, for it 
affects the manner in which ideas can be conveyed. Let 
me offer a modern illustration of the influence of form 
(no analogy of purpose is implied here). For the elec
toral campaigns of today, the varied mass media can 
create appeals extending across a broad spectrum of 
elaboration and completeness. Pleas for a candidate may 
range in form from lengthy and comprehensive position 
speeches before groups of potential supporters (with the 
message frequently tailored to the specific concerns of 
the audience), to much shorter and more general adver
tisements on television, to extremely short and usually 
dramatic slogans on posters or campaign buttons. For
mally, Roman coins, with their brief, partly pictorial 
content, parallel most closely today's campaign posters 
and buttons. Thus, they differ substantially from pane
gyric, for example -- a form that both required and 
allowed a fuller working-out of the nuances and com
plexities of political ideas. The language of coinage 
could only echo that of philosophical, religious, or 
mythical thought in terms that often possessed several 
varied emotional and intellectual implications.

If coinage does not present a system or a theory, 
however, it does express political values -- prevailing 
perceptions of the nature of the state, the origin of its 
power, and the proper objectives of political action. 
Those who created the self-image of the regime at any 
given period worked within the intellectual climate of
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their day. The men who directed affairs were raised and 
nourished on the same beliefs about government that 
dominated in society as a whole, or rather that dominated 
among the elements in society most influential in forming 
opinion. When leaders created policy, they viewed it 
from the perspective of current ideas, and when they 
explained or merely celebrated its goals and achieve
ments, they did so on the basis of values shared, to a 
considerable extent, by government and governed alike. 
By appealing to prevailing prejudices and aspirations, 
coinage mirrored them. Thus, if carefully used, coinage 
can throw light on imperial political thought.

In searching coins for reflections of values, one 
must guard against a common misunderstanding about the 
audience to which numismatic appeals were directed. They 
were not addressed to a mass audience. For the message 
of coins to exert an impact, the audience had to be 
familiar with the catchwords and symbols that the regime 
used for communication. In the Roman Empire, the per
centage of subjects who would have understood Latin 
references to Roman political and social conceptions 
varied over time, gradually increasing through the first 
two and a half centuries and then declining, at least 
generally, through the last two and a half. The per
centage can never have been high, because most of the 
populace was rural, lower-class, and probably illiter
ate. On these grounds alone, one would expect coinage to 
speak directly only to limited segments of the imperial 
population.

Patterns of circulation confirm this assumption. 
One scholar has argued that coins seldom passed into the 
countryside in large quantities; and, although this con
clusion should not be exaggerated, rural circulation 
probably was not extensive^! The vast agricultural 
population enjoyed limited direct exposure to the ideas 
celebrated numismatically. Even in an urban setting, 
coinage could not speak with equal eloquence to all 
classes. In most periods, denominations in base metals 
bore less elaborate and varied (and thus less richly 
evocative) types than coins in precious metals; never
theless, it was the plainer pieces that circulated most 
commonly in everyday use and reached the broadest cross- 
section of the subjects, as the finds at Pompeii at
test. 22 Poorer city-dwellers only rarely encountered 
gold and silver, which came primarily into the hands of 
local oligarchs, businessmen, and occasionally shop
keepers and artisans. This fact has been cited to show 
that coins were not chiefly intended to disseminate
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propaganda, and it weighs heavily against regarding 
coinage as a medium of "mass" c o m m u n i c a t i o n .23 yet the 
more carefully designed gold and silver reached exactly 
the levels of imperial society that the regime was most 
likely to identify with and appeal to. In the Roman 
Empire, where opportunities for expression of the popular 
will were limited and society was organized vertically 
rather than horizontally, it was the support of the more 
influential classes that the state needed and whose 
opinions it would prize and share. The masses would be 
affected only gradually and indirectly, as accepted val
ues spread outward and downward to the lower levels of 
society.

Military personnel constitute a partial exception 
to these generalizations. Much of the coinage struck by 
the imperial mints went initially to satisfy the needs of 
the army, but it is difficult to determine how regularly 
common soldiers handled coins in precious metals in 
addition to aes ♦ In the late Republic, enlisted men were 
paid both in silver and bronze; and this practice con
tinued in the Empire with the overall percentage of 
silver declining by the fourth century. 2*+ The actual 
wages of the bottom ranks, being relatively low and 
subject to deductions for various purposes, could be 
conveniently paid partly in small denominations or 
changed into small denominations at the time of pay
ment. 25 Soldiers also received large sums on occasion as 
donatives or bonuses on retirement, which must have been 
completely in silver or even gold. Yet much of the pay, 
both regular and extraordinary, was probably held in 
savings until d i s c h a r g e . 26 Certainly, it is hard to 
imagine how an enlisted man could have spent or protected 
sizable amounts very readily. .Common soldiers con
stituted the group within the lower class that was ex
posed most frequently to coins of larger denomination. 
Officers undoubtedly commonly saw and used the more 
expressive gold and silver types, especially in later 
per iods.

In the changing numismatic themes can be detected 
efforts of the imperial state to redefine its aims, its 
accomplishments, and its nature in light of the evolving 
concerns of those on whom it primarily depended for 
support. At first, imperial coinage most commonly re
flected the values of the wealthier, more Romanized 
segments of the populace, especially in the West. The 
intended audience included the senatorial class; but, 
unlike late Republican coins (which often addressed the 
nobility alone) imperial pieces appealed to a wider
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audience embracing the lower levels of the imperial 
oligarchy as well as more influential municipal classes.

I The regime relied on these groups to maintain social 
i controls over the masses, both urban and rural, and to 
: provide administrative and, at least initially, military 
I leadership. It is not surprising that traditional Roman 
: political ideas, whether philosophical or mythical in 
; origin, found their richest numismatic expression in the 
! second century, precisely when the traditional pattern of 
; classical culture reached its greatest diffusion in the 
s Empire.

The declining prominence of traditional political 
j  ideas in subsequent coinage resulted from many factors, 
j From the third century, the bureaucracy and the army 
j acquired larger roles in the state, and the regime nat- 
) urally stressed their concerns more heavily in its coins.
I Because the newly prominent men, especially military 
j leaders, were initially less educated and less Romanized 
; than the traditional oligarchy, scholars once regarded 
j their influence as deleterious and interpreted the 
j changes in later imperial thought as signs of decadence.
I Such value judgments have quite correctly been abandoned 
in the last thirty years. Moreover, it is now clear that 

; the new members of the ruling class were gradually as- 
i similated socially and intellectually into the existing
i elite during the course of the fourth century. The values 
t of the later Empire were not those of ignorant inter-
i. lopers, but those of individuals living with altered 
I attitudes under altered circumstances. Coinage of the
ii period provides clues to new conceptions of state and 
lj society emerging in the Roman world.
t
I I wish to cite one development for purposes of
\ illustration. In the early Empire, numismatic legends 
I and types often associated the ruler with a number of 
j- personified abstractions usually called the imperial 
!' virtues. These abstractions consisted in part of per- 
[ sonal practical or moral traits prescribed for an ideal 
I leader by political theory or popular tradition and in 
i; part of desired benefits of orderly government that only 
} such a leader, it was thought, had the divine support to 
\ provide. Underlying the celebration of the virtues on 
p coinage was a conception of imperial power under which an 
[l emperor needed to justify his rule by demonstrating his 
j> possession of statesmanlike qualities and by conferring 
{ specific blessings on his subjects.

In the fourth century, discussions of the virtues of 
Jl emperors continued in imperial panegyric and in other
i • . 435
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literary forms for a time, doubtless kept alive by tradi
tional rhetorical education.27 changes in the
treatment of the virtues on coins indicate that the older 
justification for the emperor's rule was increasingly 
divorced from the living conception of imperial power 
emerging in the period. First, as Mattingly has ob
served, the direct association of 'deified abstractions 
with the person of the ruler became less common as 
Christianity gained influence in the s t a t e . 28 Even more 
significant, the number of imperial virtues mentioned in 
coinage declined sharply, reflecting the new priorities 
of the day; by the reign of Constantine, many virtues 
celebrated in the second century were no longer found. 
Not surprisingly, the discarded virtues were generally 
traits that might serve to restrict or soften the exer
cise of power by the ruler -- Aequitas, Clementia, In- 
dulgentia, lustitia, and Patientia. Still other con
ceptions weTe clearly losing prominence; Liberalitas 
made a single appearance in 316, and Libertas was com
memorated only in connection with Constantine's claims to 
have restored it by his victories in civil w a r . 29 a  small 
number of gold issues associated Felicitas, Pax, and 
Pietas personally with Constantine or his colleagues; 
Concordia was also celebrated in solidi, affirming the 
essential happy relations between emperors in times of 
divided authority.30 The Salus and Securitas of the 
rulers were heralded on gold 'during the tetrarchy; 
thereafter under Constantine, both abstractions appeared 
in various forms, especially on aes, but, with one ex
ception. neither was directly associated with the emperor 
again.31 Bronze coins bearing obverses for the empress 
proclaimed Spes Reipublicae; Spes Publica, lodged pre
sumably in Constantine himself, was briefly commemorated 
on folles as w e l l . 32 References to Salus, Securitas, and 
Spes occurred on repeated issues from various mints, 
because they were celebrated on aes, which became in
creasingly standardized and repetitive during Constan
tine's later years. The same factor accounted for a large 
number of strikes mentioning the Providentia of the 
Augusti or of their C a e s a r s . ^3 Nevertheless, the two 
imperial virtues that had the greatest variety of types 
and legends on the broadest range of denominations were, 
predictably, Victoria and Virtus.

The changes in the depiction of virtues and bless
ings are related to another feature of late imperial 
coinage: a pronounced decline in the commemoration of
contemporary historical events. Apart from his wide
spread issues marking the new status of Constantinople as 
the second Rome, Constantine's later coins largely dis
regarded his specific achievements.34 A few pieces
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referred to victories over various barbarous regions, but 
the references were so standardized that the vanquished 
territories were often distinguished only by the ex
pedient of identifying labels, such as Francia or 
Alamannia, stamped in the exergue of the coin.35 Under 
later rulers, historical types, like representations of 
traditional virtues and blessings, become increasingly 
rare.

Scholars often attribute these trends to failure of 
imagination among mint officials, but a more fundamental 
explanation is needed. The changes illuminate a new 
conception of the state that developed during the fourth 
century. The dominant position of the ruler no longer 
depended on specific achievements or qualities. Rather 
it had become a necessary part of a providentially cre
ated, universal order of which the Roman Empire was one 
chief manifestation on earth. Through his capacity for 
victory in war (which was separated from actual military 
successes and viewed with growing abstraction), the em
peror guaranteed the continuation of that order and of 
divine support for a permanent and unchallengeable im
perial power.

The insight that the content of imperial coinage can 
provide into changing conceptions of the state con
stitutes one of its greatest values to the historian. As 
studies of the last thirty years have demonstrated, 
coinage was not the ancient equivalent of a state news
paper. Although one should not exaggerate the limita
tions of the medium, it was not an efficient means to 
disseminate news, to propagate official explanations of 
events, or to express elaborate theories of government in 
all their complexity. It was not capable of mass com
munication in the sense that it could address directly 
all, or even most, of the subjects of the Empire. Never
theless, the messages contained in imperial currency 
deserve fuller attention than they have received from 
scholars in the English-speaking world during the last 
few decades, for they reflect the values and assumptions 
of the politically, socially, and intellectually in
fluential. By expressing those values and assumptions, 
coinage can reflect major trends in the evolving Roman 
understanding of the state.
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The Life of St. Macrina by Gregory of Nyssa
Arnaldo Momigliano 

The University of Chicago

I
It has been remarked that there is a change in the 

Greek and Roman upper-class attitude to marriage about 
the end of the first century A.D. It can at least be said 
that the letters from Pliny the Younger to his wife, when 
they happened to be separated even for a short period, 
are unusual. There is also something unusual in the 
advice about marriage given by Plutarch. His insistence 
on husband and wife sharing religious practices and 
beliefs betrays the fear of a religious split in the 
family and recognizes the importance of an understanding 
between the two partners in religious matters (Moralia 
140 D). What Plutarch actually says in his Advice to 
Bride and Groom 19 is: "A wife ought not to make friends
of her own, but to enjoy her husband's friends in common 
with him. The gods are the first and most important 
friends. Wherefore it is becoming for a wife to worship 
and to know only the gods that her husband believes in 
and to shut the door tight upon the queer rituals and 
outlandish superstitions. For with no god do stealthy 
and secret rules performed by a woman find any favour" 
(trans. Loeb). Plutarch is obviously aware of a danger 
point. He must have known that Christianity was one of 
those cults which both attracted and accepted unaccom
panied women.

Indeed, it is difficult to separate what we sense 
to be a heightened interest by women in philosophy from 
their increasing independence in religious orientation. 
Galen knows a woman. Arria, who is interested in Platonic 
philosophy (XIV 218 Kuhn: De Theriaca 14). She was
perhaps the wife of N. Nonius Macrinus and is said by 
Galen to be a friend of emperors (Septimius Severus and 
Caracalla). We all remember that Philostratus claimed 
to have been encouraged by Julia Domna, wife of Septimius 
Severus, to write the life of Apollonius of Tyana. A few 
decades later the mother of Alexander Severus, Julia 
Mamaea, invited the Christian philosopher Origen to 
visit her in Antioch and gave him a military escort. 
This unlikely piece of news, provided by Eusebius in his 
Historia Ecclesiastica 6,21, is confirmed by the list of 
the works attributed to Hippolytus, Bishop of Rome, 
which includes a treatise on resurrection probably ded
icated to the same imperial lady (cf. Theodoretus,
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Dialogues 2 and 3, "letter to a certain queen," with 
Diet. Arch. Chrfetienne VI, 2434 and 2456). Later in the 
same century, TT this is the correct date, Diogenes 
Laertius dedicated his lives of Greek philosophers to a 
woman who was a follower of Plato, but whom he wanted to 
interest in other philosophic tenets, and especially in 
Epicureanism. These aristocratic women playing a part 
in intellectual discussions paved the way for their 
descendants of the fourth century who played a leading 
role either in defending paganism or in building up the 
new monastic style of Christianity.

On the pagan side Hypatia is the best known; but the 
most intriguing is Sosipatra, who is described by 
Eunapius as an aristocratic girl educated on her 
father's estate by mysterious individuals, gods or 
demons. As a widow she later presided over a philosophic 
discussion group in her palace at Pergamum (467ff.). 
Greater and more respectful attention is reserved in our 
tradition to the Christian aristocratic women: they
belonged to the winning side. Most of them were allies 
of some of the great leaders who both exploited the 
victory of Christianity and gave it^stable intellectual 
foundations. Olympias is permanently associated with 
John Chrysostom, though her biography, a contemporary 
document, is anonymous: the relevant texts are col
lected in the Sources Chr6tiennes by A.-M. Malingrey, 
1968. Paula -- allegedly a descendant of the Scipiones 
and of the Gracchi and even of Agamemnon -- got her 
memorial in the long epistle 108 by St. Jerome to her 
daughter Eustochium: it is known as Epitaphium Sanctae
Paulae and has recently (1975) received critical treat
ment by Jan W. Smit in the Lorenzo Valla series of texts. 
Macrina is the subject of a biography by her brother, 
none other than Gregory of Nyssa. Before we concentrate 
our attention on Macrina, let us mention in passing two 
other biographical documents of Christian aristocratic 
women who lived in about the end of the fourth century. 
Both are anonymous and both were rediscovered in the late 
nineteenth century: the so-called Peregrinatio
Aetheriae and the life of Sancta Melania, the former 
edited by P. Maraval and M.C. Diaz y Diaz, 1982, and the 
latter by D. Gorce in 1962, both in the Sources 
Chretiennes. The Peregrinatio was identified as a work 
by the nun Aetheria or Egeria in 1903. The life of 
Melania seems to have been written by the priest 
Gerontius whom Cyrilius of Scythopolis in the life of 
Saint Euthymius calls the successor of the blessed 
Melania (27 Schwartz).
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The victory of Christianity was helped by the 
decisive intervention of women: it was therefore con
secrated by memorable biographies of Christian women. 
What gives the vita of Macrina its special value is that 
it comes from her brother. It was not usual for a brother 
to write the life of his sister. In our case the 
exceptionality of the performance was increased by the 
exceptionality of the man who wrote it -- not simply a 
great thinker, but specifically the most versatile and 
creative Christian biographer of the fourth century. 
Furthermore, the life of Macrina is the most accom
plished and the least conventional biography he ever 
wrote, the most closely related to his philosophic 
meditations. This biography was written together with 
a dialogue "on the soul and resurrection," which is a 
conscious Christian version of the Platonic Phaedo: 
Macrina is here Socrates to her brother Gregory.

The family background was aristocratic in the or
dinary sense: great landowners of Cappadocia and
Pontus, Christians for some generations. The father was 
a reputable rhetorician, two at least of the sons, Basil 
and Gregory, had rhetorical training before devoting 
themselves to ecclesiastical affairs. The paternal 
grandmother, Macrina, from whom our Macrina derived her 
name, had been under the influence of Gregory 
Thaumaturgus, himself a pupil of Origen. The family of 
the elder Macrina had suffered persecution under 
Diocletian.

As in the case of the aristocratic pagan Sosipatra, 
the family of Macrina developed its own physiognomy in 
the relative isolation and self-sufficiency of the fam
ily estate in Pontus with its cohort of slaves and 
coloni. But there are several differences between 
Sosipatra and Macrina. The former was guarded and 
educated in her childhood by superhuman beings, so her 
biographer Eunapius tells us. Macrina had a normal 
childhood. On the other hand, Sospiatra was a wife and 
mother before turning to spiritual life as a widow. But 
even as a widow her spiritual life was disturbed, and 
therefore her leadership imperilled, by a profane love 
which seemed induced by magic practices and had to be 
chased away by appropriate counter-measures. For 
Macrina there was an engagement with an aristocratic boy 
at the proper age of twelve, but when the boy died 
prematurely she refused any other offer of marriage. Her 
reply to such offers was that the boy she had loved had 
gone on a long journey: it would have been wrong to
betray a husband who was travelling far. She would 
rejoin her husband in heaven. Here the identification
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of engagement with marriage is patent: and the mystical 
interpretation of the Roman quality of univira is equal
ly precise. With this decision, which was the beginning 
of the religious life of Macrina, one detail of her birth 
acquired its full meaning. Gregory tells us that before 
giving birth to Macrina her mother dreamt that a figure 
more majestic than that of an ordinary‘’man named the girl 
to be born Thecla, "from that Thecla who is famous among 
the virgins." Therefore, although the girl was called 
Macrina after her grandmother, her secret name remained 
Thecla.

It will be remembered that at least since the end 
of the second century A.D. the Acts of Paul and Thecla 
had been circulating with increasing authority. They 
are first mentioned by Tertullian in De Baptismo about 
A.D. 205. These Acts, of which Tertullian thought he 
knew the forger, put forward the memorable figure of 
Thecla who refused marriage, baptised herself and with 
the approval of St. Paul devoted herself to the diffusion 
of the Gospel. Methodius included Thecla among the 
exemplary virgins of his Symposium at the end of the 
third century. In the fourth century Thecla is to be 
found everywhere: in Ambrosius, De Virginibus 2, 3, 19-
21; in St. Jerome, Ep. 22 to Eustochium; in the life of 
Olympias; and so on.

For the male members of this Christian family, as 
we have seen, rhetorical education was still para
digmatic. Basil, Gregory, and perhaps the other boys 
received this worldly training. We know this not only 
from Basil 's and Gregory's own works, but from the other 
Gregory's, Gregory of Nazianzus', autobiography: he had 
shared Basil's life as a student in.Athens. For Macrina 
the Bible seems to have been the main education under her 
mother's supervision. Education of women had never 
progressed very far even in pagan aristocratic circles. 
The decisive moment for this family came when the chil
dren had grown up -- and the father was already dead. It 
was decided to turn an estate at Annesoi in Pontus into 
a double monastery, for women under Macrina and her 
mother, for men under Macrina's brother Peter. This must 
have happened about A.D. 350. Another brother, 
Naucratius, apparently preferred a hermit's life with a 
friend, in a corner of the same family estate: he was
killed in an accident. Also Basil seems to have lived 
in the neighborhood on family land during his years of 
retreat between c. 358 and c. 365. We know that his 
mother was able to bring food to him and to his companion 
Gregory of Nazianzus (Greg. Naz. Ep. 5,4). Whether
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Basil's retreat, which provided the first model for 
Basilian monasticism, was identical with the hermitage 
of Naucratius, as suggested by J. Gribomont (Rev. 
d'Ascetique et de Mystique 43 [1967], 249-66) is not 
certain. But Basil s letter 14 to Gregory of Nazianzus 
in which he playfully extols his own estate over his 
friend's estate, and his letter 3 to the governor of 
Cappadocia. Candidianus. asking for protection of his 
own property, imply that Basil turned land which he owned 
into a monastic retreat. Even Gregory of Nyssa may have 
spent some time on this estate, but all we actually know 
is that Gregory of Nyssa in his letter 9 invites someone 
to visit him in a hermitage: where and what kind of
hermitage it was we do not know (cf. G. Pasquali, Stud. 
Ital. n.s. 3 [1923], 103).

Altogether Gregory of Nyssa seems to have been 
least connected with these monastic experiments of the 
members of his family: he was mainly involved in
teaching rhetoric until about 372 when he became rather 
reluctantly the Bishop of Nyssa. It was only during his 
own unsatisfactory episcopal life that he came to appre
ciate fully the value of a monastic existence. After the 
death of Basil in 379 and of Macrina about 380 Gregory 
found himself heir to a unique family tradition in 
pioneering monasticism: then, indeed, he theorized
monasticism, if De instituto christiano in the form 
rediscovered and published by W. Jaeger (1952) belongs 
to the last years of his life. The foundation of 
monastic institutions on family estates was by no means 
exceptional. In the same years about 350. under the 
influence of St. Jerome, Marcella turned her Roman 
palace into a monastery (Jerome, Ejp. 127,5). The later 
establishment by Paula in Palestine seems to have been 
started by a personal purchase of land followed by the 
construction of appropriate buildings (Epitaphium 
Paulae 14,4). We shall soon see the lasting consequences 
for the character of these foundations from such aristo
cratic origins. What is immediately evident is that the 
founders of these monastic establishments organized 
their new life in a style likely to safeguard their own 
aristocratic leadership. Macrina, Melania, Paula, and 
Olympias were firmly in control of their own institu
tions .

The aristocratic spirit is especially evident in 
Macrina's monastic houses because her biographer was her 
brother -- an aristocrat himself in no doubt about the 
distinction of his own family and of its right to rule. 
It was generally recognized that a biography written by 
an eyewitness was a better biography. For a saint,
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either male or female, to have a biographer among per
sonal acquaintances was even more necessary than for any 
other mortal being. Sanctity was a private, almost a 
recondite, condition which required direct experience 
to be fully appreciated. Furthermore, as miracles were 
the most authoritative signs of sanctity, having watched 
miracles became the best qualification for writing the 
life of a saint. The claim of being an eyewitness is 
therefore more insistent in the case of biographers of 
saints than in the case of other biographers. The 
anonymous biographer of Sancta Melania claims personal 
acquaintance for part of the facts. St. Jerome was of 
course the guide and teacher of Paula, who even learned 
the rudiments of Hebrew from him. Paulinus, who wrote 
the life of St. Ambrose for the benefit of St. Augustine, 
was Ambrose's secretary and witnessed a miracle while he 
was taking down dictation from him. In the case of 
Macrina, as I have said, it is exceptional that the 
eyewitness biographer should be her brother. Lau- 
dationes funebres, a Roman custom (the evidence for 
which was admirably collected by F. Vollmer, Jahrb. fur 
class. Philologie Suppl. 18 [1892]) were a different 
matter. Relatives eulogized their jdead relatives in 
formal public speeches according to set rules. Gregory 
of Nazianzus eulogized both his brother Caesarius and 
his sister Gorgonia. The difference of the genre pre
vents us from comparing the funeral speech by Gregory of 
Nazianzus about Gorgonia with Gregory of Nyssa's bio
graphy of Macrina. But any study of the female image in 
fourth-century Christianity will certainly have to take 
more notice of how Gregory of Nazianzus describes and 
sanctifies the basically normal married life of his 
sister Gorgonia, the mother of several not even very 
saintly children. What was for a woman even rarer than 
having a brother as a biographer was to have a 
woman -- let alone a sister -- as a biographer. I shall 
not expand on this because I am not widely read in hagio
graphy and much may have escaped me. But it struck me 
as something of an exception that the abbess Sergia 
should tell the posthumous adventures of Olympias' body 
in the "Narratio Sergiae de translatione sanctae Olym- 
piadis" which was edited by Pere Delehaye in Analecta 
Bollandiana 16 (1897), 44-51.

II
It follows that if Gregory of Nyssa was probably 

exceptional in being the biographer of a saintly sister 
and was certainly even more exceptional in having a 
brother of overwhelming sanctity like Basil, he was not
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exceptional in writing a panegyric -- that is ultimately 
a funeral speech -- on the same Basil. What is in
teresting is that he chose two different literary genres 
to speak about his sister and his brother. While Macrina 
is brought near by a biography, Basil is made distant by 
a panegyric. No doubt, being the self-conscious aristo
crat he was, Gregory of Nyssa puts both his brother and 
his sister into the category of greatness: the "great"
Basil is a counterpart to the "great" Macrina. But the 
similarity stops there. Gregory speaks of his sister as 
his sister, but does not speak of his brother as his 
brother. Brother Basil is turned into a distant biblical 
figure,-to be compared with Moses, Elijah, St. John the 
Baptist, and St. Paul. Everybody in the audience un
doubtedly knew that Gregory was talking about his 
brother. But this only increases the sense of time
lessness, the biblical proportions, which Gregory at
tributes to Basil. Macrina brings to Gregory her message 
of faith and immortality by being active in a small 
society and caring for a small group -- in fact for 
Gregory himself. The most serious question about Basil 
is whether he can be considered inferior to St. Paul 
because he never experienced a bodily ascent to Heaven.

To understand the mood and consequently the style 
with which Gregory of Nyssa confronts his brother Basil 
one has to compare his speech on Basil with the speech 
on Basil written by his friend Gregory of Nazianzus. The 
Nazianzen is obviously aware of having been preceded by 
Gregory of Nyssa, and he says all the things Gregory of 
Nyssa avoided saying. He speaks about Basil's aristo
cratic background, about his education in Athens -- 
which, as we know. Gregory of Nazianzus had shared -- 
and, at some length, about his struggles with civil and 
ecclesiastical authorities. The biblical comparisons 
which represent the substructures of Gregory of Nyssa's 
eulogy of his brother are not absent from the Nazianzen's 
speech, but are not a central element of it.

There is more in common between what Gregory of 
Nyssa had to say about Basil and what he said about 
Gregory Thaumaturgus, the other figure to which he 
turned his attention as a panegyrist. Gregory of Nyssa 
probably owed his name to the connection of his family 
with Gregory Thaumaturgus, the spiritual guide of the 
elder Macrina. But this family connection is known to 
us from Basil (Ep. 204), not from Gregory of Nyssa. He 
keeps his namesake distant, as he keeps his brother 
distant. He turns the Thaumaturgus, as he turns his 
brother, into a biblical figure, but this time the
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emphasis is on miracles rather than on pastoral care and 
on theology. It will negatively be noticed that Gregory 
of Nyssa does not say much about the relation between 
Gregory Thaumaturgus and Origen, though, as we know, 
Origen was never absent from his mind. There is no 
mention of the speech of thanks the., Thaumaturgus had 
written on leaving Origen's school though, as H. Crouzel 
proved in Gregorianum 60 (1979), 312-19, Gregory of 
Nyssa remembered some expressions in it. The recent 
valuable analysis of this life or rather panegyric by 
Raymond Van Dam (Classical Antiquity 1 [1982], 272-308) 
overlooks the negative approach by Gregory of Nyssa. As 
in the case of Basil, Gregory of Nyssa tends to focus his 
attention on those aspects of the Thaumaturgus which are 
most distant from himself.

At the same time Gregory of Nyssa expresses in his 
account of Gregory Thaumaturgus some of the most realis
tic and even brutal aspects of the policy of Christian
ization pursued by the clergy in the eastern provinces 
of the Empire. Gregory Thaumaturgus is the man who found 
only seventeen Christians in his city, Neocaesareia of 
Pontus, when he started his mission and left only seven
teen pagans when he died. How he managed to achieve this 
triumph is explained by Gregory of Nyssa under two 
interconnected headings. First, Gregory Thaumaturgus 
avoided martyrdom for himself and his flock during the 
persecution of about A.D. 250 by leaving the city and 
fleeing to the mountains. Second, the Thaumaturgus 
persuaded the people that an epidemic was the punishment 
for pagans who had enjoyed their festivals: the decima
tion of the population did wonders for Christianity. 
With this charitable note the panegyric of the 
Thaumaturgus ends. Not long before-, he had turned into 
real death the simulated death of a Jewish swindler who 
was giving to a compere the opportunity of collecting 
some alms. It is to be noticed that according to the 
Syriac Life of the Thaumaturgus (translated by V. 
Ryssel, Theologische Zeitschrift aus der Schweiz 11 
[1894], 241-54) the Thaumaturgus was subsequently per
suaded to revive the deceased: hence the conversion of
the Jews who became monks. Gregory of Nyssa does not 
know or ignores this happier end (cf. P. Devos, "Le 
manteau partag£." Analecta Bollandiana 93 [1975], 160- 
64) .

Yet another style was adopted by Gregory of Nyssa 
in writing the panegyric to Bishop Meletius of Antioch 
who had died far from his see. This is a lament for the 
death of an orthodox bishop and friend. And there is a 
still different approach in the eulogies of the two
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imperial women who had died within a short time of each 
otner, Pulcheria and her mother Aelia Flacilla. The 
characterization of idealized Christian princesses had 
to express the satisfaction with what was still a newly 
Christianized Roman Empire. These are slight sketches, 
obviously at the margins of Gregory's biographical 
works, but their political importance must not be under
rated. Bishops are now asked to console, celebrate, and 
flatter emperors.

The connection between the new Christian order and 
the old imperial Rome is shown in much stronger colours 
in the remarkable panegyric to the prototype of military 
martyrs,'Theodorus of Amasea (the man who was credited 
with having burned down the temple of the Magna Mater in 
Amasea about 305). This panegyric was written in 381, 
less than one year after the Emperor Theodosius' bap
tism. Gregory turns the soldier Theodorus, who in his 
day had been a rebel and an incendiary, into the holy or 
magic protector of the province Pontus against barbaric 
invas ions.

We should have to attribute very considerable im
portance to the life of Ephrem the Syrian which has come 
to us under the name of Gregory of Nyssa, if we could be 
certain that it was written by him. Ephrem, a con
temporary of Gregory, was of course famous both for the 
power of his utterances in Syriac and for his ignorance 
or near-ignorance of Greek. This life tells of Ephrem 
going to visit Basil at Caesarea. The authenticity of 
the life partly depends on the authenticity of this 
encounter between Ephrem and Basil, as Gregory could 
hardly have reported an encounter between his brother 
and the other great man if they had never met. 0. 
Rousseau (L'Orient Syrien 2 [1957], 261-84; 3 [1958], 
73-90) has given serious reasons for denying the reality 
of this visit and consequently the authenticity of the 
speech. But I must add that I would remain sceptical 
about the authenticity of the speech even if the authen
ticity of the visit had been proved. I would expect 
Gregory of Nyssa to tell of the visit in a different way: 
either more biblically or more intimately. There is a 
strange indifference to this event in our text.

These and other sketches of saints and martyrs 
(apparently there is one still unpublished) cannot be 
separated from Gregory's meditation upon biblical fig
ures. The two panegyrics to Stephen Protomartyr still 
need elementary study We have a critical edition only 
of the first by 0. Lendle (1968) and the second is of
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doubtful authenticity. What is obvious even in a super
ficial analysis of the first panegyric is that Gregory 
of Nyssa tries to make the protomartyr relevant to the 
Christological controversies of the fourth century.

Paradoxically, the life of Moses by Gregory of 
Nyssa has suffered perhaps from too tnuch attention, for 
it has been studied in isolation from the rest of Gregory 
of Nyssa's biographical work. Thanks to the beautiful 
French commentary by J. Danielou (1955), the commentary 
accompanying the English translation by Abraham 
Malherbe and Everett Ferguson and, finally, to the 
critical edition with an Italian translation and com
mentary by Manlio Simonetti (Fondazione Valla, 1984), 
this life of Moses has become the best known of Gregory 
of Nyssa's biographical works. It certainly shows his 
determination -- probably in the last years of his life 
-- to submit the figure of Moses to that allegorical 
interpretation which the Jewish master of allegorical 
interpretation, Philo, had pointedly refused to under
take. Philo had allegorized the three patriarchs -- the 
allegorization of Abraham is the only one extant. He had 
also, though to a far lesser degree, allegorized Joseph 
in whom he saw a better governor of Egypt than the 
contemporary Roman governors. But he had almost entire
ly eliminated allegory from his life of Moses. From the 
first paragraphs of this life of Moses it is apparent 
that Philo had envisaged not only Jewish, but gentile 
readers of it. This, however, cannot be a meaningful 
explanation for the avoidance of allegory in the inter
pretation of the life of Moses The real explanation is 
the simpler one that Moses had to remain the legislator 
of the Jews -- nothing more but also nothing less than 
that. Any allegory would have made him less specifically 
Jewish. By contrast Gregory of Nyssa, for whom Jewish 
Law had been abolished by the new dispensation, had every 
reason for extending the Philonic method of allegory to 
the life of Moses which Philo had refrained from alle
gorizing. So Moses was turned by Gregory into an 
allegory of spiritual life or rather of the sinless life 
of the saved. A brief factual "historia" is followed by 
a long "theoria," the allegory.

One has to take due account of the capacity for 
allegorization which is characteristic of Gregory of 
Nyssa in order to appreciate the absence of allegory in 
the life of Macrina. First, Gregory respects the con
vention which Athanasius had established in which saints 
could be compared with biblical figures, but could not 
be allegorized as could biblical figures. Saints, even
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for Gregory of Nyssa, must remain firmly in everyday 
life. Second, Macrina can teach immortality and resur
rection to her far more educated brother because she 
remains the sister who talks to him about her own life 
and asks about his own life. In simple words, Gregory 
and Macrina did speak to each other; but if Basil spoke 
to Gregory, I am not sure that Gregory ever answered 
Bas il.

Ill
In this complex experimentation with religious 

figures, the life of Macrina is therefore eccentric. It 
is the life of a sister surrounded by mother, brothers, 
and sisters; it is at the same time the story of an 
aristocratic clan fully conscious of its own distinc
tion. But the author is also aware that he is himself 
slightly outside the mainstream of what he tells. He 
says that he had not seen Macrina for nine years when he 
went back to Annesoi about 380 to find her dying. There 
is thus an obvious explanation for the fact that the 
biography is full and explicit only for Macrina's young
er years, when the family was still united and she was 
the religious conscience of the family. The rest is 
really not told except from retrospective allusions 
suggested by the last days of her life, when she was 
about fifty. But Gregory knows how to give a mysterious 
meaning to this chronological perspective. The arch of 
time is built in such a way that adolescence is in direct 
contact with death. As I have already mentioned, Macrina 
had decided to remain faithful to her dead fianc£ and 
never to marry. On her deathbed the love for the young 
boy is transfigured into love for the celestial bride
groom -- for Jesus himself. Gregory is a sufficiently 
refined writer not to be too explicit: he implies all
this in chapters 22-23, and we must respect this reserve 
which, however, constitutes no real ambiguity. The 
transformat ion of the love for the earthly fiance into 
love for the celestial bridegroom is inseparable from 
Macrina's Socratic role in leading Gregory towards the 
contemplation of the world of immortality and resurrec
tion. Between these two moments there is the stark and 
uncompromising contemplatio mortis with its explicit 
details.

Aristocrats take their aristocracy for granted, 
and we shall not expect much reflection by Gregory of 
Nyssa on the social phenomenon of this new aristocratic 
activity by women: the foundation of monasteries not
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only for women, but also for men. St. Jerome is more 
likely to give us details about that. Yet what Gregory 
tells us on this subject is not to be overlooked and can 
be combined with what we know from Jerome and other 
sources.

The characteristic features of 'these female foun
dations were of course equality of duties towards God, 
common renunciation of luxury and of worldly pleasures, 
and an agreed code of behaviour. In fact, many of the 
members of a foundation were direct dependants of the 
founder -- members of her household, servants of some 
sort. It is clear that these people accepted the 
leadership of their former employers, but each estab
lishment must have solved in its own way the problem of 
reconciling the new equality in God with the old social 
hierarchy. In this pioneering stage of monastic life we 
cannot assume uniformity. I would not even make in
ferences from the Basilian rule (a complicated affair in 
itself) to the rule of Basilius' sister Macrina. Nor do 
I know whether it made a difference if the former 
household was prevalently one of free people (perhaps 
coloni) rather than of slaves.

In the case of Macrina we learn from her brother 
that she had persuaded their mother to accept a monastic 
life in which differences of rank would be eliminated 
(ch. 11). At the same time we are told that Macrina 
remained rich, and was even richer than her parents, even 
though the family fortune had been divided between nine 
brothers and sisters (ch. 20). The girls whom Macrina 
had collected in a period of famine and whom she had fed 
and educated were particularly devoted to her (ch. 26). 
Macrina was evidently the leader of the establishment, 
though a priest acted as administrator of the patrimony 
(ch. 20). According to Gregory, Macrina emphasized in 
her conversation with him before she died that she was 
aware of her high birth. The whole of chapter 21 is a 
highly sophisticated account of how she would reconcile 
Christian humility with the awareness of the distinction 
of her parents and of the authority of her brothers, and 
more particularly of Gregory himself.

Our difficulties in visualising how this peculiar 
compromise between Christian equality and humility on 
the one hand and Roman aristocratic wealth and leader
ship on the other actually worked can be exemplified by 
the more detailed statements of Jerome in a similar case. 
Jerome tells us that Paula divided the many virgins she 
had collected from different provinces into three com
panies or monasteries. He adds that these women belonged
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to three different classes, some being aristocratic, 
some middle-class, and some of low birtn. He does not 
say whether the three monasteries corresponded to the 
three classes or whether each monastery had members from 
all three classes. Common sense would prefer the second 
solution, of course. And St. Jerome adds that if there 
was any aristocratic woman she was not allowed to have 
a member of her former household as her companion -- 
which would seem to confirm the common-sense inter
pretation that the three orders were mixed, but that an 
aristocratic woman was not allowed to have old servants 
near her. The trouble is that what I translate as "a 
member of her former household" is far more ambiguous in 
Latin (Epitaphium Sanctae Paulae, ch. 20,3): "si qua
erat nob i1i s, non permi ttebatur de domo sua habere 
comitem." St. Jerome does not explain clearly the 
principle of the organization of each group, and the 
reference by modern commentators to Pachomius who, fol
lowing the order of an angel, divided his monks into 
twenty-four TdyuciTa or companies does not help much 
either (Vita III Pachomii 31, ed. Halkin).

As for the direct utterances of Gregory of Nyssa in 
his biography, he does not even remotely attempt to 
disguise that he is proud of his ancestry, proud of the 
Great Basil, proud of the Great Macrina. More than that, 
when in the last section of his biography he comes to 
speak of how they decided on the appropriate form for the 
funeral (and Macrina, incidentally, was buried in the 
family tomb which seems to have been either in or near 
the family estate) his main adviser appears to have been 
the most aristocratic member of Macrina's monastery, a 
woman high in rank, wealth, and beauty called Vetiana, 
who belonged to a senatorial family. When even later the 
moment comes to say something about Macrina's miracles 
(and Gregory is aristocratically reticent on this sub
ject) the principal witness is a high-ranking officer 
who goes to great Gregory on his way back after Macrina's 
funeral.

The relation between Macrina, Gregory of Nyssa and 
Basil of Caesarea is evidently exceptional. It presup
poses a combination of high birth, high intellectual 
power, and, what is rarest even among aristocrats, 
extraordinary discretion. Gregory knows how to describe 
a life which is to him both exemplary and indicative of 
disturbing realities without ever falling into the wrong 
word. The question which is more difficult to answer is 
how far this movement of aristocratic women went -- and 
how affected it was by the decline in Roman power which 
made itself felt at the turn of the century, especially
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in the West. The presupposition for this aristocratic 
movement was the ability to move oneself and one's own 
wealth from one part of the Empire to the other. Support 
from and alliance with certain ecclesiastical personal
ities -- men like St. John Chrysostom, St. Jerome, St. 
Basil -- was another precondition. .But perhaps no less 
important was the support of the governors of the pro
vinces, who with other high-ranking officers allowed, 
helped, and protected the new settlements. One conse
quence might well be direct involvement in ecclesiastic 
and theological battles: Macrina seems to have been
alone in avoiding the lot of Paula, Olympias, and 
Melania, who had to take sides in theological con
troversies. All that of course required cultural 
sophistication. But on the whole one has the impression 
that rhetorical learning and philosophic competence 
were left by these women to their pag.-;r- counterparts, the 
philosophic ladies such as Hypatia. Christian women 
leaders had to know the Bible, and perhaps had to know 
how to sing in tune. The rest could not be taught.

When we say that Christian women such as Macrina, 
Paula, and Olympias seem less well trained than their 
counterparts Sosipatra and Hypatia, I think we are 
telling the truth. But there were people who compared 
Macrina to Theano, the legendary pupil and (in one 
version) wife of Pythagoras. At least we know that in 
the fourteenth century a collection of letters including 
those of both Theano and Macrina was still in circula
tion. Whether Macrina's letters were forgeries, as 
Theano's letters certainly were we cannot tell, because 
the man who gives us this information, the scribe 
of the ms. Vaticanus Graecus 578/11 (f. 189), decided 
that he would copy only Theano's letters, not Macrina's. 
The reason he gives is that too many centuries separated 
Macrina from Theano. The scribe obviously respected 
antiquity more than anything else. Yet he himself adds 
that, though both women were wise and a credit to 
womanhood, only Macrina was theosophos, that is, she 
alone had the wisdom which comes from God.
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Notes
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971-1011; but cT: also H. Dorries in Reallexikon fur 
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Cattolica.
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Nysse," Cahiers sioniens 8 (1954), 385-400; J. Danielou, 
ed. , "Gregoire 3e Nysse a travers les iettres de S. 
Basile et de S. Gregoire de Nazianze," Vig. Christ 19 
(1965), 31-41; P. Maraval, "Encore les freres et les 
soeurs de Gregoire de Nysse," Rev. Hist. Phil. Rel. 60 
(1980), 161-66; A. Quacquarel1i, "L'antropologia del
martire nel panegirico del Nisseno a san Teodoro di 
Amasea," Arche e telos, L 1antropologia di Gregorio di
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Nissa (Milan 1981), 217-30. H. Crouzel has proved in 
Gregorianum 60 (1979), 312-19 that Gregory of Nyssa knew 
the Thaumaturgus' speech on Origen. On late ancient 
biography in general cf. P. Cox, Biography in late Anti
quity (Berkeley, Calif. 1983). But L. Bieler, Theios 
Aner (Vienna 1935) is still indispensable.
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